

CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

COMMITTEE MEETING ~ FINAL ACTIONS ~

Tuesday, January 23, 2024

5:30 PM

Remote Meeting

The Charter Review Committee

A communication was received from Anna Corning, Charter Review Project Manager, transmitting updated Meeting Materials.

A communication was received from Anna Corning, Charter Review Project Manager, transmitting an updated Agenda.

A communication was received from Anna Corning, Charter Review Project Manager, transmitting the Charter Review Agenda and Meeting Materials.

A PUBLIC MEETING OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

January 23, 2024, @ 5:30 p.m. REMOTE ONLY – VIA ZOOM

Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, the City is authorized to use remote participation at meetings of the Cambridge Charter Review Committee.

The zoom link is: https://cambridgema.zoom.us/j/83253118929
Meeting ID: 832 5311 8929

One tap mobile +13092053325,,83253118929# US

Agenda Items - Tuesday, January 23, 2024

- I. Roll Call 5:30 PM
- II. Introduction by Chair, Kathy Born
- I. Adoption of Meeting Minutes from the meeting of December 19, 2023
- III. Meeting Materials Submitted to the Committee to be placed on file
 - Communications from Committee Members
 - i. A communication was received from Jessica Dejesus Acevedo
 - Communications from Council Members
 - Communications from the Public
 - *i.* A communication was received from Phyllis Bretholtz, regarding council composition
 - Other Meeting Materials
- IV. Public Comment
 - Members of the public are invited to share their ideas or comments with the committee.
- V. Final Report Draft Discussion
 - Facilitator: Anna. Goal: Feedback and edit of content.
- VI. Final Report
 - Goal: Motion:

he it

Ordered: that the Charter Review Committee accept the Charter Review Committee - Final Report* dated January 31, 2024

and be it further

Ordered: that the Charter Review Committee forward the Final Report to the Cambridge City Council.

* It is understood that the Final Report may be subject (after this vote but before submission of this Report to the City Council) to correction of "scriveners' errors" such as misspelling, typos, duplication, and formatting.

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 19, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, December 19, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard – Present

Kathleen Born – Present

Present – 11, Absent – 4. Quorum established.

The Chair, Kathleen Born made a motion to amend the minutes from the December 5, 2023 meeting.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -0, Absent -4. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born made a motion for the amendment of the minutes to read Mayor/CAFO/Council and Council/Manager form of government in place of Strong Mayor and Strong Manager on page 5 of the December 5, 2023 minutes.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born made a motion to adopt the December 5, 2023 minutes as amended.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes – 12, No – 0, Absent – 3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to accept communications received from the public and Committee members.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

 $Susan\ Shell-Yes$

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Jameson Quinn thanked the Committee for all their hard work and offered comments on elections and voting methods.

Dan Totten offered comments regarding the School Committee and the budget.

Anna Corning, Project Manager reviewed the decision points and deliberation information document that the Committee will be discussing throughout the meeting. The document was provided in advance of the meeting and included in the Agenda Packet. Anna Corning noted that the goal was to take votes on all the matters that were presented in the decision point document to be able to include those decisions in the final report to the City Council. Anna Corning and the team from the Collins Center, Michael Ward and Patrcia Lloyd, were available to respond to any

questions or concerns that were brought forward by Committee members during discussion. Throughout the meeting, Committee members were recognized to offer their comments on each discussion point.

CITY COUNCIL COMPOSITIONS

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Susan Shell who made a motion that the Committee recommend maintaining two-year terms for the City Council.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – No

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -12, No -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion for the Committee to recommend Cambridge maintain an at-large City Council of nine members. Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - No

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -1, Present -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

MAYOR AND COUNCIL PRESIDENT'S ROLE ON SCHOOL COMMITTEE

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion for the Committee to recommend the Mayor serve on the School Committee. Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll under the Mayor/CAFO/Council form of government.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard - No

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -8, No -1, Present -4, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion that the Committee recommend the Mayor is automatically the Chair of the School Committee under the Mayor/CAFO/Council form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - No

Mosammat Faria Afreen – No

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Bi

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter – No

Susan Shell - No

Jim Stockard – No

Kathleen Born - No

Yes -0, No -9, Present -4, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Susan Shell who made a motion that the Committee recommend the City Council President serve on the School Committee under the Mayor/CAFO/Council form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -4, No -1, Present -8, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Lisa Peterson who made a motion that the Committee recommend the Mayor serve on the School Committee under the Council/Manager form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -9, No -1, Present -3, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion that the Committee recommend the Mayor is automatically the Chair of the School Committee under the Manager/Council form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - No

Mosammat Faria Afreen – No

Nikolos Bowie - No

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – No

Patrick Magee – No

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter – No

Susan Shell - No

Jim Stockard - No

Kathleen Born - No

Yes -0, No -11, Present -2, Absent -2. Motion failed.

FINANCE ARTICLE

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion for the Committee to approve recommending the draft finance article text and reflected timeline for Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Present -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mina Makarious who made a motion for the Committee to approve recommending the draft finance article text and reflected timeline for Council-Manager form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie - Yes

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Present -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion that the Committee recommend that the City Council be allowed to amend the city budget (adding funds or line items but not increasing the overall budget) prior to approval, with consultation with city manager, under Council-Manager form of government. Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -0, Present -2, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion that the Committee recommend that the City Council be allowed to amend the City budget (adding funds or line items, but not increasing the overall budget) prior to approval and be allowed to override the Mayor's budgetary amendments or veto under the Manger-Council form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie - Yes

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - No

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -10, No -1, Present -2, Absent -2. Motion passed.

FELONY CONVICTION

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion that the Committee recommend adding the provision, "An elected official who has been convicted of a state or federal felony while holding office shall be deemed to have vacated the office."

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – No

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - No

Jim Stockard - No

Kathleen Born – No

Yes -7, No -5, Present -1, Absent -2. Motion failed.

RESIDENT ASSEMBLY

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made that the Committee take on a new item of business that the Committee recommend that if a resident assembly reaches a 2/3 supermajority the question be put to the voters.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – No

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – No

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious – Present

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard – Present

Kathleen Born – Present

Yes -2, No -3, Present -8, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion to take a revote on a previous motion to adopt Section 2.11.2.a.iii of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly to read: Powers that would otherwise be exercised under state or municipal law by a City Board or Commission, including the Planning Board. Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – No

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert - No

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – No

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter – No

Susan Shell – No

Jim Stockard - No

Kathleen Born – No

Yes -2, No -9, Present -2, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion that the Committee wish to make a recommendation for who under the Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government who convene a Resident Assembly.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

```
Max Clermont – Absent
Jennifer Gilbert – Yes
Kai Long – Yes
Patrick Magee – No
Mina Makarious – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Yes
Ellen Shachter – Yes
Susan Shell – No
Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born – Yes
Yes – 11, No – 1, Present – 1, Absent – 2.
```

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion that the Committee recommend that under a Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government that the City Council shall convene the Resident Assembly.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Present -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

MAYORAL RECALL

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion that the Committee recommends a recall provision for the Mayor under Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government, the thresholds shall be difficult but not impossible to recall a Mayor. The City Council shall collaborate with the Election Commission to determine the thresholds.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Present -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT AND PARTICIPATION PROVISION

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion that the Committee recommend adding the following provision to the Public Engagement Article, "The City shall provide for a system, in addition to minutes and recordings, that maintains and records public comment, of City Council meetings, that is publicly available." **Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.**

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – No

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – No

Kai Long - No

Patrick Magee – No

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter – No

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard - No

Kathleen Born - No

Yes -3, No -9, Present -0, Absent -3. Motion failed.

GROUP PETITION

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Patrick Magee who made a motion that the Committee recommends adding a group petition provision to the Charter, the thresholds shall be relatively low. The City Council shall collaborate with the Election Commission to determine the thresholds.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie - Yes

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -0, Present -0, Absent -4. Motion passed.

CITIZEN INITIATIVE PROVISION

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion that the Committee recommends a Citizen Initiative Provision under both forms of government. The City Council shall collaborate with the Election Commission to determine the thresholds.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -0, Present -0, Absent -4. Motion passed.

Anna Corning thanked the Committee for their time and reviewed what the next steps are moving forward.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 8:45p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

 $\underline{https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/641?view_id=1\&redirect=true\&h=29f86a4fe11b3}\\b2f310dee34ae9673a8$

From:Jessica De Jesus Acevedo, M.Ed. Cambridge, MA, 02141 Charter Review Committee Member 2023-2024

To the City of Cambridge Charter Review Committee City of Cambridge City Council

The City of Cambridge: Plan E Charter Review

Committee Member Testimonial 1/16/2024

To whom this may regard,

First, my name is Jessica De Jesus Acevedo. I am a proud resident, doctoral candidate, realtor, and minority small business owner in Cambridge. The city and staff have been nothing less than support and a resource for myself, the children in my program, and our families. As a young child, I attended a licensed Family Child Care program in the city ("Alba's Daycare"). As an undergraduate, I returned to start a childcare business to support more children, families, and early educators. I commit my effort and time to participate in local governance and engage in diverse committee memberships with all my communities and institutions. Memberships in committees and public community engagement are essential to developing our future. And are constitutional and resident rights.

I want to share final reflections as we conclude our Charter Review and begin to create strategic plans and changes in 2024 and beyond.

Strategic Systems of Inequalities: Many city meetings and plans discuss and critique how individuals like myself, who are "of color" or a "student," do not participate or engage with our local government or city council. Too often, in public meetings and spaces, we continue to retract from the facts of the more extensive matter.

"If it ain't broke, Don't fix it." Mindset & Model: Historically, laws, systems, and practices have been created to limit diverse individuals not only because of the color of their skin but also/their age, gender, education, religion, disabilities, socioeconomic status, and familial structure but also to uphold the affluence and power of the individuals who govern. Too often, our government needs to make decisions with more input on the more significant impacts of the community or the specific populations who are, without intent, negatively impacted. Within our current structure, there needs to be more commitment to consistently engaging and promoting public participation and feedback in a city-wide and responsive manner. The city continues outsourcing through nonprofits and hiring consultants to provide community feedback rather than City Managers and council members, making it a priority and a job requirement to regularly

attend local events and meetings and encourage public participation consistently, not only during times of election or as individuals are rushed for 2 minutes during public comments.

Current Governance: The current structure and governance have and will continue gentrification in Cambridge. Again, **gentrification** is "the process whereby the character of a poor urban area is changed by wealthier people moving in, improving housing, and attracting new businesses, typically displacing current inhabitants in the process." As a small business owner and resident, living costs and operating within the city are almost inconceivable. As our affluent community and corporations thrive, we have residents, students, and small business owners who cannot attain or afford food, shelter, housing, and education/childcare. Yet, citizens request more affordable housing and rental control with no response from elective officials on our everyday issues. However, most City Council members have been homeowners and/or landlords, making changes of this nature of a potential conflict of interest.

City of Capitalism: The current government's structure and zoning boards have allowed and continue to approve developments that have and will continue to change the essence of the Cambridge neighborhood and culture. Yet, we have residents who need shelter and cannot own property in communities where their families come from or have started. The gap between sheltering all individuals is based on dollars rather than resources.

The City of Cambridge reports that the Community Development Department's Housing Division oversees over 700 affordable rental units throughout the city through its Inclusionary Housing Program. Rather than creating a city of equal opportunity to live and work, we continue to put public responsibility on social organizations and away from the public agencies and officials that govern.

Housing: The city reports that the median prices are based on advertised prices for apartments. Data excludes affordable and graduate student housing owned by the universities, privatizing the costs of rent and purchase by large institutions and organizations, not the actual financial attainability within the community or even the real estate market.

In 2010, the City of Cambridge reported that the median of a **single-family** was \$760,000 compared to 2020 sales of \$1,724,000, which is well over a 126% increase within the last ten years with no expectations of decreasing or becoming more accessible for the people of the city which will continue to harbor a community of short-term renters and residents unable to purchase land which will require more public funds and resources at the local and state level. (Source: Housing Data - CDD - City of Cambridge, Massachusetts (cambridgema.gov)

Some of our current residents cannot access, purchase, or acquire real estate in the city, which is illegal. Our state and federal regulations are to uphold and reinforce the following:

The Fair Housing Law: Discrimination in housing is against the law. State and federal law prohibit discrimination in the sale and rental of housing by property owners, landlords, property managers, mortgage lenders, and real estate agents. These fair housing laws make it unlawful to discriminate based on race, color, national origin, gender, gender identity, sexual orientation, disability, ancestry, genetic information, marital status, veteran or active military status, age, familial status (i.e., children), and source of income (i.e., Section 8 voucher). (Source: Fair Housing Law | Mass.gov)

The City of Cambridge must also uphold and dismantle all unlawful policies or practices by law.

Legislation: Our future government and city require elevated representation in Massachusetts legislation for reform and advancement. The officials who residents vote for have the power and funding to protect our community through policies geared toward the city's partnerships with citizens, city officials, schools, small/large businesses, and local policymakers. A robust system requires policymakers and legislators to advocate for and protect the rights of the people and enhance the community.

The City of Cambridge has just conducted a Disparity Study (2023) described as a "first" of its kind. It is unacceptable for the level of funds geared towards developing the city's economic infrastructure not to conduct research of this nature. According to a recent survey commissioned by the city of Cambridge, the allocation of funds towards minority- or women-owned businesses from July 2016 to June 2021 amounted to just over 1% of the total expenditure. This finding sheds light on the current lack of economic inclusivity within the city and raises essential questions about the equitable distribution of resources and funds.

The report highlights the ineffectiveness of the city's race- and gender-neutral efforts in addressing the disparities identified in contracting opportunities. The study reveals the exclusion of Black-, Hispanic-, and women-owned businesses across various sectors. It sheds light on an informal network of businesses with privileged access to contracting opportunities within the city. This closed circle of businesses further perpetuates the exclusion of minority- and women-owned businesses. While there is some recognition of Hispanic-owned firms in professional services, the findings emphasize the need for more comprehensive and equitable policies to ensure fair contracting opportunities for all underrepresented groups.

(Source: Cambridge Disparity Study Full Report Released Dec 21, 2023 - DocumentCloud)

The City Council structure has refrained from changes, turnovers, and conducting studies to uphold the committee's power and for the profit of private organizations. Our city falsely advertises the new diversity and representation among the city council members, but historically, that has not been the case. Changes are made through reforms and new laws by diverse leaders, thinkers, educators, and policymakers, including BPOC and individuals with disabilities. It should not be limited to an unstudied "If it ain't broke, Don't fix it" mindset and model as

proposed by Mayor Simmons and others during testimonials to the Charter Review Committee. In illustration, Denise Simmons was Massachusetts's first openly black lesbian female mayor in 2008 and the first black female mayor in Massachusetts. Mayor Simmons has been a leader and advocate for change in the City of Cambridge since 2002, and she is currently serving her 12th term. However, **one primary person of color or diverse background does not represent thousands or a fair democratic government structure.** The City of Cambridge, Massachusetts Disparity Study (2023) recommended the following:

RECOMMENDATION 8: DATA REFORM GSPC encountered several challenges in collecting data for this Study. The City recommends implementing the following data reforms to track and monitor the other program recommendations properly:

- Vendor System/ File: Include ethnicity, gender, and other certifications. Currently, the vendor system does not track ethnicity, only certification (MBE or WBE).
- Bid Tabs: Create a database for bid tabs readily available to the City. This will allow bid tabs to be extracted promptly and provide columns such as bid number, date append, date closed, vendor info, and project details. This would also consolidate multiple Excel or PDF files currently hosting this information.

Without question, as a millennial Hispanic resident and small business owner, I view our city as using political practices, public funds, and people to uphold oppressive policies.

Leading the future into 2044: As I continue to celebrate the life and work of Martin Luther King Jr., I reflect on the progress and changes that have been made to ensure fairness, equal opportunity, and safety for all. Yet, as a BPOC resident, I also sit in meetings, like the Charter Review, where affluent residents and stakeholders continue to use the same narrative when describing individuals within the city, primarily BPOC, not present in the meeting, often described as "unengaged" or "not caring," which is unprofessional, unempathetic, and undermines all the hard-working students, parents, and families of our city, black or white. It also allows individual officials to strategically make changes, decisions, and investments without the full scope of voices or perspectives of particularly low-income and working residents. This violates our First Amendment right for these individuals to use their freedom of speech during public meetings.

I acknowledge that public meetings must be announced and advertised by state laws, yet not all residents receive notification or attend. Public announcements via emails or electronic methods do not ensure that all public members are informed or notified of the meeting or its relevance, especially individuals who may not have internet technology or subscribe to the city newsletter or website. Therefore, new policymakers could significantly amend our current structures, such as possible law violations in public meetings, change the nonexistent engagement, increase voting, and embed communication with diverse residents and students in Cambridge. In sum, the City of Cambridge requires change and reform based on hours of Charter

Review discussion, presentations, review, and professional/personal reflection. Our current structure needs more diverse and adequate representation with the limitation of a policymaking branch or legislator.

A Mayor-CFO form of government allows individuals to vote for their policymaker(s), empowers diverse representation and leadership, and, more importantly, allows for real-time changes in public policies that negatively impact citizens, including education, housing, safety, and employment. The City of Cambridge must uphold equal opportunity for residents and (undocumented) residents to work, live, and thrive.

The City of Cambridge has become a global hub for large organizations, higher education, high-end real estate, and home to changemakers from past and future generations. We open our doors to the borders, support social movements, and advocate for human beings near and far. We have often led historical changes in education, technology, laws, practices, and humanitarian efforts. Old Cambridge will never look the same, nor will the people or the community. **The City of Cambridge requires new leadership and changes that honor and uphold our city's essence and hear the people's cries, not in times of shootings or emergencies, but now.**

I would like to formally thank the City of Cambridge, the City Council, the Mayor, the City Manager, UMASS Collins Center for Public Management, the City Clerk, and the Charter Review committee members and city staff for their time, participation, and support through the review of Plan E. All members of the public, especially the individuals who took time to provide us feedback online or in person through this committee appointment.

Thank you for taking the time to read my testimonial and considerations.

Sincerely, Jessica De Jesus Acevedo Charter Review Committee Member (2023-2024)

A few critical suggestions

Phyllis Bretholtz <pbre>cpbretholtz@gmail.com>

Fri 1/5/2024 8:09 AM

To:Cambridge Charter Review Committee < CharterReviewCommittee@Cambridgema.gov>

These suggestions are critical, in my opinion.

- * The term of office for city councilors should be 4 years. For a newly elected councilor, the learning curve is so steep that just near the end of a first term, which is currently 2 years, when s/he is more fully understanding the scope of responsibilities and how things work, it is time to begin thinking about another election and raising more money if the decision is to seek another term.
- * I think that a city employee must work at least ten years in order to receive a pension, so this is an important detail that may have to be worked out. Perhaps, it does not have to be ten consecutive years and a councilor can run for another for term, after two consecutive terms and at least one term off the council.
- * In any case, no one should be allowed to serve for more than two consecutive terms so new ideas and energy can be introduced.

Thank you for carefully considering my suggestions. Phyllis Bretholtz
65 Antrim Street
Cambridge, MA 02139

pbretholtz@gmail.com 617-967-5027 Mayor E. Denise Simmons
Vice Mayor Marc C. McGovern
Councillor Burhan Azeem
Councillor Patricia M. Nolan
Councillor Joan Pickett
Councillor Sumbul Siddiqui
Councillor Jivan Sobrinho-Wheeler
Councillor Paul F. Toner
Councillor Ayesha M. Wilson

January 31, 2024

To Mayor Simmons, Vice-Mayor McGovern, and the Honorable City Council:

It is my privilege to submit the final report of the Cambridge Charter Review Committee to the Cambridge City Council.

The Charter Review Committee convened thirty-six times in open meetings between August 2022 and January 2024 for the purpose of considering changes to the Cambridge City Charter.

Regarding the most fundamental aspect of the Charter, whether to amend Cambridge's existing form of government or propose a different form of government, the Committee was not able to come to an agreement of two-thirds of its members, as required by the ordinance that established the Committee.

The Committee did, however, reach two-thirds agreement regarding certain aspects of government common to both the Council/Manager and Mayor/CAFO/Council forms of government. The Committee's areas of agreement included a codified goal-setting process for city council, expanding voter eligibility regarding age and citizenship, moving local elections to align with state and national elections, refining Proportional Representation to reflect modern tabulation methods, and, of particular note, the innovative addition to government structure of a randomly selected Resident Assembly that would be tasked with consideration of Cambridge's most controversial issues.

The Committee agreed that city councillors should continue to be elected city-wide to two year terms through a system of Proportional Representation and that a Strong Mayor (if that system prevailed) should be elected through RCV (Ranked Choice Voting with STV (Single Transferable Vote) tabulation to a four year term.

The Committee recommended several additional forms of resident involvement, such as recall of the Mayor (under the Strong Mayor system) and Resident Initiative Petitions to bring matters before the Council or directly to the voters.

Finally, the Committee identified a number of items for consideration in future Charter Review Committees.

It is not the responsibility of the Chair to analyze the patterns, the reasons or the circumstances around the divergence of opinion on the Charter Committee. However, I would like to offer my personal observation, derived from the public input we received in various formats, that the residents of Cambridge, like the members of the Charter Review Committee, are of mixed opinions about whether Cambridge should retain (with some revisions) its current Council/Manager system of government or switch to a Mayor/CAFO/Council system.

In other words, I believe that the opinions of our diverse Committee are a general reflection of the division of popular opinion in the citizenry that has participated in our meetings and other resident engagement activities...with the important caveat that it appears that, at this point in time, despite our outreach, which included a mailing to every household in Cambridge, a City of Cambridge webpage devoted to Charter Review, more than thirty public meetings virtual and in-person, and social media efforts, most Cambridge residents are not engaged in, or even aware of, the issue of Charter Reform. Most are unaware that a re-structuring of the government is even being contemplated. When the City Council takes up the issue in 2024 and when, eventually, the issue is about to be put to the voters, hopefully there will be robust discussion and debate among a broader set of Cambridge residents.

Yours sincerely,

Kathleen Leahy Born

Chair, Cambridge Charter Review Committee 2022-2024



Charter Review Committee - Final Report

City of Cambridge, Massachusetts

January 2024

Table of Contents

Introduction	
Proposed Modern Charter Overview	e
Key Recommendations for New Charter	8
Expand Enfranchisement and Equity	9
Participation in and Accessibility of Government for all Residents	12
Effectiveness of Government	14
Responsiveness and Accountability	16
Strong Mayor / CAFO / Council Statement with Related Votes	20
Mayor/CAFO/Council Related Votes	23
Council / Manager Statement with Related Votes.	25
Council/Manager Related Votes	28
Charter Text Strong Mayor/Council	29
Charter Text Manager/Council	62
Items for Future Charter Review Committee Consideration.	93
Community Engagement Summary	92
Appendix	97
Appendix A: Operations of the Committee and Acknowledgements	98
Appendix B: Background and Project History	99
Appendix C: Meeting Minutes and Recordings	102
Appendix D: Other Votes	289
Appendix E: Public Comments	290
Appendix F: Courbanize Comments	314
Appendix G: Former Elected Official and City Employee Interviews	320
Appendix H: Cambridge Current Plan E Charter	

Introduction

To: Cambridge City Council

From: The Cambridge Charter Review Committee

Date: January ___, 2024

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee is pleased to present our final recommendations regarding revisions or replacements to the Cambridge City Charter. These include the proposed new modernized charter text. This report, which we endorse, is a reflection of our deliberations.

The city's charter is the foundation of Cambridge city government, outlining the structure, powers, and responsibilities of our government and its elected officials. Early in our deliberations, we voted unanimously to draft a new city charter, moving beyond the Plan E form and outdated gender-biased language, to modernize and clarify our city's governing document.

The final report results from 18 months of Committee meetings, deliberations, interviews, community engagement, and public comment. The Committee held 36 public Committee meetings, heard over 250 written and verbal public comments, attended community meetings, hosted four public forums, interviewed former and current elected officials and staff, and dedicated numerous hours of hard work and consideration.

Below is an overview of each section of the final report

Introduction Letter

This introduction letter serves as a preamble to the report, a brief overview of the Committee's purpose and scope, an explanation of the final report, and details of what is in each section.

Proposed Modern Charter Overview

A table of contents of a typical modern city charter structure detailing the elements defined in each section and what to expect, including the committee vote to draft new charter text.

Key Recommendations for New Charter

Highlights each of the official recommendations of the Charter Review Committee that are applicable irrespective of the form of government. These recommendations fall into one or more of the values established by the Committee: Expanding Enfranchisement and Equity, Participation in and Accessibility of Government for all Residents, Effectiveness of Government, Responsiveness, and Accountability.

Form of Government Statements and Related Recommendations

As previously stated, the Committee did not come to a formal, super-majority recommendation on the question of form of government. This section, however, provides two statements, one from the eight Committee members supporting the Mayor/CAFO/Council form of government and one from the seven Committee members supporting the Council/Manager form of government. The section also includes details of votes related solely to either of those respective forms of government.

Charter Text Mayor/CAFO/Council & Charter Text Manager/Council

This section provides proposed draft charter text for each form of government, Council/Manager and Mayor/CAFO/Council. Because Cambridge had a plan form charter (dating back to early 1900), the Committee knew it was necessary, in addition to highlighting the Committee's recommendations, to include the recommendations in the context of a modern charter format and text. These draft texts include some boilerplate text that provides context for the framing and substantive decisions set within a modern charter text. Highlighted are the sections that reflect Committee votes

Items for Future Charter Review Committee Consideration

Because this charter review was the first review since the adoption of the charter in 1940, and because the complete scope of topics covered by a modern charter was greater than the Committee's capacity and time allotted, there were some topics for voting systems and campaign finance, that could not receive the full attention and expert consultation that is merited. While the Committee addressed many relevant charter topics, it has identified several important issues that the next charter review Committee could take up.

Community Engagement Summary

This section summarizes all community engagement efforts undertaken by the Committee. It outlines the methods used, groups engaged, feedback received, and how public input was presented to the Committee for consideration in recommendations.

Appendix

Appendix A: Operations of the Committee and Acknowledgements

Appendix B: Background and Project History

Appendix C: Meeting Minutes and Recordings

Appendix D: Other Votes

Appendix E: Public Comments

Appendix F: CoUrbanize Comments

Appendix G: Former Elected Official and City Employee Interviews

Appendix H: Cambridge Current Plan E Charter

Sincerely,

Kaleb Abebe Jennifer Gilbert

Jessica Dejesus Acevedo Kai Long

Mosammat Faria Afreen Patrick Magee
Kathleen Born Mina Makarious

Nikolas Bowie Lisa Peterson

Kevin Chen Ellen Shachter

Max Clermont Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

Proposed Modern Charter Overview

Cambridge's current "Plan E" charter (see Appendix H) was written by the Massachusetts General Court (Massachusetts state legislature) in the first half of the twentieth century as one of the charter templates offered to Massachusetts cities. Now, after roughly 100 years, there are only 12 of these "Plan" charters left operating in Massachusetts (and only one other "Plan E" charter). Cambridge's Plan E charter consists of seven pages of Massachusetts general law text. It lacks an accessible format and substance to properly inform the public of Cambridge's government structure and operations. As a document that is supposed to be the foundation of our government, it does not meet the moment. For that reason, the first decision as a Committee was to recognize that, independent of how members felt about what should replace it, the current charter text no longer works for Cambridge in 2024. A modern form and structured charter would better serve Cambridge's government and residents.

Vote

A motion that the Committee recommend drafting new Charter text.

$$Yes - 10$$
, $No - 0$, $Absent - 5$

The following is an outline of a modern city charter, including sections for each branch of government, critical city processes such as elections and finance, and a new article on Public Engagement and Communication.

ARTICLE 1: INCORPORATION; SHORT TITLE; DEFINITIONS

Defines the powers, definitions and framework for the city.

ARTICLE 2: LEGISLATIVE BRANCH

Defines roles and responsibilities of the city council including powers, requirements, appointments.

ARTICLE 3: EXECUTIVE BRANCH

Defines the powers and duties role of the executive branch.

ARTICLE 4: SCHOOL COMMITTEE

Defines the powers and duties of the school Committee.

ARTICLE 5: ADMINISTRATIVE ORGANIZATION

Defines the organizational structure of city departments and administration.

ARTICLE 6: FINANCIAL PROCEDURES

Defines the budget process and other financial elements for the city.

ARTICLE 7: ELECTIONS

Defines method of elections for the city including voting and tabulation methods.

ARTICLE 8: PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT, PARTICIPATION & COMMUNICATION

Defines public engagement goals and methods of resident petition, initiative and recall.

ARTICLE 9: GENERAL PROVISIONS

Defines standard elements including computation of time, periodic reviews, and charter regulation.

ARTICLE 10: TRANSITION PROVISIONS

Defines transition procedures, continuation of laws and personnel as well as new study committees.

Key Recommendations for New Charter

The following proposed changes to the Cambridge City Charter are a result of extensive deliberation, comparative research, community engagement, insights from current and previous Cambridge elected officials, background from city employees, best practices across Massachusetts, and innovative structures in the U.S. and internationally, as well as experiences of individual Committee members. In addition, the Committee decided to focus on a set of **values** to frame its deliberations.

Equity and Enfranchisement: Prioritizing fairness and inclusion ensures that all community members can fully participate in and with their city government.

Participation in and Accessibility of Government: Focusing on enhancing citizen engagement and making government processes more accessible and understandable to the diverse population of Cambridge.

Government Effectiveness: Striving for efficiency and efficacy in the functioning of government institutions to better serve the community's needs.

Responsiveness and Accountability: Build a structure promoting responsiveness and accountability, ensuring that the government remains attentive and answerable to the needs and concerns of its residents.

The following recommendations have at least *two-thirds* of the Committee's support, demonstrating a solid consensus among Committee members and meeting the requirements outlined in the ordinance (Appendix B). These changes are recommended separately from the form of government. These recommendations are not arbitrary but result from thoughtful Committee deliberations.

Expand Enfranchisement and Equity

The Committee examined elections and representation in Cambridge and sought paths to foster more inclusive and equitable city elections, and increase voter engagement in city elections. The Committee's recommendations aim to empower marginalized voices, increase election participation, and preserve the unique strengths of Cambridge's election method and composition of elected bodies.

Maintain an At-Large city council elected by Proportional Representation. The Committee
engaged in deliberations regarding the composition and election method of the City Council.
Emphasis was placed on the strengths inherent in Cambridge's distinctive at-large, proportionally
representative model.

During the discussion, the Committee considered the potential benefits of district representation, acknowledging the community's expressed desire for more direct communication paths and accountability. After careful consideration, the Committee concluded that alternative solutions outside the city charter, such as neighborhood liaisons, could effectively address the identified need for accountability. Two-thirds of the Committee voted to uphold the existing at-large, proportionally representative model for the City Council. (See Section 2-1(a))

Community Feedback: The Committee heard numerous comments from residents regarding their preference for and against the at-large proportional representation model. Some residents and a few former elected officials expressed a desire for district-based councillors, emphasizing the advantages of clear communication channels and geographic accountability. Advocates for district representatives argued that it would foster closer connections between elected officials and their specific constituencies. The Committee also received significant feedback supporting the all-at-large system. Those favoring the current system highlighted its benefits for city-wide groups whose interests and causes transcend geographic boundaries.

Votes

A motion for the Committee to recommend Cambridge maintain a Proportional Representation system in Cambridge elections.

$$Yes - 13$$
, $No - 0$, $Absent - 2$

A motion for the Committee to recommend Cambridge maintain an at-large city council of nine members.

Yes
$$-11$$
, No -1 , Present -1 , Absent -0

2. Enfranchise non-citizens in municipal elections. The Committee engaged in discussions regarding the enfranchisement of non-citizens, allowing them to both vote and run for municipal elections. The Committee recognized the significance of this proposal in fostering inclusivity and civic participation amoung all the residents of Cambridge. Many other municipalities in Massachusetts have submitted home rule petitions to the State Legislature seeking to enfranchise non-citizens in local elections, including Cambridge. (See Sections 2-1(a & c) & 4-1(a & c) & 7-2)

Community Feedback: The Committee received a few comments in support of enfranchising non-citizens in municipal elections.

Votes

A motion to enshrine non-citizen eligibility to vote in municipal elections.

$$Yes - 13$$
, $No - 0$, $Absent - 2$

A motion to allow non-citizens to run for municipal elections.

$$Yes - 11$$
, $No - 2$, $Absent - 2$

3. Enfranchise 16- and 17-year-olds in municipal elections. The Committee also discussed lowering the voting age in municipal elections to 16 years old, a change other municipalities have petitioned the Massachusetts state legislature to allow. The Committee noted the benefits of establishing early voting habits, and some Committee members emphasized the benefits of civic engagement and the potential for enhanced political awareness among individuals at this age. The Committee also discussed recommending lowering the age requirement to 16 to be eligible to run for municipal office but did not reach two-thirds support. (See Sections 2-1(a) & 4-1(a) & 7-2)

Community Feedback: The Committee received a few comments in support of enfranchising 16 and 17 year olds in municipal elections.

Vote

A motion to enshrine 16- and 17-year-olds eligibility to vote in municipal elections. Yes -12, No -1, Absent -2

4. Move municipal elections to even years. The Committee expressed concern over the low voter turnout in local elections. Although higher than most Massachusetts municipalities, only 30% of Cambridge's registered voters typically turnout in municipal elections. The Committee discussed tactics to increase voter turnout and engagement in local elections. As documented from cities in CA, TX, and MD, turnout often doubles by aligning local elections with higher-profile election years (even-year cycles), such as those for state and federal offices. In the most recent even-year elections, Cambridge saw a 75% turnout in 2020 and 52% in 2022. (See Section 7-1)

Community Feedback: The Committee received several comments in support of even-year elections, noting the potential benefits for voter turnout.

Vote

A motion to hold municipal elections in even numbered years.

$$Yes - 13$$
, $No - 0$, $Absent - 2$

5. Create more flexibility and modernize election voting and tabulation methods in charter language. The Committee acknowledged the necessity to modernize and refine the election language in the Charter, recognizing that Cambridge's current reliance on an antiquated state statute with specific and outdated limitations hinders the city's electoral processes. The existing statute permits proportional representation but imposes constraints, for instance, on tabulation methods, that no longer align with the dynamic and evolving needs of the community. In light of this, the Committee recommends that the City Council and election commission collaborate to update the language and create more flexibility. (See Sections 7-4 & 7-5)

Votes

A motion to recommend election procedure language be changed to authorize the City to use any tabulation method.

$$Yes - 13$$
, $No - 0$, $Absent - 2$

A motion that the Committee recommend that the election procedure language be changed to authorize the City to use any voting method of Proportional Representation.

$$Yes - 13$$
, $No - 0$, $Absent - 2$

A motion that the Committee recommend the remaining election procedures and relevant laws be compiled, updated, and drafted by the City, Election Commission, and Law Department consistent with all Charter Review Committee recommendations.

$$Yes - 13$$
, $No - 0$, $Absent - 2$

Participation in and Accessibility of Government for all Residents

The Committee prioritized enhancing participation and accessibility of the city government for all residents. Hearing from the Cambridge community, the residents were eager for more accessible methods of engaging with their elected officials and city employees and creating city priorities. Seeking opportunities to cultivate a more inclusive and equitable civic engagement experience, the Committee prioritized adding opportunities for thoughtful public feedback in multiple areas of the charter, expanding requirements around tracking and publishing council actions, and developing a framework for a Resident Assembly (representative lottery selected panel) to tackle critical city topics.

1. Require a Resident Assembly in the Charter. A Resident Assembly is a lottery-selected panel and a democratic system designed to address challenging policy issues governments face. Panelists, drawn from the general population, are tasked with a critical question or city issue and are supported with stakeholder engagement and education. The assembly deliberates, collaborates, and makes specific recommendations for the city. The Committee envisions that the Resident Assembly will bring new voices into city government and generate community-driven concepts and solutions. (See Section 8-4)

Should Cambridge adopt this Resident Assembly proposal, Cambridge would be the first municipality in the United States to codify such a structure in a city charter. The Committee spent extensive time discussing the intention, structure, and goals for a Resident Assembly in Cambridge. The Committee recommended that the City Council convene at least one assembly per term, offer adequate compensation to the panelists, and identify specific powers or decisions that the assembly could be tasked with. The Committee acknowledged that this would be a brand new civic structure in Cambridge and that specifics regarding the selection process, operational requirements, and best practices will evolve and require additional definition.

Community Feedback: Early on, the committee had heard from the public an interest in more collaborative city government and a desire for increased opportunities for engagement. In the development and deliberations of establishing a resident assembly, the Committee received positive feedback from the community and several city councillors.

Votes

A motion that the Committee recommend to establish a Resident Assembly in the Charter Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3

Motion to approve the Purpose section (section 1) language of the Resident Assembly draft to read: In order to expand access to city government generally and include voices not typically heard in decision making, the City Council has the authority to establish and maintain one or more Resident Assemblies.

Yes -10, No -2, Absent -3

A motion for the City Council to establish one Resident Assembly per city council term and to be added to the Mandatory Specifications Section (section 3) of the draft language.

$$Yes - 12$$
, $No - 1$, $Absent - 2$

A motion to adopt the Power Section (section 2), section a.i. of the draft Resident Assembly, Section 2.a.i, to read: The power to issue recommendations on questions posed by the City Council and to specify 5 deadlines by which the City Council or city manager must publicly respond to the recommendations by hearing or other means

$$Yes - 11$$
, $No - 2$, $Absent - 2$

A motion to adopt Section 2.i.2.a.ii of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly to read: The power to issue endorsements or counter-endorsements for initiatives submitted to the City Council or voters, including initiatives that satisfy Section _'s procedural requirements.

$$Yes - 11$$
, $No - 2$, $Absent - 2$

A motion to adopt Section 2.iv.2.a.v of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly to read: The power, 8 on its own initiative, to make recommendations or propose draft legislation for review by the City Council or voters

$$Yes - 11$$
, $No - 1$, $Absent - 3$

A motion on whether the Committee wishes to specify a minimum number of participants for a Resident Assembly.

Yes
$$-12$$
, No -0 , Present -1 , Absent -2

A motion for 30 to be the minimum number of participants to be required in a Resident Assembly. Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2

A motion for the Committee to approve the Discretionary Specifications section of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly.

$$Yes - 13$$
, $No - 0$, $Absent - 2$

2. Public Tracking Mechanisms of Council Policy Orders. The Committee heard both from its own members and Cambridge residents the difficulty in tracking council policy orders, and discussed options for a public tool for tracking proposed policy orders, voting status, and actions taken by the executive branch to implement approved orders. (See Section 3-2(t) & 10-9)

Community Feedback: The Committee heard a desire from the public for accessibility of city council operations, policy orders and other legislative measures in addition to meeting minutes.

Vote

Recommend Public Tracking Mechanism of Council Policy Orders and other measures Yes - 14, No - 0, Absent - 1

Effectiveness of Government

The Committee's recommendations aim to build on Cambridge's current strengths as a regional leader while introducing measures for a more effective government. To address community concerns, the recommendations focus on establishing a clear process for strategic vision planning that anticipates future challenges.

1. Measurable goal-setting. The Committee emphasized the need for measurable goal-setting to establish a clear vision and a strategic plan for the city. Recognizing the absence of a clearly defined and comprehensive strategic vision, Committee members, as well as former elected officials and members of the public, expressed concerns about the prevalence of numerous council orders unrelated to any previously identified priorities. The Committee acknowledged the necessity of creating a structured vision for the city to guide elected officials in their decision-making processes.

The proposed approach involves the implementation of measurable goal-setting once a term during the first half of the first year of the city council's term. This strategic planning session a crucial opportunity to frame priorities for the budget, providing a roadmap for the remainder of the term. The Committee also recognized the importance of community involvement in this process, providing an opportunity for residents to contribute feedback and share their priorities for the city. (See Sections 2-3(b)(iv), 2-11 & 3-1(f)).

Community Feedback

Community feedback highlighted the perceived unstructured nature of council measures, and pressed the need to organize council priorities into overarching goals for the city. Many residents expressed frustration with the perceived lack of defined goals within the City Council, emphasizing the need for a more structured and strategic approach as well for a better-defined collective political vision.

Vote

A motion recommending the proposed language for City Council Goal-Setting. Yes -10, No -0, Absent -5

2. Maintain 2-year terms for city councillors. The Committee extensively deliberated on the term length for city councillors, ultimately recommending maintaining 2-year terms. The committee thoroughly discussed the benefits of maintaining this term length, emphasizing its capacity to hold councillors directly accountable to voters biennially. Almost all Massachusetts municipalities with a population over 50,000 have 2-year terms for city councillors. The Committee determined this term length was appropriate for Cambridge, ensuring more frequent opportunities for voters to express their preferences and align the city's leadership with evolving community dynamics. (See Section 2-1(b))

In a related decision, the Committee chose not to pursue a recall provision for city councillors. The rationale behind this decision was anchored in the acknowledgment that the 2-year term serves as a mechanism for accountability. The frequency of elections under the 2-year term eliminates the need for a recall provision, as voters can express their approval or disapproval in elections. It makes a recall provision operationally difficult, given the short time window.

Community Feedback

Community feedback on the topic of maintaining 2-year terms for city councillors was somewhat mixed. Supporters of the 2-year term emphasized its role in keeping elected officials directly and frequently accountable to the voters. They highlighted the opportunity it provides for new individuals to enter city council positions. Other community members expressed support for longer terms, citing the need to give councillors more time to adjust and advance legislative agendas between campaign seasons. Concerns were raised that longer terms might discourage potential candidates from running due to the extended commitment required.

Vote

A motion that the Committee recommend maintaining 2-year terms for city council. Yes - 12, No - 1, Absent - 2

Responsiveness and Accountability

In relation to the Committee's value of Responsiveness and Accountability, the Committee has proactively endorsed a series of recommendations to strengthen accountability to residents. The proposed inclusion of a defined timeline for the budget process, coupled with establishing a formalized annual budget meeting and a process for city council budget priorities in the fall, seeks to enhance budget transparency and strategic planning. Additionally, the Committee recommends a significant change to the budgetary framework, granting the City Council the authority to add or increase line items.

To bolster resident engagement, two provisions new to Cambridge—the Resident Initiative Petition and Group Petition—are recommended. The former allows residents to bring forth new legislation, while the latter enables residents to prompt a city council hearing on a specific topic.

Finally, the Committee recommends forming a Campaign Finance Study Committee, dedicated to exploring avenues for implementing new programs or funding regulations.

1. Defined budget process + City Council Budget Priorities. Currently, Cambridge's budget process and timeline are defined by Massachusetts General Law, which requires the budget to be submitted 170 days from the beginning of the year (~June 20) and allows the City Council 45 days to approve said budget. The Committee discussed comprehensively the budget process and options to formally empower Cambridge's City Council with more substantial input early in the budget process. Increasing collaborations between the executive and the City Council on the development of the budget was a critical deliberation point for the Committee.

Recognizing the importance of early and defined input from elected officials, the Committee proposed additions to the budget process. These additions include introducing a codified annual budget meeting, delineating a straightforward process for the City Council to identify and communicate its budget priorities, and incorporating additional public input opportunities in the fall. These proposed steps aim to foster transparency, inclusivity, and collaboration in the city's budgetary decision-making process. (See Sections 6-2 - 6-6)

Proposed Timeline

- → Fiscal Year: begin on July 1 and end on June 30 (current practice by Massachusetts General Law)
- → Annual Budget Meeting: At least by Nov 1
- → City Council Budget Priorities: by end of Calendar year (following annual budget meeting)
- → Submission of Budget: At least by May 1
 - ◆ Including the Capital Improvement Plan (same timeline)
- → City Council approve by end of fiscal year, June 30

Votes

A motion for the Committee to approve recommending the draft finance article text and reflected timeline for Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government.

Yes - 13, No - 0, Present - 0, Absent - 2

A motion for the Committee to approve recommending the draft finance article text and reflected timeline for Council-Manager form of government.

Yes - 12, No - 0, Present - 1, Absent - 2

A motion to recommend the proposed language for City Council Budget Priorities Yes - 10, No - 0, Absent - 5

2. City Council Power to Add or Increase Line Items in the Budget. The Committee had several primary goals in their deliberations on potential changes to the budget process: increased transparency, increased public engagement, and increased the City Council's role in creating the budget. Looking at Boston's recent charter change, which allows the City Council to add or increase line items in addition to the current state law that only allows the City Council to reduce or eliminate budget line items, the Committee voted to recommend under either form of government the City Council be allowed to increase or add items to the budget. This is in addition to a formalized process for the City Council to establish and share the budget priorities for the upcoming budget with the chief executive.. (See Section 6-5(b))

Votes

A motion that the Committee recommend that the City Council be allowed to amend the City budget (adding funds or line items, but not increasing the overall budget) prior to approval and be allowed to override the Mayor's budgetary amendments or veto under the Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government.

Yes - 11, No - 0, Present - 2, Absent - 2

A motion to recommend that the City Council be allowed to amend the city budget (adding funds or line items but not increasing the overall budget) prior to approval, with consultation with city manager, under Council-Manager form of government

Yes - 10, No - 1, Present - 2, Absent - 2

3. Enshrine Resident Initiative Provision. The Committee, in its commitment to enhancing public engagement and participation in Cambridge city government, engaged in thorough deliberations on the introduction of a Resident Initiative Petition provision to the city charter. Currently lacking formal participation mechanisms, this provision would empower residents to initiate change by collecting signatures to petition the City Council to pass a specific ordinance. If the ordinance fails to secure approval from the City Council, the provision outlines additional steps for residents. They may collect further signatures to place the proposed ordinance on the ballot for Cambridge voters to decide its implementation. (See Section 8-6).

Vote

A motion that the Committee recommends a Resident Initiative Provision under both forms of government. The City Council shall collaborate with the Election Commission to determine the thresholds.

Yes - 11, No - 0, Present - 0, Absent - 4

4. Enshrine Group Petition Provision. The Committee, attuned to the community's call for increased paths for direct community participation, thoroughly considered the proposal to enshrine a Group Petition Provision in the city's charter. This provision would empower a group of residents to collect signatures on a specific issue, compelling the City Council to hold a public hearing on the matter. Recognizing the importance of fostering mechanisms that amplify residents' voices, the Committee prioritized direct resident engagement. The Committee expressed a shared conviction in the value of establishing a democratic process that allows residents to actively contribute to shaping the city's discourse. The Committee acknowledged and agreed with the community's desire for increased avenues of participation and its commitment to fostering a more inclusive decision-making framework.

Similar to the resident initiative petition process, the City Council is expected to collaborate with the Election Commission to determine the specific thresholds for signature collection, ensuring that they are reasonable and attainable. This collaborative effort is essential to fine-tune the implementation of the Group Petition Provision, ensuring its effectiveness in providing a meaningful platform for residents to engage with civic matters and have their voices heard. (See Section 8-5).

Vote

A motion that the Committee recommends adding a group petition provision to the Charter, the thresholds shall be relatively low. The City Council shall collaborate with the Election Commission to determine the thresholds

Yes - 11, No - 0, Present - 0, Absent - 4

5. Campaign Finance Study Committee. The Committee deliberated extensively on ways to alleviate the financial burdens associated with campaigning in Cambridge while fostering greater diversity among candidates. Recognizing the absence of public financing options in Massachusetts, as constrained by state regulations, the Committee identified the need for a dedicated study Committee. This study Committee aims to explore potential programs for Cambridge, such as a voucher program, contribution limits, and campaign spending programs, with the overarching goal of fostering more inclusive and accessible elections within the city.

The Committee acknowledged the limitations imposed by state regulations on elections and campaign finance reform. In response, a strategic recommendation emerged to amend the city's charter. This proposed addition would empower the City Council, the election commission, or

another appropriate body to institute and oversee campaign finance reforms. By doing so, the Committee aimed to provide a framework for the implementation of progressive programs to enhance the democratic process in Cambridge. (See Section 10-7).

Votes

A motion to recommend enshrining that the City Council or an appropriate body of the City have the ability to allow to make Campaign Finance reforms.

$$Yes - 10$$
, $No - 3$, $Absent - 2$

A motion for the Committee to establish a Campaign Finance Study Committee in the Transition Provisions.

$$Yes - 13$$
, $No - 0$, $Absent - 2$

Strong Mayor / CAFO / Council Statement with Related Votes

In support of a "Strong Mayor/CAFO" form of City governance

Eight out of fifteen members of the Cambridge Charter Review Committee, after extensive research, discussion and ample opportunity for public comment, support a move to a "Strong Mayor" form of government along with the development of a new position of Chief Administrative and Financial Officer (CAFO) to oversee day to day administration of the City. While we cannot relay all that has been discussed on this topic, we wish to convey the key reasons why eight members of the Charter Review Committee have come to this conclusion:

- 1) Enhancing democracy: Democracy is the best form of government for ensuring that all residents of Cambridge can actively participate as equals in the project of self-governance. While it is critical that we seek to engage residents in City government in a myriad of ways, it is through the act of voting that the greatest number of residents, including those from historically marginalized communities, express their political choices and opinions. In our current form of government, many voters are unaware that they do not choose the person that manages the City and its budget. The representatives elected by the voters have only overbroad and seldom-used tools to ensure that the actions of the City Manager reflect the will of the people. By contrast, the democratic methods for holding an elected Mayor accountable are well known, powerful and accessible to all. While we understand that some residents and members of the Committee believe that the administration of the City should be "depoliticized", we think that the "depoliticization" of city governance ultimately means there is less ability for residents of all types to have real impact on important City decisions.
- 2) History of City Manager form of government to disenfranchise voters of color: The Committee has explored research showing a strong positive correlation between cities that received many Black people during the Great Migration of the twentieth century and cities that adopted a city manager form of government during the same period. The explanation of this correlation reveals that many Progressive Era supporters of city anager governments intended to make local government as inaccessible as possible for new immigrants and people of color. While such reasons do not appear to have directly applied to Cambridge where the effort was mainly directed against perceived corruption, and while we do not believe that this goal is today the reason that other members of the Charter Review Committee support a city manager form of government, this history provides useful lessons about how broad democracy is limited when there are no elections for the Chief executive.
- 3) Influence on the City budget: Perhaps the greatest power of the City Government is the development of a city budget which ultimately is an expression of the values and priorities of the City. At present there is no mechanism for residents to have a direct impact on budget choices. Under the current charter arrangement, the City Council can only reduce budget expenditures but cannot allocate or reallocate budget items. While there may be indirect ability to impact on the

budget process through the ability of the City Council to hire and fire a city manager, we see a strong Mayor system as allowing for a far more effective means for residents to express their pleasure or displeasure with the budgets as developed by the Executive branch through the Act of voting.

- 4) Combining a Chief Financial/Administrative Officer with a Strong Mayor provides the best of both worlds: It is critical for Cambridge to have a person in charge of administration that is a highly skilled administrator with the background and expertise necessary to solve complex problems and make difficult choices. We acknowledge that the qualities that make a candidate the best candidate for Mayor are not necessarily the same qualities that make for high quality municipal administration. For this reason, we believe the City Charter should require the City to hire a Chief Financial and Administrative Officer with similar qualifications and responsibilities as a City Manager. The change to the Charter we propose-a change we consider critical-is that this new Officer should be answerable to an elected Mayor.
- 5) <u>Direct accountability to residents:</u> Elected Mayors have a strong incentive to be responsive to their constituency as they must win sufficient votes to remain in office. This incentive demands that successful Mayors make themselves available to residents and change their decisions in response to resident pressure. A move to an elected Mayor would also provide much needed clarity to residents who currently express confusion about how and where to seek redress, make policy suggestions or otherwise impact on government decisions.
- 6) Possibility for a bolder agenda: Direct accountability to the voters will in some instances allow for a bolder executive branch than exists with a city manager form of government. Unrelated to any particular city manager, a city manager may have some implicit incentive to perpetuate the status quo and not to urge bold action on the part of the City and its many division heads who implement policy. This may be particularly true in a city like Cambridge with enviable sources of income, a low tax rate and AAA bond rating. We note, perhaps tangentially in this context, that our current financial security and bond rating is not merely the product of a city manager; many of our neighbors, including Boston and Somerville, have the same high bond rating along with elected Mayors.

We believe that the current power, income, and wealth gap between residents, often correlated to race, means that while many are thriving in the City of Cambridge, others are struggling just to remain in this City, never mind thrive. People with this or other relevant life experience may demand, through the act of voting and otherwise, bolder action than we have seen to date in regard to anti-displacement, climate justice, public transportation, or the like. The debate over how bold to be and what risks to take is critical; but true debate is most meaningful when people truly have the power to determine the debate's outcome – in this case through the power of the vote.

7) <u>Leadership in External and Regional Efforts and Policymaking:</u> Increasingly we face challenges like climate and housing which one municipality cannot solve. An elected Mayor

would have an expanded ability to represent our community, foster regional collaboration and provide visionary leadership on these and other critical issues.

8) How adoption of a strong Mayor/CAFO form of government would relate to other recommendations of the Charter Review Committee: The Charter Review Committee as a whole ("the Committee") recognizes the influence that money can play in the ability of diverse candidates to successfully run for office. For this reason, the Committee is recommending that the City Council undertake a review of the possibility of implementing some form of public financing for elections. The Committee is also recommending additional means of enhancing direct democracy such as the formation of a Resident Council, requesting permission from the state to allow non-citizens and residents sixteen (16) and older to vote, and moving elections to even years to increase voter turnout. Mayoral elections will need to be combined with other strategies to truly enfranchise and empower a wider range of residents to engage actively in city government.

For these reasons and others each of us personally hold we favor a move to a strong Mayor/CAFO form of government.

Signed:

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica Dejesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Mayor/CAFO/Council Related Votes

1. Four Year Term for Mayor.

Vote

A motion to recommend a four-year term for Mayor. Yes -10, No -0, Absent -5

2. Three total terms for Mayor.

Vote

A motion to recommend a candidate for Mayor is eligible for only three total terms. Yes -9, No -1, Absent -5

3. Add a Recall Provision for Mayor.

Vote

A motion that the Committee recommends a recall provision for the Mayor under Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government, the thresholds shall be difficult but not impossible to recall a Mayor. The City Council shall collaborate with the Election Commission to determine the thresholds.

Yes - 13, No - 0, Present - 0, Absent - 0

4. Require a Chief Administrative and Finance Officer in the Charter.

Votes

A motion to require a CAFO, who is appointed by the Mayor, in the Charter Yes -10, No -0, Absent -5

A motion that the City Council can veto the CAFO appointment by the Mayor with a super majority vote.

Yes - 10, No - 0, Absent - 5

5. Mayor Veto Powers and Council Override.

Vote

A motion to approve section 3.8 Approval Of Mayor, Veto Yes - 14, No - 0, Absent - 1

6. Mayor and City Council President Role on School Committee.

Votes

A motion for the Committee to recommend the Mayor (executive) serve on the School (under the Mayor/CAFO/Council form of government)

Yes - 8, No - 1, Present - 4, Absent - 2

A motion that the Committee recommend the Mayor is automatically the Chair of the School Committee under the Mayor/CAFO/Council form of government.

Yes - 0, No - 9, Present - 4, Absent - 2

A motion that the Committee recommend the City Council President serve on the School Committee under the Mayor/CAFO/Council form of government.

Yes - 4, No - 1, Present - 8, Absent - 0

7. Resident Assembly.

Vote

A motion that the Committee recommend that under a Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government that the City Council shall convene the Resident Assembly.

Yes - 12, No - 0, Present - 1, Absent - 2

Council / Manager Statement with Related Votes

Reasons to prefer a City Council/City Manager form of government for Cambridge

The citizens of Cambridge have benefitted from steady, professional leadership in the position of the city manager for decades and there are numerous strong reasons to maintain our City Council/City Manager (Council/Manager) form of government.

Satisfaction of Residents:

Citizen surveys over the past 20 years reflect a high level of satisfaction with Cambridge's <u>form</u> of governance, as did a significant number of the comments to the Charter Review Committee at its December 5 meeting. This is unsurprising. The city offers a high level of services, the lowest residential tax rate among surrounding communities, and the highest possible bond rating (which enables the city to undertake capital improvements such as schools and parks at lower costs). Further, external stakeholders can turn to a stable professional representative of the city with whom to partner rather than a politician with a limited term of office. Certainly, some citizens wish certain things were different in our city. The question for this report is whether changing the <u>form</u> of government would make a difference in those matters.

Separation of policy-making from policy-implementation.

The primary reason to maintain the Council/ Manager form of government is the separation of policy-making from policy-execution. Policy-making should always be the responsibility of an elected body broadly representative of the city -- the City Council. Our system of Proportional Representation and at-large seats has, for decades, produced a richly diverse Council, currently almost precisely representative of the demographics of our population. However, policy implementation is different by nature. It is a highly professional, and often very technical operation, best led by a well-trained senior executive who must oversee thousands of staff, an annual budget of nearly \$1 Billion, and a labyrinth of federal, state and local regulations.

Popularly elected officials should decide <u>what</u> we should do as a city; well-trained professionals should decide <u>how</u> we do it most effectively.

The Council/ Manager form of government allows the broadly representative legislative body to choose and oversee such a professional who works at their direction. Since it takes at least five city councillors (with disparate constituencies) to vote to select a city manager, we are assured that the chief executive of the city will need to serve a wide range of our citizens with different needs and priorities.

Further, by separating the executive from the political process, the city manager can make important and even controversial decisions, such as hiring department heads and making contract decisions, without undue political pressure. Nor need the city manager spend time and/or political capital raising money, attending campaign events or seeking endorsements and financial contributions from people who may then feel they then have a right to influence the city manager's decisions on civic matters. The Manager can also lean on the experience of other city and town managers who are his professional peers for

expertise in urban problem solving. Further, when the council is split on an issue, the Manager can offer a politically neutral party that can help fashion collaborative solutions addressing various factions' concerns.

Stability of government

The city manager's status as a professional employee of the city council allows for continuity in government. The manager can remain in office through multiple council elections as long as the new council approves of their performance.

Accountability

Changes to the relationship between the Council and the City Manager have been codified and strengthened by recommendations detailed elsewhere in this report. Joint public goal-setting between the Council and the Manager and a regular, thoughtful Manager evaluation process (as set out in our draft sample Council/Manager Charter) by the Council are important elements in increasing accountability and transparency in our government. The former is difficult and the latter does not exist in the case of an elected mayor. The addition of Resident Assemblies brings another force into the governance of the city and will ensure that more citizens are engaged and informed.

Direct Oversight by the City Council

In some versions of the mayor form of government, the mayor is authorized to hire a CAFO (Chief Administrative and Financial Officer) to administer the city while the elected mayor handles political chores and policy making. This would bring the somewhat professional expertise of a manager-type to the city. But, this approach consolidates power in the hands of two people (one not elected) at the expense of the more broadly representative council. And the CAFO reports only to the Mayor, not to the Council. Hence, the administration of city government is one step further removed from the Council and the voters than the current City Manager is. Mayor/CAFO conversations are typically in private and not subject to the Massachusetts Open Meeting Law. In the council/ manager form, the chief executive works for the entire council and must respond to this broadly diverse body in open, public discussion. Policy debates take place among our elected councillors, and the City Manager is charged with implementing the policies that emerge.

Removal of the Chief Executive

While this report includes a Recall Provision for removing the mayor, it is undeniably a long and expensive one, involving two rounds of signature gathering and the expense of a city election. Removing a city manager only requires the votes of five city councillors and the expense of a hiring process and any severance that is included in the manager's contract. This is easier and faster than Recall in the case of drastically poor performance. Further, if the manager is removed due to poor performance, the replacement process is a purely professional one. When a mayor is recalled, it is the removal of a popularly elected official, and more likely the result of shifting political winds, potentially alienating a large part of the population.

Historical Origins of the Role

We acknowledge the painful and problematic racist and xenophobic motives that have been attributed by some historians to the creation of the city manager concept in the early 20th century. This is a reason to be thoughtfully observant of how the system is implemented in our community 100 years later. But we are aware of no indication that such motives were involved in the selection of the city manager form of government for Cambridge in the 1940s, nor that it is an element of the current practice of the system (and certainly not an element of the reasons to support its continuance). Sadly, American civic history is full of examples of policy choices elites have made to consolidate power for themselves at the expense of BIPOC and immigrant communities, regardless of the form of government in place at the time. The broad diversity of our elected city councils for many decades and the recent choice of a person of color to carry out administrative functions for our city are evidence that this terrible history does not apply to Cambridge today.

Summary

We believe that Cambridge should have a professional and rational form of local government. We have a long history of strong and broadly representative city councils including many thoughtful leaders who have debated with great energy many of the most critical and controversial issues of their day. They have not always agreed with each other, as one would expect in a city like ours. But they have decided. We see no reason to doubt that this lively debate and decision-making will continue, and we hope it will be more transparent and inclusive given other changes recommended by the Committee.

And, once this body has arrived at a conclusion of the best direction for our city to take, they should turn those instructions over to a well-trained and nonpolitical professional who can implement those policies efficiently and effectively. Our city deserves no less.

Signed:

Kathleen Born

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Jim Stockard

Council/Manager Related Votes

1. City Council Goal Setting.

Vote

A motion recommending the proposed language for City Council Goal Setting. Yes -10, No -0, Absent -5

2. City Manager Annual Review.

Vote

A motion recommending the proposed language for the City Manager Annual Review Yes - 10, No - 0, Absent - 5

3. City Council Budget Priorities.

Vote

A motion recommending the proposed language for City Council Budget Priorities Yes - 10, No - 0, Absent - 5

4. Mayor Role on School Committee

Vote

A motion that the Committee recommend the Mayor (chair of CC) serve on the School Committee under the Council/Manager form of government.

A motion that the Committee recommend the Mayor is automatically the Chair of the School Committee under the Manager/Council form of government.

**Recommend a change to the title of Mayor. **

Votes

A motion to recommend changing the title of Mayor to Chair of the City Council, Head of the City Council, or President of the City Council.

Straw poll: Changing Title - 11, No Opinion - 1, Absent - 3

WORKING DRAFT MAYOR-CAFO-COUNCIL FORM CHARTER FOR THE CITY OF CAMBRIDGE

Last Revised: 1.17.2023

The purpose of this working draft mayor-cafo-council form charter is to put in one place the recommendations of the Cambridge Charter Review Committee. In Order to create the full picture of what a full charter might look like with these recommendations, the Collins Center has incorporated standard/best practice text in places where the Committee has not voted. These parts of text should *not* be considered Committee recommendations.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PREAMBLE	6
ARTICLE 1: INCORPORATION; SHORT TITLE; ETC.	7
SECTION 1-1: INCORPORATION	7
SECTION 1-2: SHORT TITLE	7
SECTION 1-3: DIVISION OF POWERS	7
SECTION 1-4: POWERS OF THE CITY	7
SECTION 1-5: CONSTRUCTION	7
SECTION 1-6: INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS	7
SECTION 1-7: DEFINITIONS	7
ARTICLE 2: LEGISLATIVE BRANCH	8
SECTION 2-1: COMPOSITION; TERM OF OFFICE; ELIGIBILITY, POWERS	8
SECTION 2-2: CITY COUNCIL OFFICERS	8
SECTION 2-3: PROHIBITIONS	
SECTION 2-4: COMPENSATION	9
SECTION 2-5: EXERCISE OF POWERS; QUORUM; RULES	9
SECTION 2-6: CITY COUNCIL CONFIRMATION OF CERTAIN APPOINTMENTS	9
SECTION 2-7: CITY COUNCIL APPOINTMENTS	10
SECTION 2-8: ACCESS TO INFORMATION	10
SECTION 2-9: ORDINANCES AND OTHER MEASURES	11
SECTION 2-10 GOAL SETTING	12
SECTION 2-11: FILLING OF VACANCIES	12
ARTICLE 3: EXECUTIVE BRANCH	13
SECTION 3-1: MAYOR: ROLE; TERM OF OFFICE; ELIGIBILITY	13
SECTION 3-2: PROHIBITIONS	13
SECTION 3-3: COMPENSATION	13
SECTION 3-4: EXECUTIVE POWERS	13
SECTION 3-5: APPOINTMENTS BY THE MAYOR	14
SECTION 3-6: TEMPORARY APPOINTMENTS TO CITY OFFICES	
SECTION 3-7: TEMPORARY APPOINTMENTS TO MULTIPLE-MEMBER BODIES	
SECTION 3-8: APPROVAL OF MAYOR, VETO	15
SECTION 3-9: COMMUNICATIONS; SPECIAL MEETINGS	

SECTION 3-10: TEMPORARY ABSENCE OF THE MAYOR	15
SECTION 3-11: DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY BY MAYOR	16
SECTION 3-12: FILLING OF VACANCY	16
ARTICLE 4: SCHOOL COMMITTEE	16
SECTION 4-1: COMPOSITION; TERM OF OFFICE; ELIGIBILITY	16
SECTION 4-2: SCHOOL COMMITTEE CHAIR. VICE CHAIR. CLERK (if applicable	<mark>e)</mark> 17
SECTION 4-3: PROHIBITIONS	17
SECTION 4-4: COMPENSATION; EXPENSES	17
SECTION 4-5: SCHOOL COMMITTEE POWERS AND DUTIES	17
SECTION 4-6: FILLING OF VACANCIES	18
ARTICLE 5: ADMINISTRATIVE ORGANIZATION	19
SECTION 5-1: ORGANIZATION OF CITY AGENCIES	19
SECTION 5-2: MERIT PRINCIPLES	19
ARTICLE 6: FINANCIAL PROCEDURES	20
SECTION 6-1: FISCAL YEAR	20
SECTION 6-2: ANNUAL BUDGET MEETING	20
SECTION: BUDGETARY PRIORITIES	20
SECTION 6-3: SUBMISSION OF OPERATING BUDGET; BUDGET MESSAGE	
SECTION 6-4: ACTION ON THE OPERATING BUDGET	20
SECTION 6-5: CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM	21
SECTION 6-6: INDEPENDENT AUDIT	21
ARTICLE 7: ELECTIONS	22
SECTION 7-1: CITY ELECTION	22
SECTION 7-2: ELIGIBILITY OF VOTERS	22
SECTION 7-3: PROPORTIONAL REPRESENTATION AND RANKED CHOICE VO	TING
	22
SECTIONS 7-5 AND FOLLOWING	22
ARTICLE 8: PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT, PARTICIPATION, AND COMMUNICATION	23
SECTION 8-1 PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT AS AN ESSENTIAL PART OF CIVIC INFRASTRUCTURE	23
SECTION 8-2 INSTITUTIONAL STRUCTURES TO SUPPORT AND COORDINATE ENGAGEMENT	
SECTION 8-3 PRINCIPLES OF PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT	23
SECTION 8-4: RESIDENT ASSEMBLY	

	SECTION 8-5 FREE PETITION TO COUNCIL	25
	SECTION 8-6 RESIDENT INITIATIVE MEASURES	25
	SECTION 8-7 INELIGIBLE MEASURES	26
	SECTION 8-8 SUBMISSION OF OTHER MATTERS TO VOTERS	27
	SECTION 8-9: CONFLICTING PROVISIONS	27
	SECTION 8-10 MAYOR RECALL PROVISIONS	27
AR	TICLE 9: GENERAL PROVISIONS	
	SECTION 9-1. CHARTER CHANGES	
	SECTION 9-2. SEVERABILITY	
	SECTION 9-3. SPECIFIC PROVISION TO PREVAIL	
	SECTION 9-4. RULES AND REGULATIONS	
	SECTION 9-5. PERIODIC REVIEW OF CHARTER	29
	SECTION 9-6. PERIODIC REVIEW OF ORDINANCES	29
	SECTION 9-7. UNIFORM PROCEDURES GOVERNING MULTIPLE-MEMBER BODI	
	SECTION 9-8. NUMBER	
	SECTION 9-8. NUMBER SECTION 9-9. REFERENCES TO GENERAL LAWS	
	SECTION 9-9. REFERENCES TO GENERAL LAWS	
	SECTION 9-10. COMPUTATION OF TIME SECTION 9-11. OATHS OR AFFIRMATIONS FOR THE OFFICE OF MAYOR, CITY	
	COUNCIL, SCHOOL COMMITTEE	
	SECTION 9-12. CERTIFICATE OF ELECTION OR APPOINTMENT	30
	SECTION 9-13. LIMITATION ON OFFICE HOLDING	31
	SECTION 9-14. ENFORCEMENT OF CHARTER PROVISIONS	31
AR	TICLE 10: TRANSITION PROVISIONS	32
	SECTION 10-1 CONTINUATION OF EXISTING LAWS	32
	SECTION 10-2 EXISTING OFFICIALS AND EMPLOYEES	32
	SECTION 10-3 CONTINUATION OF GOVERNMENT	32
	SECTION 10-4 CONTINUATION OF OBLIGATIONS	32
	SECTION 10-5 TRANSFER OF RECORDS AND PROPERTY	32
	SECTION 10-6 POLICY ORDER TRACKING	32
	SECTION 10-7 CAMPAIGN FINANCE	32
	SECTION 10-8 RESIDENT ASSEMBLY	33
	SECTION 10-9 PUBLIC TRACKING TOOL STUDY	33

SECTION 10-10 AND BEYOND: RESERVED FOR TECHNICAL TRANSITION	
SECTIONS	33



PREAMBLE

[to be added]



ARTICLE 1: INCORPORATION; SHORT TITLE; ETC.

SECTION 1-1: INCORPORATION

The inhabitants of Cambridge, within the territorial limits established by law, shall continue to be a municipal corporation, a body corporate and politic, under the name "City of Cambridge".

SECTION 1-2: SHORT TITLE

This document shall be known and may be cited as the "Cambridge Charter."

SECTION 1-3: DIVISION OF POWERS

The administration of the fiscal, prudential, and municipal affairs of Cambridge, with the government thereof, shall be vested in an executive branch headed by a mayor and a legislative branch consisting of a council. The legislative branch shall never exercise any executive power, and the executive branch shall never exercise any legislative power.

SECTION 1-4: POWERS OF THE CITY

Subject only to express limitations on the exercise of any power or function by a municipal government in the Massachusetts constitution or General Laws, it is the intention and the purpose of the voters of Cambridge, through the adoption of this charter, to secure for themselves and their government all of the powers it is possible to secure as fully and as completely as though each power were specifically and individually enumerated in this charter.

SECTION 1-5: CONSTRUCTION

The powers of Cambridge under this charter are to be construed liberally in favor of the city, and the specific mention of any particular power is not intended to limit the general powers of the city as stated in the Cambridge Charter. To the extent that any provision of this charter shall conflict with any special act or general law adopted by the city, the provision of this charter shall prevail.

SECTION 1-6: INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS

Subject only to express limitations in the constitution or general laws of the Commonwealth, Cambridge may exercise any of its powers or perform any of its functions, and may participate in their financing, jointly or in cooperation, by contract or otherwise, with the Commonwealth or any agency or political subdivision of the Commonwealth, or with the United States government or any of its agencies. The City Council and Mayor shall in the performance of their duties consider intergovernmental and regional relations.

SECTION 1-7: DEFINITIONS

[to be filled in]

ARTICLE 2: LEGISLATIVE BRANCH

SECTION 2-1: COMPOSITION; TERM OF OFFICE; ELIGIBILITY, POWERS

- (a) Composition There shall be a city council of nine members nominated and elected by the voters atlarge by proportional representation, as provided for in section __. The city council shall exercise the legislative powers of the city.
- (b) Term of Office City councillors shall be elected for terms of two years each beginning on the first Monday of January in the year following their election, except when that first Monday falls on a legal holiday, then the term shall begin on the following day, and until successors have been qualified.
- (c) Eligibility Any registered municipal voter over the age of 18 shall be eligible to hold the office of councillor. If a councillor moves from the city during the councillor's term, that office shall immediately be deemed vacant and filled in the manner provided in section [placeholder]. The city council shall determine whether a councillor has moved from the city.
- (d) Legislative Powers The city council shall have and shall exercise all the legislative powers of the city, except as such powers are reserved by this charter to the school committee or to the qualified voters of the city.

SECTION 2-2: CITY COUNCIL OFFICERS

- (a) Election and Term As soon as practical after the councillors-elect have been qualified following each regular city election, as provided in section [placeholder], the members of the city council shall elect from among its members a president and vice president, who shall serve for a 2-year term. The method of election of the president and vice-president shall be determined by City Council rules. The member of the city council senior in length of consecutive service shall perform the duties of president until members elect a president
- (b) Powers and Duties of Council President
 - (i) General Administration The council president shall preside at all meetings of the council, shall regulate its proceedings, and shall decide all questions of order. The council president shall perform any other duties consistent with the office that may be provided by charter, by ordinance, by council rules, or by other vote of the council.
 - (ii) No Veto Power The city council president shall have no power to veto but shall have the same powers as any other member of either such body to vote on measures before it.
 - (iii) Appointments of Committees The council president shall appoint all members of all committees established by the rules of the council, whether special or standing.
- (c) Temporary Absence During a temporary absence of the council president, the duties of president shall be performed by the vice-president. If there shall be neither a president nor a vice-president, the member of the council senior in length of consecutive service shall perform the duties of president until there is no longer an absence.
- (d) Permanent Vacancy If there is a permanent vacancy in the office of president or vice-president, the city council shall elect by majority vote one of its members to fill such office for the unexpired term. Until such vacancy is filled, the member of the city council senior in length of consecutive service shall perform the duties of president until there is no longer an absence.

SECTION 2-3: PROHIBITIONS

Except as otherwise provided by the charter and as permitted by the Massachusetts General Laws, no member of the city council shall hold any other compensated city position. No former member of the city council shall hold any compensated appointed city position until 1 year following the date on which the former member's service on the city council has terminated unless such appointment is affirmed by 6 members of the city council. This section shall not prevent a city employee who vacated a position to serve as a member of the city council from returning to the same position upon the expiration of the term for which that person was elected.

SECTION 2-4: COMPENSATION

- (a) Salary The president and the members of the city council shall receive for their services such salary as the city council shall by ordinance determine, and they shall receive no other compensation from the city. No increase or reduction in the salaries of city councillors shall take effect during the year in which such increase or reduction is voted, and no change in such salaries shall be made between the election of a new council and the qualification of the new council.
- (b) Expenses Subject to appropriation, the council members shall be entitled to reimbursement of their actual and necessary expenses incurred in the performance of their duties.

SECTION 2-5: EXERCISE OF POWERS; QUORUM; RULES

- (a) Exercise of Powers Except as otherwise provided by General Laws or by this charter, the legislative powers of the city council may be exercised in a manner determined by the city council.
- (b) Quorum A majority of all the members elected to the city council shall constitute a quorum. Except as otherwise provided by General Laws or by this charter, the affirmative vote, taken by a roll call vote, of a majority of members of the city council shall be required to adopt any ordinance, order, resolution, or vote, except that the affirmative vote of a majority of the members present shall be sufficient to adjourn any meeting of the city council.
- (c) Rules of Procedure The city council shall adopt rules regulating the procedures of the city council, which shall include, but not be limited to, the following rules:
 - (i) The city council shall fix suitable times for its regular meetings. Except in the cases of executive sessions authorized by Massachusetts General Laws, all meetings of the city council shall be open to the press and to the public, and the rules of the city council shall provide that residents and employees of the city shall have a reasonable opportunity to be heard at any such meeting in regard to any matter considered;
 - (ii) special meetings of the city council shall be held at the call of the president, or the vice-president of the city council, or any three members, for any purpose; provided, however, that notice of the meeting shall state the time of holding such meeting and be signed by the person or persons calling the same. Except in an emergency as declared by the mayor, the notice shall be delivered at least 2 business days in advance of the time set and shall specify the date, time and location of the meeting and the purpose for which the meeting is to be held. A copy of each notice shall be immediately posted.
 - (iii) all sessions of the city council and of every committee or subcommittee of the council shall be open to the public, unless otherwise specified by law; and
 - (iv) a full, accurate, up-to-date account of the proceedings of the city council shall be maintained by the city clerk. [PLACEHOLDER FOR TRACKING LANGUAGE]

SECTION 2-6: CITY COUNCIL CONFIRMATION OF CERTAIN APPOINTMENTS

- (a) Department Heads
 - (i) Prior to posting and beginning the search for a department head position, the mayor shall meet with the city council to discuss priorities for the department and desirable qualifications and qualities of candidates for the position.
 - (ii) The mayor shall refer to the city council and simultaneously file with the city clerk the name of each person the mayor desires to appoint as a department head. The city council shall have 30 days after the date on which notice of the proposed appointment was filed with the city clerk to vote to approve the appointment with approval not to be unreasonably withheld. An approved appointment shall be effective immediately. The city council shall

accompany a rejection of the appointment with a written statement describing the reason, which shall be delivered to and placed on file with the city clerk within 30 days of filing. If the city council does not take up the appointment within 30 days, the appointment shall be deemed approved.

(b) Multiple-Member Bodies - The mayor shall refer to the city council and simultaneously file with the clerk the name of each person the mayor desires to appoint or reappoint as a member of a multiple-member body. Appointment of a member of a multiple-member body made by the mayor will be effective upon a majority vote of the city council, which vote shall occur within 45 days after the date on which notice of the proposed appointment was filed with the city clerk. The appointment may be approved or rejected by a majority of the full city council before 45 days. An appointment or reappointment shall take effect if the city council fails to act within those 45 days.

SECTION 2-7: CITY COUNCIL APPOINTMENTS

- (a) City Auditor The city council, by the affirmative vote of at least six members, shall appoint a city auditor for an indefinite term of office. The city auditor shall be appointed solely based on the candidate's professional qualifications and experience. The city auditor shall keep and have charge of the accounts of the city and shall from time to time audit the books and accounts of all city agencies. The city auditor shall have such other powers and duties as provided for auditors and accountants by general laws and such additional powers and duties as may be provided by the charter, by ordinance, or by any other vote of the city council.
- (b) City Clerk The city council, by the affirmative vote of a majority of members, shall appoint a city clerk. The city clerk shall be appointed solely based on qualifications and experience. The city clerk shall have such powers and duties as provided for clerks by general laws and such additional powers and duties as may be provided by the charter, by ordinance, or by any other vote of the city council.
- (c) Clerk of the Council The city council, by the affirmative vote of a majority of members, shall appoint a clerk of the council, who may be the city clerk. The clerk of the council shall give notice of its meetings to its members and to the public, keep the journal of its proceedings, and perform such other duties as may be provided by ordinance or by other vote of the city council.
- (d) Additional Staff The council may establish additional council support positions and consultants by ordinance as the council deems necessary and may, by the affirmative vote of at least six members, appoint staff to serve in those positions. All officials of the city shall cooperate with employees and consultants of the city council in the performance of their oversight functions.
- (e) Salaries The officers appointed under Section 2-7 shall receive such salaries as set by ordinance.
- (f) Supervision The council president shall be responsible for day-to-day supervision of the city auditor, city clerk, and clerk of the council, including but not limited to the discipline of same up to and including an unpaid suspension of not more than five days; provided, however, that the council president may, at the council president's sole discretion, bring to the city council any personnel matter involving the city auditor or clerk of the council for appropriate action, and provided further that the affirmative vote at least six members of the city council shall be required to remove the city auditor or clerk of the council.
- (g) Removal: Any person appointed or elected by the council may be removed by the council.

SECTION 2-8: ACCESS TO INFORMATION

- (a) In General The city council may make investigations into the affairs of the city and into the conduct and performance of any city agency.
- (b) Information Requests
 - (i) Mayor The city council may, at any time, request from the mayor, specific information on any municipal matter within its jurisdiction and may request the mayor to be present to answer written questions relating thereto at a meeting to be held not earlier than 7-days from the date of receipt by the mayor of said questions. The mayor shall personally, or

- through the head of a department or a member of a multiple-member body, attend such meeting and publicly answer all such questions. The person so attending shall not be obliged to answer questions relating to any other matter. The mayor may attend and address the city council in person or through the head of a department or a member of a multiple-member body, upon any subject and at any time.
- (ii) Department Heads, Chair of Multiple-Member Bodies- The city council may require the chair of a city multiple-member body or a city department head to appear before the city council to give any information that the city council may require in relation to the municipal services, functions and powers or duties which are within the scope of responsibility of that person and not within the jurisdiction of the school committee.

SECTION 2-9: ORDINANCES AND OTHER MEASURES

- (a) Emergency Ordinances No ordinance shall be passed finally on the date it is introduced, except in cases of special emergency involving the health or safety of the people or their property. No ordinance shall be regarded as an emergency ordinance unless the emergency is defined and declared in a preamble to such ordinance, separately voted upon, and receiving the affirmative vote of the council president and 5 members of the city council. No ordinance making a grant, renewal, or extension, whatever its kind or nature, of any franchise or special privilege of any kind or nature, shall be passed as an emergency measure, and except as provided in General Laws Chapter 166, Sections 70 and 71, no such grant, renewal, or extension shall be made otherwise than by ordinance. An emergency measure shall become effective upon adoption or at such later time as it may specify.
- (b) General Measures Every adopted measure shall become effective upon adoption or at such later time as it may specify. An ordinance shall not be amended or repealed except by another ordinance adopted in accordance with this charter.
- (c) Charter Objection On the first occasion that the question on adoption of a measure is put to the city council, a single member present may object to the taking of the vote, and postpone the vote until the next regular or special meeting of the city council. If two or more present members object, the vote shall be postponed until the next regular meeting. This procedure shall not be used more than once for any specific matter regardless of whether it has been amended. A charter objection shall have privilege over all motions but shall be raised prior to or at the call for a vote by the presiding officer and all debate shall cease. The charter objection process shall not apply to emergency measures as defined in this section.
- (d) Publication Every proposed ordinance or loan order, except emergency ordinances and revenue loan orders, shall be published once in full in at least one local newspaper, on the city website, and in any additional manner as may be provided by ordinance, at least ten days before its final passage. After final passage, the ordinance as amended and completed, shall again be published once in the aforesaid manner; provided that if any ordinance or proposed ordinance, or codification thereof, shall exceed in length eight pages of ordinary book print, then there shall be no requirement to advertise as aforesaid if the same is published by the city council in a municipal bulletin or printed pamphlet, but otherwise in conformity with said provisions, except for zoning ordinances or amendments thereto, a summary of which shall be published at least two times in a local newspaper. The publication of such zoning summaries shall include a statement indicating where copies of the ordinance may be examined and obtained and a statement that claims of invalidity by reason of any defect in the procedure of adoption

may only be made within ninety days after the posting or the second publication. Emergency ordinances shall take effect on the date of their passage and shall be published at the earliest practicable moment.

SECTION 2-10 GOAL SETTING

- (a) At the beginning of each council term, within the first six months, the council shall develop council goals for the upcoming term, in consideration of previous council goals.
- (b) The council shall seek input from the mayor, department heads, multi-member bodies and the public in the development of council goals.
- (c) The council may develop both short- and long-term goals. To the extent practicable, goals shall be measurable, include timelines for implementation, and relevant budget requirements.
- (d) The council shall establish a broad public engagement process to incorporate public input into the development of council goals. This shall include at least two public hearings at which public comment is accepted and such additional outreach efforts as the council deems appropriate. The goal-setting and public engagement process under this section shall be publicized via multiple media avenues available to the city, including on its website, social media pages, and through direct electronic communications. The council shall also review the results of any city-wide surveys or other public engagement tools undertaken in the prior term.
- (e) The council shall publish its goals for the term in multiple media avenues available to the city, including on its website, social media pages, council newsletters and through direct electronic communications.
- (f) The council shall establish a public method of tracking progress in meeting the established goals

SECTION 2-11: FILLING OF VACANCIES

Except as provided in this section, a vacancy in any elective body shall be filled in the manner provided in section thirteen of chapter fifty-four A. If, under said section, no regularly nominated candidate of the city council or school committee remains, the vacancy shall be filled for the unexpired term by a majority vote of the remaining members, except that if the remaining members fail to fill such vacancy within thirty days after they shall have been notified by the city clerk that such vacancy exists, such vacancy shall be filled by the appointment of any qualified voter of the city by the mayor, or, if there is no mayor, by the vice-chairman, or if there is no mayor or vice-chairman, by the member of the council or of the school committee, as the case may be, senior in length of service, or, if more than one have so served, then the member senior both in age and length of service.

ARTICLE 3: EXECUTIVE BRANCH

SECTION 3-1: MAYOR: ROLE; TERM OF OFFICE; ELIGIBILITY

- (a) Role The chief executive officer of the city shall be a mayor, elected by the registered voters at large by ranked choice voting
- (b) Term of Office The term of office for mayor shall be four years, beginning on the first business day in January following the municipal election, except when that first Monday falls on a legal holiday, then the term shall begin on the following day.
- (c) Term Limit No person shall hold the office of Mayor for more than three terms in total.
- (d) Eligibility Any registered municipal voter over the age of 18 shall be eligible to hold the office of mayor. If a mayor moves from the city during the mayor's term, that office shall immediately be deemed vacant and filled in the manner provided in section [placeholder]. The city council shall determine whether a mayor has moved from the city.

SECTION 3-2: PROHIBITIONS

The mayor shall not hold another compensated city position or other elected public office. A former mayor shall not hold a compensated appointed city office or city employment for 1 year after termination of their service as mayor. Any former mayor shall not receive compensation for contracted work authorized during their tenure as the mayor, however, they may be compensated for limited hours advising the incoming mayor. This subsection shall not prevent a city officer or other city employee who has vacated a position to serve as the mayor from returning to the same office or other position of city employment held when the position was vacated. This prohibition shall not apply to persons covered by a leave of absence under section 37 of chapter 31 of the General Laws.

SECTION 3-3: COMPENSATION

The mayor shall receive compensation for the mayor's services as set by the city council by ordinance. An ordinance increasing or reducing the compensation of the mayor shall not be enacted unless:

- (i) it is adopted by a 2/3 vote of the full city council;
- (ii) it has been adopted on or before the 42nd month of the mayor's term; and
- (iii) it provides that any compensation increase or reduction is to take effect upon the organization of the city government following the next regular city election.

SECTION 3-4: EXECUTIVE POWERS

- (a) Executive Powers The executive powers of the city shall be vested solely in the mayor and may be exercised by the mayor either personally or through the city agencies under the general supervision and control of the office of the mayor. The mayor shall cause this charter, laws, ordinances, and other orders of the city government to be enforced and shall cause a record of all official acts of the executive branch of the city government to be kept. The mayor shall supervise, direct, and be responsible for the efficient administration of all city activities and functions placed under the control of the mayor by law or by this charter.
- (b) Supervision of City Agencies The mayor shall exercise general supervision and direction over all city agencies, unless otherwise provided by law or by this charter. Each city agency shall furnish to the mayor, upon request, any information or materials the mayor may request and as the needs of the office of mayor and the interest of the city may require. The mayor shall be responsible for the efficient and effective coordination of the activities of all city agencies and may call together for consultation, conference, and discussion, at reasonable times, all persons serving the city.
- (c) Multiple-Member Bodies The mayor shall be, by virtue of the office, an *ex officio* member of every appointed multiple-member body of the city. The mayor may, as an *ex officio* member, attend any

meeting of an appointed multiple-member body of the city, including executive sessions, to participate in the discussions of that body, but shall not have the right to vote.

SECTION 3-5: APPOINTMENTS BY THE MAYOR

- (a) Chief Administrative and Financial Officer (CAFO): The mayor shall appoint a chief administrative and financial officer to coordinate and direct the operations and functions of the city government. The mayor shall notify the city council in writing of the appointment of the CAFO. The mayor's appointment shall be considered final unless, with 30 days of the notice of appointment, the city council rejects the appointee by a two-thirds vote. The appointee shall be appointed on the basis of strong administrative and executive qualifications and a combination of education, training and/or municipal experience to perform the duties of the office. The CAFO shall devote full time to the duties of this position and shall not engage in any other business or occupation during their term.
- (b) Department Heads The mayor shall appoint, subject to confirmation by the city council pursuant to Section 2.6, all department heads for whom no other method of appointment or selection is provided by this charter. Department heads serve at the discretion of the mayor subject to the limitations and requirements imposed by federal and state laws, rules, and/or regulations.
- (c) City Solicitor: The mayor shall appoint the city solicitor to be the chief legal adviser of, and attorney for, the city and all divisions and offices thereof in matters relating to their official powers and duties. It shall be the city solicitor's duty, either personally or by such assistants as may be designated, to perform all services incident to the legal department, to give advice in writing when so requested to the mayor, to prosecute or defend, as the case may be, all suits or cases to which the municipality may be a party, and to provide other legal support as requested by the mayor or required by ordinance. The city solicitor shall be appointed on the basis of having strong legal qualifications and shall be especially fitted by education, training, and experience to perform the duties of the office.
- (d) Multiple-Member Bodies The mayor shall appoint, subject to the provisions of Section 2.6, all members of multiple-member bodies for whom no other method of appointment or selection is provided by ordinance, this charter, or General Laws. All members shall serve terms as defined by ordinance, this charter, or General Laws.
- (e) The mayor may also appoint such ad hoc committees or working groups as the mayor deems appropriate to advise the mayor on matters affecting the city.

SECTION 3-6: TEMPORARY APPOINTMENTS TO CITY OFFICES

Whenever a temporary or permanent vacancy occurs in a city office that is appointed under Section 3-5, the mayor may designate a person to perform the duties of the office on a temporary basis for up to 150 days until the position can be filled as provided by law or by this charter. Persons serving as temporary officers under this section shall have only those powers indispensable and essential to the performance of the duties of the office during the period of temporary appointment and no others.

- (a) Filing of a Temporary Appointment When the mayor designates a person under this section, the mayor shall file a certificate with the city clerk in substantially the following form:
 - "I designate (name of person) to perform the duties of the office of (office in which vacancy exists) on a temporary basis until the office can be filled by (the regular procedure for filling the vacancy or when the incumbent shall return). I certify that this person is qualified to perform the duties which will be required and that I make this designation solely in the interests of the City of Cambridge."
- (b) Extension of Temporary Appointments If an extension of a temporary appointment is necessary, the mayor may seek additional extensions in 60-day increments, which shall be authorized by a majority vote of the city council. If an extension is not approved, the position shall be deemed vacant.

SECTION 3-7: TEMPORARY APPOINTMENTS TO MULTIPLE-MEMBER BODIES

Whenever a temporary or permanent vacancy occurs on a multiple-member body that is appointed under Section 3.5, the mayor may designate a person to perform the duties of the office on a temporary basis for up to 150 days until the position can be filled as provided by law or by this charter. If an extension of a temporary appointment is necessary, the mayor may seek additional extensions in 60-day increments, which shall be authorized by a majority vote of the city council. If an extension is not approved, the position shall be deemed vacant, except on multiple-member bodies where such vacancy would prevent a quorum. In such instances, a temporary appointment shall be permitted to remain until a successor is qualified, however, the authority of the temporary appointment shall be limited to matters where failure to act by the multiple-member body may have adverse consequences to the city.

SECTION 3-8: APPROVAL OF MAYOR, VETO

Every order, ordinance, resolution, or vote adopted or passed by the city council, except any matters relating to the internal affairs of the city council, shall be presented to the mayor for approval within 3 days of such adoption or passage. If the mayor approves the measure, the mayor shall sign it; if the mayor disapproves the measure, the mayor shall return the measure with the specific reason for such disapproval attached to the measure in writing to the city council. The city council shall enter the objections of the mayor on its records and reconsider the same measure after 14 days but before 30 days from the date of its return to the city council. If the city council, regardless of the disapproval by the mayor, shall again pass the identical measure by a 2/3 vote of the full council, it shall then be deemed in force. If the mayor has neither signed a measure nor returned it to the city council within 10 days following the date it was presented to the mayor, the measure shall be deemed approved and in force.

The mayor shall be responsible for the establishment and maintenance of a public tracking tool to provide city residents with information about 1) proposed policy orders, 2) voting status of proposed policy orders, and 3) the status of actions taken by the executive branch to implement policy orders that have been approved by city council.

SECTION 3-9: COMMUNICATIONS; SPECIAL MEETINGS

- (a) Communications to the City Council The mayor shall, by written communication:
 - (i) recommend to the city council for its consideration measures as the needs of the city require; and
 - (ii) keep the city council fully informed of the financial and administrative condition of the city and shall specifically indicate any fiscal, financial, or administrative issues facing the city.
- (b) Special Meetings of the City Council The mayor may call a special meeting of the city council for any purpose. Unless the mayor designates an emergency, notice of the meeting shall be delivered at least 2 business days in advance of the time set and shall specify the date, time and location of the meeting and the purpose for which the meeting is to be held. A copy of the notice shall be posted immediately.

SECTION 3-10: TEMPORARY ABSENCE OF THE MAYOR

- (a) Acting Mayor Whenever the mayor is unable to perform the duties of the office, the city council president shall be the acting mayor. In the event that the city council president is unable to serve as acting mayor under this section, the city council shall elect a councillor to serve as acting mayor from among its membership. The city council, by the affirmative vote of six members, shall determine whether the mayor is unable to perform the duties of the office. Notwithstanding any general or special law to the contrary, the vote shall be taken in public session by a roll call vote.
- (b) Powers of Acting Mayor The acting mayor shall have only those powers of the mayor as are indispensable and essential to conduct the business of the city and on which action may not be

delayed. The acting mayor shall have no authority to make a permanent appointment or removal from city service unless the absence of the mayor shall extend beyond 60 days, nor shall the acting mayor approve or disapprove of any measure adopted by the city council unless the time within which the mayor must act would expire before the return of the mayor. The city council president or another councillor serving as acting mayor shall not vote as a member of the city council.

SECTION 3-11: DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY BY MAYOR

The mayor may authorize and subsequently remove authorization from a subordinate officer or employee of the city to exercise or perform a power, function, or duty of the office of the mayor, provided, however, that all acts performed under any such delegation of authority during the period of authorization shall be and remain the acts of the mayor. Nothing in this section shall be construed to authorize the mayor to delegate the powers and duties of a school committee member, the power of appointment to city office or employment, or to sign or return measures approved by the city council unless the provisions of Section 3-11 (b) apply.

SECTION 3-12: FILLING OF VACANCY

Whenever a vacancy occurs in the office of mayor by death, removal, resignation, or any other reason, the process for filling of the vacancy shall be determined by the month of the mayoral term in which the vacancy occurs. Following an election to fill a mayoral vacancy, the winning candidate shall begin immediately and serve the remaining unexpired term.

- (a) Whenever a vacancy occurs during:
 - (i) Months 1 through 39: The city council shall call a special election to be held within 90 days following the date of the vacancy.
 - (ii) Months 39 through 48: A special election need not be held, and the position shall be filled by vote at the upcoming regular city election.
- (b) The city council president shall serve as the acting mayor in all cases until the vacancy is filled. In the event that the city council president is unable to serve as the acting mayor under this section, the city council shall elect a councillor to serve as the acting mayor from among its membership. If the councillor serving as the acting mayor under this section chooses to run for mayor, they shall not be entitled to have the words "candidate for reelection" printed with that person's name on the subsequent election ballot. Any person serving as the mayor under this section shall receive the compensation then in effect for the position of mayor and shall not vote as a member of the city council.

ARTICLE 4: SCHOOL COMMITTEE

SECTION 4-1: COMPOSITION; TERM OF OFFICE; ELIGIBILITY

- (a) Composition There shall be a school committee which shall consist of six (76 membersWho shall be nominated and elected by the municipal voters of the city at large.
- (b) Term of Office The term of office for the elected school committee members shall be 2 years, beginning on the first Monday in January after the election, except when that first Monday falls on a legal holiday, then the term shall begin on the following day, and until the successors have been qualified.
- (c) Eligibility Any registered municipal voter over the age of 18 shall be eligible to hold the office of school committee member. If a school committee member moves from the city during the member's term, that office shall immediately be deemed vacant and filled in the manner provided in section 4-6. The school committee shall determine whether a member has moved from the city.

SECTION 4-2: SCHOOL COMMITTEE CHAIR. VICE CHAIR.

- (a) Chair and Vice Chair- As soon as practical after the school committee members-elect have been qualified following the regular city election, the school committee shall organize by electing one of the persons elected as a member of the school committee to serve as school committee chair and one member to serve as vice-chair.
- (b) Duties The school committee chair shall preside at all meetings of the school committee, regulate its proceedings, and shall decide all questions of order. The school committee chair shall appoint all members of all subcommittees of the school committee, whether special or standing. The school committee chair shall have the same powers to vote upon all measures coming before the school committee as any other member of the school committee. The school committee chair shall perform the duties consistent with the office and as provided by this charter or by vote of the school committee. The school committee vice-chair shall preside in the absence of the school committee chair.

SECTION 4-3: PROHIBITIONS

No member of the school committee shall hold any other compensated city position. No former member of the school committee shall hold any compensated appointed city office or city employment until 1 year following the date on which that member's service on the school committee terminated. This section shall not prevent a city officer or other city employee who has vacated a position in order to serve as a member of the school committee from returning to the same office or other position of city employment held at the time the position was vacated; provided, however, no such person shall be eligible for any other municipal position until at least 1 year following the termination of service as a member of the school committee.

SECTION 4-4: COMPENSATION; EXPENSES

- (a) Compensation The city council may, by ordinance, establish an annual salary for the elected members of the school committee. No ordinance increasing or reducing the salary of elected members of the school committee shall be effective unless it has been adopted by a two-thirds vote of the full city council. No ordinance increasing the salary of the elected members of the school committee shall be effective unless it has been adopted during the first 18 months of the term for which elected school committee members are elected and unless it provides that the salary increase is to take effect upon the organization of the city government following the next regular city election.
- (b) Expenses Subject to appropriation, the school committee members shall be entitled to reimbursement of their actual and necessary expenses in the performance of their duties. The actual and necessary expenses shall be defined in the rules and regulations of the school committee

SECTION 4-5: SCHOOL COMMITTEE POWERS AND DUTIES

The school committee shall have all powers which are conferred on school committees by the General Laws and the additional powers and duties provided by charter, ordinance, or otherwise and not inconsistent with the General Laws. The powers and duties of the school committee shall include:

- (a) selecting and removing a superintendent of the schools who shall be charged with the administration of the school system, subject only to policy guidelines and directives adopted by the school committee and, upon the recommendation of the superintendent, to establish and appoint assistant or associate superintendents as authorized by the General Laws;
- (b) making all reasonable policies, rules and regulations for the management of the public school system and for conducting the business of the school committee as deemed necessary or desirable; and
- (c) adopting and overseeing the administration of an annual operating budget for the school department, subject to appropriation by the city council; provided, however, that the school committee shall have general charge and superintendence of all school buildings and grounds and shall furnish all school buildings with proper fixtures, furniture and equipment; provided further, that the school committee shall provide ordinary maintenance of all school buildings and grounds,

unless a central municipal maintenance department, which may include maintenance of school buildings and grounds, is established; provided further, that whenever the school committee shall determine that additional classrooms are necessary to meet the educational needs of the community, at least 1 member of the school committee, or a designee of the school committee, shall serve on the agency, board or committee for the planning or construction of the new, remodeled or renovated school building.

SECTION 4-6: FILLING OF VACANCIES

In all occurrences of a vacancy, the city clerk shall notify the school committee and the chairperson of the election commission of the vacancy within 7 days. Within 7 days after notification, the chairperson of the election commission or a designee shall certify, in writing, to the city clerk the name of the defeated candidate for the office of school committee with the next highest number of votes at the municipal election at which school committee were elected for the term in which the vacancy occurs. If the person is eligible and willing to serve, the city clerk shall administer the oath of office to the person within 15 days after certification and the person shall serve. If the person who is eligible declines the office, is not eligible and willing to serve, or fails to take the oath of office within the time period set forth in this section, then the person with the next highest number of votes at the election who is eligible and willing to serve shall serve.

Where no defeated candidate is eligible and/or willing to serve, the process for filling the vacancy shall be determined by the number of days remaining until the next municipal election.

If a vacancy occurs:

- (i) more than 180 days until the next municipal election, there shall be a special election.
- (ii) 180 days or less prior to any regular municipal election, then the seat remains vacant until the next regular municipal election.

ARTICLE 5: ADMINISTRATIVE ORGANIZATION

SECTION 5-1: ORGANIZATION OF CITY AGENCIES

The organization of the city into operating agencies to provide services and administer the government may be accomplished only through an administrative order submitted to the city council by the mayor. No administrative order may originate with the city council.

The mayor may, subject only to express prohibitions in a general law or this charter, submit proposals to reorganize, consolidate or abolish a city agency, in whole or in part, or to establish a new city agency as is deemed necessary, but no function assigned by this charter to a particular city agency may be discontinued or assigned to any other city agency unless specified by this charter. The mayor may prepare and submit to the city council, administrative orders that establish operating divisions for the orderly, efficient or convenient conduct of the business of the city. These administrative orders shall be accompanied by a message from the mayor which explains the expected benefits and advises the city council if an administrative order shall require amendments, insertions, revisions, repeal or otherwise of existing ordinances.

Whenever the mayor proposes an administrative order, the city council shall hold 1 or more public hearings on the proposal giving notice by publication in a local newspaper, which notice shall describe the scope of the proposal and the time and place at which the public hearing will be held, not less than 7 nor more than 14 days following the publication. An organization or reorganization plan shall become effective at the expiration of 60 days following the date the proposal is submitted to the city council unless the city council shall, by a majority vote, within that 60-day period vote to disapprove the plan. The city council may vote only to approve or to disapprove the plan and may not vote to amend or to alter it.

SECTION 5-2: MERIT PRINCIPLES

All appointments and promotions of city officers and employees shall be made on the basis of merit and fitness demonstrated by examination, past performance, or by other evidence of competence and suitability. Each person appointed to fill an office or position shall be a person especially fitted by education, training, and/or previous work experience to perform the duties of the office or position.

ARTICLE 6: FINANCIAL PROCEDURES

SECTION 6-1: FISCAL YEAR

The fiscal year of the city shall begin on July 1 and shall end on June 30, unless another period is required by the General Laws.

SECTION 6-2: ANNUAL BUDGET MEETING

At least 60 days before the end of the calendar year, the mayor shall call a joint meeting of the city council and school committee, including the superintendent of schools, to review the financial condition of the city, revenue, and expenditure forecasts for at least 3 years and other relevant information prepared by the mayor in order to develop a coordinated budget.

SECTION: BUDGETARY PRIORITIES

Prior to the end of the calendar year, the city council shall develop and submit to the Mayor budgetary priorities that take into consideration the council goals created pursuant to Section 2-11 with input from the eity manager and the community. There shall be broad public engagement in diverse formats with opportunities for the public to provide input, including at least one public hearing. The budget developed by the Mayor shall outline how the proposed budget reflects the council's budgetary priorities.

SECTION 6-3: SUBMISSION OF OPERATING BUDGET; BUDGET MESSAGE

At least 60 days before the beginning of the fiscal year, the mayor shall submit to the city council a proposed operating budget for all city agencies, which shall include the school department, for the ensuing fiscal year with an accompanying budget message and supporting documents. The budget message submitted by the mayor shall explain the operating budget in fiscal terms and in terms of work programs for all city agencies. It shall outline the proposed fiscal policies of the city for the ensuing fiscal year, describe important features of the proposed operating budget and include any major variations from the current operating budget, fiscal policies, revenues and expenditures together with reasons for these changes. The proposed operating budget shall provide a complete fiscal plan of all city funds and activities and shall be in the form the mayor deems desirable; provided, however, that the budget for elected officials shall identify the cost of compensation and the cost of benefits for those officials. The school budget, as adopted by the school committee shall be submitted to the mayor at least 30 days before the submission of the proposed operating budget to the city council. The mayor shall notify the school committee of the date by which the proposed budget of the school committee shall be submitted to the mayor. The mayor and the superintendent of schools shall coordinate the dates and times of the school committee's budget process under the General Laws.

SECTION 6-4: ACTION ON THE OPERATING BUDGET

- (a) Public Hearing The city council shall publish a notice of the proposed operating budget as submitted by the mayor. The notice shall state: (i) the times and places where copies of the entire proposed operating budget are available for inspection by the public; and (ii) the date, time and place when a public hearing on the proposed operating budget will be held by the city council, not less than 14 days after publication of the notice.
- (b) Adoption of the Budget No later than the end of the fiscal year the city council shall take definite action on the annual budget, by adopting, amending or rejecting it, provided that the amended version shall not he for a higher total budget than originally proposed, unless otherwise authorized by the General Laws. If the city council fails to act on an item in the proposed operating budget prior to the beginning of the fiscal year, that amount shall, without any action by the city council, become a part of the appropriations for the year and be available for the purposes specified. The mayor shall have ___ days from the time of a budgetary vote of the council to approve or return said budget to the council, the budget shall be in effect as approved by the council. The mayor may modify a budget approved by the council by returning it to said council with amendments to any line item provides that that a vote of

- two-thirds of the council shall be sufficient to override any budgetary amendments, in whole or in part, or an overall budgetary veto by the mayor.
- (c) Availability of the Operating Budget In addition to any other posting requirements under law, immediately after the submission of the proposed budget to the city council, the mayor shall post the entire budget document on the city's website. Said proposed budget document shall remain posted during the city council review process contained in this article. After the enactment of the budget, the final adopted budget shall be posted on the city's website and shall remain there throughout the fiscal year for which it is in effect. The final budget document shall reflect any amendments made by the city council and approved by the mayor and shall indicate that it is the final budget of the city.

SECTION 6-5: CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM

- (a) Submission The mayor shall submit a capital improvement program to the city council at least 60 days before the start of each fiscal year. The capital improvement program shall include:
 - (i) a general summary of its contents;
 - (ii) a list of all capital improvements proposed to be undertaken during the next 5 years, with supporting information as to the need for each capital improvement;
 - (iii) cost estimates, methods of financing and recommended time schedules for each improvement; and
 - (iv) the estimated annual cost of operating and maintaining each facility and piece of major equipment involved.

This information shall be annually revised by the mayor with regard to the capital improvements still pending or in the process of being acquired, improved or constructed.

- (b) Public Hearing The city council shall publish a notice stating: (i) the times and places where entire copies of the capital improvements program are available for inspection by the public; and, (ii) the date, time and place of a public hearing on the plan to be held by the city council not less than 14 days after publication of the notice.
- (c) Adoption At any time after the public hearing but before the end of the current fiscal year, the city council shall by resolution adopt the capital improvements program, which may be amended, provided that each amendment shall be voted on separately and that an increase in the capital improvements program as submitted shall clearly identify the method of financing to accomplish the proposed increase.

SECTION 6-6: INDEPENDENT AUDIT

The city council shall annually provide for an outside audit of the books and accounts of the city to be conducted by a certified public accountant or a firm of certified public accountants, which has no personal interest, direct or indirect, in the fiscal affairs of the city or any of its officers. The mayor shall annually provide to the city council a sum of money sufficient to satisfy the estimated cost of conducting the audit as presented to the mayor, in writing, by the city council. The award of a contract to audit shall be made by the city council on or before September 15 of each year. The report of the audit shall be filed in final form with the city council not later than March 1 in the year following its award. At least every 5 years, the city council shall conduct a competitive procurement process to retain these auditing services.

ARTICLE 7: ELECTIONS

SECTION 7-1: CITY ELECTION

The regular municipal election shall take place on the next Tuesday following the first Monday of November in every even-numbered year.

SECTION 7-2: ELIGIBILITY OF VOTERS

Every citizen and noncitizen who (i) is at least 16 years old, (ii) is not temporarily or permanently disqualified by law because of corrupt practices in respect to elections, (iii) is a resident of Cambridge at the time at the time they register, and (iv) has otherwise complied with the requirements of Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 51 may have their name entered on the list of voters in Cambridge and may vote therein in any municipal election.

SECTION 7-3: PROPORTIONAL REPRESENTATION AND RANKED CHOICE VOTING

- (a) The mayor shall be elected at large by ranked choice voting
- (b) All members of the city council and the school committee shall be elected at large by proportional representation (also known as single transferable vote).

SECTION 7-4 METHODS OF COUNTING FIRST CHOICES (Revision of language in the repealed MGL Chapter 54A, which is followed by the City of Cambridge with respect to voting procedures.)

With respect to the election of city council and school committee members, any method of counting the voters' first choices and treating any such choices in excess of the quota may be substituted for the method of counting such choices set forth in this article, if the election commission determines that such substitution is advisable; provided, that they issue regulations embodying the method so substituted and provided, further, that such regulations shall not be effective with respect to any election unless at least thirty days prior thereto copies of such regulations are available for delivery to such of the voters as may request them.

SECTIONS 7-5 AND FOLLOWING

[The remaining procedural sections of the charter that have been adopted by Cambridge require updating by the Elections Commission and the Law Department in line with current best practices, modern language, the use of modern voting equipment, and current legal requirements.]

ARTICLE 8: PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT, PARTICIPATION, AND COMMUNICATION

SECTION 8-1 PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT AS AN ESSENTIAL PART OF CIVIC INFRASTRUCTURE

The city shall treat public engagement as an integral part of effective and trusted governance, not just as an occasional process or activity. The city shall treat engagement as a "multi-channel" endeavor that includes face-to-face meetings, virtual interactions, and other online communications. The departments of city government shall encourage collaboration in public engagement efforts with other government jurisdictions and authorities, anchor institutions, community-based organizations, civic groups, and individual residents.

SECTION 8-2 INSTITUTIONAL STRUCTURES TO SUPPORT AND COORDINATE ENGAGEMENT

The city shall establish new institutional structures or adapt existing structures to oversee, support, coordinate, track, and measure engagement on an ongoing basis. These structures may include, but are not limited to:

- (a) Council committees that include residents and other stakeholders
- (b) Departments or administrative positions
- (c) Public engagement commissions
- (d) Community advisory boards, including boards designated to address the concerns of specific populations
- (e) Youth commissions
- (f) Participatory budgeting processes and commissions

SECTION 8-3 PRINCIPLES OF PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT

To ensure public engagement centers on the needs and goals of community members, the city shall uphold the following principles, using them as the basis of public engagement protocols and in the establishment of public engagement structures:

(a) Equity in engagement. Principles of justice, equity, diversity, and inclusion should guide the design and execution of public engagement activities. When engaging community members, city officials should identify and proactively reach out to the community in its full diversity. To ensure that public engagement activities are not attended only by people already active in local government and politics, city officials should regularly recruit residents through face-to-face or personal written invitations, social media requests, and randomized selection methods. Materials should be written in plain, comprehensible English, and should also be translated into the other predominant languages that residents speak and read.

Traditionally excluded and marginalized individuals and communities should be included in ways they themselves identify as authentic and meaningful. City officials should co-design engagement processes with community members to meet the needs of the communities served. Processes should respect a range of values, interests, perspectives, experiences, cultures, and knowledge of those involved.

The city should expect local the organizations and networks it works with to engage their members in equitable and deliberative ways, so that the input received is representative of their constituents. The city should use an equity lens to evaluate data on impacts of engagement, including costs, benefits, and responsibilities.

(b) Accountability in engagement. There should be meaningful opportunities for community members to bring issues, concerns, and priorities to city officials to influence city policy, ordinances, and actions. Public engagement activities should be designed to appropriately fit the legal authority, scope, character, and potential impact of a policy, program, or project. There should be clarity about process sponsorship, purpose, design, and how the results will be used. The purpose

and potential influence of each public engagement process should be known by all participants in advance but should be flexible enough to adapt to changing conditions during implementation.

- (c) Transparency in engagement. Communications about public issues and public engagement opportunities should ensure community members can engage effectively. Communications should be made in the predominant languages that residents understand. Participants should have the opportunity to bring and share their own experiences as well as information they have gathered about the issues at hand. Full and complete results should be shared in a manner accessible to the public, and explanations of how the results will be used or how they will influence decisions should be provided to process participants and the broader public.
- (d) Accessibility in engagement. Public engagement activities should be broadly accessible in terms of schedule, location, facilities, and information and communication technologies. Schedules should accommodate a variety of participants. Locations should be nearby and reachable via affordable transit, and some engagement activities should be conducted in places where community members already gather regularly. Facilities should be welcoming public spaces and not present physical or cultural barriers to participation. Online engagement opportunities should use technologies that are freely available to residents and attend to barriers people may face, such as: no access to broadband, limited proficiency with technology, and challenges related to deaf-blind accessibility.
- (e) Collaboration in engagement. Public engagement efforts should build on and help develop long-term, collaborative working relationships and mutual learning opportunities with residents of all ages, civic groups, organizational partners, and other governments. This may include project-specific or ongoing community engagement initiatives.
- (f) Evaluation of engagement activities. Each public engagement activity and the state of engagement overall should be evaluated through participant feedback, analysis, and learning that is shared publicly and broadly. The ideas, preferences, and/or recommendations contributed by participants should be fully documented and be made available to participants and the broader public. Lessons learned should be applied to future public engagement activities and contribute to the city's overall engagement plan.

SECTION 8-4: RESIDENT ASSEMBLY

- (a) Purpose: In order to expand access to city government generally and include voices not typically heard in decision making, the city council has the authority to establish and maintain one or more Resident Assemblies.
- (b) Powers: Notwithstanding any other section of this charter, the city council may, by ordinance, delegate to the Resident Assembly:
 - i. The power to issue recommendations on questions posed by the city council and to specify deadlines by which the city council or mayor must publicly respond to the recommendations by hearing or other means.
 - ii. The power to determine whether a resident initiative petition commenced under Section 8 should be submitted to the city council or voters as provided in Section 8 notwithstanding the petition's failure to meet that Section's procedural requirements.
 - iii. The power to issue endorsements or counter-endorsements referencing majority and/or minority opinions of the assembly, for initiatives submitted to the city council or voters, including initiatives that satisfy Section 8's procedural requirements.
 - iv. The power, on its own initiative, to make recommendations or propose draft legislation for review by the city council or voters.

(c) Mandatory Specifications:

- i. The city council shall convene at least one Resident Assembly each council term.
- ii. Any Resident Assembly created pursuant to this section must have the following characteristics:

- a) The assembly shall be created via a sortition process to be provided by ordinance and shall be open to all citizen and non-citizen residents over the age of 16.
- b) The procedures for selecting membership must include a random lottery such that the Resident Assembly is representative of the city's population.
- c) Membership on the Resident Assembly must be voluntary, and members must be permitted to resign for any reason.
- d) No fewer than 30 people may serve on the Resident Assembly at any given time.
- e) The Resident Assembly must receive sufficient resources to exercise its powers effectively, including financial resources, staff support, translation services and space for deliberation.
- f) The city shall take steps to remove barriers to participation. To ensure that participation is not a financial burden, assembly members must be offered a stipend that is sufficient to compensate members for their time and for reasonable costs incurred by participation, including transportation to the meeting, dependent care, or similar expenses. The city shall provide interpretation and translation support and accessibility technology.
- g) Subject to appropriation, the city shall provide resources for staff support to the resident assembly.
- (d) Discretionary Specifications: Subject to the other provisions of this section, the city council has discretion to define, by ordinance, other powers and specifications of a Resident Assembly, including:
 - i. The time and place of the Resident Assembly's deliberation.
 - ii. Issues or questions upon which the Resident Assembly must deliberate.
 - iii. The procedures by which the Resident Assembly deliberates.
 - iv. The length of term for members of the Resident Assembly.
 - v. The method by which members of the Resident Assembly may be replaced.

SECTION 8-5 FREE PETITION TO COUNCIL

The city council shall hold a public hearing and act with respect to every citizen petition which is addressed to it, which petition shall not be required to take any particular form, and is signed by at least ___ voters, and which seeks the passage of a measure concerning matters other than action under section 8-7. The hearing shall be held by the city council, and the action by the city council shall be taken not later than three months after the petition is filed with the clerk of the council or the secretary of the school committee, as may be appropriate. Hearings on two or more petitions filed under this section may be held at the same time and place. The clerk of the council shall provide notice of the hearing by mail and, if practicable, by phone or email, to the ten persons whose names appear first on the petition at least forty-eight (48) hours before the hearing. Notice, by publication, of all such hearings shall be at public expense.

SECTION 8-6 RESIDENT INITIATIVE MEASURES

(a) Commencement: Initiative procedures shall be started by the filing with the clerk of the council of a proposed initiative petition on a form prepared by the city. The petition shall be addressed to the city council, shall contain a request for the passage of a particular measure which shall be set forth in full in the petition, and shall be physically signed by at least ___ voters as certified by the election commission. The petition shall be accompanied by an affidavit signed by ___ voters and containing their residential addresses stating they will constitute the petitioners committee and be responsible for circulating the petition and filing it in proper form. Signatures to an initiative petition need not all be on 1 paper but all papers pertaining to any 1 measure shall be fastened together and shall be filed as a single instrument, containing on the petition the number and street of the residence of each signer accompanied by the endorsement of the name and residence address of the person designated as filing the petition. The election commission shall attach to the petition a certificate showing the results of the election commission's examination and shall return the petition to the

- clerk of the council. A copy of the election commission's certificate shall also be mailed to the petitioners committee.
- (b) Referral to solicitor: Immediately following certification of __ signatures, the clerk of the council shall deliver a copy of the petition to the city solicitor. Within 21 days after receipt of a copy of the petition, the city solicitor shall advise the council in writing whether the measure as proposed may lawfully utilize the initiative process and whether, in its present form, it may be lawfully adopted by the council. If the opinion of the city solicitor is that the measure is not in proper form, the reply shall state the reasons for this opinion in full, and a copy of the opinion of the city solicitor shall be mailed to the petitioners committee.
- (c) Action on Petitions: If the opinion of the city solicitor is that the petition is in a proper form, within 60 days, the city solicitor shall act with respect to each initiative petition by passing it without change, by passing a measure which is stated to be in lieu of the initiative measure, or by rejecting it. The passage of a measure which is in lieu of an initiative measure shall be considered to be a rejection of the initiative measure. If the council fails to act with respect to any initiative measure that is presented to it within 60 days after the date it has been notified by the city solicitor that it is in proper form, the initiative measure shall be considered to have been approved on the 61st day. If an initiative measure is rejected, the clerk of the council shall promptly give notice to the petitioners committee, by certified mail.
- (e) Publication: The full text of any initiative measure which is submitted to the voters shall be published not less than 7 nor more than 21 days preceding the date of the election at which the question is to be voted upon. Additional copies of the full text shall be available for distribution to the public in the office of the city clerk and shall be published on the city bulletin board.
- (f) Form of Question: The ballots used when voting on a measure proposed by the voters under this Section shall contain a question in substantially the following form: Shall the following measure, which was proposed by an initiative petition as described in the city charter, take effect? (Here, insert a fair, concise summary prepared by the City Solicitor.) YES_______NO______
- (g) Required Voter Participation: For any measure to be effective under initiative petition, at least ___ percent of the registered voters as of the date of the most recent city election shall vote at the election upon which an initiative is submitted to the voters.
- (h) Time of Taking Effect: If a majority of the votes cast on the question, or other affirmative percent as required by general laws or this Charter, is in the affirmative and if the __ percent voter participation requirement is met, the measure shall be deemed to be effective immediately, unless a later date is specified in the measure.

SECTION 8-7 INELIGIBLE MEASURES

None of the following shall be subject to the free petition or initiative procedures outlined in Section 8.6 and Section 8.7:

(a) Proceedings relating to the internal organization or operation of any elected body

- (b) An emergency measure adopted in conformity with the Charter
- (c) The City budget as a whole
- (d) Votes for the temporary borrowing of money in anticipation of revenue
- (e) An appropriation of any sum of money, for any purpose, amounting to less than 1 percent of the total annual budget of the City
- (f) Any appropriation for the payment of the City's debt or debt service
- (g) An appropriation of funds to implement a contract or collective bargaining agreement
- (h) Proceedings relating to election, appointment, removal, discharge, employment, promotion, transfer, or demotion of employees or appointed or elected officials or members of multiplemember bodies or any other personnel action
- (i) Any proceedings providing for the submission or referral of a matter to the voters at an election (k)Memorial resolutions
- (l) Any zoning petition that is subject to the city's zoning petition process

SECTION 8-8 SUBMISSION OF OTHER MATTERS TO VOTERS

The council may of its own motion, submit to the voters for adoption or rejection at any regular municipal election any measure with the same force and effect as is hereby provided for submission by petitions of voters. Such measures must originate within the council and pertain to affairs under said bodies' jurisdiction. Pursuant to the provisions of Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 53, Section 18A, non-binding public opinion advisory questions may be placed on the ballot at a regular municipal election.

SECTION 8-9: CONFLICTING PROVISIONS

If 2 or more measures passed at the same election contain conflicting provisions, only the 1 receiving the greatest number of affirmative votes shall take effect.

SECTION 8-10 MAYOR RECALL PROVISIONS

- (a) Application. The mayor may be recalled from by the voters of the city in the manner provided in this section. No recall petition shall be filed against the mayor within 6 months after taking office or within the last six months of the mayor's term.
- (b) Recall Petition A recall petition may be initiated by the filing of an affidavit containing the name of the mayor sought to be recalled and a statement of the grounds for recall; provided, however, that the affidavit shall be signed by not less than __ registered voters. Each such affidavit shall be accompanied by a letter identifying the 10 lead petitioners who will be the petitioner's committee responsible for circulating and filing the petition. The city clerk shall forthwith, and not later than 5 business days following submittal, provide for the certification by the election commission of the signatures of such persons who are registered voters of the city and provide notice to the city council of the number of signatures so certified. The city clerk shall, not later than 5 business days following certification by the election commission, issue to those voters constituting the petitioner's committee, copies of petition blanks demanding such recall, copies of which printed forms the city clerk shall keep available. The blanks shall be issued by the city clerk, with signature and official seal attached thereto. The blanks shall be dated, shall be addressed to the city council and shall contain the names of the petitioner's committee, the number of blanks so issued, the name of the person whose recall is sought, the office from which removal is sought and the grounds of recall as stated in the affidavit. A copy of the petition shall be entered in a record book to be kept in the office of the city clerk. Said recall petition shall be returned and filed with the city 24 clerk not later than 28 days after the filing of the affidavit and shall be signed by not less than ___ percent of the registered voters of the city on the date of the last mayoral election. The city clerk shall submit the petition to the election commission and the commission shall, within 5 days, certify thereon the number of signatures which are names of voters.
- (c) Recall Election If the petition shall be found and certified by the election commission to be sufficient, the city clerk shall submit such certificate to the city council within 5 days and the city council shall give written notice of the receipt of the certificate to the officer sought to be recalled. If that officer

does not resign within 5 days thereafter, the city council shall order an election to be held on a date fixed by it not less than 35 days from the date the council votes to place the question on the ballot and provides written notice thereof to the city clerk, nor more than 90 days after the date of the city clerk's certificate that a sufficient petition has been filed; provided, however, that if any other city election is to occur not later than 120 days after the date of the certificate, the city council shall postpone the holding of the recall election to the date of such other election. If a vacancy occurs in said office after a recall election has been ordered, the election shall not proceed as provided in this section, however, that if any other city election is to occur within 120 days after the date of the certificate, the City Council shall postpone the holding of the recall election to the date of such other election. If a vacancy occurs in said office after a recall election has been ordered, the election shall not proceed as provided in this section

- (d) Office Holder The incumbent shall continue to perform the duties of the office until the recall election. If said incumbent is not recalled, the incumbent shall continue in office for the remainder of the unexpired term subject to recall as before. If recalled, the officer shall be deemed removed and the office vacant. The vacancy created thereby shall be filled under Section 3-13 of this charter. A person chosen to fill the vacancy caused by a recall shall hold office until the next regular city election. Should the person chosen to fill the vacancy be a candidate in the subsequent election, that person will not be allowed to have "candidate for re-election" appear on the ballot at such election.
- (e) Form of Question The form of the question to be voted upon shall be substantially as follows: "Shall [here insert the name and title of the mayor whose recall is sought] be recalled?"
 - __Yes ___No If a majority of the votes cast upon the question of recall is in the affirmative, such elected officer shall be recalled.
- (f) Time of Taking Effect If a majority of the votes cast upon the question of recall is in the affirmative, such elected official shall be immediately recalled. No recall election shall be effective unless not less than __ percent of the total number of voters of the city at the last regular city election shall have voted in such election.
- (g) Repeat of Recall In the case of an elected official subjected to a recall election and not recalled thereby, no recall petition shall be filed against such official until at least 270 days after the election at which the official's recall was submitted to the voters of the city.
- (h) Mayor Recalled No mayor who has been recalled from office or who has resigned from office while recall proceedings were pending against such person, shall be appointed to any elective city office within 2 years after such recall or such resignation.

ARTICLE 9: GENERAL PROVISIONS

SECTION 9-1. CHARTER CHANGES

This charter may be replaced, revised or amended in accordance with any procedure made available under the state constitution or by statutes enacted in accordance with the state constitution.

SECTION 9-2. SEVERABILITY

This charter is severable. If any provision of this charter is held invalid, the other provisions shall not be affected by this holding. If the application of this charter to any person or circumstance is held invalid, the application of the charter to other persons and circumstances shall not be affected.

SECTION 9-3. SPECIFIC PROVISION TO PREVAIL

To the extent that a specific provision of this charter conflicts with any provision expressed in general terms, the specific provision of the charter shall prevail.

SECTION 9-4. RULES AND REGULATIONS

A copy of all rules and regulations adopted by a city agency shall be placed on file in the office of the city clerk not later than the effective date of the rule or regulation and shall be available for review by any person who requests such information at any reasonable time. Unless an emergency exists as determined by the mayor, no rule or regulation adopted by a city agency shall become effective until at least 5 days following the date it is filed.

SECTION 9-5. PERIODIC REVIEW OF CHARTER

Not later than July 1, in each year ending in a 2, the City Council shall provide for a review to be made of the city charter by a special committee to be established by ordinance. All members of the special committee shall be voters of the city not holding elective office. The special committee shall file a report with the City Council within 1 year of its appointment recommending any changes to the city charter which it deems necessary or desirable, unless an extension is authorized by vote of the City Council. Action on any proposed charter changes shall be as authorized by the Massachusetts constitution or general laws.

SECTION 9-6. PERIODIC REVIEW OF ORDINANCES

Not later than July 1, in each year ending in a 5 or in a zero, the mayor and city council shall provide for a review to be made of some or all of the ordinances of the city to prepare a proposed revision or recodification of them. This review shall be made by a special committee to be established by ordinance. All members of the committee shall be voters of the city. The special committee shall file its report with the city clerk at a date specified by ordinance. The review of city ordinances shall be under the supervision of the city solicitor. Copies of any recommendations shall be made available to the public at a cost not to exceed the actual cost of the reproduction.

SECTION 9-7. UNIFORM PROCEDURES GOVERNING MULTIPLE-MEMBER BODIES

- (a) Meetings All appointed multiple-member bodies of the city shall meet regularly at the times and places that the multiple-member body, by the body's own rules, prescribe. Special meetings of any multiple-member body shall be held on the call of the chairman or by a majority of the members of the body. Notice of the meeting shall be posted as required by law. Except as may otherwise be authorized by law, all meetings of all multiple-member bodies shall at all times be open to the public.
- (b) Meeting Documents and Submissions Each appointed multiple-member body shall determine its own rules and order of business within the bounds of any applicable ordinance that created it. Each multiple-member body shall provide for the keeping of agendas, minutes and related submissions of its

proceedings. All such documents shall be a public record and certified copies shall be placed on file in the office of the city clerk within 15 days of approval.

- (c) Voting If requested by a member, a vote of an appointed multiple-member body shall be taken by a roll call vote and the vote of each member shall be recorded in the minutes, but if the vote is unanimous, only that fact need be recorded.
- (d) Quorum A majority of the members of an appointed multiple-member body shall constitute a quorum. Unless some other provision is made by the multiple-member body's own rules while a quorum is present, except on procedural matters, a majority of the full membership of the body shall be required to vote on a matter representing an exercise of the powers of the multiple-member body. General Laws related to a vote to meet in "executive session" shall always require a majority of members of the body. (e) Residency Unless otherwise allowed by law, regulation, ordinance or by this charter, all members of multiple-member bodies shall be residents of the city at all times during that members term of office. If a member of a multiple-member body removes from the city during the term for which appointed, such seat shall immediately be deemed vacant and filled under section 3-3.

SECTION 9-8. NUMBER

Words importing the singular number may extend and be applied to several persons or things; words importing the plural number may include the singular.

SECTION 9-9. REFERENCES TO GENERAL LAWS

All references to General Laws contained in the charter refer to the General Laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts and are intended to refer to and to include any amendments or revisions to such chapters or sections or to the corresponding chapters and sections of any rearrangement, revision or recodification of such statutes enacted or adopted subsequent to the adoption of this charter.

SECTION 9-10. COMPUTATION OF TIME

In computing time under this charter the day of the act or event after which the designated period of time begins to run shall not be included. The last day of the period shall be included, unless it is Saturday, Sunday or legal holiday, in which event the period shall be extended to the next day which is not a Saturday, Sunday or legal holiday. When the period of time designated is fewer than 7 days, intermediate Saturdays, Sundays and legal holidays shall not be included, when the period is 7 days or more, Saturdays, Sundays and legal holidays shall be included.

SECTION 9-11. OATHS OR AFFIRMATIONS FOR THE OFFICE OF MAYOR, CITY COUNCIL, SCHOOL COMMITTEE

A mayor-elect, the city council members-elect, and the school committee members-elect shall, on the first Monday in the January of each even-numbered year, meet and take an oath or affirmation to the faithful discharge of the duties of their office by the city clerk. If the first Monday in January of any even-numbered year falls on a legal holiday, the oaths or affirmations shall be taken on the following day.

Upon receiving the oath or affirmation, each official shall document the same by signing an oath or affirmation that shall be kept in a bound book maintained by the city clerk. In the case of the absence of the mayor-elect or any member-elect of the city council or school committee on the day the oath is administered, the oath or affirmation may at any time thereafter be administered to that person by the city clerk, the assistant city clerk, a judge of a court of record, or a justice of the peace.

SECTION 9-12. CERTIFICATE OF ELECTION OR APPOINTMENT

Every person who is elected or appointed to an office or as a member of a multiple-member body shall receive a certificate of that election or appointment from the city clerk. Except as otherwise provided by law, every person who is elected or appointed to an office or as a member of a multiple-member body,

before performing any act under this election or appointment, shall take and subscribe to an oath or affirmation to qualify to enter upon the duties. A record of this oath shall be kept by the city clerk.

SECTION 9-13. LIMITATION ON OFFICE HOLDING

Unless otherwise allowed by law or this charter, no person shall simultaneously hold more than 1 city office or position of employment. This section may be waived by the mayor upon the appointment of a person to an additional office or position of employment by filing a notice of the waiver with an explanation and justification with the city clerk. Any hours worked in any part-time position shall not be the same or otherwise conflict with the hours worked in a full-time position.

SECTION 9-14. ENFORCEMENT OF CHARTER PROVISIONS

It shall be the duty of the mayor to see that the charter is faithfully followed and complied with by all city agencies and city employees. Whenever it appears to the mayor that a city agency or city employee is failing to follow this charter, the mayor shall, in writing, cause notice to be given to that agency or employee directing compliance with the charter. If it shall appear to the city council that the mayor personally is not following the charter, it shall, by resolution, direct the attention of the mayor to those areas in which it believes there is a failure to comply with the charter. The procedures made available in chapter 231A of the General Laws may be used to determine the rights, duties, status or other legal relations arising under this charter, including any question of construction or validity which may be involved in such determination.



ARTICLE 10: TRANSITION PROVISIONS

SECTION 10-1 CONTINUATION OF EXISTING LAWS

All ordinances, resolutions, rules, regulations, and votes of the city council, which are in force at the time this charter is adopted and are not inconsistent with the provisions of this charter, shall continue in full force until amended or repealed. Where provisions of this charter, as amended, conflict with city ordinances, rules, regulations, orders, special acts and acceptances of laws of the commonwealth, the provisions of this charter shall govern. All provisions of city ordinances, rules, regulations, orders and administrative actions not superseded by this charter shall remain in force.

SECTION 10-2 EXISTING OFFICIALS AND EMPLOYEES

Any person holding a city office or employment under the city shall retain such office or employment and shall continue to perform the duties of the office until provision shall have been made in accordance with this charter for the performance of the said duties by another person or agency. No person in the permanent full-time service or employment of the city shall forfeit pay grade or time in service. Each such person shall be retained in a capacity as similar to the person's former capacity as is practical.

SECTION 10-3 CONTINUATION OF GOVERNMENT

All city officers, boards, commissions or agencies shall continue to perform their duties until reappointed or until successors to their respective positions are fully appointed or elected or until their duties have been transferred and assumed by another city office, board, commission or agency.

SECTION 10-4 CONTINUATION OF OBLIGATIONS

All official bonds, obligations, contracts, and other instruments entered into or executed by or to the city before the adoption of this charter and all taxes, special assessments, fines, penalties, and forfeitures incurred or imposed, due or owing to the city, shall be enforced and collected, and all writs, prosecutions, actions and causes of action, except as herein otherwise provided, shall continue and remain unaffected by this charter. No legal act done by or in favor of the city shall be rendered invalid by the adoption of this charter.

SECTION 10-5 TRANSFER OF RECORDS AND PROPERTY

All records, property and equipment whatsoever of any office, board, commission, committee or agency or part thereof, the powers and duties of which are assigned in whole or in part to another city office, board, commission or agency, shall be transferred forthwith to such office, board, commission or agency.

SECTION 10-6 POLICY ORDER TRACKING

Within 18 months of the effective date of this charter, the Mayor will complete a study of the use of technology to categorize and track policy orders for the purpose of providing information to the public about the status of policy order votes and implementation of these policy orders by the executive branch pursuant to Section 3-9. The information shall be made available on the town website as soon as practicable.

SECTION 10-7 CAMPAIGN FINANCE

Within 6 months of the adoption of this charter, the city council shall create a Campaign Finance Committee to study public financing mechanisms and prepare recommendations with the goal of making running for office in Cambridge more accessible. The study committee shall consider a full range of options, including but not limited to voucher programs, campaign spending, and contribution limits. The committee shall provide an analysis of the potential benefits and barriers of each option. No action is necessary if the city council has already taken action consistent with this provision.

The committee shall issue recommendations to the city council and the next charter review committee within 12 months of creation. The city council shall take action on the recommendations and/or refer recommendations to next charter review committee within 90 days of receipt.

SECTION 10-8 RESIDENT ASSEMBLY

The establishment of a resident assembly is intended to create an inclusive and representative group of voices that are not traditionally heard in city government. The resident assembly shall be selected by sortition from the general population, with effort made to reach residents of all backgrounds and experiences. Within 12 months of the effective date of this charter, the city council, in consultation with the city manager, city clerk, and relevant experts in the field, will complete a study on the best method for implementing the resident assembly as provided in Section 8. Within 18 months of the effective date of this charter, the city council shall enact ordinances establishing the resident assembly and commence the process of selecting members.

SECTION 10-9 PUBLIC TRACKING TOOL STUDY

Within 18 months of the effective date of this charter, the city manager in consultation with the city council and city clerk, will complete a study of the use of technology to categorize and track council measures, including policy orders, for the purpose of providing information to the public about the status of votes and implementation of council orders by the executive branch pursuant to Section 3-2 (c). The City Manager shall establish guidelines for the timing of updating tracking information. The information shall be made available on the city website as soon as practicable.

SECTION 10-10 AND BEYOND: RESERVED FOR TECHNICAL TRANSITION SECTIONS

[reserved for technical sections]

WORKING DRAFT COUNCIL-MANAGER FORM CHARTER CITY OF CAMBRIDGE

Last Revised: 1.17.2023

The purpose of this working draft council-manager form charter is to put in one place the recommendations of the Cambridge Charter Review Committee. In order to create the full picture of what a full charter might look like with these recommendations, the Collins Center has incorporated standard/best practices text in places where the Committee has not voted. These parts of text should *not* be considered Committee recommendations.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PREAMBLE	5
ARTICLE 1: INCORPORATION; SHORT TITLE; ETC.	6
SECTION 1-1: INCORPORATION	6
SECTION 1-2: SHORT TITLE	6
SECTION 1-3: DIVISION OF POWERS	6
SECTION 1-4: POWERS OF THE CITY	
SECTION 1-5: CONSTRUCTION	6
SECTION 1-6: INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS	
SECTION 1-7: DEFINITIONS	
ARTICLE 2: LEGISLATIVE BRANCH	7
SECTION 2-1: COMPOSITION; TERM OF OFFICE; ELIGIBILITY	
SECTION 2-2: GENERAL POWERS	7
SECTION 2-3: PRESIDENT/CHAIR/MAYOR AND VICE PRESIDENT/VICE CHAIR/MAYOR, ELECTION; TERM; POWERS	7
SECTION 2-4: PROHIBITIONS	
SECTION 2-5: COUNCIL SALARY; EXPENSES	8
SECTION 2-6: EXERCISE OF POWERS; QUORUM; RULES	8
SECTION 2-7: APPOINTMENTS OF THE CITY COUNCIL	8
SECTION 2-8: CITY COUNCIL ROLE IN CERTAIN APPOINTMENTS	9
SECTION 2-9: ACCESS TO INFORMATION	9
SECTION 2-10: ORDINANCES AND OTHER MEASURES	10
SECTION 2-11: GOAL SETTING	10
SECTION 2-13: CITY MANAGER EVALUATION	11
ARTICLE 3: EXECUTIVE BRANCH.	12
SECTION 3-1: CITY MANAGER APPOINTMENT; QUALIFICATIONS AND ELIGIBILITY; TERM OF OFFICE; COMPENSATION; EVALUATION; GOAL-SET	ITING
SECTION 3-2: POWERS AND DUTIES.	
SECTION 3-3: APPOINTMENTS AND REMOVALS	14
SECTION 3-4. ACTING CITY MANAGER.	14
SECTION 3-5: REMOVAL	15
ARTICLE 4: SCHOOL COMMITTEE	16
SECTION 4-1: COMPOSITION; TERM OF OFFICE; ELIGIBILITY	16
SECTION 4-2: SCHOOL COMMITTEE CHAIR. VICE CHAIR.	16

SECTION 4-3: PROHIBITIONS	16
SECTION 4-4: COMPENSATION; EXPENSES	16
SECTION 4-5: SCHOOL COMMITTEE POWERS AND DUTIES	17
SECTION 4-6: FILLING OF VACANCIES	17
ARTICLE 5: ADMINISTRATIVE ORGANIZATION	18
SECTION 5-1: ORGANIZATION OF CITY AGENCIES	18
SECTION 5-2: MERIT PRINCIPLES	
ARTICLE 6 FINANCIAL PROCEDURES	
SECTION 6-1: FISCAL YEAR	19
SECTION 6-2: ANNUAL BUDGET MEETING	
SECTION 6-3: BUDGETARY PRIORITIES	19
SECTION 6-4: SUBMISSION OF OPERATING BUDGET; BUDGET MESSAGE	19
SECTION 6-5: ACTION ON THE OPERATING BUDGET	19
SECTION 6-6: CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM	20
SECTION 6-7: INDEPENDENT AUDIT	
ARTICLE 7: ELECTIONS	
SECTION 7-1: CITY ELECTION	
SECTION 7-2: ELIGIBILITY OF VOTERS	
SECTION 7-3: PROPORTIONAL REPRESENTATION	21
SECTION 7-4: METHODS OF COUNTING FIRST CHOICES	
SECTIONS 7-5 and following	21
ARTICLE 8: PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT, PARTICIPATION, AND COMMUNICATION	N 22
SECTION 8.1 PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT AS AN ESSENTIAL PART OF CIVIC	22
INFRASTRUCTURE	
SECTION 8.2 INSTITUTIONAL STRUCTURES TO SUPPORT AND COORDINATE OF SUPPORT OF SUPPORT AND COORDINATE OF SUPPORT O	
SECTION 8.3 PRINCIPLES OF PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT	
SECTION 8.4: RESIDENT ASSEMBLY	
SECTION 8.5 FREE PETITION TO COUNCIL	24
SECTION 8.6 RESIDENT INITIATIVE MEASURES	24
SECTION 8.7 INELIGIBLE MEASURES	25
SECTION 8.8 SUBMISSION OF OTHER MATTERS TO VOTERS	26
SECTION 8.9: CONFLICTING PROVISIONS	
ARTICLE 9: GENERAL PROVISIONS	
SECTION 9-1. CHARTER CHANGES	27

SECTION 9-2. SEVERABILITY	27
SECTION 9-3. SPECIFIC PROVISION TO PREVAIL	27
SECTION 9-4. RULES AND REGULATIONS	27
SECTION 9-5. PERIODIC REVIEW OF CHARTER	27
SECTION 9-6. PERIODIC REVIEW OF ORDINANCES	27
SECTION 9-7. UNIFORM PROCEDURES GOVERNING MULTIPLE-MEMB	ER BODIES
SECTION 9-8. NUMBER	28
SECTION 9-9. REFERENCES TO GENERAL LAWS	28
SECTION 9-10. COMPUTATION OF TIME	28
SECTION 9-11. OATHS OR AFFIRMATIONS FOR THE OFFICE OF CITY CAND SCHOOL COMMITTEE	
SECTION 9-12. CERTIFICATE OF ELECTION OR APPOINTMENT	28
SECTION 9-13. LIMITATION ON OFFICE HOLDING	29
SECTION 9-14. ENFORCEMENT OF CHARTER PROVISIONS	29
ARTICLE 10: TRANSITION PROVISIONS	30
SECTION 10-1 CONTINUATION OF EXISTING LAWS	30
SECTION 10-2 EXISTING OFFICIALS AND EMPLOYEES	30
SECTION 10-3 CONTINUATION OF GOVERNMENT	30
SECTION 10-4 CONTINUATION OF OBLIGATIONS	30
SECTION 10-5 TRANSFER OF RECORDS AND PROPERTY	30
SECTION 10-6 POLICY ORDER TRACKING	30
SECTION 10-7 CAMPAIGN FINANCE	30
SECTION 10-8 RESIDENT ASSEMBLY	31
SECTION 10-9 PUBLIC TRACKING TOOL STUDY	31
SECTION 10-10 AND BEYOND: RESERVED FOR TECHNICAL TRANSITIO	
SECTIONS	31

PREAMBLE

[to be added]



ARTICLE 1: INCORPORATION; SHORT TITLE; ETC.

SECTION 1-1: INCORPORATION

The inhabitants of Cambridge, within the territorial limits established by law, shall continue to be a municipal corporation, a body corporate and politic, under the name "City of Cambridge".

SECTION 1-2: SHORT TITLE

This document shall be known and may be cited as the "Cambridge Charter."

SECTION 1-3: DIVISION OF POWERS

All legislative powers of the city shall be vested in a city council. The administration of all city fiscal, prudential, and municipal affairs shall be vested in an executive branch headed by a city manager appointed by the city council.

SECTION 1-4: POWERS OF THE CITY

Subject only to express limitations on the exercise of any power or function by a municipal government in the Massachusetts constitution or General Laws, it is the intention and the purpose of the voters of Cambridge, through the adoption of this charter, to secure for themselves and their government all of the powers it is possible to secure as fully and as completely as though each power were specifically and individually enumerated in this charter.

SECTION 1-5: CONSTRUCTION

The powers of Cambridge under this charter are to be construed liberally in favor of the city, and the specific mention of any particular power is not intended to limit the general powers of the city as stated in the Cambridge Charter. To the extent that any provision of this charter shall conflict with any special act or general law adopted by the city, the provision of this charter shall prevail.

SECTION 1-6: INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS

Subject only to express limitations in the constitution or general laws of the Commonwealth, Cambridge may exercise any of its powers or perform any of its functions, and may participate in their financing, jointly or in cooperation, by contract or otherwise, with the Commonwealth or any agency or political subdivision of the Commonwealth, or with the United States government or any of its agencies. The City Council shall in the performance of their duties consider intergovernmental and regional relations.

SECTION 1-7: DEFINITIONS

[to be filled in]

ARTICLE 2: LEGISLATIVE BRANCH

SECTION 2-1: COMPOSITION; TERM OF OFFICE; ELIGIBILITY

- (a) Composition There shall be a city council of nine members nominated and elected by the municipal voters at large by proportional representation as provided in section [placeholder]. The city council shall exercise the legislative powers of the city.
- (b) Term of Office City councillors shall be elected for terms of two years each beginning on the first Monday of January in the year following their election, except when that first Monday falls on a legal holiday, then the term shall begin on the following day, and until successors have been qualified.
- (c) Eligibility Any registered municipal voter over the age of 18 shall be eligible to hold the office of councillor. If a councillor moves from the city during the councillor's term, that office shall immediately be deemed vacant and filled in the manner provided in section [placeholder]. The city council shall determine whether a councillor has moved from the city.

SECTION 2-2: GENERAL POWERS

Except as otherwise provided by law or by this charter, all powers of the city shall be vested in the city council that shall provide for their exercise and for the performance of all duties and obligations imposed on the city by law.

SECTION 2-3: PRESIDENT/CHAIR/MAYOR AND VICE PRESIDENT/VICE CHAIR/MAYOR, ELECTION; TERM; POWERS

- (a) Election and Term As soon as practical after the councillors-elect have been qualified following each regular city election, as provided in section [placeholder], the members of the city council shall elect from among its members a president/chair/mayor and vice president/vice chair/vice mayor, who shall serve for a 2-year term. The method of election of the president/chair and vice-president/vice-chair shall be determined by City Council rules. The member of the city council senior in length of consecutive service shall perform the duties of president/chair until members elect a president/chair/mayor.
- (b) Powers and Duties The following shall be the powers and duties of the council president/chair/mayor:
 - i. Head of the city The council president/chair/mayor shall be recognized as the official head of the city for all ceremonial purposes and shall be recognized by the courts for the purposes of serving civil process.
 - ii. Presiding officer of the council The council president/chair/mayor shall be the presiding officer of the city council. The council president/chair/mayor shall have no power of veto but shall have the same powers as any other member of the city council to vote upon all measures before it.
 - iii. Appointment of committees The council president/chair/mayor shall appoint members of, and oversee, all committees of the council, whether standing or ad hoc.
 - iv. Goal-Setting The council president/chair/mayor shall coordinate, with the council, the development and prioritization of both short- and long-term council goals to support a strategic vision for the city, as provided for in section 2-11 at the beginning of each council term.
 - v. State of the city The council president/chair/mayor shall annually, together with the city manager, address the city council, school committee, officers of the city, and the public on the state of affairs of the city.
 - vi. Other duties The council president/chair/mayor shall perform such other duties consistent with the office as may be provided by charter, by ordinance, or by vote of the city council.
 - vii. Member of the school committee The council president/chair/mayor shall serve as a member of the school committee and shall update the council regularly on school committee matters.

- (c) Temporary absence During a temporary absence of the president/chair/mayor, the duties of president/chair/mayor shall be performed by the vice president/vice chair. If there shall be neither a president/chair/mayor nor a vice president/vice chair, the member of the city council senior in length of consecutive service shall perform the duties of president/chair/mayor until there is no longer an absence.
- (d) Permanent Vacancy If there is a permanent vacancy in the office of president/chair/mayor or vice president/vice chair, the city council shall elect by majority vote one of its members to fill such office for the unexpired term. The member of the city council senior in length of consecutive service shall perform the duties of president/chair/mayor until members elect a president/chair/mayor.

SECTION 2-4: PROHIBITIONS

Except as otherwise provided by the charter and permitted by the Massachusetts General Laws, no member of the city council shall hold any other compensated city position. No former member of the city council shall hold any compensated appointed city position until 1 year following the date on which the former member's service on the city council has terminated unless such appointment is affirmed by six (6) members of the city council. This section shall not prevent a city employee who vacated a position to serve as a member of the city council from returning to the same position upon the expiration of the term for which that person was elected.

SECTION 2-5: COUNCIL SALARY; EXPENSES

- (a) Salary The president/chair/mayor and the members of the city council shall receive for their services such salary as the city council shall determine by ordinance, and they shall receive no other compensation from the city. No increase or reduction in the salaries of city councillors shall take effect during the year in which such increase or reduction is voted, and no change in such salaries shall be made between the election of a new council and the qualification of the new council.
- (b) Expenses Subject to appropriation, the council members shall be entitled to reimbursement of their actual and necessary expenses incurred in the performance of their duties.

SECTION 2-6: EXERCISE OF POWERS; QUORUM; RULES

- (a) Exercise of Powers Except as otherwise provided by General Laws or by this charter, the legislative powers of the city council may be exercised in a manner determined by the city council.
- (b) Quorum A majority of all the members elected to the city council shall constitute a quorum. Except as otherwise provided by General Laws or by this charter, the affirmative vote, taken by a roll call vote, of a majority of members of the city council shall be required to adopt any ordinance, order, resolution, or vote, except that the affirmative vote of a majority of the members present shall be sufficient to adjourn any meeting of the city council.
- (c) Rules Rules for operation of City Council shall be established by City Council at the beginning of each term.

SECTION 2-7: APPOINTMENTS OF THE CITY COUNCIL

- (a) City Manager The city council shall appoint a city manager as provided for in Section 3-1.
- (b) City Auditor The city council, by the affirmative vote of a majority of members, shall appoint a city auditor for an indefinite term of office. The city auditor shall be appointed solely based on professional qualifications and experience. The city auditor shall keep and have charge of the accounts of the city and shall from time to time audit the books and accounts of all city agencies. The city auditor shall have such other powers and duties as provided for auditors and accountants by general laws and such additional powers and duties as may be provided by the charter, by ordinance, or by any other vote of the city council.
- (c) City Clerk The city council, by the affirmative vote of a majority of members, shall appoint a city clerk

 The city clerk shall be appointed solely based on qualifications and experience. The city clerk

- shall have such powers and duties as provided for clerks by general laws and such additional powers and duties as may be provided by the charter, by ordinance, or by any other vote of the city council.
- (d) Clerk of the Council The city council, by the affirmative vote of a majority of members, shall appoint a clerk of the council, who may be the city clerk. The clerk of the council shall give notice of its meetings to its members and to the public, keep the journal of its proceedings, and perform such other duties as may be provided by ordinance or by other vote of the city council.
- (e) Salaries The officers appointed under Section 2-7 shall receive such salaries as set by ordinance.
- (f) Supervision, discipline, and removal of city council employees The council president/chair/mayor shall be responsible for supervision of any employee appointed by city council, including the city auditor and clerk of the council. The council president/chair/mayor shall be able to impose discipline up to and including an unpaid suspension of not more than five days. However, removing an employee appointed by city council shall require an affirmative vote of at least six council members.

SECTION 2-8: CITY COUNCIL ROLE IN CERTAIN APPOINTMENTS

- (a) Department heads Prior to posting and beginning the search for a department head position, the city manager shall meet with the city council to discuss priorities for the department and desirable qualifications and qualities of candidates for the position.
- (b) Multiple-member bodies The city manager shall refer to the city council and simultaneously file with the clerk the name of each person the city manager desires to appoint or reappoint as a member of a multiple-member body. Appointment of a member of a multiple-member body made by the city manager will be effective upon a majority vote of the city council, which vote shall occur within 45 days after the date on which notice of the proposed appointment was filed with the city clerk. The appointment may be approved or rejected by a majority of the full city council before 45 days. An appointment or reappointment shall take effect if the city council fails to act within those 45 days.

SECTION 2-9: ACCESS TO INFORMATION

- (a) In general The city council may make inquiry into the affairs of the city and into the conduct and performance of any city agency.
- (b) Information requests:
 - i. City manager The city council may, at any time, request from the city manager specific information on any municipal matter within its jurisdiction and may request the manager to be present to answer written questions relating thereto at a meeting to be held not earlier than seven (7) days from the date of receipt by the city manager of said questions. The city manager shall personally, or through the head of a department or a member of a board, attend such meeting and publicly answer all such questions. The person so attending shall not be obliged to answer questions relating to any other matter. The city manager may attend and address the city council in person or through the head of a department or a member of a board, on any subject and at any time.
 - ii. Department Heads, Chair of Multiple-Member Bodies The city council may require the chair of a multiple-member body or a city department head, through the city manager, to appear before the city council to give any information that the city council may require in relation to the municipal services, functions and powers, or duties which are within the scope of responsibility of that person and not within the jurisdiction of the school committee. The city council shall give a minimum of seven (7) days' notice to a person it may require to appear before it under this section. Notice shall be in writing. The notice shall include specific questions on which the city council seeks information, and no person called to appear before the city council under this section shall be required to respond to any question not relevant or related to those questions presented in advance and in writing. The city manager shall receive a copy of any notice issued under this section at the same time as the person who is requested to appear before the council.

SECTION 2-10: ORDINANCES AND OTHER MEASURES

- (a) Emergency Ordinances No ordinance shall be passed finally on the date it is introduced, except in cases of special emergency involving the health or safety of the people or their property. No ordinance shall be regarded as an emergency ordinance unless the emergency is defined and declared in a preamble to such ordinance, separately voted upon, and receiving the affirmative vote of a majority of members present. No ordinance making a grant, renewal, or extension, whatever its kind or nature, of any franchise or special privilege of any kind or nature, shall be passed as an emergency measure, and except as provided in General Laws Chapter 166, Sections 70 and 71, no such grant, renewal or extension shall be made otherwise than by ordinance. An emergency measure shall become effective upon adoption or at such later time as it may specify.
- (b) General Measures Every adopted measure shall become effective upon adoption or at such later time as it may specify. An ordinance shall not be amended or repealed except by the same process by which it was adopted.
- (c) Charter Objection On the first occasion that the question on adoption of a measure is put to the city council, a single member present may object to the taking of the vote, and postpone the vote until the next regular or special meeting of the city council. If two or more present members object, the vote shall be postponed until the next regular meeting. This procedure shall not be used more than once for any specific matter regardless of whether it has been amended. A charter objection shall have privilege over all motions but shall be raised prior to or at the call for a vote by the presiding officer and all debate shall cease. The charter objection process shall not apply to emergency measures as defined in this section.
- (d) Publication Every proposed ordinance, or loan order, except emergency ordinances and revenue loan orders, shall be published once in full in at least one local newspaper, on the city website, and in any additional manner as may be provided by ordinance, at least ten days before its final passage. After final passage, the ordinance as amended and completed, shall again be published once in the manner provided above, except as follows. If any ordinance or proposed ordinance, or codification thereof, shall exceed in length eight pages of ordinary book print, then there shall be no requirement to advertise as provided above if the same is published by the city council in a municipal bulletin or printed pamphlet or on the city website, but otherwise in conformity with said provisions, except for zoning ordinances or amendments thereto, a summary of which shall be published at least two times in a local newspaper and on the city website. The publication of such zoning summaries shall include a statement indicating where copies of the ordinance may be examined and obtained and a statement that claims of invalidity by reason of any defect in the procedure of adoption may only be made within ninety days after the posting or the second publication. Emergency ordinances shall be published at the earliest practicable moment.

SECTION 2-11: GOAL SETTING

- (a) At the beginning of each council term, within the first six months, the council shall develop council goals for the upcoming term, in consideration of previous council goals and the strategic needs and vision of the city.
- (b) The council shall seek input from the city manager, department heads, multi-member bodies, and the public in the development of council goals.
- (c) The council shall consider intercity and regional issues in the development and prioritization of council goals and strategic vision.
- (d) The council may develop both short- and long-term goals. To the extent practicable, goals shall be measurable, include timelines for implementation, and relevant budget requirements.
- (e) The council shall establish a broad public engagement process to incorporate public input into development of council goals. This shall include at least two public hearings at which public comment is accepted and such additional outreach efforts as the councils deems appropriate. The goal-setting and

- public engagement process under this section shall be publicized via multiple media avenues available to the city, including on its website, social media pages, and through direct electronic communications. The council shall also review the results of any city-wide surveys or other public engagement tools undertaken in the prior term.
- (f) The council shall publish its goals for the term in multiple media avenues available to the city, including on its website, social media pages, council newsletters and through direct electronic communications.
- (g) The council shall establish a public method of tracking progress in meeting the established goals.

SECTION 2-13: CITY MANAGER EVALUATION

The city council shall conduct an annual review of the city manager as provided in section 3-1(e).



ARTICLE 3: EXECUTIVE BRANCH

SECTION 3-1: CITY MANAGER APPOINTMENT; QUALIFICATIONS AND ELIGIBILITY; TERM OF OFFICE; COMPENSATION; EVALUATION; GOAL-SETTING

- (a) Appointment The city council shall appoint a city manager who shall be sworn to the faithful performance of the duties and who shall be the chief executive officer of the city and shall be responsible for the administration of all departments, multiple member bodies, commissions, boards, and officers of the city, except those employees appointed by city council, the school committee, and any official appointed by the governor or elected official.
- (b) Qualifications and Eligibility The city manager shall be appointed on the basis of administrative and executive qualifications only and need not be a resident of the city or commonwealth when appointed. No member of the city council shall, during their term of office, be chosen as city manager, and no person who has within two years been elected to or served in any elective office in the city shall be chosen as city manager.
- (c) Term of Office The city manager shall hold office at the pleasure of the city council. The city council shall enter into an employment agreement with the city manager for a term not to exceed five (5) years; the city manager may, however, serve consecutive successive terms upon a vote by city council to renew or extend the employment agreement. The terms of the employment agreement shall be consistent with the provisions of this charter.
- (d) Compensation The city manager shall receive such compensation as the city council shall fix by contract. The city manager shall not receive any other compensation from the city other than that fixed by city council.
- (e) Evaluation Annually the city council shall prepare and deliver to the city manager a written review of the city manager's performance in a manner provided by ordinance. This review shall include specific metrics related to council goals outlined in Section [2-12]. The council shall provide opportunities for public participation throughout the review process.
- (f) Goal-setting The city council and city manager shall collaboratively develop and prioritize goals for the city manager that shall be used to measure the city manager's performance during the evaluation process and to provide guidance to the city manager. These city manager goals shall take into account the council's goal set pursuant to Section 2-12.

SECTION 3-2: POWERS AND DUTIES.

The city manager shall be the chief executive officer of the city and shall be responsible to the city council for the proper administration of all city affairs placed under the city manager's charge by or under the charter. The city manager shall be responsible for implementation of policies established by the city council, as reflected in the city council's votes and resolutions and in ordinances, appropriation orders, and loan authorizations.

The powers and duties of the city manager shall include, but are not intended to be limited to, the following:

General:

- a) Supervise, direct, and be responsible for the efficient administration of all city activities placed under the manager's control by the charter, by ordinance, or otherwise, including all officers appointed by the manager and their respective agencies.
- b) Be responsible for the coordination of the activities of all agencies under their control with the activities of all other city agencies, including those elected by the voters of Cambridge and those appointed by other elected officials.
- c) Ensure that all the provisions of the General Laws, the city charter, city ordinances, and other votes of the city council that require enforcement by the manager or by officers or employees subject to the manager's supervision are faithfully carried out and enforced.

- d) Be responsible for the establishment and maintenance of a public tracking tool to provide city residents with information about: 1) proposed policy orders, 2) voting status of proposed policy orders, and 3) the status of actions taken by the executive branch to implement policy orders that have been approved by city council.
- e) Make such recommendations, from time to time, to the city council that, in the manager's judgment, are deemed necessary or desirable.
- f) Determine the existence of a public emergency or danger and shall assume responsibility for the maintenance of public safety, public order, and enforcement of laws. The manager shall notify the council president as soon as practical, but within 24 hours, of such a public emergency or danger and of the actions taken. Should the public emergency continue more than 24 hours, the city council may meet to review, ratify, or terminate said public emergency.
- g) Authorize any subordinate officer or employee to exercise any power or perform any function that the city manager is authorized to exercise or perform, provided, however, all acts performed under any such delegation shall be deemed to be the acts of the city manager.
- h) Pursuant to section 3-3, appoint all members of multi-member bodies for whom no other method of appointment is provided by General Law, the charter, ordinance, or city council resolution. Appointments made by the city manager to multi-member bodies shall be subject to confirmation by the city council, as provided by ordinance.

Appointment, personnel, hiring, and bargaining

- i) Pursuant to section 3-3, appoint, and may remove, subject to the civil service law and any collective bargaining agreements as may be applicable, all department heads, city officers, and employees of city agencies under the direction and supervision of the city manager. Prior to posting and beginning the search for a department head position, the city manager shall meet with the city council to discuss priorities for the department and desirable qualifications and qualities of candidates for the position.
- j) Administer personnel related matters, including bargaining with municipal employees, and fix the compensation of all municipal employees appointed by the manager within the limits established by appropriation and any ordinance or collective bargaining agreement.
- k) Inquire at any time into the conduct of office of any officer, employee, or department under the City Manager's supervision.

Financial:

- l) Prepare and submit an annual operating budget under the policy guidance of, and taking into account the goals set by, the council.
- m) Assure that a full and complete record of the financial and administrative activities of the city is kept and shall render a complete written report to the city council at the end of each fiscal year and at such times as the city council may reasonably require.
- n) Execute contracts, subject to such prior city council approval as may be prescribed by ordinance.

Property, facilities, and procurement:

- o) Have full jurisdiction over the rental and use of all city facilities, except school buildings and grounds. The City Manager shall be responsible for the maintenance and repair of all city-owned property, including, if authorized by an ordinance establishing a central city maintenance department, school buildings and grounds.
- p) Ensure that a full and complete inventory of all property owned by the city, both real and personal, is kept.
- q) Execute all deeds conveying city real property, but that any such conveyance shall have been previously authorized by the vote of the city council pursuant to the applicable provisions of the General Laws.

Communication:

- r) Publish an annual report comprising the complete statistical record of the operations of every city department, commission, and committee for the preceding year. Said report shall be published annually and made available for distribution to the public not later than four months after the end of the period on which the report is based.
- s) Be responsible for city government communications, including, but not limited to, developing a timely and comprehensive communication strategy, coordinating the announcements and messages from department heads, communicating regularly, via all available media avenues, with residents, ensuring that all aspects of the city's website are kept up to date, and soliciting recommendations for greater communication from residents.
- t) Be responsible for the establishment and ongoing maintenance of a centralized public tracking tool to provide city residents with information about: 1) proposed and enacted council ordinances and council approved policy orders; 2) status of proposed council measures, including policy orders; and 3) the status of actions taken by the executive branch to implement measures that have been approved by city council.

Additional duties:

u) Perform such other functions as necessary or as may be assigned to the office of city manager by the General Laws, by this charter, by ordinance or other vote of the city council, or otherwise.

SECTION 3-3: APPOINTMENTS AND REMOVALS

The city manager shall make all appointments and removals in the departments, multi-member bodies and offices of the city for whose administration the city manager is responsible, except as otherwise provided in this charter.

- (a) Department Heads the city manager shall appoint, and may remove, subject to the civil service law and any collective bargaining agreements as may be applicable, all department heads, city officers, and employees of city agencies under the direction and supervision of the city manager. Prior to posting and beginning the search for a department head position, the city manager shall meet with the city council to discuss priorities for the department and the desirable qualifications and qualities of candidates for the position.
- (b) Multiple Member Bodies the city manager shall appoint all members of multi-member bodies for whom no other method of appointment is provided by general law, the charter, ordinance, or city council resolution. Appointments made by the city manager to multi-member bodies shall be subject to confirmation by the city council, as provided by ordinance.
- (c) Notification to city council The city manager shall report every appointment and vacancy of department heads made to the city council at the next meeting thereof following such appointment or vacancy. The city manager may authorize the head of a city agency, for whose administration the city manager is responsible, to appoint and remove subordinates in such city agency, subject to the provisions of this charter.
- (d) Interference by City Council Prohibited Except as provided in Section 2-7 and by this charter, neither the city council nor any of its committees or members shall direct or request the appointment of any person to, or their removal from, office by the city manager or any of their subordinates, or in any manner take part in the appointment or removal of officers and employees in that portion of the service of said city for whose administration the city manager is responsible. Except as otherwise provided by this charter, the city council and its members shall not give orders to any subordinate of the city manager either publicly or privately and shall direct all requests for service through the city manager.

SECTION 3-4. ACTING CITY MANAGER.

(a) Temporary absence - The city manager shall, by letter filed with the city council and a copy filed with the city clerk, designate a qualified city officer, department head or administrative employee to exercise the powers and perform the duties of the office during temporary absence. During the first ten working days of a temporary absence of the city manager, the city council may revoke such designation by a

- two-thirds vote and, after the expiration of ten working days, by a majority vote, whereupon it may appoint another qualified city officer, department head or employee to serve as acting city manager until the city manager shall return and resume the manager's duties.
- (b) Vacancy Any vacancy in the office of city manager shall be filled as soon as possible by the city council, but pending such appointment the city council shall designate a qualified city officer, department head, administrative employee, or former city manager to exercise the powers and perform the duties of the city manager on an acting basis. The appointment of an acting city manager shall be for a term not to exceed four (4) months; provided, however, one renewal, not to exceed a second four (4) months, may be permitted.
- (c) Powers and Duties -The powers of a temporary or acting city manager shall be limited to matters not admitting of delay; provided, however, no temporary city manager under (a) above shall have authority to make permanent appointments or removals to department head positions.

SECTION 3-5: REMOVAL

Before the city manager may be removed prior to the end of the contract term, the city manager shall have the right to be heard publicly at a meeting of the city council prior to the final vote on the question of removal, but before and during such hearing the city council may suspend the city manager from office. The action of the city council in suspending or removing the city manager shall be final, it being the intention of this provision to vest all authority and fix all responsibility for such suspension or removal in the city council.

ARTICLE 4: SCHOOL COMMITTEE

SECTION 4-1: COMPOSITION; TERM OF OFFICE; ELIGIBILITY

- (a) Composition There shall be a school committee which shall consist of seven (7) members. Six (6) of these members shall be nominated and elected by the municipal voters of the city at large. The council president/chair/mayor shall serve, by virtue of the office, as a member of the school committee, with all of the same powers and duties as the members elected by the voters as school committee members.
- (b) Term of Office The term of office for the elected school committee members shall be 2 years, beginning on the first Monday in January after the election, except when that first Monday falls on a legal holiday, then the term shall begin on the following day and until the successors have been qualified.
- (c) Eligibility Any registered municipal voter over the age of 18 shall be eligible to hold the office of school committee member. If a school committee member moves from the city during the member's term, that office shall immediately be deemed vacant and filled in the manner provided in section 4-6. The school committee shall determine whether a member has moved from the city.

SECTION 4-2: SCHOOL COMMITTEE CHAIR. VICE CHAIR.

- (b) Chair and Vice Chair- As soon as practical after the school committee members-elect have been qualified following the regular city election, the school committee shall organize by electing one of the persons elected as a member of the school committee to serve as school committee chair and one member to serve as vice-chair.
- (a) Duties The school committee chair shall preside at all meetings of the school committee, regulate its proceedings, and shall decide all questions of order. The school committee chair shall appoint all members of all subcommittees of the school committee, whether special or standing. The school committee chair shall have the same powers to vote upon all measures coming before the school committee as any other member of the school committee. The school committee chair shall perform the duties consistent with the office and as provided by this charter or by vote of the school committee. The school committee vice-chair shall preside in the absence of the school committee chair.

SECTION 4-3: PROHIBITIONS

No member of the school committee shall hold any other compensated city position. No former member of the school committee shall hold any compensated appointed city office or city employment until 1 year following the date on which that member's service on the school committee terminated. This section shall not prevent a city officer or other city employee who has vacated a position in order to serve as a member of the school committee from returning to the same office or other position of city employment held at the time the position was vacated; provided, however, no such person shall be eligible for any other municipal position until at least 1 year following the termination of service as a member of the school committee.

SECTION 4-4: COMPENSATION; EXPENSES

- (a) Compensation The city council may, by ordinance, establish an annual salary for the elected members of the school committee. No ordinance increasing or reducing the salary of elected members of the school committee shall be effective unless it has been adopted by a two-thirds vote of the full city council. No ordinance increasing the salary of the elected members of the school committee shall be effective unless it has been adopted during the first 18 months of the term for which elected school committee members are elected and unless it provides that the salary increase is to take effect upon the organization of the city government following the next regular city election.
- (b) Expenses Subject to appropriation, the school committee members shall be entitled to reimbursement of their actual and necessary expenses in the performance of their duties. The actual and necessary expenses shall be defined in the rules and regulations of the school committee

SECTION 4-5: SCHOOL COMMITTEE POWERS AND DUTIES

The school committee shall have all powers which are conferred on school committees by the General Laws and the additional powers and duties provided by charter, ordinance, or otherwise and not inconsistent with the General Laws. The powers and duties of the school committee shall include:

- (a) selecting and removing a superintendent of the schools who shall be charged with the administration of the school system, subject only to policy guidelines and directives adopted by the school committee and, upon the recommendation of the superintendent, to establish and appoint assistant or associate superintendents as authorized by the General Laws;
- (b) making all reasonable policies, rules, and regulations for the management of the public school system and for conducting the business of the school committee as deemed necessary or desirable; and
- (c) adopting and overseeing the administration of an annual operating budget for the school department, subject to appropriation by the city council; provided, however, that the school committee shall have general charge and superintendence of all school buildings and grounds and shall furnish all school buildings with proper fixtures, furniture and equipment; provided further, that the school committee shall provide ordinary maintenance of all school buildings and grounds, unless a central municipal maintenance department, which may include maintenance of school buildings and grounds, is established; provided further, that whenever the school committee shall determine that additional classrooms are necessary to meet the educational needs of the community, at least 1 member of the school committee, or a designee of the school committee, shall serve on the agency, board or committee for the planning or construction of the new, remodeled or renovated school building.

SECTION 4-6: FILLING OF VACANCIES

In all occurrences of a vacancy, the city clerk shall notify the school committee and the chairperson of the election commission of the vacancy within 7 days. Within 7 days after notification, the chairperson of the election commission or a designee shall certify, in writing, to the city clerk the name of the defeated candidate for the office of school committee with the next highest number of votes at the municipal election at which school committee were elected for the term in which the vacancy occurs. If the person is eligible and willing to serve, the city clerk shall administer the oath of office to the person within 15 days after certification and the person shall serve. If the person who is eligible declines the office, is not eligible and willing to serve, or fails to take the oath of office within the time period set forth in this section, then the person with the next highest number of votes at the election who is eligible and willing to serve shall serve. Where no defeated candidate is eligible and/or willing to serve, the process for filling the vacancy shall be determined by the number of days remaining until the next municipal election.

If a vacancy occurs:

- (i) more than 180 days until the next municipal election, there shall be a special election.
- (ii) 180 days or less prior to any regular municipal election, then the seat remains vacant until the next regular municipal election.

ARTICLE 5: ADMINISTRATIVE ORGANIZATION

SECTION 5-1: ORGANIZATION OF CITY AGENCIES

The organization of the city into operating agencies to provide services and administer the government may be accomplished only through an administrative order submitted to the city council by the city manager. No administrative order may originate with the city council.

The city manager may, subject only to express prohibitions in a general law or this charter, submit proposals to reorganize, consolidate or abolish a city agency, in whole or in part, or to establish a new city agency as is deemed necessary, but no function assigned by this charter to a particular city agency may be discontinued or assigned to any other city agency unless specified by this charter. The city manager may prepare and submit to the city council, administrative orders that establish operating divisions for the orderly, efficient, or convenient conduct of the business of the city. These administrative orders shall be accompanied by a message from the city manager which explains the expected benefits and advises the city council if an administrative order shall require amendments, insertions, revisions, repeal or otherwise of existing ordinances.

Whenever the city manager proposes an administrative order, the city council shall hold 1 or more public hearings on the proposal giving notice by publication in a local newspaper, which notice shall describe the scope of the proposal and the time and place at which the public hearing will be held, not less than 7 nor more than 14 days following the publication. An organization or reorganization plan shall become effective at the expiration of 60 days following the date the proposal is submitted to the city council unless the city council shall, by a majority vote, within that 60-day period vote to disapprove the plan. The city council may vote only to approve or to disapprove the plan and may not vote to amend or to alter it.

SECTION 5-2: MERIT PRINCIPLES

All appointments and promotions of city officers and employees shall be made on the basis of merit and fitness demonstrated by examination, past performance, or by other evidence of competence and suitability. Each person appointed to fill an office or position shall be a person especially fitted by education, training, and previous work experience to perform the duties of the office or position.

ARTICLE 6 FINANCIAL PROCEDURES

SECTION 6-1: FISCAL YEAR

The fiscal year of the city shall begin on July 1 and shall end on June 30, unless another period is required by the General Laws.

SECTION 6-2: ANNUAL BUDGET MEETING

At least 60 days before the end of the or calendar year, the president/chair/mayor of the council shall call a meeting of the council prior to the commencement of the budget process, to review the financial condition of the city, revenue and expenditure forecasts, and other information relevant to the budget process. The president/chair/mayor also shall invite the city's state legislative delegation, representatives of the school committee and other relevant stakeholders to attend this meeting.

SECTION 6-3: BUDGETARY PRIORITIES

Prior to the end of the calendar year, the city council shall develop and publish budgetary priorities that take into consideration the council goals created pursuant to Section 2-11, with input from the city manager and the community. There shall be broad public engagement in diverse formats with opportunities for the public to provide input, including at least one public hearing. The budget developed by the city manager will outline how the proposed budget is consistent with the council's budgetary priorities

SECTION 6-4: SUBMISSION OF OPERATING BUDGET; BUDGET MESSAGE

At least 60 days before the beginning of the fiscal year, the city manager shall submit to the city council a proposed operating budget for all city agencies, which shall include the school department, for the ensuing fiscal year with an accompanying budget message and supporting documents. The budget message submitted by the city manager shall explain the operating budget in fiscal terms and in terms of work programs for all city agencies. It shall outline the proposed fiscal policies of the city for the ensuing fiscal year, describe important features of the proposed operating budget and include any major variations from the current operating budget, fiscal policies, revenues and expenditures together with reasons for these changes. The proposed operating budget shall provide a complete fiscal plan of all city funds and activities and shall be in the form the city manager deems desirable; provided, however, that the budget for elected officials shall identify the cost of compensation and the cost of benefits for those officials. The school budget, as adopted by the school committee shall be submitted to the city manager at least 30 days before the submission of the proposed operating budget to the city council. The city manager shall notify the school committee of the date by which the proposed budget of the school committee shall be submitted to the city manager. The city manager and the superintendent of schools shall coordinate the dates and times of the school committee's budget process under the General Laws.

SECTION 6-5: ACTION ON THE OPERATING BUDGET

- (a) Public Hearing The city council shall publish a notice of the proposed operating budget as submitted by the mayor. The notice shall state: (i) the times and places where copies of the entire proposed operating budget are available for inspection by the public; and (ii) the date, time and place when a public hearing on the proposed operating budget will be held by the city council, not less than 14 days after publication of the notice.
- (b) Adoption of the Budget No later than the end of the fiscal year the city council shall take definite action on the annual budget, by adopting, amending or rejecting it, provided that the amended version shall not he for a higher total budget than originally proposed, unless otherwise authorized by the General Laws. If the city council fails to act on an item in the proposed operating budget prior to the beginning of the fiscal year, that amount shall, without any action by the city council, become a part of the appropriations for the year and be available for the purposes specified.

(c) Availability of the Operating Budget – In addition to any other posting requirements under law, immediately after the submission of the proposed budget to the city council, the city manager shall post the entire budget document on the city's website. Said proposed budget document shall remain posted during the city council review process contained in this article. After the enactment of the budget, the final adopted budget shall be posted on the city's website and shall remain there throughout the fiscal year for which it is in effect. The final budget document shall reflect any amendments made by the city council and approved by the city manager and shall indicate that it is the final budget of the city.

SECTION 6-6: CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM

- (a) Submission The city manager shall submit a capital improvement program to the city council at least 60 days before the start of each fiscal year. The capital improvement program shall include:
 - (1) a general summary of its contents;
 - (2) a list of all capital improvements proposed to be undertaken during the next 5 years, with supporting information as to the need for each capital improvement;
 - (3) cost estimates, methods of financing and recommended time schedules for each improvement; and
 - (4) the estimated annual cost of operating and maintaining each facility and piece of major equipment involved.

This information shall be annually revised by the city manager with regard to the capital improvements still pending or in the process of being acquired, improved or constructed.

- (b) Public Hearing The city council shall publish a notice stating: (i) the times and places where entire copies of the capital improvements program are available for inspection by the public; and, (ii) the date, time and place of a public hearing on the plan to be held by the city council not less than 14 days after publication of the notice.
- (c) Adoption At any time after the public hearing but before the end of the current fiscal year, the city council shall by resolution adopt the capital improvements program, which may be amended, provided that each amendment shall be voted on separately and that an increase in the capital improvements program as submitted shall clearly identify the method of financing to accomplish the proposed increase.

SECTION 6-7: INDEPENDENT AUDIT

The city council shall annually provide for an outside audit of the books and accounts of the city to be conducted by a certified public accountant or a firm of certified public accountants, which has no personal interest, direct or indirect, in the fiscal affairs of the city or any of its officers. The city manager shall annually provide to the city council a sum of money sufficient to satisfy the estimated cost of conducting the audit as presented to the city manager, in writing, by the city council. The award of a contract to audit shall be made by the city council on or before September 15 of each year. The report of the audit shall be filed in final form with the city council not later than March 1 in the year following its award. At least every 5 years, the city council shall conduct a competitive procurement process to retain these auditing services.

ARTICLE 7: ELECTIONS

SECTION 7-1: CITY ELECTION

The regular municipal election shall take place on the Tuesday next following the first Monday of November in every even-numbered year.

SECTION 7-2: ELIGIBILITY OF VOTERS

Every citizen and noncitizen who (i) is at least 16 years old, (ii) is not temporarily or permanently disqualified by law because of corrupt practices in respect to elections, (iii) is a resident of Cambridge at the time at the time they register and (iv) has otherwise complied with the requirements of Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 51 may have their name entered on the list of voters in Cambridge and may vote therein in any municipal election.

SECTION 7-3: PROPORTIONAL REPRESENTATION.

All members of the city council and the school committee shall be elected at large by proportional representation.

SECTION 7-4: METHODS OF COUNTING FIRST CHOICES (Revision of language in the repealed MGL Chapter 54A, which is followed by the City of Cambridge with respect to proportional representation voting procedures.)

Any method of counting the voters' first choices and treating any such choices in excess of the quota may be substituted for the method of counting such choices set forth in this article if the election commission determines that such substitution is advisable, provided that they issue regulations embodying the method so substituted and provided, further, that such regulations shall not be effective with respect to any election unless at least thirty days prior thereto copies of such regulations are available for delivery to such of the voters as may request them.

SECTIONS 7-5 and following

[The remaining procedural sections of the charter that have been adopted by Cambridge require updating by the Elections Commission and the Law Department in line with current best practices, modern language, the use of modern voting equipment, and current legal requirements.]

ARTICLE 8: PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT, PARTICIPATION, AND COMMUNICATION

SECTION 8-1 PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT AS AN ESSENTIAL PART OF CIVIC INFRASTRUCTURE

The city shall treat public engagement as an integral part of effective and trusted governance, not just as an occasional process or activity. The city shall treat engagement as a "multi-channel" endeavor that includes face-to-face meetings, virtual interactions, and other online communications. The departments of city government shall encourage collaboration in public engagement efforts with other government jurisdictions and authorities, anchor institutions, community-based organizations, civic groups, and individual residents.

SECTION 8-2 INSTITUTIONAL STRUCTURES TO SUPPORT AND COORDINATE ENGAGEMENT

The city shall establish new institutional structures or adapt existing structures to oversee, support, coordinate, track, and measure engagement on an ongoing basis. These structures may include, but are not limited to:

- (a) Council committees that include residents and other stakeholders
- (b) Departments or administrative positions
- (c) Public engagement commissions
- (d) Community advisory boards, including boards designated to address the concerns of specific populations
- (e) Youth commissions
- (f) Participatory budgeting processes and commissions

SECTION 8-3 PRINCIPLES OF PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT

To ensure public engagement centers on the needs and goals of community members, the city shall uphold the following principles, using them as the basis of public engagement protocols and in the establishment of public engagement structures:

(a) Equity in engagement. Principles of justice, equity, diversity, and inclusion should guide the design and execution of public engagement activities. When engaging community members, city officials should identify and proactively reach out to the community in its full diversity. To ensure that public engagement activities are not attended only by people already active in local government and politics, city officials should regularly recruit residents through face-to-face or personal written invitations, social media requests, and randomized selection methods. Materials should be written in plain, comprehensible English, and should also be translated into the other predominant languages that residents speak and read.

Traditionally excluded and marginalized individuals and communities should be included in ways they themselves identify as authentic and meaningful. City officials should co-design engagement processes with community members to meet the needs of the communities served. Processes should respect a range of values, interests, perspectives, experiences, cultures, and knowledge of those involved.

The city should expect local the organizations and networks it works with to engage their members in equitable and deliberative ways, so that the input received is representative of their constituents. The city should use an equity lens to evaluate data on impacts of engagement, including costs, benefits, and responsibilities.

(b) Accountability in engagement. There should be meaningful opportunities for community members to bring issues, concerns, and priorities to city officials to influence city policy, ordinances, and actions. Public engagement activities should be designed to appropriately fit the legal authority, scope, character, and potential impact of a policy, program, or project. There should

be clarity about process sponsorship, purpose, design, and how the results will be used. The purpose and potential influence of each public engagement process should be known by all participants in advance but should be flexible enough to adapt to changing conditions during implementation.

- (c) Transparency in engagement. Communications about public issues and public engagement opportunities should ensure community members can engage effectively. Communications should be made in the predominant languages that residents understand. Participants should have the opportunity to bring and share their own experiences as well as information they have gathered about the issues at hand. Full and complete results should be shared in a manner accessible to the public, and explanations of how the results will be used or how they will influence decisions should be provided to process participants and the broader public.
- (d) Accessibility in engagement. Public engagement activities should be broadly accessible in terms of schedule, location, facilities, and information and communication technologies. Schedules should accommodate a variety of participants. Locations should be nearby and reachable via affordable transit, and some engagement activities should be conducted in places where community members already gather regularly. Facilities should be welcoming public spaces and not present physical or cultural barriers to participation. Online engagement opportunities should use technologies that are freely available to residents and attend to barriers people may face, such as: no access to broadband, limited proficiency with technology, and challenges related to deaf-blind accessibility.
- (e) Collaboration in engagement. Public engagement efforts should build on and help develop long-term, collaborative working relationships and mutual learning opportunities with residents of all ages, civic groups, organizational partners, and other governments. This may include project-specific or ongoing community engagement initiatives.
- (f) Evaluation of engagement activities. Each public engagement activity and the state of engagement overall should be evaluated through participant feedback, analysis, and learning that is shared publicly and broadly. The ideas, preferences, and/or recommendations contributed by participants should be fully documented and be made available to participants and the broader public. Lessons learned should be applied to future public engagement activities and contribute to the city's overall engagement plan.

SECTION 8.4: RESIDENT ASSEMBLY

- (a) Purpose: In order to expand access to city government generally and include voices not typically heard in decision making, the city council has the authority to establish and maintain one or more Resident Assemblies.
- (b) Powers: Notwithstanding any other section of this charter, the city council may, by ordinance, delegate to the Resident Assembly:
 - (i) The power to issue recommendations on questions posed by the city council and to specify deadlines by which the city council or city manager must publicly respond to the recommendations by hearing or other means.
 - (ii) The power to determine whether a resident initiative petition commenced under Section 8 should be submitted to the city council or voters as provided in Section 8 notwithstanding the petition's failure to meet that Section's procedural requirements.
 - (iii) The power to issue endorsements or counter-endorsements referencing majority and/or minority opinions of the assembly, for initiatives submitted to the city council or voters, including initiatives that satisfy Section 8's procedural requirements.
 - (iv) The power, on its own initiative, to make recommendations or propose draft legislation for review by the city council or voters.

(c) Mandatory Specifications:

- (i) The city council shall convene at least one Resident Assembly each council term.
- (ii) Any Resident Assembly created pursuant to this section must have the following characteristics:

- a) The assembly shall be created via a sortition process to be provided by ordinance and shall be open to all citizen and non-citizen residents over the age of 16.
- b) The procedures for selecting membership must include a random lottery such that the Resident Assembly is representative of the city's population.
- c) Membership on the Resident Assembly must be voluntary, and members must be permitted to resign for any reason.
- d) No fewer than 30 people may serve on the Resident Assembly at any given time.
- e) The Resident Assembly must receive sufficient resources to exercise its powers effectively, including financial resources, staff support, translation services and space for deliberation.
- f) The city shall take steps to remove barriers to participation. To ensure that participation is not a financial burden, assembly members must be offered a stipend that is sufficient to compensate members for their time and for reasonable costs incurred by participation, including transportation to the meeting, dependent care, or similar expenses. The city shall provide interpretation and translation support and accessibility technology.
- g) The city shall provide resources for staff support to the resident assembly.
- (d) Discretionary Specifications: Subject to the other provisions of this section, the city council has discretion to define, by ordinance, other powers and specifications of a Resident Assembly, including:
 - (i) The time and place of the Resident Assembly's deliberation.
 - (ii) Issues or questions upon which the Resident Assembly must deliberate.
 - (iii) The procedures by which the Resident Assembly deliberates.
 - (iv) The length of term for members of the Resident Assembly.
 - (v) The method by which members of the Resident Assembly may be replaced.

SECTION 8-5 FREE PETITION TO COUNCIL

The city council shall hold a public hearing and act with respect to every citizen petition which is addressed to it, which petition shall not be required to take any particular form, and is signed by ___ voters, or more, and which seeks the passage of a measure concerning matters other than action under section 8-7. The hearing shall be held by the city council, and the action by the city council shall be taken not later than three months after the petition is filed with the clerk of the council or the secretary of the school committee, as may be appropriate. Hearings on two or more petitions filed under this section may be held at the same time and place. The clerk of the council shall provide notice of the hearing by mail and, if practicable, by phone or email, to the ten persons whose names appear first on the petition at least forty-eight (48) hours before the hearing. Notice, by publication, of all such hearings shall be at public expense.

SECTION 8-6 RESIDENT INITIATIVE MEASURES

(a) Commencement: Initiative procedures shall be started by the filing with the clerk of the council of a proposed initiative petition on a form prepared by the city. The petition shall be addressed to the city council, shall contain a request for the passage of a particular measure which shall be set forth in full in the petition, and shall be physically signed by at least ___ voters as certified by the election commission. The petition shall be accompanied by an affidavit signed by 10 voters and containing their residential addresses stating they will constitute the petitioners committee and be responsible for circulating the petition and filing it in proper form. Signatures to an initiative petition need not all be on 1 paper but all papers pertaining to any 1 measure shall be fastened together and shall be filed as a single instrument, containing on the petition the number and street of the residence of each signer accompanied by the endorsement of the name and residence address of the person designated as filing the petition. The board of registrars shall attach to the petition a certificate showing the results of the board of registrars' examination and shall return the petition to the clerk of the council. A copy of the board of registrars' certificate shall also be mailed to the petitioners committee.

- (b) Referral to solicitor: Immediately following certification of __ signatures, the clerk of the council shall deliver a copy of the petition to the city solicitor. Within 21 days after receipt of a copy of the petition, the city solicitor shall advise the council in writing whether the measure as proposed may lawfully utilize the initiative process and whether, in its present form, it may be lawfully adopted by the council. If the opinion of the city solicitor is that the measure is not in proper form, the reply shall state the reasons for this opinion in full, and a copy of the opinion of the city solicitor shall be mailed to the petitioners committee.
- (c) Action on Petitions: If the opinion of the city solicitor is that the petition is in a proper form, within 60 days, the city solicitor shall act with respect to each initiative petition by passing it without change, by passing a measure which is stated to be in lieu of the initiative measure, or by rejecting it. The passage of a measure which is in lieu of an initiative measure shall be considered to be a rejection of the initiative measure. If the council fails to act with respect to any initiative measure that is presented to it within 60 days after the date it has been notified by the city solicitor that it is in proper form, the initiative measure shall be considered to have been approved on the 61st day. If an initiative measure is rejected, the clerk of the council shall promptly give notice to the petitioners committee, by certified mail.
- (d) Supplementary Petitions: Thirty days (30) after the date an initiative petition has been rejected by the council, a supplemental initiative petition may be filed with the clerk of the council, but only by persons constituting the original petitioners committee. The supplemental initiative petition shall be physically signed by a number of additional voters which is equal to __% percent of the total number of registered voters as of the date of the most recent city election. If the number of signatures to the supplemental petition is found to be sufficient by the board of registrars, the council shall call a special election to be held on a date fixed by it, not less than 35 nor more than 90 days after the date the council votes to call for the special election, and shall submit the proposed measure, without alteration, to the voters for determination. But if any other city election is to be held within 120 days after the date of the certification, the council may omit the calling of the special election and cause the question to appear on the election ballot at the next city election for determination by the voters.
- (e) Publication: The full text of any initiative measure which is submitted to the voters shall be published not less than 7 nor more than 21 days preceding the date of the election at which the question is to be voted upon. Additional copies of the full text shall be available for distribution to the public in the office of the city clerk and shall be published on the city bulletin board.
- (f) Form of Question: The ballots used when voting on a measure proposed by the voters under this Section shall contain a question in substantially the following form: Shall the following measure, which was proposed by an initiative petition as described in the city charter, take effect? (Here, insert a fair, concise summary prepared by the City Solicitor.) YES
- (g) Required Voter Participation: For any measure to be effective under initiative petition, at least __ percent of the registered voters as of the date of the most recent city election shall vote at the election upon which an initiative is submitted to the voters.
- (h) Time of Taking Effect: If a majority of the votes cast on the question, or other affirmative percent as required by general laws or this Charter, is in the affirmative and if the __ percent voter participation requirement is met, the measure shall be deemed to be effective immediately, unless a later date is specified in the measure.

SECTION 8-7 INELIGIBLE MEASURES

None of the following shall be subject to the free petition or initiative procedures outlined in Section 8-5 and Section 8-6:

- (a) Proceedings relating to the internal organization or operation of any elected body
- (b) An emergency measure adopted in conformity with the Charter
- (c) The City budget as a whole

- (d) Votes for the temporary borrowing of money in anticipation of revenue
- (e) An appropriation of any sum of money, for any purpose, amounting to less than 1 percent of the total annual budget of the City
- (f) Any appropriation for the payment of the City's debt or debt service
- (g) An appropriation of funds to implement a contract or collective bargaining agreement
- (h) Proceedings relating to election, appointment, removal, discharge, employment, promotion, transfer, or demotion of employees or appointed or elected officials or members of multiplemember bodies or any other personnel action
- (i) Any proceedings providing for the submission or referral of a matter to the voters at an election (k)Memorial resolutions
- (1) Any zoning petition that is subject to the city's zoning petition process

SECTION 8.8 SUBMISSION OF OTHER MATTERS TO VOTERS

The council may of its own motion, submit to the voters for adoption or rejection at any regular municipal election any measure with the same force and effect as is hereby provided for submission by petitions of voters. Such measures must originate within the council and pertain to affairs under said bodies' jurisdiction. Pursuant to the provisions of Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 53, Section 18A, non-binding public opinion advisory questions may be placed on the ballot at a regular municipal election.

SECTION 8.9: CONFLICTING PROVISIONS

If 2 or more measures passed at the same election contain conflicting provisions, only the 1 receiving the greatest number of affirmative votes shall take effect.

ARTICLE 9: GENERAL PROVISIONS

SECTION 9-1. CHARTER CHANGES

This charter may be replaced, revised or amended in accordance with any procedure made available under the state constitution or by statutes enacted in accordance with the state constitution.

SECTION 9-2. SEVERABILITY

This charter is severable. If any provision of this charter is held invalid, the other provisions shall not be affected by this holding. If the application of this charter t

o any person or circumstance is held invalid, the application of the charter to other persons and circumstances shall not be affected.

SECTION 9-3. SPECIFIC PROVISION TO PREVAIL

To the extent that a specific provision of this charter conflicts with any provision expressed in general terms, the specific provision of the charter shall prevail.

SECTION 9-4. RULES AND REGULATIONS

A copy of all rules and regulations adopted by a city agency shall be placed on file in the office of the city clerk not later than the effective date of the rule or regulation and shall be available for review by any person who requests such information at any reasonable time. Unless an emergency exists as determined by the city manager, no rule or regulation adopted by a city agency shall become effective until at least 5 days following the date it is filed.

SECTION 9-5. PERIODIC REVIEW OF CHARTER

Not later than July 1, in each year ending in a 2, the City Council shall provide for a review to be made of the city charter by a special committee to be established by ordinance. All members of the special committee shall be voters of the city not holding elective office. The special committee shall file a report with the City Council within 1 year of its appointment recommending any changes to the city charter which it deems necessary or desirable, unless an extension is authorized by vote of the City Council. Action on any proposed charter changes shall be as authorized by the Massachusetts constitution or general laws.

SECTION 9-6. PERIODIC REVIEW OF ORDINANCES

Not later than July 1, in each year ending in a 5 or in a zero, the city council shall provide for a review to be made of some or all of the ordinances of the city to prepare a proposed revision or recodification of them. This review shall be made by a special committee to be established by ordinance. All members of the committee shall be voters of the city. The special committee shall file its report with the city clerk at a date specified by ordinance. The review of city ordinances shall be under the supervision of the city solicitor. Copies of any recommendations shall be made available to the public at a cost not to exceed the actual cost of the reproduction.

SECTION 9-7. UNIFORM PROCEDURES GOVERNING MULTIPLE-MEMBER BODIES

- (a) Meetings All appointed multiple-member bodies of the city shall meet regularly at the times and places that the multiple-member body, by the body's own rules, prescribe. Special meetings of any multiple-member body shall be held on the call of the chairman or by a majority of the members of the body. Notice of the meeting shall be posted as required by law. Except as may otherwise be authorized by law, all meetings of all multiple-member bodies shall at all times be open to the public.
- (b) Meeting Documents and Submissions Each appointed multiple-member body shall determine its own rules and order of business within the bounds of any applicable ordinance that created it. Each multiple-member body shall provide for the keeping of agendas, minutes and related submissions of its proceedings.

All such documents shall be a public record and certified copies shall be placed on file in the office of the city clerk within 15 days of approval.

- (c) Voting If requested by a member, a vote of an appointed multiple-member body shall be taken by a roll call vote and the vote of each member shall be recorded in the minutes, but if the vote is unanimous, only that fact need be recorded.
- (d) Quorum A majority of the members of an appointed multiple-member body shall constitute a quorum. Unless some other provision is made by the multiple-member body's own rules while a quorum is present, except on procedural matters, a majority of the full membership of the body shall be required to vote on a matter representing an exercise of the powers of the multiple-member body. General Laws related to a vote to meet in "executive session" shall always require a majority of members of the body.
- (e) Residency Unless otherwise allowed by law, regulation, ordinance or by this charter, all members of multiple-member bodies shall be residents of the city at all times during that members term of office. If a member of a multiple-member body removes from the city during the term for which appointed, such seat shall immediately be deemed vacant and filled under section 3-3.

SECTION 9-8. NUMBER

Words importing the singular number may extend and be applied to several persons or things; words importing the plural number may include the singular.

SECTION 9-9. REFERENCES TO GENERAL LAWS

All references to General Laws contained in the charter refer to the General Laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts and are intended to refer to and to include any amendments or revisions to such chapters or sections or to the corresponding chapters and sections of any rearrangement, revision or recodification of such statutes enacted or adopted subsequent to the adoption of this charter.

SECTION 9-10. COMPUTATION OF TIME

In computing time under this charter the day of the act or event after which the designated period of time begins to run shall not be included. The last day of the period shall be included, unless it is Saturday, Sunday or legal holiday, in which event the period shall be extended to the next day which is not a Saturday, Sunday or legal holiday. When the period of time designated is fewer than 7 days, intermediate Saturdays, Sundays and legal holidays shall not be included, when the period is 7 days or more, Saturdays, Sundays and legal holidays shall be included.

SECTION 9-11. OATHS OR AFFIRMATIONS FOR THE OFFICE OF CITY COUNCIL AND SCHOOL COMMITTEE

A the city council members-elect and the school committee members-elect shall, on the first Monday in the January of each even-numbered year, meet and take an oath or affirmation to the faithful discharge of the duties of their office by the city clerk. If the first Monday in January of any even-numbered year falls on a legal holiday, the oaths or affirmations shall be taken on the following day.

Upon receiving the oath or affirmation, each official shall document the same by signing an oath or affirmation that shall be kept in a bound book maintained by the city clerk. In the case of the absence of any member-elect of the city council or school committee on the day the oath is administered, the oath or affirmation may at any time thereafter be administered to that person by the city clerk, the assistant city clerk, a judge of a court of record, or a justice of the peace.

SECTION 9-12. CERTIFICATE OF ELECTION OR APPOINTMENT

Every person who is elected or appointed to an office or as a member of a multiple-member body shall receive a certificate of that election or appointment from the city clerk. Except as otherwise provided by law, every person who is elected or appointed to an office or as a member of a multiple-member body,

before performing any act under this election or appointment, shall take and subscribe to an oath or affirmation to qualify to enter upon the duties. A record of this oath shall be kept by the city clerk.

SECTION 9-13. LIMITATION ON OFFICE HOLDING

Unless otherwise allowed by law or this charter, no person shall simultaneously hold more than 1 city office or position of employment. This section may be waived by the city manager upon the appointment of a person to an additional office or position of employment by filing a notice of the waiver with an explanation and justification with the city clerk and city council. Any hours worked in any part-time position shall not be the same or otherwise conflict with the hours worked in a full-time position

SECTION 9-14. ENFORCEMENT OF CHARTER PROVISIONS

It shall be the duty of the city manager to see that the charter is faithfully followed and complied with by all city agencies and city employees. Whenever it appears to the city manager that a city agency or city employee is failing to follow this charter, the city manager shall, in writing, cause notice to be given to that agency or employee directing compliance with the charter. If it shall appear to the city council that the city manager personally is not following the charter, it shall, by resolution, direct the attention of the city manager to those areas in which it believes there is a failure to comply with the charter. The procedures made available in chapter 231A of the General Laws may be used to determine the rights, duties, status or other legal relations arising under this charter, including any question of construction or validity which may be involved in such determination.

ARTICLE 10: TRANSITION PROVISIONS

SECTION 10-1 CONTINUATION OF EXISTING LAWS

All ordinances, resolutions, rules, regulations and votes of the city council, which are in force at the time this charter is adopted and are not inconsistent with the provisions of this charter, shall continue in full force until amended or repealed. Where provisions of this charter, as amended, conflict with city ordinances, rules, regulations, orders, special acts and acceptances of laws of the commonwealth, the provisions of this charter shall govern. All provisions of city ordinances, rules, regulations, orders and administrative actions not superseded by this charter shall remain in force.

SECTION 10-2 EXISTING OFFICIALS AND EMPLOYEES

Any person holding a city office or employment under the city shall retain such office or employment and shall continue to perform the duties of the office until provision shall have been made in accordance with this charter for the performance of the said duties by another person or agency. No person in the permanent full-time service or employment of the city shall forfeit pay grade or time in service. Each such person shall be retained in a capacity as similar to the person's former capacity as is practical.

SECTION 10-3 CONTINUATION OF GOVERNMENT

All city officers, boards, commissions or agencies shall continue to perform their duties until reappointed or until successors to their respective positions are fully appointed or elected or until their duties have been transferred and assumed by another city office, board, commission or agency.

SECTION 10-4 CONTINUATION OF OBLIGATIONS

All official bonds, obligations, contracts, and other instruments entered into or executed by or to the city before the adoption of this charter and all taxes, special assessments, fines, penalties, and forfeitures incurred or imposed, due or owing to the city, shall be enforced and collected, and all writs, prosecutions, actions and causes of action, except as herein otherwise provided, shall continue and remain unaffected by this charter. No legal act done by or in favor of the city shall be rendered invalid by the adoption of this charter.

SECTION 10-5 TRANSFER OF RECORDS AND PROPERTY

All records, property and equipment whatsoever of any office, board, commission, committee or agency or part thereof, the powers and duties of which are assigned in whole or in part to another city office, board, commission or agency, shall be transferred forthwith to such office, board, commission or agency.

SECTION 10-6 POLICY ORDER TRACKING

Within 18 months of the effective date of this charter, the City Manager will complete a study of the use of technology to categorize and track policy orders for the purpose of providing information to the public about the status of policy order votes and implementation of these policy orders by the executive branch pursuant to Section 3-9. The information shall be made available on the town website as soon as practicable.

SECTION 10-7 CAMPAIGN FINANCE

Within 6 months of the adoption of this charter, the city council shall create a Campaign Finance Committee to study public financing mechanisms and prepare recommendations with the goal of making running for office in Cambridge more accessible. The study committee shall consider a full range of options, including but not limited to voucher programs, campaign spending, and contribution limits. The committee shall provide an analysis of the potential benefits and barriers of each option. No action is necessary if the city council has already taken action consistent with this provision.

The committee shall issue recommendations to the city council and the next charter review committee within 12 months of creation. The city council shall take action on the recommendations and/or refer recommendations to next charter review committee within 90 days of receipt.

SECTION 10-8 RESIDENT ASSEMBLY

The establishment of a resident assembly is intended to create an inclusive and representative group of voices that are not traditionally heard in city government. The resident assembly shall be selected by sortition from the general population, with effort made to reach residents of all backgrounds and experiences. Within 12 months of the effective date of this charter, the city council, in consultation with the city manager, city clerk, and relevant experts in the field, will complete a study on the best method for implementing the resident assembly as provided in Section 8. Within 18 months of the effective date of this charter, the city council shall enact ordinances establishing the resident assembly and commence the process of selecting members.

SECTION 10-9 PUBLIC TRACKING TOOL STUDY

Within 18 months of the effective date of this charter, the city manager in consultation with the city council and city clerk, will complete a study of the use of technology to categorize and track council measures, including policy orders, for the purpose of providing information to the public about the status of votes and implementation of council orders by the executive branch pursuant to Section 3-2 (c). The City Manager shall establish guidelines for the timing of updating tracking information. The information shall be made available on the city website as soon as practicable.

SECTION 10-10 AND BEYOND: RESERVED FOR TECHNICAL TRANSITION SECTIONS

[reserved for technical sections]

Items for Future Charter Review Committee Consideration

This Charter Review was the first review since the adoption of the Charter 80 years ago. The Committee was tasked to make recommendations for changes to the Charter. The breadth of potential items for consideration was daunting, acknowledging the constraints of time and capacity, the Committee focused on addressing key aspects of the Charter. As we conclude this review, it becomes evident that numerous considerations remain for future charter review Committees. These considerations include but are not limited to:

- 1. Modifications to Resident Assembly Structure, including additional powers and/or decision making power
- 2. Campaign Finance Reform
- 3. Election Voting Method and Tabulation Updates
- 4. Elected Police Review Advisory Board
- 5. Appointment and Confirmation process for City Department Heads

Community Engagement Summary

The Committee sought to engage with the people of Cambridge to understand their expectations of city government relating to equity, participation, accountability, transparency, justice, and democracy.

The Committee heard from - residents, community organizations, youth, neighborhood associations, tenant organizations, political organizations, municipal stakeholders, service providers, educational institutions, and business owners. The Committee used diverse outreach strategies to engage people where they are, in the spaces they are comfortable in, and through the most accessible methods.

The Committee sought to inform the public about the charter review process, the Committee's goals, and how the charter is relevant to each person's everyday life. Not only was education central to the outreach efforts of the Committee, but the Committee prioritized gathering feedback, opinions, and new ideas, ensuring the incorporation of community input into all Committee discussions and deliberations. The Committee leveraged their existing networks and community leaders to involve all residents and community groups.

Inform and General Education

> Fact sheets / Flyers.

In Fall 2022, informational flyers were distributed across the city in high-traffic areas to raise awareness of the Charter Review Committee's formation and point residents to additional information. In addition to physical flyers, the Committee leveraged their networks and connections across Cambridge to distribute materials electronically - encouraging community and organization leaders to circulate.

➤ Information Sessions and Initial Public Meetings.

The Committee held two initial public meetings in early 2023, one in person at the Cambridge Main Library on January 24th and one the following weekend on Zoom, February 4th. These meetings aimed to inform residents about the review process of what a city charter controls and hear initial feedback and suggestions for the Committee.

> City Wide Mailer.

In June 2023, the Committee sent an informational postcard to all 69,100 Cambridge residential addresses to provide information on the Charter Review Committee, high-level details on what a charter is, and how residents can get involved.

> Newsletter.

A bi-weekly newsletter was sent to over 200 residents throughout the Committee's work to update them on Committee topics, share meeting dates, and encourage public comment at Committee meetings.

> Committee Members' Networks.

Throughout the 17 month review process, Committee members distributed materials and engaged with their personal and professional Cambridge connections to inform and spread awareness of

the charter review, as well as set up times for the Committee present on charter topics and hear from the public in organizational meetings in an effort to engage the public in familiar spaces.

Involve and Consult

➤ Public Comment.

At each bi-weekly charter review meeting, the Committee designated time for verbal public comment. The Committee heard 91 verbal public comments from a wide range of Cambridge residents during the review process. In addition, the Committee received 162 written comments to cambridgedaterreview@cambridgedaterreview.

> Public Community Meetings.

The Committee held two additional public gatherings on May 16th at The Foundry and July 25th at Tasty Burger Central. These informal community gatherings allowed community members to dialogue with each other and Committee members on charter-related topics, share their top priorities for Cambridge City Government and answer community questions. Over 40 community members attended, as well as candidates for public office.

Community Groups and Cambridge Events.

The Committee attended community organization meetings. Many of these were at the request of the organizations. Others resulted from outreach. The goal was to engage the community in their familiar groups, present on the Committee process, inform on charter topics, document public feedback and answer community questions. The Committee also tabled at Cambridge community events, like Mayfair, to increase general awareness and engage community members where they work and play. The committee acknowledges that its community outreach efforts were only a beginning, only a sampling, of what must be a broader and more comprehensive outreach process before any Charter Reform proposals are put before the voters of Cambridge.

- > January 11th, 2023 DSA
- > February 3rd, 2023 Harvard Square Business Association
- > February 16th, 2023 Porter Square Neighborhood Association
- > February 21st, 2023 Cambridge Housing Authority (CHA) Resident Leaders
- > February 22st, 2023 East Cambridge Planning Team
- February 28th, 2023 Cambridgeport Neighborhood Group
- ➤ March 2nd 2023 A Better Cambridge
- ➤ March 9th, 2023 Cambridge Democratic City Committee
- ➤ March 14th, 2023 School Committee Round Table
- ➤ March 22nd, 2023 City Council Round Table
- ➤ March 23rd, 2023 Ward 1 and 2
- > April 5th, 2023 Breakfast Zoom Lori Lander gathering
- ➤ April 12, 2023 My Brothers Keeper
- > April 16th, 2023 Cambridge Citizens Coalition
- > April 23rd, 2023 Harvard Square Neighborhood Association
- > April 23rd, 2023 Avon Hill

- > May 7th, 2023 Mayfair
- ➤ May 11th, 2023 MIT Government Relations and Community Engagement Teams
- > June 12th, 2023 Rivermark Apartments
- ➤ July 26th, 2023 North Cambridge Food Pantry
- Interviews with Previous Cambridge Elected Officials and City Employees. The Committee conducted 11 interviews with former city councilors, city managers, an assistant city solicitor, and a school superintendent during March and April 2023. These discussions, led by various Committee members, sought insights from the individuals working within the government and city charter. They shared the strengths and challenges of their roles and ideas for enhancing the city's foundational structures.
- ➤ <u>coUrbanize</u>. In Spring 2023, the Committee launched an online community engagement platform to provide an additional avenue for Cambridge residents to learn about the charter review, find resources, respond to Committee questions and dialogue with other members of the Cambridge community. Active through the end of Summer 2023, the site received 1392 unique visitors, 108 comments and 208 poll responses.

Appendix

Appendix A: Operations of the Committee and Acknowledgements

Appendix B: Background and Project History

Appendix C: Meeting Minutes and Recordings

Appendix D: Other Votes

Appendix E: Public Comments

Appendix F: CoUrbanize Comments

Appendix G: Former Elected Official and City Employee Interviews

Appendix H: Cambridge Current Plan E Charter

Appendix A: Operations of the Committee and Acknowledgements

Our Committee of fifteen, fully engaged Cambridge residents convened remotely, typically twice a month from September 2022 to January 2024, for review, discussion, debate, and evaluation of city charter options. There were thirty-six public meetings of the full Committee, plus an even greater number of small working group sessions devoted to particular sections of the Charter, to planning the meeting agendas and to drafting the arguments for each form of government.

Our work was ably guided by the consultancy of the Collins Center of UMass Boston including Michael Ward, Patricia Lloyd, and Elizabeth Corbo. The Collins Center has provided similar services to more than thirty municipalities in the Commonwealth of Massachusetts. Their deep experience with Charter Review efforts and their perspective on local government, both practical and idealist, has been invaluable.

Shortly after the Charter Review Committee was convened, it became apparent that the group needed dedicated and impartial staff to manage communications (including a dedicated city website), to initiate and manage public outreach and input, to facilitate civil discussion in our meetings and, in particular, to organize the often complex choices within the decision-making process. Anna Corning, who had critical experience with the City of Somerville's charter review effort, was engaged to manage these tasks and she did so brilliantly. Thanks are due to the City Manager and the Personnel Department for recognizing the Committee's needs and in designating this part-time position

The City of Cambridge Law Department, in particular Elliott Veloso, faithfully attended each of our meetings to provide answers to legal questions as they arose and to be sure that we were abiding by every aspect of the Massachusetts Open Meeting Law and the ordinances of the City of Cambridge.

City Clerk Diane LeBlanc took office at about at the time our Committee was constituted. She was helpful in determining the scheduling and posting protocols for the Committee meetings. Just as our effort commenced, the City of Cambridge gained a new Clerk of Committees, Nicole Erwin. After a much appreciated initial contribution from Naomi Stephens of the City Council Office, it was our good fortune to have Ms. Erwin cover our regular meetings and compile the minutes. These minutes (attached) have been individually reviewed and approved by our Committee as an accurate record of our proceedings.

Finally, throughout the project, Patrick Hayes aide to City Councillor Nolan, facilitated connection to the City of Cambridge web presence, Zoom account and other liason services. Michael Scarlett, Chief of Staff to Mayor Suddiqui, was an important liason to the Mayor for trouble-shooting and operational issues as they arose.

Appendix B: Background and Project History

In 2020 the City Council began a focused discussion about the possibility of a revised or new Cambridge City Charter.

The topic of the charter, in particular the form of government (Council/Manager vs Strong Mayor) as well as modernization of PR (Proportional Representation), had come up periodically in earlier Council terms, but the complexity of the process for change or replacement of the charter, coupled with a generally perceived satisfaction with the current system and/or voter disinterest in the subject, had likely contributed to an apathy in the past.

With a nationwide focus on elections, as well as a local search process for a new city manager outside the traditional line of succession, the Council may have sensed that it was an opportune time to take another look at the 80-year-old structure of the Cambridge city government. In addition, there were aspects of the Proportional Election mechanics, especially vote tabulation (distribution of the surplus votes and the method of replacement of Council or School Committee members) which were out of step with new technology and could not be changed without a deeper dive into charter reform.

The Collins Center of UMass Boston was engaged in January 2021 to provide the Council with public presentations and written reports that gave some background and context on city charters in general and the various processes for their amendments or total replacements.

Collins Center presentation notes can be found at this link:

https://cambridgema.iqm2.com/Citizens/FileOpen.aspx?Type=1&ID=2286&Inline=True

1. Charter Review Ballot Question

Following the Collins Center recommendation for Charter Review, the City Council voted to place on the November 2021 ballot an amendment to the existing Cambridge Charter setting out the terms of a regular and repeating Charter Review. This qualified as a minor amendment and thus did not require a home rule legislative process such as would be required for a major revision to the Charter. 15,251 voters (of a total 21,958 votes cast) approved this Charter Amendment text as follows:

Section 116(b). Not later than July 1, in each year ending in a 2, the City Council shall provide for a review to be made of the city charter by a special Committee to be established by ordinance. All members of the special Committee shall be voters of the city not holding elective office. The special Committee shall file a report with the City Council within 1 year of its appointment recommending any changes to the city charter which it deems necessary or desirable, unless an extension is authorized by vote of the City Council. Action on any proposed charter changes shall be as authorized by the Massachusetts constitution or general laws

2. City Council Ordinance

Subsequently, the City Council codified by Ordinance this Charter Amendment in Section 2.02.100 of the municipal code.

Section 2.02.100 Special Committee to Review the City Charter Every Ten Years

A. As provided in G.L. c. 43, §116(b), no later than July 1 in each year ending in 2, beginning in 2022 and every 10 years thereafter, the City Council shall establish a special Committee tasked with reviewing the City Charter and recommending any proposed changes the special Committee deems necessary or desirable.

- B. The special Committee shall:
 - (i) be made up of 12-18 registered voters of the City, not currently holding any elective office:
 - (ii) be made up of members selected by an ad hoc Committee of four councillors appointed by the Mayor;
 - (iii) hold all of its meetings in accordance with the requirements of the Open Meeting Law and keep written minutes of all meetings which shall be submitted to and approved by the special Committee at its next meeting;
 - (iv) hold duly posted and advertised public meetings to seek input from members of the community on whether any changes to the City Charter should be made and the reasons why any proposed changes would be desirable, the beneficial effects that any such changes would have upon the electorate and the community in general, and the beneficial effects that any such changes would have upon the reasonable operation and effectiveness of City government;
 - (v) submit a written report to the City Council within one (1) year of its appointment, unless the special Committee seeks an extension of the one-year period for enumerated reasons stated by the special Committee and the City Council approves the requested extension of the one-year period by majority vote. The written report shall include any charter changes the special Committee recommends as necessary or desirable by a two-thirds vote of the special Committee, and shall include the reasons for the recommended changes to be made and the anticipated effects of the changes as set forth in subsection iv above; and
 - (vi) dissolve once it files its written report with the City Council.
- C. Action on any proposed Charter changes shall be as authorized by law.

In City Council February 27, 2023. Ordained by a yea and nay vote:-Yeas 9; Nays 0; Absent 0. Attest:- Diane P. LeBlanc, City Clerk

3. Appointment of the Charter Review Committee

The City Council, in Spring 2022, authorized an Ad Hoc Committee of four Councillors to design and organize the selection process for the Charter Committee members. At each step of this process there was unanimous support of the full City Council. The Cambridge Charter Review Committee is composed of fifteen individuals who were selected by the City Council to generally represent the various demographic characteristics of the city including, but not limited to, age, race, gender, and neighborhood. They received no compensation for their time.

The Committee is not, nor was it apparently intended to be, a Committee of "experts." It was intended to be a Committee of residents.

Appendix C: Meeting Minutes and Recordings

Following are the meeting minutes for all committee meetings and the accompanying recordings.

- ➤ August 16, 2022
- ➤ September 13, 2022
- ➤ September 29, 2022
- > October 25, 2022
- ➤ November 8, 2022
- ➤ November 22, 2022
- ➤ December 6, 2022
- ➤ December 20, 2022
- ➤ January 3, 2023
- ➤ January 17, 2023 Cambridge Finance Department Presentation
- ➤ January 31, 2023 Cambridge Election Commission Presentation
- ➤ February 7, 2023
- ➤ February 28, 2023 Chief Executives Panel
- March 14, 2023 Interview with Yi-An Huang, Current City Manager
- ➤ March 28, 2023
- ➤ April 11, 2023
- > April 25, 2023
- ➤ May 9, 2023
- ➤ May 23, 2023
- > June 6, 2023
- > June 20, 2023
- > June 27, 2023
- > July 18, 2023
- ➤ August 1, 2023
- > August 15, 2023
- ➤ September 5, 2023
- ➤ September 12, 2023
- > September 26, 2023
- > October 10, 2023
- > October 24, 2023
- ➤ November 7, 2023
- > November 14, 2023
- ➤ November 21, 2023
- ➤ December 5, 2023
- ➤ December 19, 2023
- ➤ January 23, 2023

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 19, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, December 19, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard – Present

Kathleen Born – Present

Present – 11, Absent – 4. Quorum established.

The Chair, Kathleen Born made a motion to amend the minutes from the December 5, 2023 meeting.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -0, Absent -4. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born made a motion for the amendment of the minutes to read Mayor/CAFO/Council and Council/Manager form of government in place of Strong Mayor and Strong Manager on page 5 of the December 5, 2023 minutes.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

 $Susan\ Shell-Yes$

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born made a motion to adopt the December 5, 2023 minutes as amended.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes – 12, No – 0, Absent – 3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to accept communications received from the public and Committee members.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Jameson Quinn thanked the Committee for all their hard work and offered comments on elections and voting methods.

Dan Totten offered comments regarding the School Committee and the budget.

Anna Corning, Project Manager reviewed the decision points and deliberation information document that the Committee will be discussing throughout the meeting. The document was provided in advance of the meeting and included in the Agenda Packet. Anna Corning noted that the goal was to take votes on all the matters that were presented in the decision point document to be able to include those decisions in the final report to the City Council. Anna Corning and the team from the Collins Center, Michael Ward and Patrcia Lloyd, were available to respond to any

questions or concerns that were brought forward by Committee members during discussion. Throughout the meeting, Committee members were recognized to offer their comments on each discussion point.

CITY COUNCIL COMPOSITIONS

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Susan Shell who made a motion that the Committee recommend maintaining two-year terms for the City Council.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – No

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -12, No -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion for the Committee to recommend Cambridge maintain an at-large City Council of nine members. Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – No

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -1, Present -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

MAYOR AND COUNCIL PRESIDENT'S ROLE ON SCHOOL COMMITTEE

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion for the Committee to recommend the Mayor serve on the School Committee. Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll under the Mayor/CAFO/Council form of government.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard - No

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -8, No -1, Present -4, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion that the Committee recommend the Mayor is automatically the Chair of the School Committee under the Mayor/CAFO/Council form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - No

Mosammat Faria Afreen – No

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Bi

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious - No

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter – No

Susan Shell – No

Jim Stockard – No

Kathleen Born - No

Yes -0, No -9, Present -4, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Susan Shell who made a motion that the Committee recommend the City Council President serve on the School Committee under the Mayor/CAFO/Council form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie - Present

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -4, No -1, Present -8, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Lisa Peterson who made a motion that the Committee recommend the Mayor serve on the School Committee under the Council/Manager form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -9, No -1, Present -3, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion that the Committee recommend the Mayor is automatically the Chair of the School Committee under the Manager/Council form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - No

Mosammat Faria Afreen – No

Nikolos Bowie – No

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – No

Patrick Magee – No

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter - No

Susan Shell - No

Jim Stockard - No

Kathleen Born – No

Yes -0, No -11, Present -2, Absent -2. Motion failed.

FINANCE ARTICLE

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion for the Committee to approve recommending the draft finance article text and reflected timeline for Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Present -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mina Makarious who made a motion for the Committee to approve recommending the draft finance article text and reflected timeline for Council-Manager form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Present -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion that the Committee recommend that the City Council be allowed to amend the City budget (adding funds or line items, but not increasing the overall budget) prior to approval and be allowed to override the Mayor's budgetary amendments or veto under the Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -11, No -0, Present -2, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion that the Committee recommend that the City Council be allowed to amend the City budget (adding funds or line items, but not increasing the overall budget) prior to approval and be allowed to override the Mayor's budgetary amendments or veto under the Manger-Council form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - No

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -10, No -1, Present -2, Absent -2. Motion passed.

FELONY CONVICTION

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion that the Committee recommend adding the provision, "An elected official who has been convicted of a state or federal felony while holding office shall be deemed to have vacated the office."

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – No

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - No

Jim Stockard – No

Kathleen Born – No

Yes -7, No -5, Present -1, Absent -2. Motion failed.

RESIDENT ASSEMBLY

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made that the Committee take on a new item of business that the Committee recommend that if a resident assembly reaches a 2/3 supermajority the question be put to the voters.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – No

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – No

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Present

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard – Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Yes -2, No -3, Present -8, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion to take a revote on a previous motion to adopt Section 2.11.2.a.iii of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly to read: Powers that would otherwise be exercised under state or municipal law by a City Board or Commission, including the Planning Board. Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – No

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – No

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – No

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter – No

Susan Shell - No

Jim Stockard – No

Kathleen Born – No

Yes -2, No -9, Present -2, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion that the Committee wish to make a recommendation for who under the Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government who convene a Resident Assembly.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – No

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – No

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes – 11, No – 1, Present – 1, Absent – 2.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion that the Committee recommend that under a Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government that the City Council shall convene the Resident Assembly. Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Present -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

MAYORAL RECALL

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion that the Committee recommends a recall provision for the Mayor under Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government, the thresholds shall be difficult but not impossible to recall a Mayor. The City Council shall collaborate with the Election Commission to determine the thresholds.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent Max Clermont – Absent Jennifer Gilbert – Yes Kai Long – Yes Patrick Magee – Yes Mina Makarious – Yes Lisa Peterson – Yes Ellen Shachter – Yes Susan Shell – Yes Jim Stockard – Yes Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Present -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT AND PARTICIPATION PROVISION

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion that the Committee recommend adding the following provision to the Public Engagement Article, "The City shall provide for a system, in addition to minutes and recordings, that maintains and records public comment, of City Council meetings, that is publicly available." Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – No

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert - No

Kai Long – No

Patrick Magee - No

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter - No

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard - No

Kathleen Born – No

Yes -3, No -9, Present -0, Absent -3. Motion failed.

GROUP PETITION

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Patrick Magee who made a motion that the Committee recommends adding a group petition provision to the Charter, the thresholds shall be relatively low. The City Council shall collaborate with the Election Commission to determine the thresholds.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -0, Present -0, Absent -4. Motion passed.

CITIZEN INITIATIVE PROVISION

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion that the Committee recommends a Citizen Initiative Provision under both forms of government. The City Council shall collaborate with the Election Commission to determine the thresholds.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -11, No -0, Present -0, Absent -4. Motion passed.

Anna Corning thanked the Committee for their time and reviewed what the next steps are moving forward.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 8:45p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

 $\underline{https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/641?view_id=1\&redirect=true\&h=29f86a4fe11b3}\\ \underline{b2f310dee34ae9673a8}$

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, DEEMBER 5, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, December 5, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie – Absent*

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont – Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious - Absent*

Lisa Peterson - Absent*

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Absent*

Jim Stockard – Present

Kathleen Born – Present

Present – 11, Absent – 4. Quorum established.

- *Member Nikolas Bowie was marked present at 5:35p.m.
- *Member Mina Makarious was marked present at 5:38p.m.
- *Member Lisa Peterson was marked present at 5:40p.m.

*Member Susan Shell was marked present at 6:30p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from November 14, 2023 and November 21, 2023.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Absent

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion to adopt communications received from Committee members, City Councillors, and the public. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -14, No -0, Absent -1. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Councillor Simmons thanked the Committee for all their work and offered comments relative to her experience as a City Councillor. Councillor Simmons shared that she was in favor of a City Manager form of government and noted that the form of government that the City currently has continues to effectively serve the community.

Adriane Musgrave offered comments that were in favor of the current system of form of government.

Matt LeMay offered comments that were strongly opposed to a strong Mayor form of government.

Eugenia Schra offered comments that were in support of the current form of government system.

Susan Fleischmann spoke in opposition to changing the Charter to a strong Mayor.

Rachel Liao spoke in opposition to changing the current form of government.

Lynn Lee shared they were in favor of the current system versus a strong Mayor system.

Liz Speakman, City of Cambridge employee, strongly supports a City Manager form of government.

Joyce Majewski spoke in favor of keeping a City Manager form of government.

Caroline Zheng spoke in strong support of the current form of government.

Jesse Baer offered comments on form of government, democracy, and elections.

Chris Cassa shared that having a City Manager has provided stable leadership.

Jane Donohue spoke in favor of a City Manager form of government.

Dan Totten spoke in favor of a strong Mayor form of government and shared concerns with the current form of government.

Payal shared their support for a strong Mayor form of government.

Phil Rinehart spoke in favor of the current form of government system.

Jacqui Fahey Sandell spoke in strong opposition to a strong Mayor form of government.

Robert Winters shared that they are strongly opposed to a strong Mayor form of government.

Kit Kanes shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government.

Stephen C. offered comments and suggestions on forms of government.

Hayden B. noted the importance of accountability, inclusion, equity, and proportional representation.

Anna Corning, Charter Review Project Manager thanked everyone who participated in Public Comment. Anna Corning recognized Committee members for comments.

Member Kai Long shared that it is hard to make change, but to create change you have to take the first steps, which is not always easy.

Member Jennifer Gilbert shared that she would be in favor of putting the choice of form of government to the voters.

Member Susan Shell reminded Committee members and the public that their recommendation on form of government does become a public vote, and there are many more steps that need to be taken before it gets to the voters of Cambridge.

Member Mina Makarious shared that the Committee has worked very hard discussing both sides of form of government and noted that cities with strong Mayors are not necessarily doing better with similar issues that Cambridge is facing, such as affordable housing.

Member Ellen Shachter shared that there have been strong arguments from both sides, although she does support a strong Mayor, she recognizes that there could be challenges that come with the change.

Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo shared that they have reviewed all the information that has been provided but is in favor of a strong Mayor. Member Acevedo noted the importance of creating progressive and innovative motions going forward and that the City currently lacks diversity and accessibility.

Member Mosammat Faria Afreen responded to comments made by Councillor Simmons and shared that what the Committee is discussing is having a Mayor who is directly accountable to the Councillors and the voters. Member Afreen also shared that she would be in favor of having a democratically elected Police Review Advisory Board (PRAB) and would like the Committee to take a vote on it.

Member Nikolas Bowie offered comments relative to the budget and having a CAFO with a strong Mayor, noting how it will reflect the priorities of those who vote. Member Bowie offered comments that were in support of a strong Mayor.

Anna Corning noted that due to the time, and some members needing to leave the meeting early, the Committee should vote on the Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion that the Committee recommend a Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government for the Plan E Charter.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes Nikolas Bowie – Yes Kevin Chen – No Max Clermont – No
Jennifer Gilbert – Yes
Kai Long – Yes
Patrick Magee – No
Mina Makarious – No
Lisa Peterson – No
Ellen Shachter – Yes
Susan Shell – Yes
Jim Stockard – No
Kathleen Born – No
Yes – 8, No – 7. Motion failed.

Anna Corning shared that members Long and Afreen would be creating a statement relative to a strong Mayor form of government to include in the proposed language for the Charter and asked if any other Committee members would be available to help. Anna Corning noted that the statement is to provide a reflection of the discussions around strong Mayor.

Member Jennifer Gilbert asked for more information relative to PRAB and why the Committee would potentially be voting on it. Anna Corning shared that although this is not a topic that has been discussed among the Committee, members of the public have submitted communications on that topic.

Member Jessica DeJesus had clarifying questions for the final report and future discussions. Anna Corning was available to respond and review the outline of the final report. Chair Born reviewed what the next steps are for the final meeting on December 19, 2023 and that the final report will be the record that reflects the votes and actions that were taken by the Committee. Chair Born noted that there needs to be a 2/3 majority vote to support the final report to forward to the City Council and shared what would happen if there was not a 2/3 majority vote.

Member Ellen Shachter shared that they feel the ending of the Committee and the final report feels very rushed, and shared concerns about the report. Anna Cornnig shared that she is open to having members assist with the writing of the final report and include information they believe is important for the City Council to review.

Member Mosammat Faria Afreen shared again that they would like the Committee to vote on a democratically elected PRAB.

Member Mina Makarious agreed with comments by member Shachter regarding feeling rushed and asked what it would look like for the Committee to potentially ask the City Council for an additional extension. Chair Born and Anna Corning provided comments relative to extending.

Elliott Veloso, First Assistant City Solicitor, advised that due to PRAB not being on the Committee's Agenda, he would express caution with the Committee voting on it because it would violate the Open Meeting Law. Additionally, Elliott Veloso provided a response to the Committee potentially asking for an extension and the process on how to extend.

Committee members were recognized for comments and concerns on the possibility of extending the Committee as well as voting on PRAB. Member Afreen asked if the PRAB topic could be added on to the Agenda for the next meeting.

Anna Corning asked Committee members to take a straw poll to see if they would like to add PRAB to next week's decision point list. Four members were in favor of adding it, five members were not in favor, five members voted as present, and one member was absent.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion to request to the City Council an extension to the end of January 2024 with no additional topics to consider but to finalize and edit the committees final report.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Present -2, Absent -1. Motion passed.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 8:00p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/633?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=8a7c6de54e41f 85f71746c8c5609b290

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 21, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, November 21, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie - Absent*

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont – Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard - Absent*

Kathleen Born – Present

Present – 12, Absent – 3. Quorum established.

*Member Nikolas Bowie and Jim Stockard were present at 5:35p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized Member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to adopt communications from Committee members and the public.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes Nikolas Bowie – Yes Kevin Chen – Yes Max Clermont – Yes Jennifer Gilbert – Yes Kai Long – Yes Patrick Magee - Yes Lisa Peterson – Absent Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -14, Absent -1. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Dan Totten shared that they were excited to learn that the Charter Review Committee had switched to a strong Mayor form of government and offered comments relative to their experience as a Council Aid.

Kevin Hsu offered comments on municipal government and concerns with City Manager/Council form of government.

Heather Hoffman offered comments on the form of government and City Council meetings.

The Chair, Kathleen Born turned the meeting over to Anna Corning, Project Manager. Anna Corning shared on her screen and reviewed the Cambridge Charter Review Committee proposed final report outline (Attachment A). Anna Corning opened discussion to Committee members to offer comments and suggestions. Member Shachter shared the importance of the Charter Review Committee and the City Council being able to have the opportunity discuss the proposed language together. Chair Born and Anna Corning reviewed what the process would look like after submitting the proposed language to the City Clerk's Office by the end of the year and what could potentially follow once it is submitted.

Anna Corning shared that the focus of the meeting was going to be around discussing recall, veto power of the Mayor, the Finance article, and the Mayor's role on the School Committee.

Anna Corning recognized Committee members to offer comments on veto power with the Mayor, noting in many cases the Mayor has the ability to veto things passed by the City Council and the City Council can override the veto with a 2/3 vote. Patricia Lloyd from the Collins Center was available to provide some insight on veto power with Mayor and how it is used in

other municipalities. Committee members offered suggestions on veto power of the Mayor as well as the possibility of having the City Council override votes other than using a 2/3 majority. In addition, Committee members shared concerns with having the City Council use a 2/3 majority vote to override a veto by the Mayor.

Anna Corning requested that the Committee take a straw poll to see who is interested in having override of veto to be a 2/3 vote or a majority vote. There were ten members who voted in support of a 2/3 vote, four members who voted in support of a majority vote, and one member was absent.

Anna Corning reviewed section 3.9 of the draft language with members and recognized them to offer their comments and suggestions relative to approval of Mayor, veto.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized Member Patrick Magee who made a motion to approve Section 3.9, Approval of Mayor, veto.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Absent

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -14, No -0, Absent -1. Motion passed.

Anna Corning moved the conversation to discuss recall provisions in the proposed language. Anna Corning asked Committee members to consider what thresholds they would like to consider relative to recall language, if a recall should apply to the Mayor only, and if there should be a voter turnout minimum for recall, noting that a 20% turnout would be a reasonable threshold based on election turnout. Committee members were recognized for comments. After much discussion, Committees members requested additional data related to recall and asked to continue the discussion and take votes on recall at the next meeting. Some Members of the Committee offered comments of concern with having a recall provision in the Charter language, while many others offered comments of support and offered suggestions relative to what the recall language could look like in the Charter. Additionally, Patricia Lloyd offered a review of the process of a recall.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized Member Jim Stockard who made a motion to add a recall provision in the Charter.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont – No

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – No

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – Absent

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - No

Yes -9, No -4, Absent -2. Motion passed.

Anna Corning offered a review of the Financial Procedure proposed language and shared that she would like for the Committee to help revise the language to lean more towards a Strong Mayor form of government, noting that much of the language was previously approved with a Strong Manager form of government. While reviewing the language, Anna Corning noted where changes should be made. Committee members offered suggestions related to the Submission and the Action of the Operating Budget and the Capital Improvement Program. Member Jim Stockard had a clarifying question regarding if the Mayor is able to veto the budget. Patricia Lloyd offered comments and shared she would like to investigate it further. Anna Corning noted that the budget and finance discussion can be continued at the next meeting.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 8:00p.m.

Attachments:

Attachment A – Proposed final report outline.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/622?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=c22ea4c53cd228f0caa3135f96978e52

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 14, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, November 14, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert - Absent*

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born – Present

Present – 9, Absent – 6. Quorum established.

^{*}Member Jennifer Gilbert was marked present at 6:09p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kevin Chen who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from November 7, 2023.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -9, No -0, Absent -6. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt the communication from City Councillor Quinton Zondervan.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -9, No -0, Absent -6. Motion passed.

Anna Corning shared that the meeting goal was to try and focus on foundational decision points around form of government. Committee members were recognized to share their thoughts and comments about the decision to move forward with a Strong Mayor form of government.

Anna Corning recognized Michael Ward from the Collins Center to review the Forms of Government with Example Options for Modifications Chart (Attached). Michael Ward noted that

the Chart was shared at previous meetings, but the focus would now be to discuss the examples provided of a Strong Mayor form of government. Anna Corning recognized Committee members for comments and questions relative to the chart and Michael Ward was available to provide feedback. Member Lisa Peterson noted the importance of using the next four meetings to work as effectively as possible by working together to create language for a Strong Mayor form of government that will best fit Cambridge.

Anna Corning shared with the Committee that she would like to move the discussion to focus on term lengths for Mayor. Anna Corning recognized Committee members who offered their suggestions on term limits and what language they would be in favor of using in the proposed draft language. Committee members who were recognized offered comments that were in support of term limits for Mayor.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion for the Mayor to have a four-year term length.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -10, No -0, Absent -5. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion for the Mayor to serve a maximum of three, four- year term limits, which do not have to be consecutive.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – No

Mina Makarious – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Yes
Ellen Shachter – Absent
Susan Shell – Absent
Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born – Yes
Yes – 9, No – 1, Absent – 5. Motion passed.

Committee members offered additional comments on the Strong Mayor form of government relative to Department Heads and the School Committee. Committee members discussed and offered suggestions on the position of CAFO (Chief Administrative and Financial Officer) under a Strong Mayor. Anna Corning, Michael Ward, and Patricia Lloyd were available to provide answers to clarifying questions that were brought forward as well as feedback to suggestions made by members.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Lisa Peterson who made a motion to require a CAFO, who is appointed by the Mayor, in the Charter.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -10, No -0, Absent -5. Motion passed.

Anna Corning recognized members of the Committee to offer additional remarks relative to having a CAFO. Committee members shared possible challenges that may arise with City Council involvement with regards to the CAFO and provided suggestions on the City Council being able to veto the CAFO.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kevin Chen who made a motion that the City Council can veto the CAFO appointment by the Mayor with a super majority vote. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Absent
Kevin Chen – Yes
Max Clermont – Absent
Jennifer Gilbert – Yes
Kai Long – Yes
Patrick Magee – Yes
Mina Makarious – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Yes
Ellen Shachter – Absent
Susan Shell – Absent
Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born – Yes
Yes – 10, No – 0, Absent – 5. Motion passed.

Anna Corning shared that she would like to focus the discussion on recall and noted that there are certain requirements and a process to issue a recall provision. Michael Ward and Patricia Lloyd shared they would be able to provide example language at future meetings regarding thresholds to get recall on a ballot if it is something the Committee is interested in. Committee members were recognized for comments and questions on recall, Anna Corning, Michael Ward, and Patricia Lloyd were all available to respond.

Anna Corning asked Committee members to share what topics they would like to prioritize for the next meeting to work towards getting foundational votes done. Anna Corning noted that goal setting, budget priorities, and the Mayor's role on the School Committee are already topics that planned to be discussed. Suggestions from members included resident assembly with a Strong Mayor, language in the Charter about future work of Charter Review Committees, elections concerning the Mayor, and if candidates would have the ability of running for both Council and Mayor.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 8:00p.m.

Attachments:

Forms of Government with Example Options for Modifications Chart

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/615?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=1d98f5510b824daa65e2a58cc144271b

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 7, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, November 7, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie – Absent*

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont – Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Absent

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born – Present

Present – 11, Absent – 4. Quorum established.

^{*}Member Nikolas Bowie was marked present at 5:36p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from October 24, 2023.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Absent

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -10, No -0, Present -1, Absent -4. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born noted that there were two communications received from Committee members. The Chair recognized member Susan Shell who offered additional comments relative to the communication they submitted.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to adopt communications received from Committee members and the public.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Absent

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Stephen C shared their excitement for resident assemblies and even year elections and spoke in support of a Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government.

Anna Corning shared with Committee members that the beginning of the meeting was to reopen the discussion on Mayor-CAFO-Council versus City Manager-Mayor-Council form of government. Anna Corning recognized Committee members who offered comments and concerns. Anna Corning shared that Committee members Kai Long and Jennifer Gilbert, who were both absent, had submitted emails sharing they would be in favor of a strong Mayor form of government.

Anna Corning requested a straw poll be done on Mayor-CAFO-Council versus City Manager-Mayor-Council form of government. Seven members voted in favor of a Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government, five members voted in favor of City Manager-Mayor-Council form of government, and three members were recorded as absent.

Anna Corning recognized Committee members to share additional comments on form of government and the straw poll. Committee members shared concerns on what it would look like for the Committee during the remainder of the year based on the results of the straw poll. Michael Ward from the Collins Center and Anna Corning offered suggestions on how the Collins Center and the Committee could use their remaining time on the Committee to put together additional and new language with a Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government to submit to the Council. Michael Ward and Patricia Lloyd from the Collins Center made themselves available to respond to questions brought forward by members of the Committee.

Anna Corning shared on her screen the proposed draft language for the Charter that the Committee has been working on over the past months. Anna Corning reviewed what changes in the language would have to be made due to the Committee being more in favor of a Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government. Committee members were recognized for questions and comments. The team from the Collins Center were available to provide feedback and suggestions.

Anna Corning noted shared that there will most likely be votes that will have to be retaken based on the straw poll decision that was made tonight. Anna Corning shared that she would review which votes would have to be retaken and introduce them at upcoming meetings and noted that there was one vote that could be retaken at tonight's meeting.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion to adopt drafting new Charter text.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes Nikolas Bowie – Absent Kevin Chen – Yes Max Clermont – Absent Jennifer Gilbert – Absent
Kai Long – Absent
Patrick Magee – Yes
Mina Makarious – Absent
Lisa Peterson – Yes
Ellen Shachter – Yes
Susan Shell – Yes
Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born – Yes
Yes – 10, No – 0, Absent – 5. Motion passed.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:47p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/610?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=126c4ae8044c9 3e0cc8e3c079b199289

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE TUESDAY, OCTOBER 24, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, October 24, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committee Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie - Absent*

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont – Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Absent*

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born – Present

Present – 11, Absent – 4. Quorum established.

- *Member Nikolas Bowie was present at 5:43p.m.
- *Member Susan Shell was present at 6:02p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from October 10, 2023.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -10, No -0, Present -1, Absent -4. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Stephen C. spoke in support of measures that would give Cambridge the powers to determine who can vote and with that power expand the franchise to include 16-year-olds and non-citizens and for elections falling on even years. They also spoke about democratic elections for the Police Review Advisory Board.

Anna Corning, Project Manager shared with the Committee that she would like to continue the discussion on the draft language on Resident Assembly. Anna Corning recognized Committee members for comments and concerns relative to the proposed language.

Anna Corning requested Committee members conduct a straw poll on what language they would like to include regarding the selection process for Resident Assembly, Representative or Simple Random. Ten members voted in favor of Representative, three members voted in favor of Simple Random, and two members were recorded as absent.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion on whether the Committee wishes to specify a minimum number of participants for a Resident Assembly.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present Nikolas Bowie – Yes Kevin Chen – Yes Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Present -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

Anna Corning recognized Committee members to offer suggestions on what they believe is a good minimum to be required for a resident assembly.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Lisa Peterson who made a motion for 30 to be the minimum number of participants to be required in a Resident Assembly. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion for the Committee to approve the Discretionary Specifications section of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes
Patrick Magee – Absent
Mina Makarious – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Yes
Ellen Shachter – Yes
Susan Shell – Yes
Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

Anna Corning shared that she would like to change the focus of the conversation to review and discuss the proposed draft language relative to Elections. Committee members were recognized for comments, suggestions, and concerns. Michael Ward and Patricia Lloyd from the Collins Center were available to provide feedback.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion for the Committee to maintain a Proportional Representation system in Cambridge elections. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes Nikolas Bowie – Yes Kevin Chen – Yes Max Clermont – Yes Jennifer Gilbert – Absent Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to enshrine 16- and 17-year-olds eligibility to vote in municipal elections. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Kaleb Abebe – Tes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - No

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -12, No -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to enshrine non-citizen eligibility to vote in municipal elections.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to allow 16- and 17-year-olds to run for municipal elections.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – No

Jessican DeJesus Acevedo - No

Mosammart Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – No

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – No

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -9, No -4, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to allow non-citizens to run for municipal elections.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – No

Patrick Magee - Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – No

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -11, No -2, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion to move municipal elections to even numbered years.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Susan Shell who made a motion to enshrine that the City Council or an appropriate body of the City have the ability to allow Campaign Finance reforms.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion for the Committee to establish a Campaign Finance Study Committee in the Transition Provisions. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

Member Max Clermont shared concerns about a previous vote. The Chair, Kathleen Born made a motion for reconsideration on enshrining the City Council or appropriate body of the City the ability to all Campaign Finance Reforms.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - No

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – No

Yes -10, No -3, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion to adopt the draft text of the Transition Provisions language as amended in Committee. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion to recommend election procedure language be changed to authorize the City to use any tabulation methods.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Yes
Ellen Shachter – Yes
Susan Shell – Yes
Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born – Yes
Yes – 13, No – 0, Absent – 2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion that the Committee recommend that the election procedure language be changed to authorize the City to use any voting method of Proportional Representation.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

That the Committee recommend the remaining election procedures and relevant laws be compiled, updated, and drafted by the City, Election Commission, and Law Department consistent with all Charter Review Committee recommendations.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born – Yes
Yes – 13, No – 0, Absent – 2. Motion passed.

Anna Corning thanked everyone in attendance for their participation and reviewed what the plan is for future meeting discussions.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 8:00p.m.

Attachments:

Attachment A – Clean version of Resident Assembly draft language.

Attachment B – Clean version of Election draft language.

Attachment C - Draft text of the Transition Provisions language as amended in Committee.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed:

 $\underline{https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/604?view_id=1\&redirect=true\&h=b91160d71cfb0}\\394c602b5c235469faa$

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 10, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, October 10, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie - Absent*

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert - Absent*

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious - Absent*

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born – Present

Present – 10, Absent – 5. Quorum established.

- *Member Nikolas Bowie was marked present at 5:36p.m.
- *Member Jennifer Gilbert was marked present at 5:39p.m.
- *Member Mina Makarious was marked present at 6:36p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Susan Shell who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from September 12, 2023 and September 26, 2023.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -0, Absent -4. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to adopt communications from Committee members.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Jameson Quinn shared that they strongly urge the Committee to consider the possibility of equal voting.

Anna Corning, Project Manager, opened the discussion to Committee members on the Resident Assembly Draft Decision Points. The Resident Assembly Draft Decision Points document, as well as the Resident Assembly draft language, were provided in advance of the meeting and included in the Agenda Packet.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Patrick Magee who made a motion for the Committee to establish a Resident Assembly in the Charter.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

 $Jim\ Stockard-Yes$

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to approve the Purpose section (section 1) language of the Resident Assembly draft to read: In order to expand access to City government generally and include voices not typically heard in decision making, the City Council has the authority to establish and maintain one or more Resident Assemblies.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - No

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – No

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -10, No -2, Absent -3. Motion passed.

Anna Corning shared that she would like to take a straw poll on whether the Committee would like to establish whether the resident assembly would proceed as an advisory body or have decision making power. There were nine members who voted in favor of the decision making power, three members in favor of an advisory body, one member who was marked as present, and two members that were absent.

Anna Corning recognized Committee members for comments regarding if they want to add requirements for City Council action with certain thresholds of resident assembly approval. Committee members shared their thoughts and concerns relative to including that language in the Charter. Michael Ward from the Collins Center was available to provide feedback on comments that were made by Committee members and noted that there is value to including specific language in the Charter. After discussion it was decided to not vote on this current topic and to continue to move forward to the next topic.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion for the City Council to establish one Resident Assembly per City Council term and to be added to the Mandatory Specifications Section (section 3) of the draft language. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes Nikolas Bowie – No Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -12, No -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

Anna Corning opened discussion to Committee members to continue the conversation related to the Powers section of the draft language of Resident Assembly. Committee members were invited to share their comments and suggestions on how they would like to move forward with the proposed language. Anna Corning and the team from the Collins Center were available to provide responses to any questions or concerns. Member Nikolas Bowie was also available to review and provide more detail on the proposed language that they submitted to be included in the draft language ahead of the meeting.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Susan Shell who made a motion to adopt the Power Section (section 2), section a.i. of the draft Resident Assembly, Section 2.a.i, to read: The power to issue recommendations on questions posed by the city council and to specify

deadlines by which the city council or city manager must publicly respond to the recommendations by hearing or other means.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – No

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – No

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -2, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Nikolas Bowie who made a motion to allow the City Council to delegate its statutory powers to a resident assembly.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - No

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – No

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert - No

Kai Long – No

Patrick Magee - No

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter – No

Susan Shell – No

Jim Stockard – No

Kathleen Born – No

Yes -2, No -11, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Lisa Peterson who made a motion to allow the City Council to give power to a Resident Assembly that they can consider whether an initiative petition that met a certain threshold set by the City Council should go to the City Council for approval or go to the voters for approval.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - No

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – No

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – No

Mina Makarious - No

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - No

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -8, No -5, Absent 2. Motion passed.

Anna Corning recognized Elliott Veloso, First Assistant City Solicitor from the Law Department who shared concerns relative sections 2.a.iii and 2.a.iv, noting that there could be a conflict of laws with the proposed language due to State Law and reminded members that State Law supersedes Municipal Law. Elliot Veloso was available to respond to clarifying questions from Committee members.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt Section 2.i.2.a.ii of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly to read: The power to issue endorsements or counter-endorsements for initiatives submitted to the City Council or voters, including initiatives that satisfy Section _'s procedural requirements.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie - Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious - No

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – No

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -2, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Susan Shell who made a motion to adopt Section 2.ii.2.a.iii of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly to read: Powers that

would otherwise be exercised under state or municipal law by a city board or commission, including the Planning Board.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – No

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie - Yes

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – No

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – No

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter - No

Susan Shell - No

Jim Stockard - No

Kathleen Born - No

Yes -3, No -9, Present -1, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion to adopt Section 2.iii.2.a.iv of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly to read: The power to dispense with requirements under state or municipal law for public hearings and public comment, provided that the Resident Assembly's procedures comply with federal and state constitutional requirements of due process.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - No

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – No

Kai Long – Absent

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - No

Susan Shell - No

Jim Stockard – No

Kathleen Born - No

Yes -5, No -9, Absent 3. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stocked who made a motion to adopt Section 2.iv.2.a.v of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly to read: The power,

on its own initiative, to make recommendations or propose draft legislation for review by the City Council or voters.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Absent

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – No

Jim Stockard - yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -11, No -1, Absent -3. Motion passed.

Anna Corning thanked Committee members for their time and reviewed what would be discussed at the next meeting.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:40p.m.

Attachments:

Attachment A – clean version of Resident Assembly draft language.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/589?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=0219e4be40d17cd83ad2f4c9f905c572

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 26, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, September 26, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie - Present

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee - Absent*

Mina Makarious - Absent*

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 11, Absent – 4. Quorum established.

- *Member Patrick Magee was marked present at 5:35p.m.
- * Member Mina Makarious was marked present at 6:15p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Susan Shell who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from September 5, 2023.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mossamat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to adopt communications from Committee members and the public.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mossamat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Jameson Quinn shared their excitement for the upcoming discussion on voting mechanisms.

John Hawkinson offered comments on fractional transfer and voting mechanisms.

Anna Corning, Project Manager shared that the focus of the discussion for the meeting was going to be on the proposed language for resident assemblies. Anna Corning recognized Committee members to offer comments and suggestions related to resident assemblies.

Anna Corning shared on the screen language from member Nikolas Bowie regarding resident assemblies. Member Bowie noted that this language, which was provided as a communication in advance of the meeting and included in the Agenda Packet, was created to help guide members to create draft language that everyone agrees on relative to resident assemblies. Committee members offered their concerns and comments on the proposed language and provided suggestions on how they believe the proposed language would best serve the City. Member Bowie was available to respond to questions and concerns brought forward by fellow Committee members. Michael Ward from the Collins Center shared that the language that has been provided is good and he believes the Committee is on track to make progress and positive change. Anna Corning added the suggested changes to the working document on the screen as Committee members made them during the discussion (Attachment A).

Anna Corning shared that she would like to change the focus of the meeting discussion to elections. She made note of the suggested changes towards elections that have been brought up in previous meetings, which included granting 16 and 17 years old as well as non-citizens the ability to vote in municipal elections and changing the municipal election year to line up with State and Presidential elections. Anna Corning recognized Committee members to provide additional topics they would like to discuss relative to elections at the next meeting.

Michael Ward reminded Committee members that the Secretary of States Office is usually opposed to municipalities moving to an even numbered year for elections and provided the reasoning as to why they are opposed, but encouraged the Committee to continue to try and move forward with the changes they best see fit. Member Stockard shared that it is important for Committee members to continue with the idea of even numbers to encourage residents to come out and vote and double the number of people who are showing up for municipal elections.

Member Mina Makarious shared that they believe it is important for the Committee to discuss how they would like the City Council to present the new Charter language to the Legislature. They noted that they believe the Legislature should not have the ability to take language out of the proposed Charter.

Member Nikolas Bowie shared that at a future meeting they would like to discuss campaign finance and noted how Cambridge currently has zero authority over elections under the State Constitution and would like to push for the City to have some authority of campaign finance laws. Member Bowie also shared that they would like to discuss the methods of proportional representation.

Member Patrick Magee shared concerns about making too many changes to elections which could potentially complicate the language moving forward in the State Legislature's Office. Member Magee did share he was in favor of 16 and 17 year olds and non-citizens having the ability to vote.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Attachment A – Working document on proposed draft language for resident assembly.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed

at:https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/581?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=d86657c5ed 3d9c6c397a499c3f345cf4

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 12, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, September 12, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Absent*

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent*

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont – Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard – Present

Kathleen Born – Present

Present – 9, Absent – 6. Quorum established.

- *Jessica DeJesus Acevedo was marked present at 5:40p.m.
- *Mosammat Faria Afreen was marked present at 6:05p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from August 15, 2023.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Absent

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -9, No -0, Absent 6. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kevin Chen who made a motion to adopt communications that were received from Committee members, City Councillors, and the public.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Absent

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -9, No -0, Absent 6. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Heather Hoffman gave public comment.

Anna Corning, Project Manager, shared that she would like to take votes on the proposed draft language for City Council Goal Setting, City Council Budget Priorities, and the City Manager Annual Review.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Susan Shell who made a motion to adopt the proposed language for City Council Goal Setting. (See attached) Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Absent

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -10, No -0, Absent 5. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt the proposed language for City Council Budget Priorities. (See attached) Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie - Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -10, No -0, Absent 5. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Susan Shell who made a motion to adopt the proposed language for the City Manager Annual Review. (See attached) Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent Nikolas Bowie – Yes Kevin Chen - Yes Max Clermont - Yes Jennifer Gilbert – Yes Kai Long – Yes Patrick Magee – Absent Mina Makarious – Absent Lisa Peterson – Yes Ellen Shachter – Absent Susan Shell – Yes Jim Stockard – Yes Kathleen Born - Yes Yes -10, No -0, Absent 5. Motion passed.

Anna Corning recognized Member Max Clermont who gave an overview of a presentation (Attachment A) on Lottery-Selected Panels. The presentation reviewed the principles and benefits, types of lottery-selected panels, and the process design options. Member Clermont and Anna Corning were available to respond to comments and concerns from Committee members. Many Committee members offered comments that were in support of a resident assembly or citizen panel, and shared their excitement and suggestions on how the Charter and the City can move forward with one. In addition to Anna Corning and Member Clermont, representatives from the Collins Center, Michael Ward and Patricia Lloyd, were available to provide information on the topic. Committee members shared that they would like to continue the discussion on resident assemblies and citizen panels to have the opportunity to create language that would be appropriate to bring to the City Council.

Anna Corning shared that when the Charter Review working group on resident/citizen assemblies met, the intention was to have a short-term resident/citizen group to be tasked with a specific topic or policy that may be related to a goal from the City Council. Anna Corning asked Committee members to consider whether that is the type of group they would be interested in creating language for, or would they be more interested in having a resident/citizen group that is created to meet on a long-term basis and tasked with more than one topic or policy throughout their term. Anna Corning shared on the screen a preliminary draft document from the Collins Center on Public Communication and Engagement, which was provided in advance of the meeting and included in the Agenda Packet. The document included two proposed options for potential language in the Charter. Member Nikolos Bowie offered a detailed explanation of the proposed option number two. Anna Corning opened the discussion to Committee members, with members offering their opinions and suggestions on the proposed language.

It was noted by Anna Corning that the Zoom recording only began halfway through the meeting, so only a portion of the meeting would be able to be viewed by the public.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Attachment A – Presentation on Lottery Selected Panels

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

 $\frac{https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/573?view_id=1\&redirect=true\&h=73db1671a068}{47e72d376b376c4ff023}$

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 5, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, September 5, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie - Present

Kevin Chen - Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert - Absent

Kai Long - Present

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious - Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 14, Absent – 1. Quorum established.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Lisa Peterson who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from August 1, 2023.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammart Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -14, No -0, Absent -1. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt communications from Committee members and communications from the public.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammart Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -14, No -0, Absent -1. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born introduced Anna Corning, Project Manager, who opened Public Comment.

Robert Winters offered comments on an article included in the Council Agenda titled "Beyond the Spoiler Effect".

Julia Shephard offered comments on rank choice voting and the different methods within rank choice voting.

Anna Corning opened the discussion to Committee members on reviewing resident participation mechanisms. The four mechanisms include free petition, initiative, referendum, and recall. Anna Corning noted that the team from the Collins Center, Michael Ward and Patricia Lloyd, shared a memo with the Committee titled "Discussion of Citizen Relief Mechanisms" which was provided in advance of the meeting and included in the Agenda Packet.

Anna Corning recognized member Jim Stockard who asked the Collins Center representatives for clarification on language that was in Section I. Mass General Laws, referring to the City no longer being a Plan E city, which was in the memo provided by the Collins Center to the Charter Review. The Memo, Discussion of Citizen Relief Mechanisms, was provided in advance of the meeting and included in the Agenda Packet. Michael Ward responded and was able to provide more information.

Anna Corning recognized Marilyn Contrevas from the Collins Center, Patricia Lloyd and Michael Ward, who gave an overview of their memo on Citizen Relief Mechanisms. Committee Members were recognized for comments and suggestions and the team from the Collins Center were available to respond and clarify any questions that came forward.

Anna Corning shared that she would like to take a straw poll on the resident participation mechanisms to see which topics Committee members would be interested in discussing further and including them in the City Charter.

Free Petitions were voted in favor unanimously by the fifteen Committee members that were present. Citizen Initiatives had twelve members voting in favor. Referendum had six members voting in favor, and Recall had four members voting in favor. Anna Corning noted that these were not official votes and that this was just a tool to help the Committee continue to move forward with discussions.

Anna Corning gave an overview of a memo that was submitted from the Collins Center regarding Tracking of Council Measures. The memo was provided in advance of the meeting and included in the Agenda Packet. Anna Corning opened the discussion to Committee members. Many Committee members shared they were in favor of the language that was provided in the memo. Additionally, Committee members offered suggestions on how they believe the language could improve.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt Public Tracking Mechanism of Council Policy Orders and other measures, as amended in Committee (Attachment A).

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.
Kaleb Abebe – Yes
Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes
Mosammart Faria Afreen – Yes
Nikolas Bowie – Yes
Kevin Chen – Yes
Max Clermont – Yes
Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes
Patrick Magee – Yes
Mina Makarious – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Yes
Ellen Shachter – Yes
Susan Shell – Yes
Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born – Yes
Yes – 14, No – 0, Absent – 1. Motion passed.

Anna Corning reviewed the proposed drafted language for City Council Goal Setting, Budget priorities provisions, and the City Manager annual review provision. The team from the Collins Center, as well as Anna Corning, were available to respond to Committee members. Anna Corning shared that past suggestions that have been brought forward by Committee members have been added into the proposed draft language. Committee members offered additional suggestions on the proposed language and raised questions where they saw concerns in the draft language.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Attachment A - Public Tracking Mechanism of Council Policy Orders and other measures, as amended in Committee.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/565?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=37862a31da1059964dd49e7d37d543b7

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, AUGUST 15, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, August 15, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Absent

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie - Present

Kevin Chen - Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert - Present

Kai Long - Absent

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious - Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell - Absent

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 11, Absent – 4. Quorum established.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Lisa Peterson who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from July 18, 2023.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Absent

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long – Absent

Patrick Magee - Yes

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter - Absent

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, Absent -4. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt the communications received from the public.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Absent

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie - Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long – Absent

Patrick Magee - Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell - Absent

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes – 11, Absent – 4. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened public comment.

Suzanne Blier shared concerns about recent items that have passed within the Council and offered comments on ideological and politically driven decisions made by the Council and urged the Charter Review Committee to discuss these matters more.

Marilyn Frankenstein asked why there is no ward or district system where there could be At Large Councillors as well as Councillors for specific areas of the City and shared concerns about why Charter Review Committee members are not discussing this further.

Heather Hoffman offered comments and concerns related to people being selected for Boards and Commissions based on demographics and not expertise.

Anna Corning, Project Manager, reviewed the drafted language for City Council Goal Setting and Budget Priorities provisions, which was provided in advance of the meeting and included in the Agenda Packet. Anna Corning opened the discussion related to City Council Goal Setting and recognized Committee Members to share their comments and suggestions about the proposed language. Michael Ward and Patricia Lloyd from the Collins Center were available to respond. Chair Born noted the importance of making goal setting practical and introducing measurable aspects to it.

Charter Review Committee members along with Anna Corning continued to review the drafted language and focus on the Budget Priorities provision section. Committee members offered suggestions and raised concerns during discussion. Staff from the Collins Center were available to respond and provide feedback.

Anna Corning introduced additional draft language related to the City Manager Review and recognized Committee members for comments, questions, and concerns. Anna Corning noted that language regarding the City Manager Review was just recently added to the Charter and could be found under Section 116(a). Anna Corning shared potential elements that could be added to the Charter and provided examples of language from other municipalities. Michael Ward and Patricia Lloyd were available to respond to comments from Committee members.

Anna Corning shared that she would like to review Article 1 of the Charter with the possibility of approving the proposed language. Michael Ward offered an explanation of why Article 1 is included in modern Charters, noting that the language is there to help lay the foundation for the City and its powers.

Anna Corning recognized member Kevin Chen who offered the suggestion that in Section 1-5 to change 'municipality' to 'city'. Michael Ward shared he does not see any issues with that change and will confirm with other members of the Collins Center.

Anna Corning recognized member Mina Makarious who shared they would like to add at the end of Section 1-3 'appointed by the City Council'. Member Makarious proposed additional language be added to Section 1-6 related to the City Manager and the City Council's intergovernmental relationship.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt Article 1: Incorporation, Powers, Etc., as amended in Committee (Attachment A), as proposed new Charter language.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Absent Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes Nikolas Bowie – Absent Kevin Chen – Yes Max Clermont – Absent Jennifer Gilbert – Yes Kai Long – Absent Patrick Magee – Yes Mina Makarious – Yes Lisa Peterson – Yes Ellen Shachter – Absent Susan Shell – Absent Jim Stockard – Yes Kathleen Born – Yes Yes – 9, Absent – 6. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born reminded Committee members that due to the number of members that were absent, the previous vote on Article 1 was not a two-thirds vote, which is a requirement of the Charter Review Committee. The Chair noted that the Committee can continue with individual votes and plan to have a two-thirds acceptance vote with the final report.

Anna Corning opened discussion to Committee members on resident relief mechanisms and noted that there is the possibility of making several provisions within the relief mechanisms. Anna Corning shared that the possible provisions could be around free petitions, initiative, referendum, and recall.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Attachment A - Article 1: Incorporation, Powers, Etc., as amended in Committee.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/559?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=98b8698751887a17df347dbd24c4b9e2

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, AUGUST 1, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, August 1, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie - Present

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long - Present

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious - Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Absent

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 13, Absent – 2. Quorum established.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized Member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to place the written communications from the public on file.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Heather Hoffman commented on communication within the City and on public records requests.

Anna Corning, Project Manager, Member Kai Long, and Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo offered comments on the Charter Review Committee meet and greet at Tasty Burger that was held on July 25, 2023. Members shared and reviewed topics that were discussed during the community gathering. Anna Corning also shared her experience at the North Cambridge location of the CEOC and the outreach that was done there.

Anna Corning shared on the screen the upcoming meeting dates and planned topics of discussion (Attachment A). Committee members offered suggestions on moving forward and including additional topics of interest related to the Charter to discuss. Anna Corning reminded Committee members that in all the Committee discussions, the goal is to come to an agreement on what new provisions or changes to provisions members want to make to the Charter as well as to provide additional context and supporting elements.

Anna Corning opened discussion to Committee members on an accountability memo (Attachment B) that was sent from the Collins Center to Charter Review Committee members. Michael Ward from the Collins Center offered a detailed review of the memo. Staff from the Collins Center and Anna Corning were available to respond and help clarify questions and concerns from Committee members.

Anna Corning shared that they wanted to change the focus of discussion to City Council setting strategic goals, City Council budget priorities, and the City Manager review process. Anna Corning shared and reviewed a draft chart on the screen reflecting a three-year general time

frame around budget priorities and the City Manager Evaluation Process (Attachment C). Anna Corning and Committee Members offered suggestions and comments on how the Charter Review Committee could potentially revise the time frame for the two topics in ways they believe would be the most successful for the City. Anna Corning shared on the screen proposed language for City Council Strategic Goals and City Council Budget Priorities (Attachment D) and asked Committee members to share what they think is important to include in the Charter.

Member Jim Stockard shared that he agreed with all the proposed elements in the City Council Strategic Goal section and noted that even though the City Council and the City Manager are two separate parts of the government, it would be important to look at them as a team working together to set goals and collaborate.

Member Kaleb Abebe shared concerns about the possibility of the City Council and City Manager not agreeing when it comes to goal settings. Anna Corning noted that the main goal right now is focusing on City Council goals with the possibility of bringing the City Manager into the process and seeing what is achievable.

Member Kai Long asked how these goals are relayed to the public. Anna Corning shared that at a future date, the Committee will be discussing City Manager responsiveness to Policy Orders and public awareness. Member Long suggested that in relation to budget priorities, the City Council within their budget is given funding to use towards specific goals of the Council.

Member Lisa Peterson noted that it is important that goals and priorities work together to be successful. Member Peterson suggested adding public tracking of the goals, meeting benchmarks, and the importance of having those available to the public.

Chair Born shared that these goals are here to help make the City Council, as a body, the policy making and governing body of the City.

Member Patrick Magee shared that having the goal setting start at the beginning of new City Council terms will help normalize the political culture of the City. He noted that City Council candidates can promote their elections with their proposed goals and policies, which can then be potentially adopted in the new term. Member Magee shared that by default it would make candidates and those elected more accountable.

Anna Corning shared that moving forward, she will take all the thoughts and comments on the draft City Council Strategic Goals and use them as provisions to add to the current Charter.

Member Jim Stockard offered concerns with some of the language in the potential elements within the City Council Budget Priorities and provided suggestions on how it could be revised. Member Ellen Shachter shared concerns about the Executive Branch and City Council having different budget priorities and how the two can work together to support Council budget priorities.

Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo suggested having a written report and a public meeting or forum related to Council budget priorities, and noted the importance of having more consistent engagement.

Member Lisa Peterson shared that Council goals should be tied to the budget priorities and vice versa.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Attachment A – Upcoming meeting dates and topics.

Attachment B – Memo from the Collins Center to the Charter Review Committee.

Attachment C – Draft three-year budget priorities and City Manager review.

Attachment D – Proposed language for City Council strategic goals, budget priorities, and City Manager review.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/555?

view id=1&redirect=true&h=82ca6380891b1b4ca27fe59349925321

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, JULY 18, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, July 18, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie - Absent*

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert - Absent*

Kai Long - Present

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious - Absent*

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Absent*

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 10, Absent – 5. Quorum established.

- *Members Nikolas Bowie and Jennifer Gilbert were marked present at 5:36p.m.
- *Member Mina Makarious was marked present at 5:48p.m.
- *Member Susan Shell was marked present at 6:31p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized Member Patrick Magee who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from June 6, 2023, June 20, 2023, and June 27, 2023.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Absent

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized Member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to adopt the three communications received from the public, which were included in the Agenda Packet.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Jameson Quinn shared that they read the current draft and noted that it was silent on the election methods. They shared that they look forward to the discussion around having an elected Mayor.

Committee members shared concerns and suggestions on how to organize and address comments and communications that come through the Charter Review website, highlighting the importance of responding to the residents that due submit comments.

Anna Corning, Project Manager, shared that the goal of the meeting today was to review and discuss the drafted language for Articles 1, 2, and 3. The draft language was provided in advance of the meeting and included in the Agenda Packet.

Member Kai Long shared concerns and frustrations about making sure that going forward there is more diversity as well as more democracy within government.

Elizabeth Corbo from the Collins Center reminded Committee members that there is plenty of opportunity going forward with the Charter to recognize and adjust the language involving citizen engagement and the change Committee members wish to see.

Member Lisa Peterson shared that she agreed with comments made by Kai Long and stressed that the Committee can make change, but to make sure they also identify what the purpose of that change is.

Member Ellen Shachter shared that it would be a good idea for the Committee to have more creative thinking moving forward and was open to suggestions on how the Committee can accomplish the goals they are setting.

Member Lisa Peterson asked The Collins Center if there was a campaign finance reform that could be put in place in the Charter. Elizabeth Corbo shared that this topic is something that is very difficult to address and would have to consult with the City Solicitor and the State regarding it. Lisa Peterson suggested that it is something that the Committee and Collins Center should investigate more to try and include in the Charter.

Member Mina Makarious offered comments and suggestions on Council turnover and shared they agreed with some of the comments made by previous members, but wants to be mindful in the language that is used as to not flood the candidate pool with an already confusing voting process and low voter turnout.

Member Jim Stockard asked for clarification on how much money can be donated by a person to a campaign and if there is a limitation on how much one person is able to donate. Patricia Llyod from the Collins Center shared that campaign financing is very heavily regulated by the State, making it difficult for municipalities to make policies that do not conflict with State law.

Member Jennifer Gilbert shared that they agree with comments made by Member Long and offered comments on government participation and leadership positions, noting that those in charge of decision making is an important discussion.

Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo shared that a section in the draft Articles that they have been focusing on is communication, and offered suggestions on how the Committee can reach out to

specific communities and age groups to achieve the goals that are being set by Committee members to have a progressive conversation on what needs to be changed.

Member Nikolas Bowie referenced and offered comments from the Massachusetts Constitution that describes the powers that local governments have.

Anna Corning asked Committee members to share topics they wish to have more information on for future meeting discussions.

The Chair, Kathleen Born offered comments on the challenges of being on the City Council and running a campaign while also working full-time and suggested that City go back to having City Councillors be part-time positions.

Member Kevin Chen shared that they would like to have conversations around how to make elections more understandable to the public and would like to see more expansion on the communication and engagement side of elections. Member Chen suggested using municipal local media as a tool for outreach.

Member Ellen Shachter noted the importance of having data to help with the decision-making process.

Member Kai Long shared that running for City Council is limited to a selected group based on resources and privileges. Member Long suggested using language in the Charter that would reflect having different demographics be a part of City politics and having a town hall that could be broadcast to residents.

Member Mosammat Faria Afreen shared that she chose to be a part of the Charter Review Committee to represent the groups that they are a part of. Member Afreen shared concerns about the decision making and conversations within the Charter, noting that they feel some of the decisions that have been made are only making it easier for those already involved in government and not to help those who may want to pursue being involved. Member Afreen suggested that having a citizen's assembly could be beneficial for residents and noted that they would like to have Committee meetings that are not just through Zoom, but in person, to promote more engagement with the public.

Anna Corning reminded members that discussions have mostly been around the legislative and executive branches of the Charter and plans to have conversations about engagement and other Articles in the Charter have not been covered yet.

Member Patrick Magee offered suggestions and examples of ways to change the demographics of the government and promote more diversity.

Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo noted they would like to see more conversation and information on property, facilities, and procurement (Article 3, Section 3-2) and shared their frustration with the cost of living in the City of Cambridge.

Elizabeth Corbo shared that community engagement is a topic that the Collins Center has been working on to provide information to the Committee to help with draft language. Elizabeth

Corbo also noted a tool that can be used for residents is a class or seminar on how a specific local government is run.

Member Nikolas Bowie summarized the frustrations that they are hearing from fellow Committee members, which were representative government and the representation of marginalized communities, and offered suggestions on how the Committee can work towards changing them and achieving other goals.

Member Kai Long offered the suggestion of having City Councillors mentor and educate those who are interested in running for City Council.

Member Mina Makarious offered suggestions on ways the Charter can reflect public participation.

Member Ellen Shacter shared comments on creating legislation and noted some of the challenges that can be faced when creating and proposing language.

The Chair, Kathleen Born suggested that there be more conversation on citizen assemblies and agrees that it could be beneficial for the City.

Member Jim Stockard offered comments on creating legislation and questioned what the political piece would be on why the Committee would receive a no from the State when bringing language forward. Member Ellen Shachter responded by sharing their own experience.

Anna Corning shared that moving forward it the Committee will start to prioritize conversations around topics they wish to change and implement to be mindful with time while creating smart goals.

Member Mosammat Faria Afreen asked for clarification on what the process would look like when discussing form of government again and making the final proposal to submit to the City Council. Anna Corning responded by sharing that there will be time before the Committee starts drafting the final proposal report, but noted that if anyone in the Committee is interested in revisiting the topic sooner rather than later, time can be made during a meeting for it. Anna Corning shared that they would create an updated timeline for future meeting discussions.

Member Max Clermont shared that they were in favor of having more conversations around citizen assemblies and what could be included in the Charter. Member Clermont suggested looking at town forms of government as a guide to help form town hall meetings and citizen assemblies.

Member Nikolas Bowie shared advantages of having a resident assembly.

Member Mina Makarious suggested Cambridge model the good things that come out of a citizen assembly and use language to stay away from things that would not benefit having an assembly.

Member Jennifer Gilbert shared that they agree with comments made by Committee members and noted she would be in favor of having more conversations around citizen assemblies and discussing representation.

Anna Corning thanked everyone for their participation and urged members to bring forward any information they would like to see in future discussions. Anna Corning also asked Committee members to provide any written feedback they may have regarding Articles 1, 2, and 3 of the drafted Charter language.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/547?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=19fedbcff01a6c472a317f6b537c4fa1

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, JUNE 27, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, June 27, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie - Present

Kevin Chen - Absent*

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Absent

Mina Makarious - Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard – Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 11, Absent – 4. Quorum established.

*Member Kevin Chen was marked present at 6:04p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized Member Patrick Magee who made a motion to place the three communications from the public on file.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent
Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes
Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes
Nikolas Bowie – Yes
Kevin Chen – Absent
Jennifer Gilbert – Absent
Kai Long – Absent
Mina Makarious – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Yes
Ellen Shachter – Yes
Susan Shell – Yes
Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born – Yes
Yes – 11, Absent – 4. Motion passed.

Public Comment

Valerie Bonds offered comments on anti-bullying policy for Councillors in Boston, two-year terms for Councillors, and the process of electing a Mayor.

Anna Corning, Charter Review Committee Project Manager, explained to the Committee that the Council adopted a City Manager Agenda item at the June 26, 2023 City Council meeting making Charter Review Committee members Special Municipal Employees.

Anna Corning shared that she would like to continue the discussion from the previous meeting on term limits for City Councillors. Member Ellen Shachter offered comments on their experience with participating in a Board with term limits and how to balance democracy and participation, noting that new people will bring in new ideas.

Anna Corning recognized Member Susan Shell, Chair Kathleen Born, Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo, Member Mina Makarious, Member Patrick Magee, Member Nikolas Bowie, Member Jim Stockard, Member Lisa Peterson, Member Mosammat Faria Afreen, Member Max Clermont, and Member Kevin Chen who offered comments on term limits. Discussion included Committee members sharing concerns and suggestions on term limits, with some members expressing that they would be in favor of staggered terms, while others were leaning towards not having term limits. Member Kevin Chen highlighted that the Committee should focus on what type of term limit would serve the public's interest the most. Committee members recognized the importance of encouraging younger residents to be more involved with government and noted how term limits could discourage them from pursuing their participation. It was also suggested that voting in a Cambridge election can be overwhelming, which can push residents away from going out to vote.

Anna Corning reminded members that the Committee took a straw poll at the previous meeting not to xtend term limits for City Councillors and noted that it is always something the Committee can come back to in the future to see where everyone is standing.

Anna Corning brought forward that she would like to conduct a straw poll with Committee members sharing if they would like to continue the conversation on term limits or are content with ending the conversation. There were nine members who shared that they would no longer like to continue the discussion, three members that would like to continue discussion, and three members that were absent during the poll.

Anna Corning opened discussion to Committee members on the election and powers of the Mayor/Chair of the City Council. Committee members discussed whether the title of Mayor should be changed to Chair of the City Council, Head of the City Council, Speaker of the Council, or President of the City Council. Chair Born suggested that the Mayor should not be the Chair of the School Committee and that School Committee members should be able to elect their own Chair. Chair Born noted that she was in favor of having a member of the City Council participate as a member of the School Committee for the purposes of budgeting. Members of the Committee agreed that there should be a change of title as well as agreeing with comments about the School Committee. Member Lisa Peterson commented that the Charter should reflect having a goal setting process for every term regarding Councillors because it can have a positive effect towards the City.

Anna Corning recognized Michael Ward from the Collins Center who noted that President and Chair are titles that have been used in municipal bodies, but he was not familiar with Speaker being used in Massachusetts.

Committee members continued discussion on changing the title of the Mayor and what role the Mayor should play in the City.

Anna Corning shared with the Committee that she would like to take a straw poll on changing the title of Mayor to Chair of the City Council, Head of the City Council, or President of the City Council. There were eleven members that were in favor of changing the title, one member who shared they have no opinion, and three members that were absent during the poll.

Anna Corning opened discussion to Committee members on the appointment process for department heads and multi member bodies. Anna Corning noted that currently the City Council appoints the City Manager, the City Auditor, and the City Clerk and noted that the City has many multi member bodies, Boards and Commissions, and Committees. She noted that the City Manager is currently responsible for making those appointments and that some of the Boards and Commission require Council approval.

Anna Corning recognized member Jim Stockard who shared that he believes the City Manager should be able to pick their own team when it comes to the executive branch and department heads within the City. He noted that if the Council wants the City Manager to be effective, it is not unreasonable for them to pick the team which they trust will help make the City successful. Member Stockard also shared that the City Council approval of appointments to Boards and Commissions is reasonable because they are policy making bodies. Many members of the Committee shared that they agreed with the comments that were made by Member Stockard.

Anna Corning recognized Member Nikolas Bowie who suggested that the City Council should have the power to remove or discipline department heads and offered comments on appointments to Boards and Commissions and the importance of their role within the City. Member Ellen Schachter shared that she was not in favor of the City Council having the power to remove department heads. Member Max Clermont agreed. Member Kevin Chen offered suggestions on City Council removal of department heads.

Elliot Veloso, First Assistant City Solicitor, offered clarifying remarks on Boards and Commissions and the role some department heads play in those Boards. Elliot Veloso was available to respond to questions and concerns from the Committee. Michael Ward shared examples of how the City Council is involved with the hiring process from other municipalities.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/543? view id=1&redirect=true&h=9d3379b83c55083602c2d44e69524cfd

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, JUNE 20, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, June 20, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Absent

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie - Present

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long - Present

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious - Absent

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 12, Absent – 3. Quorum established.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from the May 23, 2023 Charter Review meeting.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Absent

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born, recognized Elliot Veloso, First Assistant City Solicitor, who reviewed the memo that was included in the Agenda Packet from the Law Department to the Charter Review Committee regarding the response to Council Order No. O-4 of April 10, 2023, and made himself available to respond to questions and concerns from Committee members.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Lisa Peterson who made a motion to adopt the memo from the Law Department to the Charter Review Committee.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Absent

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

Anna Corning, Project Manager, opened public comment.

Valerie Bonds thanked Anna Corning for hosting an event in the community room at 808 Memorial Drive and making herself available to questions from residents and offered comments and suggestions on term limits for Councillors.

Anna Corning shared that she would like to conduct a straw poll to help focus meeting discussions on topics the Committee members are most interested in and use the poll as a tool moving forward.

The first straw poll was to determine if Committee members were interested in keeping an atlarge City Council, or continuing the discussion about adding district Councillors. Nine Committee members were in favor of maintaining at-large Councillors, three Committee members were in favor of continuing the discussion, and three members were recorded as absent.

The second straw poll was to determine if Committee members are interested in continuing the conversation on term lengths for City Councillors or if they are interested in keeping the current term length. The Committee members who were present chose unanimously to keep the current term length for City Councillors.

The final straw poll was to determine if the Committee was interested in discussing the addition of term limits for the City Councillors. Four Committee members were in favor of continuing the discussion of adding term limits and eight were not in favor of continuing the discussion.

Anna Corning shared that Chair Born, Member Max Clermont, and Member Lisa Peterson have been discussing ideas on adding additional elements for public engagement into the Charter. Anna Corning gave an overview of the discussions between the Committee members around engagement. Anna Corning shared that one thing that she would like the Committee to focus on is citizen participation mechanisms, which include free petitions and group petitions, and offered examples of both. Member Max Clermont noted that a free petition gives residents the opportunity to bring issues forward on the City Council Agenda by submitting the petition as a communication. Anna Corning shared with the Committee that a group petition needs a threshold of anywhere between 150-300 resident signatures or a percentage of the voters from the last municipal election, which could be around 2%-5%, once the petition has collected signatures it would then and require the City Council to hold a public hearing on the matter being brought forward through the petition. Committee members were recognized for questions and concerns and team members from the Collins Center Michael Ward and Elizabeth Corbo were available to respond and provide further information on petitions and public engagement. It was noted that if more public engagement were to be proposed in the Charter, the Committee should focus on language that would include goal setting for City Councillors and how information should be more accessible to the public.

Anna Corning shared that Chair Born, Member Clermont, and Member Peterson discussed two other potential provisions. The first was a resident assembly, which would include a large group of random, diverse individuals who are given questions and topics that they are to address. Anna Corning offered suggestions and examples of how a resident assembly could be used in

Cambridge. Member Nikolas Bowie and Member Jim Stockard shared that they strongly support resident assemblies. Member Jennifer Gilbert and Member Susan Shell offered comments and shared concerns about resident assemblies only having a short time together to focus on important topics and how participants in resident assemblies are selected. Anna Corning shared additional information on resident assemblies and made suggestions on how the Charter Review Committee can move forward with the addition on resident assemblies in the Charter.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/545? view id=1&redirect=true&h=7de1dc90369dc33b646718a7c80375fa

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, JUNE 6, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, June 6, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Absent*

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie - Present

Kevin Chen - Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long - Present

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious - Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard - Absent

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 13, Absent – 2. Quorum established.

^{*}Jessica DeJesus was marked present at 5:36p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized Member Lisa Peterson who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from May 9, 2023 and place them on file.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Absent

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Absent

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized Member Patrick Magee who made a motion to adopt communications received from Committee Members and the Public and place them on file. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Absent

Nikolas Bowie - Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Absent

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened public comment.

John Hawkinson thanked the Committee and Law Department staff for responding to his communication and referenced some of the response from the Law Department's memo.

Valerie Bonds thanked Committee Members for the important decision that they will have to make and shared that some of their concerns with government are about accountability.

James Williamson shared that they were in support of a city-wide survey for residents on topics discussed in Charter Review.

Heather Hoffman offered comments on the form of government and noted that whatever form of government the Committee decides, it needs to promote transparency.

The Chair, Kathleen Born reviewed the letter received from the Law Department (Attachment A) regarding a legal opinion on voting for Charter Review Committee deliberations. Anna Corning, Project Manager, and Kathleen Born were available to clarify questions from Committee Members.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized Member Max Clermont who made a motion to move forward with the City Manager-Mayor-City Council form of government as part of the committee deliberation process.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – No

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - No

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - No

Susan Shell - No

Jim Stockard – Absent

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -10, No -4, Absent -1. Motion passed.

Anna Corning introduced Elizabeth Corbo from the Collins Center who opened discussion on the Legislative Branch of government to Committee Members. Anna Corning noted that there should be three main points that Committee Members should focus on during conversation, which were:

- 1. Does the Committee want to recommend a change to how City Councillors represent the City? Adding some or all district representation to the current all-at-large structure.
- 2. Does the Committee want to change the length of terms for City Councillors (or include staggered terms)? Does the Committee want to establish term limits for City Councillors?
- 3. Role of Mayor/Chair of City Council. How is the Mayor/Chair elected? What should the power and duties of the Mayor/Chair of City Council be?

Member Ellen Shachter offered comments on ward representation and at large Councillors and shared that they believed a key problem with the system is making sure minorities get the proper representation.

Member Susan Shell shared that she agreed with comments made by Member Ellen Shachter and noted it is important that areas of the City are not left out in decision making, which could happen by having neighborhood representation.

Member Lisa Peterson offered comments on the possibility of district Councillors and shared it could be beneficial to some residents in the City, but found the City being broken up into three districts would be problematic for effective representation.

Member Mina Makarious noted that they have similar thoughts to Member Lisa Peterson, and shared concerns about what does not work for the current system with low turnout rates and low representation.

Member Jessica Acevedo shared that district representation is important to have individuals represent the diverse population and noted that they were in favor of staggered terms for Councillors.

Member Patrick Magee shared frustrations with the current City government on both the administration and government side. Member Magee offered comments on district representation and goal setting.

Member Kevin Chen shared that they were leaning towards the at large representation and noted they would be interested in exploring where to direct attention on the legislative side of government.

Member Nikolas Bowie shared that they felt very strongly about having the Mayor be called the Chair of the City Council to reflect what they actually are and also felt strongly against district based representation.

Member Jennifer Gilbert shared the importance of accountability and having a city-wide perspective when it comes to major changes in the City. Member Gilbert noted that they were not in favor of switching to district representation at this time.

Member Kai Long offered the suggestion of each Councillor having different responsibilities in representation to help direct community members who have concerns and noted that there should be term limits for Councillors and possibly the City Manager.

The Chair, Kathleen Born shared that she believes that proportional representation already allows for neighborhood representation. She is not in favor of districts. The Chair offered comments on term limits, noting that she is not in favor of term limits, in particular eight or ten year term limits or shorter.

Members of the Charter Review Committee continued their discussion on government by offering concerns and suggestions on ways the Committee can continue to move forward with topics they wish to address while forming a new Charter to propose to the Council. Anna

Corning, Elizabeth Corbo, and Michael Ward from the Collins Center were available to respond to Committee members. Anna Corning shared that if Committee members were interested in learning more information on the roles and power of duties of the Chair of City Council/Mayor, she and the Collins Center would be available to provide material for future discussions.

Member Lisa Peterson shared concerns from residents on whether the Mayor should be the Chair of the School Committee or if it should be someone that is specifically elected to be on the School Committee. Member Peterson noted that she was in favor of having the Mayor being the Chair, but also offered suggestions on how the Chair could be elected. Chair Born responded to comments made by Member Peterson, sharing that if a Mayor were to be elected there should be a discussion on what the roles and duties of the Mayor should be.

Member Patrick Magee asked if the Chair could go through the process of how the Mayor is currently elected and share her experience while being on the Cambridge City Council. Chair Born was available to respond and was happy to give an overview of the process.

Anna Corning reviewed the major themes that were discussed throughout the meeting and recognized Committee Members for comments. Elizabeth Corbo offered comments on theories on why officials are challenged less in district representation versus at large. Anna Corning shared suggestions from the public on how the districts could potentially be divided.

Anna Corning suggested that if Members do not feel strongly about changing something, going forward there should be votes taken in order to move on from certain discussions and topics.

Members of the Charter Review, the Collins Center, and Anna Corning discussed the City having a "311" informational telephone number similar to Somerville to assist residents with reporting various concerns and incidents and receiving a response in a timely manner.

Member Ellen Shachter shared concerns about term limits. Anna Corning, Michael Ward, and Elizabeth Corbo were available to respond and provide examples of term limits in other municipalities in Massachusetts and other States. Michael Ward noted that term limits are very rare in Massachusetts. Anna Corning shared that she would get more information on Massachusetts municipalities to provide to the Committee. Member Jennifer Gilbert asked the Collins Center why Massachusetts is different from other States regarding term limits. Michael Ward shared that he would look into it further.

Member Kai Long offered comments on term limits and noted that they would be in favor of term limits for various reasons, including having more diversity.

Anna Corning reminded Committee members and the public of future meet and greets with residents and noted that there will be no meeting on July 4, 2023.

The meeting was adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Attachment A – Legal opinion from the Law Department.

Clerk's Note: This is a permanent record.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/522?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=12abd6eeef3d6 16d2cfd6f99744013e2

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, MAY 23, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, May 23, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Absent*

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie - Absent*

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert - Absent

Kai Long - Present

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious - Absent

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 10, Absent – 5. Quorum established.

- *Member Nikolas Bowie was marked present at 5:41p.m.
- *Member Kaleb Abebe was marked present at 6:00p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized Member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to adopt and place on file written communications received from the public. The motion was seconded by Member Jim Stockard.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent Nikolas Bowie - Absent **Kevin Chen – Yes** Max Clermont - Yes Jennifer Gilbert – Absent Kai Long - Yes Patrick Magee – Yes Mina Makarious – Absent Lisa Peterson – Yes Ellen Shachter - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes Kathleen Born - Yes Yes -10, No -0, Absent -5. Motion passed.

Susan Shell – Yes

The Chair, Kathleen Born noted that the meeting was for Committee Members to continue the discussion on forms of government and shared that Michael Ward and Elizabeth Corbo from the Collins Centers were present at the meeting.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

James Williamson shared that he was supportive of Committee Members moving towards a more democratic government and offered comments and suggestions on different forms of government.

Member Kai Long offered comments on using the word "democracy" when discussing form of government and shared they would like to have a better understanding of how other Committee Members feel they are using the word "democracy" when they are offering comments during conversations. Member Nikolas Bowie responded by sharing their thoughts on democracy and offered comments on Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government, as well as the budget. Members Jim Stockard, Ellen Shachter, Susan Shell, Lisa Petrson, Kai Long, Max Clermont, and Patrick Magee responded to remarks made by Nikolas Bowie and offered comments on form of government, democracy in the community, and the budget. Member Nikolas Bowie stressed the importance of building up a democratic body. The Chair, Kathleen Born shared that based on discussions in the Committee, it feels that there is a universal support for budget process reform regardless of what form of government Committee Members are leaning towards. Michael Ward offered comments on voter turnout and Mayor and Manager forms of government.

Anna Corning recognized Elizabeth Corbo who shared a chart titled "Decision Chart for Article 3: Executive Branch" (Attachment A), with the focus being on Mayor-CAFO-Council form of

government. The chart reviewed the potential decision areas which included qualifications, term of Office, compensation, prohibitions, evaluation, goal setting, powers/duties, appointments by Office, temporary appointments, temporary vacancy in Office, removal (City Manager), and Veto (Mayor). While reviewing the chart, comments and concerns that were brought forward by Committee members were added to the document (Attachment B). Members from the Collins Center and Anna Corning were available to respond to questions and concerns from Committee members.

Member Ellen Shachter shared concerns about the procedure for the Committee moving forward with decision making. Anna Corning noted that the plan was to try and finish up the form of government discussion at the current meeting with the goal of a vote being taken at the next meeting. Anna Corning shared that the majority vote on form of government would then be the focus moving forward and members who vote in the minority would have the opportunity to produce a minority section on that form of government to be submitted with the final report. Member Ellen Shacter suggested that if Members were not available to vote at the next meeting, they could possibly submit a vote by proxy. The Chair, Kathleen Born noted that the Law Department should be consulted on this issue.

Members Kai Long and Susan Shell offered comments on democracy and voter turnout. Member Nikolas Bowie shared that they agree with Kai Long and Susan Shell on voter turnout and noted that the low turnout in the City is not a good way to run the City. Nikolas Bowie noted that the Committee can make changes within their control to change voter turnout. Anna Corning and Michael Ward offered comments and suggestions about voter turnout and shared that the Committee can look at other ways to increase voter participation. The Chair, Kathleen Born asked for clarification on ways to increase participation in elections. Anna Corning and Member Nikolas Bowie, noted that under the State's Home Rule Amendment, municipalities are not allowed to change voting laws without State Legislative approval.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Attachment A – Decision Chart for Article 3: Executive Branch

Attachment B – Decision Chart for Article 3: Executive Branch with comments and questions

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/515?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=a9eb99a2717b74e1865b80f83ba5a5d9

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, MAY 9, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, May 9, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen - Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long - Present

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious - Absent*

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 13, Absent – 2. Quorum established.

*Member Mina Makarious was marked present at 5:47p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Patrick Magee who made a motion to adopt and place on file the Charter Review Committee meeting minutes from April 11, 2023 and April 25, 2023. The motion was seconded by member Lisa Peterson.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie - Absent

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt and place on file communications received from the public. The motion was seconded by Kevin Chen.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Absent

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Jameson Quinn shared that they have been watching the process and appreciate the work the Committee has been doing and suggested that when it comes to voting systems, start with a statement of values to fulfill those values.

Anna Corning, Project Manager, reviewed the goals for this meeting and the next meeting, with the intent to take a vote on form of government at the May 23, 2023 meeting with a majority vote. Anna Corning noted that the final report will require a 2/3 majority vote and can also include a minority report. Members of the Charter Review Committee offered questions and concerns on the plan moving forward.

Members Kai Long, Susan Shell, Ellen Shachter, Mosammat Faria Afreen, and Mina Makarious, shared concerns and offered comments about the form of government decision making process. Anna Corning and Michael Ward from the Collins Center were available to respond to questions and concerns that were raised. Anna Corning shared that she would like to do a straw poll to see which form of government members were leaning towards to begin discussion.

Anna Corning opened the discussion to Committee members on the City Manager-Council-Mayor and Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government. Anna Corning recognized Elizabeth Corbo from the Collins Center who shared a chart titled "Decision Chart for Article 3: Executive Branch" (Attachment A). The chart reviewed the potential decision areas which included qualifications, term of Office, compensation, prohibitions, evaluation, goal setting, powers/duties, appointments by Office, temporary appointments, temporary vacancy in Office, removal (City Manager), and Veto (Mayor). While reviewing the Chart, notes and questions that were brought forward by Committee members were added to the document (Attachment B). Members from the Collins Center and Anna Corning were available to respond to questions and concerns from Committee members.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Attachment A – Decision Chart for Article 3: Executive Branch

Attachment B – Decision Chart for Article 3: Executive Branch with comments and questions

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/499?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=04bab9598a2b86d0b810dd6a3260cf5a

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, APRIL 15, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a Roundtable meeting on Tuesday, April 25, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Absent*

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Absent

Nikolas Bowie - Present

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert - Absent*

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious - Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 9, Absent – 6. Quorum established.

- *Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo was marked present at 5:40p.m.
- *Member Jennifer Gilbert was marked present at 5:37p.m.

Members of the Charter Review Committee held a roundtable meeting on Tuesday, April 25, 2023, to continue their discussion on the form of government in Cambridge.

The Chair, Kathleen Born, reminded members of the Committee and the public that it was a roundtable meeting, noting that no public comment and no votes would be taken during the meeting. Present at the meeting were Michael Ward and Elizabeth Corbo from the Collins Center who made themselves available to respond to any questions or comments brought forward by Committee members.

Anna Corning, Project Manager, gave an overview of the agenda for the meeting and noted that the discussions would be on City Manager-Council-Mayor form of government and related changes and on Mayor-Chief Administrative and Finance Officer (CAFO)-Council form of government and related changes. Anna Corning shared that Committee members should be concentrating on the strengths and challenges of each during the discussion.

Anna Corning recognized member Jim Stockard who led a focused discussion on City Manager-Council-Mayor form of government. Jim Stockard gave an overview of the pros of having a City Manager, sharing that City Managers are not subject to political pressure and are able to choose a successful team to run the various City Departments. Jim Stockard shared that they feel with the many communications, public comment, and forums the Charter Review Committee has conducted, the public seem to be leaning towards keeping a City Manager. Jim Stockard shared a question that was brought forward by a member of the public which was, "What is the problem you are trying to fix?". Jim Stockard shared that that question has stuck with him and believes that the City, for the most part, runs fairly well with the current form of government. Jim Stockard reviewed some of the cons that have been brought up during discussion regarding City Manager form of government, sharing the most noticeable concern with members is the City Manager not being an elected official and having too much power overseeing the budget. After Jim Stockard reviewed the pros and cons of the City Manager-Council-Mayor form of government, Committee members were able to offer comments and concerns, with many members sharing their opinion on this type of form of government.

Anna Corning recognized member Nikolas Bowie who led a focused discussion on Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government. Nikolas Bowie shared that no form of existing democracy is a guarantee that an elected leader will care about everybody in the community, but what democracy does well is create a strong incentive for elected officials to care what people think. Nickolas Bowie noted that as members of the Committee, they have many resources to ensure that City government is accountable. They noted that it is important, whether it is with electing a strong Mayor, or any type of form of government, that elections are as inclusive and as representative as possible. By stressing the importance of having representation in elections, voters will have the ability to make the government more accountable than it currently already is. Nikolas Bowie stressed that democratic accountability has been the biggest factor in those in favor of a strong Mayor. Nikolas Bowie shared that they were in favor of a suggestion made by the Collins Center, which would include a Resident Advisory Committee for strong Mayor form of government and suggested that having a citizen jury and/or having random people chosen to participate in decisions would be beneficial. Nikolas Bowie ended by noting that they believe

that the City will work better if everyone can equally participate in deciding how everything in the community can flourish. After Nikolas Bowier reviewed the pros and cons of the Mayor-CAFO- Council form of government, discussion was open to Committee members to offer their comments and concerns.

Anna Corning suggested that moving forward it could be a good idea for the Committee to start focusing on other aspects of the Charter and return to a form of government discussion after Committee members have thought about it more.

The Chair, Kathleen Born offered closing remarks about form of government and shared they agreed with Anna Corning on the idea of taking a break on form of government discussion and coming back to it later. The Chair shared that it is important to discuss other topics of the Charter so the Committee can continue moving forward.

The Chater Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/491?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=c12c827141cb 251ff084cfe8d4262b66

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, APRIL 11, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, April 11, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessican DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie - Present

Kevin Chen - Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long - Present

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious - Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 15, Absent – 0. Quorum established.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Lisa Peterson who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from March 29, 2023. The motion was seconded by member Kevin Chen.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Present

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -14, No -0, Present -1. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made motion to accept and place on file fifteen communications received from the public. The motion was seconded by member Mosammat Faria Afreen.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -15, No -0. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened public comment.

Valerie Bonds shared that they do not believe the City Council is ready for a four-year term and noted that the City Manager is a public servant who is responsible and accountable to the people only, where the City Council is accountable to the voters.

Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation.

Gleb Bahmutov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors.

James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council.

Dazhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas.

James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager form of government.

Stephen C. shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable.

Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in favor of keeping two-year terms for the City Council and would like to see the Plan E Charter retained.

Pio Szamel suggested that the Charter Review Committee review how votes are cast for at large seats.

Heather Hoffman offered comments on government and shared that it is hard to find people to run to be an elected official and the residents and voters need to remain involved, otherwise there would be no accountability.

Jameson Quinn offered comments around staggered Council terms and suggestions on rank choice ballet voting.

Kai Long shared that it would be important to create and collect the data that is being submitted from communications to help the Committee have a better understanding of what the residents are saying. Anna Corning, Project Manager, shared that she would be happy to start tallying and creating an overall summary of the opinions and information that is being received from the public.

Anna Corning, Project Manager, noted that they are in the process of creating an online survey with members Lisa Peterson and Jennifer Gilbert as well as Chair Born. Anna Corning shared that the survey could have polls or open-ended questions for residents to respond to. Chair Born noted that the idea of the survey came from the City Council at the Special City Council meeting on March 22nd.

Members of the Charter Review Committee discussed and shared concerns around conducting a survey within the community regarding the form of government and matters related to it. Anna Corning noted that it is important for Committee members to share their suggestions and ideas for surveying, so the Committee can execute the survey to get the best outcome possible. Anna shared that there can be more than one way a survey is done.

Elizabeth Corbo from the Collins Center noted that conducting this survey will not be the last opportunity to receive feedback from the public and reviewed what the process will look like in the future for the Committee moving forward and shared that there will be several more instances where input will be gathered from the public.

Anna Corning shared that they would like to transition the topic of discussion to form of government and have Committee members share their thoughts.

Member Ellen Shachter shared that they would like to see a system that has a combination of a Mayor and a Chief Administrative and Finance Officer (CAFO). They noted that in their experience, they have seen more accountability with a Mayor.

Kai Long shared that they worry about having a strong Mayor and the accountability between the Mayor and City Council that would be involved and how they would be able to work together.

Mina Makarious shared that they are leaning closer to a City Manager form of government and noted that a strong Mayor with a CAFO could work if the Mayor's position would not have complete power and the possibility of making decisions with the Council.

Nikolas Bowie shared they support a strong Mayor system and likes the idea of having a CAFO. They stressed the importance that whoever sets the budget for the City should be accountable to the voters.

Jim Stockard shared that they are in favor of City Manager form of government and he likes the idea that the City Manager can stay away from campaigning and elections. Jim Stockard noted that they would like the City Council to have a leader within the Council that is elected to advocate for good policies to benefit the City.

Lisa Peterson noted that they are in favor of the City Manager form of government, and shared that a good City Manager tries to balance the interests of people across the City. They shared that if the Committee went with a strong Mayor it would be important to have an elected CAFO and for the Council to have more authority around the budget.

Susan Shell shared that they were in favor of a strong Mayor with a CAFO and that the budget should be overseen by elected officials.

Mosammat Faria Afreen shared that they were leaning toward having a strong Mayor form of government due to the potential of increasing voter turnout and noted it was important to have a strong public figure in Cambridge in terms of infrastructure and having a larger say with the budget.

Kaleb Abebe offered comments around form of government and shared they were in favor of keeping the current form of government.

Kathleen Born noted that a strong elected official is the best way for the City to have a future. The Chair noted that the City is stuck right now and it would benefit the City to have someone come in with a vision for the future and provide answers on how to get there.

Kevin Chen offered comments around the budget and noted that with a strong Mayor system, decisions around the budget could be different. They shared that they agree with the Chair about lack of leadership in the City and would support a strong Mayor system with a CAFO role in place.

Jennifer Gilbert shared that they support a strong Mayor form of government because it is a way for the City to create leadership and prioritize the City. They shared that a Mayor is someone that would be more accountable to lead the City in the future.

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo shared that they believe the City is going towards the direction of change, but is concerned with having a strong Mayor form of government. They shared they would like to look more into how the City Council can be improved and noted it would be important to help increase the number of minorities who are represented in the City, and shared that with a strong Mayor it would not be a full representation of citizens.

Patrick Magee shared that they support a City Manager - Council form of government and offered comments on the budget, noting that the past City Managers have not been able to accomplish what they have with regards to the budget without the push from the City Council.

Max Clermont shared that they are leaning towards City Manager form of government and agrees with comments made by Jim Stockard.

The meeting was extended thirty minutes by the Chair, Kathleen Born. No vote was taken.

The Charter Review Committee continued their discussion on the form of government and members offered concerns and suggestions around strong Mayor versus City Manager. Anna Corning suggested that members go around and share what side they were leaning towards.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:57p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/481?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=8db2b148ca76 9c0a979e9f579e4e1cab

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, MARCH 28, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, March 28, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Absent*

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie - Absent*

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long - Absent*

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious - Absent*

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 11, Absent – 4. Quorum established.

- *Members Jessica DeJesus Acevedo and Kai Long were marked present at 5:37p.m.
- *Member Nikolas Bowie was marked present at 5:35p.m.
- *Member Mina Makarious was marked present at 6:30p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Ellen Schachter who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from February 28, 2023, and March 14, 2023. The motion was seconded by member Lisa Peterson.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the role.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Absent

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie - Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Absent

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt communications from Committee Members and the public. The motion was seconded by member Mosammat Faria Afreen.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the role.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -14, No -0, Absent -1. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened public comment.

Liz Speakman spoke in support of keeping the same form of government that the City has had with a strong City Manager and believes that a strong Mayor would be risky.

Marilee Meyer shared they do not want to see more power from the Council and asked that the current system stays in place.

Valerie Bonds supported the same comments made by previous speakers and shared the City Council is not ready for a four year term.

Stephen Cellucci thanked the Committee for taking time to discuss the future of the City and spoke in support of a strong Mayor.

Jesse Baer spoke in favor of a strong Mayor and shared that politics is democracy and politics is under a threat and this is not the time to be moving away from politics.

Suzanne Blier spoke in favor of keeping the City Manager for now to see how the new City Manager is in his new role. She offered suggestions around the possibility of residents voting for the Mayor during Council elections.

Robert Winters offered many suggestions on updating and reformatting the current Charter and shared that giving the Election Commission more flexibility in some of the ways things are done would be beneficial.

Heather Hoffman offered comments around proportional representation and shared that done correctly, politics is the art of getting somewhere by bringing people together.

James Williamson shared a quote from Niccolo Machiavelli and would like to see a shift of power where citizens have input in decisions that are made and participate in the decisions that effect their lives.

Ilan Levy shared it is important for residents to have a clear understanding of the actual consequences of the form of government that the City will be using and voices of the people need to be heard in the final decisions that are made.

Anna Corning, Project Manager, introduced Elizabeth Corbo and Michael Ward from the Collins Center who gave an overview of their chart titled "Menu of Forms of Government with Example Options for Modifications" (Attachment A). After their presentation they made themselves available to Committee Members to respond to any questions or concerns.

Member Kai Long offered comments around strong Mayor and Manager and shared that the possibility of modifying and working on what government the City already has could be beneficial.

Member Mina Makarious noted that they agree with comments that were made by Kai Long and if the Committee decides to keep the City Manager he would like to see the Council and the public be more involved with the approach of hiring a new City Manager.

Member Nikolas Bowie shared he was in favor of switching to a strong Mayor system and realizing how much Massachusetts State Law puts into the budgetary process is a key factor that helped him lean towards a strong Mayor.

Member Lisa Peterson shared that she believes that the current system works very well but could use some improvement. Lisa Peterson noted that a directly elected Mayor is putting a lot of power to one person versus having a City Council that would require a vote of five people to make decisions within the City. Member Peterson shared that mutually agreeable goals are needed between the Council and Manager to make progress.

Member Jim Stockard offered comments and shared that the Charter Review Committee should not want to change the Charter just for the sake of change, but there are improvements in the current Charter the Committee can make moving forward. He shared that he likes the idea of keeping the current government system, noting that the City Manager is held accountable by the City Council. Jim Stockard also agreed with statements made by member Nikolas Bowie around the budget process and shared that the City Council should have more input and accountability with the budget.

Member Susan Shell shared that they agreed with comments made by member Jim Stockard. She shared that she is reluctant to change things radically without more time to deliberate and noted that maybe this is not the best time to go with a strong Mayor but feels most of the changes that will happen will be at the level of the City Council.

Member Jennifer Gilbert encouraged all members to speak on the topic of form of government if they feel comfortable. They shared that they are leaning towards a strong Mayor government and offered comments on why they are leaning that way, noting that it is hard to have a nonelected official be the voice of the City in regards to the budget and representing the City regionally.

Member Kevin Chen shared that they appreciate hearing comments from fellow Committee members and from listening to the conversation at the meeting, they are leaning towards strong Mayor only if there is a Chief Administrative and Finance Officer (CAFO) role partnered with a Mayor. Kevin Chen noted that having a Mayor will help bring accountability and transparency to the City, which is what many residents and Committee members have voiced in their concerns, and a CAFO will allow a manager type role that can help the City go in the right direction.

Member Mosammat Faria Afreen shared that if the Committee decides to keep the current form of government one thing they would like to see changed would be towards the budget, and noted giving the responsibility of the budget to the elected officials is important.

Member Patrick Magee agrees with comments made around the budget process and shared it would be helpful to look at past budgets and compare them to municipalities that have a strong Mayor to see where Cambridge's budget stands in comparison to those to see if members are happy with that, or what the difference would be under different circumstances. He shared that there could be the possibility of strong Mayor form of government not being progressive enough and noted there is a balance of having a collective group deciding who the City Manager is could be a good safety net.

Member Kaleb Abebe shared he had similar thoughts to Patrick Magee to compare budgetary spending with other municipalities and how it relates to Cambridge. Kaleb Abebe offered comments around the budget and noted that more input from elected officials and the City

Council, is more of a high priority for him while also maintaining the Council-Manager relationship.

Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo shared that she is apprehensive towards elected voting due to the lack of representation of minorities. She offered comments around the budget and the struggles of being a small business owner and resident in Cambridge, but noted she was in favor of a City Manager structure because she believes that role is more accountable. She shared suggestions around terms and noted that a four-year term would be more beneficial for the Council and the City to accomplish goals.

Member Max Clermont noted that he was in favor of a strong Manager and Council form of government and shared that there is more of a role that the Mayor could play as a member of the Council and with the City Manager.

The Chair, Kathleen Born shared that it has been very difficult to decide on the form of government and shared she is not ready to move away from a City Manager form of government. She agrees there could be changes made in the Charter and a more efficient way to elect a Mayor to Chair the City Council.

Member Kai Long shared that having nine elected leaders and helping them figure out how to work together would be extremely beneficial and a good goal for the Committee to work together towards.

Member Mosammat Faria Afreen noted that the rise of costs in the City has played a role in how many people who identify as a minority vote in Cambridge and shared that the idea of having people who may not live in Cambridge, but work in Cambridge, vote as well, which could be a benefit regarding the increase of voter turnout.

Member Lisa Peterson had a clarifying question about how much input the Boston City Council recently got towards the budget and how they were able to make that change. Anna Corning noted that it was a ballot question that the State gave Boston to allow new power to the Council to allow them to amend, reject, or propose line items, as long as the overall budget number did not increase.

Member Nikolas Bowie stressed the importance that when the Committee goes to the State Legislature, they should approach the process from the perspective that the Charter is the vehicle to push through the legislature the changes the people of Cambridge want.

Member Susan Shell shared it is useful to think about the residents of Cambridge who will be here in twenty years, and noted that decisions made today may influence what the demographic of the city is in the future.

Anna Corning noted that at the next Charter Review Committee meeting she would like to finish the conversation and take a working consensus vote on the form of government.

The Chair, Kathleen Born extended the meeting by fifteen minutes, no vote was taken.

Member Jennifer Gilbert shared she looks forward to more conversation to help flush out and get a better consensus on form of government.

Member Mina Makarious offered comments regarding how the Committee will vote next week on the form of government.

Member Kai Long had a clarifying question on how the Charter can make the City Council and City Council- Manager relationship more accountable and if a Mayor-Council would be an easier relationship to build towards accountability. Anna Corning noted that with a Mayor system, they are less accountable to the City Council because they do not have to report to the City Council, whereas the City Manager does have to report to the City Council.

The Chair, Kathleen Born shared that she would like more information from the Collins Center regarding what a tight goal setting process would look like to tie goals to the budget. She also shared that understanding more about the State Legislative process and other Charters submitting Home Rule petitions would be helpful moving forward. Anna Corning and Elizabeth Corbo were available to respond and shared that there are many methods to use towards goal setting.

Member Kevin Chen had a clarifying question regarding the possibility of voters being able to appoint and remove a City Manager. Elizabeth Corbo provided answers, sharing that there is the possibility of having a form of a citizen free petition.

Member Jim Stockard shared it is important to communicate with State Representatives and Legislators sooner so they are on the same page and have an understanding of what the Committee is trying to address.

Member Mosammat Faria Afreen thanked the Collins Center for their chart and shared a table that represents the roles of the Manager and CAFO with a column on how they could be kept accountable by the Council and the voters would be helpful. Anna Corning shared that a CAFO role is person who is working for the Mayor and acts as a department head.

Anna Corning thanked everyone for participating and believes it was a very productive meeting.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 8:00p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/475?

view id=1&redirect=true&h=0d98a607a0eedeef793a14b82fc98420

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE **CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE TUESDAY, MARCH 14, 2023**

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, March 14, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via zoom.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long - Present

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious - Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard – Absent

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 12, Absent – 3. Quorum established.

The Chair, Katleen Born recognized member Kevin Chen who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from February 7, 2023 and Subcommittee meeting minutes from January 27, 2023. The motion was seconded by member Kai Long.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie - Absent

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Absent

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent 3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Lisa Peterson who made a motion to adopt and place on file one written communication received from the public (Attachment A). The motion was seconded by member Patrick Magee.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard – Absent

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

Anna Corning, Project Manager, shared that she would like to hear opinions on the proposed timeline (Attachment B) and adopt it at the meeting. She noted that she tried to incorporate the two main items she heard as feedback from members, which included dedicated time to review drafted charter text, and dedicated time slots for topic-specific public forums. Anna noted that the plan would be to propose this timeline to the Council at the meeting being held on March 22 with the understanding that the Charter Review Committee would ask for an extension through the end of the year. Anna opened discussion to members about edits and concerns around the proposed timeline.

Member Ellen Shachter had a clarifying question around summer meetings and the possibility of some members being away on vacation. She noted the importance of making sure there is a quorum for summer meetings so the Committee is able to meet. Anna Corning noted that there will be a summer break where meetings will not be held and shared she would be reaching out to members to confirm their availability.

Member Susan Shell had a clarifying question on how the timeline would be affected by an extension and what it looks like moving forward. Anna Corning noted that the timeline is the framework behind asking for the extension with the goal being to discuss the extension at the City Council Special meeting on March 22, and shared that the timeline currently goes to mid-November, and members should think about if they are able to continue to make a commitment to participate.

The Chair, Kathleen Born shared that it would be good to end in November because it is an election year and it would be good to have the current City Council members present when the new Charter Review language is complete and ready to be submitted. The Chair encouraged members to look at the proposed timeline so they have a good idea of what will be happening in the upcoming months and future meetings.

Member Kai Long offered comments and positive feedback around the proposed timeline and is in favor of moving forward with it, and believes November is a good end date.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to adopt the proposed timeline. Member Patrick Magee seconded the motion.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent
Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes
Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes
Nikolas Bowie – Absent
Kevin Chen – Yes
Max Clermont – Yes
Jennifer Gilbert – Yes
Kai Long – Yes
Patrick Magee – Yes
Mina Makarious – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Yes
Ellen Shachter – Yes
Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Absent Kathleen Born – Yes Yes – 12, No – 0, Absent – 3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born reminded Committee members of the Special City Council meeting being held on March 22nd and encouraged some members to join in the meeting, but also stressed the importance that Charter Review Committee members that do attend have to be less than seven to stay away from a quorum.

Anna Corning introduced City Manager Yi-An Huang who thanked the Committee for inviting him to join the meeting. The City Manager offered opening remarks about his transition from his previous employment to his current role as City Manager, and shared his background on what led him to become a City Manager. He shared that he recognized the opportunity to come into the City to build off of things that are already strong, and work towards strengthening areas in the City where it was needed. The City Manager noted that he believes the conversation with the Charter Review Committee is very important, and he is excited and happy to share what he has learned, seen, and experienced since taking the role of City Manager.

Member Kevin Chen began by asking the City Manager if there were a Mayor position that had been opened with the City, is that something he would have applied for. The City Manager shared that he would not have applied for a political role like that, he does enjoy reading about politics, but does not see himself as a politician. The City Manager noted that what excites him about the role of City Manager is being able to build a strong organization and a culture where he is able get things done.

Member Ellen Shachter offered comments and asked the City Manager what he believes is the appropriate interface with the people in the community and the position of City Manager. The City Manager responded by sharing he believes that it is very important to have all levels of engagement within the community and noted that there is always room for improvement on how the City continues to be accessible, engaging, and receiving feedback.

Member Susan Shell had a question for the City Manager regarding his relationship with the City Council around legislation and also questioned how the City Manager, within his own office, sets up the various divisions and demands and prioritizes what needs get met with first. The City Manager began by noting that it is a unique governing structure. He shared that he believes the Councillors got into their roles because they wanted to make an impact and shape their community. He noted he believes his role when he is working with the Councillors is to try and come to a consensus and shape policy together through dialogue, even when everyone is coming from different perspectives, and achieve those positive impacts for the City together. Organizationally within his Office he aspires to have short term plans where his team can see what they are working on currently and how it will impact decisions going forward to make long term investments. He noted that the Councillors exercise a great deal of power and influence on the City Manager, which is applied over time, and noted how affordable housing is a great example of that.

Member Kai Long questioned the City Manager on how much in his job description is engaging with the public or how much within the perimeter of the job would be with the public. The City Manager responded by sharing that it was the responsibility of the Council to hire someone who they believed would be beneficial towards the City in all aspects, including community engagement. He shared that when he came into the position, he had the desire of setting up structures that have not been in place, with an example being the City Manager annual review. He commented that he worked with the City Council to create the review, which had just been finalized, and it offers the opportunity to achieve goal setting and feedback from the community and other City Departments. Kai Long had a clarifying question regarding the review and was interested in knowing if the review were something that would continue to apply once City Manager Huang is no longer in the role of City Manager. The City Manager responded by sharing that it could be something that becomes permanent but should be flexible as time changes and the City evolves.

Member Lisa Peterson asked the City Manager if he was able to provide specific recommendations that members in the Committee could think about to try and change Charter language to accomplish more public participation. The City Manager noted that there are some larger challenges the City is trying to solve and recognized that more public representation, participation, and engagement is important.

Member Jennifer Gilbert offered questions around issues that are more regional and national, and asked how, with our current form of government, where does the City stand with other cities and towns, and how does Cambridge contribute to some of these major issues like climate change, housing, and transportation. The City Manager offered comments, noting that it is understood that regionally that these are issues that need to be collaborative on.

Member Patrick Magee had questions around the amount of Awaiting Reports that are on the weekly Council Agenda and suggested that when City Councillors are elected, they try to set their policy setting earlier in their term. Patrick Magee shared that by doing this it would help to set the stage and allow staff to know and focus on what the two year term would look like. He offered additional comments and asked for the City Manager's view on a suggestion like this. The City Manager shared that there should be a goal setting exercise between the City Council and the City, which has been missing. He shared that this year the City and the City Councillors will plan out what that goal setting looks like moving forward. The City Manager agreed with Patrick Magee and believes that there is a need to be clearer about overall direction, and where the staff time and efforts need to be focused.

Member Mina Makarious asked the City Manager from his perspective, or anything he has heard from the City Council, on what the Charter Review Committee should be working towards to help the Council function better as an advisory board. The City Manager noted that ultimately the Councillors are held accountable by the voters. He shared that having a more citizen base that are working with Councillors and paying attention to legislation could be beneficial moving forward. The City Manager offered additional comments and noted that he enjoys working with each Councillor and getting different perspectives from them when making decisions.

Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo submitted questions to the City Manager and was unable to speak during the meeting. Member Acevedo wanted to know what the City Manager's leadership style was, what is the most difficult part of your role, how are you ensuring policy and legislation based on social media, and how are we supporting the BPOC and small businesses in our city to remain in the city from your position and lens post-COVID and ARPA rollout. The City Manager shared that he focuses on trying to assemble a good team that will focus on tackling an issue, and he is trying to look at and build into the City a diverse group of people. The City Manager noted that when involving groups of people, he wants to make sure they feel free to speak and have input, and that they are listened to when they do speak.

Member Ellen Schachter had clarifying questions around decisions that come down to risk and the ability to take risks, noting that it is critical to take risks in order to go forward, and asked where does risk fit into the role of City Manager. The City Manager noted that there are many risks that come with his role, sharing that there are a lot of different risks and at the end of the day there should be an assessment of what type of risk you are taking and looking at the different scenarios with that risk, the impact, and the reward.

The Chair, Kathleen Born thanked the City Manager for taking time to be with the Charter Review Committee around a clearer mission for the Mayor, which is something the Charter Review might accomplish by deciding if they go with directly electing a Mayor through rank choice voting. The Chair, Kathleen Born asked for the City Manager's thoughts around the possibility of the Mayor having a different role with establishing priorities. The City Manager noted that there is some value in having a different role for the Mayor, sharing that it could be more attractive to voters.

Anna Corning thanked City Manager Huang for participating the Charter Review meeting and making himself available to answer questions and be open to discussion. The City Manager thanked all the Charter Review Committee members and thanked them for the important work they are doing.

Anna Corning reminded members that the goal is to meet a working consensus on the form of government topic by the end of the next meeting and asked members to submit any questions or concerns they had around the topic to help them reach the goal of getting to a consensus.

Member Jennifer Gilbert shared their concerns around the discussion about the form of government and noted it should be thorough and thought out on how members engage in discussion on the topic of form of government. Anna Corning suggested she can brainstorm with The Chair and the Collins Center to help break down the questions and frame them into building block questions that will help get to a decision in a thoughtful way.

The Chair, Kathleen Born offered her concerns around the decision of form of government and noted she had relistened to some of the interviews and meetings that were conducted throughout the last few months to help with her thought process.

Member Mina Makarious agreed with the Chair about her concerns. They shared that learning about the different leadership styles has been beneficial and wants to make sure that the

Committee is conscious of the option to not make any changes to the overall form of government in the decision making process.

Anna Corning introduced Elizabeth Corbo and Michael Ward from the Collins Center who gave a review of their memo (Attachment C) which was a menu of forms of government with example options for modifications. Members from the Committee shared their questions and concerns around the memo and the team from the Collins Center made themselves available to respond.

The Chair, Kathleen Born extended the meeting by fifteen minutes. Members of the Committee agreed to the extension. No roll call was taken.

Members of the Charter Review Committee, the team from the Collins Center, and Anna Corning continued their discussion around the memo. Many members of the Charter Review offered clarifying questions around the memo and the team from the Collins Center and Anna Corning were available to provide more detail and examples around the questions.

Anna Corning thanked members from the Charter Review for their thoughtful questions and discussions during the meeting.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:50p.m.

Attachment A – Written Communication from a member of the public.

Attachment B – Adopted Project Timeline

Attachment C – Memorandum from the Collins Center to the Charter Review Committee

Clerk's Note: The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/462?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=92987b32666239a03ed7d617bcfad620

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 28, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, February 28, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via zoom.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long - Present

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious - Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 14, Absent – 1. Quorum established.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened the meeting with the Adoption of the Minutes from the January 31, 2023 Charter Review Committee meeting. Member Jim Stockard made a motion to adopt the minutes, and the motion was seconded by member Ellen Shachter. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowier - Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes – 14, No- 0, Absent – 1. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born noted that there were four written communications that were received from the public (Attachments A-D) and recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to adopt the written communications and place them on file. The motion was seconded by member Kaleb Abebe.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowier - Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -14, No- 0, Absent -1. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Lee Farris shared that it would be nice as a user or resident that when the newsletter goes out there would be a link that would go straight to the documents that are being described in the newsletter, it would make it easier for the reader.

Patrick Hayes shared that he and Committee members went to a Harvard Square Business Association meeting recently to spread the word about the Charter Review Committee.

Member Jim Stockard shared discussions he has had with community members, some of whom voiced their concerns and noted that they were not in favor of having the option to allow older youth to vote.

Anna Corning asked for feedback on the draft proposed timeline (Attachment E) that was sent to Committee Members and shared that she would like to have it completed before the Special Meeting with the City Council on March 22, 2023. She noted that the proposed timeline is a way to set goals and have topics for future meetings.

Member Ellen Shachter had a clarifying question on the timeline around the drafting of language for the Charter. Anna Corning was able to provide more detail and feedback on what the proposed drafting language should look like as the Charter Review Committee continues to move forward.

Member Kevin Chen had a clarifying question regarding the proposed timeline would work around community engagement. Anna Corning shared that the way the Charter Review has been engaging is a good way to continue, but members should think about offering public forums or workshops that are more structured around specific topics.

Member Mina Makarious suggested that as the Charter Review moves forward with drafting new charter language, it may be beneficial for the City Solicitor's Office to review all of the proposed language.

Member Jim Stockard asked for clarity on when the Charter Review Committee should be requesting an extension from the City Council. Anna Corning noted that it's mostly up to the Committee if they want to continue to volunteer meeting and noted that it would be up to the members of the Charter Review Committee to determine a proposed timeline to bring to the City Council when asking for an extension. Anna Corning suggested that members should think about if they are comfortable extending the timeline and could ask for the extension at the Special City Council meeting in March.

Member Ellen Shachter suggested that the Charter Review Committee members use specific questions to bring to the community groups to target what the Charter Review is asking for feedback on.

Michael Ward from the Collins Center introduced the panelists that were invited to join the Charter Review Committee meeting. They included Alex Morse, current Manager of Provincetown and former Mayor of Holyoke, Joe Curtatone, former Mayor and Alderman of Somerville, and Eileen Donoghue, former Manager and Mayor of Lowell and former State

Senator. Panelists made themselves available to answer questions and concerns of Charter Review Committee members.

For the remainder of the meeting, Charter Review Committee members and the panelists went into discussion about strong mayor versus strong manager, with panelists offering their personal experiences in those roles. Charter Review members engaged with the panelists and spoke on topics that included risks and responsibilities that come with mayor and manager, the role of city councils in the two different forms of government, accountability, the leadership part of the position and the type of visibility that comes with it, community engagement and goals, limitations with community engagement specific to the type of role, the disconnect with diverse citizens and accessibility to information, lining the community needs with the budget, the budget process including more engagement from the Council or the community, and racial and social representation within government,

The Chair, Kathleen Born thanked the three panelists for attending the meeting and shared she was excited about the conversations that took place.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:30p.m.

The Charter Review Committee received four written communications from the public, Attachments A-D.

Attachment E – Draft proposal timeline

Clerk's Note: The video for this meeting can be viewed at: https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/456?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=ff06191c99819 04379b832d74b03383a

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

Tuesday, February 7, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, February 7, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Absent

Nikolas Bowie - Present

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee - Absent*

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Absent

Ellen Scachter – Absent

Susan Shell - Absent*

Jim Stockard – Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 10, Absent – 5. Quorum established.

*Patrick Magee was marked present at 6:44p.m.

^{*}Susan Shell was marked present at 5:43p.m.

Chair Born noted that there were seven written communications that were received from the public (Attachments A-G). Chair Born recognized member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo who made a motion to adopt the written communications and place them on file, the motion was seconded by member Kevin Chen.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen - Absent Nikolas Bowie – Yes **Kevin Chen – Yes** Max Clermont - Yes Jennifer Gilbert - Yes Kai Long – Yes Patrick Magee - Absent Mina Makarious – Absent Lisa Peterson – Absent Ellen Shachter - Yes Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard-Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -0, Absent -4. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened public comment.

Suzanne Blier thanked Committee members for holding the public forums and noted she looks forward to Committee members speaking on the differences on what is happening with relative proportionality in other municipalities.

Anna Corning began the meeting by introducing Michael Ward, Patricia Lloyd and Elizabeth Corbo from the Collins Center who did an overview of their memo (Attachment H). After the presentation members from the Collins Center made themselves available to Committee members who had any questions or concerns.

Members from the Charter Review Committee went into discussion about elections and their takeaway from the presentation made by the Election Commission from the previous meeting. Members offered comments and suggestions, with some of the topics focused on rank choice voting, reviewing Chapter 54A, its repeal and how it affected Cambridge, voting turnout numbers, the possibility of having four-year and/or alternating terms for Council members, and even and odd year elections.

Michael Ward from the Collins Center shared that there are significant challenges with even number year elections on the same day as State and Federal elections. He noted that there are both State law and Federal law challenges that would have to be thought through. He shared that the Collins Center would look more into it to try and get a better understanding and provide information as it comes.

Member Nikolas Bowie stressed the importance of the role Charter Review Committee members have.

Anna Corning noted that she will pull some data from other cities and towns that have elections that fall on even years to see what the voting turnout numbers are compared to odd years.

Members Jennifer Gilbert, Jessica DeJesus Acevedo, Kevin Chen, Kai Long, and Susan Shell shared their concerns and challenges they took away from the Election Commissions presentation. A suggestion that was made was to have more outreach with public housing to engage and educate to get more voters out. One concern that was brought up was around ward based elections and ward representations, and the challenges that could come with it.

The Chair, Kathleen Born shared that New York currently moved to non-citizen voting for their School Committee, which has been successful. She also noted that some communities have been looking into Universal Suffrage, for a larger expanded group to vote, including younger people. She shared that it is based off the premise that federal aid and representation is built out on a census basis, which includes non-citizens and children, who are people that should be included in the voting process.

Member Kai Long had a clarifying question regarding the possibility of having a digital option for elections. Elizabeth Corbo responded noting that she's not aware of any. Michael Ward shared it is something that the Collins Center can look in to.

Member Jim Stockard offered comments around how to make residents feel more comfortable coming out to vote and was open to suggestions on how the Charter Review Committee could make that possible. He also offered ideas on ballot questions that could potentially help to get more residents out to vote.

Member Patrick Magee shared thoughts on how the community can engage with university type cities and towns, where the turnover population is always changing, and focusing on those specific demographics.

Anna Corning asked members to share their thoughts on the Saturday, January 24, 2023, public forum that was held on Zoom. Member Jennifer Gilbert stressed the importance that if the Charter Review members were going to meet with one ward, it would be important to meet with all wards. The Chair, Kathleen Born agreed and shared that it is good to broaden the Charter Review outreach to as many groups and community members as possible.

Member Kai Long shared that she and member Patrick Magee had interviewed former Mayor and City Council member David Maher and offered comments on what was discussed during the interview. Kai Long noted that she had also interviewed former City Manager Robert Healy and urged other members of the Committee to watch the interview to get his perspective.

Anna Corning shared that she is working on a draft project timeline to help categorize and add goals to future meetings and did a brief overview of what Committee members can look forward to at the upcoming meetings. She asked for the members to start thinking about making a tentative decision on form of government so the Committee can start moving forward.

Members of the Committee offered comments on Mayor versus City Manager form of government and how moving forward the Committee could possibly look at other options besides Mayor versus City Manager. One suggestion was looking at structures within the executive branch and having a document that would be able to summarize the different concepts and would be able to provide pros and cons of different forms of government.

Member Nikolas Bowie noted that having a chart or document on how Councils in Massachusetts oversee their executives would be helpful.

Anna Corning shared that the next meeting will be held on February 28, 2023 and will include a group of Mayors and Managers from different municipalities to speak to the Charter Review Committee members.

Member Kai Long asked if the Committee could possibly get more information from Department Heads or other staff on how they feel about a City Manager form of government, to get a more honest point of view.

Meeting was adjourned at 7:35p.m.

The Charter Review Committee received seven written communications, Attachments A-G Attachment H – Memorandum from the Collins Center to the Charter Review Committee

Clerk's Note: The video for this meeting can be viewed at: https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/441?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=0e93353afbb7a 0e6697b7df30b769404

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, JANUARY 31, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, January 31, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee - Absent*

Mina Makarious - Present

Lisa Peterson - Absent

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard – Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 12, Absent – 3. Quorum established.

*Member Patrick Magee was marked present at 5:38p.m.

Chair Born opened the meeting with the Adoption of the Minutes from the January 17, 2023 and November 22, 2022 Charter Review Committee meetings. Member Jim Stockard made a motion to adopt both minutes, and the motion was seconded by member Kevin Chen.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson – Absent

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

Chair Born noted that there were nine written communications that were received from the public (Attachments A-I). Chair Born recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to adopt the written communications and place them on file, the motion was seconded by member Jim Stockard.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson – Absent

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Young Kim, 17 Norris Street, Cambridge, MA, offered comments on ways the Charter Review Committee could help change the City government.

Robert Winters, shared that he would like to see in the Charter Review process a redress of grievances and offered to volunteer to the Charter whenever he is needed.

Lee Farris, shared they attended the public forum and asked if there would be a summary or discussion given to the Committee. She commented that she asked the forum to be more informative in the future.

Anna Corning introduced Elizabeth Corbo and Michael Ward from The Collins Center who did an overview of a memo (Attachment J) they submitted to the Charter Review Committee. After their presentation they made themselves available to Committee members for any questions or concerns.

Member Nikolas Bowie questioned if other cities have changed rules to allow City Council to increase certain aspects of the budget. Elizabeth Corbo responded by sharing that in many municipalities the executive branch is responsible for assembling the budget.

Member Ellen Shachter shared concerns about transparency and free cash and asked for clarity regarding budget discussions with Department Heads and City Manager. Michael Ward was able to provide a response, sharing that there could be ways the City break downs the budget when it comes to free cash.

Member Jim Stockard shared the importance of the City Council having goals when it comes to the budget and referenced the interviews he had done with two former City Managers regarding the budget and offered thoughts on how the process could improve.

Member Mina Makarious echoed comments made by member Jim Stockard about having goals. They shared concerns about the budget process regarding the City Council and public participation and how the Committee should be bold about what the Committee wants from the legislature.

Member Susan Shell noted that she agreed with all the comments made from Committee members who spoke before her.

The Chair, Kathy Born spoke on the importance of goal setting and structure, and how specific the charter could be structured.

Anna Corning introduced Charles Maquardt, Chair of the Election Commission, who was joined by his team member Assistant Director Lesley Waxman, and Commissioners Larry Ward, Ethridge King, and Victoria Harris. Lesley Waxman did a presentation titled "Presentation to the Charter Review Committee" (Attachment K). Members from the Election Commission made themselves available to Committee members for any questions or concerns.

After the Election Commissions presentation, members from the Charter Review Committee offered questions and concerns around the City of Cambridge elections. Topics that were brought up were statutory requirements regarding areas and wards, proportional representation, voter information that is provided through the City on candidates, odd and even number election years and the possibility of having an election during an even numbered year, how voters are informed about how the voting system works, and voter turnout.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to extend the meeting by fifteen minutes. The motion was seconded by member Susan Shell. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes Nikolas Bowie – Yes **Kevin Chen – Yes** Max Clermont - Yes Jennifer Gilbert - Yes Kai Long - Yes Patrick Magee - Yes Mina Makarious - Yes Lisa Peterson – Absent Ellen Shachter - Yes Susan Shell – Yes Jim Stockard - Yes Kathleen Born - Yes Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The discussion continued with members offering questions and concerns regarding elections. Topics that were brought up were ways the City could get more voters out on election days, rank choice voting, accessibilities that Cambridge is providing for voters who need it at the polls, mail in voting, and having institutes be accountable for their students and registration.

Members from the Election Commission shared the importance of having youth being involved with the voting process, and had students helping at the polls at the last election. They plan on continuing to have youth be involved and stressed the importance of having voters start voting when they are eligible to do so. The team noted that they do student outreach with college students and stressed how it important it is to engage and support registration efforts across the City.

The Meeting was adjourned at approximately 7:47p.m.

The Charter Review Committee received nine written communications, Attachments A-I Attachment J – Memorandum from The Collins Center Charter Project Team Attachment K – Presentation titled, "Presentation to the Charter Review Committee"

Clerk's Note: The video for this meeting can be viewed at: https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/431?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=689502f35cf7f b77ff48a2e9d91d60aa

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW SUBCOMMITTEE

Friday, January 27, 2023

Subcommittee Members

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo Jennifer Gilbert Kai Long Lisa Peterson Susan Shell Jim Stockard Kathleen Born, Chair

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Friday, January 27, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 11:00a.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Present Jennifer Gilbert – Present Kai Long – Present Lisa Peterson – Absent Susan Shell – Present Jim Stockard – Present Kathleen Born – Present

Present – 6, Absent – 1. Quorum established.

Anna Corning began by noting that the meeting would be focusing on the Committee Work Plan and other major topics. She also reviewed the public forum at the Main Library that was held on January 24, 2023, and the turnout of residents.

Member Jennifer Gilbert had a clarifying question about the public forum and if the guests in attendance were people that were familiar with the Charter Review Committee or if people who were in attendance came to get information on the Charter Review. Anna Corning noted that about fifty percent of people were there to learn more about what the Charter Review Committee represented.

Member Jim Stockard shared that there should be more outreach for lower income residents, so they are aware of the Committee and to get more community awareness.

The Chair, Kathleen Born offered suggestions on locations on where the Committee could do more outreach, noting that the youth centers could be appealing to some residents.

Member Susan Shell suggested more transparency on the City website could be beneficial.

Member Kai Long shared that the meeting was very informative, and suggested meetings going forward be more targeted on specific matters.

Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo shared members from the community asked for more clarity on what the Charter is, and echoed comments made by Kai Long. They stressed the importance of reaching out to minorities and using City spaces that are comfortable for all demographics in the City.

Anna Corning agreed that the Committee does need to reach out to more to the community y and offered the idea of informational mail using postcards that could have links, translated informational versions online, and direct residents to more information that is posted on the website.

Member Kai Long shared that the Committee should use more than words when reaching out to different demographics, using tools that are more accessible to those who need it. Break down the communication so it is accessible to a variety of people with different education levels.

Anna Corning stressed the importance of feedback from Committee members when it comes to doing community outreach.

Member Jennifer Gilbert agreed with having more education for the community and with comments made by Kai Long with using different tools to reach out to the different demographics of people.

Member Jim Stockard noted it would be important to have examples and scenario-based questions when speaking to the community about the Charter when it comes to Strong Mayor/Strong Manager and other forms of government. He also suggested reaching out to older students at CRLS who could relay Charter information to family members at home.

Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo offered ways the Committee could reach out to the school community.

Anna Corning noted that there is a meeting with the City Council in March where Committee members can come and talk with Council members and potentially request an extension.

Member Jennifer Gilbert offered ideas on outreach, suggesting using social media videos and possibly having a contest to help promote information, a way to create content that is about the Charter.

Anna Corning shared she could try and make a connection with staff at CRLS to brainstorm ways to get information out through students.

Member Kai Long stressed the importance of moving forward and asking big questions, answering them, and getting to decisions.

Member Jim Stockard suggested leaning more towards going out to other groups and committees in the City to get information out there to community members who may be hesitant to join forums and meetings that the Charter Review Committee hold.

Anna Corning noted that things are moving forward, and she has seen some feedback and communication from members from the CEOC and Ward 9.

Member Susan Shell shared that the more informed people are, the more informed opinion and point of view they will share.

Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo offered the idea of having a tentative schedule about when things should be done by to help keep Committee members focused and on track.

Anna Corning stressed the importance of having a work plan going forward to have targeted conversations and shared that a workplan is something she can draft up to bring forward to the full committee.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo who made a motion to create a draft of a work plan to guide Committee members going forward and to propose the workplan to the full Charter Review Committee. The motion was seconded by member Jim Stockard.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo who made a motion that was seconded by member Jim Stockard to create a draft of a workplan to guide Committee members going forward and propose the workplan to the full Charter Review Committee.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.
Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes
Jennifer Gilbert – Yes
Kai Long – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Absent
Susan Shell – Yes
Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born – Yes
Yes – 6, No – 0, Absent – 1. Motion passed.

Meeting was adjourned at 12:05p.m.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/429?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=87892f06d2f55 9fd22f927d34862856b

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, JANUARY 17, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, January 17, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk of Committees called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont – Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee - Absent *

Mina Makarious – Absent *

Lisa Peterson – Absent

Ellen Schachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard – Present

Kathleen Born – Present

Present – 11, Absent – 4. Quorum established.

*Patrick Magee was marked present at 5:35p.m

*Mina Makarious was marked present at 5:34p.m.

Chair Born opened with the Adoption of the Minutes from the January 3, 2023 Charter Review Committee meeting as amended to add Kaleb Abebe's name on the first page under Committee Members. Member Ellen Shachter made a motion to adopt the amended minutes, the motion was seconded by member Jim Stockard.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Absent

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

Chair Born noted that there was one written communication received from the public (Attachment A). Chair Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt the communication and place it on file, the motion was seconded by member Kevin Chen.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Absent

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

Anna Corning began the meeting by sharing with members that there have been four interviews completed so far with past City Employees, which included former Deputy City Solicitor Arthur

Goldberg, and the two most recent City Managers, Richard Rossi and Louis DePasquale, and former Mayor and City Council Member Henrietta Davis.

Member Jim Stockard summarized the interviews he had with Arthur Goldberg, Richard Rossi, and Louie DePasquale, who all shared they believed the City functions well with the current government system. Some concerns that came up was having the budget process start sooner and possibly having the City Council set a goal setting type meeting to help prepare for the budget. Some commented that the City Manager should be appointing Department heads, while the City Council appoints members to Boards and Commissions. One thing they were all in favor of was having as much public engagement as possible.

Anna Corning reminded members of the upcoming public engagement forums on and that she was trying to plan meetings with the School Committee and City Council in the future. After updates, Anna Corning introduced David Kale, Assistant City Manager for Finance, who was joined by his team, Michelle Kincaid, Assistant Finance Director, Taha Jennings, Budget Director, and Angela Pierre, Deputy Budget Director.

David Kale began the Finance team's presentation titled, "City of Cambridge Budget Presentation" (Attachment B), pointing out that the City of Cambridge's budget is a direct reflection of its priorities and values as a community and is shaped by many sources of input. Other members from the Finance team also spoke, sharing that the majority of Cambridge's revenue comes from real estate taxes, Massachusetts law dictate the annual budget's high-level timeline as well as the City Manager and the city Council's role in the process, and the budget process is a year-long, structured and collaborative effort by the City Council, department heads, and the budget team.

After the Finance presentation, many members from the Charter Review Committee offered questions and concerns about the City's budget. Some topics that were brought up were Harvard and MIT's contribution to the City as nonprofit, how decisions get made about where and how much funding goes towards a certain area, funding for schools, increasing funding towards other City departments, statutory laws on budget, the Councils power when it comes to denying an item on the budget, and the City's free cash. David Kale and his team were available to respond, noting that the budget is a tool to implement city programs and policies, it's not always the first step on the process of addressing an issue, other planning and steps must happen first and then the budget makes sure the resources are available to make it happen.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Patrick Magee who made a motion to extend the meeting fifteen minutes, the motion was seconded by member Kai Long. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent Nikolas Bowie – Yes Kevin Chen – Yes Max Clermont – Yes Jennifer Gilbert – Yes Kai Long – Yes
Patrick Magee – Yes
Mina Makarious – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Absent
Ellen Shachter – Absent
Susan Shell – Yes
Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born – Yes
Yes – 13, No – 0, Absent – 3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

John Hawkinson highlighted comments that were made during the January 3, 2023, meeting regarding free cash and read a paragraph from the tax rate letter regarding the FY23 budget.

Anna Corning read a Q&A that was submitted through the Zoom during the meeting from a member of the public:

I'm still a little confused about how exactly the public is participating in the free cash conversation. Maybe I missed it, but exactly at what meeting is public comment available to weigh on this in particular? Is it just on the one Council meeting where the Council approves how free cash is used in the budget to balance the budget, but not the specifics on how it's used? If I'm understanding correctly, there are no public meetings specifically about free cash usage, it's more like one small part in the budget that the council is voting on.

Members from the Finance team responded, noting that whenever the Finance team goes up to Council for approval to use free cash that would be an opportunity for the public to weigh in. Whenever free cash is looked to being used it must go before the Council and would be on the Council Agenda.

Elliot Veloso, First Assistant City Solicitor for the Law Department, commented on a question member Ellen Shachter raised regarding the power of the City Council denying an item in the budget and whether they can raise one. Due to it being a legal question that the Finance team was unable to answer, Elliot noted that the Law Department can research this issue and bring it back to the Committee after their review analysis.

The Chair, Kathleen born thanked Committee members and the Finance team for participating in the meeting.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:45p.m.

Attachment A – Written Communication from John Hanratty Attachment B – "City of Cambridge Budget Presentation"

Clerk's Note: The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/400?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=8220c78dba0a14ff69347230a003e9d5

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, JANUARY 3, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair Jessica DeJesus Acevedo Mosammat Faria Afreen Nikolas Bowie Kevin Chen Max Clermont

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Jennifer Gilbert

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, December 20, 2022. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

Kaled Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie - Absent*

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long - Present

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Absent*

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard – Present

Kathleen Born, Chair – Present

Present – 12 Absent – 3. Quorum established

*Nikolas Bowie and Mina Makarious were both marked present at 5:42p.m.

Chair Born opened the meeting with the Adoption of the Minutes from the December 20, 2022, Charter Review meeting and the December 13, 2022 Charter Review Subcommittee meeting.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born, Chair – Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passes.

The Chair noted that there was two Communications submitted from the Public (Attachment A and Attachment B).

Chair Born recognized a motion from member Jim Stockard and seconded by member Kaleb Abebe to place the two Communications on file.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born, Chair – Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passes.

Anna Corning began the meeting by reviewing the next steps of the Charter Review, which included an overview of the panel, upcoming city presentations from the Finance Department and Election Commission, interviews, and a community engagement update.

Member Ellen Shachter had clarifying questions about relaying the basic fundamentals of the charter to the public, Anna Corning responded by noting she has documents that members can use to help the public have a better understanding.

Elliot Veloso, First Assistant City Solicitor for the Law Department, commented that because the Charter Review Committee may be starting to take official actions with scheduling community engagement and reaching out to the public, he advises that members should be taking formal votes because they are official acts being taken by the Committee, and by doing this there is an official record. He advised the members that any official action that the committee is taking, there should be a roll call vote so the Clerk can record it.

The Chair, Kathleen Born had a clarifying question about votes being taken at Planning Subcommittee meetings. Elliot Veloso responded by noting that if there were a decision by the Planning Subcommittee, the Subcommittee can take a vote, but that would be a vote to refer it to the Committee as a whole.

Anna Corning opened up conversation to members of the Committee for comments and concerns about the discussion notes from the December 20, 2022 meeting, titled "Summary of 12/20 Round Table Discussion" (Attachment C).

Member Ellen Shachter asked if Anna Corning would be able to add Ward versus At Large to the discussion notes, to which Anna Corning agreed to add.

Member Susan Shell had a clarifying question about rank choice voting. Anna Corning responded by noting rank choice voting was not a topic that was brought up in the previous discussion but would add it as a piece members would like to talk about.

Elizabeth Corbo, Human Resource Auditor an Employment Operations Analyst for the Edward J. Collins, Jr. Center for Public Management, offered comments and suggestions to the members of the Committee about the discussion notes, stressing the importance of engagement with community by using a form of government to do that, increasing the transparency and accountability with voters, creating a balance of authority with the legislative and executive branches of authority, and making a change in government more accessible to voters.

Elliot Veloso advised the Chair, Kathleen Born, to entertain a motion to place the December 20, 2022 meeting notes on file.

Chair Born recognized a motion from member Jim Stockard and seconded by member Susan Shell to add the "Summary of 12/20 Round Tanle Discussion (Attachment C) to the record of the meeting minutes and place them on file.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes Nikolas Bowie – Yes Kevin Chen – Absent Max Clermont – Yes
Jennifer Gilbert – Yes
Kai Long – Yes
Patrick Magee – Yes
Mina Makarious – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Yes
Ellen Shachter – Yes
Susan Shell – Yes
Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born, Chair – Yes
Yes – 14, No – 0, Absent – 1. Motion passes.

The Chair, Kathleen Born offered comments about the December 20, 2022 discussion notes and suggested that members think about the Council making policy, how the Manager implements the policy, and how residents might be able to influence and communicate with the City Manager.

Members Susan Shell, Kai Long, Jim Stockard, Mina Makarious, Jennifer Gilbert, Ellen Shachter, Lisa Peterson, Nikolas Bowie, Kathleen Born voiced their concerns and shared opinions on legislative and executive branches forms of government, policy and administration, and the current government system in Cambridge. They also offered suggestions on ways members should be engaging with the public and how they want to see the government represented. Many members stressed the importance of citizen participation and involvement.

Chair Born recognized a motion from member Mina Markarious and seconded by member Kaleb Abebe, that the Committee will designate the Charter Review Committee staff to plan public engagement events on January 21, 2023 and February 2, 2023. The staff will use the prepared flier (Attachment D) and public information available on https://www.cambridgema.gov/charterreview in order to publicize engagement efforts. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes
Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes
Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes
Nikolas Bowie – Yes
Kevin Chen – Absent
Max Clermont – Yes
Jennifer Gilbert – Yes
Kai Long – Yes
Patrick Magee – Yes
Mina Makarious – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Yes
Ellen Shachter – Yes
Susan Shell – Yes
Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born, Chair – Yes Yes – 14, No – 0, Absent – 1. Motion passes. Elizabeth Corbo noted that she was accompanied by her colleagues Michael Ward and Patricia Lloyd, and they did an overview of their presentation titled "Example Baseline Cambridge Charter in Modern Format" (Attachment E).

Members of the Committee had clarifying questions and comments throughout the presentation to which Elizabeth Corbo and Michael Ward were able to respond respectively.

Member Ellen Shachter suggested that the Committee form smaller working groups to focus on specific parts of drafting new articles going forward.

Anna Corning opened public comment.

Public Comment

John Hawkinson spoke on comments made by members of the Committee, statutory deadlines, and the City's budget.

Jameson Quinn spoke on participation as it relates to a voting system, moving elections to even years, filling vacancies, and campaign financing and democracy vouchers.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion that was seconded by member Patrick Magee to amend the previous motion to read "That the Committee will designate the Charter Review Committee staff to plan public engagement events on January 21, 2023 and February 2, 2023 February 4, 2023. The staff will use the prepared flier (Attachment D) and public information available on https://www.cambridgema.gov/charterreview in order to publicize engagement efforts."

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born, Chair – Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passes.

The Charter Review Committee was adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Two written Communications were received from the public, Attachments A & B.

Attachment C - Summary of 12/20 Round Table Discussion

Attachment D – Your Guide to the Cambridge Charter Review Flier

Attachment E – Example Baseline Cambridge Charter in Modern Format

Clerk's Note: The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/387?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=22e978a469c4ee8a2261ec1d6b4f3c6e

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

DECEMBER 20, 2022

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, December 20, 2022. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

Kaled Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont – Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born, Chair - Present

Present – 15 Absent – 0. Quorum established.

Chair Born opened the meeting with the Adoption of the Minutes of the December 6, 2022, meeting and recognized a motion from member Jim Stockard and seconded by member Ellen Shachter.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaled Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born, Chair - Yes

Yes - 15 No - 0. Motion passes.

The Chair noted that there was one Communication submitted from Dr. Jameseon Quinn (ATTACHMENT A).

The Chair recognized a motion from member Jim Stockard and seconded by member Mosammat Faria Afreen to place the Communication on file.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaled Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born, Chair - Yes

Yes -15 No -0. Motion passes.

Anna Corning began the meeting by reviewing the next steps for interviews and opened discussion to members for their input.

Member Ellen Shachter shared their thoughts and concerns about interview questions, and suggested the focus be more on engagement with the City Council and less focus on the charter.

Jim Stockard noted that he didn't want to raise expectations for residents and that the committee should try and be as straight forward as possible to achieve goals for the City.

Member Jennifer Gilbert had a clarifying question on the surveys and suggested if they should be anonymous because people may be more truthful with their answers. She noted that she hoped to interview external people who have no ties to Cambridge.

Anna Corning noted that it was a good idea to make the survey anonymous to help people feel as comfortable as possible.

Member Susan Shell made suggestions on people the Committee could interview.

Member Max Clermont agreed with comments and questions from other members and noted that starting public engagement and seeing how the process will go sooner is a good idea, Committee needs to start seeing data.

Member Lisa Peterson noted that if we are expecting to have thirty minute or longer interviews, members should limit the questions to only four or five. She also suggested that the Committee look at current and past School Committee members. Most people will have basic opinions, but others will have very detailed feedback. She suggested focusing on elections and voting.

Chair Born noted that she liked all the suggestions being made by members and is eager to get started with the process. She noted that it's ok if discussion is ongoing during the work being done.

Member Kai Long stressed her concerns about the length of the list and questioned if the members can organize the list so it's helpful to the Committee.

Member Mosammat Faria Afreen shared concerns about talking to people who are already in the City government, and noted that the Committees time should be focused on those who are not currently within the government.

Member Mina Makarious noted the interviews could be productive if the Committee asks to have members from City Council and other boards and committees allow the Charter Review Committee interviews to be on their agenda in order to get the feedback the Committee is looking for and it would be an opportunity for residents to be able to listen in on multiple occasions.

Member Lisa Peterson suggested doing smaller focus groups and noted the importance of interviewing neighborhood groups. Noting that the Committee should look in to interviewing executive directors to get their insight on what is working and what is not working for them as employees.

Chair Born commented that she has spoken with the City Manager, and he is more than willing to be interviewed.

Member Jennifer Gilbert shared concerns about acting on the community engagement and interview plans. Jennifer also suggested having the option for Panel or individual survey to help people being interviewed feel comfortable and whichever setting.

Member Max Clermont had clarifying questions for community outreach.

Anna Corning noted that in January there will be two public forums. The first on Tuesday, January 24th at a Library for residents to provide comments and then the following Saturday residents would have the opportunity to participate virtually.

Patrick Hayes Emphasize it is up to the committee to engage with the community and do the hard work.

Anna Corning opened discussion to all members on what is working about the City Council/City Manager form of government, what are the challenges about the City Council/City Manager form of government and should the city form of government stay the same or change. What have you heard is working well, what needs improvement from members of the community.

Members went into discussion about the challenges and concerns they feel as residents. Noting that there is a disconnect between the political side of the government and professional side. Many members commented that they were intrigued by a strong Mayor form government. Members noted that a goal for the Charter should be to strengthen the government we already have, and that we should have a government that focuses on helping residents and getting things done, and that it's slow to make change in Cambridge. There were comments made that there is divide between the rich and the poor, and Cambridge does not have a strong middle class. Some members suggested looking at the School Committee as an option to help with planning and reorganizing. A big concern was voting for politicians and not seeing the outcome that was promised.

Chair Born noted that the discussions tonight were very meaningful, and every member had brought great suggestions and thoughts forward. She thanked members for their input.

Public Comment

John Hawkinson offered informational comments, noting that much of the assessment of the system seem right now to depend on the new City Manager and the Council supervision of him.

Anna Corning offered members to discuss if there were any lingering questions or comments based on the discussions of the meeting.

Chair Born suggested the Committee discuss how they would like to proceed with the next meeting, with hopes that members can take the framework that has been provided and use it to focus on future discussions.

Member Mosammat Faria Afreen stressed the importance of being able to explain form of government and how the city government operates to people.

Member Jennifer Gilbert noted the importance of bringing actual data to the discussion, so members have something to look at and go off of.

Member Jim Stockard suggested the Committee look at the National City Manager Association to see what they could offer in terms of evaluation formats and histories of relationships between Council members and Managers.

Chair Born and Anna Corning thanked everyone for their participation.

Meeting was adjourned at approximately 7:28p.m.

The Charter Review Committee received one written communication, Attachment A

Clerk's Note: The video for this meeting can be viewed at: https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/384?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=b0c14ed88558 94066df36616103f52e6

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW SUBCOMMITTEE

Tuesday, December 13, 2022

Subcommittee Members

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo Jennifer Gilbert Kai Long Lisa Peterson Susan Shell Jim Stockard Kathleen Born, Chair

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, December 13, 2022. The meeting was called to order at approximately 11:00a.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Absent *
Jennifer Gilbert – Present
Kai Long – Present
Lisa Peterson – Present
Susan Shell – Present
Jim Stockard – Present
Kathleen Born – Present

Present – 6, Absent – 1. Quorum established.

*Jessica DeJesus Acevedo was marked present at 11:30a.m.

Also present at the meeting were Elliot Veloso, Assistant City Solicitor for the Law Department, and Elizabeth Corbo, Human Resource Auditor an Employment Operations Analyst for the Edward J. Collins, Jr. Center for Public Management.

Anna Corning gave opening remarks about what the purpose of the Subcommittee should be. That members in the subcommittee should be working towards creating an overall road map for the committee and a list of what topics the Committee might cover.

Member Lisa Peterson commented that it's important to think about the timeline and trying to create both the committee and subcommittee, so topics are discussed in a time appropriate manner.

Member Susan Shell shared concerns about the process of creating a new Plan E, and if the public would agree on topics discussed in meetings. They noted that the possibility of doing a survey to get feedback could help with these challenges.

Anna Corning noted that we could rely on Community groups to help document the broader themes to help the public figure out what is or is not working.

Elizabeth Corbo noted that the subcommittee will impact all the decisions that the Charter Review will ultimately make. They stressed that the Charter Review Committee is the representative government committee, the voice. Members should feel comfortable in what they are doing.

Kai Long noted that with government you want the thought process to be more thoughtful. Shared concerns about how the Committee can start this process with out the input of residents. They spoke against surveys and suggested the Committee find a better way to reach out to residents.

Member Jim Stockard commented on the power and assignment given to the Charter Review Committee and reiterated the importance of reaching out to residents in a form that is not a survey.

Elizabeth Corbo stressed concerns that the Charter Review Committee members may not understand the importance of their role as members.

Members went into discussion about questions and concerns they have about what is working and what is not working in Cambridge and noting they need time to be able to discuss the pros and cons, getting familiar with strong Mayor/strong Manager, talk about concerns, and encouraging conversation. Members noted the importance of focusing on Cambridge government more and to not be so abstract by looking at other cities and towns. Other concerns that were brought forward was a timeline and if the Charter Review would have enough time to accomplish their goals.

Elliot Veloso reviewed the timeline that was given to Chair Born from the Law Department and reiterated some of the language that is written in the Council Order and Charter language, and that there is a possibility for extension.

Anna Corning suggested putting together an interview structure to interview past and current employees to get feedback and noted she had sent out a list to members already.

Member Susan Shell suggested getting material ahead of time to make the time they have for these meetings more useful.

Member Jennifer Gilbert had questions and comments about the list of interviewees and encouraged that the Committee add as many voices as possible.

Member Jim Stockard noted that all residents should be represented fairly.

The Chair, Kathleen Born noted the importance of getting started so the Committee can get to the conversation that needs to happen to reach goals and questioned how often it would be useful for the subcommittee to continue meeting.

Members Susan Shell, Jessica DeJesus Acevedo, and Kai Long had suggestions, questions, and recommendations on how the Committee can go forward with interviewing people. Jessica DeJesus Acevedo stressed the importance of engaging with the community.

Anna Corning thanked members for giving their time for the meeting.

Meeting was adjourned at approximately 11:04a.m.

Clerk's Note: The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

Dec 13, 2022 5:30 PM - Charter Review Committee - Committee Meeting (granicus.com)

MINUTES OF THE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

Tuesday, December 6, 2022

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, December 6, 2022. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

Kaled Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont – Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard – Present

Kathleen Born, Chair - Present

Present – 14 Absent – 1. Quorum established.

Chair Born opened the meeting with the Adoption of the Minutes of the November 8, 2022, meeting and recognized a motion from member Jim Stockard and seconded by member Patrick Magee.

Kaled Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born, Chair - Yes

Yes -14 No -0 Absent -1. Motion passes.

The Chair noted that there was one Communication from member Jessica Acevedo. The Chair recognized a motion from member Kevin Chen and seconded by member Kai Long to place the Communication on file.

Kaled Abebe – Yes Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes Nikolas Bowie – Yes Kevin Chen – Yes Max Clermont – Yes Jennifer Gilbert – Yes Kai Long – Yes Patrick Magee – Yes Mina Makarious – Absent Lisa Peterson – Yes Ellen Shachter – Yes Susan Shell – Yes Jim Stockard – Yes Kathleen Born, Chair - Yes Yes -14 No -0 Absent -1. Motion passes.

Anna Corning introduced the Committee Values Statement Proposal that the writing team has been working on.

Members Lisa Peterson and Mosammat Faria Afreen thanked the writing team and had clarifying questions with some parts of the statement and suggestions for improvement. Discussion between members took place on small changes to be made to the Values Statement.

Anna Corning asked members to vote fist to five on voting to take action and accept the Committee Value Statement.

Committee Value Statement.

Kaled Abebe – Five

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Five

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Five

Nikolas Bowie – Five

Kevin Chen – Five

Max Clermont – Five

Jennifer Gilbert – Five

Kai Long – Five

Patrick Magee – Five

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Five

 $Ellen\ Shachter-Five$

Susan Shell – Five

Jim Stockard – Five

Kathleen Born, Chair - Five

Fourteen members recorded voting five and one member recorded as absent.

Michael Ward from the Collins Center did an overview of the Plan E Charter. They also did a detailed review of an Exemplar Charter, which included preamble, incorporation; short title; definitions, legislative branch, executive branch, school committee, administrative organization, financial procedures, elections, citizen participation mechanisms, general provisions, and transition provisions. They noted that the legislative branch is where the Charter begins to define division of powers between the executive and legislative branch, which all depends on what the Committee decides on form of government.

Member Susan Shell questioned what the procedure is when a change in the Charter is put into effect and clarification on how the Charter Review Committee was set up. Michael Ward responded and provided information on what the process would be for the Charter Review Committee.

Member Kaleb Abebe had a clarifying question on amending current charter versus drafting new language. Michael Ward responded with pros and cons of doing each. Anna Corning also noted that the Committee would not be starting from scratch if new language was drafted and would be able to use existing text from other sources.

Member Jennifer Gilbert noted that Charter Committee's focus is to have the government be more accessible. They noted it could be a good idea to start from scratch to reach common goals, create a more readable Charter, and the opportunity for all people to have power within the government.

There was discussion between members Mosammat Faria Afreen, Ellen Shachter, and Lisa Peterson on the positive effects of drafting new language and that change could be good, noting that this would be a good opportunity for the Charter.

Anna Corning asked members to vote fist to five on drafting new text for the Plan E Charter.

Kaled Abebe – Five

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Five

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Five

Nikolas Bowie – Five

Kevin Chen – Five

Max Clermont – Five

Jennifer Gilbert – Five

Kai Long – Five

Patrick Magee - Five

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Five

Ellen Shachter – Five

Susan Shell – Five

Jim Stockard – Five

Kathleen Born, Chair - Five

Fourteen members recorded voting five and one member recorded as absent.

The next topic that Anna Corning introduced was to review the forms of government.

Michael Ward did a quick overview of the basic forms of government in Massachusetts, which included examples from both City and Town governments. Noting that Cambridge uses City form of government that has the option to use a Mayoral form (elected Mayor leads executive branch) or Council- Manager form (appointed Manager leads executive branch). They opened it up to the Committee, looking for what questions members had and what information members need to know so the Committee can start moving forward.

Member Susan Shell asked if there was any general information, pros and cons, or any thought out research that members could look at to help with decision making. Michael Ward responded that it is something the Collins Center could provide. Anna Corning noted that they have also put resources on the Charter Review website about charter and charter review.

Member Ellen Shachter questioned if the City Council or department heads from the city in the Executive branches would be able to give feedback on their thoughts. They also questioned if a survey is possible, to which Michael Ward responded noting that surveys have be done in the past. Michael suggested that it could be possible to get a panel of Mayors, Managers, and Councillors from other cities to hear their perspectives. Anna Corning mentioned the possibility of getting a list of interviewees that could include previous mayors, managers, and department heads from the City of Cambridge, to gather their thoughts and feedback.

Member Mosammat Faria Afreen noted that they would be interested in seeing how cities in other countries are run. They noted that they are interested in seeing the Charter create a form of government which welcomes community participation.

Member Jennifer Gilbert had comments on community participation and elections and how the Charter can focus on the good of both Mayor and Manager government.

Member Nikolas Bowie noted they would like to see what other forms of government look like besides the two presented and the importance of expanding government to look beyond the City of Cambridge and Massachusetts.

Member Kai Long noted they liked the idea of having both a Mayor and City Council and noted they agreed with the idea of looking at other forms of government in other countries to help make our politics not dependent on personality versus what they are going to do if elected.

Member Max Clermont made comments on a Town Manager and town meetings, and how the City could incorporate something similar to a town meeting in city government because of the positive benefits.

Member Lisa Peterson questioned what the accountability should look like for Mayors and City Managers, what form of resident involvement is best to hold them to their accountability and if there are any additional ways accountability can be built into the system.

Michael Ward offered final comments and answered some questions that were brought to their attention during discussion with members.

Member Jim Stockard asked for guidance from Michael Ward on good public bodies.

Chair Kathleen Born questioned how to further define the interactions between the City Council and City Manager and if the budgeting process would be able to tie policies together.

Kevin Chen noted members have made a lot of good points and have raised interesting questions. They brought up the possibility of using citizen juries.

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo asked for clarifying comments on what the writing process would look like for drafting a new Plan E. They asked for more data on cost of elections and campaigns, and how this reflects the representation and leadership in Cambridge.

Anna Corning opened Public Comment.

Public Comment

John Hawkinson spoke on the City Manager's 90 Day Report. Jameson Quinn spoke on discussions from today's meeting.

Adjournment at approximately 7:53p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at: https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/372? view_id=1&redirect=true&h=200b9b78d477ea82d98b423e84188f77

MINUTES OF THE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE Tuesday, November 22, 2022

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, November 22, 2022. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30 p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this public meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe	>			
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	\			
Mosammat Faria Afreen	▼			
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	V			
Nikolas Bowie	\			
Kevin Chen	V			
Max Clermont	>			
Jennifer Gilbert				~
Kai Long	>			
Patrick Magee	>			
Mina Makarious	\			
Lisa Peterson (joined at 5:40pm)	~			
Ellen Shachter(joined at 5:40 pm)	>			
Susan Shell				~
Jim Stockard	>			
VOTE TOTALS	13	0	0	2
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

13 members recorded as present. 2 members recorded as absent.

The Chair brought forward the following Communications to the Committee to be placed on file:

- Communications from Committee Members
 - Communication from Member Susan Shell
- Communications from Council Members
 - N/A
- Communications from the Public
 - Communication from Alan Sadun
 - Communication from Josiah Someone
 - Communication from Robin Chen

Chair Born recognized a motion from Member Jim Stockard to place the Communications on file. The motion was seconded by Member Kai Long.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe	~			
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	~			
Mosammat Faria Afreen	~			
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	~			
Nikolas Bowie	~			
Kevin Chen	~			
Max Clermont	~			
Jennifer Gilbert				V
Kai Long	~			
Patrick Magee	~			
Mina Makarious	~			
Lisa Peterson	~			
Ellen Shachter	~			
Susan Shell				V
Jim Stockard	~			
VOTE TOTALS	13	0	0	2
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

The motion to place the Communications received by the Committee on file passed with 13 members voting in the affirmative and 2 members recorded as absent.

Chair Born invited Anna Corning, Patrick Hayes, Elizabeth Corbo, and Michael Ward to begin the discussion. Anna Corning started with an overview of the materials sent to members regarding selection of a decision-making process. She said that most members were interested in using the 'Fist-to-Five' method of voting and explained some details about the method. At Ms. Corning's suggestion, the committee practiced a 'Fist-to-Five' vote and took a vote to approve the use of this decision-making process with the following results:

<u>Fist-to-Five Vote to approve use of this decision-making process:</u>

0/fist-none

1-none

2-none

3-none

4-Four

5-Nine

The practice vote to approve the 'Fist-to-Five' voting method for decision-making passed with 4 'Four' votes and 5 'Five' votes.

There was some clarifying conversation on when the 'Fist-to-Five' vote would be used. Elliot Veloso (Cambridge Law Dept.) explained that 'Fist-to-Five' would be used to gauge consensus during discussions, then when there is a final decision a roll call vote would be taken in accordance with Robert's Rules. Ms. Corning further clarified that this method will be used for tentative matters/gauging consensus on matters. Ms. Corbo stated that anything requiring formal action or adoption could be decided by a formal vote. The discussion concluded with Ms. Corning stated the wish of the committee to use 'Fist-to-Five' as a discussion tool and retain the use of formal voting for procedural and formal decisions.

On a motion from Member Jim Stockard to adopt the 'Fist-to-Five' voting method (as amended) as a decision-making tool. The motion was seconded by Max Clermont.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe	>			
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	>			
Mosammat Faria Afreen	>			
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	\			
Nikolas Bowie	>			
Kevin Chen	\			
Max Clermont	>			
Jennifer Gilbert				>
Kai Long	>			
Patrick Magee	>			
Mina Makarious	>			
Lisa Peterson (joined at 5:40pm)	>			
Ellen Shachter(joined at 5:40 pm)	>			
Susan Shell				V
Jim Stockard	>			
VOTE TOTALS	13	0	0	2
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

The motion to adopt the 'Fist-to-Five' voting method (as amended) as a decision-making tool passed with 13 members voting in the affirmative and 2 members recorded as absent.

Ms. Corning stated that the amended proposal would be forwarded to members and posted online to the Charter Review webpage.

Member Kaleb Abebe suggested the Fist-to-Five vote for the adoption of the Committee Ground Rules. Ms. Corning called the vote as follows.

Fist to Five Vote to adopt the Committee Ground Rules:

0/fist-none

1-none

2-none

3-none

4-One5-Twelve(2 members absent)

Ms. Corning next led a review of the submission of values from members. Member Mina Markarious explained that the writing group attempted to capture sentiments that were broad and pertinent to the group goals specifically in its initial draft.

Members discussed the draft values document. Member Acevedo explained that the writing group used the headings from the collective key words received from members to create a concise vision statement. She asked members if there were sentences or words that were preferred, stating that the writing group would welcome that feedback on the draft. Ms. Corning explained that the writing team will use the conversation to prepare a second draft of the values to be voted on in the next meeting. Member Stockard asked if the group needed to acknowledge the statement sent by Member Susan Shell (and shared with the committee by Ms. Corning, as Ms. Shell was absent from the meeting). Member Max Clermont stated that Member Shell's statements should be considered in the same manner as other submitted thoughts. Chair Born stated her belief that there is a way to make statements about past wrongs while avoiding raising tensions without glossing over what has happened through word crafting. Member Peterson stated that without Member Shell in attendance, her statement should be referred to the next meeting when Member Shell is present and can articulate her concerns.

Ms. Corning moved the discussion on to the Community Engagement Working Document. The Committee discussed ideas for public engagement including a revised website, newsletter, virtual/in-person forums, and mailers to support public engagement. Chair Born stated that there is a 7-member planning committee and suggested that their first public meeting be to discuss a thought-out plan for community engagement.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Jameson Quinn commented that they are working on a piece regarding voting systems in Cambridge and other comparable cities and asked for help accessing raw ballot data from recent elections.

The meeting was adjourned at appx 7:35pm.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/363?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=714ce8846f3959181b83fd22dd3f99ca

MINUTES OF THE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE Tuesday, November 8, 2022

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, November 8, 2022. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30 p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this public meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe				~
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	₹			
Mosammat Faria Afreen	\			
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	>			
Nikolas Bowie	\			
Kevin Chen	>			
Max Clermont				~
Jennifer Gilbert	V			
Kai Long	>			
Patrick Magee	V			
Mina Makarious	V			
Lisa Peterson (joined at 5:40pm)	>			
Ellen Shachter(joined at 5:40 pm)	V			
Susan Shell	V			
Jim Stockard	V			
VOTE TOTALS	13	0	0	2
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

13 members recorded as present. 2 members recorded as absent.

The Chair opened the meeting with the Adoption of the Minutes of the October 25, 2022, meeting.

Chair Born recognized Member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt the minutes from the October 25, 2022, meeting. The motion was seconded by Member Susan Shell.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe	>			
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	>			
Mosammat Faria Afreen				>
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	>			
Nikolas Bowie	▼			
Kevin Chen	V			
Max Clermont	\			
Jennifer Gilbert	V			
Kai Long	V			
Patrick Magee	>			
Mina Makarious				~
Lisa Peterson				~
Ellen Shachter				~
Susan Shell	\			
Jim Stockard	V			
VOTE TOTALS	11	0	0	4
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

The motion to amend the minutes from the October 25, 2022, meeting passed with 11 in the affirmative and 4 members recorded as absent.

The Chair brought forward the following Communications to the Committee to be placed on file:

- Communications from Committee Members
 - Communication from Chair Kathy Born
- Communications from Council Members
 - Communication from Councillor Patricia Nolan
- Communications from the Public
 - Communication from Jameson Quinn
 - Communication from robin Chen

Member Max Clermont stated that they had received a communication from a member of the public via Twitter DM, Chair Born allowed Member Clermont to read the Communication into the record and asked that it also be sent via email to the Charter Committee email address.

Chair Born recognized a motion from Member Max Clermont to place the Communications on file. The motion was seconded by Member Jim Stockard.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe	✓			
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	✓			
Mosammat Faria Afreen				~
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	~			
Nikolas Bowie	~			
Kevin Chen	~			
Max Clermont	~			
Jennifer Gilbert	~			
Kai Long	~			
Patrick Magee	~			
Mina Makarious				~
Lisa Peterson	~			
Ellen Shachter	~			
Susan Shell	~			
Jim Stockard	~			
VOTE TOTALS	13	0	0	2
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

The motion to place the Communications received by the Committee passed with 13 members voting in the affirmative and 2 members recorded as absent.

Chair Born introduced Elizabeth Corbo who presented the team from the Collin Center and their follow-up memo, the purpose of which is to align the themes and values discussed at the last meeting with the current Charter. Ms. Corbo identified emerging themes including enfranchising and equity, and how these tie in with the themes of participation and accessibility. Ms. Corbo stated that while some themes can't be addressed by the Charter, they were kept on the list. Ms. Corbo concluded the summary of the themes compiled in the memo with a question to the Committee of whether they would like to set a value statement where some of the emerging themes might be included. She then asked committee members for additional themes or questions.

Member Jessica Acevedo asked about stipends, specifically where does budget funding for these come from and who do stipends go to.

Member Ellen Schachter asked about incorporating technology and asked for clarification on how including this would not become obsolete quickly.

Member Susan Shell asked about deliberation beyond everyone getting a voice (good decision making) and whether the Charter has a role in changing the City's demographics (inclusive of working and middle class) and making it more people balanced.

Member Nikolas Bowie asked about how the committee will proceed, whether they will go through the charter section by section or start with key concepts and answer broader questions before narrowing down. He asked how concepts would be ordered (value statement) and what are the values that would be agreed upon. He asked what the method of decision making will be adopted by the committee. He also

asked for clarification on whether the value statement would be for the city (as in a preamble to the Charter), or values to guide decisions and operations of the committee

Chair Born asked about clarifying the process going forward and agreed that the committee might start by crafting a value statement.

Anna Corning presented a voting method called 'Fist to Five' as a method of gauging consensus among members to facilitate making decisions throughout the process, before making final votes.

Member Lisa Petersen asked if translation services should be required for the general operation of the city as a part of the theme of Enfranchising and Equity.

Member Jim Stockard stated that the committee should begin the discussion about the value statement saying that it's both important and limited and that he would look to the Collins Center to guide the committee through examples such as public financing of campaigning to increase diversity.

Elizabeth Corbo and **Michael Ward** engaged in conversation with the members, answering some of their questions and clarifying points in the memo. Ms. Corbo concluded the discussion of the memo by saying that once the committee decides how they want to proceed, the Collins Center will provide discussion memos, trend data, and research to inform discussions.

Member Susan Shell asked for clarification on what the value statement was particularly for (Committee or the preamble for the city overall). She stated that she would be uncomfortable making a value statement for the city overall.

Ms. Corbo stated that the only value statement being discussed was pertaining to the Charter Review Committee alone.

Chair Born recognized a motion form Member Nikolas Bowie to discuss a value statement for the ensuing 30 minutes, with a limit of 2 minutes per member. At the request of the Chair, the Clerk took a voice vote, all members voted in the affirmative to proceed as stated in the motion

The committee spent the next 30 minutes discussing ideas for creation of its value statement. The committee reviewed examples of value statements from other communities including Framingham and Somerville, with members suggesting ideas that they would like to have incorporated. Ms. Corbo guided the group by suggesting a 2-part solution of having a value statement and separate operating principles. Chair Born suggested that each member email values to Anna Corning and Patrick Hayes to compile and come up with an outline of values and principles for the writing committee to begin working off. Member Lisa Petersen stressed the importance of clarifying through the values the lens which the committee will define as critical in looking at the Charter. Member Nikolas Bowie made a motion to invite the Collins Center to craft a document that mirrors the City Council's division including the discussion of this and previous meetings. Anna Corning suggested that the committee members take this up, so that it is coming from the committee, with members Mina Markarious and Jessica Acevedo volunteering to work with the Collins Center to prepare such a document. Elliot Veloso (Cambridge Law Dept.) reminded the committee that there are minutes and notes to facilitate production of a committee-driven document. Member Patrick Magee suggested a friendly amendment to Member Bowie's motion that the volunteer members join with the Collins Center in a call to inform the work of the Collins Center on this document.

Chair Born recognized the motion from Nikolas Bowie that the Collins Center work with members of the Committee to draft a value statement. The motion was seconded by member Patrick Magee.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe	>			
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	₹			
Mosammat Faria Afreen				~
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	>			
Nikolas Bowie	\			
Kevin Chen	>			
Max Clermont				~
Jennifer Gilbert	>			
Kai Long	>			
Patrick Magee	>			
Mina Makarious	>			
Lisa Peterson	>			
Ellen Shachter	>			
Susan Shell	>			
Jim Stockard	>			
VOTE TOTALS	13	0	0	2
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

The motion that the Collins Center work with members of the Committee to draft a value statement passed with 13 members voting in the affirmative and 2 members recorded as absent.

The Chair opened the floor to hear from member of the public (Public Comment)

A comment was read by Patrick Hayes that was received from Jameson Quinn

Member Nikolas Bowie made a motion to adopt the Collins Center recommendation to proceed by discussion of general topics, starting with the structure of government, rather than going line-by-line through the Charter.

Chair Born recognized Member Nikolas Bowie's motion. The motion was seconded by Member Ellen Schachter

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe				~
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	\			
Mosammat Faria Afreen	\			
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	\			
Nikolas Bowie	>			
Kevin Chen	>			
Max Clermont				~
Jennifer Gilbert	V			
Kai Long	>			
Patrick Magee	V			
Mina Makarious	V			
Lisa Peterson	V			
Ellen Shachter	~			
Susan Shell	>			
Jim Stockard	~			
VOTE TOTALS	13	0	0	2
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

The motion to adopt the Collins Center recommendation to proceed by discussion of general topics, starting with the structure of government, rather than going line-by-line through the Charter passed with 13 members voting in the affirmative and 2 members voting absent.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:35 pm.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/353?

 $view_id = 1 \& redirect = true \& h = 1093e8cf697dd91ed929d28042440cda$

MINUTES OF THE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE Tuesday, October 25, 2022

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, October 25, 2022. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30 p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this public meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe				✓
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	✓			
Mosammat Faria Afreen	V			
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	✓			
Nikolas Bowie	✓			
Kevin Chen	✓			
Max Clermont				✓
Jennifer Gilbert	✓			
Kai Long	✓			
Patrick Magee	✓			
Mina Makarious	✓			
Lisa Peterson	✓			
Ellen Shachter	✓			
Susan Shell	✓			
Jim Stockard	V			
VOTE TOTALS	13	0	0	2
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

13 members recorded as present. 2 members recorded as absent.

The Chair gave a brief introduction of the meeting and apologized for the cancellation of the previous meeting. The Chair reaffirmed her commitment to continuing the work of the Committee and working within the Open Meeting law. The Chair then introduced Committee staff member, Anna Corning, and explained that Anna would be assisting the Committee with its work along with current staff member, Patrick Hayes. The Chair invited Anna Corning to introduce herself. Anna Corning spoke about her previous work on the Somerville charter review process, working with the Collins Center, and talked about her deep ties to Cambridge.

Chair Born recognized Member Lisa Peterson who made a motion to amend the minutes from the meeting held on September 29, 2022, to remove a sentence on the second page. The motion was seconded by Member Susan Shell.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe				V
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	✓			
Mosammat Faria Afreen	✓			
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	✓			
Nikolas Bowie				V
Kevin Chen	✓			
Max Clermont				V
Jennifer Gilbert	✓			
Kai Long	V			
Patrick Magee	✓			
Mina Makarious	✓			
Lisa Peterson	✓			
Ellen Shachter	✓			
Susan Shell	✓			
Jim Stockard	✓			
VOTE TOTALS	12	0	0	3
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

The motion to amend the minutes from the meeting held on September 29, 2022, passed.

Chair Born made a motion to accept the minutes from the meeting held on September 29, 2022, as amended. The motion was seconded by Member Jim Stockard.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe				V
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	✓			
Mosammat Faria Afreen	✓			
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	✓			
Nikolas Bowie	V			
Kevin Chen	✓			
Max Clermont				V
Jennifer Gilbert	✓			
Kai Long	✓			
Patrick Magee	✓			
Mina Makarious	✓			
Lisa Peterson	✓			
Ellen Shachter	✓			
Susan Shell	✓			
Jim Stockard	V			
VOTE TOTALS	13	0	0	2
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

The motion to accept the minutes from the meeting held on September 29, 2022, as amended, passed.

The Chair took the following Communications received from the Committee to be placed on file as follows:

- Communications from Committee Members
 - Communication from Kathy Born to the City Law Department
 - Communication from Susan Shell to Committee
- Communications from Council Members
 - Communication from Councillor Burhan Azeem to Committee

Chair Born recognized Member Jim Stockard who made a motion to place the communications received by the Committee on file. The motion was seconded by Member Lisa Peterson.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe				V
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	V			
Mosammat Faria Afreen	V			
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	V			
Nikolas Bowie				✓
Kevin Chen	V			
Max Clermont				✓
Jennifer Gilbert	V			
Kai Long	V			
Patrick Magee	V			
Mina Makarious	V			
Lisa Peterson	V			
Ellen Shachter	V			
Susan Shell	✓			
Jim Stockard	V			
VOTE TOTALS	12	0	0	3
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

The motion to place communications received by the Committee on file passed.

The Chair introduced Elizabeth Corbo from the Collins Center to discuss the memo of the September 9 Charter Review Committee meeting, which detailed discussion questions for this meeting. Ms. Corbo encouraged members to share things that are working well in Cambridge and things that are not working as well, acknowledging that not all issues can be addressed through the Charter, as it is a document dealing primarily with governmental operations. Ms. Corbo explained that these ideas will be incorporated into the Charter later in the process. Ms. Corbo then opened the floor for members to share their thoughts and ideas.

Member Faria Afreen asked questions about the City Manager in relation to the City Council, asking how planning of the annual City budget can be more democratic, funding, and a question about adding ranked choice to the Charter.

Member Kai Long talked about power, and the desire for more diversity as relates to finances required to become a City Councillor. She mentioned the perceived inequity in who has the resources to become a Councillor, the divide in the city between poor and rich (with the rich making decisions that effect the poor), and how to make city government more about the community and less about money.

Member Mina Makarious expressed support for the previous members thoughts and spoke about the need to balance the desire for more participation and democratic action without losing the benefits of having a single unitary government. He expressed concern for what happens in smaller communities when every single decision becomes a political process, particularly the longstanding housing issues becoming even more politicized and hopes to increase accountability and be nimbler.

Member Ellen Shachter stated the need for understood, value-driven guiding principles, regardless of the form of government going forward. She wants the committee to explore the value of a ward system, how to get feedback to the Council regarding departmental needs as relates to the budget, and public participation and stipends for more representative committees.

Member Kevin Chen spoke about examining some of the structural issues in the City Manager role, structure of the Council (and potential changes to consider) and injecting values into the Charter (preamble, equity lens provision).

Member Susan Shell shared concerns regarding clarity on what the committee is tasked with, stating that changes made now must work for future demographics in the city. She stated that there appears to be a lack of deliberation with a process where opinions can be expressed and there can be productive conversation and a genuine, deliberative public process.

Member Jennifer Gilbert spoke about how to encourage participation, what can lead to increased voting, and how the current form of government works in the context of increased need for regional thinking on issues including housing and climate. She spoke about the need for a system that clarifies accountability and decision-making and makes participation more approachable. She also asked if there is data comparing costs to run in other cities using some of the proposed methods.

Member Lisa Peterson shared appreciation for the idea of looking at the Charter with an equity lens, how the City Manager and Council can work together more effectively, and what some barriers to that might be. She called out the 2-year election cycle as one of the barriers to this efficiency, with a preference for a 4-year term, to give greater opportunity for the Council to be a team, and act as a body. She also spoke about the need for the Council to set or reaffirm goals at the start of each term for greater clarity.

Member Patrick Magee agreed with the members before him, adding his hope that the Collins Center will return with information regarding all that has been suggested regarding pros and cons. He said that for him, the challenges in Cambridge come down to transparency in the decisions from the City Manager, how they align with what the Council is asking for, and the impact of strong financial management. He

cited the example of the Somerville public meeting process as joint meetings of Council and City staff to increase transparency.

Member Jim Stockard wants to understand the technological advances/increase in technological capacity going forward, and the ability to share information as relates to facilitating productive dialogue. He shared ideas around adjusting terms and election cycles, and asked if there are ways the budget could be used to embrace ideas such as reparations, or other powers that could be enabled to better serve the community (asking what is capable through the charter).

Member Nikolas Bowie spoke on the importance of enacting legislation that is important to the people of Cambridge (demand more local autonomy), increased fiscal autonomy, and more democratic decision-making within the city. He talked about the structures lending primarily to those with time, money, and resources and how to enfranchise the disenfranchised (including those who work here, can't afford to live here, etc.).

Member Jessica Acevedo talked about a strength-based approach, and her hopes for some type of action. She said she sees the working-class being pushed out of Cambridge, the direct correlation to the affordable housing crisis here and comparing national poverty line, and the threshold affordable housing eligibility here in Cambridge. She also spoke about the other supports needed by citizens (education, family supports), equitable compensation/support for people's time to participate in these conversations and comparing Cambridge to communities farther from home (higher numbers of black and brown citizens).

Member Ellen Schachter added that there needs to be support in taking some risks, and ways to challenge the systems within the city that tend toward the status quo and not think out of the box.

Member Kai Long stated the perception of Cambridge and progressiveness, but how the city works does not reflect that. She said that in thinking about the Charter, the progressiveness needs to be reflected.

Member Susan Shell compared the Charter to being like a Constitution and wondered if it's the place for asserting progressiveness (as related to the purpose of the Charter). She asked that the Committee think more broadly about the common ground and not get too carried away with progressive as a label.

Member Mina Makarios asked whether the Collins Center and the City Solicitor could research items stuck in legislature such as non-citizen voting, rent control, and holding remote public meetings.

Member Faria Afreen added the need to have more information on what is possible considering legislature constraints and interest in term limits.

Member Jim Stockard followed Member Shell's statements regarding progressiveness as part of a preamble stating things the city strives for, including aspirational values.

Chair Born expressed her appreciation for the preceding discussion and spoke about elections and how the cycles can hamper collaboration. She expressed concerns about proportional representation, and the perceived impasses between the Council and the Manager (and clarity on how it works) and her preference for stability over the ups and downs of different personalities. She reminded everyone of recent successes in Cambridge, such as the city support for small businesses during COVID, including minority and women-run

Packet Pg. 300

businesses and the key role of the City Manager in those decisions. She concluded with thoughts about who can run for Council and how money factors into who can do so.

Ms. Corbo thanked the Committee for their thoughts and expertise, appreciating many of the common themes. She stated that at the next meeting she will walk the group through the questions and deliberations the group can undertake to incorporate the ideas shared.

The Chair announced that the Committee will appoint a 7-member planning subcommittee as well as volunteers who will work on later drafting and writing (not a subcommittee).

Member Patrick Magee asked if there should be a Vice Chair elected to help share the work.

Elliot Veloso (City Solicitors Office) said the Law Department could look into appointing of a Vice Chair, and suggested that the vote be taken to show that it is the will of the Committee to form a subcommittee and state its purpose of assisting with planning agendas.

Chair Born recognized Member Ellen Schachter who made a motion to form a planning subcommittee. The motion was seconded by Member Jessica Acevedo.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe				~
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	V			
Mosammat Faria Afreen			V	
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	v			
Nikolas Bowie	~			
Kevin Chen	✓			
Max Clermont				~
Jennifer Gilbert	~			
Kai Long	~			
Patrick Magee	~			
Mina Makarious	~			
Lisa Peterson	~			
Ellen Shachter	~			
Susan Shell	~			
Jim Stockard	V			
VOTE TOTALS	12	0	1	2
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

The motion to form a planning subcommittee passed.

The Chair opened the floor to hear from members of the public (Public Comment)

Lee Farris thanked members for the meeting and asked if there is a way to require the Manager and Council to agree on goals and metrics. She also asked to see goals between the Manager and Council prioritized in relationship to each other. She asked if there could be an email list where people could receive notes, agendas, and materials to build participation.

Jameson Quinn stated their interest and expertise in voting systems and reminded the Committee that Cambridge already has ranked-choice voting and some pros and cons of this. They hope to assist in refining the voting systems/process to set it as a model.

John Hawkinson spoke about progressive values in the Charter being blocked by statutory or other constraints and that the Committee look carefully at how to remove some of these roadblocks. He said he would like to see the Committee take up a published calendar of milestones so members of the public can get a sense of deadlines.

The Chair committed to having a robust notification list and asked that members use their networks to advertise the meetings. She also stated that there will be some updates to the Charter review website to make further improvements.

Member Kai Long added a comment that comparing the Charter to the Constitution is upsetting as the history of misrepresentation is known, and hopes the Committee will think about what is good for all, regardless of the label of "progressive".

Member Faria Afreen asked for clarification on the purpose of the planning subcommittee. Anna Corning explained the process used by the Somerville Charter Committee, using the subcommittees to breakdown the larger decisions of the Committee. Chair Born explained that the subcommittee would discuss sequencing aspects of the charter reform.

Chair Born listed those who had expressed interest in volunteering for the planning subcommittee including Kaleb Abebe, Jennifer Gilbert, Kai Long, Susan Shell, Jessica Acevedo, Jim Stockard and Lisa Peterson. She also stated that Mina Makarious, Faria Afreen, and Ellen Shachter had volunteered to assist with writing and drafting.

Ms. Corbo further summarized next steps for the next meetings including walking through the Charter to see where the ideas shared could be reflected in a modern Charter. Member Patrick Magee restated the ask for more information regarding pros and cons/background reading that could be shared to the Committee. The Chair said that she had been asked about compiling a list of resources for background reading.

Chair Born recognized Member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Member Faria Afreen.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe				✓
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	√			
Mosammat Faria Afreen	√			
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	V			
Nikolas Bowie	√			
Kevin Chen	V			
Max Clermont				✓
Jennifer Gilbert	√			
Kai Long	V			
Patrick Magee	√			
Mina Makarious	V			
Lisa Peterson	√			
Ellen Shachter	V			
Susan Shell	√			
Jim Stockard	V			
VOTE TOTALS	13	0	0	2
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

The meeting was adjourned at 7:40 pm with 13 members voting yes, and 2 recorded as absent.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at: https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/350? view_id=1&redirect=true&h=6727bf9c59eb898b9371718dbbc555f2

MINUTES OF THE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

Thursday, September 29, 2022

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Thursday, September 29, 2022. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:38 p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this public meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica Dejesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Absent

Nikolas Bowie - Absent

Kevin Chen - Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present (joined shortly after roll call at approximately 6:00pm)

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious - Present

Lisa Peterson - Present

Ellen Shachter - Present

Susan Shell - Absent

Jim Stockard - Absent

Chair, Kathleen Born - Present

11 members recorded as present. Four members recorded as absent.

The Chair recognized Member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to accept the minutes from the meeting held on September 13, 2022. The motion was seconded by Member Patrick Magee.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica Dejesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Absent

Nikolas Bowie - Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Absent

Jim Stockard - Absent Chair, Kathleen Born – Yes

The vote was 10 - Yes, and 5-Absent. The motion to accept the minutes from the meeting held on September 13, 2022, passed.

The Chair gave an overview of her idea for the forming of subcommittees. The two subcommittees described were for "Agenda Setting" and "Drafting/Writing". The Chair clarified her goals for the subcommittees and took a question from Member Ellen Shachter regarding the details of subcommittees. Libby Corbo of the Collins Center answered some questions from the Chair on their role in drafting language. Member Mina Makarious directed several questions to the City Solicitor's office regarding how subcommittee work relates to open meeting law. Elliot Veloso of the City Solicitor's office indicated that their office had concerns about the role subcommittees could play. The Chair asked Libby Corbo how other cities across Massachusetts worked within subcommittees and broadly the role that other city law departments played within a review process. Libby Corbo indicated that they typically do not have much interaction with city law departments at all during their work, but said that she had spoken on the phone with City Solicitor Nancy Glowa who said that the City Solicitor's Office should be involved throughout the process. Elliot Veloso further stated his concern about the adherence to open meeting law and questioned whether the subcommittees, as currently understood, would be feasible under the law. The Chair and Elliot Veloso began an extended conversation about open meeting law and subcommittee work. Lisa Peterson asked Elliot Veloso about forming less formal, non-decision making, subcommittee groups to assist in scheduling and agenda-setting. Elliot Veloso indicated his skepticism in the ability of the Committee to work in subcommittees without breaking the open meeting law. Elliot Veloso then began reciting the open meeting law briefing materials from the Massachusetts Attorney General's website.

The Chair recognized a comment from a member of the public commenting on the subcommittee work. Member Jennifer Gilbert asked about other ways to overcome the logistical challenges of planning for meetings. Member Max Clermont asked about simply expanding the current planning process to make the subcommittee less formal. Elliot Veloso again recited from the Attorney General's guidance on open meeting law. Member Kai Long indicated her concern about City support for the Committee if it would be able to live up to the City Solicitor's expectations under the law. Other members indicated agreement with the pressures of adhering to open meeting law without communicating outside of meeting times. Elliot Veloso indicated the law department would need to look into the issue further. Committee staff, Patrick Hayes, indicated that the Committee should move onto other business because of time restraints. The Chair indicated that she preferred to come to a conclusion on the issue of subcommittee work. Libby Corbo suggested that the discussion continue between the Chair, the law department, and the Collins Center after the meeting, as the Committee is limited by time restraints. The Chair asked the law department whether she could call a vote to form a subcommittee to begin agenda-setting. Elliot Veloso indicated there were still concerns about open meeting law. The discussion continued until approximately 6:45pm.

The Chair recognized Member Patrick Magee who made a motion to enter into the public record the email communications from the Chair to the entire Committee from September 22, 2022 and September 29, 2022. The motion was seconded by Member Kevin Chen.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo - Yes
Mosammat Faria Afreen - Absent
Nikolas Bowie - Absent
Kevin Chen - Yes
Max Clermont - Yes
Jennifer Gilbert - Yes
Kai Long – Yes
Patrick Magee – Yes
Mina Makarious - Yes
Lisa Peterson - Yes
Ellen Shachter - Yes
Susan Shell - Absent
Jim Stockard - Absent

Chair, Kathleen Born – Yes

The vote was 11 – Yes, and 4-Absent. The motion to accept two email communications from the Chair to the Committee, passed. The two email communications are attached to these minutes.

The Chair recognized several comments from the public on the open meeting law and subcommittee discussion. The Chair introduced a memo from the Collins Center with discussion questions. A copy of the memo is attached to these minutes. The Chair recognized Member Max Clermont who brought up a discussion of how to engage with public discussion going forward. The Chair described in detail her ideas for public input and recognized several Members for their ideas as well. Members Chen, Long, Clermont, Gilbert, Acevedo, Abebe, Magee, and Peterson indicated their thoughts on public engagement.

Members Peterson and Long, and the Chair indicated their further frustrations with the law department's opinion on the Committee's agenda-setting ability. Elliot Veloso again warned members about discussing any matters of substance outside of formal meetings. The Chair noted that she had a discussion with the City Manager about providing further staff options to assist the Committee with its work. Elliot Veloso again recited directly from the Attorney General's website to assist the Committee in understanding open meeting law and their limitations.

The Chair recognized Libby Corbo to discuss the Collins Center's role in agenda setting and the broad timeline of their work. Members Abebe, Shachter, and Makarious added their thoughts on the timeline of the work.

Chair Born called for public comment at 7:15pm. Two members of the public announced themselves to speak, John Hawkinson and Jameson Quinn. John Hawkinson made a comment about public comment generally and a comment on the drafting subcommittee. Jameson Quinn asked about commenting in the Q&A zoom function and thanked the Committee for their discussions.

The Chair indicated at 7:20pm that they should begin discussing the Collins Center memo with discussion topics. Noting the time, Libby Corbo indicated that given the time it might be pertinent to hear from Committee members. Kai Long talked about the ability of the City to be responsive to the needs of the community. Mina Makarious talked about which City services can be addressed by the Charter and which services are outside of the Charter recommendations. Ellen Shachter spoke about how short terms for City Councillors can hamper the responsiveness of elected officials. Lisa Peterson spoke about language barriers for folks in the City and reiterated Ellen Shachter's thoughts on term length for elected officials. Jessica Acevedo spoke about working to commit as a City to business owners who are people of color and providing more opportunities for people of color to become business stakeholders in Cambridge. Patrick Magee brought up the pros and cons on geographical representation and at-large, elected officials. Libby Corbo talked about how all these different issues have solutions that can be found in the Charter review process.

The Chair recognized Member Lisa Peterson who made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:30pm. The motion was seconded by Member Ellen Shachter.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica Dejesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Absent

Nikolas Bowie - Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Absent

Jim Stockard - Absent

Chair, Kathleen Born – Yes

The vote was 11 – Yes, and 4-Absent. The motion to adjourn passed.

Chair Born announced that the next meeting would be on Tuesday, October 11, 2022, at 5:30 p.m. and it would be via zoom.

There being no further business before the Committee, the Chair adjourned the meeting at 7:32 p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at: https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/348? view id=1&redirect=true&h=15b8ec179cd3fc9786e841b3d43bef80

Attachments: Communications to the Committee (not discussed)

Communications to the Committee from the Chair

Collins Center Memo – September 29, 2022

MINUTES OF THE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

Tuesday, September 13, 2022

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, September 13, 2022. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:33 p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this public meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica Deiesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie - Absent

Kevin Chen - Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert - Present

Patrick Magee – Present (joined shortly after roll call)

Kai Long - Present

Mina Makarious - Present

Lisa Peterson - Present

Ellen Shachter - Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Chair, Kathleen Born - Present

14 members recorded as present. One member recorded as absent.

Chair Born gave an overview of what would be covered in this meeting including the adoption of rules, acceptance of the minutes from the last meeting, a presentation by the Collins Center, and public comment.

The Chair offered that the Committee would be following Robert's Rules and referenced a "Robert Rules Cheat Sheet" that was provided to members and is attached to these minutes.

The Chair recognized Member Jim Stockard who made a motion to accept Roberts Rules as the rules of the Charter Review Committee. The motion was seconded by Mina Makarious.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica Dejesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie - Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Kai Long - Yes Mina Makarious - Yes Lisa Peterson - Yes Ellen Shachter - Yes Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Chair, Kathleen Born - Yes

The vote was 14 - Yes, and 1-Absent. The motion to accept Roberts Rules as the Rules of the Committee passed.

The Chair recognized Member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion to accept the minutes from the meeting held on August 16, 2022. The motion was seconded by Member Jim Stockard.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica Dejesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie - Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Chair, Kathleen Born – Yes

The vote was 14 - Yes, and 1-Absent. The motion to accept the minutes from the meeting held on August 16, 2022, passed.

The Chair recognized Michael Ward from the Collins Center to make a presentation. Michael Ward noted that the presentation would cover Collins Center Background, Municipal Government, Charter Basics and Process, and Cambridge Government and Charter. Michael Ward also noted that there would be time for questions and that Elizabeth Corbo, Patricia Lloyd and Marilynn Contreas were present and would be participating in the presentation. The representatives from the Collins Center made their presentation which took approximately 50 minutes. The complete presentation is attached to these minutes.

The Chair recognized Patrick Hayes to call upon members who had questions. Patrick Hayes recognizes members Shachter, Stockard, Afreen, Abebe, Chen, Shell, Long, Makarious, and Peterson who offered comments and asked questions that were addressed by representatives of the Collins Center. Among the several questions asked was "Can the Charter be aspirational?" "Can we contact the Collins Center directly" and "What will the process look like". It was noted

that members should not contact the Collins Center directly, but rather should send their inquiry to the Chair.

Chair Born announced that the next meeting would be on Thursday, September 29, 2022, at 5:30 p.m. and it would be via zoom.

Chair Born called for public comment. Only one member of the public announced themselves to speak. John Hawkinson asked if a list could be maintained of individuals who want to be notified of meetings and receive all materials related to the work of the Committee. John Hawkinson also noted that there needed to be process for singing up for public participation as is done with other public bodies. John Hawkinson asked about a comment made earlier asking Committee members to email and copy all noting that this could appear to be an open meeting law violation.

The Chair addressed Mr. Hawkinson's comments noting that she appreciated the comments and that she and the Committee are sensitive to the requirements of the open meeting law. The Chair reiterated her commitment to providing opportunities for public comment.

There being no further business before the Committee, the Chair adjourned the meeting at 7:34 p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at: https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/323? view id=1&redirect=true&h=6c3678bf1bfcc921f52aba8ce9f4d800

Attachments: Roberts Rules Cheat Sheet

Collins Center Presentation – September 13, 2022

MINUTES OF THE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE Tuesday, August 16, 2022

The first meeting of the Cambridge Charter Review Committee was held on Tuesday, August 16, 2022. The meeting was called to order at 5:06 p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this public meeting was remote via zoom.

Chair Born opened the meeting and stated the purpose of the meeting noting that it was introductory and informational. The Chair further noted there would be a presentation from the Collins Center but that there would not be a presentation from the City's Law Department.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk LeBlanc called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo - Present
Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present
Nikolas Bowie - Present
Kevin Chen - Present
Max Clermont - Present
Jennifer Gilbert - Present
Patrick Magee - Present
Kai Long - Present
Mina Makarious - Present
Lisa Peterson - Present
Ellen Shachter - Present
Susan Shell - Present
Jim Stockard - Present
Chair, Kathleen Born

Chair Born acknowledged Michael Ward from the Collins Center. He gave a brief introduction to the Collins Center noting its mission and specifically their Charter related work and that they are currently working with Beverly, Somerville and Plymouth. Michael Ward then turned it over to Elizabeth Carbo of the Collins Center who will be the Project Team Leader. Elizabeth Carbo introduced herself noting she has four years with the Collins Center and is an elected official. Patricia Lloyd from the Collins Center spoke next, noting her experience including 30 years as an attorney.

The Chair then acknowledged the City Solicitor, Nancy Glowa who was present along with Deputy City Solicitor, Megan Bayer and Assistant City Solicitor Elliott Veloso. Solicitor Glowa indicated that one of them would be at each meeting of the Charter Review Committee to answer any legal questions the Committee might have. Solicitor Glowa further stated that at this meeting, Deputy Solicitor Megan Bayer would be providing an overview of the three statues that applied to the Committee; the Open Meeting Law, the Public Records Law, and the Conflict of Interest Law. It was also noted that the Clerk's Office would provide members with the required Open Meeting Law materials and the Conflict of Interest materials.

Deputy Solicitor Megan Bayer provided the overview of the three statues. The Chair asked the Committee if they had questions. There being no questions, the Chair stated that the next order of business was Committee Member introductions.

The Chair noted how thrilled she was to be working with the individuals on the Committee who were selected from 122 applicants. The Chair also noted that she is committed to public input. The Chair asked each Committee member to say their name, where they live in the City, and a little about why they applied to serve on the Committee. The Chair acknowledged Patrick Hayes who was serving as the zoom facilitator to call upon members. Patrick Hayes called upon the following Committee members who introduced themselves; Kaleb Abebe, Jessica Dejesus Acevedo, Mosammat Faria Afreen, Nikolas Bowie, Kevin Chen, Max Clermont, Jennifer Gilbert, Patrick Magee, Kai Long, Mina Makarious, Lisa Peterson, Ellen Shachter, Susan Shell, Jim Stockard, and Chair, Kathleen Born. Patrick Hayes thanked everyone for their introductions and noted that going forward, he would be providing administrative support to the Committee. The Chair also thanked the Committee members for their inspiring introductions.

Chair Born raised the topic of scheduling meetings and noted the challenges of competing with other City entities. The Chair did an informal survey of the membership regarding what days of the week were best. The Chair noted that the Committee needed to do its work in time to make recommendations to the City Council to put on the ballot at the next November election. The Chair noted that working out the schedule would take more time and that she would be in touch with members.

The Chair then acknowledged that there were 35 participants for the meeting which included several members of the public. The Chair thanked everyone for being at the meeting.

The Chair adjourned the meeting at 6:08 p.m.

Clerk's Note: The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/307?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=d16a3abf50e6f79f112a6ccd585a3dc7

The closed-captioned transcript is available online at: https://app.box.com/s/9qormcahynjt4pzpt1n5opixogl3q7k5

Appendix D: Other Votes

Adopt Article 1: Incorporation, Powers, Etc., as amended Yes - 9, No - 0, Present - 0, Absent - 6

A motion to allow the City Council to delegate its statutory powers to a resident assembly. Yes -2, No -11, Present -0, Absent -2

A motion to allow the City Council to give power to a Resident Assembly that they can consider whether an initiative petition that met a certain threshold set by the City Council should go to the City Council for approval or go to the voters for approval.

Yes
$$-8$$
, No -5 , Present -0 , Absent -2

A motion to adopt Section 2.ii.2.a.iii of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly to read: Powers that 7 would otherwise be exercised under state or municipal law by a city board or commission, including the Planning Board.

$$Yes - 3$$
, $No - 9$, $Present - 1$, $Absent - 2$

A motion to adopt Section 2.iii.2.a.iv of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly to read: The power to dispense with requirements under state or municipal law for public hearings and public comment, provided that the Resident Assembly's procedures comply with federal and state constitutional requirements of due process.

Yes
$$-5$$
, No -9 , Present -0 , Absent -3

A motion to allow 16- and 17-year-olds to run for municipal elections.

$$Yes - 9$$
, $No - 4$, $Present - 0$, $Absent - 2$

A motion that the Committee recommend adding the provision, "An elected official who has been convicted of a state or federal felony while holding office shall be deemed to have vacated the office." Yes - 7, No - 5, Present - 1, Absent - 2

A motion that the Committee take on a new item of business that the Committee recommend that if a resident assembly reaches a 2/3 supermajority the question be put to the voters.

A motion to take a revote on a previous motion to adopt Section 2.11.2.a.iii of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly to read: Powers that would otherwise be exercised under state or municipal law by a City Board or Commission, including the Planning Board.

A motion that the Committee recommend adding the following provision to the Public Engagement Article, "The City shall provide for a system, in addition to minutes and recordings, that maintains and records public comment, of City Council meetings, that is publicly available."

Appendix E: Public Comments



ate	Name	Method	Comment
11/1/2022	Robin Chen	Twitter	Hi, Max. Thanks for serving on Cambridge Charter Review Committee. I'd like to see under-18s empowered by our Charter to vote in local Elections. Robin.
			Statement of John Pitkin of Our City Charter determines the Structure of our local democracy but does not by itself determine how well or poorly if functions, where it is weak or strong. These outcomes are determined also by the behavior of politic officials, both elected and appointed, and by the actions of cirases within that structure — in short on the norms, culture and the institutions that support democracy. If strong democracy is the ideal, and I believe that most Cambridgians would agree that it is, then a logical component of a thorough Charter Review would be an evaluation of how well our local democracy is working, what it is weaknesses are, and how these might be improved by a modified charter and structure. You might start by asking by what standard should we evaluate the state of our local democracy? In the past, town government, by direct vote of the people, was considered the ideal form of government. This was the view of the Cambridge Chronicle looking back in 1921 on the 75th anniversary of Cambridge's original 1846 City Charter. "Covernment by representatives is far less desirable, but necessary when a municipality outgrows the other method." But "the town had become so large that it was
			not convenient to have the voters together in one hall to decide what the town should do." The aspirational ideal of direct democracy is not a practical standard for a modern city. The 5 Elements of a Strong Democracy published by the Center for High Impact Philanthropy at the University Pennsylvania is more useful for this purpose. Among these elements are:
			 The right of critizens to be informed and for policymakers and fellow critizens to engage with them proactively in the democratic process. We might ask if the "community meetings" held by city officials proactively engage critizens in the democratic process. Are they "of, by, and for the people? Are Proportional Representation elections and the requirement to evaluate multiple candidates a barrier to informed participation in numicipal elections Accountability of policy-making institutions through checks and balances.
			o We might ask if accountability is possible without a local press serving as watchdog on Do appointed boards, commends provide checks and balances? o Are municipal employees accountable to citizens or only to the managers who hire them? 3. Policies that weight all citizens interest equally, growine for the common good, and support institutions including local neighborhood organizations that empower individuals to exercise their rights. o We might ask if City Councilors who depend on a relatively small faction of voters; for their re-election serve the common good. o How are neighborhood interests for parks, trees, ecosystems, streets and other local infrastructure supported without ward representation? 4. Information and communication that are representative, accurate and trusted—to ensure far and optimal processes.
			o The City met this standard with information about public health during the recent pandemic. We might ask why relevant information about public health during the recent pandemic. We might ask why relevant information that the tree cancey, brickles askey, parking, and housing needs falls short of this standard if it is provided at all. Do the growing number of public information officials on City staff provide information and communication that are representative, accurate and trusted? If not, what purpose do they serve? S. A shared sense of purpose and identity implicit in the phrase "We the people," recognition of all citizens: right to a voice in the political process, and a willingness to collaborate for common ends. We might ask if our shared sense of purpose and identity is undermined when nonresidents regularly participate in public meetings on an equal basis with residents. How can government bring citizens out of special-interest, social-media also to collaborate for common ends? S a low tax note our only common end of one walso have common goals for housing, public safety, climate, and the environment that affect us all? A sixth element of democracy, in addition to those identified in the UPenn Center is the rule of law, which is widely recognized, e.g., by the United Nations (https://www.un.org/en/chronicle/article/rule-law-and-democracy-addressing-gap-between-policies-and-practice).
104003	John Pitkin	Email	o We might ask how laws are enforced on our City government when the administration or City Council violate or ignore them. o Did the 28-year absence of a Board of Traffic and Patking, required by Capter 45's of the Massachusetts Acts of 1961, effectively deprive residents of a check on the authority of the Director of Traffic is the possibility of appeal of this three exclusive power to regulate reaffic and parking? The charter review is rare occasion to improve democracy and government in Cambridge. I urge your committee to evaluate our local government as it has functioned under Plan E and, where there are structural flams that can be addressed by the charter, to propose appropriate reforms
	Lee Farris		asked if there is a way to require the Manager and Council to agree on goals and metrics. She also asked to see goals between the Manager and Council prioritized in relationship to each other. She asked it
10/25/2022	Lee rams	Meeting	there could be an email list where people could receive notes, agendas, and materials to build participation. John Hawkinson spoke about progressive values in the Charter being blocked by statutory or other constraints and that the Commission look carefully in these to reasoning properly like the state of the state
10/25/2022	John Hawkinson	Meeting	constraints and that the Committee look carefully at how to remove some of these roadblocks. He said he would like to see the Committee take up a published calendar of milestones so members of the public can get a sense of deadlines.
10/25/2022	Jameson Ouinn	Meeting	Jameson Quinn stated their interest DQG expertise in voting systems and reminded the Committee that Cambridge already has ranked-choice voting and some pros and cons of this. They hope to assist in refining the voting systems/process to set it as a model.
12/6/2022	John Hawkinson	Meeting	John Hawkinson spoke on the City Manager's 90 Day Report
	Jameson Quinn	Meeting	Jameson Quinn spoke on discussions from today's meeting.
	John Hawkinson Jameson Quinn	Meeting	John Hawkinson officed informational comments, noting that much of the assessment of the system seem right now to depend on the new City Manager and the Council supervision of him. I support keeping at-large PR. But if we do have wards, I strongly suggest multi-seat wards (eg. 3 3-seat wands) and/or a hybrid (mixed-member) system that keeps some at-large seats. The presentation seemed to consider only single-seat wards as a possibility.
	Robert Winters	Meeting	It is worth noting that if a given constituency is spend over many wards, our PR elections enable those voters to essentially create their own "ward" that's not just based on geography.
	Young Kim	Meeting	Charter should include a mechanism where non compliance - a way for resource and investigated properly. by outside indivindals. city is ignoring state statue and ordiances. ??
	John Hawkinson Jameson Quinn	Meeting Meeting	John Hawkinson spoke on comments made by members of the Committee, statutory deadlines, and the City's budget. Jameson Quinn spoke on participation as it relates to a voting system, moving elections to even years, filling vacancies, and campaign financing and democracy vouchers.
			Lee Farris thanked members for the meeting and asked if there is a way to require the Manager and Council to agree on goals and metrics. She also asked to see goals between the Manager and Council
10/25/2022		Meeting	prioritized in relationship to each other. She asked if there could be an email list where people could receive notes, agendas, and materials to build participation. Jameson Quinn stated their interest DQG expertise in voting systems and reminded the Committee that Cambridge already has ranked-choice voting and some pros and cons of this. They hope to assist in
	Jameson Quinn John Hawkinson	Meeting	refining the voting systems/process to set it as a model. John Hawkinson spoke about progressive values in the Charter being blocked by statutory or other constraints and that the Committee look carefully at how to remove some of these roadblocks. He said howeld like to see the Committee take up a published calendar of mulestones so members of the public can get a sense of deadlines.
		Meeting	Lee Farris shared that it would be nice as a user or resident that when the newsletter goes out there would be a link that would go straight to the documents that are being described in the newsletter, it wou
	Lee Farris John Hawkinson	Meeting Meeting	make it easier for the render. John Hawkinson spoke on the City Manager's 90 Day Report.
	Jameson Quinn	Meeting	Jameson Quinn spoke on discussions from today's meeting
	Jameson Quinn	Meeting	A comment was read by Patrick Hayes that was received from Jameson Quinn
	John Hawkinson John Hawkinson	Meeting	John Hawkinson officed informational comments, noting that much of the assessment of the system seem right now to depend on the new City Manager and the Council supervision of him. John Hawkinson highlighted comments that were made charing the January 3, 2023, meeting regarding free cash and read a paragraph from the tax rate letter regarding the FY23 budget.
	Young Kim	Meeting	Young Kim. Offered comments on ways the Charter Review Committee could help change the City government.
	Robert Winters	Meeting	Robert Winters, shared that he would like to see in the Charter Review process a redress of grievances and offered to volunteer to the Charter whenever he is needed.
1/31/23	Lee Farris	Meeting	Lee Farris, shared they attended the public forum and asked if there would be a summary or discussion given to the Committee. She commented that she asked the forum to be more informative in the fut Suzamae Blier thanked Committee members for holding the public forums and noted she books forward to Committee members speaking on the differences on what is happening with relative
	Suzanne Preston Blier	Meeting	proportionality in other municipalities.
	Liz Speakman Marilee Meyer	Meeting Meeting	Liz Speakman spoke in support of keeping the same form of government that the City has had with a strong City Manager and believes that a strong Mayor would be risky. Maniles Meyer shared they do not want to see more power from the Council and asked that the current system stays in place.
	Valerie A. Bonds	Meeting	Valierie Bonds supported the same comments made by previous speakers and shared the City Council is not ready for a four year term.
	Stephen Cellucci	Meeting	Stephen Cellucci thanked the Committee for taking time to discuss the future of the City and spoke in support of a strong Mayor.
5/28/25	Jesse Baer	Meeting	Jesse Baer spoke in favor of a strong Mayor and shared that politics is democracy and politics is under a threat and this is not the time to be moving away from politics. Suzanne Blier spoke in favor of keeping the City Manager for now to see how the new City Manager is in his new role. She offered suggestions around the possibility of residents voting for
3/28/23	Suzanne Preston Blier	Meeting	the Mayor charing Council elections. Robert Winters offered many suggestions on updating and reformatting the current Charter and shared that giving the Election Commission more flexibility in some of the ways things are done
	Robert Winters	Meeting	would be beneficial. Heather Hoffman offered comments around proportional representation and shared that done correctly, politics is the art of getting somewhere by bringing people together.
	Heather Hoffman	Meeting	James Williamson shared a quote from Niccolo Machiavelli and would like to see a shift of power where citizens have imput in decisions that are made and participate in the decisions that
5/28/23	I lan Levy	Meeting	effect their lives. Inn Levy shared it is important for residents to have a clear understanding of the actual consequences of the form of government that the City will be using and voices of the people need to be heard in the final decisions that are made.
3/28/23	and the second s		Valerie Bonds shared that they do not believe the City Council is ready for a four-year term and noted that the City Manager is a public servant who is responsible and accountable to the people
	Valerie A. Ponde	Market .	
4/11/23	Valerie A. Bonds Charles Henebry	Meeting Meeting	only, where the City Council is accountable to the voters. Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation.
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23	Charles Henebry Gleb Bahmutov	Meeting Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gleb Bahmuntov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors.
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23	Charles Henebry Gleb Bahmutov James Zall	Meeting Meeting Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gleb Bahmutov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council.
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23	Charles Henebry Gleb Bahmutov	Meeting Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gleb Bahmuntov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors.
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23	Charles Henebry Gleb Bahmutov James Zall Dazhong Xia James Williamson Stephen Cellucci	Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gele Bahmunov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council Dazhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council Because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager form of government. Stephen C. shared they were in support of a strong Mayor from of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable.
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23	Charles Henebry Gleb Bahmutov James Zall Dazhong Xia James Williamson Stephen Cellucci Marie Elena Saccoccio	Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Geb Bahmutov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council Dazhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council Because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager form of government. Stephen C. Sarved they were in support of a storing Myor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in favor of keeping two-year terms for the City Council and would like to see the Plan E Charter retained.
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23	Charles Henebry Gleb Bahmutov James Zall Dazhong Xia James Williamson Stephen Cellucci Marie Elena Saccoccio Pio Szamel	Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gels Bahmunov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council Dezhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager form of government. Sephen C. shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in favor of keeping two-year terms for the City Council and would like to see the Plan E Charter retained. Pio Szamel suggested that the Charter Review Committee review how votes are cast for at large seats. Heather Hoffman offered comments on government and shared that it is hard to find people to run to be an elected official and the residents and voters need to remain involved, otherwise there
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23	Charles Henebry Gleb Bahmutov James Zall Dazhong Xia James Williamson Stephen Cellucci Marie Elena Saccoccio	Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gieb Bahmanov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council Dazhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager from of government. Stephen C. shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in favor of keeping two-year terms for the City Council and would like to see the Plan E Charter retained. Po Sammel suggested that the Charter Review Committee review how votes are east for at large seats.
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23	Charles Henebry Gleb Bahmutov James Zall Dazkong Xia James Williamson Stephen Cellucci Marie Elena Saccoccio Pio Szamel Heather Hoffman	Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gieb Bahrmutov spoke in support of keeping rank choics voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council. Dazhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager from of government. Sephen C. shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in favor of keeping two year terms for the City Council and would like to see the Plan E Charter retained. Po Szamed unggested that the Charter Review Committee review how votes are cast for at large sents. Heather Hoffman offered comments on government and shared that it is hard to find people to run to be an elected official and the residents and voters need to remain involved, otherwise there would be no accountability. Jameson Quinn offered comments around staggered Council terms and suggestions on rank choice ballet voting. Jameson Quinn shared that they have been watching the process and appreciate the work the Committee has been doing and suggested that when it comes to voting systems, start with a statement of value faiffill those values.
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23	Charles Henebry Gleb Bahmutov James Zall Dazhong Xia James Williamson Stephen Cellucci Marie Elena Saccoccio Pio Szamel Heather Hoffman Jameson Quinn	Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gieb Bahmanov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council. Dazhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in favor of keeping two-year terms for the City Council and would like to see the Plan E Charter retained. Po Szamel suggested that the Charter Review Committee review how votes are cast for at large seats. Heather Hoffmun offered comments on government and shared that it is hard to find people to run to be an elected official and the residents and voters need to remain involved, otherwise there would be no accountability. Jameson Quinn offered comments around staggared Council terms and suggestions on rank choice ballet voting. Jameson Quinn shared that they have been watching the process and appreciate the work the Committee has been doing and suggested that when it comes to voting systems, start with a statement of value faitfill those values.
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 5/9/23	Charles Henebry Gleb Bahmutov James Zall Dazhong Xia James Williamson Stephen Cellucci Marie Elena Saccoccio Pio Szamel Heather Hoffman Jameson Quinn Jameson Quinn James Williamson	Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gleb Bahmutov spoke in support of keeping rank choics voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council. Dazhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager from of government. Stephen C. shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in favor of keeping two-year terms for the City Council and would like to see the Plan E Charter retained. Po Samed suggested that the Charter Review Committee review how votes are cast for at large seats. Heather Hoffman offered comments on government and shared that it is hard to find people to run to be an elected official and the residents and voters need to remain involved, otherwise there would be no accountability. Jameson Quinn Shared that they have been watching the process and appreciate the work the Committee has been doing and suggested that when it comes to voting systems, start with a statement of value failfill those values. James Williamson suggested that the was supportive of Committee Members moving towards a more democratic government and offered comments and suggestions on different forms of government.
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 5/9/23 5/23/23 6/6/23	Charles Henebry Gleb Bahmutov James Zall Dazhong Xia James Williamson Stephen Cellucci Marie Elena Saccoccio Pio Szamel Heather Hoffman Jameson Quinn Jameson Quinn James Williamson John Hawkinson	Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gieb Bahmanov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council Dazhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee members on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager from of government. Stephen C. shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be could be considered they were in favor of keeping two-year terms for the City Council and would like to see the Plan E Charter retained. Pio Szamel suggested that the Charter Review Committee review how votes are cast for at large seats. Heather Hoffman offered comments on government and shared that it is hard to find people to run to be an elected official and the residents and voters need to remain involved, otherwise there would be no accountability. Jameson Quinn offered comments around staggered Council terms and suggestions on rank choice ballet voting. Jameson Quinn offered comments around staggered Council terms and suggestions on rank choice ballet voting. Jameson Quinn shared that they have been watching the process and appreciate the work the Committee has been doing and suggested that when it comes to voting systems, start with a statement of value failfill those values. Jameson Williamson shared that he was supportive of Committee Members moving towards a more democratic government. John Hawkinson thanked the Committee and Law Department staff for responding to his communication and referenced some of the response from the Law Department's memo.
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 5/9/23 5/23/23 6/6/23 6/6/23	Charles Henebry Gleb Bahmutov James Zall Dazhong Xia James Williamson Stephen Cellucci Marie Elena Saccoccio Pio Szamel Heather Hoffman Jameson Quinn Jameson Quinn James Williamson	Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gele Bahmatov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council. Dazhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager from of government. Stephen C. shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Heather Hoffman offered comments on government and shared that it is hard to find people to run to be an elected official and the residents and voters need to remain involved, otherwise there would be no accountability. Jameson Quinn shared that they have been watching the process and appreciate the work the Committee has been doing and suggested that when it comes to voting systems, start with a statement of value failfill those values. James Williamson shared that they have been watching the process and appreciate the work the Committee has been doing and suggested that when it comes to voting systems, start with a statement of value failfill those values. James Williamson shared that they have been watching the process of different forms of government and offered comments and suggestions on
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 5/9/23 5/9/23 6/6/23 6/6/23	Charles Henebry Gleb Bahmutov James Zall Dazhong Xia James Williamson Stephen Cellucci Marie Elena Saccoccio Pio Szamel Heather Hoffman Jameson Quinn James Williamson John Hawkinson Valerie A. Bonds	Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gieb Bahmanov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council. Durhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager from of government. Stephen C. shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in favor of keeping two-year terms for the City Council and would like to see the Plan E Charter retained. Po Szamal suggested that the Charter Review Committee review how votes are cast for at large sents. Heather Hoffman offered comments on government and shared that it is hard to find people to run to be an elected official and the residents and voters need to remain involved, otherwise there would be no accountability. Jameson Quinn offered comments around staggered Council terms and suggestions on rank choice ballet voting. Jameson Quinn shared that they have been watching the process and appreciate the work the Committee has been doing and suggested that when it comes to voting systems, start with a statement of value failfill those values. James Williamson shared that they have been watching the process and appreciate the work the Committee has been doing and suggested that when it comes to voting systems, start with a statement of value elementary government. John Hawkinson thanked the Committee and Law Department staff for responding to his communication and referenced some of the respo

6/27/23	Valerie A. Bonds	Meeting	Valierie Bonds offered comments on anti-bullying policy for Councillors in Boston, two-year terms for Councillors, and the process of electing a Mayor.
		5.00	Jameson Quinn shared that they read the current draft and noted that it was silent on the election.
	Jameson Quinn Heather Hoffman	Meeting	methods. They shared that they look forward to the discussion around having an elected Mayor.
8/1/23	neather notiman	Meeting	Heather Hoffman commented on communication within the City and on public records requests. Suzanne Blier shared concerns about recent items that have passed within the Council and offered comments on ideological and politically driven decisions made by the Council and urged
8/15/23	Suzanne Preston Blier	Meeting	the Charter Review Committee to discuss these matters more.
8/15/23	Marilyn Frankenstein	Meeting	Marityn Frankenstein asked why there is no ward of district system where there could be At Large Councillors as well as Councillors for specific areas of the City and shared concerns about why Charte Review Countimitee members are not discussing this further.
	Heather Hoffman	Meeting	way to the continued intermets are not unusually use a natural. Healther Hoffman offered comments and concerns related to people being selected for Boards and Commissions based on demographics and not expertise.
	Robert Winters	Meeting	Robert Winters offered comments on an article included in the Council Agenda titled "Bevond the Spoiler Effect".
	Julia Shephard	Meeting	Julia Shephard offered comments on rank choice voting and the different methods within rank choice voting
	Jameson Quinn	Meeting	Jameson Quinn shared their excitement for the upcoming discussion on voting mechanisms.
	John Hawkinson	Meeting	John Hawkinson offered comments on fractional transfer and voting mechanisms.
10/20/02			Jameson Quinn shared that they strongly urge the Committee to consider the possibility of equal
10/10/23	Jameson Quinn	Meeting	voting. Stephen C. spoke in support of measures that would give Cambridge the powers to determine
			who can vote and with that power expand the franchise to include 16-year-olds and non-citizens
100402	Stephen Cellucci	Meeting	and for elections falling on even years. They also spoke about democratic elections for the Police Review Advisory Board.
10/24/25	Stephen Cellucci	Meeting	ASSIGNED Shared their excitement for resident assemblies and even year elections and spoke in
11/7/23	Stephen Cellucci	Meeting	support of a Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government
11/21/23	Dan Totten	Meeting	Dan Totten shared that they were excited to learn that the Charter Review Committee had switched to a strong Mayor form of government and offered comments relative to their experience as a Council A
	Kevin Hsu	Meeting	Kevin Hsu offered comments on municipal government and concerns with City Manager/Council form of government.
11/21/23	Heather Hoffman	Meeting	Heather Hoffman offered comments on the form of government and City Council meetings.
12/5/23	Councillor Simmons	Meeting	Councillor Simmons thanked the Committee for all their work and offered comments relative to her experience as a City Councillor. Councillor Simmons shared that she was in favor of a City Manager for government and noted that the form of government that the City currently has continues to effectively serve the community.
	Adriane Musgrave	Meeting	Advise Misgrave officer comments that were in favor of the current system of form of government.
	Matt LeMay	Meeting	Matt LeMay offered comments that were strongly opposed to a strong Mayor form of government.
	Eugenia Schra	Meeting	Eugenia Schra offered comments that were in support of the current form of government system.
12/5/23	Susan Fleischmann	Meeting	Susan Fleischmann spoke in opposition to changing the Charter to a strong Mayor.
12/5/23	Rachel Liao	Meeting	Rachel Liao spoke in opposition to changing the current form of government.
12/5/23	Lynn Lee	Meeting	Lynn Lee shared they were in favor of the current system versus a strong Mayor system.
	Liz Speakman	Meeting	Liz Speakman, City of Cambridge employee, strongly supports a City Manager form of government.
	Joyce Majewski	Meeting	Joyce Majewski spoke in favor of keeping a City Manager form of government.
	Caroline Zheng	Meeting	Caroline Zheng spoke in strong support of the current form of government.
- 1150 STORY	Jesse Baer	Meeting	Jesse Baer offered comments on form of government, democracy, and elections.
	Chris Cassa	Meeting	Chris Cassa shared that having a City Manager has provided stable leadership.
	Jane Donohue	Meeting	Jane Donohue spoke in favor of a City Manager form of government.
-	Dan Totten	Meeting	Dan Totten spoke in favor of a strong Mayor form of government and shared concerns with the current form of government.
12/5/23		Meeting	Payal shared their support for a strong Mayor form of government.
	Phil Rinehart	Meeting	Phil Rinehart spoke in favor of the current form of government system.
	Jacqui Fahey Sandell Robert Winters	Meeting Meeting	Jacqui Fahey Sandell spoke in strong opposition to a strong Mayor form of government.
	Kit Kanes	Meeting	Robert Winters shared that they are strongly opposed to a strong Mayor form of government. Kit Kanes shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government.
	Stephen C.	Meeting	An inches seatest uny were in support to a strong reasyn source of government. Steehner C offered comments and supressions on forms of government.
	Hayden B.	Meeting	Hayden B. noted the importance of accountability, inclusion, equity, and proportional representation.
	Jameson Quinn	Meeting	Jameson Quinn thanked the Committee for all their hard work and offered comments on elections and voting methods.
	Dan Totten	Meeting	Dan Totten offered comments regarding the School Committee and the budget.
12/19/25	Dan Totten	Meeting	It seems like we share values around our youngest residents' perspectives having an impact on City government and vice versa. Im a Mom who lives with my family on Franklin St in Cambridge, and I care about under-18s' voting rights. The read much that's been written about voting rights and voting age, and I'd like to have the
11/1/2002	Robin Chen	Email	chance to share what I know with Jessica first, and then perhaps with the wider Committee. To injue your interest, https://www.awabingioupost.com/posteverythmy/2016/10/27/les-children-vote-even-13-year-olds/ This surbor is now working as Director of Speechenring for the SA anhessador to the UNI see Could our local voting age be lowered to 6th grader or 12 years old, in line with our participatory budgeting voting eligibility? I think that if the Committee recommended it, and if there were a coalition of campaigned about it over the next year, then the voters might approve this. Robin
			Dear members of the Cambridge Charter Review Committee: I was disappointed to read in the Cambridge Duy that you are considering ward-based Councillors as a potential charter change. I believe this is a dead end and that there are many other changes much my deserving of your consideration properties. The strength of our al-large proportional representation system is that it allows any community of interest to be represented if they are sufficiently motivated to wote together, no matter what that community as the strength of our al-large proportional representation system could disenfranchise racial / linguistic minorities, religious minorities, secural minorities, seniors, affordable housing tenants, or any other voters who are most passionate about voting according to any non-geographic criterion. A district-based system would also require periodic redistricting fights, which are nearly always game-able and fraught. Look no further than the recent sectarian fights in Boston's redistricting process to just how thomy it gets when politicians are in the business of picking their voters and deciding for us which communities of interest matter or don't matter. Any possible redistricting scheme is likely to fur one inequiry or another—for instance, in New York City, their redistricting process is set to massively ownerpresent States Island. Multi-member districts are a political science best practice—they work excellently in Ireland, and there's a reason Portland, Oregon is voting on moving to a multi-member SIV PR system (in all value) and cambridge's own American Acchemy of Arts and Sciences and the Fair Representation Act currently in Congress suggest that US House elections move to a multi-member district system (red now here The simple matter is that multi-witner elections allow for fair representation and single-member districts do not. Thus not swing our election system is perfect. The biggest thing if think may be worther elections could be moved to even year, in order to increase tumout and participati
11/6/2022	Allan Sadun	Email	manicipal-only elections produce strong inequities. And this is a nit; but I have found it difficult to explain our pseudorandous surplus transfer rules, and even though they don't statistically matter, I've found they seem to increase voter discomfort. A fract system would mean we get to use this cute MPR video to explain things instead. And I recognize the difficulty in running for election citywide in a big city, and I recognize the confusion in not knowing who to contact about issues. I tuge you to find other ways to ameliorate those its For instance, in Somewille, there is a City Hall Community Meetings program which helps increase accountability and transparency on neighborhood-specific issues. It doesn't require a charter change, maybe it's something our City Manager should look into. The big picture is: we should recognize the value in our at-large, PR, STV system, and seek to keep it. Thank you, Allan Sachm PS. I MAVE Witten this letter on behalf of myself and no other individual or organization.
	Josiah Bonsey	Email	Dear members of the charter commission. I understand your are if the beginning of your work. Even still, I would like to express my deep objection to the idea of a ward-based election system in Cambridge. It is an idea that sounds nice as a theo alternative to our current system. In practice, the immediate effect of this change would be to greatly exacerbate political division between neighbors. I see no obvious benefits to our community's politic discourse. It would also create the possibility that nearly half of residents in any individual neighborhood would go without any representation whatsoever on the council. With our current system of #I to tests and transfers, this is virtually impossible. Our city is likely to become increasingly inequilable in the future, a ward-based system would increase the risk of concentrating power in the hands of wealthier residues a better future of the greatest investments of time and money toward their preferred political causes. If there is evidence Somerville, Boston, and other cities that use ward-based systems have better functioning councils than we do, or achieve better outcomes for residents than we do, then I'd like to see because I am skeptical this is true. Whatever the difficiencies of our current election system are, Cambridge is one of the rare cities that gives every resident an opportunity to actually be represented by a candidate who received their vote one of our local traditions that a muonity proof of, as a born-mark-raised Cambridge. It believe it's a true example of our political system living up to our community values. (How rare this is in Americ political) Our al-large election system is something the charter commission should protect. Whatever its annoyances, it aligns with principles of diversity and inclusion. A ward-based system, I fear, will never provain a genuine representation of disciss's residents. Thelieve that what it would cost us would far outweigh its benefits to us, and that we would regret it. Hathat's very much, and good luck.
12/2/2022	Jameson Quinn	Email	https://docs.google.com/document/d/114XnRWM2PJategdroXr_aSuD/UVHrzo2_4ERorjvBLwledin#
			Hello. I don't know to what extent, if any, discrimination policies relate to the Charter. I am aware that the Cambridge Human Rights Ordinance (Chapter 2.76.160) and also the Massachusetts Civil Rights Act enjoin people from discriminating on the basis of race, gender, color, etc. However, I was surprised to learn several years ago that the Cambridge Human Rights Commission does not accept discrimination complaints against city staff, agencies, or departments (Chapter 2.76.12).
			Therefore, citizens must use a more distant, time-consuming, impersonal bureancary in the event that there is evidence of discrimination by the city or its officials. It can take many months or more for complaints to be considered by Massachusetts Commission Against Discrimination, their rules are not the same as in Cambridge's ordinance, and no reasons are provided in cases where they find no viol Are there clear rules in the Charter about preventing discrimination? Are there avenues within Cambridge to raise issues of discrimination? Generally, is this matter within the purview of the Charter Res Committee? Andy Zucker

			Please share with the group and/or include in the records or distribute appropriately. I viewed your December 6 meeting video and am encouraged and excited about your mission to write a new city charter. I hope to attend future meetings live. This effort is essential. Our city government's lack of focus and a cohesive plan has restalated resident's dissustification. Where continually surprised and confounded by City Council initiatives. Here are a few observations. I agree with the sentiments about the need for a more inclusionary government. Currently, the City Council exists to represent the people but has no responsibility to do so. We elect Councilors "at large" so they do not represent a specific city neighborhood or group. Instead, they self-select causes or issues to champion, leaving many in Cambridge without representation. One solution is to have precincts vote
			for their own representative so that it's clear where loyalities lie. Some version of a town half meeting might help, but my experience as a citizen is that participation is a full-time project, requiring more time than busy people have. Today, this endeavor requires monitoring all the new and often unexpected topics for City Council meetings every week. Many issues are numdance or low impact, but others have far-reaching consequences that require research and organization. One-topic special interests are well prepared but citizens must organize on the spot. In my experience, public connount, learn, and petitions have intile impact on swaying decisions laready made. Regular people with jobs and families don't have the interest of the same than the Cambridge government. Last thought, what is the job description for city government? The first step before deciding on Mayor vs. City Monager vs. Town Hall is formulating the responsibilities and goals for the city government. Marboe vou did this in previous meetings, if so please refer me to your work. Diversity, equity, and justice are a given, but the following items are currently unclear. Who does the government represent? Readiens, property owners, tousinesses, visitios, employees, special-interest special-elected ideals What are the priorities? Quality of life, neighborhood/community, social-economic opportunity, cultural diversity, world cinsenship How we settle conflicts? What is the scope of city government? How should the government recognized and tackle local vs. regional vs. global problems? How does the government responsibly manage and spend tax-payer money? Are ther checks and balances? Why should we incur debt to finance projects, given our huge tax base? We're missing a transvent trutories budseling to recover and reconstruite.
12/18/2022	John Hanratty	Email	How to implement accountability? Do projects have clear goals that are measured? How do we identify and fix failed initiatives? How do we gather input and data to avoid unintended consequences? The above is not a complete list, but it might spur some thought. I look forward to a new inclusive city government. John Enaratry Porter Sonare
	Julia Renner	Email	Hello. I am a Cambridge resident at 197 Green St #4, and I am writing to express my opposition to switching to ward-based elections. My concerns include: 1. Ward-based elections are likely to lead to a focus on ward-level interests, rather than city-wide interests. 2. Ward-based elections are less competitive, meaning less accountability and political engagement. Unlike ward-based and many state and national elections applicable to Cambridge, Cambridge City councilors mass eragges with and appeal to voters every election, cycle, infath than running unopposed. 3. Argining over ward boundaries, as has happened in Boston, distracts from democratic debate over policy and concerns relevant to our citizens. Thanks you for taking the time to read this, and for your continued engagement with Cambridge residents. Best regards. Jules Remer
1/25/2023	Julia Neuries	Email	Dear Charter Review committee members, I understand the Charter Review committee is reviewing Cambridge's charter, the basic laws that structure how the city is governed, how elections happen, and so on. The Charter Review committee will make suggestions on what to change, potentially including Cambridge's election system. A council that represents residents city-wide has enabled measures where every neighborhood contributes and benefits. My concern is that the Charter Review committee might propose that Cambridge switch to neighborhood, salve known as "wards". Instead of the wing Council members represent the entire City ("al-large") as is the case now. Here's why I think ward-based elections are a problem. Even if the council is a mixture of ward and at-large councilors, that still means most of the councilors will be elected, but we would risk creating a system that suffers from Less focus on city-wide benefits Wind-based councilors are more likely to facus on the narrow interests of a particular subset of their ward, which could come at the expense of city-wide programs. Short-term, local complaints could win out over broader support for long-term benefits that gam many neighborhoods. Less congettive, leading to less democratics accommibility and less political development. In Somerville 4 out of 7 of the ward councilors ran unopposed. In state and national elections in our area, most contributive and less political development of the surface of the ward councilors continued to the surface of the surfa
1/23/2023	Gloria Korsman	Email	Gioria Dear Committee Members:
			Im a longtime Cambridge resident [I lived most of my childhood on Alpine Street, went to college in Cambridge, now own a house on Cedar Street, and sent both of my children to CRLS), and I am writing to urge you to keep our city council electrons city-wide relater than moving to a ward-based system. City-wide electrons are fair and more democratic, and they rest not discourage local corruption and manupulation of ward boundaries. I am very happy to be able to vote for councilors who represent me well even if they live in a different neighborhood. We all use the whole city; there is no good reason I can see to elect representatives from particular neighborhoods. Thanks, Eir. Collbum.
1/23/2023	Eric Colbum	Email	Camonuge, MA
1/23/2003	Kathleen Francis	Email	Hello. Thank you for the important work your committee is doing to review and update Cambridge's charter. As part of that work, I encourage the committee to maintain Cambridge's existing system of at-large councillors rather than switching to a ward-based system. At-large councillors must be responsive to needs across the city of Cambridge, rather than fighting for the preferences of a narrow area. The problems that Cambridge faces right now — housing shortages, improving non-car transportation options, etc.—require an approach that spans the whole city, so it's important to have city councillors who are responsible to stakeholders in all areas. In addition, our competitive, ranked-hotice voting elections ensure that we elect the best people for the job. Thank you of your work and for taking this into consideration, Kathleen Francis
			Dear Charter Review Committee Members. I applied the Charter Review that is currently underway. Specifically, I appreciate the work to review what works and what doesn't work with our city's organizational structure. I file the comment on the idea of ward-based councilor sents vs our current and more effective at-large council arrangement. Nationally and even at the state level, our representative form of democratic government is dataperously on the precipice of falling apart. Genymandering and hyper-partisanship is making it next to impossible to work together to solve the big problems. At the local level, the ability and effective change will mean nothing would get done. That's what would happen with a ward-based in effect, our city would fail to be unified and instead be a series of timy fieldoms, with the real possibility of being divided into haves and have-nots. If Cambridge had a strong mayor form of government, with the transport elected citywise, pertupes ward-based councilors would be worth discussing. Even then, a combination of at-large and ward-based would be the only option. But barring changing to a strong Duri (Figure 1) and the proper council and the proper council of the proper council and the proper council of the proper council and the proper council of the proper council and the proper council fail to be unified and instead be a stone of the proper council fail to be unified and instead be a stone of the proper council fail to be unified and instead be a stone of the proper council fail to be unified and instead be a stone of the proper council fail to be unified and instead be a stone of the proper council fail to be unified and instead be a stone of the proper council fail to be unified and instead be a stone of the proper council fail to be unified and instead be a stone of the proper council fail to be unified and instead be a stone of the proper council fail to be unified and instead be a stone of the proper council fail to be unified and instead be a stone of the proper council fai
1/23/2023	Luis Mejias	Email	
			Dear Committee members, I undestrand that you will review our city charter, which is good to do periodically, and I appreciate your donation of time to this effort. One issue to be considered is our election system and the alternative to make this ward-based. I would like to strongly support staying with our current system for many reasons. One important table high so to ensure that all groups have a voice at the table, and that the interests of our city as a whole take priority. This does important building a sense of commanity that helps make Cambridge a special place to live. Our City election is the only one that I consistently enjoy because our system encourages many committed people to run for office, and I can vote for those who I think are the best candidates rather the trying to hedge my bets on who would be most electable. Please, please don't push to change the special way we elect our representatives. Walter Willert MD, DcPH.
1/23/2023	Walter Willett	Email	Camoringe, MA To whom it may concern.
1040002	Mike Copacino	Email	I was told by a member of the Cambridge Bikes group that there is some consideration to changing Cambridge's city government from an all at-large to a ward based system. Please keep the system as is. I greatly appreciate having 9 counselors who I can reach out to with problems and different people tend to have different specialities which make it easier for me to find multiple people to help on an issue. Purthermore as I experienced when I lived in Somerville, ward based positions are frequently uncontested while At-Large positions had competition every year. Thank you for listening Mike Cognation
1124/2023	жие сорышо	Zanati	Dex Chartet Review Committee. Elso. The maining because I understand the Committee is considering proposing a new voting system for council members representing individual neighborhoods versus the city at large. I can't quite fathon why this is being considered. I think there's a lot of coportunity for the system to pit neighborhoods against each other and slow down the government's ability to get things done. The note the current system has yielded incredible results in terms of proposes so infusivations and responsiveness to resident concerns. If hate to see a representation would suggest that changing a working strategy is a good idea. This seems like a massive restructuring and a step backward. Let's keep a good system in place and not experiment with dividing our community. Thanks for all your work.
1/24/2023	Benjamin Batorsky	Email	Thinks, Ben
			Dear Charter Review Committee. Nothing makes me prouder to live in Cambridge than the fact that we have proportional representation. Majoritarian rule is better than a dictatorship I suppose, but still a crappy system. Proportional representation means that any coalition that constitutes 10% of voters can get a seat at the table. Coalitions can be regional, without any fighting over ward boundaries. They can be based on issues. They can be based on accor class. They can be based on horoscope or favorite color. It's up to the voters to decide! And that's awesame. In majoritarian rule, 51% of the voters get 100% of the seats at the table. That's democratic, but let's agree that it's not very democration with proportional rule. [I feel less stonegly about wards, but if you are going to have proportional representation with wards, we'll need a city council with 5+ members for each ward, so probably 50 overall. That seems pretty unweight, And you have to fight over ward boundaries. Which is just extra, unnecessary fighting, when you could just have proportional representation at the city level.)
1/24/2023	Joshua Hartshorne	Email	Dear Charter Review Committee. Lam writing as a Cambridge resident and voter. I ask that the committee does not suggest revisions to the charter that remove our current system of ranked choice, at-large council members. Before I moved to Cambridge. I had not experienced ranked choice voting. Now I believe it works well and provides several significant benefits. Ranked Choice Voting gives you more say in who gets elected. Even if your top choice candidate does not win, you can lebel phonose who does. More civility and less negative campaigning. Candidates with near to your top choice still need your support. This encourages candidates to appeal to a city-wide audience. Candidates know this and both work and campaign together. It is great to see and great for Cambridge. Such a breath of fresh air. More diverse and representative candidates win elections. Cambridge has elected more women and more women of color. Our elected officials are more representative of our community. More focus on city-wide solutions and not hyper local sizesse. I want-K Somerville and how wards fight for resources instead of work together for the city and do not want that for Cambridge. At-large council sents are more competitive than ward-based ones. In Somerville, 4 out of 7 of the ward councilors ran unopposed. I fear that my ward, North Cambridge, would become the fieldom of one elected official and no longer than whe attention of the other city council members.
1/25/2023	Tim Russell	Email	Please do not suggest removing part of what makes Cambridge elections so vital, invigorating, and important. The Balkanization of our politics should not be the direction that Cambridge moves. It would be a step backward. All the best, Tim Russell, North Cambridge —

Dear Cambridge Charter Review Com Dear Cambridge Charter Review Commission.

I am writing to express my appreciation for your review of the city charter and to offer my thoughts on a switch to a ward-based system.

A ward-based system would lead to less focus on city-wide solutions. For example, housing, school, and transportation policies are all examples of issues that impact the entire city and should be consider at the city level. For example, housing policies such as affordable housing and near control affect residents across the city, not just in specific wards. Similarly, school policies such as fanding for school renovations and mere programming (e.g. pre-K) have a city-wide impact and should be considered at the city level. Transportation considerations naturally affect many people throughout the city and option should have a broad understanding of the benefits and impacts of these programs which affect the entire city, rather than being focused on the more nature interests of a particular ward. Additionally, a ward-based system would likely lead to less democratic accountability and less political engagement. In our neighboring city, Somerville, 4 out of 7 of the ward commissions in unopposed. solutions rely on participation from every ward.

Councions should have a broad undestanding of the benefits and impacts of these programs which affect the entire city, rather than being focused on the more narrow interests of a particular ward.
Additionally, a ward-based system would likely lead to less democratic accountability and less political engagement. In our neighboring city, Somerville, 4 out of 7 of the ward councilors ran unopposed. This lack of competition also makes it harder for citizens to hold their elected officials accountable. This lack of competition also makes it harder for citizens to hold their elected officials accountable and decreases political engagement.

Another important point is that a ward-based system could lead to fewer renters being represented in the city council. As many renters move more frequently than owners, it would make it much harder for councilors who needed to move particulately if they moved to a different ward, to continue to be elected. This would likely lead to a council that is less representative of the city's population as a whole. Best Regards,
Christopher Cassa

Dear Charter Review Committee.

Since the idea of wards has come up, I would like to strongly urge you to not pursue that path, and stick to our current ranked choice election system. Here's why:

Wards discriminate against renters:

Returns who are city council members may lose their seast simply because they have to find a new apartment. We recently saw one council member, Councilor Azeem, have a really difficult time finding a new place to live; if he had been forced into a different ward, he'd be out of a job with a ward system. Ward councilors short hose size their seast season in the property of the city, setting up an election system that is have why based against candidates from these 60% of residents is extremely undemonatic.

Ward councilors are incentrized to pay less attention to renters. When I was a renter, I lived in 6 different apartments over 10 years, I viting in three different neighborhoods in Cambridge; Under the current system, a vote is a vote, regardiers of where II vite in Cambridge, from the councilors prespective I wasn'th at mach different ward has a homeowner. With a ward system, however, my voice would have counted musc hies as a renter, because there'd be a decent chance I'd move into a new ward the next year. So however well-meaning councilors are, the electoral incentives push them towards paying more attention to homeowners who will stay in the same neighborhood for longer.

If's true the same effect rapplies to reatters right now due to people moving across town boundaries, but it's a problem now, it'd be vastly worse with wards.

As someone who is now a homeowner, it's very clear the city carse a lot about property owners (consider our tax policy's focus on low taxes). And that's fine for me, but it's less good for the majority who are renters. A ward system would likely make policies even more imbalanced.

And, yes, you can have a few at-large councilors, but remember renters are the majority. A ward system that has a majority of council spot 1/27/2023 Christopher Cassa Email Non-competutive races:
If you get elected to the House or Senate in MA, you quite possibly have that job for as long as you want it, you're impossible to replace. In contrast, on the council we regularly have incumbent councilors lose their sents. This includes some that I supported, and some that I opposed—this isn't about my personal preferences. As a result, under our current system councilors are far more motivated to listen to constituents compared to state representatives, who know they merely have to be OK enough to keep getting re-elected.

Our current system: superior on all dimensions to ward-based systems. Our current system: superior on all dimensions to ward-based systems
Contrast all the above problems with wards to our current system:
Arnaked choice system doesn't waste votes like a majority-based system. When my #l vote didn't make it in, that was sad but OK, my vote went to my #l vote. You could do ranked choice for wards, which is better than nothing; but ward councilors often run unopposed, at which point ranked choice is irrelevant.
Councilors can shape unique coalitions; which can be geographical, ideological, demographic, or more commonly a combination of many factors.
Eberyone's vote is worth pursuing, whether it's renters or homeowners (there are still bases towards homeowners, but much less so than wards).
Councilors need to keep constituents in mind, and can't just coast once they're elected. Everyone's vote is worth pursuing, whether its retires on nounterwines (units are some conformation) councilors need to keep constituents in mind, and card just cost once they're elected.

It's not a perfect system, it still his flaws, it's still biased towards wealthier homeowners—but it's far superior to a ward-based system.

How might we improve it'l Here as come ideas, premised on the idea that the noist problem not the council election method (which is really pretty good) but other barriers elsewhere:

Remove money from election campaigns: city-funded campaigns might make for more equitable outcomes.

Switch elections to even-numbered years, so we get more voter engagement in local elections. ne. tration from state/federal voter registration, so more people register for municipal elections even if they want to preserve their state/federal votes for places elsewhere that are less lop-1/27/2023 Itamar Turner-Trauring Email Dar members of the committee,
The writing in support of the current Cambridge system for electing city councillors using ranked-choice voting for at-large councillors. It promotes healthy competition for seats, as opposed to ward-based
systems where condidates are more likely to have little or no competition in their ward. It also forces councillors to consider the needs of the city as a whole rather than the narrow needs of their ward. This
discourages NIMBYIsm and allows the city to exact broader, longer-term policies for the overall good of the city that would never be prioritized at the ward level. Ryan Houlette I do not have to stell you, the members of the Finance Committee, that at the very basic level. City's budgeting process is no different than your household budgeting. You set up your goals and priorities and you set up a budget for dully living expenses and for long term goals such as college funds for your children.

For the City's capital budget, the need for a capital budget term must be able to be traced to its authorizing source, each budget item must be fully transparent and each budget item must be fully accountable. The FY23 capital budget process failed on all three accounts and I am here to asky you not to repeat the same mistakes in the FY24 process.

Take a look at FY23 capital project budget item, Public Works. Streets - Mass Awenue - Harward Sq To Aleswife Brook Perdway (Partial Bull). There are so many inconsistencies and confusing terms among the budget book, the Cycling Sarfety Ordinance (So), the project uses budget book on fiscal year. Harward Sq To Aleswife Brook Perdway (Partial Bull). There are so many inconsistencies and confusing terms among the budget book, the Cycling Sarfety Ordinance. Soon the project websites.

1. Project webspage to based on Calendar years whereas the budget book on fiscal year. Then there is "separated blue have year" (May 1 – April 30 of the following year) when construction began or the project was completed.

2. The Amended Cycling Safety Ordinance: "set ambitious requirements for the installation of approximately 25 miles of separated budget have been included in FY22 and FY23 approved budget.

3. "In April 2022, the City Council approved the recommendation (of the City Manager) that Mass Awe-S Segments A and B undergo partial construction. The FY23 S-year appropriation plan shows only the 340M bond proceeds for FY24 but did not include the S13M for Segments C & D in the proposed FY23 budget the City Manager submitted the following week.

MassAwe-S Segments A in Society and D Segments C & D in the proposed FY23 budget changed the same of this project to Mass 1/28/2023 Ryan Houlette Email Church St (Segment C), and Dunster St to Plympton St (Segment D). However, the approved FY25 budget changed the name or this project to make a revenue " and a series of the project so make a revenue " and a series of the project so make a revenue " and a series of the project so make a revenue " and a series of the same budget at Segments A & B in CMA 2023 #4.

b. There is a covent "As the scope of work evolves, the cost estimates will be updated." Does this mean the budget book is a blank check and the budget of the revisit of quick-build installations will be added there, perhaps in FY24?

c. When will capital budget for Segment C & D be added to the budget?

S. Projects - City of Cambridge, MA (cambridgema gov) names River Street Reconstruction Project as one of the CSO projects currently undergoing public engagement. Its project website states "The project will being in November 2002 (Q1 FY23) budget book stated that "On March 2, 2022, the City sold \$92,300,000 in General Obligation Bonds to finance capital projects such as ... River Street Reconstruction." onstruction..."

Capital fining for the River Street Reconstruction is integrated into that of Public Works: Streets - Central Square so its budget is hidden in the budget book.

Project improvements will include among others separated bike lanes so the budget for CSO implementation is unknown.

5-Year Appropriation Plan only shows FY23 and FY24 plans instead of more detailed breakdown for the duration of the project in line with Project timeline.

Three cost of CSO implementation is difficult if not impossible to account for
Cost of quick-bund installation is aggregated as the performing department's Operating Budget
No way to generate a report on all the contracts related to a project problic Record Request response
Based on a project page's timeline and 5-year appropriation plan undicates the engineering support for a capital project is not included in the appropriation plan

Some CSO implementation budget is integrated into a larger unbrilled project
When the city needed additional operating fund, then City Manager DePasquale simply submitted an agenda item requesting the fund from the Free Cash (March 7, 2022 City Council City Manager's rods Item 1911). Agencia them #11)

Please ensure traceability, transparency and accountability not only in the capital budgeting process but in all City processes.

Respectfully yours,

Young Kim 1/31/2023 Young Kim Email toung a.m.

Dear Chairwonnan Born and Members of the Charter Review Committee,

I spologize for not voicing my comments on the Charter reforms until now even though I have been calling for reforms in the way the City is governed. And I also apologize if this subject has already been Dear Chairwoman Born and Members or the Chatter sevence vocumence.

I application for not voicing my comments on the Chatter reforms until now even though I have been calling for reforms in the way the City is governed. And I also apologize if this subject has already oeen discussed.

Time after time, I brought up cases of City's non-compliance:

not following State status's (Chapter 4/B) Guideline; Has City submitted Action Plan to in accordance to MBTA Communities law?)

not following City's Ordinance (Changing scope and timeline of Cycling Safety Ordinance (CSO) without proper procedures; procedures (ISD) doesn't have procedure for accepting Comprehensible Permit i): any upon its own initiatives (no final report for Cambridge's ambitious 2020 goal of reducing the ratio of cars owned by Cantabrigians) contribility of cost of projects (no way to generate a report of all contracts related to CSO implementation; City Managers estimate of the cost of MassAve4 Project approved on 4/25/22 is it with proposed budget he submitted at the following week's City Council meeting; the scope of MassAve4 as defined in the CSO that he reported had added scope of two segments of MassAve4. previously implemented)
lack of transparency (many requests for explanations) charifications on the CSO implementation have gone unanswered)
lack of transparency (many requests for explanations) charifications on the CSO implementation have gone unanswered)
lack of transparency (many requests for explanations) charifications on the CSO implementation have gone unanswered)
lack of transparency (many requests for explanations) charifications on the CSO implementation have gone unanswered)
lack of transparency (many requests for explanations) charifications on the CSO implementation have gone unanswered)
lack of transparency (many requests for explanations) charifications on the CSO implementation have gone unanswered
lack of transparency (many requests for explanations) charifications on the CSO implementation have gone unanswered
lack of transparency (many requests for explanations) charifications on the CSO implementation have gone unanswered
lack of transparency (many requests for explanations) charifications on the CSO implementation have gone unanswered
lack of transparency (many requests for explanations) charifications on the CSO implementation have gone unanswered
lack of transparency (many requests for explanations) charifications on the CSO implementation have gone unanswered
lack of transparency (many requests for explanations) charifications on the CSO implementation have gone unanswered
lack of transparency (many requests for explanations) charifications on the CSO implementation have gone unanswered
lack of transparency (many requests for explanations) charifications on the CSO implementation have gone unanswered
lack of transparency (many requests for explanations) charifications on the CSO implementation have gone unanswered
lack of transparency (many requests for explanations) charifications on the CSO implementation have gone unanswered
lack of transparency (many requests for explanations) charifications on the CSO implementation have gone unanswered
lack of transparency (many requests for expla lack of accor City Councilors should work together for the whole city. There's nothing good to come of pitting the various wards and neighborhoods against each other. Please keep the current system Becky Sarah 2/1/2023 Becky Sarah Please do not take a a Guillaume Bouchard se do not take a step back in Cambridge's democracy. Stick to our current system of elections using ranked choice, at-large council members. No ward-based nonsense. One person, one vote 2/12/2023 Guillaume Bouchard Email

2/24/2023 James Mahoney	Email	Dear Committee, As you know (and probably the rest of the universe does, too), Cambridge has a very vocal, highly visible, very progressive cobort, which is well-represented on the Ciry Council. But despite their thinking is that cobort does not represent the entire spectrum of ciry residents, and may not actually even represent the majority of the citizenty beyond the core that twois in city elections. Many of the progressive policies and isless are that unintended consequences seem to frequently crop up as these policies are implemented. It is also not unusual for proposents to dismiss or disregard known downsides of some substantial intainstrue because of their view that the ends justify any means. Separately, but related, the two-year term for Concilions means that the Council known downsides of some substantial intainstrue because of their view that the ends justify any means. For these reasons, and because the Manager typically serves over many election cycles, I believe we need a pragmatic, middle-of-the-road Manager who can keep herbits eye on the overall picture and trends and can temper some of the more aggressive initiatives while advancing Ciry and Council objectives. To put it another way, we need the Manager to be a voice of reason, balancing desires and goals with practical relatines and the overall health of the ciry. I believe that the City has been fortunate in this regard over at least the past four Ciry Managers, and with the current Manager. I believe that the City has been fortunate in this regard over at least the past four Ciry Managers, and with the current Manager. Additionally, I think the two-year Councillor term also benefits the City in that the voters have regular opportunity to register their support or lack of it for members of the Council. While reasonable arguments can be made for fording staggered numbers. It is a long time for the City to endure special-interest packing of the Council, or ineffectual members. Thank you for your consideration, and also for the work you ar
		Good evening Members of the Charter Review Committee: I hope you are doing well. I hope you care doing well. I hope the Charter Committee is aware of the history of Cambridge City Council and the reason for separating politicians from city management. Given the monetary transactions that exclude city employees from accepting certain Ciths.' That exhibition does not apply to politicians and or those seeking election or re-leften from individuals, developers and corporations, all within the law, however, when I donates \$10.0. I am contributing to creating flyers and other costs; I am not seeking accommodations that are favoring a specific agenda. Is the Charter Review Committee representative (as much as possible) of the diversity in age, education, landlord, retter and income of members of our commanity? Below is an ennual I sent to some of our Neighborhood Associations, our City Council and our City Manager. I was asked to share my comments with you. Respectfully, Ms. Bonds Valerie Valerie A Bonds Rettried Educator I Cambridge, MA 02139 Good afternoon Everyone. I hope you are doing well The failure to support a community's desire to keep Starlight is another reason we need to as a community carefully review changes suggested in Charter E; who and what qualifies someone(s) to be recommended and later appointed to a board determine exactly how campaign contributions influence decisions. Also, removing the mural from the Middle East is also opposite the desire of a large segment of the Cambridgeport community and Residents throughout Cambridge. Respecting the inevitability of change does not men removing connections to our culture and our community.
		There must be more input into decisions that go against the grain and who really decides what is best for our community. It is my belief that Electied officials and those seeking election or reelection do their due diligence to the wards known for voter tumout. Ms. Bonds
3/13/2023 Valerie A. Bonds	Email	Return Educator Dear Chairwoman Born and Memburs of the Charter Review Committee. Recent Policy Orders (PO3) of City Council points to a broken process in City Governance. I hope you can address this issue in your review of the Charter. There needs to be a clear delimentation of responsibilities of City Council (CC) and City Manager (CM). CC should be the policy makers; CM the executor. For example, CC should not introduce POs such a the AEIO Anneadment or the recently passed Accessory Pathing amendment. CC should ask the CM to report back the effectiveness of the Affordable Housing Overlay zoning ordinance (AHO) and ways to improve it. The CM should confer with the Zoning staff and if amendments to AHO an needed the Zoning staff should draft the necessary language to be included in CM's report. Once a PO is introduce, then needs to be a procedure to tract their execution in timely names. Policy Order to study the economic impact of the Cycling Safery Ordinance implementation has not been completed, yet the Traffic, Parking and Transportation Dept is continuing their quick-build projects Satus of the Activorsi Post off or CSO number untertained neglected by a PO is still unknown. Policy Order POR 2013 #11 is still awaiting export from the City Manager as of the last regular City Council meeting on 3/6/203 and the near regular City Council meeting is on 3/20. Yet the family of Mildentine amagements to sell the property to Just A Sact for affordable boxing (AR 23-3: Report on determining the feasibility of parthasing the property located at 37 Brookline Street, former home of Peter Valentine, with the intent of utilizing this as a community arts space. Councille Simmons, Counciller McGoven, Counciller McGoven (Counciller McGoven). Some Policy Orders awaiting CM report are removed from the waiting list at the start of the new City Council term without any voice from the community I am more than willing and happy to discuss this issue further. Please acknowledge receipt of this entail
3/14/2023 Young Kim	Email	Respectfully yours, Young Kim
		Dear Committee Members: I must admit, given the number of meetings for various issues in the city, I have not been able to attend many of these meetings. In fact, I intended to at least view the one at the main library but then discovered the meeting was not available via zoom. I really did not see much discussion about the meetings so nothing drew my attention to the issues. I state this since I attended an ECPT presentation and two of these meetings and it seems to be a fair accompilit at our Plan E was been out of a need to remedy zampant computes in the city. I have attached quite a fascinating article with an extraordinarily different idea about the birth of Plan E. Rather than viewing it as a remedy to numpart corruption, it can also be viewed as a way of controlling the vote since some of the neighborhoods were overwhelmingly and densely populated with intentigrant workers and minority groups who could easily have controlled much of the city via their shear vote numbers. These was corruption before and after Plan E. Plan E does not protect from that. Please consider the attached article. To be sure, the landed gentry and academicians feared control by a bunch of factory workers, mostly immigrant and minority. I would love to hear Prof. Bowie's read or this. Manie Elena Saccoccio, Esquire Campanage, MA. 02141 BBO#55264
3/14/2023 Marie Elena Saccoccio	Email	the Generation East Cambridge Dear Charter Review Commitme members, Boston's redistricting process continues to show how broken word-based councilors are, and how much better Cambridge's current system is. As a Cambridge resident, I do not really know what word I'm in I'if it changes, that's fine, the election commission will tell me—and it still wordt make any difference to who I can vote for. And it worlt make any difference to the results of the election. Meanwhile, in Boston, we have a circy councilor, Frank Baker, who worries he is going to lose the nest election because some ward lines were redrawn on the map. So now he's bankrolling, a lawsuit https://www.bostonglobe.com/2003/03/23/metro-boston-city-councilor-frustrated-with-redistricting-is-bankrolling-litigation-against-ii/. This quote gives the gist of the issue, and explains very well why word-base councilor elections are such a bad idea: Supporters said the map would strengthen political opportunities for people of color in a city long run by white voters and white electre officials. But critics objected to the domaino effects those efforts had in other parts of the city. The new map, for example, spins between two council districts the Anne Lynch Homes at Old Colony, a Southie housing development named after U's Expersentative Stephen Lynch's mother—a move critics argue could muffle the political voice of its residents. And the map carved up Baker's current constituents, severing a cluster of majority-white, high-tumout precincts in the southern tip of Dorchester that he argued was the "core" of his district. "That's the most glaring thing." Baker said recently: "Everyone is talking about the core of their district. Adams Corner is my core and they split it right up the middle." That is the most glaring thing. "Baker said recently: "Everyone is talking about the core of their district. Adams Corner is my core and they split it right up the middle." That is the most glaring thing. "Baker said recently: "Everyone is talking about the core of
3/24/2023 Itamar Turner-Trauring	Email	Lamar Turner-Dauring
		Dear Members of the Charter Review Committee. First, thank you so much for all of your hard work on the City's Charter. You have spent many hours and much brain power, and it is most appreciated! I am writing in opposition to introducing strong mayor governance in Cambridge. My concerns lie in two areas: management and politics. Management is a professional skill that is often taken for granted. Experience in project management, human resources, budgeting and fiscal oversight are not skills inherent to anything other than The skills required to be a successful elected official have very little overlap with the ability to be a successful enable, and the particular interests of their most vocal constituents. Attention to those who reliably vote may take precedence over those who may not. Whether consciously or not, actions will be take with the next election in mind. The current system enables the City to seek a skilled, experienced manager, who is by design disengaged from electoral politics. It provides continuity that does not fluctuate based on the electoral calendar. Thank you for the opportunity to contribute to your deliberations. Successly.
3/24/2023 Susan Fleischmann	Email	Dear Committee Members. Dear Committee Members. For
3/27/2023 Mark Kon	Email	Please feel free to get in touch with me (by email or at the phone number below) if you would like to go over any of these issues with me. Thank you very much-Mark Kon
3/27/2023 Shelagh Hadley	Email	Please keep current 2 yr. City Council terms, NOT 4 yr. terms which would be far too long. We citizens need to maintain accountability from our elected council. Please keep the current City Manager system, to allow our new C.M. time to prove himself. Please create a new combination of district-based and city-wide-based council – 6 district councilors (2 from each of 3 Precinct-defined areas) and 3 citywide Councilors. The current system results in some areas (such as my own) being worfully under-represented, and seems unfair. We all need adequate representation! Please retain the current Covernance structure, with the council electring its own manyor. Thanks for all your work! Shelagh Hadley, longtime Cambridge resident owner and taxpayer.
		Dear Committee Members. I favor the following charter revisions. I favor the following charter revisions. REEP CURRENT 3-year CITY COUNCIL TERMS (No to 4-year terms). REEP CITY MANAGER SYSTEM (Give our new City Manager enough time to prove himself). CREATE A COMBINATION DISTRICT-BASED and CITY-WIDE-BASED COUNCIL - 6 district Councillors (2 from each of 3 Precinct-defined areas) plus 3 citywide Councillors. GOVERNANCE STRUCTURE: Keep the current Council-Elected mayor Kind regards.
3/27/2023 John Trever	Email	John Trever

		I am writing to express my support for the following: -continuing J year city council terms; this is enough time for residents to evaluate their effectiveness -continuing the city manager system to ensure a system of checks and balances -continuing the council elected mayor system
		-continuing the council elected mayor system. With a relatively new city manager, the city should allow him time to do the job for which he was hired, rather than the urgency to "change the rules." I look forward to following this committee's process moving forward. Thank you.
3/28/2023 Phyllis Simpkins	Email	Prylis Simpkins
		Hello, My name is Hope Turner, and I'm a Cambridge resident. I will not be able to attend the Carter Review Committee Meeting on 3/28/23, but I would like my comments below to be included in the meeting
		please.
3/28/2023 Hope Turner	Email	I strongly believe that the city manager should be elected by the people of Cambridge. Direct accountability to voters is vital for a healthy democracy. I don't believe we can call ourselves a progressive city until we democratically elect the person who ultimately makes the decisions. Although our current City Manager has been more responsive to the City Council, this may not be true for the next City Manage Residents deserve protection against abuses of power that inevitably happen in a government that does not directly elect its chief executive. Thank you, Hope
5/28/2023 Hope Turner	Email	To: Cambridge City Council, City Manager, City Clerk
		Re: Cambridge Council and Governance Changes Lurge the City Council to retain the current 2-year City Council term and to reject the proposed 4-year term for the Council. It is my opinion that too many members of this Council are already far too urresponsive to current citizens and residents and a change from a 2-year term to a 4-year term will make this unacceptable situation even worse. I also urge the City Council to retain the current City Manager system because we finally have an outsider City Manager not be bedden to the same decades-old system and outdated considerations that has strangled City Covernment for far too many years. It is not supprising that some current members of the Council want to change their approach to keep matters out of balance. Also, now that we have a new City Manager, I support keeping the current Council-Elected mayor, to keep the current system as is. Believe me, no one is more suprised than I amp that I now think the current surrent of government in Cambridge might actually begin to work for residents and citizens.
3/28/2023 Robert Camacho	Email	Robert Camacho. Cambridge MA 00138 Dear Ms. Born and Members of the Charter Review Committee.
		Thank you for the great work that you are undertaking and the thought with which you are addressing these important issues. I have attended when I can. Today's meeting seeks to have a working consensus on the question: Should the head of the executive branch be an elected official (strong mayor) or remain an appointed position by the city council (city manager).
		I work with a group of civic-minded volunteers across the city. We have spent some time studying this and other issues. I support the views of our group for: Keeping the current City Manager system for the present (Giving our new City Manager enough time to prove himself), RATIONALES: We are making already a number of changes with the city manager system that should be allowed to play our for a few years at last.
		We should give our new manager a chance to show what he can do in meeting the new Council goals and demands. If at some point we do move to a strong Myony system (an elected Myony), we would need to prepare the way and likely set up a system like Boston where the mayor could not also run for Council. We feel that the City Manager system offers more checks and balances. 1. This allows keep oversight on financing and achieving Council policy changes.
		2. This helps limit political intervention in the functioning of the city. Most of us support keeping the current Council-Elected mayor. OTHER VIEWS:
		A minority of us (myself included) foror an elected mayor writin the city-annager structure Those of us who would like to have the voters elect our mayor within the current city manager system would like the elected mayor to set the term's agenda both with Council and with the city manager. On the concern maked with this approach is that it might promote conflict between the mayor and the city manager, but if both agree on the goals for the term at the outset for that term, my view is that this is unliked.
		to be a problem. Another minority supports a Strong Mayor system (without an appointed Ciry Manager) to make the mayor more accountable to the voters.
		Important Note: Any mayor tote should be a separate vote from the Councillor vote (our on the same builtot), thereby allowing voters to select their #1 (and other choice), candidates independently, but above to vote expansitely for manyor, through the cintern proportional voting system, keeping the same number of 9 Councillor, clunking the manyor). The reason is that voters been clearle save their close of vote on the person they most feel needs their votes to get elected. The choice of mayor is different, and each councillor who seeks to also run as mayor, should be encouraged to set out their proposed ager and goals for the term, allowing voters to compare them.
3/28/2023 Suzanne Preston Blier	Email	Cordially. Suzarme Preston Biler
3/20/2023 Suzanne Presion Buer	Email	While ideally I would like to vote for a mayor, given the atmosphere of the current council, I feel we need checks and balances which could be ignored with a direct vote. A mayor being chosen from the councilors lessens the chance of council manipulation at large. We can already anticipate the campaigning for Mayor and the potential agenda supported by special interest groups. If those lobbyists also
		a 4-year term in their preferred candidate, we will be facing a stacked court and Cambridge as a whole municipality loses. It will be hard to bounce back from ideology dominating practical, feasible and sustainable decisions for EVERYONE. Whave a hard time with that now. Please maintain the current system. thank you for your hard work on this. I hope you get your extension for something this fundamental. Matthew Meyer.
2/29/2022 Marileo Marrer	Email	02156
3/28/2023 Marilee Meyer	Email	Thank you, Council Members, I would like to express my belief that Cambridge needs a democratically elected chief executive and/or a mayor with more power. Although we elect our Council, it is the unelected City Manager who has
		total fiscal control. We need someone who will be accountable to the voiters. How can we call ourselves a progressive city and not have the person who has ultimate say on all decisions be democratically elected? Divide accountable to the voiters are stated and the product of the control of
3/28/2023 Maritza Soto	Email	
		Helio Charter review committee. I am a Cambridge resident a "Barrel" and I am submitting this public comment to advocate for the city to move towards a mayor-council system. While the current city manager is amenable to the council's demands and takes by pure, towards that are set forth, that is not always the case. With the city manager model, and the lack of a strong review system and mechanism to replace as insubordinate manager, the will of the people, as exacted through the democratically elected councilors, not be ignored. The lack of movement or accument of manager ingle and allowed the city manager system. Though the city council date people's demands. Moving to a mayoral system, where the executive can be changed when they do not regard the residents's demands, will make Cambridge residents feel that their voices are heard.
3/28/2023 Ellen Mei	Email	Thank you, Ellen Mei
		Chaipperson Born, committee members and staff - I'm writing to share shoughts on the decisions you will be making regarding the head of the executive branch. In all your deliberations, I urge you to keep from and center the GOAL you are working toward. At one enseting I attended, someone summed up the aim as "to have more transparent, inclusive governme is that still your mission. In "why" of this chainter review effort? Reviewing what you hope to accomplish should be your first agenda item. Only after agreement on that does any discussion make sense, we do x. will that help achieve our stated aim and what we believe our reunit to be?" Everything needs to be decided in light of the consensus aim. After 15 minutes listening to Mayor Michelle Wie on WEUE recently I turned towards a strong mayor form of governments. The present and qualities of leadership, persistence, communication, etc. BUT mostly I took away. "Sere is a natural-born leader in an important POSITION." That position is lacking here. We would benefit from having one publicly-elected person who embodies our apparations and peaks to our Challenges, who is visible in a crisis to see ten fast and encourage hope.
4/7/2023 Mary Jane Kornacki	Email	The city council is too amorphous. The mayor voted in by the council is bonorific. chairing meetings. I don't know average (among citizens, not employees) who considers Stambul Siddiqui our leader. The city would benefit from a form of government that -like Boston and Somerville - has a distinct and highly visible leader worded in by and accumulable to the public. Currently the city manager reports to the council. He or she is there as the administrator. Yi-An Huang appears to be competent. Some hesitate to move away from the status quo because they believe Mr. Huang should have time to prove himself. I truey you NOT to think in those terms, i.e., the real and potential qualities of an individual (after all a city manager may leave for a better position or not have I counter renewed). It is the POSTITON that is under consideration. Please don't confide the person with the role. I urge you to consider how much could be gained in the cause of transparent, inclusive, accountable government by supporting a strong mayor as head of the executive branch. I for one believe it is the be alternative to the 'masthy' and amorphous sort of leadership under our current system. Thank you for your consideration. May Jime Kormacki
	7.75	Charter Review Committee. I am a resident of North Cambridge and strongly oppose any ward based form of regresentation. A ward based system will fragment the city, for what benefit?
		Tanks, Dan Syrague
4/9/2023 Dan Sprague	Email	Camonage Sent from my iPhone
		Hello. I would like to voice my opinion on how councilors are selected for the City of Cambridge. It has been brought to my attention that there is talk of switching to a ward based system. I would like to opporthis switch as having councilors that represent all of Cambridge give us a more democratic system with less genrymandering. Citizens of cambridge do not just exist inside of their ward, but enjoy the enti- city. Therefore, it makes more sense for any public benefits, to benefit all.
4/9/2023 Rachel Leicher	Email	Best, Rachel Leicher
	Danier .	Dear Committee: Our current system of city-avide ranked-choice voting for city council is working well and seems to me to be way, way more democratic than a ward-based system, which would be less competitive and lengths representative. Please don't switch!
		Yours, Eric Colbum
4/9/2023 Eric Colburn	Email	

			Hello Charter Review Committee Members:
4/9/2023	John Patrick	Email	As a now 22 year resident of Cambridge and a previous resident of other municipalities with a strong mayor and strong city manager growmment, I ve experienced both, and believe there are multiple benefits of an appointed strong city manager municipal powerment as opposed to an elected strong city manager strong properties. A city manager is replically a professional with experience in management best practices, while a strong mayor may not have the same level of expertise. They are appointed based on their qualifications and experience, and are typically better equipped to manage complex issues than an elected official. This manager is to manager is prically a propertied based on their qualifications and experience, and are typically better equipped to manage complex issues than an elected official. This can lead to more consistent and stable policies and practices over the long term, as the city manager is more clearly focused on the long-term interests of the city material to manager remains accountable to the city council. Which represents the interests of the city manager is manager remains accountable to the city council, which represents the interests of the city manager is manager remains accountable to the city council. Which represents the interests of the city manager is manager manina accountable to the city council, which represents the interests of the city manager is manager remains accountable to the city council which represents the interests of the city manager is manager manina accountable to the city council which represents the interests of the city manager is the city manager of manager remains accountable to the city manager of manager remains accountable to the city of the city manager of manager remains accountable to the city of the city of the city manager of manager can make decisions without having to an expert of the city of the
4/9/2023	John Patrick	Eman	To the Charter Committee,
			I was told by a member of the Cambridge Bikes group that there is some consideration to changing Cambridge's (vir government from an all at-large to a ward based system. Please keep the system as is. I greatly appreciate having 9 counselours who I can reach out to with problems and different people tend to have different specialises which make it easier for me to find multiple people to help on an issue. Furthermore as I experienced when I lived in Somerville, want based positions are frequently uncontested while At-Large positions had competition every year. Thank you for listening Mike Copacition
4/10/2023	Mike Copacino	Email	Dear Chair Born and Charter Review Committee Members,
			As a former councillor and vice mayor, I urge you to maintain the existing electoral system of a large regressentation and not to add ward councillors. One of the challenges all councillors face is styring focused on the big picture goals for the city and region when some constituents (often their neighborhood interests. There is a long-standing tendency among some Cantabrigans to define themselves by their neighborhood identity politics alrandy impedes policy varieties on eligiblorhood burndaries like climate, transportation, and housing Centaling seats for ward councillors is likely to create even more division in the city and mong councillors that stands to gridlock decision, unking on major citywide issues, while potentially introducing a spate of policy orders for changes that mostly benefit small groups of constituents. If the total number of council members increases to accommodate ward councillors, council members was allowed to the commodate ward councillors, council members was allowed to the commodate ward councillors, council members was allowed to the commodate ward councillors in a more appealing proposition for more people. The Cantridge election process is sharely conditioning enough. It's hard enough to explain the mechanics and benefits of ranked choice voting to residents, without adding the element of explaining ward boundaries and who is running at large or by ward. Votes who already feel overwhelmed with all the campaign flyers littering their stoops and requests for donations and yard signs would get even more appeals into each relative would have two votes to campain for, every two years. The guiding principle of the charter review committee should be "first do no harm," Adding ward councillors would do serious harm to civic unity, government operations, and forward-thinking policymaking. Respectfully, In Deveroex
4/10/2023	Jan Devereux	Email	
			Dear Charter Review Committee. The last time Gambridge needs in the face of a massive housing crisis is ward-based election of city council members. The city is a small enough political unit right now (perhaps too small) and letting NDMBYs on Brattle St. gain outsize power to prevent the city from building more housing is a terrible idea that will result in the continuing decline of our regions population and power (in favor of places like leas. Arizona and Florida). Why on earth are we doing this? Matt Matt Goldstein
4/10/2023	Matt Goldstein	Email	52 Clarendon Ave
4/10/2023	Amanda Sindel-Keswick	Email	I unge you not to switch our election system to a ward-based one. The current at-large system allows citizens to vote for a slate of councilors who will work together for the benefit of our city. Furthermore, it enhances the competitiveness of the elections, making them more democratic. The current system is working for Cambridge, and there is no reason to change it. Amanda Sindel-Keswick (she/her) J.D. Candidate 2004 Boston University School of Law
4/10/2023	Amanda Sinder-Keswick	Emaii	Dear Committee Members,
4/10/2023	Michael Whelan	Email	I am writing to strongly support retaining Cambridge's current system of al-large, nanked-choice Council elections. In any city, but especially a geographically compact one like Cambridge, it is critical for council members to be responsible to the entire city and to prioritize the public good of the city as a value-level based elections would diminish that responsibility and also reduce healthy political competition, since the wards would need to be quite small given Cambridge's size. It is easy to imagine only one or two candidates signing up to run and incumbersts facing no competition. Over time. I am wormed this would create a system beholden to parochial groups, special interests, or even dark money. Please keep Cambridge politics cleam, responsible, and responsive. At-large, ranked-choice is the way to go! Thank you, Michael Whelm
			Good evening. Tm a resident of Cambridge living near Imman square. Id like to register my objection to a ward based representation system. Wards are less representative of the population as a whole and will bias a system that is already biased against renters to favor home owners even more. Thanks
4/10/2023	Wyatt Berlinic	Email	Wyatt
4/10/2023	Vivek Sikri	Email	Dear Charter Review Committee. We live in a time when our nation is divided on knife edge due to genrymandered voting districts. We are one country, and we are one Cambridge. We deserve City Councilors who want to serve the city as a whole, not a select group of constituents in one part of the city. Setting up ward based elections would mean charwing somewhat arbitrary boundaries and slicing up our community into a malititude of pieces. Should the line go down one street or the next? Neither. It should go around our city. Cambridge isn't that big that we need to slice it up into little bits to govern it. We all need a functional and efficient public transit system. We all need roads that make sense. We do not need more division. We do not need little fielfoons establishing themselves across our town. Please vote against ward based elections for the City Council. We are one city and we should vote as such. Thanks, Vivek Skiri
			Dear Charter Review Committee Members; Thank you for your passion and delication to evaluating our unique form of city government and for your thoughtful consideration of issues such as at-large vs. ward-based councillors. While I appreciate the concept of increased local regressentation. I turge you to maintain the existing at-large regressentation and not to switch to a partial or fully ward-based system. A ward-based system would reache our forces on city-wide policies and solutions. For example, housing school, and transpost appeals explosed as the city, level. For example, housing school and and a control affect residents across the city, not just in specific words. Similarly, school policies such as a funding for school renovations and new programming (e.g. park) have a city-wide impact and should be considered at the city level. Transportation considerations naturally affect many people throughout the city and optimal solutions rely on participation from every word. Councilors should have a broad understanding of the benefits and impacts of these programs which affect the entire city, rather than being focused on the more narrow interests of a particular word. Additionally, a ward-based system would likely lead to less democratic accommbbility and less political engagement. In our neighboring city, Somerville, 4 out of 7 of the word councilors ran unopposed. This lack of competition would not force councilors to stay in bouch with voters and be held accommbble. This lack of competition also makes it harder for citizens to hold their elected officials accountable and decreases political engagement. Another important point is that a ward-based system could led to fewer renters being represented in the city, council. As many renters move more frequently than owners, it would make it much harder for councilors who needed to move, particularly if they moved to a different ward, to continue to be elected. This would likely lead to a council that is less representative of the city's population as sure whon
4/10/0000	Christopher Cassa	Email	Chris Ctaristopher Cassa

			Dear Members of the Cambridge Charter Review Committee. A Better Cambridge (ABC) recognizes that the charter review is an important opportunity for Cambridge to reassess its system of government. We would first like to express our thanks to the Charter Review Committee (Committee) for its work to identify any shortcomings in how our fellow citizens are represented and how effective our government is in creating real, positive change for our City. Green that housing costs have long been identified as the most important issue to Cambridge residents, we at ABC loop the Committee prioritizes efficive regressentation, because the same people who bear the bust of the housing crisis tend to have the hardest time getting their vace heard. For new Cambridge residents, lower-income housings, folks who are too buys with school, owk, multiple jobs, caring for family, etc., it can be challenging to engage deeply in our political process. We appreciate the Committee is focus on making politics more accessible for more people. To match our city's values, we urge the Committee of seasing the changes to the charter serve to promote demoncracy, not constitute. We are herefore concerned that the Committee is To match our city's values, we urge the Committee of seasing the charter review of the c
4/10/2023	ABC	Email	A Better Cambridge
4/10/2023	Camilla Elvis	Email	Dear Chatter Review Committee. I am writing to express my storag opposition to Ward councilors in Cambridge. More counselors limit politicians shally to represent us along only the lines of where we live. I want my representatives to be able to get elected based by representing interests I share with other carabidiplasms that go beyond geography. At large Councilors in Proportional representation have the freedom to represent city wide interests and the compessition to incentives them to do so. While geography may not be explicitly represented through our city counsiers, neighborhoods have west runniber of opportunity to make their voices heard on city issues occurring near them through commissive meetings and boards and commissions. Citywide Interests go deeply under representatives in those meetings. It is critical to have our elective representatives speak for all of Cambridge. Thank you for working on this important process, Camilla Elvis
4/10/2022	David Sullivan	Email	Dear committee members. Thank you for your service in this important effort. As you may know from my interview with several committee members, I support a strong mayor — elected by RCV for a four-year term. If we want to change the status quo — for example around housing points: — I think it is essertial to provide strong executive leadership with clear political and electroal support. My own experience in both city and state government convinces me of this. Especially given the constraints of the Open Meeting Law, the present structure makes is very difficult to organize significant policy change. (I am open to a professional chief operating officer appointed by and reporting to the mayor, but perhaps confirmed by the Council.) I also strongly oppose moving away from PR. citywide Council elections to any kind of ward- or district-based elections. That would increase parochialism, enable opposition to new housing, that treatmet candidates who need to move offering as 1 once did as a Councilled), and distinachies some voters who care about citywide issues than about their neighborhood. I agree with ABC's statement on this issue. I am happy to discuss further with anyone. Thank you for your consideration! David Sulfarm.
			Former City Councillor Dear Committee I am writing in support of moving to a directly elected Mayor with essentive power AND the continuation of the current city-wide election of Councillors using the current PR system. My restoring is that (1) we need to make the essentise of essentive power more publicly accountable than the current City Manager system allows; (2) the current method of city-wide Council elections both essure that most demographic and issue-related subgroups in the city have the ability to mobiline around a candidate who will give them voice at the same time that if forces candidates to take a city-wide perspective in order to aggregate enough votes to make the cut; (3) the PR, system, for all its confusing details, means that nearly every vote ends up playing a role in the election of at least one and usually several people, thereby increasing voters' sense of connection and adulty to speak to the Council; (4) and if there is a separately elected Mayor, the confusing manages of the PR, system become much less significant; (5) changing to a ward-based system would further balkanize Cambridge's already fractious politics with councillors stack in narrow self-interest based on what usually turns out to be a very small group of very vocal neighbors. Thanks for all the effort you are putting into this! Steven E. Miller
4/10/2023	Steven E. Miller	Email	To members of the Charter Review Committee. I am writing to express my strong support of a strong mayor system. I now think it is what is needed for our times. Over the past decades, our world, our nation and our city are increasingly in the midst of vast changes and critical challenges unlike those we have faced for a long time - whether it is climate change, housing and worker shortness or grapidly changing technology, among others. These changes are magnified by the presence of Harvard, MTI, and our booming industries in Kendall Square and the Alewife area which bring both opportunity, but also challenges and there is no real period of the presence of Harvard, MTI, and our booming industries in Kendall Square and the Alewife area which bring both opportunity, but also challenges and there is no real period of the search of the presence of Harvard, MTI, and our booming industries in Kendall Square and the Alewife area which bring both opportunities and to address the challenges, both for today and also, perhaps even more importantly, for the years ahead and future generations. I feel that our system, where there is no real helm of leadership, is not adequate to the task. Having worked with the business community and the neighborhood of Union Square in Somewville during an intensive process of planning and citizen involvement led by Mayor Curation. Have seen firsten good strong strategic leadership can be I am also watching what Mayor Wu is accomplishing with great admiration and respect. Both Mayor Curatione and Mayor Wu have demonstrated strong leadership, strategic vision, and effective mplementation, deeply grounded in the ideals of social justice and equity? I also feel that, in the interest of true democracy and equitable representation, switching to a ward system would be a grave error. Not only would it disenfinancine renters, who often have to switch neighborhoods in search of housing they can afford (if they are lacky enough to be during the complete the complete of the contract of the contraction
	Esther Hanig	Email	Dear Review Committee Members. I am writing to express my support for Cambridge moving away from the anti-democratic City Manager Model towards a Strong Mayor model. I do think it's unfortunate that we are faced with this binary choice, as though those are the only two options, but certainly an executive that it is elected by the people is more democratic than an executive who is not. I would like to provide source contentual history for Pan. E that it's possible you may not be aware of Although the common marrative surrounding Plan E is that it emerged as a means of curbing political compliants, a closer look at it is history shows that there is another side to this story. My source for this is local scholar Bill Cunniplant's excellent book, Belonging, which he has given me permission to share and which I have attached to this email. This thoroughly researched book provides a detailed account of the history of Plan Like and the control of the search could read as follows: Plan E was cannet by Faturual and only by researched book provides a detailed account of the history of Plan Like and Linear the country of the history of Plan Like and the book provides a detailed account of the history of Plan Like and Linear the like and Linear the history of Plan Like and Linear
	Ben Simon Susan Fleischmann	Email	Dear Members of the Charter Review Committee. Let's use our experience to fix what we have, and keep a professional City Manager who is not beholden to the loudest voices in the room. Let's use our experience to fix what we have, and keep a professional City Manager who is not beholden to the loudest voices in the room. For decades, I worked in Cambridge as a nongroofi esecutive director, and had the opportunity to interact estensively with both elected officials and with the City administration. For the most part, I felt that those relationships were respectful and constructive. However, I also worked on both the City comment calls and constructive theorems in the Committee and the Broadband Theorems, I will be considered the functional and constructive the committee and concerned residents. For many years, I tried to work with the City to re-imagine the structure of public, educational, and government color was case in Cambridge, and remain profoundly disappointed that, despointed parts and the final professional disappointed that, despointed that, despointed parts and the final professional disappointed that despoints and the final professional disappoints and the final professional disappoints and final professional disa

			Dest Chatte Review Committee I submit the following recommendations for your consideration. I shows the following recommendations for your consideration. I continue the following recommendations for your consideration. I continue the following recommendations for your consideration. I continue the proportional voting systems for electing connections. Few people understand it is very complex. And a very small percent of eligible voters participate. While few understand it is like the proportional voting system in the following the small percent of voters who elected them. While originally conceived to benefit racial and ethnic minorities to the result is the content control of council and all would be result in the following the percent of voters who elected them. While originally conceived to be not recommendation by simple majorities of voters. I contained the value of the control in the percent of voters are control of council the control in the following the percent of voters are control or council the control in the percent of voters and a council to the part of the percent council or council the percent of voters are control that control in the following the percent of voters are control that control in the percent of voters are control to the percent of voters and the percent of voters are control to the percent of voters and the percent of voters are control to the voters between the percent of voters and the percent of voters are control to the control to the voters are control to the voters and the voter are control to the voters are control to the voters are control to the voters are control to voters and the voters are control to voters and the voters are control to voters and the voters are control to voters. I controlled the percent of
4/15/2023	Barbara Anthony	Email	Dear Chairwoman Born and Members of the Charter Review Committee
			Dest Claimwonian found and refunders of use Contract Review with you. As you know, I have been entitling you they unfortunately, due to family commitment, I will not be able to join Combridge (Citizens Conlined): QckA and discussions of the City's Charter Review with you. As you know, I have been entitling you to go to the contract of the City's Charter Review of the City's Charter Review with you. As you know, I have been entitling you to discuss the contract of the City's Charter Review of the City's Charter Review with you. As you know, I have been entitling you to discuss the City's Charter Review of the City's Charter Review of the City's Charter Review with you. As you know, I have been entitling you to destine the City's Charter Review of the City's Charter Review of the City's Charter Review with you. As you know, I have been entitling you large the City's Charter Review of the City's Cha
4/16/2023	Young Kim	Email	
			Dear City Officials, I am submitting my Letter to the Editor of Cambridge Day, I am submitting my Letter to the Editor of Cambridge Day, City Manager Yi-An Huang to be an impamial, transparent chief executive accountable to Cantabrigians for your consideration. This was just one specific issue needing accountability but, In fact, accountability, transparency and traceability (of city's action to its authorization/responsible staff) are needed on all issues in Cambridge. Thank you for your attention and consideration to this matter, Respectfully yours, Young Kim Young Kim
4/18/2023	Young Kim	Email	Norms Street
			I've been following the Charter Reform Raview discussions and was glad to hear the committee finally engage in some substantial topics during recent meetings. But it was a bir furstanting to bear accutations that our current form of government into it democratic enough not is it accountable to addressing the needs of its people without specific examples and evidence. That made the discussions for a strong mayor vs a city manager too theoretical to effectively address such allegations. There are over 50 boards and committees made up of residents involved with working with the city on various issues such a zoning, climate, justice and safety issues. Just recently the City's Health and Environment Committee held a working group meeting with the City's DeWi, Urban Forestry, and the Department of Public Planting, with climes lead groups Green Cambridge, and Cambridge 4These to discuss our urban forest. Similar citylessident groups created the recommendations for Envision Cambridge, Central Square Citic and Alevstée Planning, Recently the City Council was granted more influence in who actually gets assigned to these bounts and commissions of activity. One is the Cambridgeport Neighborhood Association, a great example of a citizen lead organization that has worked effectively with the city and DCR to maintain and improve local parks and Magazine Beach, as well as bost an amazing army of educational and information programs. The City Council's Ordinance Committee reviews and addresses at least 8 to 10 citizen lead zong proposals every year for issues such as afterdable housing, multifamily housing, climate resiliency, transportations advantors and every central Suares Straight expertainment neems.
			inadoptration solutions and even Central Square Starlight entertainment permiss Anyone who can get 10 resident signatures can propose aconing changes to the city's codes. How the city establishes the budget is another configuing issue for the City Council is the City Council is responsibility to the even every Council with agreed upon goals and priorities for the city so that the city namager can address them though the budget. Sadly, there have been too many years when Councilors don't even bother to update and define their priorities, even as they complain about its complexity, or budget the municipal point of the budget book is rather large, but is clearly presented if anyone bothers to read it. Cambridge has been actively soliciting residents' input for the budget since 1996 under Healy, and good Councilors know how the dest was dand how to get more funding to their programs. There are many local city groups that work with City Councilors to successfully influence budget appropriations and new programing and services. In 2019 the City Council world down the city's budget for Technology until the city manager agreed to review investment in broadband, leaking to an outside consultant and current prostals under consideration. The Bike Safety Committee helped exact an Over the past few wers there has been a focused effort from Councilors and citizens groups to shift more money into affordable busing, along with voters choosing to also include our Community Preservation Punis. So this year we have one of the highest rathes of affordable housing funding in the state with 544 million dollars, double the amount from just a few short years ago. We will be spending to the program. In 2015 the city's budget for including trees, bike lanes and assorted neighborhood amenities to get more residents, especially young residents? I and up involved with their governmental process. This is a wildly successful project that gets 5700 residents voting and has spent 57.5 million dollars of the city's budget. All of this citizen
5/10/2023	Kelly Dolan	Email	Good afternoon Members of the Charter E Committee:
			I hope you are doing well. I continue to believe, at this time, members of the City Council should remain with a two year term. Other than the recently elected Councillors, terms of service of some sitting Councillors are from 3 terms to five terms. Because Councillors have a two year term, they make an attempts to engage in outreach, direct contact with Residents during the second year of their term. They are more likely to attend community meetings, participate in hybrid events and yes, even knock on our doors to make in-person, individual connection. City Councillors have a brid by to receive funds through donation, response to constituents with wealth, organizational power, and influence often at the expense of the underserved, underrepresented and marginalized members of our community. There are many who are not voting constituents who live in Cambridge and require the service of our City Councillors. Our Children, visiting Students, undocumented individuals, homeless individuals and those who have neither the wealth or the organizing power to get the attention of the City Councillors. In a very recent Council meeting, in my opinion, our Mayor was more of a referre than a facilitator between members of the City Council. Given the influst of large sums of money to political candidates and incumbents, the learning toward policies that favor accumulation of votes to remain and sustain political presence, and the ever growing concerns related to ethics, moral compass, accountability and veractive at all levels of government, we must be very careful aligning professional politicians with those who choose public service. Unlike the members of the City Council, the City Manager must have specific education, knowledge, expertise and experience and I believe a skill set, that can be applied to the role, responsibility and function of the office of City Manager. As public service, the City Manager of sey obligation, level of accountability and question of the office of City Manager and the convinced of the of
5/11/2023	Valerie A. Bonds	Email	
To State Control			Dear CRC. Thank you for your important work on these hard questions! 1. From your election data it is clear that odd-year elections significantly degrees turnout. I hope you will recommend that Cambridge move its local elections to even years. 2. I am much less confident about this second joint, but I think the city manager is too powerful. If we could move to a system where the elected officials set the policy priorities and the appointed officials implement them, that would be more democratic. Our city manager seems great but questions like whether Cambridge makes afterschool universal should really be decided by city council or an elected mayor, and not the city manager.
	Aram Harrow Nathan Fillmore	Email	Thanks for taking the time to read this Arnar Harrow (Cambridge resident) Due Chatter Review Committee I wanted to write briefly with an example from the news yesterday from our neighbor to the north of the negative effect wards have on the competitiveness of council races. An article in Carbridge Day yesterday relates that a ward councillor in Somerville, Beatria Gonze Mouaked, decided not to run for re-election. She was running unopposed. Then her former aide, Jack Perenick, made a "susp-of-the moment decision" to run. Unless someone else files today; Mr Perenick will also run unopposed and will be newly elected as a Somerville ward councillor with no competition and having never been chosen in any meaningful sense by the voters. I happen to like the positions Mr Perenick espouses in the article, at least on my favorite topic, multimodal transportation. But not everyone likes those positions, and I'm sure there are difference of opinion on these topics within the ward. It's a bad thing for democracy for there to be only one person running for an election. Ward seats reduce competition and thus reduce accountability of elected officials to the Sincerely. Nate Twis not intending to get into the Ward 5 race or any race until Beatrix decided to withdraw; "Perenick said: "It was a susp-of-the-moment decision. Two been involved in city politics for a while. I've worked with councilors, the mayor and on Beatriz's campaign. Two seen the good work she has done, specifically on bless and wage thef! I didn't averal of that work to end." Barring another candidate filing before the Wednesday deadline, Perenick is running unopposed in Ward 5 and is all but certain to take Gomez Mouaked's seat.

6/15/2023	Valerie A. Bonds	Email	I want to thank Anna for attending the Charter E Committee Outreach at our housing complex. Despite the fact that there was no early notification and the 6 or 7 Tenants who attended, asked many questions, offered many suggestions and added a few asides along the way. Anna answered our questions, explained the purpose of the Charter E Committee and treated our small group as if we were a group of many. We are hoping Anna can return at a later date when adequate notification will be in place to provide a much more respectable turnout from the 300 households that reside in the Rivermark, 808-812 Memorial Drive Housing Complex. Again, thank you for the Charter E Committee Outreach. M Bonds Wherie Tenant
6/27/2023 .	Annette LaMond	Email	Deer Members of the Charter Review Committee. Thank you for the time that you have committed to studying the City's charter. I have been following your discussions and appreciate your outreach efforts. I want to share my thoughts. Consider where the current city councillors live by zip codes: Oli 38 – I councillor Oli 39 – S councillors Oli 41 – I councillor Oli 41 – I councillor The Oli 38 and Oli 39 pix codes are the largest by far in terms of population. According to the 2010 U.S. Census, the two zip codes were nearly equal in population (approximately 36,000 each). But Oli 38 are only 1 city councillor while Oli 39 has 5 councillors. Why the dispatity? It isn't that the residents of Oli 38 are not civic-minded. Residents of the Oli 38 zip code serve on City committees. Many are leaders of Cambridge nongrofit organizations, not just the one based in Oli 38 are for training for City councillor with other parts of the city, were transor of the oli 38 wards is high. So if residents of Oli 38 are of training for City Council, why? The answer may be that the job of a city councillor prachades holding a full-time job. Being a city councillor involves attending long Monday evening meeting, and weeks in full of committee meetings. Marry people are in the minds of casees that prevent such a time commitment. To be a councillor, you need a job that has Beable schedules, minimal new lengthments. I realized produce the council should not require stepping off a caree spit in the councillor produce in the council should not require stepping off a caree path in the council should not require stepping off a caree path in the council should not require stepping off a caree path in the council should not require stepping off a caree path in the council should not require stepping off a caree path in the council should not require stepping off a caree path in the council should not require stepping off a caree path in the council should not require stepping off a caree path in the council should not require stepping of
6/28/2023	F D	Email	Thank you, Jim Dunn
6/29/2023]	Paul Rinehart	Email	5. If a council vote is ited owing to an absence or a vote of "present", the Mayor or current Acting Mayor shall be granted an additional tiebreaking vote. I just received your postcraf (thank you. "Inter 18231), and man the present proceeding for so long and are open for public comment. I will attend the in-person event in Central Square on July 25, but ahead of this, some choughts: 1. The leave the existing charter requires the newly-elected council to be sworn in on the first Monday in the Jamary following the electrion. But this day may fall on Jamary I (as it will in 2004, after that, the next occurrence is 3045). Please for this by including a clause delaying the swearing-in by one day or one week in years when the first Monday is a holiday. 2. There was discussion in your March meeting (when you interviewed CM Haung) about making the city manager somewhat more directly accountable to the citizenty. There is a simple fits for this without requiring a comprehensive change in the mayor communitary assessments. It is require the CM to be worded into office each 2 years by the new council at or before March 31 of the even man from the parts of the electric CM can only serve till March 31 two years bence. The council may renew the CM for successive 2 year terms (not limit — one term at a time) by an afaline to garnes? which are a CM years with a simple first of the even year) if no affirmative (9) to we magn it is athieved for an ACM with the following in sequence will be officered the acting CM position for 2 years (till March 31) NON-REDEWABLE. The current deputy CM Heads of various city departments in an order to be agreed upon by your committee (somewhat analogous to the Federal Government's presidential succession sequence) The council may at any time when an Acting CM is in office vote to appoint a permanent CM who may serve until March 31 1005. The council may at any time when an Acting CM is in office vote to appoint a permanent CM who may serve until March 31 1005. The purpose of this whole pro
			Good morning I would like to bring one issue to your attention and that is the inability to vote or run at local elections for Cambridge residents who are non-US citizens. I'll put myself as an example but I know there are more like me in the City with the same problem. I arrived in Cambridge 5 years ago with my family from South America. At the beginning it was a one-year project but some opportunities came up and we were able to stay and we decided to do so because we think Cambridge is a great place to raise our children. To put it think! Than non-US citizens but I'm allowed to work. During this time I was able to buy a car and a house in Cambridge, and I pay taxes to the City for both assets like any other resident. Nonetheless, I'm not allowed to vote at local elections or run for local public office positions. I firmly believe this is completely unthir on so many levels and should be addressed by the City. On this particular date I would like to remember that this same problem spathed the American Revolution ("No taxation without representation"). I know there are other ways to help democracy even if I can't vote, but I unly think Cambridge could do better in this sense, especially considering what I'm bringing up to your attention is already a practice in many countries and in other US Cities like New York. Sincerely,
7/2/2023	Raul Mauricio Ripoll	Email	-Rank Ripoll Vera To the members of the Charter Review Committee: In writing aboas of tongirl's meeting to strongly oppose the establishment of ward representation in Cambridge. I am sure that those who propose this are doing so with nothing but the best of intentions, but it seems clear to me that not a system would intrinse entrench the current inequities that we face. The beauty of our current proportional representation system is that it allows for ward representation but it also demands that those councillors who are elected on the back of a single neighborhood must represent the extrict city when they take office, imagine a councillor from West Cambridge of Baldwin with no official obligation to care about the plight of anymose living in the assessment loff of the city. That's what you would be moving to with ward seats. The current system challenges all nine councillors to represent everybody. Not all of them do that, but why should we also when them of the paper responsibility to do so? PR. staff is working efficiently at our equity goals are evidenced by the mountain of progress made one of the last sevent alyears including the Affordable Bossing Overlay. The problem is not the council - sits the city manager. The fact that this commission has failed to see that fact probably means that whatever balled question you end up advancing will be a bitter fight. I will certainly upen principle to on any proposal which does not confront the faunthmental injustice of the city's unablested executive and the unreasonable centration of power that they currently egity. We navy need an entirely were process and a commission that is democratically elected by the people in order to get at this root cause of injustice. Who cares what the leader of the legislative branch is called when our city manager is unaccountable to the people? If we aren't thinking radically about how to improve the lives of the most vulnerable residents of our city, what are we even doing? All the best,
7/18/2023	Dan Totten	Email	
			Good afternoon,

7/31/2023 Marilyn Frankenstein Em	mail .	Heldo, Tanal you for the opportunity to join the discussion about the charter review. It was lovely to meet so many of you! We wanted to reinstate our main concerns as residents, voters, caliborators: "We believe the flavor should be discussion about the charter review." It was lovely to meet so many of you! We wanted to reinstate our main concerns as residents, voters, caliborators: "We believe that each to be incores machanism to keep the City Munager accountable to the Council, the elected representatives of the people. "We look for ward to following the process." Cheers. Mart and Nina To the Charter Review Committee members: Lave lived in Cambridge for almost 40 years. I grew up and went to public 'university with unaffordably high tution. I developed and tought carricular in Quantitative Resouring in Arguments, and Media Literacy. I wan about in Cambridge for almost 40 years." I grew up and went to public 'university with unaffordably high tution. I developed and tought carricular in Quantitative Resouring in Arguments, and Media Literacy. I wan about in Cambridge for almost 40 years. I grew up and went to public 'university with unaffordably high tution. I developed and tought carricular in Quantitative Resouring in Arguments, and Media Literacy. I wan about in Cambridge for almost in Cambridge Day that we will still have a low the underted Mayor and Joseph and powerful underedded on all powerful underedded (by Manager California) and all have a well underted Mayor and a powerful underedded (by Manager California) and all have a low all underted days count and powerful underedded (by Manager and powerful underedded (by an all powerful underedd
8/1/2023 Marilyn Frankenstein Em	mail mail	Specifically, we are curious how the policy order and response mechanism, as well as the budgetary process, might be changed or supplemented to allow greater accountability. We look forward to following the process? Cheers, Man and Nina To the Charter Review Committee members: I have lived in Cambridge for almost 40 years; grew up and west to public schools in Brooklyn, NY, including Brooklyn College, which at that time was also totally public (i.e., tax-payer supported). I am a retired Professor from the University of Massachusetts/Boston, a 'public' university with unaffordably high tunion. I developed and supht curicula in Quantitative Reasoning in Argaments, and Media Literacy. I come a home in Cambridge and love living here. I care about up adopted city. I am an interested in helping make Cambridge and rear more inclusive, democratic: Chy and a powerful underected Chy Manager, (Impt://www.com/morbidge/documents/degody.com/2003/07/25/charter-reviewers-present-first-dis-dh-changes-with-some-members-protesting-small-scope) To me, this situation is completely anni-democratic: Having 20-30 candidates running for 9 City Council seats precludes bealthy democratic debate. No one can really run against anyone, because with a large marber of candidates that would not be productive, each candidates must focus on their ideas. It is quite a heavy life to ake each cirizen to familiatize themselves with that many candidates share any operation of the candidates inclosed any operation of the candidates of the candidates and produced. Note in the candidates and produced any operation of the candidates and produced any operation operatio
8/1/2023 Marilyn Frankenstein Em	mail 1	Mat and Nina To the Charter Review Committee members: I have lived in Cambridge for almost 40 wears. I grew up and went to public schools in Brooklyn, NY, including Brooklyn College, which at that time was also totally public (i.e., tax-payer supported). I am a retried Professor from the University of Massachinesto Boston, a "public" university with unaffordably high tution. I developed and taught curricula in Quantitative Reasoning in Arguments, and Media Literacy, I own a home in Cambridge and love living here. I care about my adopted city. I am interested in helping make Cambridge a more inclusive, democratic city. I am concerned about our city's system of representation and was distincted the proportional representation, and still have a weak unelected Mayor and a powerful unelected City Manager. (https://www.cambridgeday.com/2023/07/25/chatter-reviewers-present-first-chaft-changes-with-some-members-protesting-small-scope") To me, this situation is completely anti-democratic. Having 20-30 candidates states and to be productive, each candidate must focus on their ideas. It is quite a heavy lift to ask each citizen to familiantize themselves with that many candidates ideas and positions. More importantly, having that many candidates means that two cannot more deeptly examine most of the candidates ideas and positions. More importantly, having that many candidates means that the area no productive debates about the issues. That means we cannot more deeptly examine most of the candidates ideas and positions. More importantly, having that many candidates means that the area no productive debates about the issues. That means we cannot two against candidates whose policies we oppose. Debating different dieas, and choosing among conflicting the power to each carty only away from the elected officials to an appoint defat of downloady mus counter of any democracy and at the heart of progress in any society. Voting to oppose policies is also an important part of a democracy. How can we destine the candidates cannot r
8/1/2023 Heather Hoffman Em	mail	I have lived in Cambridge for almost 40 years. I grew up and went to public schools in Brooklyn (NY, including Brooklyn College, which at that time was also totally public (i.e., tax-payer supported). I am retried Professor from the University of Massachisett Boston, a "yould" cultivaries with unafferdably high tunion. I developed and taught curricula in Quantitative Ressouring in Agragaments, and Media Literacy. Jown a home in Cambridge and love living here. I care about my adopted city. I am interested in helping make Cambridge and respectively, demorative developed and taught curricular (in Quantitative Committee). The committee of the professor of the past was also and the
8/1/2023 Heather Hoffman Em	mail I	I am tired of hearing people say that there's only one renter on the City Council and not get corrected. There are three currently, Denise Simmons, Dennis Carlone and Burhan Azeem. I would also point out that, given the mania for buildings big apartment buildings over the past several years and the apparent desire to build even bigger apartment buildings over the past several years. It like to know how we wouldn't have rentered continue to be more numerous than owner-scropants. We will not have more owners if we do nothing to plan for that. I understand that's not within this Committee's purview, but if gets brought up often enough that I felt the need to say something. Heacher Hoffman Lewart to be a limite bit more explicit about my offer, in my previous email, to "talk with" the electrions subcommittee. **I'd like to be notified about my meetings they have, and to get my correspondence they have that's covered by open records rules. **As a Cambridge voter with relevant expertise. I'd love to be able to speak in order to accours any questions they have about voting systems. This applies whether or not they are interested in my own. suggestions. **When if they do resolve the basic outlines of the voting system they want. I'd be happy to help draft language that covers edge cases. Any of the above apply separately or together. Dr. Jameson Quim On 1864, 2 Aug 2023 at 1643, Jameson Quim. **Jameson Quim** ameson, quinn algorital com?* wrote: In my persons written comments. I suggested centain changes to Cambridge's voting system. I realize now however, that those comments got too deep in the technical weeds too quickly. So now I've written another document on the same idea. starting from WHY it's needed.
8/1/2023 Heather Hoffman Em	mail]	I would also point out that, given the mamin for building big apartment buildings over the past several years and the apparent desire to build even bigger apartment buildings over the next several years. Id like to know how we wouldn't have restrest continue to be more manerous than owner-contrasts. We will not have more owners if we do nothing to plan for that. I understand that's not within this Committee's purview, but it gets brought up often enough that I felt the need to say something. I want to be a limite bit more explicit about my offer, in my previous email, to "talk with" the elections subcommittee. * I'd like to be notified about any meetings they have, and to get any correspondence they have about voting systems. This applies whether or not they are interested in my own suggestions. * When if they do resolve the basic outlines of the voting system they want. I'd be happy to help draft language that covers sidge cases. All of the above apply separately or together. Dr. Jameson Quim On 1862, Jameson Quim On 1862, Jameson Quim I may previous written comments! I suggested certain changes to Cambridge's voting system. I realize now, however, that those comments got too deep in the technical weeds too quickly. So now I've written mother document on the same idea, starting from WHY it's needed.
		I want to be a little bit more explicit about my offer, in my previous email, to "talk with" the elections subcommittee *1d like to be notified about my meetings they have, and to set my correspondence they have that's covered by open records rules. *2d a Cambridge voter with relevant expertise. It love to be able to speak in order to memore any openions they have about voting systems. This applies whether or not they are interested in my own aggressions. *When if they do resolve the basic outlines of the voting system they want. Id be happy to help draft language that covers edge cases. Any of the above apply separately or together. Dr. Jameson Quim On 1964, J.Aug 2023 at 16-43, Jameson Quim. In up regious written comments. I suggested certain changes to Cambridge's voting system. I realize now however, that those comments got too deep in the technical weeds too quickly. So now I've written mother document on the same idea, starting from WHY it's needed.
8/4/2023 Jameson Quinn Em		*As a Cambridge voter with relevant expertise. It drove to be able to speak in order to answer any questions they have about voting systems. This applies whether or not they are interested in my own. *When if they do resolve the basic outlines of the voting system they want. It be happy to help draft language that covers edge cases. Any of the above apply separately or together. Dr. Jameson Quinn On Wed. 2 Aug. 2013 at 16:43, Jameson Quinn. In my previous apply apparately compared contain changes to Cambridge's voting system. I realize now however, that those comments got too deep in the technical weeds too quickly. So now I've written another document on the same idea, starting from WHY it's needed.
8/4/2023 Jameson Quinn En		Heavis the new link. It also love to talk with the elections subcommittee that was discussed in the last meeting. Let me know anything I can do to help. Sincerely, Dr. Jameson Quim
	mail 9	Cambridge voter Dear City Council, School Committee, and I cc City Manager Huang as well,
8/7/2023 Lauren Gibbs Em		My first point is that the City Mayor should be elected rather than selected by the reigning councilors and the vice chair of the School Committee should be done by who has the most votes, I don't want people leiling me who to select as Mayor or as Chair or Vice Chair of the School Committee. There have been a number of times when I have not hided who was selected as mayor to other contactions or vice chair by other school committee members. I think Sumboil Schidiqui is a fine mayor and could be ne-elected mayor untitable times as she was this session, but there have been mayors in the past who should not have been mayor in my orginica and vice chairs of School Committee who should NDT in my orginion have been vice chair by School Committee. Partly Noling not the most votes, but the School Committee gave the job to Fred Famini, Manikka Bowman, and Kathleen Kelly. Don't let the City Council - OR the School Committee - do that again! Let the people - NOT the Councilors or the School Committee members - make the decision! My second point: There should be election by district of Cambridge with some at-large members, whether there are 5 or 6 by district (East, West, North, The Port, Central and maybe Kendall) or by library (Main, Bouthens, Central Square, Collins, O'Neill, O'Commor, Valence) with A ₃ or A elected at-large - or some other configuration of members determined by the City Council in advance of a vote. The concerns of one englishorhood are not necessarily the concerns of one the electation of students is NOT NECESSARILY the perspective of the City Council, which, in my perspective, is WAY to DEVELOPER-circusted for my taste. Let people decide for themselves what they want - don't decide FOR people!
arrizoas Lewen Groos Em		Lauren Gibbs Thanks for a very interesting session 3 weeks ago Tuesday. I learnt a lot about the power (imi)balance between the Council and City Manager. Followup charter proposals: The council should be explicitly granted full Courtol over the city budget (in consulation with city staff), including the aboility to grant supplementary rescissions and appropriations during the fiscal year after an initial budget has passed. The council shall explicitly be granted power to set (or revoke) a two-year budget cycle. To address the problem of a previous City Manager not responding to a Policy Order (on a Manicipal Broadband Study), let us create a "Manager Directive" which will legally require actions from the city government. Specifically. The council may pass a Manager Directive which will specify actions required of the City Government by specific dates. A Manager Directive's deliverables shall be legally binding. The terms of a Manager Directive shall be consistent with all Federal, State and City laws, regulations and ordinances, and discovery of any inconsistency will invalidate the Directive Manager Order to the City of the City Government of Manager Directive shall be consistent with all Federal, State and City laws, regulations and ordinances, and discovery of any inconsistency will invalidate the Directive Manager Order to the City of the City
8/12/2023 Phil Rinehart Em	mail a	The rower proposes are at analogous will planted of the propose of the proposes are at analogous will plant to a continuous continuous and forbidding council-swearing-in on public holidays). Helio.
	1	My family and I attended the public meeting in July and learned a lot. At the meeting an idea was raised about expanding voting rights to all adult residents (and maybe some teens). This idea came up recently on the CPS parents listerers. Sharing the article shared about it, think it is really worth considering in this review. https://standard.com/02/308/09/honcitizen-voting-school-board-san-francisco/. Thank you for your consideration.
8/14/2023 Sarah Figge Hussain Em	mail	Sanh
		With everyone running at-large, it is impossible to know and understand 15 or 16 individual candidates. Some kind of districting would make it far more possible to distinguish the individuals on the contracts list. Carl Winsch
8/14/2023 Carl Wunsch Em	mail I	That to leave early for another meeting. Anna In and to leave early for another meeting. Anna So I am not sure if the main question I asked was discussed, but I would really like to know the answer, or rather, I hope the committee will at least consider the question and provide some answer: WHY IS THE COMMITTEE SUPPORTING THE SYSTEM OF ELECTING AN ENTIRE CITY COUNCIL WITH AFLARGE COUNCILIORS? WHY IS THE COMMITTEE REJECTING THE IDEA
B/15/2023 Marilyn Frankenstein Em	mail 1	OF ELECTORAL WARDS OR DISTRICTS?

\$/1\$/2023 Jameson Quinn	Email	I'm becoming increasingly concerned that leaving consideration of voting systems to the last minute is unhealthy. I have (wrice) submined suggestions for updates to the voting system (the first time, last year). Of course, I think that my ideas are good. But while some of them are merely technical fixes that should be uncontroversal; the key suggestion of including optional delegation is something that should have time for public discussion "beyond" just the charter committee before adoption. The current schedule barel leaves time for the committee itself to properly consider this idea, and seems to leave no time for airing it to the public and getting feedback. I don't know how to deal with this timing issue, but I think you should be open to considering all possibilities, including: creating a subcommittee or new committee with the capacity to devote more focused time to voting systems, changing the overall schedule and/or adding public meetings (after the committee has clearly laid out options). Again, thanks for your dedicated work, Jameson Quinn
•		Thanks, Party, for directing me to the Cambridge Charter Review Committee, which I had not been thinking about before you recommended it to me. To the Cambridge Charter Review Committee, places take may a remarks to City Connoni. School Committee, and City Manager under Party Nolan's email as well as a 4th point in the next paragraph into consideration in your review of the Cambridge City Charter by December 31st I think the City Manager should be elected as well as the Mayor, Councilors, and School Committee Chair and Vice Chair' So I am sending this message to you too. City Manager Hanag, and civing City Council you to this point of election rather than selection of the Cambridge City Manager in the finitee. If we are having a City Manager who actually runs Cambridge, that person should be elected, not selected, from may perspective. The first 3 remarks are in this email as well as in the previous small to City Council, School Committee, and City Manager opied below Party Nolan's email to me - but with the fact that it might be I I want or 13 school districts and it might be City Charter rather than City Council districts and it might be City Charter rather than City Council districts and it might be City Charter rather than City Council districts and it might be City Charter rather than City Council district and it might be City Charter rather than City Council district and it might be City Charter rather than City Council district and it might be City Charter rather than City Council district and it might be City Charter rather than City Council district and it might be City Charter rather than City Council district and it might be City Charter rather than City Council district and it might be City Charter rather than City Council district and it might be City Charter rather than City Council district and it might be City Charter rather than City Council district and it might be City Charter rather than City Council district and it might be City Charter rather than City Council district and it might be C
8/28/2023 Lauren Gibbs	Email	email. I have placed highlighting on the new parts of point #2.
		I've realized that my earlier suggestion of adding an optionally-delegated element to Cambridge's STV system is too ambitious to fit into the committee's current schedule. So I'm writing this to focus on my other two (simpler and less-controversial) suggestions: factional transfers and allowing their damings. Fractional Transfers There's realized to that much to say here. Pretry mach any relevant expert would agree that, given today's technology, fractional transfers are a better system than Cambridge's current practice of randomly choosing an offset for each precinct. Yes, it would require software updates to the tallying software, but not to the voting hardware, and since open-source software would almost certainly be usable with only minor adjustment; the cost would be trivial. Allowing Tied (and skipped) Rankings The suggestion here it so follow voters to give the same ranking to more than one candidate. For instance, I might give candidates A, B, and C all a "1", candidate D a "2", and candidates E and F a "4" (skipping "3", perhaps by missible). When tallying such a boliot, if would C. If A are eliminated, as the best (lowest-numbered) rank which has any non-eliminated candidates. So my ballot in the estample above would stant or great and the standard of the stan
8/30/2023 Jameson Quinn	Email	Cambridge showed the way and caused this hypothetical statewide system to allow ties as well. Note that this tie rule is equally applicable to any form of RCV — not just multi-winner STV as in Cambridge but single-winner IRV as might be used in a statewide system.)
		Der Charter Review Committee Members. I hope you're doing well. I am eighteen years old, so this will be my first election voting in Cambridge. I am excited! I have lived here for six years and am just starting my second year as an undergraduate at Harvard. I was grateful I am eighteen years old, so this will be my first election voting in Cambridge. I am excited! I have lived here for six years and am just starting my second year as an undergraduate at Harvard. I was grateful to eable to make public comments at your meeting on September 5th and wanted to follow up on the comments that I made. I mainly argued that now is a good time to modify the proportional representation algorithm that we currently use. I learned the following when I was looking into how to vote in the municipal elections this November. At the moment. Cambridge identifies a "quota" or number of votes that an elected candidate can maintain, based on the number of candidates for school board/city council and the number of ballots cast. If a candidate reaches that quota in any round of voting, they are automatically elected. It would be unfair to subsequently discard all bullots cast for that candidate, especially if they won a much larger function of the vote meded to win Becurace of this Cambridge counts the mamber of "surplus" and cast for that candidate, the number of votes cast minus the quota. Like almost all ranked-choice voting systems, we then "transfer" that number of surplus ballots to the second choices of the voters for first choice.
9/6/2023 Julia Shephard	Email	called the Cincinnal Method. In the vast majority of situations, employing it means that we drop almost all of the preferences of the voters whose candidate won and overweight a select few preferences enomously. A toy (our realistic, given quotas in Cambridge) example: if a candidate is selected in the first round with 2,000 votes to travel on 1,800 to receive election, 200 of their supporters are selected to move on. This means that we completely exhaust the ballots of 90% of this candidate's voters. At the same time, we have arbitrarily chosen a lacky 10% to get an extra vote, where their second-choice preference counts as much as another candidate is voters two the Tax of Tax of National Tax of Ta
		Dear Chatter Review Committee. I was intrigued by your discussion regarding a potential Residents Assembly as suggested by Niko Bowie. I've long field in the to be an important and missing component of our municipal democracy. In a sens when we abandoned the Town Meeting from of government for a representative City Council, we lost a lot of public participation. With 9 Councillors representing ~120,000 residents, compared to e.g. 255 elected Town Meeting members in Brookline with a population of ~60,000, that is a 57 times greater level of representation in Brookline's legislative body compared to Cambridge. While it may be considered impractical to now rever to a legislative body of any 500 members in Cambridge, meeting only once or twice a year, if not untilitable to have 100 or more residents come together to discuss important topics and make formal recommendations to the City Council once or twice a year. In fact, I've twice been part of exactly such an effort, namely the 2009/2010 and the 2016 Cambridge Climate Emergency Congresses. Of note to the Councilities is that such assemblies can be created without changes to the Charter or action by the City Council Or course formalizing them in the Charter or by Ordinance may be of value. By a long as they are merely making recommendations to the City Council, as opposed to acting as the Legislative Body of the city, it doesn't seem to me that a change to the charter is required to establish such an assembly. Of course an interesting question is how membership would be established. For both Climate Congresses we went through a laborious but rewarding process through the Mayor's Office (Councillor Simmon happened to be Mayor both times) to recruit and appoint members to the Congress, establishing as much diversity of perspective as possible. For a more standing body, as opposed to an ad-hoc body like the Climate Congress, it would make sense to have members elected were constructed with a velocity of the Council and the council has at various times explored all
9/6/2023 Quinton Zondervan	Email	I offer these thoughts for your consideration and thank you for your work and wish you well in your deliberations.
		Good evening Members of the Charter E Committee. 1 Applosize for my recent absences. 2 Applosize for my recent absences are made and applosize for my recent absence and applosize for my recent apploach associations candidates or new candidates involved in direct and personal outreach outside the community in which they reside An exception to that would be the different neighborhood associations candidate forum yay Manu incumbents and new candidates attend throughout the city. At the same time, I believe that the Art -Large concept encourages all the City Councillors to be committed and accountable to our city, our neighborhoods, our residents, as well as those who wook, study and visit. Our system that requires, in this election, twenty-four individuals competing for the number one vote for time seats often resulting with contentious gatherings to select a mayor and a need to deflate from the polarization occurring during campaign theteric directly excluded a opponents during their campaigns. 1 believe the Mayor should be directly elected by the residents of Cambridge. This would eliminate an unconscious need to placate those who supported the mayor's selection and would establish the mayor' allegiance to our community. The City Manager is someone who must have specific qualifications, expertise and a resume that prepares for financial administration of a city. All members of the city council may not have the skill set the City Manager make decisions someone who does not make decisions based on the number of Constituents; the City Manager make decisions best don't all its best for the city. The relationship between the City Manager making the best decision for all. Regards, Valerie

109/2023	Marilee Meyer	Email	CHARTER REVIEW QUESTION ON COUNCIL INTERFERNEWITH SUBORDINAIT COMMITTEES Dear Chairman Born, While I admit I haven't been following the CHARTER REVIEW PROCRESS to date, I do have some concerns I would like to be addressed. That is, the repeated interference of City Councilors in the function and deliberation of subordinate committees. Most of the cases would 60 before the City Council for ratification anyway, so why pressure and intimidate subordinate committees to support their agendas? There have been three cases which were called out over the last 3 years to no avail. 1) PLANNING BOARD: (2010) During hearings for the original AHO, a councilor identifying himself as such as well as a previous Mayor, presented why the AHO was important BUT proceeded to declare that City Council aready has the verbe, "manusaining" so don't bother wasting mine on deliberation." Sitting in attendance, I read that as pure PINIMIDATION and MISUSE OF POWER. 2) HISTORICAL COMMISSION: The Historical Commission, bound by a public petition by 10 voters enacted a Neighborhood Conservation District STUDY for East Cambridge. A "study" is not the final vote. It then goes to the CHC to decide if it is worthy—then to the Council for final vote. It then goes to the CHC to decide if it is worthy—then to the Council for final vote. It then goes to the CHC to decide if it is worthy—then to the Council for final vote. It then goes to the CHC to decide if it is worthy—then to the Council for final vote. It then goes to the CHC to decide if it is worthy—then to Council for final vote. It then goes to the CHC to decide if it is worthy—then to Council for final vote. It then goes to the CHC to decide if it is worthy—then to Council for final vote. It then goes to the CHC to decide if it is worthy—then to the Council for final vote. It then goes to the CHC to decide if it is worthy—then to the Council for final vote. It then goes to the CHC to decide it is worthy—then to the CHC to
10/9/2023	Andy Zucker	Email	Votes for the City Council and the School Committee use Enaked Choice Voting. I understand how that system works. To elect someone to an office with a single vacancy (e.g., to become Governer). I like ranked choice Voting. It's great. However, to elect a group of people I do not like it, for various reasons. For one thing, it pits every candidate against everyone else, and in the end my vote counts for at most one person. In contrast, votes for a Board of Trustees or many other slates allows voters to choose more than one candidate. That is destrible in a city where cooperation is essential. Two questions about this RCV system are: 1. In six maked choice system part of the charter? 1. If so, is any consideration being given to changing the system? Analy Zucker

My name is Dr. Jameson Quinn, a Cambridge resident and voter. You on the charter review committee know me, as I've been attending most of your meetings, and have taken the opportunity to give public comment many times. But I'd like to briefly reiterate my expertise and interest in this matter.

opportunity to give public comment many times. But I'd like to briefly reiterate my expertise and interest in this matter.

I've long been interested in voting reform; for instance, I've spearheaded the reform to the momination voting system for the Hugo Awards, co-organized the British Columbia Symposium on Proportional Representation which was influential in the design of the 2018 electoral reform referendum there. In fact, my interest in this field was a big part of what spurred me to get a PhD in statistics.

When I talk to my fellow Cambridge voters about our voting system, I often hear two things (assuming they even vote in municipal election years). On the one hand, they are proud of a system that gives them a deeper and clearer voice than most ballots. On the other hand, they find having so many candidates to rank to be too complex, a burden. Often, they feel both of these things at once.

I believe that allowing voters to use cqual rankings is a simple, feasible change that would preserve and even strengthen that source of priefq, while helping to ease that burden of complexity. In this article, I will make that argument. But I also want you, the committee, to understand this sinse fully, so I'll also do my best to lay out all the serious counterarguments that might be made, and to share both the strengths and the weaknesses of the evidence behind these arguments. behind these arguments

behind these arguments.

The Single Transferable Voting (STV) system that Cambridge uses was invented in the 19th century. At the time, it was designed to be counted by putting ballots into piles. Thus, at each step in the process, all candidates' vote tallies had to be integers.

This necessity led to two compromises. First, when transferring overvotes, random votes had to be chosen. For instance, if the quota was one thousand votes, and a candidate got 1,100, one hundred of those votes had to be chosen by some random process. Today, experts agree that fractional transfer methods, such as the Weighted Inclusive Gregory Method (WIGMA), are fairer.

The other way that STV's original design was compromised is that equal rankings were forbidden. If my ballot ranks candidate As first place, candidates B and C tied for second place, and candidate D in third place, it will be thrown away as soon as A is eliminated. Even if B and C are eliminated to, so that my vote unequivocally belongs with D, it will never count for D. This is a limitation on voter freedom, and a risk of accidental loss of voting power, that is completely unnecessary with modern counting methods.

As part of the Charter Foreix Communities, which is the control of the control of the country of the c

ballot, and as such, is something that you should consider as a committee, not just leave up to election officials.

In the following, I'll lay out arguments in favor of and against this change; followed by a bibliography, and then an appendix with proposed statutory language.

Arguments in favor

The simplest, and most general, argument in favor is that if allowing equal rankings were the status suo, essentially nobody would want to forbid them.

Voters would not want to reduce their freedom to vote as they wished, or to risk having their vote thrown away if they mis-marked it.

I believe most politicians, both incumbents and challengers, would value the less-divisive campaign environment fostered by equal rankings, and would not want to togamble on the unpredictable individual effects of a change.

Election administrators would not want to increase the risk of voting paradoxes (see below).

below).
But here are some more-specific arguments in favor.
1. Allowing equal rankings makes voting easier, possibly increasing turnout / participation

The typical Cambridge city council election includes over two dozen candidates. Giving preferences over all of these — or even several — is already a difficult voting task. This difficulty is a hurdle for any attempt to increase turnout, and minimizing this hurdle is an

important goal.
It's clearly easier for a voter to class these candidates into broad groups ("I like these two a lot, these four seem fine; these three seem acceptable; and the rest I dislike") than to put each of them into a stirct ranked order ("I know these four will get ranks 3 through 6, but which is which? How can I find some arbitrary distinction soo that I can put them in order", each of them into a strict ranked order ("I know these four will get ranks 3 through 6, but which is which? How can I find some arbitrary distinction so that I cam put them in order?"). Consider the following graph, taken from Maloy and Ward 2021, in a study of a hypothetical cross-party Ranked Choice ballot for the 2020 Presidential primary in super-Tuesday states. This shows the probability of "mismarked" ballots for various scenarios. The y axis runs from a probability of 105 (5%) to 25 (25%), Note that it might be still possible to tally some "mismarked" ballots in some cases, but that any "mismarking" they were looking at carries some risk that the voter will be uninentionally disentifranchised. Unlike the hypothetical single-winner election Maloy and Ward studied, Cambridge's STV system is multi-winner. But currently, the basic ballot format and rules for the voter are similar to the "Rank Ballot" option. In their experiment, such a change would substantially reduce the risk of a mismarked ballot — which could leave the voter effectively discentifications. In the control of the country of the

collect overvoted, voided ballots. And this often occurs where more Latino, elderly, foreign-born, and less wealthy folks live. The additional years of data show no meaningful increase or decline in these tendencies but rather bolster the earlier study's findings." (Neely and McDaniel, 2015, p. 21)

As with the experimental study above, this observational study shows that a ranked system which disallows equal rankings, comes with risks of mismarked ballots that could disenfranchise overs. In this case, the voters thus disenfranchised would come disproportionately from certain groups, in many cases ones that are already disadvantaged in our political system.

disenfranchise voters. In this case, the voters thus disenfranchised would come disproportionately from certain groups, in many cases ones that are already disadvantaged in our political system. (I believe these findings are relevant and convincing, but I am nevertheless obligated to share certain caveats. First off, they are based on ecological regression, and thus rely on unvertifiable assumptions to impute from precinct-level variation to individual-level variation. Second, "African-Americans" are not a monolithic group, and a finding in San Francisco may not apply to Cambridge. Third, this same paper found similar issues with a "vote for up to four" race that did not require strict makings; though an equal-rankings-allowed ballot is harder to spoul than "vote for up to four", this suggests that simply moving away from strict rankings is not necessarily enough to fix the problem. And fourth, the overall magnitude of the effect, while enough to swing a close election, is not huge. For instance, extrapolating their results to a premet with 100% over-65 voters would give up to around 9% excess spoiled ballots. Allowing equal rankings, the current system forces all voters to pick favorites at every By disallowing equal rankings, the current system forces all voters to pick favorites at every by disallowing equal rankings, the current system forces all voters to pick favorites at every states and cooperative campaigns such as A Better Cambridge do exist, but candidates are pushed to set themselves apart more than they are to stand together.

Allowing equal rankings would moderate these incentives. I believe it would lead to less negativity and more cooperative campaigns sould also be more issue-based, giving voters more are alchoices of direction for the city; and less-expensive, allowing for more diversity of candidates.

And situ into-congress. The desires of meetings and less-expensive, allowing for more diversity or candidates.

And such an improvement would not have end after campaign season. Candidates who campaign together more cooperatively might also govern so once they are elective to the campaign together more cooperatively might also govern so once they are elective to the comparison of the campaign together more cooperatively might also govern so once they are elective to the cooperatively might also govern some control of the cooperation of the

10/23/2023 Jameson Quinn

Email

		Good morning Charter E Review Committee Members:
		I hope you are doing well
		Have you attended the Candidate Forums that have been presented throughout the months?
		I hear what candidates plan to bring to the council but very few mentions what skills, expertise and knowledge they have that will prepare them for an important position of power and authority in our city.
		I have been following the comments of Councillor Flynn in Boston and his concerns regarding the Boston City Council.
		I am concerned for our council and the description some council members and candidates spoke of a council that at times is dysfunctional and contentious.
		Construction of the Constr
		We have to do better. Our city deserves better; especially given the very concerning climate of politics, politicians and government at the local, state, and federal levels.
		Electing a mayor will connect the mayor directly with our community.
		Keeping the council with two terms; at this time the council is not ready for four years.
		The City Manager must have some background in fiscal management and be distant from receiving monies and gratuities that in one way or another may lead to questionable decisions or outcomes.
		I am grateful that members of our community believed the need to keep corruption, nepotism and patronage out of our city government years ago and hopefully that belief will continue now and into the future of our city government, agencies and boards.
		Thank you,
		Valerie A. Bonds Rivermank
10/26/2023 Valerie A. Bonds	Email	
		Dear Charter Review Committee Members.
		I'm really excited by the Resident Assemblies proposal and seeing it move forward. Some questions and suggestions for you consideration: 1. The sortition process can be open ended in the charter but will have to be nailed down in implementation. It might be helpful to give a guidance document separate from the charter language to assist the
		Council Manager in future implementation. Questions that would need guidance include: a. How are eligible residents added to the pool (presumably the city census data?).
		b. What algorithms would be used to ensure diversity among those who are selected by the sortition process? c. Which department would be in charge of the sortition process? Election Commission? Someone else?
		d. How are selectees notified (U.S. mail??)? How long would they have to respond before their seat is passed on to the next eligible selectee? e. I think a lower bound of 30 is good; is there a suggested upper bound? 100?. 1% of the city's population (~120)? 200? 1% (~1,200) Something else?
		f. Should there be alternate members (I think yes because some turnover is likely during the course of a 2-year session).
		 Meeting process guidance would be good. Is there a chair? A facilitator? Roberts Rules of Order? Consensus Decision making (intho the best option but I understand not everybody is there yet). Is there Public Comment other ways for non-members of the public to participate?
		 What are reasonable expectations for time commitment? Is if 2 hours a month (not enough imbo)? 2 hours a week (might be the upper bound)? The city should provide on location childcare options. Will remote participation be allowed?
		Again, I'm really excited about this. Thank you for your work on it and I hope it ends up moving forward. Best,
11/3/2023 Quinton Zondervan	Email	Q
		Dear Charter Review Committee: I understand the appeal of having a strong mayor elected directly, but I would worry that that process would produce city leaders without the experience running large organizations that the city managers
		usually have, and therefore I worry that Cambridge would suffer because of this. For this reason, I favor the current city manager model, or at least a model in which much of the organizational and financi management is handled by some experienced expert other than the elected mayor.
11/19/2023 Bjorn Poonen	Email	Best, Bjorn Poonen (homeowner at 303 3rd St., Cambridge)
11/15/2025 Bjoil Poulei	Luan	Dear Charter Review Committee.
		I am writing to provide feedback on multiple elements of the Cambridge charter and our government structure, with a particular lens of civil rights law. Given Cambridge's demographics and history, it is unconscionable that we have a system that does not have at its core a commitment to ensuring that voters have a voice in how the city is run. This is a historical legacy of segregation and intentional.
		disempowerment of communities of color. You have a historic opportunity to make recommendations that will help change that, and I urge you to do so. My comments are below. Please let me know if I can be of any additional help in your work.
		Thank you for your service and consideration, Kevin Hsu
		Reviii risu
		Comments:
		1) Strong Mayor vs. City Manager: It is essential that the Committee consider the history of city managers. Prior to the 20th century (specifically prior to the end of Reconstruction and the two Great Migrations of African Americans to Midwestern and Northern cities, first after the advent of Jim Crow and second after WWID, U.S. cities primarily utilized a strong mayor system. The move to the
		"innovation" of the city manager system was a direct response by segregationist and anti-immigrant white politicians who feared that Black and other minority voters would be able to elect mayors friendly and responsive to their interests. That a move from an elected mayor to an appointed city manager often has the intent and frequently has the effect of diminishing the voting power of Black and other
		"minorities" is well-documented.[1] In fact, in 1923 in Portland, Maine, it was the Ku Klux Klan who supported and won a change from a strong mayor system to a city manager system.[2] Specifically, the
		KKK bragged that the change was to ensure that "Hereafter. no n*******, Catholics, nor Jews will ever hold office in Portland." [3] A similar movement happened across the country. For example, in 1910 and 1931, Oakland, CA experienced a similar KKK-supported charter amendment [4]
		 Ward-Based vs. At-Large City Council Members: The discriminatory effect of at-large city council elections is even more well-documented and studied than that of the city manager system. Studies as fa back as the late 1970s showed that at-large city councils significantly underrepresented Black city residents. [5] A 1990 study confirmed the earlier research [6] City-wide, at-large elections increase campai
		costs for candidates seeking to represent communities whose voting strength tends to be concentrated in specific neighborhoods.[7] often but not always due to the effects of both segregation and gentrification. As a practical matter, 20th century research shows that cities with ward-based city councils are more than twice as likely to fairly represent its Black residents as compared to at-large city
		councils [5] This has been so clearly demonstrated that the U.S. Supreme Court has had several cases related how at-large city councils may violate the Voting Rights Act. [5]
		3) Our Cambridge city government currently is NOT "accountable". One of the most frequent complaints about our city's government structure is that it is not accountable or responsive to city residents. To was observed just yesterday at the 11/20/23 City Council meeting: in a perhaps record-breaking public comment period, hundreds of primarily Black and Brown Cambridge residents turned up to ask that the property of the prop
		City Council pass a non-binding resolution on an issue of great personal significance to those residents. For some residents, this resolution related to life or death. The resolution failed, however, with only "yes" votes and 7 "present" votes; of the five incumbent members who recently won reelection, only one voted "yes."
		This shameful episode should be a clarion call to the Charter Review Committee that our current system is not responsive to Cambridge residents. If we instead had a ward-based city council, as our neighboring Somerville does, there would be much greater pressure on each city council member to be accountable to their voters on the back end, and on the front end there would be a much higher
		likelihood that elected officials would represent their constituents.
		I urge the Charter Review Committee to consider the civil rights and equity implications of our city charter, and to strongly recommend that Cambridge move to a strong mayor and ward-based city council model.
		Citations:
		[1] https://www.ohchr.org/english/bodies/hrc/docs/ngos/hcc/2.pdf [2] https://www.nytimes.com/1923/09/11/archives/klan-wins-victory-at-portland-polls-organization-puts-through-new.html
		[2] https://downest.com/ssuse-politics/who-wields-power-in-portland/ [3] https://downests.com/ssuse-politics/who-wields-power-in-portland/ [4] https://doklandside.org/2020/09/39/district-elections-the-surrising-history-explaining-how-we-vote-in-oakland/
		[5] https://ir.lawfsu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?referer=&thttpsredir=1&article=1978&context=lr
11/21/2023 Kevin Hsu	Email	[6] https://www.jstor.org/stable/2131682 [7] https://docs.bouse.gov/meetings/TU/U10/20210727/113962/HHRG-117-JU10-Wstate-FragaL-20210727-SD001.pdf
erewood feel from Front State		Hello,
		My name is Katie Ng-Mak, and I am a Cambridge resident and the parent of two children in Cambridge Public Schools. I am writing because I saw the recent Cambridge Day article that said that the Review Committee is learning toward moving away from the current City Manager form of government to a Strong Mayor
		system. I was surprised by this news – it's the first I've heard about it – and am very concerned about the process that is being used to arrive at this decision.
		I would want to testify at tought's meeting, but the fact that the meeting is scheduled on the Tuesday before Thanksgiving is preventing me from being able to speak in person. This timing is not conductive hearing from members of the public on this important topic.
		As the Cambridge Day article shared, it appears that the Review Committee is trying to draft an entirely new form of government – a Strong Mayor system – in a matter of weeks and during the holiday
		season. I am concerned that this is neither transparent nor accessible to Cambridge Residents and that the rushed process will not give sufficient time for thoughtful consideration of such a significant change.
		I am also concerned about the recommendation itself. I am worned that moving to a Strong Mayor form of government would concentrate power in one person and would actually reduce democracy. In the current system, the City Manager meets every week
		with nine city councilors and the Council is empowered to direct the executive branch. In the proposed Strong Mayor system, the City Manager would report to a Mayor and deliberate in private without at Council input. This will result in less voices being heard in city government!
		Council uppur. Into while result in less voices being neard in city government: Thank you are consider the direction of moving to a Strong Mayor system. Thank you.
11/21/2023 Katie Ng-Mak	Email	Katie
		My name is Rachel Dariceck. I have lived in Cambridge for 13 years and am the mother of two children in Cambridge Public Schools. I'm actively involved in our school, and our family is actively involve in the community.
		I am writing to express my deep concern that this Committee wants to go away from our current system of government to a strong mayor system.
		Cambridge has been a leader in Massachusetts and across the country on a number of topics, whether it was our COVID response or in becoming the first city to pilot a universal basic income program for families, through the Rise Up program. For these reasons and many more, Fortune Magazine recently named Cambridge the #1 city in the United States for families to live.
		My family and many others experience these benefits every day and are deeply grateful for how Cambridge's city government functions well. That's why I am confused why the Committee would want to make such a major change to our system of government.
		I understand that a strong mayor system would concentrate power in the hands of one individual and, under the current proposal, that individual would only be accountable to voters once every four years. You could imagine an individual winning a mayoral election with 50 or 60% of the vote.
		In the current city manager system, the city manager is accountable to 9 city councilors who meet weekly. Collectively, these 9 city councilors receive 90%+ of the overall vote – a much higher share than
		mayor would receive. This makes the current system more democratic - and ensures that the city manager is responsive to the broadest cross section of voters possible. I am also concerned that the strong mayor system would reduce opportunities for public input and for public deliberation of policy changes by taking policy decisions that are currently made in public
		meetings and instead having them be made in private deliberations with the mayor. Finally, I am concerned about process and timing. I am currently traveling to visit family for Thanksgiving and am concerned that you are having discussions of such an important topic on one of the peak
		travel days of the year. This makes it harder for many, including myself, to participate in tonight's meeting
		travel days of the year. This makes it harder for many, including myself, to participate in tonight's meeting. I ask this Committee to recuest more time from the City Council. If we have a rushed process the will lead to low public confidence in your final report. I also ask this Committee to move away from the
		travel days of the year. This makes it harder for many, including myself, to participate in tonight's meeting. I ask this Committee to request more time from the City Council. If we have a ruished process, it will lead to low public confidence in your final report. I also ask this Committee to move away from the proposed direction of a strong mayer system. What we have is working and is a model for other communities. We shouldn't be trying to radically change it. Thank you for your work on the Committee and for your consideration. Best,

			Hi, Marc, I hope you're well. Thanks so much for the amazing work you are doing. I field VEXV strongly that we should be maintaining the weak mayor system in Plan E. Below are the three letters I've written to the Charter Review Committee. If you have any way to use them, please do, or if you want me to put them in some other form, I will. I do feel like we are suddenly at the 11th hour and the fact that tonight, during the week of Thanksgiving, is a critical moment, is seriously upsetting. Form: Suam Fleschmann Date: The Nov 21, 2023 #3 -38 -293 Subject: letter #8 to the Charter Review Committee To: Cambridge Charter Review Committee To: Cambridge Charter Review Committee Date Members of the Charter Review Committee, I am writing again to implore you to not recommend radical change to the current Plan E government, but to address its weaknesses in a more targeted way. The job of a feet de officials is to govern. The job of an administrator is to manage. The City Council, under the current system, has the power to hire AND fire the City Manager. The Council should be directing the work of the City Manager and rigorously and frequently evaluating them to ensure that the directives of the Council, and, indirectly, the voters, are being successfully addressed. In the absence of a constructive relationship with the Council, past City Managers have acted in what they have considered the best interests of the city at Irage. Whether those actions have been most representative of what the voters want is debatable But it is the elected Council that must be more etagged in determining the City's direction, and then ensuring that the City Manager acts accordingly. The Charter Review Committee of Manager and holding them accordantly right to strengthen our form of government and ensure now accountability and transparency throughout? Why not codify a rigorous methodology of evaluating the City Managers and holding them accommishers is the problem, coverings into addressing where the system is represented and comm
			broken Sincerely, Susan Fleischmann
11/21/2023	Susan Fleischmann	Email	Susan Fleischmann
	Rachel Liao		Dear Charter Raview Committee, My name is Rachel Liao. I have lived and worked in Cambridge for the past 14+ years, and am the mom of two children who attend the MLK Ir elementary school in the Cambridge Public School system, and who were also born in Cambridge and Mathum Hospital. I have loved living working, and fairs may family in Cambridge, and hope to continue doing so for years to come. I am deeply dedicated to my community's well-being, and for this reason, I am writing: (i) to express my surprise and concern to see the recent news that the Charter Raview Commission is recommending a move to a strong mayor system for Cambridge, and (iii) to request you consider deferring this decision until a more thorough and community-inchasive process can be pursued to see senipant on and benefit for our community. Briefly, I see this change as hindering our wibrant and participatory local government processes, which have benefited many important community discussions, including related to the quality of the schools, busic city services, the diversity of the city and the use of parks and ones pasce. Under the current model, our city manager meets with the entire City Council in open, public meetings, where public policies are discussed and debuted, with regular input from residents who would be directly imported by policies under discussed. Unlimetely, imported by policies under discussed. Unlimetely, imported by policies under discussed, unlimetely, imported by policies under discussed. Unlimetely, imported by policies under discussed. Unlimetely, imported by policies and desicus-making process will hose the city does not behalf of its residents. I am concerned that under a strong mayor system, our city will lose this participatory and democratic ethos, because the decision-making process will move behind closed doors and could therefore be increasingly opticized. Decision-making process, and may be administrators in private and make decision-making process, and any other and any other decision-making process, an
11/21/2023		Email	
11/21/2023	Ginny B.	Email	To the Charter Review Committee - I am writing as I understand you plan to vote tonight on the portion of our city charter regarding a strong mayor versus a City Manager hired by the City Council. I urge you to keep our form of governance as is with a City Manager that we can choose based on their managerial shills managerial contrast, an elected official will manufally need to respond to the loudest and most persistent voters, in order to ensure re-election. As a 45 year resident of the City of Cambridge and former CPSD employee, I feel very strongly that this is in the best interest of the City that I have seen grow and flourish as a result of the consistent and measured responsiveness of a team led by an independent, skilled manager. Thank you, Gamy Berkowsiz.
	Caleb Hurst-Hiller		I was very surprised to see the latest Cambridge Day article asying that this group is looking to move toward a strong mayor form of government. As a Cambridge resident for many years, I believe the current form of government is working quite well. It has enabled Cambridge to be a leader on affordable housing, climate change, municipal finances, and more. It has made Cambridge a diverse and inclusive place, in short, a place where I am bappy to live, work, and raise my family. If it is not broken, I don't understand why the Countries is proposing such a dramatic change. The process for making this change feels suched and not inclusive – trying to create and refine a proposal on a massive change in government over a short period of time. Having these meetings over the holiday season makes it much harder for people to participate. I'm also concerned that the proposed plan would actually make Cambridge government less democratic. In the current system, the city manager meets weekly with mine city councions and the Countries is empowered to enact policies that direct the executive branch. In the proposed strong mayor plan, the city manager would report to a mayor. They would meet and discuss policies in private, without required public or Council input. This will result in less voice being heard in city government! Ultimately, I ask that the Charter Review Committee ask the City Council for more time and that you reconsider the direction of moving to a strong mayor system. The current form of government has worked well, and we should be reluctant to make such a major change absent a very compelling reason to do so. Caleb
11/21/2023	Dave Toniatti	Email	Dear Charter Review Committee, My name is Dave Tonistit. My wife and I live in Cambridge, and our two children go to Cambridge Public Schools. We are grateful to live in such a vibrant community. I am writing to share my surprise and concern about the direction that the Charter Review Committee is taking—moving to a strong mayor governance system and away from our current city manager system. I support Cambridge's imposed also is noted as a leader on affordable housing, multiple models of transportation, climate change, and creating a liveble, diverse, and inclusive city. I am sourcist date the Committee is proposal takes for grated how high functioning Cambridge's city government currently is and assumes that it will commiss to deliver services at such high quality — even with a radical move to a strong mayor system. To believe the current success the City has had is not accidental or incidental to the current form of government but is a chally a hallmark of the city manager system. Having a high quality, professional city manager who is trained in leadership and management enables the City to deliver high quality services to its residents through effective administration and management management enables the City to deliver high quality services to its residents through effective administration and management enables the City to deliver high quality services to its residents through effective administration and management enables the City to deliver high quality services to its residents through effective administration and management. I am also concerned about the process. I consider myself circulally engaged and informed and feel like the Charter Review Commission's communication with the general public about this new potential direction until very recently. In addition, having a meeting of such significance two days before Thanksgiving makes it hard for Cambridge resistants to participate. Please lengthen your process so residents can weigh in on key decisions at times that are not major holidays and
	Danny Park	Email	Good sevening. My name is Danny Park, and I live, work, and go to church in Cambridge I am the father of two kids in CPS. Our family loves and is grateful to live here, including the quality services the city government provides. In full disclosure, I am a friend of the current city manager, Yi-An Huang. That said, I offer these comments thinking through the generalized case of anyone working in that role (former and future) and hope to be as impartial as I can. As an infectious disease scientist who advises governments in the U.S. and around the world on response to vital epidemics, I was deeply impressed by Cambridge's response to the COVID-19 pandemic, which allowed Cambridge students to return to in person schooling before many other communities across the Commonwealth. The City government's leadership, thoughtfulness, openness to partnership and collaboration, and responsiveness were critical factors that enabled this to be possible. I am concerned that moving away from the city manager form of government and to a strong maryor system would make major decision-making more politically motivated and less deliberate. It would remove the weekly opportunities for public input through public comment at city council meetings and open public deliberation on policy decisions at those same meetings that are a hallmark of the current form of government. I am even more concerned by the examples we see from cities with strong mayor systems (Boston being the most notable and proximal, but DC and NY as well) which demonstrate the extreme advantage to incumbent mayors who rarely face electoral accountability for their performance over decades-long tenures. By contrast, the city manager form of government—with the recent updates. Cambridge has exacted usuch as the annual public review that the council conducts of the manager – can create a higher degree of professionalism and accountability. In its most recent form, the Cambridge city council can simply replace poorly performing managers. Many of the historical issue
			Dear Members of the Charter Review Committee: I respectfully ask you to pause you process to actively solicit public input before issuing draft recommendations. In particular, we need to know what weaknesses exist in our current system and how alternative forms will address and improve governance. Respectfully, George Metzger
11/21/2023	George Metzger	Email	

The Charter Review Committee has been meeting since August last year to discuss potential changes to municipal government in Cambridge. Recently, the committee has shifted toward eliminating the City Manager in favor of an elected Mayor as the chief executive. A final vote is likely on Tuesday, December 5 at the second to last meeting of the committee prior to sending a final report to the City Council by Manager in favor of an elected Mayor as the chief executive. A final vote is likely on Tuesday, December 3 at the second to last meeting of the committee prior to sending a final report to the City Council by December 31.

I started in the role of City Manager at the same time the Charter Review Committee began meeting. I am the first City Manager in forty years to be hired from outside the city and the first person of color to serve in this role. Thus in institutions is at an all-time low across the country, and one of the reasons. I was excited about this vas the opportunity to strengthon our democracy, created a more inclusive. Since the reason of the service of the value was the opportunity to strengthon our democracy, create a more inclusive as received to the committee in preparing to make major decisions.

First, a lot is going well in the current form of government? Cambridge has done more than any neighboring community on affordable housing including tripling funding for the Affordable Housing Thus own the best decade, retaining the inclusionary requirement to 20%, eliminating parking minimums, and passing two suffordable housing including tripling funding for the Affordable Housing Thus own the best decade, retaining the inclusionary requirement to 20%, eliminating parking minimums, and passing two suffordable housing including tripling funding for the Affordable Housing Thus own the best decade retaining the inclusionary requirement to 20%, eliminating parking minimums, and passing two suffordable housing including tripling funding for the Affordable Housing Thus own the state. We host more adult emergency shelter beds for the unbroaded retained to the state. We host more adult emergency shelter beds for the unbroaded retained to the state of the best decade the state of ntability.

always love this amazing community and I will be committed to making our path forward the best that it can be, whichever journey we ultimately choose. Hang Yi-An Huang | City Manager City of Cambridge 795 Massachusetts Asvenue Cambridge, MA 02139 11/28/2023 Yi-An Huang | City Manager To the Charter Review Committee members,
We have owned our home at 8 Clinton Street for the past 17 years, and am writing to voice my strong opposition to the proposal to strengthen the role of the mayor and weaken the role of the City Manager. The City Manager has an essential role in securing continuity in the running of the city rather than being proce to political changes every two years. A strong City Manager is essential to ensure that the city runs well. The charter committee describes that the strengths of the city should be maintained. I agree with the committee that we should feel very proud of our city and how well this city is run. It is clear updates on the city priorities; this is welcome transparency and availability of information. He should be the City Manager is enswletter provides a lot of information to residents and updates on the city priorities; this is welcome transparency and availability of information. He should be the city Manager is newsletter provides a lot of information to residents and updates on the city priorities; this is welcome transparency and availability of information. He should be the city Manager is newsletter provides a lot of information to residents and updates on the city priorities; this is welcome transparency and availability of information. He should be the city Manager is newsletter provides a lot of information to residents and updates on the city priorities; this is welcome transparency and availability of information. He should be the provement that the Cambridge system purportedly produces at large city described the council and committee agendates. I find then very top to follow, but feel that is a task for the city council's office to tackle.

Perhaps an aide to a councilor could dedicate some of their time to assist with this goal. Anyone interested in attendance at or participation in Cambridge city politics has ample opportunity to do so via attendance at or participation in Cambridge city politics has ample opportunity to do so via attendance at or or attendance at City Hall.

That a proposed change to the role of the City Manager/Mayor would come through the charter review committee process as a recommendation flushly astonished me. I had seen the charter review committee advertised and had not understood that this committee would be reviewing this role. This is a fundamental shift that is not well publicized and is occurring in a surprising forum not available on the open meeting portal website. Also the mayor is chosen by the council, not the voters. As such a change to our city government, this matter of mayor election if a strong mayor and the role of the city manager should go to the voters to decide. sto declare, support the 4-year term within the strong mayor model if that were to pass. I do agree with the charter committee that the 2-year term for the council keeps the council close to the voters, on to change the term from 2-years. I also strongly believe that in the strong mayor model that the mayor should have a veto power. Again, this proposal is a fundamental shift that is dit the discussion is occurring in a surprising forum. Again, I think it should go to the veters to decide.

you do not support a recommendation in favor of moving to a strong mayor vs. city manager. I thank you for the time you have dedicated to this committee. and I do not see a rea not well publicized and the discussion is occurri I respectfully ask that you do not support a reco Sincerely, Jacquelyn Fahey Sandell, Esq. Mason Sandell 11/28/2023 Jacquelyn Fahey Sandell A follow-up thought. This spithalling here, but perhaps a compromise mechanism could be a "vote of no confidence" to remove the maryor with a two-thirds Council majority. By not calling it "impeachment", you would make it clear that they can be removed for political reasons and not just for malfassance. But by making it a two-thirds majority and by the fact that the Council can't pick the replacement, you still give the mayor strength. On Tue. Nov 28, 2023 at 2:17 PM Allan Sadun On The, Nov. 28, 2012 of 17 POR Annua source.

Dear Charter Review Committee.

I want to see Cambridge's electional system result in leadership on the priorities of Cambridge residents. I have come to decide that I do not support a strong mayor system, because I believe that a multi-member City Connoil elected by PR is more representative of the priorities of Cambridge residents than a single person, and a manager accountable at all times to the Council is therefore more accountable to resident priorities than a mayor elected only once every four years. (Also because in the short term. I like our current city manager.)

But if you've going to have a stone gravy exystem, you should not have the mayor be reactions are not a way to hold the mayor accountable to the people, they are a way to hold mayoral leadership hostage to a highly engaged minority. If the goal is to remove the mayor in the event of severe malfessance, an impeachment vote by the independently-elected City Council would be a more effective way and less disruptive way to accomplish that utar. If the goal is to make sure the mayoral priorities reflect the priorities of the people, ... then maybe you should allow the Council to hire and fire the mayor, and therefore perhaps we shouldn't have a strong But in no event should we have a recall system, in my opinion. emed that given your reversal on the strong-mayor system vote, that whatever conclusion you come to will seem hasty and ill-considered. If we're going to have a strong mayor system, I hope it given potivated, rather than justified with "a majority of us briefly thought it might be better". 11/28/2023 Allan Sadun Email outstances. In recommend a mayor-council form of government in your final report.

ed for the City's Office of Equity and Inclusion, I know first hand the obstacle the City Manager plays in the administration of democracy, and many of these points illustrate what I I'm writing to urge you to recommend a mayor-council form of government in your final report.

As someone who worked for the City's Office of Equity and Inchision, I know first hand the obstacle the City Manager plays in the administration of democracy, and many of these points illustrate what I mean.

The chief executive of our city should be elected by the people. Cambridge is one of only two remaining MA cities with a Plan E Charter (the other is Lowell). Cambridge has had this charter since it was adopted in 1940. It's been long overthae to dispense with Plan E. Here are some examples of cities that already have. Medford operated under Plan E until 1958, Goucester operated under Plan E until 1958. Goucester operated under Plan E until 1958, concentration in 1944, and Reverse adopted Plan B in 1855 after operating under Plan E.

Please consider the anti-civil rights history behind the City Manager form of government presented by Kevin Hsu in his public comment. I was surprised to learn that multiple cities' transitions from mayor to city manager from of government were supported by the KKK. But it makes sense that racis groups would want a system that these voting power away from Black and other marginalized citizens. I've noticed many commenters who favor a manager-council system saying that the committee should take more time to study the issue and that we shouldn't make such a big change without having a more inchisive process. But they must be simply unaware that this committee was created early for that purpose through a long and painstaking process. You've all paper dunder counted that mere though a long and painstaking process. Such very more has a good reason, but it's been two years now and he hasn't acted. The same thing happened with municipal broadboad under our last manager. And there's nothing I can do to hold him accountable. I don't think an elected mayor would be able to his for tone people's disapproval in the same way.

None of the pro-mayor supporters have circitized this particular city 12/3/2023 Haden Smiley Dear Charter Review Committee,

Dear Charter Review Committee,

I am a resident of Cambridge, living at 9 Florence Street, and I am writing you in support of a mayor-council form of government. I want to live in a democratically run city, where the actually elected officials have the final say on city decisions. There is a space for managerial expensise in our city, but administrative decisions in our city should be subordinate to democratic processes, and not the other way around. I hope that in your final report, you will recommend a mayor-council form of government, as part of our shared, continuing effort to build a democratic Cambridge.

Thank you fay your time and consideration, 12/3/2023 Benjamin Gammage

			Dear Charter Review Committee, I support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council.
			The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and is best-placed to continue that momentum. I worry about a lack of continuity in programs that work well in the city if we lose the professional management and are primarily run by politicians. I also feel that the city manager can be more accountable because city council hires them and oversees their work, whereas it can be hard to get rid of a bad mayor the to incumbency bias and skills that make someone very electable do not necessarily translate to good at managing a city.
12/4/2023	Nicole Davis	Email	Thank you, Nicole Davis
			Greedings Charter Raview Committee. I am warning in support of a strong mayor form of city council. Something that the committee has talked about often with the city manager system is that the manager can be recalled by the city council and that the city council can provide oversight/recall the manager frames are the committee that manager frames are the committee of the council can provide oversight/recall the manager frames in the manager frames in the committee of the council o
12/4/2023	Ellen Mei	Email	
12/4/2023	Jose Jimenez	Email	Dear Charter Exciser Committee. I support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Hung has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and is best-placed to continue that momentum. My hope is that the City Manager form of government helps keep Cambridge Unique, Progressive, results-focused, and Less "Politicized" (vs some surrounding cities that have strong mayor systems) Thank you, Jose Jimmenot
			Dear Charter Review Committee, My name is Ruy Martinez, I live on 56 Linnaean Street, and I'm a member of Boston DSA. I've lived in Austin, Texas, where we have a mayor and city council, along with a very powerful city manager. In
			writing to urge you all to consider a mayor-council form of government in your final report. From my experience in Cambridge and Austin, there are real issues with the City Manager position. It's clear to me that the manager is de facto a political appointment. As we saw dramatically in 2021, the City Manager can refuse to implement policies, say policies are impossible to do, or ignore them. Only in Cambridge have I ever seen a law like \$1.07, C.45 that threaters jail time for 'interficingl' with manager's distinse and responsibilities. It's increasing as a citizen to know that an appointed manager can also like \$1.07, C.45 that threaters jail time for 'interficingl' with this last time the City Manager question came up. You all have worder leally hard on this - the time for waiting seems to me to be closing at some point soon. I really visw this from the principle that I elect the people to represent me. Obviously, some amount of administrative positions are necessary to handle the day to day operation of the city, but why can't we have a General Administrator or Financial Officer that is accountable to the mayor or count. There are real criticisms I have d'istrong manyor systems. But I do think that the current sination with a super strong (City and apager is even worder. A manyor can be constrained by making sure that they have attend meetings, that a Council majority can overrule them, and so on, But as of now, there's basically no way to 'overturn' the bad administrative decisions of a City Manager -even if we like this one! That seems to me like an executive position with no checks or balances. So, with that being said, I'd really urge you all to recommend a mayor-council system. Thanks for reading my email. Best.
12/4/2023	Ruy Martinez	Email	Ruy Martinez Hello committee
12/4/2023	Robert Eckstut	Email	I'm writing to you all today with the hopes I'll convince or push some of you towards adopting a strong mayor governance. This someone who has been a Cambridge Resident for nearly 17 years; during that time, I've followed and been involved in local politics to a much larger degree than the average resident. I firmly believe the issues that I - and others in my community - care about, such as police reform, municipal broadband, and safer streets are not advancing forward due to the city manager. I've been told - as well as countless other residents - that progress is coming, but I've cared about the same issues of a decade and we're not anywhere close to achieving the stated goals. All roads lead back to the city manager blocking reform, so to that I say - let's reform that position. Let people vote on the mayor, and githen mayor the power to make Cambridge progressive once more. Appreciate the time, Robert Eckstut
			Hi Charter Review Committee Members. Please vote to EEEP the current structure of government which involves a city manager. We have a unique form of government in which the City Council — members who are not technocrats, but community activists and politicians — do not manage directly but can hire/fire a competent person with technical shalls to run the city. The City Manager is installed from political pressures and from running for relection every two years, and can focus on the important business of running our city departments with minimal political pressure. We need a competent, technocratic leader who is focused on being a good manager and steward of taxpayer funds. This is not possible when the city manager becomes a politician. I hope you will strongly consider keeping our form of government. Amanda Beatry
12/4/2023	Amanda Beatty	Email	One provision of the recall, perhaps, or some other action, should involve making the Policy Orders passed by City Council actionable—it seems too many just go in the circular file (the waste paper basket
12/4/2023	Marilyn Frankenstein	Email	(1) In the been very concerned by the undemocratic governance structures in Cambridge. In this commentary, I will speak to the measures the committee is considering tomorows: (1) I have never understood why there is not a democratically deploited many or the probefully that position could be defined us any that would the some power away from the completely undemocratically appointed City Manager, and give the elected representatives — the mayor and the City Councillors — more say in crucial decisions. Further, there should be mechanisms for recall of elected officials when hear are not representing their constituents. And I have already commented on what I view as a very undarfus system of voids which could be fractionally improved by at least using a fractional transfer of ballots from those candidates who have more votes than needed. (2) I think the Resident Assembly is another promising step toward more democracy. I particularly like that people on this Assembly will be compensated, as that can eliminate having only people wealthy enough to give time to civic engagement. But, it would be temporated to choose the assembly people by having some kind of proportional stratified random sample to insure representation across various demographic; groups in the city. Also, it is would be very important to have mechanisms in place to have 2/3 supports) decisions of the Assembly go directly to voters, AND to have those city-winde vote given some kind of large majority approval, binding. There should be budgetary and legal support from city employees to help realistically develop those measures requiring funding. (3) Further, I am hoging the Resident Assembly is only a first sign. We could learn an enomenous amount from Cube demineration about 11 million) about democratic participation, where, for example, the new Families code involved 133,000 public meetings nationwide, and where the people of Cube submitted 783,000 proposals for change, which resulted in modifying about 67% of the proposal legislation. See https:
			Dear Committee members. Two been following your work for the past year, and I am grateful for the volunteer hours you've all put in to make Cambridge better, including the myriad ways you've engaged the public to solicit our feedback. In that light I am slightly offended on your behalf when I read comments from folks who are alarmed you may be recommending a new form of government soon, saying things like "This committee has been working in the background with no input from the public." and an aggesting we need a complete do-over of your work. As you wrap up, I am writing to show my support for three things geared toward making Cambridge more democratic: 1) a change on anyor-countil system in Cambridge
			 an elected PRAB (Police Review & Advisory Board) a Resident Assembly with the power to create a ballot referendum directly with a supermajority vote. (I am very excited you've taken up the idea of the Resident Assembly and I hope you give them actupower.) I am going to let my support for #2 and 3 stand on its own because I want to elaborate at length about #1.
			Around the last voté on Mayor vs Manager, I recall committee member Jim Stockard saying something to the effect of "the current systems works pretty well. We have wonderfully low property taxes and a good bond rating" (applosings for the rough paraphrase). With all the respect to Mr. Stockard, and acknowledging that his perspective reflects the thinking of many, I storagely disagree that this is a good way to evaluate our current system. Low property taxes are not a value for the two-thinties of Canathridgians who rest. They're certainly not for the friends of mine who can basely affind to live here. In fact, I'd argue they are a net negative for all renters: By prioritic such low residential property taxes over the years, and because Proposition 2.1/2 prevents us from mining commercial real estate taxes independently of residential, we've created a vicious cycle where, to make up the revenue gap, we allow more and more commercial development, which directly competes for housing constrol and drives up all market real estate prices and thax, rents. To thing all this up because I think it's completely logical that Mr. Stockard mentioned low property taxes in a pro-Manager argament. For one, a City Manager time them the supporters to the seed that a politician, so it is natural that they would prioritine maximizing revenue growth and attacting commercial how the development through how taxes. (If it so concindence that supporters to the seed that a line of the days that keeps property taxes fow and rests high. You can have all the feedback channels and "accountability" mechanisms you want (and every simple one of them could be unliked equality with a storage Mayor but at the end of the day, thate's no way you can tell me that a lined City Manager is equally accountable as an elected Mayor would be tony friend who's on an endless waiting list for public housing. At for the bond rating, Somerville has the same rating and a strong mayor. But my point is, property taxes and municipal bond ratings are not what the m
12/4/2023	Stephen Cellucci	Email	
			Dear Charter Review Committee. I would like to email to voice my support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their manage talent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Haung has made progress on issues that matter to residents. Since he became the City Manager, we have seen tremendous transparency. Mr. Haung has been increbibly helpful for both after school and Cambridge preschool. In my interactions with Mr. Haung, I have
			found him to be incredibly thoughtful. Moreover, he tackles tough issues and works relentless to address the many challenges in our community. Yi-An Haung is an exceptional City Manager. I believe the current system of government is what best serves our community. Sincerely.

			Dear Charter Review Committee
			I want to express my strong support for a change to a mayor-council farm of government for Cambridge. Quite simply, I believe the chief executive of our city should be elected by the people. So many people are diseacharder with focal points; and I don't blame them Electing a mayor would be a hig sep toward motivation. If and if nustrating that the City Manager doesn't have to answer to votest. Take, for example, IHEART As a social with white who understands the need for an alternative to a policy response to many situations, I'm deeply disappointed that the city manager hant a test of minding IHEART. That ike our last city manager did with man
12/4/2023	Hope Turner	Email	Dear Charter Review Committee,
12/4/2023	lin Wang	Email	Lear Chitrer Review Communie. I support Respite the current (in Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our democratically—elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding after school), and is best-placed to continue that momentum. Thank you. Jin Wang.
10 0 2020	Jan Wang		Dear Charter Review Committee.
12/4/2023	Steve McAdoo	Email	I support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and is best-placed to continue that momentum. Thank you, Steve McAdoo.
			Dear Charter Review Committee. I support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and is best-placed to continue that momentum. Thank you.
12/4/2023	Zhiqiang Fang	Email	Zhiqiang Fang
			Dear Charter Review Committee. I support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and is best-placed to continue that momentum. Thank you.
12/4/2023	Sabrina Cannistraro	Email	Sabrina Camistrato. Dear Charter Review Committee. I support keeping the current City Manager form of government because of its transparency and proficiency. It runs our city very well. Our current City Manager has made so much progress on issues that matter to residents. Please continue that momentum.
12/4/2023	Kimberly Ma	Email	Thank you, Kim [Cambridgeport Resident, Home owner]
12/4/2023	Danielle Allen	Pavil	Hello Members of the Charter Review Commission, I am writing to share my support for maintaining our weak mayor + city manager structure. During the course of my campaign for governor, I had the chance to observe many municipal governing structures around the Commonwealth. If the fire acce with clainty that Cambridge has one of the best arrangements in the state. I strongly urge that we maintain our current structure. With thanks for your consideration and all best wishes, Device the state of the commonwealth of the commonwealth of the course of the cours
12/4/2025	Danielle Allen	Email	To the Charter Review Committee: I wrote a short letter tonight, having recently learned that you are voting tomorrow night. I am unable to attend the meeting and couldn't find another way to communicate this. I do hope that things slow down. Thank you for listening. Stephanie Beststem I am a long-time resident of Cambridge, having gone to school and lived and worked here for 40 years. I have walked, biked, driven, and continue to be a fan of public transportation. I have rented in many neighborhoods as well as owned property. The lifting of Rest Control and the ensuing gentification and all of the money that has flowed in more recently through technology and science ventures have altered the landscape even more than the academic institutions that were so long the bullmark of Cambridge. This is a city with boxing and taffic flow problems, several hospitals and a reservoir that provides us with drinking water, theaters and restaurants, fine public schools, and small and large parks throughout. Slowly, new small businesses are filling in some of the holes left by Covid. We keep changing. I cannot see how the fundamental form of city governance that puts Cambridge in the lead of neighboring communities for affordable housing and strong financial management and priorities the Public Library and its Branches and its parks and public gardens is responsible for the financial disparities and equity issues that I can shocked to discover that several content members of the City Council and the Charter Review Committee are focused on changing the governance itself. I am grateful for the new City Manager, who has increased the accountability of the office and improved some of the systems for information-baring I am grateful for the work of the city of the public content and the community of the office and improved some of the systems for information-baring I am grateful for the new which also occupying turning. I am grateful for the meany ages and professions involved in numning our institutions and services, whose phr
12/4/2023	Stephanie Beukema	Email	stegrature petineria
12/4/2023		Email	Dear Charter Review Committee. I am writing to express my support for keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial inlent by a majority of our democratically-decided Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents, and is best-placed to continue that momentum. Thank you, Yi Jian
			To the members of the Charter Committee. You have a major decision in front of you, one that could potentially shape the balance of power in Cambridge for generations to come. I'm sure you're getting a bunch of correspondence as the reality of the moment has become more widely known! I believe this form of government is fundamentally undemocratic and flawed. The council's "power" to fire the manager is too all-or-nothing to serve as a meaningful check on power. On the other hand, the strong mayor to the council. It is a dunning proposal offers a much more intricate set of checks and balances, and most importantly it enfranchises the people. I hope that you will vote to send a strong recommendation in favor of strong mayor to the council. It is a dunning proposal offers a much more intricate set of checks and balances, and most importantly it enfranchises the people. I hope that you will vote to send a strong recommendation in favor of strong mayor to the council. It is a dunning proposal offers a much more intricate set of checks and balances of power has been a manager set of the window characterization of "Plan E" offered by City Manager Huang in his recent editional. Plan E doesn't center councillors, it sidelines them. It means that on any given night there can be hours of poblic testimosy on a notion and amendments that bring the council to clear consensus, only for there to be total silence for morths or years as the motion collects dut on the city manager's cleak without any response. This sait just about one or two per issues that failed to pan out; it happens and that multiple people are making escentive decisions at Cambridge City Hall is a failace, 'His letter doesn't even him at the deep flaws in the balance of power that had to have been obvious commer in as a total outsider. It is a bit of an issich, but sixes on samp people are leaning on the city's strong Innatial position to angue in fixor of Plan I, it must be pointed out that our position is in many ways a house of cards that has demolis
12/4/2023	Dan Totten	Email	I also support Residential assemblies selected by sortition that pay residents for their time and have actual power Yorth voting, non-citizen voting, even year elections More democratically elected bodies including the Police Review and Advisory Board High threshold to initiate a recall process Making city council a full time position so that those in student loan forgiveness programs aren't required to take a second job in order to serve while staying in good standing. All the best, Dan Totten Dear Charter Review Committee. As a Cambridge resident for over 15 years, went to the Graduate School of Design at Harvard and a career based in this vibrant city, I feel I am deeply connected with Cambridge. Moreover, I am currently raising a first-grader attending a Cambridge public school. All these made us proudly call Cambridge home. I am writing to express my unwavering support for maintaining the current City Manager form of government. Under the leadership of our present City Manager. Mr. Hung, significant strides how been made toward enhancing the livability of our city. Notably, there has been a marked increase in bike lanes annually, alonguise the expansion of parks and sidewalks. All these have made Cambridge so livable without a car. As a mother of a young boy, I am particularly grateful for the city's efforts in upgrading playgrounds and parks. These improvements have provided engaging and enjoyable spaces for critical meter school.
12/5/2023	Ling Zeng	Email	has plans. These majorements have provided engaging and enjoyable spores for dimension 5-peak time and 5-mode. Think you for considering my perspective. Warm regards, Ling Zeng

12/5/2023	Noah Spies	Email	Dear Charter Review Committee, I appreciate the work the charter review committee is undertaking to update Cambridge's institutions. I am writing to urge the committee keep a City Manager form of government. While I've had my doubte about how representative past City Managers have been of the city's interests, I think the achieves the hining and oversight processes, rather than injecting more politics into the city's top manageral position. The current City's top manageral position. The current City's top manageral position is the process can bring in a professional, thoughtful and responsive leader who listens and incorporates feedback from all of Cambridge and not just the narrow slice which elected him. His regular report-outs and armant review process show a manager working for all of us, willing to receive feedback and eager to work with the Council in a way that an elected Manyor likely wouldn't - these reports and reviews should be formalized and the current system largely kept intact. Noah Spies
12/5/2022	The state of	David.	Dear Charter Review Committee. I support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and is best-placed to continue that momentum. Thank you, Edward Sung
12/5/2025	Edward Sung	Email	Dear Charter Review Committee. We write to show our support for keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and is best-placed to continue that momentum. Thank your
	Jaclyn Chai, Bob Hsiung	Email	Jackyn Chai. Bob Hising. Dear Charter Review Committee. Hello, and thank you for your work on this important issue. Ahead of tonight's meeting, I'm writing to voice my support for keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would men the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has done a terrific job responding to the needs of residents and to creating a more responsive city government, and is best placed to continue that momentum. With thanks and best wishes,
12/5/2023	Phoebe Kosman	Email	Dear Charter Review Committee Members, As a Cambridge resident, recent college graduate, and healthcare worker, I'd like to share my support for the necessary shift to a Mayor-Council system, made up entirely of resident-elected officials. The City Manager position has proven to be designed in a way that buffers the Cuty from resident concerns and can operate without accountability to residents. Boston, with nextly 7x as many residents, can function on an elected Mayor-Council system, so why can for Cambridge? Anyone with as much municipal power as the City Manager desired by the people, not have dimensionally a laborated by the people from the City Manager, but also from the police, and that accountability is esterable to a safe (try. This was especially apparent in the months following the murder of Aril Pelais by Cambridge Police, where the outcries and constant organizing of community members were ignored by the City Manager. We must allow citizens to decide what is just in our community, and to support initiatives such as genuine funding for HEART and decreased police interactions with residents, specially young people and marginalized community members. This directly relates to the need for a Resident Assembly as well, to increase community engagement in municipal processes and to return more power to the people. This assembly should be made up of 50-60 residents, where if a 37 consensus is reached by the Resident Assembly as decided and should go directly to a vote by the community. Thank you for your consideration and I hope we can see a future with increased democratic capabilities and community engagement in the City of Cambridge. Sinceptly.
	Isabelle Woollacott Andrew Natenshon	Email Email	Sanchesty. Isabelia Woollacott Dear Charter Review Committee and City Council. I wanted to write in support of the current City Manager form of government. Cambridge is in a privileged position with significant resources and a well run infrastructure. The current system allows the City Council to focus on political issues while optimizing for a City Manager focused on operational excellence. Yi-An has exemptified this, making important progress on afterschool programs and keeping Camrbridge numing smoothly. Andrew Natenshou (father of two students in CPS)
	Jesse Baer	Email	Doer Committee Members. I support a strong enzyon cystem, so I was elated to hear that the balance of opinion among you has shrifted in that direction. Others weren't so glad. It's reachly apparent that supporters of the Plan E charter have been dealed and the properties of the plan in the all-out campaign to defend it. I imagine this you under a lot of pressure, but I hope you will stand firm. Are the properties of the standard of the plan in the plan of the plan is the properties of the plan in the plan of the plan is the plan of the plan of the plan is the plan of the plan of the plan is the plan of the plan of the plan is the plan of the plan is the plan of the plan of the plan is the plan of the plan of the plan is the plan of the pl
			Dear Chatter Review Committee Members, My name is Deark Edsin and I live on 109 Cuty Street with my spouse and our two CPSD students. I am writing in support of a Mayor-Council form of government with a democratically elected exacutive (miyor). The current Plan E-chatter is one of the oldest manicipal chatters in the Commonwealth and is not equipped to respond democratically to the increasing challenges we face over bousing, education, infrastructure, and police accountability. Unless In misstaken the city council hasn't rejected a city manager contract since Bob Healty got the job in 1981. The unelected City Manager position is strengthened by elected city councilors who are put in a position of supporting him her or 'getting on their bod side', and having their infinitives ignored. The system gives preference to the status quo and to citizens with the time and connections to build a relationable with the underted executive ignority the rest of us who are under the impression that our voice is based during the election. Cavic engagement at the manicipal level in Cambridge is lower than it must be to build the city we need for everyone. I unge the committee to follow through on creating a Resident Assembly that is supported by City Rail with stigents and resources, and with the power to put decisions to the voters. Cambridge needs to have a police review advisory board who can independently investigate claims of police misconduct and order disciplinary action including and up to termination of employment of police department employees. This PRAB itself should be accountable and democratically-elected and not appointed by the city manager. Please recommend that the new chatter includes the PRAB elected by voters. Derek Edsin
12/5/2023	Owen Elrifi	Email	Dear Charter Review Committee. I support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would nolonger be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents, and is best-placed to continue that momentum. Currently, Cambridge city is very well run. Change to strong mayor system may do more damage than benefit the city as a whole. Thank you, Sincerely, Ye Tan
12/5/2023	Ye Tan	Email	

Dear Charter Review Committee.
I'm writing to urge you to recommend a mayor-council form of government in your final report.
The chief occurries of our city should be elected by the people. Cambridge is one of only two remaining MA cities with a Plan E Charter (the other is Lowell). Cambridge has had this charter since it was adopted in 1540. It's been long overthee to dispense with Plan E. Hiere are some examples of cities that already have. Meditord operated under Plan E until 1958, Giouce-size operated under plan E unti 12/5/2023 Maritza Soto Email Dest Charter Review Committee.

It very strongly Support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council.

The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Hanag has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: bringing increased transparency to the City 12/5/2023 Molly Howard I am writing to express my support for the current city manager system. As a homeowner in Cambridge for more than 12 years the current system is both professional and democratic and has worked very well for our city. Cambridge has continued to thrive and improve in many ways under past and current city managers and it makes me proud to call this city my home.

Chumnin Chem 12/5/2023 Chunmin Chen Email nk you for your service on behalf of the people of Cambridge. You've grappled with important questions pertaining to our form of government with seriousness and focus.

a writing to suggest you consider the following: I am writing to suggest you consider the following:
Ministain the storage city manager from of government, with a mayor selected by the Council from among its members. This form of government provides effective democratic representation to the council has oversight of the city manager, reflecting the will of the voters more fully because of our proportional representation elections. The city manager can then use their expertise to effectively implement the will of the Council. In my experience the mayor as Californ of the School Committee has also been able to effectively sever as a bridge between the City Council and the School Committee, in part because they are a member of both bodies. This has helped the City better support children by working in a coordinated, collaborative fashou.

Consider extending the length of terms in office. Writing as a School Committee nearly elected to a third term. I now first hand how much time and focus is taken up by the campaign session. It is important for votes to meet candidates through forums, other events, and one-on-one campaigning, and that is very time consuming. Two year terms have a too-short window of time for newly elected members to get up to speed, and for new committees typically composed of both new and returning members to establish relationships, form subcommittees and engage in the work, before needing to pi Inhances as gas as a consideration. Please reach out to me if I can be helpful Best wishes. David Weinstein Committee Member Cambridge School Committee Member 12/5/2023 David Weinstein Email Dear Charter Review Committee,
I support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council.

The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and is best-placed to continue that momentum Thank you, Crandall Peeler 12/5/2023 Crandall Peeler After I did some research about strong manager model vs. major model, I believe the strong city manager may be better trained and more efficient. I support the current city manager.

Sancrely, 12/5/2023 Jin December 5, 2003
Dear members of the Charter Review Committee.
As a resident of Mid Cambridge and a local businessperson who has worked with the city in many capacities of the past 5 decades, I have serious concerns regarding what I understand to be this Committee's proposal to recommend a change to a strong mayor form of government.

I have not been following the committee's work (needley, which I also understand has been difficult to do for members of the public. I endorse any effort to review the effectiveness of our local government from time to time. That is what we do when the Council selects a new City Manager. In my opinion, our local government is very democratic, principally because of PPs voting and at-large representation on the council.

From my experience working with many manicipalities in Massa chausets, our current more of government works relatively well. There is obtained and of the review of the council selects of the council selec An elected strong mayor form of government would accomplish no improvement over the current situation. And yes, there are improvements to be made as always. But to my mind the two areas of critical importance in good government are:

A Council that reshibulses a responsible vision for the city, sets expectations for the city management to accomplish that vision, and evaluates the city manager's performance and success with appropriate frequency. We need to provide our elected councilors with more training and support so that they can perform their duties at the highest level.

A City Manager who works well with the Council, selects and supports is highly competent departments operations, sets exempts yandards of service to the citizens and tropayers, and holds departmental managers accountable for responsible and effective operations at all levels.

By changing our form to a strong mayor, elected at-large every two of rour years, diminishes the role of the elected councilors and subjects government operation to a biennial or quadrennial political process that will interfere with long term management operations. Most concerning to me, an elected strong mayor will inevitably use the resources and administration of the mayor 's office to favorably inflaence re-election. Lastly, the probability that we would be governed by a mayor, popularly elected by the simmers for fungrism and perhaps without demonstrated escellence in organizational bandership, is in fact not very democratic and threatens what we have come to accept as a highly successful minimization, accomplicated as many of the large corporations and institutions at home in our city.

Respectfully, 12/5/2023 Geroge Metzger Dear Charter Review Committee and City Council.

As a recently-minted US citizen, I feel privileged that my new status as a Cambridge voter gives me a voice, however small, in the running of our city: I'm writing this letter to apply my voice to the defense of our current model of administration: a partnership between the City Manager and the City Council. I don't see that we would be better-served with a Storage Mayor model.

The came a US Citizen in large part because I love living in Cambridge. We get so much here amazing services, dedicated civil servants, low tax rates, good schools, and of course, unparalleled investment in our public buildings, parks, and infrastructure. It seems to me that the 'City Manager I'city Council' form of government is at the heart of what we value in Cambridge for the following reasons:

The City Manager takes the long use wor what's best for Cambridge. In the alternate Storage Mayor model, our leadership words edistanced from their core job of leading the city every election cycle.

The City Manager is a non-political position. The City Manager is answerable to their small constituency of waters. voters.
The City Manager position attracts candidates who are seasoned administrators (like Yi-An Hang). Cambridge is a world-renowned center with a diverse population and billion-dollar budget, and the job of running the city is complex. We need an administrator with deep experience and skill. These important qualifications are not at all guaranteed by an electoral process, but they can be sought by the Council naming the city is compiles. We need an administrator with deep experience and skill. These important qualifications are not at all guaranteed by an electoral process, but they can be sought by the Council during the himp grocess, and evaluated over time. The shared leadership of the City Manager / City Council is efficient. In this model, the City Councilors establish a strategic vision for the city, while the City Manager and professional staff work out the administrative and operational destails. Deveyone is foringing their respective skills to the table. The shared leadership of the City Manager / City Council is a system of checks and balances, particularly with respect to the budget. The City Manager ideally acts as a mediator between the political imperative to keep our finances healthy and credit rating secure over the long term.

A Stong Mayor would necessarily be the result of a minority rote. Of the 100,000 people in Cambridge, only about 60,000 are eligible voters, and of those, only 20,000 historically vote. meaning that a Stong Mayor would necessarily be the result of a minority rote. Of the 100,000 people in Cambridge, only about 60,000 are eligible voters, and of those, only 20,000 historically vote. meaning that a Stong Mayor would necessarily be the result of a minority rote. Of the 100,000 people in Cambridge, only about 60,000 are eligible voters, and of those, only 20,000 historically vote. meaning that a best only a narrow 30% of our commannity. And because incumbency is a powerful determinant in local elections, a Strong Mayor's small group of supporters could be making decisions on our behalf over the course of several election cycles - or decades.

I commend the Council for prussing a Charter Review of ministers and the Charter Review Committee to recommit to the shared leadership of the Manager / Council model, since it has served us so well. Dear Charter Review Committee.

I support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council.

The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to recidence. 12/5/2023 Sarah Roszler Email 12/5/2023 Sara Kimmel Email

12/5/2023	Mike Goodman	Email	Dear Chatter Committee Review members: I'm writing in favor of mayor-council form of government, in place of the council-manager system we currently have. I'we been a resident in Cambridge for 12 years and in that time I have found local government to be opaque, confining and exclusionary. I've heard many others echo these same sentiments. I'm sare this status quo is working out for some people who happen to be connected or privy to maker circles, it is also an affrout to the ideals of democracy, and leaves most circums of the city politically disengaged. Long term this harts the city as a whole much meet than it helps few who beaned. By horizing anyour two is accommable to the electronic, Cambridge will finally have a true public representative with necessary effects of the proposed to an appointed CEO who can take behind layer of bureaucancy. This is made in the electronic cambridge will finally have true public representative with necessary and an advantage on the cutting edge of relevancy. Most carries in flow of council-major. I would not of council-major. On a similar note. I want to also express my support for Resident Assemblies, and an elected Police Advisory Review Board. My reasons are very much in line with my reasons for supporting a council-major system. I share to be in a democratic and active city council and the carries of the carries of the part of the carries of the carri
12/5/2023	Patricia Wagner	Email	Dear Charter Review Committee, I wanted to write regarding a topic that will be heard today - I support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their transpersal in least by a majority of our democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and is best-placed to contime that momentum. I do not believe a strong mayor system would result in meaningful, day-to-day results for our residents. Thank you, Patricis Wagner Dear Charter Review Committee.
12/5/2023	Charles Mitchell	Email	Date Chatter Review Committee, I write briefly in favor of a change to an elected mayor form of government, away from an unelected city manager. I ask this as a supporter of democracy. Best, Charles Mitchell
1/31/2023	Robert Winters		Hope when the process is complete, there might be a provision for redress of grevelenes. 1846 charter had a provision like this. Knows a history of the charter/city and proportional representation - maybe some modifications might be necessary

Appendix F: Courbanize Comments

Question I	Date	Who	Comment
How can the city better en	gage with and i	involve its reside	nts in decision-making processes?
S	Sept 12, 2023	Ashley S	Be more transparent! Don't publish documents on your website that talk about strenuous guidelines for ARPA program selections, but then make it difficult to find the actual program accountability structure. Don't share federal ARPA documentation on your webpage, if City approved programs and/or employees have no intention of upholding Federal guidance. Similarly, don't train City professionals to talk about City resources and then allow/tell them to not connect residents to those services. There is so much talk about tenants rights here. Be specific about how the City intends to uphold tenant rights, in this case, specifically as it pertains to Federally funded-City controlled programs designed to support Cambridge residents.
	-	-	OMBUDSMAN!
A	August 17, 2023	Candy Liang	More public discussion forums
	May 09, 2023	Charlene A	Community organizing including regular free, outdoor events. Listening to all voices, not just those with the most power, influence or money.
	May 12, 2023	Ciaran Hedderma	Trust elected officials to actually represent citizens. Participatory budgeting and online input are great for small-scale things like park improvements, but in a city of 118,000, there is no substitute for effective representation. Not everything requires community input (why do we have to hold community meetings for minor zoning petitions?), but engaging public events where people have the chance to talk face-to-face with their representatives are a great way to make sure that officials get to hear from a cross-section of the city, not just the people with the time to make calls and set up appointments.
	May 14, 2023	Dave Halperin	We have a lot of community input processes that disproportionately favor an unrepresentative slice of the city that is privileged enough to have time to attend meetings. We should rely less on that and more on processes that have controls to ensure they're representative like scientifically valid surveys or sortition. Additionally, elected officials ran on a platform and got votes and that should count as representative community input in a stronger way than who showed up to a meeting on a weeknight and they should have more leeway execute on that platform without needing to constantly go back to the community.
	Jul 06, 2023	Eric Walk	I think there's an opportunity to open up committee and commission roles more often and more broadly. I feel like every time I go look, there's never an opening on one I'm interested in or qualified to join.
	Jun 28, 2023	Evan M	Walk the walk when it comes to transparency and accountability instead of postering and passing the buck. The most egregious example of this is the Cambridge Police still refusing to release the names of the officers involved in shooting and killing Faisal. I can not respect my local government when they actively conspire to obstruct justice and information from me. This jeopardizes my safety and is ever so cruel.
	Jul 25, 2022	James Mahanay	This is a tough question. Since most of us are busy living, we have little time to keep tabs on the early stages of city proposals and developments. Consequently, I think most of us are in "react" mode when it comes to City proposals and programs. The City does a good job with its daily email newsletter. Perhaps the Council could issue something like that in the week following its meeting, to include an *objective* synopsis of what was discussed and what the outcomes were. That might help us to know earlier what's being considered or proposed. Generally, improving and modernizing the City website would help, including a more intuitive user experience. For example, in my experience, trying to search on most things returns old or mostly irrelevant results, and doesn't seem to source all of the information that the site holds (e.g., searching on a Council proposal number never seems to work). Although not a City responsibility, the loss of a true Cambridge Chronicle is a blow to knowing at least some of what's going on it
		James Mahoney	
	May 12, 2023		Wards for a hyper local touchpoint and voice I have found in my community, that people often accept that nobody cares about their opinion, that organizations (companies, usually) don't change because of feedback. Unless genuinely and directly prompted to give feedback, they don't offer it. Surveys like this are a great way to get it, people just need to find out about it without having to be in the circle of politically active lobbyists. Mailings may be wasteful, but they work, and when it's this important, it's worth it. Posters, ads online? I think people care a lot about Cambridge, they just don't know if anyone would listen to them and thus don't reach out.
	May 08 2022	IOUN DE A DOO	Do away with PR voting. Divide the city into 5 districts. each district would elect its own councilor, 5 is enough for me but if 9 are required then elect 4 at large. This way each district would have a go-to councilor to take your issues
	, ,	JOHN REARDO Kari Jorgenson	Contact residents when proposals would impact their neighborhood and respect feedback.
	Jun 13, 2023	-	The biggest barrier to participation is accessing up-to-date and current information. City websites are outdated and clunky. Emails to City Admins and Councilors go unanswered. City Council meetings are 4 to 5 hours long, meeting minutes are poorly compiled, Councilor updates are very slanted.
	Jun 08, 2023	Kelly Dugas	Reaching out to the people who would be affected by such decisions is a great start. Reaching out to the people instead of Harvard University.
	Jun 27, 2023	1 c	Stop these incredibly divisive and expensive "plans" before they are implemented and actually listen to residents, not just pander.
	Jun 07, 2023	Mark Goodman	Contact residents directly when projects are being considered in their neighborhood. Be responsive to residents and taxpayers.
	Jun 27, 2023		Neighborhood flyers/ posters/ mailings notifying residents of city meetings and issues being discussed.
		Paola Bronson	Expand the city newsletter to be a centralized source of info for residents:- Include mail-in surveys to find out what residents think- Include a table where each department provides bullet points to communicate challenge(s), and potential solutions, and who the resident should contact if they have concerns (including neighborhood-specific contacts)- List upcoming discussion opportunities- Offer quarterly "office hours" for leading city officials, and biweekly office hours for city councillors - include the time/place on the newsletter. Alternate between in-person and online office hours so that people that cannot attend in person are included.
	May 13, 2023	Patrick Barrett	The city already does a great job when they wish to. BEUDO was a great example of an incredibly poor outreach. The council seems to be somewhat arbitrary about when process is necessary and CDD is too lacking in opinion and direction to be taken seriously or lead. There aught to be a better flow chart of how process in the city should work and make it the responsibility of citizens to engage or not.

May 05, 2023	Rachel Plummer	Meet people where they are: not everyone can participate in community meetings or City Council meetings becuase of childcare issues, not being able to miss work, speaking a language other than English, etc. Also, not everyone feels like their voice is valued, since they don't see change come from sharing their opinion. Furthermore, some people feel alienated at community meetings/hearings (for example, at meetings about the AHO amendments, there was a lot of negative sentiments being spread about people who live in public housing). The city can work on engaging with people where they live, where they work, and where they spend their leisure time (in parks, housing developments, community centers, social service organizations, food pantries etc.). People need more civics education, education about why their voice matters and how they can engage with their government. We only hear from a tiny minority at public meetings, a group who is generally like minded and similar in demographics - this must change. I think the city already does quite a bit of outreach and communication to give residents voice in government. Most complaints I hear tend to be outcome oriented, not outreach oriented. "They already knew what they were going to do
Jun 29, 2023	Sam Bosbach	when they had the community meeting/they're just letting us vent, not listening" I think the city strikes a fair balance between community engagement (meetings, committees, budgeting, etc) and administrative action. Too much community engagement disproportionately raises up the loudest, angriest voices and stifles action.
May 17, 2023	Sergio Coronado	Neighborhood representation on city council matters. People are going to be motivated by their neighborhood needs then the City's needs. Lumping us all in and hoping that an online survey will capture everything will often just target a small motivated group.
Jun 22, 2023		Clearer understanding of how the city policy makers receive comment/feedback - as to what matters. Clearer understanding of what it takes to make your voice heard.
Is there a particular problem with the Ca	mbridge City Go	overnment that you think a new City Charter could solve?
	Ashley S	How can the city take a multifaceted approach to supporting housing needs? Make public and easily available the means of accountability, and procedures for unforeseen situations. If a landlord refuses to take the steps necessary to receive ARAP EPP and/or COVID-19 Housing Stabilization award funds, what else will the city do to help the Cambridge resident in need? Is the City content with residents experiencing harm and homelessness as a result of seeking the programs already in place? Be transparent in applications, on websites, and with City professionals about what the lengths the City is willing to take to support residents through unexpected difficult times.
		Please create an ombudgerson position.
May 09, 2023		Funding and support for organizations such as Cambridge Heart
May 12, 2023		City Council is basically an advisory board, and elected through a confusing process. Most of the literature calls this 'proportional representation', but that would suggest that voters would be allowed to choose a platform with a slate of candidates, rather than ranking candidates with (often very similar) platforms from a nonpartisan list. I would rather see a true proportional representation where candidates affiliate with a platform. Plenty of municipalities use this system successfully, because it allows voters to choose candidates based on local priorities, rather than trying to learn about all 22 (in last year's election) candidates, and somehow rank them. I don't believe that the council-manager form of government is right for Cambridge. I'd like to see an executive that is accountable to citizens, and an election process that makes it easy for citizens to choose candidates who share their priorities.
Jun 14, 2023	Daniel Arredondo	We need to abolish our current way the city is being run. We need to elect a strong mayor and reduce the power of the city councilors.
May 14, 2023		More democratic budgeting process, whether via a strong mayor or other change. I appreciate the need for technocratic expertise as well but the process should be less insulated from voters. The idea that the council can impose democratic will on the city manager via threat of termination does not seem to work out in practice.
Jul 06, 2023	Eric Walk	The city has run very well and efficiently I'm the 12 years I've lived here.
Jun 28, 2023		Really not a fan of the weak mayoral system. The City Manager position seems too powerful to be this far removed from voters and without enough checks and balances. I'm a Cambridge native and am in strong favor of restructuring the management of our city to eliminate this position and be under the control of a Mayor directly elected by, and directly accountable to, us, the residents.
Aug 07, 2023	George Mabry	Create districts with councillors assigned to represent that district.
Jul 25, 2023		The current Council/Manager structure works well, particularly since we have had effective Managers who have paid attention to the long-term financial health of the city. The two-year term for Councillors means that the Council make-up changes frequently. So though there is relative consistency over multiple terms, single-issue groups are able to disproportionately influence and staff the Council. For these reasons, and because the Manager typically serves over many election cycles, we benefit from a pragmatic, middle-of-the-road Manager who can keep her/his eye on the overall picture and trends, and can temper some of the more aggressive initiatives while advancing City and Council objectives. To put it another way, we need the Manager to be a voice of reason, balancing desires and goals with practical realities and the overall health of the city. I believe that the City has been fortunate in this regard over at least the past four City Managers, and with the current Manager.
Jun 15, 2023	Jared Batchelder	"At large" councillors do not meet the hyper local needs of neighborhoods. There should be wards. I could win North Cambridge running on the issue of Rindge Ave traffic alone.
		The city government is too big. In a city our size, we do not need full-time city councilors and staffers for each. Councilors should be part-time and compensated by stipend, not salaries and benefits.
	-	I agree with creating districts.
Jun 13, 2023	-	More communication to residents and business owners, easier ways to keep up with city and council business.
Jun 08, 2023	Kelly Dugas	A Mayor elected BY the People of Cambridge and a City Councilor elected for each section of Cambridge instead of all being At Large.
Jun 27, 2023		Perhaps we could actually ask ALL residents about major changes that the CDD and city council "say" we have all asked for? The council members are not representing us all, as less than 1/3 of residents even bother voting, and many of them "change" their minds after elections are over. The fact that the current council is now trying to gain further control is quite worrisome.
Jun 07, 2023	Mark Goodman	Residents should have more say in the projects that the city undertakes in their neighborhood. Posting signs on utility polls is not a serious attempt at outreach. There needs to be more transparency and accountability with decision making.
Jun 27, 2023		Focus on creating a city that promotes a healthy middle class by providing affordable housing and health care. We who work at local institutions can't afford or find either at present. Cost of living is higher than middle income salaries. Academic and professional salaries.

			<0.002% of residents answered this survey. With each city newsletter, provide a mail in survey (no stamp required) asking residents about their view. Be inclusive and provide the questions/answers in different languages, and allow write-in answers. No deadline, provide a questionnaire with each newsletter. The City Council can best represent
	Aug 15, 2023	Paola Bronson	Residents if they understand their problems and perspectives. Prior to the Healy administration council positions were part time. We should return to this. Further the position of
	May 13, 2023		council aide never existed and doesn't need to exist. They are not regulated by the charter and thus act as proxies for activities that would otherwise be illegal for councilors to participate in. The charter review itself is promulgated by an aggressive few councilors who see their positions more akin to state legislators than a board of directors.
	May 12, 2023	Pete X	Yes. Elected officials do not have enough power and responsibility in the present form. Over the years, they have allowed the City Manager to operate almost entirely without oversight, creating the situation where he (and it has always been he) can often ignore requests from the council.
	Jun 29, 2023	Sam Bosbach	More oversight over the unelected City Manager.
	May 17, 2023		Ideally a strong mayor system and not a city manager. This makes it difficult for residents to feel involved in government process in Cambridge because it's run like a business and not a democratic process. Additionally City Council elections at large also contribute to this, the City council should be elected via neighborhood representation. A mandate that new developers or prospective new developers work to accommodate local business. The last thing
			Cambridge wants is to become a replicate of any airport USA.
Share any other ideas, co	mments or feed	back here. Or ela	borate on one of your previous answers
	Sept 12, 2023		Cambridge residents are experiencing harm and homelessness resulting from limited action from City professional when landlords decide to actively discriminate against tenants who have been awarded ARPA Eviction Prevention and/or COVID-19 Housing Stabilization Funds by refusing to provide the information necessary to receive funds in favor of evicting these Cambridge residents. I was told by City professionals that there were many people having similar experiences. Yet I was told by the person in the City Hall finance department, that they had never heard that landlords were refusing to take the steps to receive funds. I asked them where is the document that explains what should happen if a landlord refuses to take the funds. They said that such a document does not exist. MAKE THAT DOCUMENT EXSIST!!! Or be honest with your residents about not actually being concerned with their well-being and having somewhere to live in hard times.
	May 13, 2023	Ausra Kubilius	Traffic flow and safety has become a mess, especially in North Cambridge. Please have an impartial study of such before building. I'm less concerned with height than I am with location, a safe one that doesn't impede traffic flow.
	M 12, 2022		I strongly feel that the electoral system in Cambridge is outdated, and an equal mix of proportionally elected at-large seats (elected from issues-based slates) and local members would yield better results. That way, you know who to contact when something in your neighborhood needs to be fixed, but there are also people on the council with a
	-		mandate from the whole city, to ensure that the big picture doesn't get ignored. The pity mode to do a better ich in getting vectors encound in elections.
	Juli 14, 2023		The city needs to do a better job in getting voters engaged in elections.
	May 14, 2023		I strongly support keeping our existing proportional representation system and hope we don't move to wards. PR ensures every election is competitive & almost every voter has an elected councilor they voted for as one of their top preferences. The current system allows councilors to get most of their votes from one geographical area and we can see that usually doesn't happen so it doesn't make sense to impose wards when voters don't seem to see geography of the city as a primary issue. Ward based councilors would likely focus more on protecting the area they represent at the expense of focusing on citywide needs.
	Jun 28, 2023		I also think there needs to be more advanced notice and mechanisms for feedback (and then responding too and hopefully actually incorporating) from residents before implementing polices and budgets.
			Cambridge has a very vocal, highly visible, very progressive cohort, which is well-represented on the City Council. But despite their thinking so, that cohort does not represent the entire spectrum of city residents, and may not actually even represent the majority of the citizenry beyond the core that votes in city elections. Many of the progressive policies and ideas are laudable, but the vigorous pursuit of them is very often not clearly thought-through. The result is that unintended consequences seem to frequently crop up as these policies are implemented. It is also not unusual for proponents to dismiss or disregard known downsides of some substantial initiatives because of their view that the ends justify any means. It would be really great if we can figure out a way to get more people to vote. I think two main reasons that people don't vote are that they don't think they know enough about the candidates and issues to vote intelligently, and that they don't think their vote will matter.
	May 08, 2023		Keep a strong city manager form of governance. It provides better fiscal accountability. Do away with PR voting. Move to district-elected councilors and at large councilors. We don't need fully staffed full-time councilors in a city our size, a very costly and unnecessary expense should be a stipend only.
	Jun 13, 2023		Given the vast diversity in our community and our poor voter turnout having a city manager provides a good check and balance to the power of the Council. I also have come to appreciate the PR system of voting, but would like to see much more education to constituents for how it works.
	Jun 27, 2023		Cambridge is already one the most densely populated cities in the country, trying to add tens of thousands of more residents before we are even able to keep up the current infrastructure is a mistake. Our environment is greatly suffering and the livability of the city is diminishing. Perhaps we cannot solve the national housing crisis on our own? Over-development and expanding universities/colleges are causing the crunch, turns out not everyone who wants to live here can, and those with the most \$ seem to win out, forcing out many long-term residents.
	Jun 07, 2023		The city is profligate in its spending of taxpayer money and beholden to ideological interests rather than the people who live in its neighborhoods. It's truly amazing to see how the city spends money to needlessly change neighborhood driving/parking patterns.
	Jun 27, 2023		Incentivize developers to build high quality middle income housing (not market rate, that is too expensive for many professional/ academic middle class workers).
			- Provide a tutorial session explaining the main concepts and nuances of the existing charter, the main concepts of how the city government in Cambridge currently functions, and the changes that are being considered. This can be provided both in person, with Q&A at the end, and as an online video (with a person to contact if you have questions) Continue to provide ways for residents to express their views, not only online, but also in-person and via mail The charter review is an opportunity to educate our students. Provide a video that teachers can show at the upper elementary/middle school/high school levels, along with some suggested discussion questions. Give the students a mechanism for suggesting changes (e.g. a student-specific questionnaire with some open-ended questions), so they feel involved at an early age

	May 13, 2023		We should keep the manager/council system. Further we should return the position of councilor to part time, eliminate the position of aide, and break up CDD into departments of zoning/development, community, and economic development respectively.
			Keep the current election system and educate residents to encourage turnout. More online modes for feedback that are better advertised. Explain decisions in city-scale terms, rather than national or global-scale terms. Partner with state and federal officials on major issues, while continuing to do what we can locally to improve (don't let "we can't solve big problems locally" arguments stifle action). Collect more data and increase transparency around resident opinions on local politics, modes of transportation, ownership/renting, etc.
			Some really big money is starting to influence the city that I have been in and brought my family up in over the last 40 years. If we strive to be a unique diverse culture then some new boundaries need to be set. I for one am simply considering leaving. It's gotten to be too much.
Think of your number of			it? What do you think is stopping Cambridge from addressing this
	Sept 12, 2023		Landlords discriminating (Chapter 151B section 4 subsection 10) against tenants who have been awarded Cambridge ARPA Eviction Prevention Program and/or Cambridge COVID-19 Housing Stabilization Program, by refusing to complete documents necessary to receive the award funds for the resident. Lack of accountability and oversight on ARPA funded programs approved by the City Council/City Manager, has left City professionals without alternative means of supporting residents who have already been approved for housing support. As a result, Cambridge residents are being unjustly sent to housing court for eviction AFTER being notified about steps to receive award funding, without legal representation, without information from City professionals, while being asked to sign documents contingent upon timelines controlled by the city – not the tenant.
	May 13, 2023	Ausra Kubilius	We need an ombudspersondirely. As a member of the Cambridge community, I'd like to have an impartial person, with some authority, who responds to complaints/problems with some decisions by City officials. If Cambridge in Canada can do it, so can we: https://www.cambridge.ca/en/learn-about/ombudsman.aspx
	Jun 27, 2023		I think housing is my #1 concern. The rent is too high, the cost of condos is too high. High rent means that many of Cambridge's residents have to move out or live with more roommates than they wish. High prices for me means that when I save enough to buy a place, I likely won't be able to afford Cambridge.
	August 17, 2023		Provide more affordable housing and support the homeless population
	May 09, 2023	Charlene A	Housing inequities: residents being displaced and y housed
	May 12, 2023	Ciaran Hedderma	Housing affordability. Not enough housing in the right places, and insufficient housing planning at the regional level. I don't think Cambridge can really address this on its own. We need to allow for higher dense housing to be built in the city. Mix used buildings that include residential and are
			not only research/office towers. Makes no sense to only build commercial/office when we have a high demand for more affordable housing. We need to build taller structures in the city to accommodate the housing demand the city is facing. It's ludicrous that the average rent in Cambridge is at \$3000 a month. The primary obstacle to addressing it is
	Jun 14, 2023	Daniel Arredondo	the lack of clear policy that the city is putting forward.
	May 14, 2023		The number one issue, as consistently expressed by voters is housing. The primary obstacle to addressing it is lack of a clear policy leader for the city. Everyone agrees it's a priority but it's no one's job per se to introduce and get to yes on policies to address it and as a result it's much easier for things to not get done than get done.
	Jul 02, 2023		Our city is spending vast amounts of money that could benefit everyone, on the small amount of perfectly-bled young knowledge workers who have no bulky tools to take to work, nor dependents. This feels inequitable, and like just another tax on people because they are poor, or caregivers, or not perfectly-abled.
	Jul 06, 2023	Eric Walk	Eliminating poverty is the main challenge we face. We need a mix of solutions, from universal basic income to free public transit and more to do it. What we lack is the money to do it all at once while maintaining city infrastructure (i.e. schools, parks, etc.)
	Jun 28, 2023		Affordability! Housing and otherwise. The displacement of people by the wealthy (students, academics, biotech, ect) is really driving out so much of the deep seeded charm and wellbeing of this community for those who are here for only a few months-years.
	Aug 07, 2023		We need to have districts with a city councillor elected by and responsible for that district. Otherwise, who do you call with a concern? Cambridge is very diverse, and different parts of Cambridge have different concerns. Contacting a random councillor dilutes district concerns and doesn't require any councillor to represent that district's specific concerns. Having 9 councillors represent me effectively means no councillor represents me.
	Jul 25, 2023		Very expensive, issue-driven programs and mandates to implement evidently pre-ordained solutions driven by narrowly focused true-believers, with no independent cost/benefit analysis to determine ahead of time whether the practical and overall community value is worth the investment. Some questions that appear not to be regularly and openly asked before plans are near-finalized include: What are we actually trying to accomplish? How much will it cost and how long will it take? Is this the best way to address the issue or are there other ways that would be more effective and/or less costly (in terms of both dollars and quality of life)? What is the opportunity cost (i.e., what won't the city be able to do because of the time and cost of the proposed action)? What sometimes stops the city from sober cost/benefit analysis is unquestioning acceptance that implementing some form of an aggressive straw proposal is inevitable. Other times, it's blind allegiance to the idea that Cambridge must lead all others in chasing every progressive aspiration, regardless of cost to the city or those who will have to pay the cost.
	· ·	Jared Batchelder Jasanne Blanchar	"At large" councillors do not meet the hyper local needs of neighborhoods. There should be wards. I could win North Cambridge running on the issue of Rindge Ave traffic alone.
	May 12, 2023		Sustainability. The climate crisis working group report has the answers. But also, Cambridge must address the rich businesses that fight progress (see: Harvard claiming reducing emissions for BEUDO is impossible, as if they can't generate or store any energy). Eversource and the MBTA are dangerously sub-par and they make sustainability difficult. We the people don't have the power to fight them, so we need your help. Equality, cost of living, housing, addiction, mental illness, lack of community and resources, are all factors that impact sustainability, which makes people question how to prioritize. The answer comes in the only clear villain—excessive profit. When we fight big business, we can protect our rights and quality of life. When we reflect on how Cambridge can improve, I'd naturally question how we can align action better with belief. Everyone in our city council, if not the whole city government, knows the threat of climate change and wants us to be more sustainable, but belief isn't enough to make change. Actions from our fearless leaders led to the BEUDO amendments, an incredible victory that will make Cambridge a leader in sustainability. Actions like ereating a fund to retrofit homes and apartments funded by businesses trying to offset emissions. Actions like ensuring diversity of electricity sources to avoid the Eversource local monopoly. Actions like banning Target's greenwashed thick plastic bags or protecting bike lanes. I can't wait for more sustainability wins post-BEUDO amendments. Thanks.

May 08, 2023		Keeping our taxes low, especially for seniors on a fixed income. We have been blessed with fiscally responsible city managers who have kept property taxes reasonable. In a strong mayor form of governance, I envision the council will run amuck with spending meaning our property taxes will skyrocket.
Aug 15, 2023		The normalization of public drug use and intoxication (smoking - meth/crack, shooting up) on heavily trafficked pedestrian areas like Mass Ave. I don't think enough people realize how a city can spiral to become completely unlivable - like San Francisco and Portland Oregon - when this becomes the norm.
Jun 29, 2023		1) Drivers running the red lights in crowded junctions where there are lots of pedestrians, minors, and strollers crossing the street. I wish there were automatic systems detecting those drivers or more law enforcement officers at those junctions who could stop those drivers. 2) Xfinity internet monopoly is frustrating and embarrassing. We live in one of the most innovative cities in the world and yet we are with one internet service provider.
Jun 13, 2023		Housing affordability is certainly a big issue, but I don't think that our City Council can do much to effectively address that. It concerns me that a few Councilors promise they can fix it, because that just undermines the effectiveness of our institutions to a very vulnerable demographic. The two biggest issues facing our city are the lack of leadership from CDD and the school department. One is failing to plan the growth of our city, the other is failing to educate all of our children. Both are ignoring their stated mandates and seem to have no accountability.
Jun 07, 2023		The city is busy changing streets in ways that inconvenience residents and hurt small businesses. The city is spending tax payer money on projects that taxpayers don't want in order to satisfy a small, vocal group of cyclists and ideologues. The decision making process is cloaked in pseudo transparency—meetings that purport to solicit resident feedback but are actually just cover for forgone conclusions. My real estate taxes are one of my biggest expenses. It is infuriating to see how the city needlessly wastes taxpayer money while ignoring the desires and needs of taxpayers.
Jun 11, 2023	Matt Purdy	Rent is out of control. We need rent control and more low-cost housing.
Jun 27, 2023		Lack of affordable housing for non-student workers earning less than \$200,000. Lack of availability of medical doctors, especially primary care but also specialists. I am not aware of initiatives to address either.
Aug 15, 2023	Paola Bronson	Increasing drug activity and violent crime. Cambridge police lack basic equipment like body cams and vehicle video surveillance, and do not have a narcotics unit.
May 13, 2023	Patrick Barrett	Crime in Central Sq, Weak School system, and lack of follow through on planning. The council largely gets in the way of any progress in large part due to fickle interest and lack of fundamental understanding of the subject matter. It's easier to move on or just throw money at a problem than trying to manage it better or act.
May 12, 2023	Pete X	Not enough housing
Jun 29, 2023	Sam Bosbach	Housing costs. Cambridge desperately needs more housing (as does the whole region). Folks need to stop fearing change of character and realize that the character will be gone if no one can afford to live here but the rich.
May 17, 2023	Sergio Coronado	Livability is a huge concern. We are city with ample resources and yet lack affordable housing for all walks of life. I worry that this will become a place of extreme wealth and poverty like Boston has become. This needs to be a place where young and old people, people with families and all walks of life can live.
Jun 22, 2023		There seems to be no interest towards urban planning or making the city pretty (like many other cities), for example, why cant the T bridge between science museum and lechmere be painted vs the ugly ghetto grafitti? What about potholes on every road reminds me of a 3rd world city.
Jun 22, 2023		I see a looming problem with property owners/developers wanting to cash in on the Mass Ave Central Sq corridor jeopardizing the viability of local businesses/storefronts while that transition takes place. I'm happy to talk about my own experiences. I think it's more serious than anyone realizes and it's a lengthy discussion. Steven Darwin Formally of Darwin's Ltd.
Jun 26, 2023	Taylor Larick	Anti-democratic policies like a powerful unelected City Manager and ranked-choice voting for only 4 of 9 council positions. Time and time again, popular progressive policies are stymied by a conservative appointed City Manager.

Appendix G: Former Elected Official and City Employee Interviews

- 1. Anthony Galluccio
- 2. Arthur Goldberg
- 3. Bob Healy
- 4. David Maher
- 5. David Sullivan
- 6. Henrietta Davis
- 7. Jeffery Young
- 8. Jivan Sobrinho-Wheeler
- 9. Louie DePasquale
- 10. Michael Sullivan
- 11. Rich Rossi

Anthony Galluccio

https://cambridgema.zoom.us/rec/share/g0nH9ecuJ8OR316ZBN8PcEXEEyKo-QloMpi01rW2QGD_mim P96UY3X0sDR5S0P5w.2Z-WZIG9UcqocygV?startTime=1679681086000

Passcode: 2WKWBjb!

1. Are you/were you previously a Cambridge city resident? If yes, for how long? Yes, all his life.

2. What is your current (former) role / relationship to City government:

City Councilor, Vice Mayor and Mayor (15 years total). Then elected to the state senate.

3. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government allow(ed) you/ your office to do its job well?

The dynamic of getting the city manager to pay attention to his priorities. Requires relationship, seniority, and political relationships.

A mayor saw more specifics with plan e. Lawsuits at the school level, race, and class and always below the surface in Cambridge.

Saw the mayor's role as the mediator, when there were major issues and dynamics to navigate it was a good role for the mayor to step into rather than the manager.

4. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government create(d) challenges for your office to do its job?

The biggest frustration is the lack of populism. I made a point to get votes across the city, and didn't want to be viewed as someone that only had a certain constituency.

Leadership as mayor among other councilors who don't necessarily always want you to lead initiatives because they have to run against you. A different dynamic with the school committee who isn't running against you could be more of a leader.

What if no mayor?

- There are multiple different perspectives of the mayor's role. I see it as a mediator role, and I don't think the city would benefit from not having a mayor.
- But I think we could benefit from a bit of a job description for the role because everyone sees it differently. You need a political leader in the city.

Separately elected mayor?

- Do you have to look at it from what is the best long-term process for the city? What I would worry about, is the long term, what if 6 councilors announce they are running for mayor and then maybe lose a huge portion of the councilors
- If you have a separately elected mayor maybe impose a term limit

Other:

• I think part of the goal I'm hearing is increasing engagement and democracy - and I don't think a strong mayor or longer term for council necessarily would increase voter engagement

- I don't agree that the city council inherently doesn't have power, it's built on whether there is an incentive to work together or not.
- People/ residents will often say more democracy, if you pose the question to them about a separate election for mayor many would say yes
- I think this charter review was more of a power grab than a desire for more democracy

Budget - do you think the council has enough weight on the manager's budget?

- The budget is central to the government. There should be a strategy around the budget ongoing constantly. But I do think there is a need for more engaging ways for the public to participate in the budget process outside of public comment.
- I do think the council has significant power in the current budget process if they work together.

Engagement

- We are lacking productive and inclusive engagement.
- We don't inform the public how do we inform people? It's very easy to stack a public meeting, but there are ways to bring individuals from different perspectives together to have a conversation.

We should be thinking about what is going to continue to attract strong candidates for the city manager position if we were worried about that position and the well of candidates that would fill that type of role. If we are worried about that, then I might be more in favor of a strong mayor. However, the recent city manager process proves there is a good talent pool and the selection and process supports the strong Manager form of government so there is no need to look to a strong Mayor

Arthur Goldberg

1. Are you/were you previously a Cambridge city resident? If yes, for how long? No.

2. What is your current (former) role / relationship to the City government?

Now retired, I spent about 30 years in the law department, started as an assistant city solicitor, first assistant solicitor, and then moved to deputy city solicitor for 8 years.

3. Have you held other positions with the city?

Acting Chair of Licensing Commission - 5 months.

- 4. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government allow(ed) you to do your office to do its job well?
- During my time in the solicitor's office the number of attorneys grew from 6 to about 11 full time
 attorneys. The growth was a result of an increase in demands of the city council, keeping up with
 new initiatives, representing the city in litigation, advising boards/councils, and drafting
 ordinances.
- Part of the solicitor's office role is to interpret the city charter, when there are questions about provisions in the charter they come to the law department whether informally or formal opinions.
- I worked under Bob Healy, Rich Rossi and Louis DePasquale. What was interesting was how each manager interpreted their powers. Healy interpreted a bit more conservatively in terms of their responsibility over city department heads. In the charter city councilors are not supposed to deal directly with employees of the city manager outside of public meetings, and Healy protected his employees very conservatively. Didn't want city employees talking directly to city councilors, managed everything through him. I thought this was a good separation of powers because it protects employees and allows them to do their job within a clear administrative hierarchy.
- As Richie and then Louis moved into the city manager role they were more liberal in allowing councilors to interact directly with city employees. Perhaps some public thought was that Healy was too rigid with his interpretation. Under Richie councilors started meeting in private more directly with employees about policy initiatives. Louie might have encouraged even more. I think this dynamic can create a complicated situation for city employees.

5. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government create(d) challenges for your office to do its job?

With any structure you are relying on good people who are willing to collaborate in those roles to make it function well. Any form will have abuses and push limits of powers, and some people might not want to cooperate, if that's the kind of person they are.

6. What do you think worked well in the relationship between city council and the city manager? What are/were some of the challenges?

Personalities are always at play but not structural issues.

7. Some of the items that the Charter can impact are issues such as terms for elected officers, department head and committee appointment authority, structure of and allocation of

authority in City government, budget process, elections and voting. Do you have any additional thoughts you would like to share regarding those issues?

Budget process - we've heard that that process could be more transparent and open to the public?

• I think the managers feel they were appointed because of their financial expertise and their department heads know their departments best. Opening it up more to council and public has the potential to politicize the process and perhaps make it hard to make objective decisions based on an informed understanding of all the considerations involved in putting a complex overall city budget together. I understand frustration from CC and the public: the manager spends months putting together the budget, and when it comes to the council, they have limited time to ask questions, and minimal resources to review and analyze. There could be more flexibility along the way, it seems like now the council is giving the manager priorities and the manager is funding their priorities.

8. Anything else you would like us to know?

Informational Charter Elements:

- Charter Right Process written into the council rules but comes from MGLA (Chapter 43, Section 22 of the General Laws.).
- The current charter requires a city council vote on an expenditure of fifty dollars or more, which probably should be changed/reflective of inflation.
- The charter states the council will set the manager's salary by ordinance, which isn't done anymore, it's defined in the contract
- Make charter language gender neutral
- Repealed MGLA Chapter 54A still applies to Cambridge proportional representation ("PR") voting in local elections

Current Provisions

"mayor could take control of the police if there is a vote of the council"

• This hasn't happened. And since the manager appoints/oversees the police, not sure it really makes sense. It should be the manager.

"the right to public comment"

• Says all meetings of city council should provide opportunity for the public to be heard. I don't think this needs to change but under OML there isn't a right to public comment. So if you did away with this public comment right in the charter, the Council wouldn't have to allow public comment in the same manner that it's done now.

Number of Councilors

• No real opinion, doesn't feel the number is super critical

Ward vs At-Large Councilors

• No real opinion - I know the general idea behind ward councilors - to represent specific parts of the city. I think with PR in Cambridge, actually does empower minorities in certain areas - tim toomey (east Cambridge) - if you have a certain minimum votes under PR, in a way for a specific area to have a representative.

Elections on even years?

• The elections commission might have concerns about moving elections to even years. Would it impact the PR?

Current process how councilors choose mayor - seems time consuming, done behind the scenes?

• Probably not the best way to choose a mayor, could move to a popular vote. The other thing is that councilors should be careful to comply with the OML, so that a quorum is not deliberating outside of public meetings to determine who the mayor will be.

Free cash - Why isn't it subject to budget planning in the same way?

• Not sure why it couldn't be discussed in advance, although free cash is typically addressing an urgent need that might arise at any time during the year. But there is so much of it and some is planned.

Bob Healy

 $\frac{https://cambridgema.zoom.us/rec/share/ctD8FbIaDyqtQqMWtT9fTSIx1T7E1roeT2hSZZzX7YynmshJwip-vvxvi8gYYuUy.CLrx4xMdv214BnKT?startTime=1674491626000$

Passcode: ^aP6!n03

1. Are you/were you previously a Cambridge city resident? If yes, for how long?

No

2. What is your current (former) role / relationship to City government:

City Manager for 32 years, deputy city manager prior to that - 39 total in Cambridge.

3. Have you held other positions with the city?

Deputy city manager

4. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government allow(ed) you/ your office to do its job well?

Allows for the manager to manage and for the elected city council to do policy/legislation.

The basic foundation of any city is finance, if you don't have fiscal stability you can't do all the programs that you'd want.

Managing the city as a business with residents as the customers.

Thinks the system works well and has been stable over most of the 80 years of the charter.

How do priorities like municipal broadband get funded or not funded? How do those decisions get made and what are the inputs?

- Cost / Benefit analysis initial financial cost and long-term maintenance cost
- If the council / public mandate something the manager has to comply the manager reports to the council and the council can always fire the manager.

All the various elements of the city and the organizations are a sort of extension of the city and help provide the eyes and ears to the community.

How does information/ feedback flow to manager? Is it just through the city council?

• No, the manager also listens and hears directly from the public, the manager shouldn't isolate themselves

District vs At-Large Councilors

- PR works with Plan E, and I think the number of councilors is appropriate
- I don't think a district councilor would be beneficial for the city as a whole, focused too much on individual issues.

Elections

• I think RCV works well, if it's working well why try to break it

Mayor's Role

- Important role on the School Committee
- The mayor is the political role of the city and needs to be out there and doing more than other councilors
- City Council can declare a state of emergency and put Mayor in charge.

David Maher

https://cambridgema.zoom.us/rec/share/oGVO10vgXILSh7-AyGnAPUjaBzZBDCiJTqeRvEMpCBCP9nHUxAyo9ILZk7Ej1Dfo.0UOWUFWpTIq5C7IB?startTime=1675707392000

Passcode: t^Mve9&r

1. What is your current (former) role / relationship to City government:

School Committee - 1991-1998, City Council - 1999-2018 Mayor - 2010–2011 & 2014–2015

2. Have you held other positions with the city?

Currently - CEO and President of the Chamber of Commerce

3. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government allow(ed) you/ your office to do its job well?

I always felt like the plan E form of government was good. But more recently I wonder if we might be outgrowing that form.

The current feeling feels like weekly whiplash, and I believe that is coming from the council. And part of that is coming from not having defined goals and objectives. Which leads to a clouding of what the council is and supposed to be.

Feels disjointed right now, doesn't necessarily mean we need to throw it out.

4. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government create(d) challenges for your office to do its job?

Lack of goals/objectives.

At the state level there is a very defined legislative process, but on the local level ideas and legislation are all over the place.

There needs to be more leadership among themselves to not take on everything, and leave to the staff a number of items they are capable of handling.

Staff should be more willing to share their expertise but they feel hesitant to do so because they often get undermined by the council

5. What do you think worked well in the relationship between city council and the city manager? What are/were some of the challenges?

Worked with three different managers, and saw the change in their management styles. I think the role of elected officials has morphed less of oversight to more interfering in day-to-day operations.

• The council hasn't done a good job of defining objectives and holding themselves to it

6. Anything else you would like us to know?

Four-year terms for councilors?

 No, the council should be as close to the public as possible. Even though it might benefit the councilors.

District Councilors?

• I'd be worried about that change. We somewhat have them already in how the council builds its base of voters. I think we are a small enough city that we can do this without breaking up the city into districts.

City Council over time?

- Early on the council was much more collegial, we worked together. It wasn't about what I wanted or other councilors wanted but about finding common ground.
- The council now is much more in silos and they aren't collaborating together
- Should be thinking about the council as a board/supervisors with the mayor as the chair.
 - When hiring a manager there should be clear goals and priorities that the manager can be deemed successful against. But the council is lacking that right now.
- There is a lack of accountability/transparency. There should be x committee meetings

At the state level there is a defined legislative process:

- Filing deadline (all bills for the term need to be put forward), review period (in committee hashing items out, public meetings), then referred from committee to full leg and vote.
 - A big issue might take a year, but it allows a full airing out of policies/initiatives.

David Sullivan

https://cambridgema.zoom.us/rec/share/CA0edK_UuEQkpEubFqTHOfxt1IPylw1spL8bkHI5DXJHzehT4U9pludBUqi14qIF.PS5pvnIwOqKsN5-O?startTime=1677772972000

Passcode: %H7@Vun8

1. Are you/were you previously a Cambridge city resident? If yes, for how long?

Yes, went to MIT for undergrad and has lived in Cambridge since then for 53 years.

2. What is your current (former) role / relationship to City government:

City Councilor for 10 years in 80s.

Other positions: lawyer in state government, elections division, state ethics commission, counsel for senate ways and means, counsel for administration and finance, chief policy advisor for state senate president.

3. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government allow(ed) you/ your office to do its job well?

Cambridge overall has a pretty successful structure and is a well-run city. Large universities, a magnet for intelligent/successful people, transformation of Kendall square, ability to build a strong tax base, competent civil servants.

4. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government create(d) challenges for your office to do its job?

I like the City Council structure, don't think it needs to change. Representative of different points of view, ideologies, and areas of the city. The various points of view have been well represented across major issue areas like rent control, and affordable housing. I do not favor any form of district representation, I know it does work in some structures and without PR it's helpful in increasing representation. PR does a great job of accomplishing various forms of representation, you could vote for your neighborhood rep or vote based on a larger city-wide issue, but it is left up to the voters.

Executive leadership: I think a strong mayor form of government should be strongly considered. City Manager does a great job with efficiency, fiscal responsibility, and day-day ops, it is not as good at changing policy. Because the city manager isn't supposed to get involved/advocate for specific policies. The city manager contract clause, where if the city council wants to discharge a manager they have to pay a huge amount, which is a big disincentive for the city council. And as a result, they never discharge a manager.

If you are trying to change a policy, it is really hard to get done without executive leadership. A Managers teams can provide information/technical assistance but is not involved in the politics in the way an elected mayor can be

At the state level without the governor, it would be impossible for the legislature to get stuff done. The executive can provide political pressure necessary to get votes.

Priorities with an elected strong mayor:

- Democracy, which is hard with a city manager
- Candidate can run on a policy-related platform and can execute on it

Maybe a hybrid system with a strong mayor, with a COO hired by the mayor maybe confirmed by the council. Could help with maintaining a strong administration.

How might stability be affected by an elected mayor that might change every 2/4 years?

• Definitely a concern, pros, and cons of all systems. Balance is the key. The nature of democracy is that voters get to change things, including their leadership. And although stability is good for the structure of the city, should for example one person be in a specific department head role for 10, 20 years? The balance should lean more in the direction of democratic accountability and change when necessary, rather than towards stability.

You mentioned maybe having city council approve a coo position under a strong mayor?

For balance, it would be good, but the potential downside is if the council doesn't want to
approve someone. The mayor should be able to hire someone they trust and can work with. Risk
for abuse.

Sticking with Manager / Council form - what could be changed?

- Wouldn't favor changes to the current council structure/term/size.
- Remove buy out clause in the manager contract
- Maybe modify the charter to allow manager/staff to get more involved in policy
- Is there any other remedy or recourse with the manager to hold accountable that isn't firing?
 - o No, there really isn't

How do you see the strength of employees under a manager vs an elected mayor?

Yes, exceptional employees with stable jobs is an obvious advantage to a citymanager. But there
are a lot of examples of exceptional employees working for elected officials at the local and state
level.

Would a change to mayor change Cambridge's position in state politics?

• I think it could strengthen Cambridge's role. An elected person would empower the executive for Cambridge in relation to neighbors.

Budget Process - how might be improved?

• It is already starting to happen, the current manager is deliberately encouraging councilors to bring ideas about the budget forward. Maybe creating a more formalized process? Implement hearings earlier in the process to hear input.

Henrietta Davis

Interview Recording:

https://cambridgema.zoom.us/rec/share/SY87H4jJSmDP3cLz7ucZ49mvYO5ITnwg2znhWQ_UGxNUebBv3cXRLF-j7P1ODVzc.1Bk5ElQCm0IvzDeG?startTime=1673467615000

Passcode: KtArNk#1

1. Are you/were you previously a Cambridge city resident? If yes, for how long? Yes, since just after college.

2. What is your current (former) role / relationship to the City government?

Left following 2 years as Mayor, before that 14 years as City Councilor, and 8 years on the School Committee

3. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government allow(ed) you to do your office to do its job well?

There are a lot of strengths in the current form. I really care about getting policy through and implemented. Having a good relationship with a professional staff, made a significant difference. Lots of opinions about what to do, and helpful to see what the professionals are doing. I relied on them for their expertise. I could do my part as Mayor to get policy through the council. I think about 3 aspects of government the people, politicians and professionals to get things done. Helpful to think about the city in this way and know my role.

4. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government create(d) challenges for your office to do its job?

Not a lot of challenges with the structure. I know there is a perception around how to get popular ideas implemented, for example broadband, I wanted to see that implemented across the city. But it hit a wall in the manager's office, because they explained the actual cost and obstacles to getting it implemented. NLC involvement, so I could see how things were being done in other communities. And understood there were other communities struggling to get issues through, there are genuine obstacles to policy initiatives.

In Cambridge, because of professional management, once we are able to work through a policy initiative or idea, the implementation is very effective and sticks and continues to improve over time.

- Ex climate initiatives started little by little bringing colleagues along and other parts of government. And now a leading city in climate
- When redoing high school Manager didn't want to pay extra dollars to have an effective cafeteria
 which would have an impact on the quality of food, and between the councilors, staff and public
 engagement they did end up implementing it.
 - Manager maybe didn't want to recommend the cafeteria but he said if there are at least 5 votes that's what I have to do, but an individual councilor can't direct this. So requires the council to coalesce around an issue or policy.

City Council Goal Setting

• During her tenure, they were doing the goal setting every other year. And it was a great mechanism to reflect back on, because they were in agreement on what their goals were.

5. What do you think worked well in the relationship between city council and the city manager? What are/were some of the challenges?

Council Relationships

- No one person on the council could do anything, so the only way to get things done was with majority/supermajority. Needed to create coalitions around issues, in order to move forward. I sought support from the staff did they buy in around an idea, was it possible?
- Elections of mayor is a starting point for coalitions. Building an idea of who you could look to for support on ideas.

6. Anything else you would like us to know?

Issue around schools

• Some city councilors feel they should be able to medal in the school committee and their budget. I want as a citizen to make sure your committee knows that is an important separation of powers because the school committee knows best for the school system.

Running for Office / How do we get more inclusive in this system?

- It's very different now, than when she ran because they had a local newspaper and capacity for anyone to find out what was going on in the city for free or not a lot of money. With a lack of a local newspaper it can be difficult to figure out what is happening in the city.
- Concerned about how anyone can vote for anything, when all information needs to be sought out online.
- I think district councilors could help fill that void.
- Always a supporter of at-large PR, good for the city, and coalesced ideas that were important all around. But local representation like a district councilor, a point of connection. I'm not sure if at-large government works as well as it used to.
 - Example in Outer Cape there is the providence town independent, you know everything that is going on in the outer cape. Why is a building like x, what's the housing policy, who is blocking it.
 - Maybe district government is a solution, could serve people better because someone is accountable in your neighborhood. ex tim toomey (east cambridge)
 - A lot of councilors come from west campaign because maybe that's where there is \$\$
- State Representative Race I know very little about him as a candidate and campaign.

Term length / term limits

- I like the idea of running every two years for the state rep/senators, at least I get to see this person every two years, and have a concept of who they are.
- 4 years might be good / better if there were district councilors
- Definitely would need more research to figure out how it really works, who's voting, who's not voting, who feels like they know what's happening
- Look at the public, instead of the person running for the office what makes for the best representation

Jeffery Young

https://cambridgema.zoom.us/rec/share/BnOZ-oo4tFuDf88CKpC2Td94j3JcykD8nqM34_sWqFrMsqi-R2-z3JeCw83Kazgo.E89X77jNXmmFiZdA?startTime=1674061397000

Passcode: Db^huU&8

1. Are you/were you previously a Cambridge city resident? If yes, for how long?

No

2. What is your current (former) role / relationship to City government:

Superintendent of Schools 2009 - 2016

Had over 20 years of superintendent experience prior to being hired in Cambridge. Superintendent in Cambridge from 2009 - 2016. Came from 11 years as superintendent in Newton. And Lexington and Lynnfield prior to that.

3. What else do you want us to know?

School Committee

- Surprised about the way school committee members ran every two years but were all at-large. His
 prior experience with Newton had a much different composition. Newton has 8 wards; there was
 1 school committee member from each ward. All members were elected city wide but only ran
 against others from their same ward.
 - Charter Text: "Eight of these members, who shall be known as school committee members, shall be nominated and elected by the voters at large, 1 school committee member to be elected from each of the 8 wards of the city"
- His perception of the way Newton's school committee was structured was once the committee
 was seated, the incentive was to collaborate because you'd never be running against the other
 members on the committee.
- Members running against each other in Cambridge created a different culture on the school committee.
- The pay difference was significant between Newton (\$7,750) / Cambridge (\$38,000)
 - Cultural difference believed the idea was to diversify the economic standing of those running and on the Cambridge School Committee. His general sense was that most of the members were middle class.
 - One observation was that if they were making \$30k/\$40k, a possible effect is that you want to keep that income steam. If that meant competing against other members on the board which lend itself to less than pure intentions/dynamics.
 - Some members had other jobs and others didn't for both groups the income was still important, but for those that didn't have another job, the school committee became their job. And that's a really different environment from most school committees in MA. If this is my job I should do a lot and be really involved. In other communities, school committees tended to focus more on high-level policy rather than getting involved in the day-to-day functions.

School Committee Budget Fall/ Early Winter

- He would work with CFO Claire Spinner, COO Jim Maloney, principals, staff, union and curriculum staff, to figure out what was needed in the budget. Around January would present the proposed budget (based on internal discussion, public meetings and meeting with city).
- The superintendent's budget was always balanced
 - because would meet with the manager and finance director they would say we have x money and need is x. And over weeks would figure out how to come to an agreement.
 The City would make an effort to increase if needed and as superintendent, I would make edits internally if needed.

Superintendent proposed budget \rightarrow school committees approved budget \rightarrow city council (meeting) \rightarrow pretty much they just approved what the school was doing. I can't recall a specific time when they refuted a specific item.

• Before we even began the budget process, would meet publicly with SC. you give us guidelines/goals and his job was to build a budget that reflected those guidelines.

Who was it that you were talking to / oversight from when building a budget? Did you have the support you ended to do it well?

- Hearing from school principals, curriculum leaders and teachers, and public hearings. It was always about all of those inputs.
- I felt like the systems that were in place, I was in schools all the time, and feedback from people who were in the schools all the time, public hearings, parents/families/caregivers, and I had enough to put together.

Distinct structural differences between Cambridge / Other places?

- Strong city manager form vs newton's strong mayor it was the personal relationships that superseded any structural impediments.
 - presumably, the managers would have been more in a professional position with training/ other professional development around running a city. Able to talk to those managers in an almost shorthand because of their professional experience.
 - Mayor system/ newton: relied on his legislative background, and I think because we built a relationship the trust was there. Even though that mayor wasn't exactly trained in finance/ professional management
- Trust relationships with School Committee?
 - Some were very positive relationships and some are not so positive.
 - When I was first appointed it was originally a 5-2 vote (against fred, denise) after the 1st vote fred said let's have a show of support, and changed his vote, denise didn't, final vote 6-1.
 - And again a few years later another vote, so that always creates a dynamic for relationships because some people don't vote for you.

Constraints on your ability to hire who you wanted to hire?

1993 reform act

- Took SC out of personal decisions
- SC power hire/fire superintendent who has the power for all other personal

• The school committee never messed with any personnel appointments nor the manager.

Structural things to be done differently to address race issues?

- Desegregation
 - Control choice policy, like most policies in US is about desegregating.
 - A technical/ mechanical of school assignments
- Integration
 - What happens within those schools once those kids are there is "integration" whether it happens or not. Curriculum, family engagement, teachers, etc.
- 6/7/8 Kto5 was ok and high school was pretty good, and 6/7/8 was the dead zone.
 - One of the biggest ones was those teachers in 6/7/8 weren't licensed/ in the subject areas that they were teaching
 - Comparing graduations in 8th grade, 50 at king open or 10 at the FMA school.
 - Those kids in the smaller graduating class struggled because they had teachers that were teaching across grades and subjects that they weren't experts in
- Lack of curriculum was also a significant impact
 - What is the school committee's role in maybe a struggling curriculum or teachers, etc?
 - Maybe wouldn't want to have SC leading those changes because they don't necessarily have an educational background.

Minding the Gap - https://www.bostonmagazine.com/2010/04/21/minding-the-gap/

Jivan Sobrinho-Wheeler

https://us06web.zoom.us/rec/share/cw S5borq7Tyx0 lvKYz L wbtMZ15gYURP3kA-oVohOYJFjxzSFoOl6KFPg4z8J.RlfVix9x9pREPJ0k?startTime=1674064969000

Passcode: ?!Z&=vr4

1. Are you/were you previously a Cambridge city resident? If yes, for how long?

Yes

2. What is your current (former) role / relationship to City government:

City Councilor - 1 term. 2020/2021, On the housing committee and chair of the transportation committee.

3. Have you held other positions with the city?

N/A

4. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government allow(ed) you/ your office to do its job well?

It pays enough to be a full-time job, which I viewed as a positive. Especially during the pandemic which required a lot of extra meetings and attention. Having a dedicated legislative aid to help with constituents, notes, etc was particularly helpful.

Able to develop good relationships with other councilors, committee system was ok / worked well. Virtual meetings were helpful.

Great that the council now has to approve appointments to certain boards and commissions, would be great to add that oversight with department heads.

5. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government create(d) challenges for your office to do its job?

With a strong manager/ weak council system, it was challenging to get things done as a councilor. Boston for example with the Mayor/Council system has more clear paths for accountability that Cambridge lacks. The process of councilors voting on the manager's contract is not clear to the public and lacks accountability.

- The only existing mechanism for accountability is to fire the manager, which requires a lot of money and an extensive process to replace. More challenging than having an election every 2/4 years like a mayor.
- Right now there are few ways to bring the city manager to the table on issues, if the council feels like they aren't heading in the right direction.

Relies on the manager to take action - like whether police have body cameras. Council doesn't have the ability to:

- add to the budget
- Provide oversight on personal decisions
- Infrastructure projects

Culture of funneling items through the manager, if you want to collaborate with staff on an idea or initiative. Things take longer / potential for conflict.

Positive movement /change to pass informal goal checks on managers every # of years on certain goals.

Budget oversight:

- If the council votes down the budget its a nuclear option, but there is no other recourse in the review of the budget
- Abiilty to move around elements of the budget.

City Solicitor

- Maybe change the structure so the solicitor reports to the council like in Malden.
- For example, when the council tried to get rid of teargas, the solicitor wouldn't draft the ordinance.
- A mirror to the current system with the city clerk the council hired the clerk and the council could fire the city clerk.

Department Heads

- Confirmation of key department heads like police chief / cdd.
- Would be good to set up meetings between department heads/staff and council/councilors on items that they are trying to get answers on. It's difficult because of the division between council/department heads.
 - Challenging to make any electoral issue, because of limited resources for councilors.

Staff

- Additional staff for the council would be helpful, maybe a centralized communications person or another shared person for specific tasks.
- Providence has 1 or 2 communication staffers so when the council passes something, they are tasked with getting that news out. Would like to see more press releases/ interviews, spreading the word about what Cambridge is doing.

Form of Government

• Generally supportive of an elected mayor. But even with that system, would want to strengthen the legislative and balance that power between the branches

6. Anything else you would like us to know?

RCV / At Large Elections / Term Lengths

- Change elections to even years Portland, Maine
- Single transferable vote / RCV
 - Pros and cons I wish more cities had it for comparison.
- District / At-Large
 - o I did a lot of door-knocking and got 1500 renters to vote for me. If I was running to represent one district I don't know if I would have gotten elected

- Difficult to have regional representation with the current system. Maybe if you had a mix of at large / district. Maybe multi-member districts maybe like 3 elected RCV.
- How lines are being drawn if there was a district councilor system.
- The difficulty of the current system of single transferable vote, is that its confusing for people. maybe explore other forms of RCV, dual transferable vote?
- Right now, the people who vote get more representation. But the flip side is that certain communities vote more and reason that others not voting.

Term lengths

- 2 years is short, and a lot of the second year is focused on running. Public financing could be helpful to alleviate the time spent campaigning
- 4 years might be a long commitment, especially for young people looking to run. Maybe staggered 3 year terms?
- Term limits don't know about that, generally think more about term limits for executive but not
 for legislative at least at the state level, it takes a lot of time to do the community organizing
 work.
- Maybe term limits for manager or elected mayor.

Campaign fundraising

- The biggest challenge is that people are donating small amounts not 1,000 dollars to campaigns.
- CT/RH have public financing for elections.
- Don't want to give money to people who run every two years but are not actually running, free money. Require people to have x number of donations to get public funding.

Relationship to constituents / supposedly representing the whole city

• Constituent service is more challenging with an at-large system. Because people don't know who their counselor is to go to. If they don't know who to go to, they email the whole council and either get no responses or 4 councilors responding.

Why support charter review?

- Cambridge hadn't done it in 80 years. And seemed like a good process to start
- Split throughout the process on having an appointed vs elected committee. Collins Center had worked with elected commissions and saw that they tend to fail at higher rates.
 - Supporter of direct democracy, but always more political aspects

Louie DePasquale

https://cambridgema.zoom.us/rec/share/PdvDDPxJyzKdtJV8OY5UMUdwgZhGvARSjnIgKRVoZoSbvGPXqbE9wCr9rTDER6Op.JSj65DbAga8iwuYT?startTime=1673625762000

Passcode: E*0%QE8S

1. Are you/were you previously a Cambridge city resident? If yes, for how long? Have lived in Cambridge my whole life.

2. What is your current (former) role / relationship to City government:

City Manager

3. Have you held other positions with the city?

After college I worked in the Treasury Department, eventually transferred to the budget office. Promoted to budget director (20 years). Assistant City Manager for Finance (15 years), then City Manager (6 years).

4. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government allow(ed) you/ your office to do its job well?

The incredible team working for the city was always a highlight for me and a major appeal to apply for manager positions. Public service is a thread throughout the team.

I have always had a customer service mindset. Government doesn't work for everyone because people don't come to city hall because they aren't comfortable, but over the last 20 years the city has made progress. We made an effort to reach out to different groups, and worked to help residents of Cambridge see themselves in the city government.

I feel the manager system works well. Mayor structures can also be effective systems, but I think the manager structure works for Cambridge.

In Cambridge, the City Manager understands that the city council sets policy priorities and they as the manager are responsible to execute.

In my time as manager I worked with 3 different mayors, and I feel and I think they would as well that we were a team. Councilors are my bosses. Cambridge is an \$800,000 corporation, customer service corporation. Important to have a skilled and experienced professional to manage that, the city wouldn't have the financial strength otherwise. Financial health of the city makes for a strong system. Healy worked hard to get the city a bond rating and that was a significant first step into building what the city has now.

The manager works for the council, but not directly for the residents, and I think that's important. In a mayor structure a few strong voices can really influence the mayor.

There will always be controversy in cities. But the manager doesn't need to try to determine what or who is right or wrong, but to try and get people to come together and compromise on issues. Manager can make more impartial decisions, and deal with the consequences of the council. There will always be some

small number of loud voices. I tried to always do what was best for the whole city, not necessarily 1 or 2 groups of people.

In situations with Mayors, how did you compare yourself as they were elected and you were appointed?

- Mayors face a lot of similar challenges. I worked closely with Curtatone and Walsh, and we
 partnered together a lot. Felt we were on a similar playing field.
- 5. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government create(d) challenges for your office to do its job?
- 6. What do you think worked well in the relationship between city council and the city manager? What are/were some of the challenges?

Biggest challenge is when you have to do something that doesn't agree with the council. For example during covid the council wanted to mandate vaccines for city staff (council voted 9-0), and after speaking with the staff I made the decision to not require that. Then Boston required vaccines for restaurant workers and the council wanted to implement something similar but I couldn't justify that if I wasn't requiring that of my staff. I think this is a healthy dynamic that allows the manager to be the bad guy sometimes when the council is advocating for something. Can help take some heat off the City Council.

Goal was never to disagree with the mayor or council, but sometimes needed to have courage to say no you hired me to do this and we need to do x.

Another example was the initiative for Cambridge to have their own cable tv system - as the city
manager he couldn't justify it with the investment and no similar systems in other municipalities
that saw success.

As the manager I tried to keep the office as open and transparent as possible. Encouraging public engagement as much as possible.

7. Some of the items that the Charter can impact are issues such as terms for elected officers, department head and committee appointment authority, structure of and allocation of authority in City government, budget process, elections and voting. Do you have any additional thoughts you would like to share regarding those issues?

At-Large vs Ward Councilors

• I think the at-large council works. There are folks that represent certain areas like Tim Toomey - East Cambridge or Thomas Danehy - N. Cambridge. I think having city wide councilors is important for them to be thinking about what is best for the whole of the city. But I'm not saying district councilors couldn't work, just the at-large perspective is important.

Budget Process

- Many ideas about how to get more participation in the budget process.
 - When people are satisfied they aren't coming to council budget hearings.
 - In the past we set up neighborhood meetings to discuss the direction of the budget and priorities. No matter the investment we did to get people to show up, at many of those meetings I had more staff than residents.

• Participatory Budgeting first started when he was finance director. Great way to start to get people involved. Started at \$100,000 and now over 1M. Budget office has done a good job, 8,000 residents participated last time.

Do you see any areas that could provide opportunity for resident involvement?

- People in the administration have a lot of experience. Wouldn't want to see the manager in a position where they feel like they are making a wrong decision.
- But there are definitely opportunities to increase participation and dialogue around elements in the city operations.

Appointment of Department Heads

- Manager needs to have the authority for appointing department heads. There should be a role for residents and councilors, they should be able to voice their opinions and preferences (a good example is with the police commissioner)
- The role of City Council to share what they are looking for in particular roles (skills, qualifications, background) and the manager to determine who that individual is.
- Regarding boards and commissions as manager I always felt I was trying to find quality people who could do the job well.
 - Should people be paid for these roles, that is an important discussion

Mayor vs Manager

Boards/commission appointments in Mayor systems some might argue is more opportune for appointments of friends/ political favors. Do you think managers are insulated from that potential dynamic?

• Not insulated from that as a manager, because it's about the individual person.

Public Accountability / democracy

- Every city manager is appointed by the City Council. When you are appointed, you are going to want to do a job that makes the council feel like they made the right choice.
- The accountability is to the City Council and you want the public to know what you are doing and why you are doing it.
- If an individual isn't following the mandate of council / public input yes that person should be removed. But that doesn't mean there won't be instances where the manager does not execute or do something in the way the council wants. If they said no to something they need to explain that.
- There were always situations in Somerville / Boston where residents didn't feel the mayor was listening to them, and that's a normal part of any structure.

8. Anything else you would like us to know?

- The Mayor and Manager need to have a strong working relationship.
- The City / School Relationship is strong and unique in Cambridge
- Cambridge has a strong council that wants to have more say, which isn't a bad thing but you need a line so that the manager has the final say. City council is working hard and they know what residents want. Any way to increase the relationship, and provide more opportunity for the council to have a say.

Michael Sullivan

https://cambridgema.zoom.us/rec/share/KIYZ0okjcX43t0gy3y5TaElYOREwRajcdMvfL1B8_DcCSkbaAFSEuibvatx6Yksy.nwHMi4y7m7-pCOyk?startTime=1680286110000

Passcode: 6^YTaAWz

1. Are you/were you previously a Cambridge city resident? If yes, for how long? 4th/5th generation in Cambridge.

2. What is your current (former) role / relationship to City government:

Now clerk of Superior courts Middlesex county, 14 years city councilor (chair of the finance committee), Mayor for 2 terms

3. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government allow(ed) you/ your office to do its job well?

Relationships generally, and with the administration were really important for productivity. I understood the different roles, and powers. Everyone had different ways to engage with the administration some councilors would meet with the manager once a week.

4. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government create(d) challenges for your office to do its job?

The challenging part is that some of the other councilors didn't show up to committee meetings because there were other community events and such going on - maybe there should be a quorum requirement for committee meetings

5. Anything else you would like us to know?

Councilor Composition:

- 4-year term I'm not sure what it would do. Might lose the connection to the constituents
- Ward/ District: the at-large system required me to outreach to the whole city, and I think that is a good thing.
- Separately elected mayor? maybe, not sure the mayor should be the most popular person running.
 - When I was in the council the election of the mayor was very challenging for the council.
 - The Mayor's role needs to be collaborative, the best mayors realize it is not about them it is about working together and providing leadership.

Goal Setting

- When we did have the goal-setting sessions, I couldn't figure out what we did with them at the end
- Maybe more necessary if the council is struggling to come together or is having strong disagreements

Mayor vs Manager

• I don't think the city should move to a strong mayor system

• There might be something to say about having one person in the city manager role for 30 years, maybe there should be consideration around limits on the length of time a city manager can be in the position

Budget

- Do you think the council should have more power over the budget?
 - Commitments the city makes are farther ahead than 6 months to 1 year, need to be thinking farther ahead in terms of budgeting.
- Maybe 2-year budgeting (statutory rules around that?)

Richard Rossi

https://cambridgema.zoom.us/rec/share/6LkGPeFq_DIF6xop6B4h8k-UsfQbjeWHXc2v87AnHfA8jfAQysjg-h3sKRx1btSy.qsvoy9bddSwKDNTM?startTime=1673370072000

Passcode: +7@%+j^9

1. Are you/were you previously a Cambridge city resident? If yes, for how long? Yes, I grew up in Cambridge.

2. What is your current (former) role / relationship to City government: City Manager

3. Have you held other positions with the city?

As a kid I worked in DWP and the Water Department. Intern for City Manager, John Corcoran. Assistant to Superintendent in the Water Department. City Purchasing Agent (3-4 years). City Manager Bob Healy appointed me as acting and then permanent deputy city manager (32 years) then city manager for about 40 months.

4. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government allow(ed) you to do your office to do its job well?

Overall I thought and still do that it's a good system, clear lines of responsibility. City manager responsible for the administration of the city. The City Council was responsible for policy. Manager was in charge of implementation of those policies. Then there are different positions that manage checks and balances like the city clerk and auditor.

General position - Cambridge has a structure that produced a system that was/is really successful. Doesn't mean you can't polish it, and add more effective parts.

- Public buildings/ utilities, leader in affordable housing and climate.
- Strengths from bond rating agencies.
 - Successes because of strong fiscal health: rescuing the Cambridge Hospital, investing in housing, capital budget process - rebuilt schools, roadways. Climate studies on vulnerabilities.
- If you had mayors turning over all time, how would that affect employees with regularly changing leadership?
- I think the manager always tried to be in sync and responsive to the council. Needs to be a more public process because of the dynamics between individual councilors.

5. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government create(d) challenges for your office to do its job?

Budget Process:

- Possible addition: In the end of summer or early fall establish public meetings with manager, key staff and council, to capture council goals/ admin goals/ budget requests. Currently often the council is passing goals in January, while the city staff is already 3/4 of the way through creating the budget.
 - A new process would benefit from this new mandate

• Also include a finance presentation on the current financial standing of the city.

Public Engagement

- Challenge for elected officials, staff and the public to have so many public meetings, can be difficult to know how to participate
- Example: 10 years process for the new library years of gathering public comments. New people come and go in the city administration, new residents, new elected officials.
- Recognizes some people/groups felt the public process wasn't always safe in the traditional methods, so administration would go talk with certain groups. Found surveys and workshops created a more welcoming environment
- 6. What do you think worked well in the relationship between city council and the city manager? What are/were some of the challenges?

It's a process of relationship building, relies on all parties being positive and willing to work together. You learn to understand your role and how processes work.

- Example council wanted investment in affordable housing, started with a small amount of tax revenue to being able to put 10s of million
- For a long time the city was really worried about big tax increases to certain parts of the city. Healy did a lot to hold the budget by not expanding jobs in administration, but now the city has the room to add more roles.
- Often working with local state officials and councilors on issues, like when uber came in and cabbies were being affected, they worked to level the playing field requiring uber/lyft to subscribe to the same rules as local cabbies. Partnering with other communities like Somerville to encourage state action. Or green line expansion.
- Looking to experts in other areas for advice, for example a major rodent problem, looked to NYC experts, and brought their "tsar" to Cambridge to educate the staff.
- 7. Some of the items that the Charter can impact are issues such as terms for elected officers, department head and committee appointment authority, structure of and allocation of authority in City government, budget process, elections and voting. Do you have any additional thoughts you would like to share regarding those issues?

Free Cash

- The city has more free cash than a lot of other major communities put together, but Cambridge self insures all our properties that money is the insurance policy
- Some free cash is allocated in the budget to certain departments

As a City manager did you feel in conversations with other cities or orgs at the same level as a mayor?

• Felt is was an equal playing field. Cambridge was a leader on a lot of initiatives like affordable housing/ environment/ bicycle access. Cambridge was offering the expertise and staff.

What would you think about City council approval over city manager staff?

Prefers a system where the city manager gets to hire experts. Possible to have a structure where
the council gets to interview candidates for certain roles, but shouldn't be for everything. If all
boards/commissions and department heads were subject to council approval it would be a huge

time commitment on the council. But doesn't support denying the manager the ability to appoint who they want, there is always recourse to terminate the manager if unhappy with administration.

- There are certain positions like housing authority or similar that council has to approve
- Maybe a chair of a committee gets a review from the council.

Elections

• Important to ensure appropriate funding for whatever is needed, are computer systems up to date, do we have the consultant we need?

Ward vs at large city councilors

- I think the city should be represented as a whole, anything that could be done that might make it more fair/equitable should be implemented. But I don't know what the actually solution is or have the information
- Consider how it would impact the current voting system
- Different neighborhoods vary in makeup and needs like north cambridge vs alewife. Should survey the public on this question.

Cambridge and its financial stability

- How would you stretch cambridge budget muscles that would be allowed within existing laws?
 - Eminent domain of a vacant building, owning the water system, reclaiming Danehy park, are all examples of opportunities the city had to invest in the community because of its financial strengths. Continuing to do that work.

8. Anything else you would like us to know?

More open dialogue when there isn't a pressing issue. Important for the city to be investing in building constituencies all the time.

The city has a lot of resources and information like vulnerability study - could benefit from distributing and educating residents

Appendix H: Cambridge Current Plan E Charter

Plan E Charter*

*Please note that the full text of the Cambridge Plan E Charter, as amended by three amendments effective January 1, 2022 (one added a paragraph to Section 105, and the two others added two subsections to Section 116), appears in its entirety below. It exists without the three amendments of January 1, 2022 within separate sections of The Commonwealth of Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 43, beginning with Section 93 and continuing in separate listings. See link immediately below: http://www.malegislature.gov/Laws/GeneralLaws/PartI/TitleVII/Chapter43

PLAN E: Government by a city council including a mayor elected from its number, and a city manager, with all elected bodies elected at large by proportional representation (from Chapter 43 of the Massachusetts General Laws)

Chapter 43: adoption

Section 93. The method of city government provided for in the following twenty-three sections Section 93. Plan shall be known as Plan E. Upon the adoption by a city of Plan E, it shall become operative as E; effective upon provided in sections one to forty-five, inclusive, except as otherwise provided by the following sections.

Chapter 43: Section 94. Definitions

Section 94. The terms "city clerk" and "registrars of voters" when used in sections ninety-three to one hundred and sixteen, inclusive, shall have the respective meanings given them by section one of chapter fifty.

Chapter 43: Section 95. Governing power of city council, etc.

Section 95. The government of the city and the general management and control of all its affairs shall, except as otherwise provided in this chapter, be vested in a city council, which shall exercise its powers in the manner hereinafter set forth, but subject to sections one to forty-five, inclusive, insofar as not inconsistent; except that the city manager shall have the authority hereinafter specified, that the general management and conduct of the public schools of the city and of the property pertaining thereto shall be vested in the school committee, and that the city clerk, the city auditor, any official of the city appointed by the governor and any trustees or other officers whose election by the voters of the city is required by reason of the fact that the city has accepted any gift, devise or bequest shall have the powers and duties which may be conferred and imposed upon them by law.

Chapter 43: Section 96. City council: membership; tenure

Section 96. The city council shall consist of seven or nine members, as provided in this section, all of whom shall, at each regular municipal election, be elected at large for terms of two years each by proportional representation as hereinafter provided and shall serve until their successors are qualified. The city council in any city having seven wards or less at the time of adoption of this plan shall be composed of seven members and the city council in any city having more than seven wards at the time of adoption thereof, nine members. Section eight of chapter thirty-nine shall apply to members of the city council. All trustees or other officers mentioned in section ninetyfive shall at each regular municipal election be elected at large for terms of two years each by proportional representation as hereinafter provided.

Chapter 43: Section 97. City council; powers and duties; organization

Section 97. The city council shall have and exercise all the legislative powers of the city, except as such powers are reserved by this chapter to the school committee and to the qualified voters of the

The city council, elected as aforesaid, shall meet at ten o'clock in the forenoon of the first Monday of January following the regular municipal election, and the members of the city council shall severally make oath, before the city clerk or a justice of the peace, to perform faithfully the duties of their respective offices, except that any member-elect not present shall so make oath at the first regular meeting of the city council thereafter which he attends. For the purposes of organization, the city clerk shall be temporary chairman until the mayor or vice-chairman has qualified. Thereupon the city council shall, by a majority vote of all the members elected, elect a mayor and a vice-chairman from its own members and the persons elected as such shall likewise make oath to perform faithfully the duties of the respective offices to which they are so elected, and they may so make oath at the same meeting at which they are so elected. The organization of the city council shall take place as aforesaid, notwithstanding the absence, death, refusal to serve or non-election of one or more of the members; provided, that a majority of all the members elected to the city council are present and have qualified. If the office of mayor or vice-chairman becomes vacant, the city council shall in like manner elect one of its members to fill such office for the unexpired term; provided, that no such vacancy shall be filled so long as there is any vacancy in the council.

Chapter 43: Section 98. Meetings of city council **Section 98.** The city council shall fix suitable times for its regular meetings. The mayor, or the vice-chairman of the city council, or any four members thereof, or any three members thereof in the case of a city council composed of seven members, may at any time call a special meeting by causing written notices, stating the time of holding such meeting and signed by the person or persons calling the same, to be delivered in hand to each member of the city council, or left at his usual dwelling place, at least twelve hours before the time of such meeting. Meetings of the city council may also be held at any time when all the members of the city council are present and consent thereto. Except in the cases of executive sessions authorized by section twenty-three A of chapter thirty-nine, all meetings of the city council shall be open to the press and to the public, and the rules of the city council shall provide that citizens and employees of the city shall have a reasonable opportunity to be heard at any such meeting in regard to any matter considered thereat.

Chapter 43: Section 99. Quorum; presiding officer; duties of city clerk; voting procedure

Section 99. A majority of all the members elected to the city council shall constitute a quorum. The mayor, if present, shall preside at the meetings and may vote. In the absence of the mayor, the vice-chairman of the city council shall preside and, in the absence of both, a temporary chairman shall be chosen, who shall serve during the absence of both the mayor and the vice-chairman. The city clerk shall be, ex-officio, clerk of the city council, and shall keep records of its proceedings; but, in case of his absence or disability or of a vacancy in the office, the city council shall elect a temporary clerk, who shall be sworn to the faithful discharge of his duties and shall act as clerk of the city council until the city clerk resumes his duties or a new city clerk is qualified. All final votes of the city council on questions involving the expenditure of fifty dollars or more, or upon the request of any member any vote of the city council, shall be by yeas and nays and shall be entered on the records. The affirmative vote of a majority of all the members elected to the city council shall be necessary for the passage of any order, ordinance, resolution or vote, except that the affirmative vote of a majority of the members present shall be sufficient to adjourn any meeting of the city council.

Chapter 43: Section 100. Mayor; official head of city; powers and duties; vicechairman

Section 100. The mayor shall be recognized as the official head of the city for all ceremonial purposes and shall be recognized by the courts for the purpose of serving civil process and by the governor for military purposes. In time of public danger or emergency, as determined by the city council, he may, with its consent, take command of the police, maintain order and enforce the laws; and he shall have all the authority and powers conferred upon mayors by sections eighteen and nineteen of chapter thirty-three. He shall be chairman of the city council and chairman of the school committee. He shall have no power to veto but shall have the same powers as any other member of either such body to vote upon all measures coming before it. He shall perform such other duties consistent with his office and with sections ninety-three to one hundred and sixteen, inclusive, as may be imposed upon him by the city council. During the absence or disability of the mayor, or during the time such office is vacant, his duties shall be performed by the vicechairman. In case, at any time, there shall be neither a mayor nor a vice-chairman, the member of the council senior in length of service, or, if more than one have so served, then the member senior both in age and length of service shall perform the duties of mayor until a new mayor has qualified. The mayor shall have no power of appointment, except of the employees mentioned in section twenty-five and except as provided in section one hundred and two.

Chapter 43: Section 101. Repealed, 1952, 259, Sec. 3

Chapter 43: Section 102. Vacancies in elective bodies Section 102. Except as provided in this section, a vacancy in any elective body shall be filled in the manner provided in section thirteen of chapter fifty-four A. If, under said section, no regularly nominated candidate of the city council or school committee remains, the vacancy shall be filled for the unexpired term by a majority vote of the remaining members, except that if the remaining members fail to fill such vacancy within thirty days after they shall have been notified by the city clerk that such vacancy exists, such vacancy shall be filled by the appointment of any qualified voter of the city by the mayor, or, if there is no mayor, by the vice-chairman, or if there is no mayor or vice-chairman, by the member of the council or of the school committee, as the case may be, senior in length of service, or, if more than one have so served, then the member senior both in age and length of service.

Chapter 43: manager; appointment; qualifications; compensation: removal

Section 103. The city council shall appoint a city manager who shall be sworn to the faithful Section 103. City performance of his duties and who shall be the chief administrative officer of the city and shall be responsible for the administration of all departments, commissions, boards and officers of the city, whether established before its adoption of this plan or thereafter, except that of the city clerk, city auditor, any official appointed by the governor or any body elected by the voters of the city. He shall be appointed on the basis of his administrative and executive qualifications only, and need not be a resident of the city or commonwealth when appointed. He shall hold office during the pleasure of the city council and shall receive such compensation as it shall fix by ordinance. No member of the city council shall during his term of office be chosen as city manager, and no person who has within two years been elected to or served in any elective office in the city or in the county in which the city is located shall be chosen as city manager.

> Before the city manager may be removed, if he so demand, he shall be given a written statement of the reasons alleged for his removal and shall have the right to be heard publicly thereon at a meeting of the city council prior to the final vote on the question of his removal, but pending and during such hearing the city council may suspend him from office. The action of the city council in suspending or removing the city manager shall be final, it being the intention of this provision to vest all authority and fix all responsibility for such suspension or removal in the city council. In case of the absence, disability or suspension of the city manager, the city council shall designate the head of some department to perform the duties of city manager during such absence, disability or suspension, and, in case the office of city manager becomes vacant, the city council shall designate the head of some department to serve as acting city manager until a new city manager is appointed.

Chapter 43: Section 104. Powers, rights manager

Section 104. Except as otherwise specifically provided in this chapter, it shall be the duty of the city manager to act as chief conservator of the peace within the city; to supervise the administration of the affairs of the city; to see that within the city the laws of the commonwealth and duties of city and the ordinances, resolutions and regulations of the city council are faithfully executed; and to make such recommendations to the city council concerning the affairs of the city as may to him seem desirable; to make reports to the city council from time to time upon the affairs of the city; and to keep the city council fully advised of the city's financial condition and its future needs. He shall prepare and submit to the city council budgets as required of the mayor by section thirty-two of chapter forty-four and, in connection therewith, may, to the extent provided by said section thirty-two in the case of a mayor, require the submission to him, by all departments, commissions, boards and offices of the city, of estimates of the amounts necessary for their expenses. He shall make all appointments and removals in the departments, commissions, boards and offices of the city for whose administration he is responsible, except as otherwise provided in this chapter, and shall perform such other duties as may be prescribed by this chapter or be required of him by ordinance or resolution of the city council. The city manager shall have and possess, and shall exercise, all the powers, rights and duties, other than legislative, had, possessed or exercised, immediately prior to the adoption of this plan, by the mayor, board of aldermen, common council and all other boards, commissions and committees of the city and their members, severally or collectively, except such as are by this chapter conferred upon the school committee or are otherwise provided for thereby.

Chapter 43: officers and employees; appointments and removals

Section 105. Such officers and employees as the city council, with the advice of the city manager, Section 105. City shall determine are necessary for the proper administration of the departments, commissions, boards and offices of the city for whose administration the city manager is responsible shall be appointed, and may be removed, by the city manager. The city manager shall report every appointment and removal made by him to the city council at the next meeting thereof following such appointment or removal. The city manager may authorize the head of a department, commission or board, or the holder of an office, for whose administration he is responsible, to appoint and remove subordinates in such department, commission, board or office. All appointments by, or under the authority of, the city manager, if subject to chapter thirty-one and the rules and regulations made under authority thereof, shall be made in accordance therewith, and all other appointments as aforesaid shall be on the basis of executive and administrative ability and training and experience in the work to be performed.

> The City Manager shall refer to the City Council and simultaneously file with the Clerk the name of each person the City Manager desires to appoint or reappoint as a member of a board or commission. Appointment of a member of a board or commission made by the City Manager will be effective upon a majority vote of the city council, which vote shall occur within 60 days after the date on which notice of the proposed appointment was filed with the City Clerk. The appointment may be approved or rejected by a majority of the full City Council before 60 days. An appointment or reappointment shall take effect if the City Council fails to act within those 60 days.

Chapter 43: Section 106. Officers and employees; regulations; penalty for violations

Section 106. Officers and employees of the city appointed by, or under the authority of, the city manager shall perform the duties required of them by the city manager, under general regulations of the city council. Any violation of this section shall constitute sufficient grounds for removal of any such officer or employee.

Chapter 43: Section 107. city manager by council forbidden; penalty

Section 107. Neither the city council nor any of its committees or members shall direct or request the appointment of any person to, or his removal from, office by the city manager or any of his Interference with subordinates, or in any manner take part in the appointment or removal of officers and employees in that portion of the service of said city for whose administration the city manager is responsible. Except for the purpose of inquiry, the city council and its members shall deal with that portion of the service of the city as aforesaid solely through the city manager, and neither the city council nor any member thereof shall give orders to any subordinate of the city manager either publicly or privately. Any member of the city council who violates, or participates in the violation of, any provision of this section shall be punished by a fine of not more than five hundred dollars or by imprisonment for not more than six months, or both, and upon final conviction thereof his office in the city council shall thereby be vacated and he shall never again be eligible for any office or position, elective or otherwise, in the service of the city.

Chapter 43: Section 108. Solicitation of political contributions by employees; penalties

Section 108. No employee of any department, board or commission of the city shall, directly or indirectly, solicit or receive, or in any manner be concerned in soliciting or receiving any assessment, subscription or contribution for any political party, for any candidate for city office or for any political committee organized on behalf of such candidate. This section shall not prevent such persons from being members of political organizations or committees. The soliciting or receiving of any gift, payment, contribution, assessment, subscription or promise of money or other thing of value by a non-elected political committee organized to promote the candidacy for city office of an employee of any department, board or commission of the city shall not be deemed to be a direct or indirect solicitation or receipt of such contribution by such person, provided, however, that no such gift, payment, contribution, assessment, subscription or promise of money or other thing of value may be solicited or received on behalf of such a person from any person or combination of persons if such person so employed knows or has reason to know that the person or combination of persons has an interest in any particular matter in which the person so employed participates or has participated in the course of such employment or which is the subject of his official responsibility. A person who violates any provision of this section shall be punished by a fine of not more than five hundred dollars or by imprisonment for not more than six months, or both such fine and imprisonment, and upon final conviction thereof the office or position in the service of the city held by such person shall be vacated and such person shall not be eligible for an office or position, elective or otherwise, in the service of the city.

Chapter 43: Section 109. Regular municipal election: date **Section 109**. The regular municipal election under this plan shall take place on the Tuesday next following the first Monday of November in every odd numbered year, and all members of the city council, the school committee and any board of trustees or other officers referred to in section ninety-five, and no others, shall be elected at each such election.

Chapter 43: Section 110. Candidates; statement and petition Section 110. Any registered voter of the city who is eligible for election to any elective municipal body shall be entitled to have his name printed as a candidate therefor on the official ballot to be used at the regular municipal election; provided, that at least twenty-eight days prior to such election there shall be filed with the city clerk a statement in writing of his candidacy, signed by him, and with such statement the petition of not less than fifty nor more than one hundred registered voters of the city, whose signatures shall have been certified as required by law. Except as aforesaid, no person shall be entitled to have his name printed as a candidate on such ballot. Said statement and petition shall be in substantially the following form:

Statement of Candidate

I (), on oath declare that I reside at (number, if any) on (name of street) in the city of ; that I am a voter therein, qualified to vote for a candidate for the hereinafter mentioned office; that I am a candidate for the office of (name of office) to be voted for at the regular municipal election to be held on Tuesday, the day of , nineteen hundred and ; and I request that my name be printed as such candidate on the official ballot for use at said election.

(Signed) Commonwealth of Massachusetts

00

Subscribed and sworn to at () on this day of , nineteen hundred and before me,

(Signed)

Justice of the Peace. (or Notary Public).

Petition Accompanying Statement of Candidate

Whereas (name of candidate) is a candidate for the office of (state the office), we, the undersigned, voters of the city of , duly qualified to vote for a candidate for said office, do hereby request that the name of said (name of candidate) as a candidate for said office be printed on the official ballot to be used at the regular municipal election to be held on the Tuesday of , nineteen hundred and . The petition may be on one or more papers and need not be sworn to.

Chapter 43: Section 111. Nomination papers **Section 111**. Any nomination papers filed under section one hundred and ten bearing more than the maximum number of signatures permitted thereby shall be invalid. No voter may sign the nomination papers of more than one candidate for election as a member of any elective municipal body; and if a voter signs nomination papers of more than one such candidate his signature shall be invalid on all such papers except the one first acted upon by the registrars of voters.

Chapter 43: Section 112. Ballots; form and contents **Section 112**. There shall be a separate form of ballot for each body to be elected, and each such separate form of ballot shall be of a different and clearly distinguishable color from that of any other form of ballot prepared and furnished at the public expense for use at the same election. On such ballots for use in electing members of any elective body there shall be printed the following directions to voters, the first sentence under the heading to be printed in prominent bold faced type:

DIRECTIONS TO VOTERS

Do not use X marks.

Mark your choices with numbers only.

Put the figure 1 opposite your first choice; the figure 2 opposite your second choice; the figure 3 opposite your third choice; and so on. Mark as many choices as you please.

Do not put the same figure opposite more than one name.

If you spoil this ballot, tear it across once, return it to the election officer in charge of the ballots and get another from him.

No official ballot used at any regular municipal election shall have printed thereon any party or political designation or mark, and there shall not be appended to the name of any candidate any such party or political designation or mark, or anything showing how he was nominated or indicating his views or opinions.

Chapter 43: Section 113. Preparing ballots, etc.; procedure **Section 113**. The provisions of sections five, six and seven of <u>chapter fifty-four A</u> and so much of section eight thereof as relates to the order of polling places by which ballots are to be counted shall apply with respect to municipal elections in a city adopting this plan.

Chapter 43: Section 114. Counting of ballots; procedure

Section 114. As soon as the polls have closed, the election officials at each polling place shall seal the ballot box without opening it, and in such manner that ballots cannot be removed therefrom or inserted therein without breaking the seal, and shall deliver such ballot box at once, as the city clerk may direct, to the central counting place, together with the voting lists, a record of the ballot box register, a record of the number of ballots given out, the ballots spoiled and returned, and the ballots not given out, all of which shall be enclosed in an envelope, and the election officials shall certify thereon as to the identity of the contents thereof. At the central counting place the ballot boxes shall be opened and the number of ballots found therein recorded and compared with the records sent from the polling places. Any discrepancies discovered shall be recorded and dealt with according to the principles laid down by the general election laws, so far as such principles may be applicable. The ballots for the city council shall be counted first and the ballots for the school committee shall be counted second. Ballots cast for other purposes than the election of members to elective bodies shall be counted at the central counting place in accordance with the laws otherwise applicable to the counting thereof. No information regarding the state of the balloting shall be disclosed before the close of the polls.

Chapter 43: Section 115. Repealed, 1972, 596, Sec. 1

Chapter 43: Section 116. laws:

applicability

Section 116. Except as otherwise provided in this chapter, all regular elections held under this plan shall be subject to all general laws relating to elections and corrupt practices, so far as General election applicable and not inconsistent with this chapter.

> Section 116(a). Annually the City Council shall prepare and deliver to the City Manager a written review of the City Manager's performance in a manner provided by ordinance.

Section 116(b). Not later than July 1, in each year ending in a 2, the City Council shall provide for a review to be made of the city charter by a special committee to be established by ordinance. All members of the special committee shall be voters of the city not holding elective office. The special committee shall file a report with the City Council within 1 year of its appointment recommending any changes to the city charter which it deems necessary or desirable, unless an extension is authorized by vote of the City Council. Action on any proposed charter changes shall be as authorized by the Massachusetts constitution or general laws

A PUBLIC MEETING OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

January 23, 2024, @ 5:30 p.m. REMOTE ONLY – VIA ZOOM

Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, the City is authorized to use remote participation at meetings of the Cambridge Charter Review Committee.

The zoom link is: https://cambridgema.zoom.us/j/83253118929
Meeting ID: 832 5311 8929

One tap mobile +13092053325,,83253118929# US

Agenda Items - Tuesday, January 23, 2024

- I. Roll Call 5:30 PM
- II. Introduction by Chair, Kathy Born
- I. Adoption of Meeting Minutes from the meeting of December 19, 2023
- III. Meeting Materials Submitted to the Committee to be placed on file
 - Communications from Committee Members
 - i. A communication was received from Jessica Dejesus Acevedo
 - Communications from Council Members
 - Communications from the Public
 - i. A communication was received from , regarding
 - Other Meeting Materials
- IV. Public Comment
 - Members of the public are invited to share their ideas or comments with the committee.
- V. Final Report Draft + Vote
 - Facilitator: Anna. Goal: Feedback and discussion of content
 - i. Final Report
 - ii. Vote:

Ordered: that the Charter Review Committee accept the Charter Review Committee - Final Report* dated January 31, 2024 and be it further

Ordered: that the Charter Review Committee forward the Final Report to the Cambridge City Council.

* It is understood that the Final Report may be subject (after this vote but before submission of this Report to the City Council) to correction of "scriveners' errors" such as misspelling, typos, duplication, and formatting.

A PUBLIC MEETING OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

January 23, 2024, @ 5:30 p.m. REMOTE ONLY – VIA ZOOM

Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, the City is authorized to use remote participation at meetings of the Cambridge Charter Review Committee.

The zoom link is: https://cambridgema.zoom.us/j/83253118929
Meeting ID: 832 5311 8929

One tap mobile +13092053325,,83253118929# US

Agenda Items - Tuesday, January 23, 2024

- I. Roll Call 5:30 PM
- II. Introduction by Chair, Kathy Born
- I. Adoption of Meeting Minutes from the meeting of December 19, 2023
- III. Meeting Materials Submitted to the Committee to be placed on file
 - Communications from Committee Members
 - i. A communication was received from Jessica Dejesus Acevedo
 - Communications from Council Members
 - Communications from the Public
 - i. A communication was received from , regarding
 - Other Meeting Materials
- IV. Public Comment
 - Members of the public are invited to share their ideas or comments with the committee.
- V. Final Report Draft + Vote
 - Facilitator: Anna. Goal: Feedback and discussion of content
 - i. Final Report
 - ii. Vote Does the committee approve this final report (as amended)

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 19, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, December 19, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard – Present

Kathleen Born – Present

Present – 11, Absent – 4. Quorum established.

The Chair, Kathleen Born made a motion to amend the minutes from the December 5, 2023 meeting.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -0, Absent -4. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born made a motion for the amendment of the minutes to read Mayor/CAFO/Council and Council/Manager form of government in place of Strong Mayor and Strong Manager on page 5 of the December 5, 2023 minutes.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born made a motion to adopt the December 5, 2023 minutes as amended.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent Max Clermont – Absent Jennifer Gilbert – Yes Kai Long – Yes Patrick Magee – Yes Mina Makarious – Yes Lisa Peterson – Yes Ellen Shachter – Yes Susan Shell – Yes

Susan Shen – Tes

 $Jim\ Stockard-Yes$

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to accept communications received from the public and Committee members.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Jameson Quinn thanked the Committee for all their hard work and offered comments on elections and voting methods.

Dan Totten offered comments regarding the School Committee and the budget.

Anna Corning, Project Manager reviewed the decision points and deliberation information document that the Committee will be discussing throughout the meeting. The document was provided in advance of the meeting and included in the Agenda Packet. Anna Corning noted that the goal was to take votes on all the matters that were presented in the decision point document to be able to include those decisions in the final report to the City Council. Anna Corning and the team from the Collins Center, Michael Ward and Patrcia Lloyd, were available to respond to any

questions or concerns that were brought forward by Committee members during discussion. Throughout the meeting, Committee members were recognized to offer their comments on each discussion point.

CITY COUNCIL COMPOSITIONS

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Susan Shell who made a motion that the Committee recommend maintaining two-year terms for the City Council.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – No

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -12, No -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion for the Committee to recommend Cambridge maintain an at-large City Council of nine members. Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - No

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -1, Present -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

MAYOR AND COUNCIL PRESIDENT'S ROLE ON SCHOOL COMMITTEE

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion for the Committee to recommend the Mayor serve on the School Committee. Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll under the Mayor/CAFO/Council form of government.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard - No

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -8, No -1, Present -4, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion that the Committee recommend the Mayor is automatically the Chair of the School Committee under the Mayor/CAFO/Council form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - No

Mosammat Faria Afreen – No

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Bi

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter – No

Susan Shell – No

Jim Stockard – No

Kathleen Born - No

Yes -0, No -9, Present -4, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Susan Shell who made a motion that the Committee recommend the City Council President serve on the School Committee under the Mayor/CAFO/Council form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -4, No -1, Present -8, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Lisa Peterson who made a motion that the Committee recommend the Mayor serve on the School Committee under the Council/Manager form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -9, No -1, Present -3, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion that the Committee recommend the Mayor is automatically the Chair of the School Committee under the Manager/Council form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - No

Mosammat Faria Afreen – No

Nikolos Bowie - No

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – No

Patrick Magee – No

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter – No

Susan Shell - No

Jim Stockard - No

Kathleen Born – No

Yes -0, No -11, Present -2, Absent -2. Motion failed.

FINANCE ARTICLE

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion for the Committee to approve recommending the draft finance article text and reflected timeline for Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Present -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mina Makarious who made a motion for the Committee to approve recommending the draft finance article text and reflected timeline for Council-Manager form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie - Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

 $Jim\ Stockard-Yes$

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Present -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion that the Committee recommend that the City Council be allowed to amend the city budget (adding funds or line items but not increasing the overall budget) prior to approval, with consultation with city manager, under Council-Manager form of government. Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -0, Present -2, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion that the Committee recommend that the City Council be allowed to amend the City budget (adding funds or line items, but not increasing the overall budget) prior to approval and be allowed to override the Mayor's budgetary amendments or veto under the Manger-Council form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie - Yes

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – No

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -10, No -1, Present -2, Absent -2. Motion passed.

FELONY CONVICTION

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion that the Committee recommend adding the provision, "An elected official who has been convicted of a state or federal felony while holding office shall be deemed to have vacated the office."

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie - No

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - No

Jim Stockard – No

Kathleen Born - No

Yes -7, No -5, Present -1, Absent -2. Motion failed.

RESIDENT ASSEMBLY

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made that the Committee take on a new item of business that the Committee recommend that if a resident assembly reaches a 2/3 supermajority the question be put to the voters.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – No

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – No

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious – Present

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard – Present

Kathleen Born – Present

Yes -2, No -3, Present -8, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion to take a revote on a previous motion to adopt Section 2.11.2.a.iii of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly to read: Powers that would otherwise be exercised under state or municipal law by a City Board or Commission, including the Planning Board. Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – No

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert - No

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – No

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter – No

Susan Shell – No

Jim Stockard - No

Kathleen Born – No

Yes -2, No -9, Present -2, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion that the Committee wish to make a recommendation for who under the Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government who convene a Resident Assembly.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent Jennifer Gilbert – Yes Kai Long – Yes Patrick Magee - No Mina Makarious – Yes Lisa Peterson – Yes Ellen Shachter – Yes Susan Shell - No Jim Stockard – Yes Kathleen Born - Yes Yes - 11, No - 1, Present - 1, Absent - 2.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion that the Committee recommend that under a Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government that the City Council shall convene the Resident Assembly.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Present -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

MAYORAL RECALL

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion that the Committee recommends a recall provision for the Mayor under Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government, the thresholds shall be difficult but not impossible to recall a Mayor. The City Council shall collaborate with the Election Commission to determine the thresholds.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Present -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT AND PARTICIPATION PROVISION

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion that the Committee recommend adding the following provision to the Public Engagement Article, "The City shall provide for a system, in addition to minutes and recordings, that maintains and records public comment, of City Council meetings, that is publicly available." Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – No

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – No

Kai Long – No

Patrick Magee – No

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter – No

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard - No

Kathleen Born – No

Yes -3, No -9, Present -0, Absent -3. Motion failed.

GROUP PETITION

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Patrick Magee who made a motion that the Committee recommends adding a group petition provision to the Charter, the thresholds shall be relatively low. The City Council shall collaborate with the Election Commission to determine the thresholds.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie - Yes

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -0, Present -0, Absent -4. Motion passed.

CITIZEN INITIATIVE PROVISION

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion that the Committee recommends a Citizen Initiative Provision under both forms of government. The City Council shall collaborate with the Election Commission to determine the thresholds.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -0, Present -0, Absent -4. Motion passed.

Anna Corning thanked the Committee for their time and reviewed what the next steps are moving forward.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 8:45p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

 $\underline{https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/641?view_id=1\&redirect=true\&h=29f86a4fe11b3}\underline{b2f310dee34ae9673a8}$

From:Jessica De Jesus Acevedo, M.Ed. Cambridge, MA, 02141 Charter Review Committee Member 2023-2024

To the City of Cambridge Charter Review Committee City of Cambridge City Council

The City of Cambridge: Plan E Charter Review

Committee Member Testimonial 1/16/2024

To whom this may regard,

First, my name is Jessica De Jesus Acevedo. I am a proud resident, doctoral candidate, realtor, and minority small business owner in Cambridge. The city and staff have been nothing less than support and a resource for myself, the children in my program, and our families. As a young child, I attended a licensed Family Child Care program in the city ("Alba's Daycare"). As an undergraduate, I returned to start a childcare business to support more children, families, and early educators. I commit my effort and time to participate in local governance and engage in diverse committee memberships with all my communities and institutions. Memberships in committees and public community engagement are essential to developing our future. And are constitutional and resident rights.

I want to share final reflections as we conclude our Charter Review and begin to create strategic plans and changes in 2024 and beyond.

Strategic Systems of Inequalities: Many city meetings and plans discuss and critique how individuals like myself, who are "of color" or a "student," do not participate or engage with our local government or city council. Too often, in public meetings and spaces, we continue to retract from the facts of the more extensive matter.

"If it ain't broke, Don't fix it." Mindset & Model: Historically, laws, systems, and practices have been created to limit diverse individuals not only because of the color of their skin but also/their age, gender, education, religion, disabilities, socioeconomic status, and familial structure but also to uphold the affluence and power of the individuals who govern. Too often, our government needs to make decisions with more input on the more significant impacts of the community or the specific populations who are, without intent, negatively impacted. Within our current structure, there needs to be more commitment to consistently engaging and promoting public participation and feedback in a city-wide and responsive manner. The city continues outsourcing through nonprofits and hiring consultants to provide community feedback rather than City Managers and council members, making it a priority and a job requirement to regularly

attend local events and meetings and encourage public participation consistently, not only during times of election or as individuals are rushed for 2 minutes during public comments.

Current Governance: The current structure and governance have and will continue gentrification in Cambridge. Again, **gentrification** is "the process whereby the character of a poor urban area is changed by wealthier people moving in, improving housing, and attracting new businesses, typically displacing current inhabitants in the process." As a small business owner and resident, living costs and operating within the city are almost inconceivable. As our affluent community and corporations thrive, we have residents, students, and small business owners who cannot attain or afford food, shelter, housing, and education/childcare. Yet, citizens request more affordable housing and rental control with no response from elective officials on our everyday issues. However, most City Council members have been homeowners and/or landlords, making changes of this nature of a potential conflict of interest.

City of Capitalism: The current government's structure and zoning boards have allowed and continue to approve developments that have and will continue to change the essence of the Cambridge neighborhood and culture. Yet, we have residents who need shelter and cannot own property in communities where their families come from or have started. The gap between sheltering all individuals is based on dollars rather than resources.

The City of Cambridge reports that the Community Development Department's Housing Division oversees over 700 affordable rental units throughout the city through its Inclusionary Housing Program. Rather than creating a city of equal opportunity to live and work, we continue to put public responsibility on social organizations and away from the public agencies and officials that govern.

Housing: The city reports that the median prices are based on advertised prices for apartments. Data excludes affordable and graduate student housing owned by the universities, privatizing the costs of rent and purchase by large institutions and organizations, not the actual financial attainability within the community or even the real estate market.

In 2010, the City of Cambridge reported that the median of a **single-family** was \$760,000 compared to 2020 sales of \$1,724,000, which is well over a 126% increase within the last ten years with no expectations of decreasing or becoming more accessible for the people of the city which will continue to harbor a community of short-term renters and residents unable to purchase land which will require more public funds and resources at the local and state level. (Source: Housing Data - CDD - City of Cambridge, Massachusetts (cambridgema.gov)

Some of our current residents cannot access, purchase, or acquire real estate in the city, which is illegal. Our state and federal regulations are to uphold and reinforce the following:

The Fair Housing Law: Discrimination in housing is against the law. State and federal law prohibit discrimination in the sale and rental of housing by property owners, landlords, property managers, mortgage lenders, and real estate agents. These fair housing laws make it unlawful to discriminate based on race, color, national origin, gender, gender identity, sexual orientation, disability, ancestry, genetic information, marital status, veteran or active military status, age, familial status (i.e., children), and source of income (i.e., Section 8 voucher). (Source: Fair Housing Law | Mass.gov)

The City of Cambridge must also uphold and dismantle all unlawful policies or practices by law.

Legislation: Our future government and city require elevated representation in Massachusetts legislation for reform and advancement. The officials who residents vote for have the power and funding to protect our community through policies geared toward the city's partnerships with citizens, city officials, schools, small/large businesses, and local policymakers. A robust system requires policymakers and legislators to advocate for and protect the rights of the people and enhance the community.

The City of Cambridge has just conducted a Disparity Study (2023) described as a "first" of its kind. It is unacceptable for the level of funds geared towards developing the city's economic infrastructure not to conduct research of this nature. According to a recent survey commissioned by the city of Cambridge, the allocation of funds towards minority- or women-owned businesses from July 2016 to June 2021 amounted to just over 1% of the total expenditure. This finding sheds light on the current lack of economic inclusivity within the city and raises essential questions about the equitable distribution of resources and funds.

The report highlights the ineffectiveness of the city's race- and gender-neutral efforts in addressing the disparities identified in contracting opportunities. The study reveals the exclusion of Black-, Hispanic-, and women-owned businesses across various sectors. It sheds light on an informal network of businesses with privileged access to contracting opportunities within the city. This closed circle of businesses further perpetuates the exclusion of minority- and women-owned businesses. While there is some recognition of Hispanic-owned firms in professional services, the findings emphasize the need for more comprehensive and equitable policies to ensure fair contracting opportunities for all underrepresented groups.

(Source: Cambridge Disparity Study Full Report Released Dec 21, 2023 - DocumentCloud)

The City Council structure has refrained from changes, turnovers, and conducting studies to uphold the committee's power and for the profit of private organizations. Our city falsely advertises the new diversity and representation among the city council members, but historically, that has not been the case. Changes are made through reforms and new laws by diverse leaders, thinkers, educators, and policymakers, including BPOC and individuals with disabilities. It should not be limited to an unstudied "If it ain't broke, Don't fix it" mindset and model as

proposed by Mayor Simmons and others during testimonials to the Charter Review Committee. In illustration, Denise Simmons was Massachusetts's first openly black lesbian female mayor in 2008 and the first black female mayor in Massachusetts. Mayor Simmons has been a leader and advocate for change in the City of Cambridge since 2002, and she is currently serving her 12th term. However, **one primary person of color or diverse background does not represent thousands or a fair democratic government structure.** The City of Cambridge, Massachusetts Disparity Study (2023) recommended the following:

RECOMMENDATION 8: DATA REFORM GSPC encountered several challenges in collecting data for this Study. The City recommends implementing the following data reforms to track and monitor the other program recommendations properly:

- Vendor System/ File: Include ethnicity, gender, and other certifications. Currently, the vendor system does not track ethnicity, only certification (MBE or WBE).
- Bid Tabs: Create a database for bid tabs readily available to the City. This will allow bid tabs to be extracted promptly and provide columns such as bid number, date append, date closed, vendor info, and project details. This would also consolidate multiple Excel or PDF files currently hosting this information.

Without question, as a millennial Hispanic resident and small business owner, I view our city as using political practices, public funds, and people to uphold oppressive policies.

Leading the future into 2044: As I continue to celebrate the life and work of Martin Luther King Jr., I reflect on the progress and changes that have been made to ensure fairness, equal opportunity, and safety for all. Yet, as a BPOC resident, I also sit in meetings, like the Charter Review, where affluent residents and stakeholders continue to use the same narrative when describing individuals within the city, primarily BPOC, not present in the meeting, often described as "unengaged" or "not caring," which is unprofessional, unempathetic, and undermines all the hard-working students, parents, and families of our city, black or white. It also allows individual officials to strategically make changes, decisions, and investments without the full scope of voices or perspectives of particularly low-income and working residents. This violates our First Amendment right for these individuals to use their freedom of speech during public meetings.

I acknowledge that public meetings must be announced and advertised by state laws, yet not all residents receive notification or attend. Public announcements via emails or electronic methods do not ensure that all public members are informed or notified of the meeting or its relevance, especially individuals who may not have internet technology or subscribe to the city newsletter or website. Therefore, new policymakers could significantly amend our current structures, such as possible law violations in public meetings, change the nonexistent engagement, increase voting, and embed communication with diverse residents and students in Cambridge. In sum, the City of Cambridge requires change and reform based on hours of Charter

Review discussion, presentations, review, and professional/personal reflection. Our current structure needs more diverse and adequate representation with the limitation of a policymaking branch or legislator.

A Mayor-CFO form of government allows individuals to vote for their policymaker(s), empowers diverse representation and leadership, and, more importantly, allows for real-time changes in public policies that negatively impact citizens, including education, housing, safety, and employment. The City of Cambridge must uphold equal opportunity for residents and (undocumented) residents to work, live, and thrive.

The City of Cambridge has become a global hub for large organizations, higher education, high-end real estate, and home to changemakers from past and future generations. We open our doors to the borders, support social movements, and advocate for human beings near and far. We have often led historical changes in education, technology, laws, practices, and humanitarian efforts. Old Cambridge will never look the same, nor will the people or the community. **The City of Cambridge requires new leadership and changes that honor and uphold our city's essence and hear the people's cries, not in times of shootings or emergencies, but now.**

I would like to formally thank the City of Cambridge, the City Council, the Mayor, the City Manager, UMASS Collins Center for Public Management, the City Clerk, and the Charter Review committee members and city staff for their time, participation, and support through the review of Plan E. All members of the public, especially the individuals who took time to provide us feedback online or in person through this committee appointment.

Thank you for taking the time to read my testimonial and considerations.

Sincerely, Jessica De Jesus Acevedo Charter Review Committee Member (2023-2024)

A few critical suggestions

Phyllis Bretholtz <pbre>cpbretholtz@gmail.com>

Fri 1/5/2024 8:09 AM

To:Cambridge Charter Review Committee < CharterReviewCommittee@Cambridgema.gov>

These suggestions are critical, in my opinion.

- * The term of office for city councilors should be 4 years. For a newly elected councilor, the learning curve is so steep that just near the end of a first term, which is currently 2 years, when s/he is more fully understanding the scope of responsibilities and how things work, it is time to begin thinking about another election and raising more money if the decision is to seek another term.
- * I think that a city employee must work at least ten years in order to receive a pension, so this is an important detail that may have to be worked out. Perhaps, it does not have to be ten consecutive years and a councilor can run for another for term, after two consecutive terms and at least one term off the council.
- * In any case, no one should be allowed to serve for more than two consecutive terms so new ideas and energy can be introduced.

Thank you for carefully considering my suggestions.
Phyllis Bretholtz
65 Antrim Street
Cambridge, MA 02139

pbretholtz@gmail.com 617-967-5027 Mayor E. Denise Simmons
Vice Mayor Marc C. McGovern
Councillor Burhan Azeem
Councillor Patricia M. Nolan
Councillor Joan Pickett
Councillor Sumbul Siddiqui
Councillor Jivan Sobrinho-Wheeler
Councillor Paul F. Toner
Councillor Ayesha M. Wilson

January 31, 2024

To Mayor Simmons, Vice-Mayor McGovern, and the Honorable City Council:

It is my privilege to submit the final report of the Cambridge Charter Review Committee to the Cambridge City Council.

The Charter Review Committee convened thirty-six times in open meetings between August 2022 and January 2024 for the purpose of considering changes to the Cambridge City Charter.

Regarding the most fundamental aspect of the Charter, whether to amend Cambridge's existing form of government or propose a different form of government, the Committee was not able to come to an agreement of two-thirds of its members, as required by the ordinance that established the Committee.

The Committee did, however, reach two-thirds agreement regarding certain aspects of government common to both the Council/Manager and Mayor/CAFO/Council forms of government. The Committee's areas of agreement included a codified goal-setting process for city council, expanding voter eligibility regarding age and citizenship, moving local elections to align with state and national elections, refining Proportional Representation to reflect modern tabulation methods, and, of particular note, the innovative addition to government structure of a randomly selected Resident Assembly that would be tasked with consideration of Cambridge's most controversial issues.

The Committee agreed that city councillors should continue to be elected city-wide to two year terms through a system of Proportional Representation and that a Strong Mayor (if that system prevailed) should be elected through RCV (Ranked Choice Voting with STV (Single Transferable Vote) tabulation to a four year term.

The Committee recommended several additional forms of resident involvement, such as recall of the Mayor (under the Strong Mayor system) and Resident Initiative Petitions to bring matters before the Council or directly to the voters.

Finally, the Committee identified a number of items for consideration in future Charter Review Committees.

It is not the responsibility of the Chair to analyze the patterns, the reasons or the circumstances around the divergence of opinion on the Charter Committee. However, I would like to offer my personal observation, derived from the public input we received in various formats, that the residents of Cambridge, like the members of the Charter Review Committee, are of mixed opinions about whether Cambridge should retain (with some revisions) its current Council/Manager system of government or switch to a Mayor/CAFO/Council system.

In other words, I believe that the opinions of our diverse Committee are a general reflection of the division of popular opinion in the citizenry that has participated in our meetings and other resident engagement activities...with the important caveat that it appears that, at this point in time, despite our outreach, which included a mailing to every household in Cambridge, a City of Cambridge webpage devoted to Charter Review, more than thirty public meetings virtual and in-person, and social media efforts, most Cambridge residents are not engaged in, or even aware of, the issue of Charter Reform. Most are unaware that a re-structuring of the government is even being contemplated. When the City Council takes up the issue in 2024 and when, eventually, the issue is about to be put to the voters, hopefully there will be robust discussion and debate among a broader set of Cambridge residents.

Yours sincerely,

Kathleen Leahy Born

Chair, Cambridge Charter Review Committee 2022-2024



Charter Review Committee - Final Report

City of Cambridge, Massachusetts

January 2024

Table of Contents

Introduction	∠
Proposed Modern Charter Overview.	(
Key Recommendations for New Charter.	
Expand Enfranchisement and Equity	9
Participation in and Accessibility of Government for all Residents	12
Effectiveness of Government.	14
Responsiveness and Accountability	16
Strong Mayor / CAFO / Council Statement with Related Votes	20
Mayor/CAFO/Council Related Votes	23
Council / Manager Statement with Related Votes	25
Council/Manager Related Votes	28
Charter Text Strong Mayor/Council.	29
Charter Text Manager/Council	62
Items for Future Charter Review Committee Consideration.	93
Community Engagement Summary	94
Appendix	97
Appendix A: Operations of the Committee and Acknowledgements	98
Appendix B: Background and Project History	99
Appendix C: Meeting Minutes and Recordings	102
Appendix D: Other Votes	289
Appendix E: Public Comments	290
Appendix F: Courbanize Comments	314
Appendix G: Former Elected Official and City Employee Interviews	320
Appendix H: Cambridge Current Plan E Charter	347

Introduction

To: Cambridge City Council

From: The Cambridge Charter Review Committee

Date: January ___, 2024

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee is pleased to present our final recommendations regarding revisions or replacements to the Cambridge City Charter. These include the proposed new modernized charter text. This report, which we endorse, is a reflection of our deliberations.

The city's charter is the foundation of Cambridge city government, outlining the structure, powers, and responsibilities of our government and its elected officials. Early in our deliberations, we voted unanimously to draft a new city charter, moving beyond the Plan E form and outdated gender-biased language, to modernize and clarify our city's governing document.

The final report results from 18 months of Committee meetings, deliberations, interviews, community engagement, and public comment. The Committee held 36 public Committee meetings, heard over 250 written and verbal public comments, attended community meetings, hosted four public forums, interviewed former and current elected officials and staff, and dedicated numerous hours of hard work and consideration.

Below is an overview of each section of the final report

Introduction Letter

This introduction letter serves as a preamble to the report, a brief overview of the Committee's purpose and scope, an explanation of the final report, and details of what is in each section.

Proposed Modern Charter Overview

A table of contents of a typical modern city charter structure detailing the elements defined in each section and what to expect, including the committee vote to draft new charter text.

Key Recommendations for New Charter

Highlights each of the official recommendations of the Charter Review Committee that are applicable irrespective of the form of government. These recommendations fall into one or more of the values established by the Committee: Expanding Enfranchisement and Equity, Participation in and Accessibility of Government for all Residents, Effectiveness of Government, Responsiveness, and Accountability.

Form of Government Statements and Related Recommendations

As previously stated, the Committee did not come to a formal, super-majority recommendation on the question of form of government. This section, however, provides two statements, one from the eight Committee members supporting the Mayor/CAFO/Council form of government and one from the seven Committee members supporting the Council/Manager form of government. The section also includes details of votes related solely to either of those respective forms of government.

Charter Text Mayor/CAFO/Council & Charter Text Manager/Council

This section provides proposed draft charter text for each form of government, Council/Manager and Mayor/CAFO/Council. Because Cambridge had a plan form charter (dating back to early 1900), the Committee knew it was necessary, in addition to highlighting the Committee's recommendations, to include the recommendations in the context of a modern charter format and text. These draft texts include some boilerplate text that provides context for the framing and substantive decisions set within a modern charter text. Highlighted are the sections that reflect Committee votes

Items for Future Charter Review Committee Consideration

Because this charter review was the first review since the adoption of the charter in 1940, and because the complete scope of topics covered by a modern charter was greater than the Committee's capacity and time allotted, there were some topics for voting systems and campaign finance, that could not receive the full attention and expert consultation that is merited. While the Committee addressed many relevant charter topics, it has identified several important issues that the next charter review Committee could take up.

Community Engagement Summary

This section summarizes all community engagement efforts undertaken by the Committee. It outlines the methods used, groups engaged, feedback received, and how public input was presented to the Committee for consideration in recommendations.

Appendix

Appendix A: Operations of the Committee and Acknowledgements

Appendix B: Background and Project History

Appendix C: Meeting Minutes and Recordings

Appendix D: Other Votes

Appendix E: Public Comments

Appendix F: CoUrbanize Comments

Appendix G: Former Elected Official and City Employee Interviews

Appendix H: Cambridge Current Plan E Charter

Sincerely,

Kaleb Abebe Jennifer Gilbert

Jessica Dejesus Acevedo Kai Long

Mosammat Faria Afreen Patrick Magee
Kathleen Born Mina Makarious

Nikolas Bowie Lisa Peterson

Kevin Chen Ellen Shachter

Max Clermont Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

Proposed Modern Charter Overview

Cambridge's current "Plan E" charter (see Appendix H) was written by the Massachusetts General Court (Massachusetts state legislature) in the first half of the twentieth century as one of the charter templates offered to Massachusetts cities. Now, after roughly 100 years, there are only 12 of these "Plan" charters left operating in Massachusetts (and only one other "Plan E" charter). Cambridge's Plan E charter consists of seven pages of Massachusetts general law text. It lacks an accessible format and substance to properly inform the public of Cambridge's government structure and operations. As a document that is supposed to be the foundation of our government, it does not meet the moment. For that reason, the first decision as a Committee was to recognize that, independent of how members felt about what should replace it, the current charter text no longer works for Cambridge in 2024. A modern form and structured charter would better serve Cambridge's government and residents.

Vote

A motion that the Committee recommend drafting new Charter text.

Yes - 10, No - 0, Absent - 5

The following is an outline of a modern city charter, including sections for each branch of government, critical city processes such as elections and finance, and a new article on Public Engagement and Communication.

ARTICLE 1: INCORPORATION; SHORT TITLE; DEFINITIONS

Defines the powers, definitions and framework for the city.

ARTICLE 2: LEGISLATIVE BRANCH

Defines roles and responsibilities of the city council including powers, requirements, appointments.

ARTICLE 3: EXECUTIVE BRANCH

Defines the powers and duties role of the executive branch.

ARTICLE 4: SCHOOL COMMITTEE

Defines the powers and duties of the school Committee.

ARTICLE 5: ADMINISTRATIVE ORGANIZATION

Defines the organizational structure of city departments and administration.

ARTICLE 6: FINANCIAL PROCEDURES

Defines the budget process and other financial elements for the city.

ARTICLE 7: ELECTIONS

Defines method of elections for the city including voting and tabulation methods.

ARTICLE 8: PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT, PARTICIPATION & COMMUNICATION

Defines public engagement goals and methods of resident petition, initiative and recall.

ARTICLE 9: GENERAL PROVISIONS

Defines standard elements including computation of time, periodic reviews, and charter regulation.

ARTICLE 10: TRANSITION PROVISIONS

Defines transition procedures, continuation of laws and personnel as well as new study committees.

Key Recommendations for New Charter

The following proposed changes to the Cambridge City Charter are a result of extensive deliberation, comparative research, community engagement, insights from current and previous Cambridge elected officials, background from city employees, best practices across Massachusetts, and innovative structures in the U.S. and internationally, as well as experiences of individual Committee members. In addition, the Committee decided to focus on a set of **values** to frame its deliberations.

Equity and Enfranchisement: Prioritizing fairness and inclusion ensures that all community members can fully participate in and with their city government.

Participation in and Accessibility of Government: Focusing on enhancing citizen engagement and making government processes more accessible and understandable to the diverse population of Cambridge.

Government Effectiveness: Striving for efficiency and efficacy in the functioning of government institutions to better serve the community's needs.

Responsiveness and Accountability: Build a structure promoting responsiveness and accountability, ensuring that the government remains attentive and answerable to the needs and concerns of its residents.

The following recommendations have at least *two-thirds* of the Committee's support, demonstrating a solid consensus among Committee members and meeting the requirements outlined in the ordinance (Appendix B). These changes are recommended separately from the form of government. These recommendations are not arbitrary but result from thoughtful Committee deliberations.

Expand Enfranchisement and Equity

The Committee examined elections and representation in Cambridge and sought paths to foster more inclusive and equitable city elections, and increase voter engagement in city elections. The Committee's recommendations aim to empower marginalized voices, increase election participation, and preserve the unique strengths of Cambridge's election method and composition of elected bodies.

Maintain an At-Large city council elected by Proportional Representation. The Committee
engaged in deliberations regarding the composition and election method of the City Council.
Emphasis was placed on the strengths inherent in Cambridge's distinctive at-large, proportionally
representative model.

During the discussion, the Committee considered the potential benefits of district representation, acknowledging the community's expressed desire for more direct communication paths and accountability. After careful consideration, the Committee concluded that alternative solutions outside the city charter, such as neighborhood liaisons, could effectively address the identified need for accountability. Two-thirds of the Committee voted to uphold the existing at-large, proportionally representative model for the City Council. (See Section 2-1(a))

Community Feedback: The Committee heard numerous comments from residents regarding their preference for and against the at-large proportional representation model. Some residents and a few former elected officials expressed a desire for district-based councillors, emphasizing the advantages of clear communication channels and geographic accountability. Advocates for district representatives argued that it would foster closer connections between elected officials and their specific constituencies. The Committee also received significant feedback supporting the all-at-large system. Those favoring the current system highlighted its benefits for city-wide groups whose interests and causes transcend geographic boundaries.

Votes

A motion for the Committee to recommend Cambridge maintain a Proportional Representation system in Cambridge elections.

$$Yes - 13$$
, $No - 0$, $Absent - 2$

A motion for the Committee to recommend Cambridge maintain an at-large city council of nine members.

Yes
$$-11$$
, No -1 , Present -1 , Absent -0

2. Enfranchise non-citizens in municipal elections. The Committee engaged in discussions regarding the enfranchisement of non-citizens, allowing them to both vote and run for municipal elections. The Committee recognized the significance of this proposal in fostering inclusivity and civic participation amoung all the residents of Cambridge. Many other municipalities in Massachusetts have submitted home rule petitions to the State Legislature seeking to enfranchise non-citizens in local elections, including Cambridge. (See Sections 2-1(a & c) & 4-1(a & c) & 7-2)

Community Feedback: The Committee received a few comments in support of enfranchising non-citizens in municipal elections.

Votes

A motion to enshrine non-citizen eligibility to vote in municipal elections.

$$Yes - 13$$
, $No - 0$, $Absent - 2$

A motion to allow non-citizens to run for municipal elections.

$$Yes - 11$$
, $No - 2$, $Absent - 2$

3. Enfranchise 16- and 17-year-olds in municipal elections. The Committee also discussed lowering the voting age in municipal elections to 16 years old, a change other municipalities have petitioned the Massachusetts state legislature to allow. The Committee noted the benefits of establishing early voting habits, and some Committee members emphasized the benefits of civic engagement and the potential for enhanced political awareness among individuals at this age. The Committee also discussed recommending lowering the age requirement to 16 to be eligible to run for municipal office but did not reach two-thirds support. (See Sections 2-1(a) & 4-1(a) & 7-2)

Community Feedback: The Committee received a few comments in support of enfranchising 16 and 17 year olds in municipal elections.

Vote

A motion to enshrine 16- and 17-year-olds eligibility to vote in municipal elections. Yes -12, No -1, Absent -2

4. Move municipal elections to even years. The Committee expressed concern over the low voter turnout in local elections. Although higher than most Massachusetts municipalities, only 30% of Cambridge's registered voters typically turnout in municipal elections. The Committee discussed tactics to increase voter turnout and engagement in local elections. As documented from cities in CA, TX, and MD, turnout often doubles by aligning local elections with higher-profile election years (even-year cycles), such as those for state and federal offices. In the most recent even-year elections, Cambridge saw a 75% turnout in 2020 and 52% in 2022. (See Section 7-1)

Community Feedback: The Committee received several comments in support of even-year elections, noting the potential benefits for voter turnout.

Vote

A motion to hold municipal elections in even numbered years.

$$Yes - 13$$
, $No - 0$, $Absent - 2$

5. Create more flexibility and modernize election voting and tabulation methods in charter language. The Committee acknowledged the necessity to modernize and refine the election language in the Charter, recognizing that Cambridge's current reliance on an antiquated state statute with specific and outdated limitations hinders the city's electoral processes. The existing statute permits proportional representation but imposes constraints, for instance, on tabulation methods, that no longer align with the dynamic and evolving needs of the community. In light of this, the Committee recommends that the City Council and election commission collaborate to update the language and create more flexibility. (See Sections 7-4 & 7-5)

Votes

A motion to recommend election procedure language be changed to authorize the City to use any tabulation method.

$$Yes - 13$$
, $No - 0$, $Absent - 2$

A motion that the Committee recommend that the election procedure language be changed to authorize the City to use any voting method of Proportional Representation.

$$Yes - 13$$
, $No - 0$, $Absent - 2$

A motion that the Committee recommend the remaining election procedures and relevant laws be compiled, updated, and drafted by the City, Election Commission, and Law Department consistent with all Charter Review Committee recommendations.

$$Yes - 13$$
, $No - 0$, $Absent - 2$

Participation in and Accessibility of Government for all Residents

The Committee prioritized enhancing participation and accessibility of the city government for all residents. Hearing from the Cambridge community, the residents were eager for more accessible methods of engaging with their elected officials and city employees and creating city priorities. Seeking opportunities to cultivate a more inclusive and equitable civic engagement experience, the Committee prioritized adding opportunities for thoughtful public feedback in multiple areas of the charter, expanding requirements around tracking and publishing council actions, and developing a framework for a Resident Assembly (representative lottery selected panel) to tackle critical city topics.

1. Require a Resident Assembly in the Charter. A Resident Assembly is a lottery-selected panel and a democratic system designed to address challenging policy issues governments face. Panelists, drawn from the general population, are tasked with a critical question or city issue and are supported with stakeholder engagement and education. The assembly deliberates, collaborates, and makes specific recommendations for the city. The Committee envisions that the Resident Assembly will bring new voices into city government and generate community-driven concepts and solutions. (See Section 8-4)

Should Cambridge adopt this Resident Assembly proposal, Cambridge would be the first municipality in the United States to codify such a structure in a city charter. The Committee spent extensive time discussing the intention, structure, and goals for a Resident Assembly in Cambridge. The Committee recommended that the City Council convene at least one assembly per term, offer adequate compensation to the panelists, and identify specific powers or decisions that the assembly could be tasked with. The Committee acknowledged that this would be a brand new civic structure in Cambridge and that specifics regarding the selection process, operational requirements, and best practices will evolve and require additional definition.

Community Feedback: Early on, the committee had heard from the public an interest in more collaborative city government and a desire for increased opportunities for engagement. In the development and deliberations of establishing a resident assembly, the Committee received positive feedback from the community and several city councillors.

Votes

A motion that the Committee recommend to establish a Resident Assembly in the Charter Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3

Motion to approve the Purpose section (section 1) language of the Resident Assembly draft to read: In order to expand access to city government generally and include voices not typically heard in decision making, the City Council has the authority to establish and maintain one or more Resident Assemblies.

Yes -10, No -2, Absent -3

A motion for the City Council to establish one Resident Assembly per city council term and to be added to the Mandatory Specifications Section (section 3) of the draft language.

$$Yes - 12$$
, $No - 1$, $Absent - 2$

A motion to adopt the Power Section (section 2), section a.i. of the draft Resident Assembly, Section 2.a.i, to read: The power to issue recommendations on questions posed by the City Council and to specify 5 deadlines by which the City Council or city manager must publicly respond to the recommendations by hearing or other means

$$Yes - 11$$
, $No - 2$, $Absent - 2$

A motion to adopt Section 2.i.2.a.ii of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly to read: The power to issue endorsements or counter-endorsements for initiatives submitted to the City Council or voters, including initiatives that satisfy Section _'s procedural requirements.

$$Yes - 11$$
, $No - 2$, $Absent - 2$

A motion to adopt Section 2.iv.2.a.v of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly to read: The power, 8 on its own initiative, to make recommendations or propose draft legislation for review by the City Council or voters

$$Yes - 11$$
, $No - 1$, $Absent - 3$

A motion on whether the Committee wishes to specify a minimum number of participants for a Resident Assembly.

Yes
$$-12$$
, No -0 , Present -1 , Absent -2

A motion for 30 to be the minimum number of participants to be required in a Resident Assembly. Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2

A motion for the Committee to approve the Discretionary Specifications section of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly.

$$Yes - 13$$
, $No - 0$, $Absent - 2$

2. Public Tracking Mechanisms of Council Policy Orders. The Committee heard both from its own members and Cambridge residents the difficulty in tracking council policy orders, and discussed options for a public tool for tracking proposed policy orders, voting status, and actions taken by the executive branch to implement approved orders. (See Section 3-2(t) & 10-9)

Community Feedback: The Committee heard a desire from the public for accessibility of city council operations, policy orders and other legislative measures in addition to meeting minutes.

Vote

Recommend Public Tracking Mechanism of Council Policy Orders and other measures Yes - 14, No - 0, Absent - 1

Effectiveness of Government

The Committee's recommendations aim to build on Cambridge's current strengths as a regional leader while introducing measures for a more effective government. To address community concerns, the recommendations focus on establishing a clear process for strategic vision planning that anticipates future challenges.

1. Measurable goal-setting. The Committee emphasized the need for measurable goal-setting to establish a clear vision and a strategic plan for the city. Recognizing the absence of a clearly defined and comprehensive strategic vision, Committee members, as well as former elected officials and members of the public, expressed concerns about the prevalence of numerous council orders unrelated to any previously identified priorities. The Committee acknowledged the necessity of creating a structured vision for the city to guide elected officials in their decision-making processes.

The proposed approach involves the implementation of measurable goal-setting once a term during the first half of the first year of the city council's term. This strategic planning session a crucial opportunity to frame priorities for the budget, providing a roadmap for the remainder of the term. The Committee also recognized the importance of community involvement in this process, providing an opportunity for residents to contribute feedback and share their priorities for the city. (See Sections 2-3(b)(iv), 2-11 & 3-1(f)).

Community Feedback

Community feedback highlighted the perceived unstructured nature of council measures, and pressed the need to organize council priorities into overarching goals for the city. Many residents expressed frustration with the perceived lack of defined goals within the City Council, emphasizing the need for a more structured and strategic approach as well for a better-defined collective political vision.

Vote

A motion recommending the proposed language for City Council Goal-Setting. Yes -10, No -0, Absent -5

2. Maintain 2-year terms for city councillors. The Committee extensively deliberated on the term length for city councillors, ultimately recommending maintaining 2-year terms. The committee thoroughly discussed the benefits of maintaining this term length, emphasizing its capacity to hold councillors directly accountable to voters biennially. Almost all Massachusetts municipalities with a population over 50,000 have 2-year terms for city councillors. The Committee determined this term length was appropriate for Cambridge, ensuring more frequent opportunities for voters to express their preferences and align the city's leadership with evolving community dynamics. (See Section 2-1(b))

In a related decision, the Committee chose not to pursue a recall provision for city councillors. The rationale behind this decision was anchored in the acknowledgment that the 2-year term serves as a mechanism for accountability. The frequency of elections under the 2-year term eliminates the need for a recall provision, as voters can express their approval or disapproval in elections. It makes a recall provision operationally difficult, given the short time window.

Community Feedback

Community feedback on the topic of maintaining 2-year terms for city councillors was somewhat mixed. Supporters of the 2-year term emphasized its role in keeping elected officials directly and frequently accountable to the voters. They highlighted the opportunity it provides for new individuals to enter city council positions. Other community members expressed support for longer terms, citing the need to give councillors more time to adjust and advance legislative agendas between campaign seasons. Concerns were raised that longer terms might discourage potential candidates from running due to the extended commitment required.

Vote

A motion that the Committee recommend maintaining 2-year terms for city council. Yes - 12, No - 1, Absent - 2

Responsiveness and Accountability

In relation to the Committee's value of Responsiveness and Accountability, the Committee has proactively endorsed a series of recommendations to strengthen accountability to residents. The proposed inclusion of a defined timeline for the budget process, coupled with establishing a formalized annual budget meeting and a process for city council budget priorities in the fall, seeks to enhance budget transparency and strategic planning. Additionally, the Committee recommends a significant change to the budgetary framework, granting the City Council the authority to add or increase line items.

To bolster resident engagement, two provisions new to Cambridge—the Resident Initiative Petition and Group Petition—are recommended. The former allows residents to bring forth new legislation, while the latter enables residents to prompt a city council hearing on a specific topic.

Finally, the Committee recommends forming a Campaign Finance Study Committee, dedicated to exploring avenues for implementing new programs or funding regulations.

1. Defined budget process + City Council Budget Priorities. Currently, Cambridge's budget process and timeline are defined by Massachusetts General Law, which requires the budget to be submitted 170 days from the beginning of the year (~June 20) and allows the City Council 45 days to approve said budget. The Committee discussed comprehensively the budget process and options to formally empower Cambridge's City Council with more substantial input early in the budget process. Increasing collaborations between the executive and the City Council on the development of the budget was a critical deliberation point for the Committee.

Recognizing the importance of early and defined input from elected officials, the Committee proposed additions to the budget process. These additions include introducing a codified annual budget meeting, delineating a straightforward process for the City Council to identify and communicate its budget priorities, and incorporating additional public input opportunities in the fall. These proposed steps aim to foster transparency, inclusivity, and collaboration in the city's budgetary decision-making process. (See Sections 6-2 - 6-6)

Proposed Timeline

- → Fiscal Year: begin on July 1 and end on June 30 (current practice by Massachusetts General Law)
- → Annual Budget Meeting: At least by Nov 1
- → City Council Budget Priorities: by end of Calendar year (following annual budget meeting)
- → Submission of Budget: At least by May 1
 - ◆ Including the Capital Improvement Plan (same timeline)
- → City Council approve by end of fiscal year, June 30

Votes

A motion for the Committee to approve recommending the draft finance article text and reflected timeline for Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government.

Yes - 13, No - 0, Present - 0, Absent - 2

A motion for the Committee to approve recommending the draft finance article text and reflected timeline for Council-Manager form of government.

Yes - 12, No - 0, Present - 1, Absent - 2

A motion to recommend the proposed language for City Council Budget Priorities Yes - 10, No - 0, Absent - 5

2. City Council Power to Add or Increase Line Items in the Budget. The Committee had several primary goals in their deliberations on potential changes to the budget process: increased transparency, increased public engagement, and increased the City Council's role in creating the budget. Looking at Boston's recent charter change, which allows the City Council to add or increase line items in addition to the current state law that only allows the City Council to reduce or eliminate budget line items, the Committee voted to recommend under either form of government the City Council be allowed to increase or add items to the budget. This is in addition to a formalized process for the City Council to establish and share the budget priorities for the upcoming budget with the chief executive.. (See Section 6-5(b))

Votes

A motion that the Committee recommend that the City Council be allowed to amend the City budget (adding funds or line items, but not increasing the overall budget) prior to approval and be allowed to override the Mayor's budgetary amendments or veto under the Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government.

Yes - 11, No - 0, Present - 2, Absent - 2

A motion to recommend that the City Council be allowed to amend the city budget (adding funds or line items but not increasing the overall budget) prior to approval, with consultation with city manager, under Council-Manager form of government

Yes - 10, No - 1, Present - 2, Absent - 2

3. Enshrine Resident Initiative Provision. The Committee, in its commitment to enhancing public engagement and participation in Cambridge city government, engaged in thorough deliberations on the introduction of a Resident Initiative Petition provision to the city charter. Currently lacking formal participation mechanisms, this provision would empower residents to initiate change by collecting signatures to petition the City Council to pass a specific ordinance. If the ordinance fails to secure approval from the City Council, the provision outlines additional steps for residents. They may collect further signatures to place the proposed ordinance on the ballot for Cambridge voters to decide its implementation. (See Section 8-6).

Vote

A motion that the Committee recommends a Resident Initiative Provision under both forms of government. The City Council shall collaborate with the Election Commission to determine the thresholds.

Yes - 11, No - 0, Present - 0, Absent - 4

4. Enshrine Group Petition Provision. The Committee, attuned to the community's call for increased paths for direct community participation, thoroughly considered the proposal to enshrine a Group Petition Provision in the city's charter. This provision would empower a group of residents to collect signatures on a specific issue, compelling the City Council to hold a public hearing on the matter. Recognizing the importance of fostering mechanisms that amplify residents' voices, the Committee prioritized direct resident engagement. The Committee expressed a shared conviction in the value of establishing a democratic process that allows residents to actively contribute to shaping the city's discourse. The Committee acknowledged and agreed with the community's desire for increased avenues of participation and its commitment to fostering a more inclusive decision-making framework.

Similar to the resident initiative petition process, the City Council is expected to collaborate with the Election Commission to determine the specific thresholds for signature collection, ensuring that they are reasonable and attainable. This collaborative effort is essential to fine-tune the implementation of the Group Petition Provision, ensuring its effectiveness in providing a meaningful platform for residents to engage with civic matters and have their voices heard. (See Section 8-5).

Vote

A motion that the Committee recommends adding a group petition provision to the Charter, the thresholds shall be relatively low. The City Council shall collaborate with the Election Commission to determine the thresholds

Yes - 11, No - 0, Present - 0, Absent - 4

5. Campaign Finance Study Committee. The Committee deliberated extensively on ways to alleviate the financial burdens associated with campaigning in Cambridge while fostering greater diversity among candidates. Recognizing the absence of public financing options in Massachusetts, as constrained by state regulations, the Committee identified the need for a dedicated study Committee. This study Committee aims to explore potential programs for Cambridge, such as a voucher program, contribution limits, and campaign spending programs, with the overarching goal of fostering more inclusive and accessible elections within the city.

The Committee acknowledged the limitations imposed by state regulations on elections and campaign finance reform. In response, a strategic recommendation emerged to amend the city's charter. This proposed addition would empower the City Council, the election commission, or

another appropriate body to institute and oversee campaign finance reforms. By doing so, the Committee aimed to provide a framework for the implementation of progressive programs to enhance the democratic process in Cambridge. (See Section 10-7).

Votes

A motion to recommend enshrining that the City Council or an appropriate body of the City have the ability to allow to make Campaign Finance reforms.

$$Yes - 10$$
, $No - 3$, $Absent - 2$

A motion for the Committee to establish a Campaign Finance Study Committee in the Transition Provisions.

$$Yes - 13$$
, $No - 0$, $Absent - 2$

Strong Mayor / CAFO / Council Statement with Related Votes

In support of a "Strong Mayor/CAFO" form of City governance

Eight out of fifteen members of the Cambridge Charter Review Committee, after extensive research, discussion and ample opportunity for public comment, support a move to a "Strong Mayor" form of government along with the development of a new position of Chief Administrative and Financial Officer (CAFO) to oversee day to day administration of the City. While we cannot relay all that has been discussed on this topic, we wish to convey the key reasons why eight members of the Charter Review Committee have come to this conclusion:

- 1) Enhancing democracy: Democracy is the best form of government for ensuring that all residents of Cambridge can actively participate as equals in the project of self-governance. While it is critical that we seek to engage residents in City government in a myriad of ways, it is through the act of voting that the greatest number of residents, including those from historically marginalized communities, express their political choices and opinions. In our current form of government, many voters are unaware that they do not choose the person that manages the City and its budget. The representatives elected by the voters have only overbroad and seldom-used tools to ensure that the actions of the City Manager reflect the will of the people. By contrast, the democratic methods for holding an elected Mayor accountable are well known, powerful and accessible to all. While we understand that some residents and members of the Committee believe that the administration of the City should be "depoliticized", we think that the "depoliticization" of city governance ultimately means there is less ability for residents of all types to have real impact on important City decisions.
- 2) History of City Manager form of government to disenfranchise voters of color: The Committee has explored research showing a strong positive correlation between cities that received many Black people during the Great Migration of the twentieth century and cities that adopted a city manager form of government during the same period. The explanation of this correlation reveals that many Progressive Era supporters of city anager governments intended to make local government as inaccessible as possible for new immigrants and people of color. While such reasons do not appear to have directly applied to Cambridge where the effort was mainly directed against perceived corruption, and while we do not believe that this goal is today the reason that other members of the Charter Review Committee support a city manager form of government, this history provides useful lessons about how broad democracy is limited when there are no elections for the Chief executive.
- 3) Influence on the City budget: Perhaps the greatest power of the City Government is the development of a city budget which ultimately is an expression of the values and priorities of the City. At present there is no mechanism for residents to have a direct impact on budget choices. Under the current charter arrangement, the City Council can only reduce budget expenditures but cannot allocate or reallocate budget items. While there may be indirect ability to impact on the

budget process through the ability of the City Council to hire and fire a city manager, we see a strong Mayor system as allowing for a far more effective means for residents to express their pleasure or displeasure with the budgets as developed by the Executive branch through the Act of voting.

- 4) Combining a Chief Financial/Administrative Officer with a Strong Mayor provides the best of both worlds: It is critical for Cambridge to have a person in charge of administration that is a highly skilled administrator with the background and expertise necessary to solve complex problems and make difficult choices. We acknowledge that the qualities that make a candidate the best candidate for Mayor are not necessarily the same qualities that make for high quality municipal administration. For this reason, we believe the City Charter should require the City to hire a Chief Financial and Administrative Officer with similar qualifications and responsibilities as a City Manager. The change to the Charter we propose-a change we consider critical-is that this new Officer should be answerable to an elected Mayor.
- 5) <u>Direct accountability to residents:</u> Elected Mayors have a strong incentive to be responsive to their constituency as they must win sufficient votes to remain in office. This incentive demands that successful Mayors make themselves available to residents and change their decisions in response to resident pressure. A move to an elected Mayor would also provide much needed clarity to residents who currently express confusion about how and where to seek redress, make policy suggestions or otherwise impact on government decisions.
- 6) Possibility for a bolder agenda: Direct accountability to the voters will in some instances allow for a bolder executive branch than exists with a city manager form of government. Unrelated to any particular city manager, a city manager may have some implicit incentive to perpetuate the status quo and not to urge bold action on the part of the City and its many division heads who implement policy. This may be particularly true in a city like Cambridge with enviable sources of income, a low tax rate and AAA bond rating. We note, perhaps tangentially in this context, that our current financial security and bond rating is not merely the product of a city manager; many of our neighbors, including Boston and Somerville, have the same high bond rating along with elected Mayors.

We believe that the current power, income, and wealth gap between residents, often correlated to race, means that while many are thriving in the City of Cambridge, others are struggling just to remain in this City, never mind thrive. People with this or other relevant life experience may demand, through the act of voting and otherwise, bolder action than we have seen to date in regard to anti-displacement, climate justice, public transportation, or the like. The debate over how bold to be and what risks to take is critical; but true debate is most meaningful when people truly have the power to determine the debate's outcome – in this case through the power of the vote.

7) <u>Leadership in External and Regional Efforts and Policymaking:</u> Increasingly we face challenges like climate and housing which one municipality cannot solve. An elected Mayor

would have an expanded ability to represent our community, foster regional collaboration and provide visionary leadership on these and other critical issues.

8) How adoption of a strong Mayor/CAFO form of government would relate to other recommendations of the Charter Review Committee: The Charter Review Committee as a whole ("the Committee") recognizes the influence that money can play in the ability of diverse candidates to successfully run for office. For this reason, the Committee is recommending that the City Council undertake a review of the possibility of implementing some form of public financing for elections. The Committee is also recommending additional means of enhancing direct democracy such as the formation of a Resident Council, requesting permission from the state to allow non-citizens and residents sixteen (16) and older to vote, and moving elections to even years to increase voter turnout. Mayoral elections will need to be combined with other strategies to truly enfranchise and empower a wider range of residents to engage actively in city government.

For these reasons and others each of us personally hold we favor a move to a strong Mayor/CAFO form of government.

Signed:

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica Dejesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Mayor/CAFO/Council Related Votes

1. Four Year Term for Mayor.

Vote

A motion to recommend a four-year term for Mayor. Yes – 10, No – 0, Absent – 5

2. Three total terms for Mayor.

Vote

A motion to recommend a candidate for Mayor is eligible for only three total terms. Yes -9, No -1, Absent -5

3. Add a Recall Provision for Mayor.

Vote

A motion that the Committee recommends a recall provision for the Mayor under Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government, the thresholds shall be difficult but not impossible to recall a Mayor. The City Council shall collaborate with the Election Commission to determine the thresholds.

Yes - 13, No - 0, Present - 0, Absent - 0

4. Require a Chief Administrative and Finance Officer in the Charter.

Votes

A motion to require a CAFO, who is appointed by the Mayor, in the Charter Yes - 10, No - 0, Absent - 5

A motion that the City Council can veto the CAFO appointment by the Mayor with a super majority vote.

Yes - 10, No - 0, Absent - 5

5. Mayor Veto Powers and Council Override.

Vote

A motion to approve section 3.8 Approval Of Mayor, Veto Yes - 14, No - 0, Absent - 1

6. Mayor and City Council President Role on School Committee.

Votes

A motion for the Committee to recommend the Mayor (executive) serve on the School (under the Mayor/CAFO/Council form of government)

Yes - 8, No - 1, Present - 4, Absent - 2

A motion that the Committee recommend the Mayor is automatically the Chair of the School Committee under the Mayor/CAFO/Council form of government.

Yes - 0, No - 9, Present - 4, Absent - 2

A motion that the Committee recommend the City Council President serve on the School Committee under the Mayor/CAFO/Council form of government.

Yes - 4, No - 1, Present - 8, Absent - 0

7. Resident Assembly.

Vote

A motion that the Committee recommend that under a Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government that the City Council shall convene the Resident Assembly.

Yes - 12, No - 0, Present - 1, Absent - 2

Council / Manager Statement with Related Votes

Reasons to prefer a City Council/City Manager form of government for Cambridge

The citizens of Cambridge have benefitted from steady, professional leadership in the position of the city manager for decades and there are numerous strong reasons to maintain our City Council/City Manager (Council/Manager) form of government.

Satisfaction of Residents:

Citizen surveys over the past 20 years reflect a high level of satisfaction with Cambridge's <u>form</u> of governance, as did a significant number of the comments to the Charter Review Committee at its December 5 meeting. This is unsurprising. The city offers a high level of services, the lowest residential tax rate among surrounding communities, and the highest possible bond rating (which enables the city to undertake capital improvements such as schools and parks at lower costs). Further, external stakeholders can turn to a stable professional representative of the city with whom to partner rather than a politician with a limited term of office. Certainly, some citizens wish certain things were different in our city. The question for this report is whether changing the <u>form</u> of government would make a difference in those matters.

Separation of policy-making from policy-implementation.

The primary reason to maintain the Council/ Manager form of government is the separation of policy-making from policy-execution. Policy-making should always be the responsibility of an elected body broadly representative of the city -- the City Council. Our system of Proportional Representation and at-large seats has, for decades, produced a richly diverse Council, currently almost precisely representative of the demographics of our population. However, policy implementation is different by nature. It is a highly professional, and often very technical operation, best led by a well-trained senior executive who must oversee thousands of staff, an annual budget of nearly \$1 Billion, and a labyrinth of federal, state and local regulations.

Popularly elected officials should decide <u>what</u> we should do as a city; well-trained professionals should decide <u>how</u> we do it most effectively.

The Council/ Manager form of government allows the broadly representative legislative body to choose and oversee such a professional who works at their direction. Since it takes at least five city councillors (with disparate constituencies) to vote to select a city manager, we are assured that the chief executive of the city will need to serve a wide range of our citizens with different needs and priorities.

Further, by separating the executive from the political process, the city manager can make important and even controversial decisions, such as hiring department heads and making contract decisions, without undue political pressure. Nor need the city manager spend time and/or political capital raising money, attending campaign events or seeking endorsements and financial contributions from people who may then feel they then have a right to influence the city manager's decisions on civic matters. The Manager can also lean on the experience of other city and town managers who are his professional peers for

expertise in urban problem solving. Further, when the council is split on an issue, the Manager can offer a politically neutral party that can help fashion collaborative solutions addressing various factions' concerns.

Stability of government

The city manager's status as a professional employee of the city council allows for continuity in government. The manager can remain in office through multiple council elections as long as the new council approves of their performance.

Accountability

Changes to the relationship between the Council and the City Manager have been codified and strengthened by recommendations detailed elsewhere in this report. Joint public goal-setting between the Council and the Manager and a regular, thoughtful Manager evaluation process (as set out in our draft sample Council/Manager Charter) by the Council are important elements in increasing accountability and transparency in our government. The former is difficult and the latter does not exist in the case of an elected mayor. The addition of Resident Assemblies brings another force into the governance of the city and will ensure that more citizens are engaged and informed.

Direct Oversight by the City Council

In some versions of the mayor form of government, the mayor is authorized to hire a CAFO (Chief Administrative and Financial Officer) to administer the city while the elected mayor handles political chores and policy making. This would bring the somewhat professional expertise of a manager-type to the city. But, this approach consolidates power in the hands of two people (one not elected) at the expense of the more broadly representative council. And the CAFO reports only to the Mayor, not to the Council. Hence, the administration of city government is one step further removed from the Council and the voters than the current City Manager is. Mayor/CAFO conversations are typically in private and not subject to the Massachusetts Open Meeting Law. In the council/ manager form, the chief executive works for the entire council and must respond to this broadly diverse body in open, public discussion. Policy debates take place among our elected councillors, and the City Manager is charged with implementing the policies that emerge.

Removal of the Chief Executive

While this report includes a Recall Provision for removing the mayor, it is undeniably a long and expensive one, involving two rounds of signature gathering and the expense of a city election. Removing a city manager only requires the votes of five city councillors and the expense of a hiring process and any severance that is included in the manager's contract. This is easier and faster than Recall in the case of drastically poor performance. Further, if the manager is removed due to poor performance, the replacement process is a purely professional one. When a mayor is recalled, it is the removal of a popularly elected official, and more likely the result of shifting political winds, potentially alienating a large part of the population.

Historical Origins of the Role

We acknowledge the painful and problematic racist and xenophobic motives that have been attributed by some historians to the creation of the city manager concept in the early 20th century. This is a reason to be thoughtfully observant of how the system is implemented in our community 100 years later. But we are aware of no indication that such motives were involved in the selection of the city manager form of government for Cambridge in the 1940s, nor that it is an element of the current practice of the system (and certainly not an element of the reasons to support its continuance). Sadly, American civic history is full of examples of policy choices elites have made to consolidate power for themselves at the expense of BIPOC and immigrant communities, regardless of the form of government in place at the time. The broad diversity of our elected city councils for many decades and the recent choice of a person of color to carry out administrative functions for our city are evidence that this terrible history does not apply to Cambridge today.

Summary

We believe that Cambridge should have a professional and rational form of local government. We have a long history of strong and broadly representative city councils including many thoughtful leaders who have debated with great energy many of the most critical and controversial issues of their day. They have not always agreed with each other, as one would expect in a city like ours. But they have decided. We see no reason to doubt that this lively debate and decision-making will continue, and we hope it will be more transparent and inclusive given other changes recommended by the Committee.

And, once this body has arrived at a conclusion of the best direction for our city to take, they should turn those instructions over to a well-trained and nonpolitical professional who can implement those policies efficiently and effectively. Our city deserves no less.

Signed:

Kathleen Born

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Jim Stockard

Council/Manager Related Votes

1. City Council Goal Setting.

Vote

A motion recommending the proposed language for City Council Goal Setting. Yes -10, No -0, Absent -5

2. City Manager Annual Review.

Vote

A motion recommending the proposed language for the City Manager Annual Review Yes - 10, No - 0, Absent - 5

3. City Council Budget Priorities.

Vote

A motion recommending the proposed language for City Council Budget Priorities Yes - 10, No - 0, Absent - 5

4. Mayor Role on School Committee

Vote

A motion that the Committee recommend the Mayor (chair of CC) serve on the School Committee under the Council/Manager form of government.

A motion that the Committee recommend the Mayor is automatically the Chair of the School Committee under the Manager/Council form of government.

**Recommend a change to the title of Mayor. **

Votes

A motion to recommend changing the title of Mayor to Chair of the City Council, Head of the City Council, or President of the City Council.

Straw poll: Changing Title - 11, No Opinion - 1, Absent - 3

WORKING DRAFT MAYOR-CAFO-COUNCIL FORM CHARTER FOR THE CITY OF CAMBRIDGE

Last Revised: 1.17.2023

The purpose of this working draft mayor-cafo-council form charter is to put in one place the recommendations of the Cambridge Charter Review Committee. In Order to create the full picture of what a full charter might look like with these recommendations, the Collins Center has incorporated standard/best practice text in places where the Committee has not voted. These parts of text should *not* be considered Committee recommendations.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PREAMBLE	6
ARTICLE 1: INCORPORATION; SHORT TITLE; ETC.	7
SECTION 1-1: INCORPORATION	7
SECTION 1-2: SHORT TITLE	7
SECTION 1-3: DIVISION OF POWERS	7
SECTION 1-4: POWERS OF THE CITY	7
SECTION 1-5: CONSTRUCTION	7
SECTION 1-6: INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS	7
SECTION 1-7: DEFINITIONS	7
ARTICLE 2: LEGISLATIVE BRANCH	8
SECTION 2-1: COMPOSITION; TERM OF OFFICE; ELIGIBILITY, POWERS	8
SECTION 2-2: CITY COUNCIL OFFICERS	8
SECTION 2-3: PROHIBITIONS	
SECTION 2-4: COMPENSATION	9
SECTION 2-5: EXERCISE OF POWERS; QUORUM; RULES	9
SECTION 2-6: CITY COUNCIL CONFIRMATION OF CERTAIN APPOINTMENTS	9
SECTION 2-7: CITY COUNCIL APPOINTMENTS	10
SECTION 2-8: ACCESS TO INFORMATION	10
SECTION 2-9: ORDINANCES AND OTHER MEASURES	11
SECTION 2-10 GOAL SETTING	12
SECTION 2-11: FILLING OF VACANCIES	12
ARTICLE 3: EXECUTIVE BRANCH	13
SECTION 3-1: MAYOR: ROLE; TERM OF OFFICE; ELIGIBILITY	13
SECTION 3-2: PROHIBITIONS	13
SECTION 3-3: COMPENSATION	13
SECTION 3-4: EXECUTIVE POWERS	13
SECTION 3-5: APPOINTMENTS BY THE MAYOR	14
SECTION 3-6: TEMPORARY APPOINTMENTS TO CITY OFFICES	
SECTION 3-7: TEMPORARY APPOINTMENTS TO MULTIPLE-MEMBER BODIES	
SECTION 3-8: APPROVAL OF MAYOR, VETO	15
SECTION 3-9: COMMUNICATIONS; SPECIAL MEETINGS	

SECTION 3-10: TEMPORARY ABSENCE OF THE MAYOR	15
SECTION 3-11: DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY BY MAYOR	16
SECTION 3-12: FILLING OF VACANCY	16
ARTICLE 4: SCHOOL COMMITTEE	16
SECTION 4-1: COMPOSITION; TERM OF OFFICE; ELIGIBILITY	16
SECTION 4-2: SCHOOL COMMITTEE CHAIR. VICE CHAIR. CLERK <mark>(if applicab</mark>	<mark>le)</mark> 17
SECTION 4-3: PROHIBITIONS	
SECTION 4-4: COMPENSATION; EXPENSES	17
SECTION 4-5: SCHOOL COMMITTEE POWERS AND DUTIES	17
SECTION 4-6: FILLING OF VACANCIES	
ARTICLE 5: ADMINISTRATIVE ORGANIZATION	19
SECTION 5-1: ORGANIZATION OF CITY AGENCIES	19
SECTION 5-2: MERIT PRINCIPLES	19
ARTICLE 6: FINANCIAL PROCEDURES	20
SECTION 6-1: FISCAL YEAR	20
SECTION 6-2: ANNUAL BUDGET MEETING	
SECTION _: BUDGETARY PRIORITIES	20
SECTION 6-3: SUBMISSION OF OPERATING BUDGET; BUDGET MESSAGE	20
SECTION 6-4: ACTION ON THE OPERATING BUDGET	20
SECTION 6-5: CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM	21
SECTION 6-6: INDEPENDENT AUDIT	21
ARTICLE 7: ELECTIONS	22
SECTION 7-1: CITY ELECTION	22
SECTION 7-2: ELIGIBILITY OF VOTERS	22
SECTION 7-3: PROPORTIONAL REPRESENTATION AND RANKED CHOICE VO	OTING
SECTIONS 7-5 AND FOLLOWING	
ARTICLE 8: PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT, PARTICIPATION, AND COMMUNICATION	23
SECTION 8-1 PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT AS AN ESSENTIAL PART OF CIVIC INFRASTRUCTURE	23
SECTION 8-2 INSTITUTIONAL STRUCTURES TO SUPPORT AND COORDINAT ENGAGEMENT	
SECTION 8-3 PRINCIPLES OF PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT	
SECTION 8-4: RESIDENT ASSEMBLY	

	SECTION 8-5 FREE PETITION TO COUNCIL	25
	SECTION 8-6 RESIDENT INITIATIVE MEASURES	25
	SECTION 8-7 INELIGIBLE MEASURES	26
	SECTION 8-8 SUBMISSION OF OTHER MATTERS TO VOTERS	27
	SECTION 8-9: CONFLICTING PROVISIONS	27
	SECTION 8-10 MAYOR RECALL PROVISIONS	27
AR'	TICLE 9: GENERAL PROVISIONS	29
	SECTION 9-1. CHARTER CHANGES	
	SECTION 9-2. SEVERABILITY	29
	SECTION 9-3. SPECIFIC PROVISION TO PREVAIL	29
	SECTION 9-4. RULES AND REGULATIONS	29
	SECTION 9-5. PERIODIC REVIEW OF CHARTER	29
	SECTION 9-6. PERIODIC REVIEW OF ORDINANCES	29
	SECTION 9-7. UNIFORM PROCEDURES GOVERNING MULTIPLE-MEMBER BODI	
	SECTION 9-8. NUMBER	
	SECTION 9-9. REFERENCES TO GENERAL LAWS	
	SECTION 9-10. COMPUTATION OF TIME	
	SECTION 9-11. OATHS OR AFFIRMATIONS FOR THE OFFICE OF MAYOR, CITY	50
	COUNCIL, SCHOOL COMMITTEE	30
	SECTION 9-12. CERTIFICATE OF ELECTION OR APPOINTMENT	30
	SECTION 9-13. LIMITATION ON OFFICE HOLDING	31
	SECTION 9-14. ENFORCEMENT OF CHARTER PROVISIONS	31
AR'	TICLE 10: TRANSITION PROVISIONS	32
	SECTION 10-1 CONTINUATION OF EXISTING LAWS	32
	SECTION 10-2 EXISTING OFFICIALS AND EMPLOYEES	32
	SECTION 10-3 CONTINUATION OF GOVERNMENT	32
	SECTION 10-4 CONTINUATION OF OBLIGATIONS	32
	SECTION 10-5 TRANSFER OF RECORDS AND PROPERTY	32
	SECTION 10-6 POLICY ORDER TRACKING	32
	SECTION 10-7 CAMPAIGN FINANCE	32
	SECTION 10-8 RESIDENT ASSEMBLY	33
	SECTION 10-9 PUBLIC TRACKING TOOL STUDY	33

SECTION 10-10 AND BEYOND: RESERVED FOR TECHNICAL TRANSITION	
SECTIONS	.33



PREAMBLE

[to be added]



ARTICLE 1: INCORPORATION; SHORT TITLE; ETC.

SECTION 1-1: INCORPORATION

The inhabitants of Cambridge, within the territorial limits established by law, shall continue to be a municipal corporation, a body corporate and politic, under the name "City of Cambridge".

SECTION 1-2: SHORT TITLE

This document shall be known and may be cited as the "Cambridge Charter."

SECTION 1-3: DIVISION OF POWERS

The administration of the fiscal, prudential, and municipal affairs of Cambridge, with the government thereof, shall be vested in an executive branch headed by a mayor and a legislative branch consisting of a council. The legislative branch shall never exercise any executive power, and the executive branch shall never exercise any legislative power.

SECTION 1-4: POWERS OF THE CITY

Subject only to express limitations on the exercise of any power or function by a municipal government in the Massachusetts constitution or General Laws, it is the intention and the purpose of the voters of Cambridge, through the adoption of this charter, to secure for themselves and their government all of the powers it is possible to secure as fully and as completely as though each power were specifically and individually enumerated in this charter.

SECTION 1-5: CONSTRUCTION

The powers of Cambridge under this charter are to be construed liberally in favor of the city, and the specific mention of any particular power is not intended to limit the general powers of the city as stated in the Cambridge Charter. To the extent that any provision of this charter shall conflict with any special act or general law adopted by the city, the provision of this charter shall prevail.

SECTION 1-6: INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS

Subject only to express limitations in the constitution or general laws of the Commonwealth, Cambridge may exercise any of its powers or perform any of its functions, and may participate in their financing, jointly or in cooperation, by contract or otherwise, with the Commonwealth or any agency or political subdivision of the Commonwealth, or with the United States government or any of its agencies. The City Council and Mayor shall in the performance of their duties consider intergovernmental and regional relations.

SECTION 1-7: DEFINITIONS

[to be filled in]

ARTICLE 2: LEGISLATIVE BRANCH

SECTION 2-1: COMPOSITION; TERM OF OFFICE; ELIGIBILITY, POWERS

- (a) Composition There shall be a city council of nine members nominated and elected by the voters atlarge by proportional representation, as provided for in section ___. The city council shall exercise the legislative powers of the city.
- (b) Term of Office City councillors shall be elected for terms of two years each beginning on the first Monday of January in the year following their election, except when that first Monday falls on a legal holiday, then the term shall begin on the following day, and until successors have been qualified.
- (c) Eligibility Any registered municipal voter over the age of 18 shall be eligible to hold the office of councillor. If a councillor moves from the city during the councillor's term, that office shall immediately be deemed vacant and filled in the manner provided in section [placeholder]. The city council shall determine whether a councillor has moved from the city.
- (d) Legislative Powers The city council shall have and shall exercise all the legislative powers of the city, except as such powers are reserved by this charter to the school committee or to the qualified voters of the city.

SECTION 2-2: CITY COUNCIL OFFICERS

- (a) Election and Term As soon as practical after the councillors-elect have been qualified following each regular city election, as provided in section [placeholder], the members of the city council shall elect from among its members a president and vice president, who shall serve for a 2-year term. The method of election of the president and vice-president shall be determined by City Council rules. The member of the city council senior in length of consecutive service shall perform the duties of president until members elect a president
- (b) Powers and Duties of Council President
 - (i) General Administration The council president shall preside at all meetings of the council, shall regulate its proceedings, and shall decide all questions of order. The council president shall perform any other duties consistent with the office that may be provided by charter, by ordinance, by council rules, or by other vote of the council.
 - (ii) No Veto Power The city council president shall have no power to veto but shall have the same powers as any other member of either such body to vote on measures before it.
 - (iii) Appointments of Committees The council president shall appoint all members of all committees established by the rules of the council, whether special or standing.
- (c) Temporary Absence During a temporary absence of the council president, the duties of president shall be performed by the vice-president. If there shall be neither a president nor a vice-president, the member of the council senior in length of consecutive service shall perform the duties of president until there is no longer an absence.
- (d) Permanent Vacancy If there is a permanent vacancy in the office of president or vice-president, the city council shall elect by majority vote one of its members to fill such office for the unexpired term. Until such vacancy is filled, the member of the city council senior in length of consecutive service shall perform the duties of president until there is no longer an absence.

SECTION 2-3: PROHIBITIONS

Except as otherwise provided by the charter and as permitted by the Massachusetts General Laws, no member of the city council shall hold any other compensated city position. No former member of the city council shall hold any compensated appointed city position until 1 year following the date on which the former member's service on the city council has terminated unless such appointment is affirmed by 6 members of the city council. This section shall not prevent a city employee who vacated a position to serve as a member of the city council from returning to the same position upon the expiration of the term for which that person was elected.

SECTION 2-4: COMPENSATION

- (a) Salary The president and the members of the city council shall receive for their services such salary as the city council shall by ordinance determine, and they shall receive no other compensation from the city. No increase or reduction in the salaries of city councillors shall take effect during the year in which such increase or reduction is voted, and no change in such salaries shall be made between the election of a new council and the qualification of the new council.
- (b) Expenses Subject to appropriation, the council members shall be entitled to reimbursement of their actual and necessary expenses incurred in the performance of their duties.

SECTION 2-5: EXERCISE OF POWERS; QUORUM; RULES

- (a) Exercise of Powers Except as otherwise provided by General Laws or by this charter, the legislative powers of the city council may be exercised in a manner determined by the city council.
- (b) Quorum A majority of all the members elected to the city council shall constitute a quorum. Except as otherwise provided by General Laws or by this charter, the affirmative vote, taken by a roll call vote, of a majority of members of the city council shall be required to adopt any ordinance, order, resolution, or vote, except that the affirmative vote of a majority of the members present shall be sufficient to adjourn any meeting of the city council.
- (c) Rules of Procedure The city council shall adopt rules regulating the procedures of the city council, which shall include, but not be limited to, the following rules:
 - (i) The city council shall fix suitable times for its regular meetings. Except in the cases of executive sessions authorized by Massachusetts General Laws, all meetings of the city council shall be open to the press and to the public, and the rules of the city council shall provide that residents and employees of the city shall have a reasonable opportunity to be heard at any such meeting in regard to any matter considered;
 - special meetings of the city council shall be held at the call of the president, or the vicepresident of the city council, or any three members, for any purpose; provided, however, that notice of the meeting shall state the time of holding such meeting and be signed by the person or persons calling the same. Except in an emergency as declared by the mayor, the notice shall be delivered at least 2 business days in advance of the time set and shall specify the date, time and location of the meeting and the purpose for which the meeting is to be held. A copy of each notice shall be immediately posted.
 - (iii) all sessions of the city council and of every committee or subcommittee of the council shall be open to the public, unless otherwise specified by law; and
 - (iv) a full, accurate, up-to-date account of the proceedings of the city council shall be maintained by the city clerk. [PLACEHOLDER FOR TRACKING LANGUAGE]

SECTION 2-6: CITY COUNCIL CONFIRMATION OF CERTAIN APPOINTMENTS

- (a) Department Heads
 - (i) Prior to posting and beginning the search for a department head position, the mayor shall meet with the city council to discuss priorities for the department and desirable qualifications and qualities of candidates for the position.
 - (ii) The mayor shall refer to the city council and simultaneously file with the city clerk the name of each person the mayor desires to appoint as a department head. The city council shall have 30 days after the date on which notice of the proposed appointment was filed with the city clerk to vote to approve the appointment with approval not to be unreasonably withheld. An approved appointment shall be effective immediately. The city council shall

accompany a rejection of the appointment with a written statement describing the reason, which shall be delivered to and placed on file with the city clerk within 30 days of filing. If the city council does not take up the appointment within 30 days, the appointment shall be deemed approved.

(b) Multiple-Member Bodies - The mayor shall refer to the city council and simultaneously file with the clerk the name of each person the mayor desires to appoint or reappoint as a member of a multiple-member body. Appointment of a member of a multiple-member body made by the mayor will be effective upon a majority vote of the city council, which vote shall occur within 45 days after the date on which notice of the proposed appointment was filed with the city clerk. The appointment may be approved or rejected by a majority of the full city council before 45 days. An appointment or reappointment shall take effect if the city council fails to act within those 45 days.

SECTION 2-7: CITY COUNCIL APPOINTMENTS

- (a) City Auditor The city council, by the affirmative vote of at least six members, shall appoint a city auditor for an indefinite term of office. The city auditor shall be appointed solely based on the candidate's professional qualifications and experience. The city auditor shall keep and have charge of the accounts of the city and shall from time to time audit the books and accounts of all city agencies. The city auditor shall have such other powers and duties as provided for auditors and accountants by general laws and such additional powers and duties as may be provided by the charter, by ordinance, or by any other vote of the city council.
- (b) City Clerk The city council, by the affirmative vote of a majority of members, shall appoint a city clerk. The city clerk shall be appointed solely based on qualifications and experience. The city clerk shall have such powers and duties as provided for clerks by general laws and such additional powers and duties as may be provided by the charter, by ordinance, or by any other vote of the city council.
- (c) Clerk of the Council The city council, by the affirmative vote of a majority of members, shall appoint a clerk of the council, who may be the city clerk. The clerk of the council shall give notice of its meetings to its members and to the public, keep the journal of its proceedings, and perform such other duties as may be provided by ordinance or by other vote of the city council.
- (d) Additional Staff The council may establish additional council support positions and consultants by ordinance as the council deems necessary and may, by the affirmative vote of at least six members, appoint staff to serve in those positions. All officials of the city shall cooperate with employees and consultants of the city council in the performance of their oversight functions.
- (e) Salaries The officers appointed under Section 2-7 shall receive such salaries as set by ordinance.
- (f) Supervision The council president shall be responsible for day-to-day supervision of the city auditor, city clerk, and clerk of the council, including but not limited to the discipline of same up to and including an unpaid suspension of not more than five days; provided, however, that the council president may, at the council president's sole discretion, bring to the city council any personnel matter involving the city auditor or clerk of the council for appropriate action, and provided further that the affirmative vote at least six members of the city council shall be required to remove the city auditor or clerk of the council.
- (g) Removal: Any person appointed or elected by the council may be removed by the council.

SECTION 2-8: ACCESS TO INFORMATION

- (a) In General The city council may make investigations into the affairs of the city and into the conduct and performance of any city agency.
- (b) Information Requests
 - (i) Mayor The city council may, at any time, request from the mayor, specific information on any municipal matter within its jurisdiction and may request the mayor to be present to answer written questions relating thereto at a meeting to be held not earlier than 7-days from the date of receipt by the mayor of said questions. The mayor shall personally, or

- through the head of a department or a member of a multiple-member body, attend such meeting and publicly answer all such questions. The person so attending shall not be obliged to answer questions relating to any other matter. The mayor may attend and address the city council in person or through the head of a department or a member of a multiple-member body, upon any subject and at any time.
- (ii) Department Heads, Chair of Multiple-Member Bodies- The city council may require the chair of a city multiple-member body or a city department head to appear before the city council to give any information that the city council may require in relation to the municipal services, functions and powers or duties which are within the scope of responsibility of that person and not within the jurisdiction of the school committee.

SECTION 2-9: ORDINANCES AND OTHER MEASURES

- (a) Emergency Ordinances No ordinance shall be passed finally on the date it is introduced, except in cases of special emergency involving the health or safety of the people or their property. No ordinance shall be regarded as an emergency ordinance unless the emergency is defined and declared in a preamble to such ordinance, separately voted upon, and receiving the affirmative vote of the council president and 5 members of the city council. No ordinance making a grant, renewal, or extension, whatever its kind or nature, of any franchise or special privilege of any kind or nature, shall be passed as an emergency measure, and except as provided in General Laws Chapter 166, Sections 70 and 71, no such grant, renewal, or extension shall be made otherwise than by ordinance. An emergency measure shall become effective upon adoption or at such later time as it may specify.
- (b) General Measures Every adopted measure shall become effective upon adoption or at such later time as it may specify. An ordinance shall not be amended or repealed except by another ordinance adopted in accordance with this charter.
- (c) Charter Objection On the first occasion that the question on adoption of a measure is put to the city council, a single member present may object to the taking of the vote, and postpone the vote until the next regular or special meeting of the city council. If two or more present members object, the vote shall be postponed until the next regular meeting. This procedure shall not be used more than once for any specific matter regardless of whether it has been amended. A charter objection shall have privilege over all motions but shall be raised prior to or at the call for a vote by the presiding officer and all debate shall cease. The charter objection process shall not apply to emergency measures as defined in this section.
- (d) Publication Every proposed ordinance or loan order, except emergency ordinances and revenue loan orders, shall be published once in full in at least one local newspaper, on the city website, and in any additional manner as may be provided by ordinance, at least ten days before its final passage. After final passage, the ordinance as amended and completed, shall again be published once in the aforesaid manner; provided that if any ordinance or proposed ordinance, or codification thereof, shall exceed in length eight pages of ordinary book print, then there shall be no requirement to advertise as aforesaid if the same is published by the city council in a municipal bulletin or printed pamphlet, but otherwise in conformity with said provisions, except for zoning ordinances or amendments thereto, a summary of which shall be published at least two times in a local newspaper. The publication of such zoning summaries shall include a statement indicating where copies of the ordinance may be examined and obtained and a statement that claims of invalidity by reason of any defect in the procedure of adoption

may only be made within ninety days after the posting or the second publication. Emergency ordinances shall take effect on the date of their passage and shall be published at the earliest practicable moment.

SECTION 2-10 GOAL SETTING

- (a) At the beginning of each council term, within the first six months, the council shall develop council goals for the upcoming term, in consideration of previous council goals.
- (b) The council shall seek input from the mayor, department heads, multi-member bodies and the public in the development of council goals.
- (c) The council may develop both short- and long-term goals. To the extent practicable, goals shall be measurable, include timelines for implementation, and relevant budget requirements.
- (d) The council shall establish a broad public engagement process to incorporate public input into the development of council goals. This shall include at least two public hearings at which public comment is accepted and such additional outreach efforts as the council deems appropriate. The goal-setting and public engagement process under this section shall be publicized via multiple media avenues available to the city, including on its website, social media pages, and through direct electronic communications. The council shall also review the results of any city-wide surveys or other public engagement tools undertaken in the prior term.
- (e) The council shall publish its goals for the term in multiple media avenues available to the city, including on its website, social media pages, council newsletters and through direct electronic communications.
- (f) The council shall establish a public method of tracking progress in meeting the established goals

SECTION 2-11: FILLING OF VACANCIES

Except as provided in this section, a vacancy in any elective body shall be filled in the manner provided in section thirteen of chapter fifty-four A. If, under said section, no regularly nominated candidate of the city council or school committee remains, the vacancy shall be filled for the unexpired term by a majority vote of the remaining members, except that if the remaining members fail to fill such vacancy within thirty days after they shall have been notified by the city clerk that such vacancy exists, such vacancy shall be filled by the appointment of any qualified voter of the city by the mayor, or, if there is no mayor, by the vice-chairman, or if there is no mayor or vice-chairman, by the member of the council or of the school committee, as the case may be, senior in length of service, or, if more than one have so served, then the member senior both in age and length of service.

ARTICLE 3: EXECUTIVE BRANCH

SECTION 3-1: MAYOR: ROLE; TERM OF OFFICE; ELIGIBILITY

- (a) Role The chief executive officer of the city shall be a mayor, elected by the registered voters at large by ranked choice voting
- (b) Term of Office The term of office for mayor shall be four years, beginning on the first business day in January following the municipal election, except when that first Monday falls on a legal holiday, then the term shall begin on the following day.
- (c) Term Limit No person shall hold the office of Mayor for more than three terms in total.
- (d) Eligibility Any registered municipal voter over the age of 18 shall be eligible to hold the office of mayor. If a mayor moves from the city during the mayor's term, that office shall immediately be deemed vacant and filled in the manner provided in section [placeholder]. The city council shall determine whether a mayor has moved from the city.

SECTION 3-2: PROHIBITIONS

The mayor shall not hold another compensated city position or other elected public office. A former mayor shall not hold a compensated appointed city office or city employment for 1 year after termination of their service as mayor. Any former mayor shall not receive compensation for contracted work authorized during their tenure as the mayor, however, they may be compensated for limited hours advising the incoming mayor. This subsection shall not prevent a city officer or other city employee who has vacated a position to serve as the mayor from returning to the same office or other position of city employment held when the position was vacated. This prohibition shall not apply to persons covered by a leave of absence under section 37 of chapter 31 of the General Laws.

SECTION 3-3: COMPENSATION

The mayor shall receive compensation for the mayor's services as set by the city council by ordinance. An ordinance increasing or reducing the compensation of the mayor shall not be enacted unless:

- (i) it is adopted by a 2/3 vote of the full city council;
- (ii) it has been adopted on or before the 42nd month of the mayor's term; and
- (iii) it provides that any compensation increase or reduction is to take effect upon the organization of the city government following the next regular city election.

SECTION 3-4: EXECUTIVE POWERS

- (a) Executive Powers The executive powers of the city shall be vested solely in the mayor and may be exercised by the mayor either personally or through the city agencies under the general supervision and control of the office of the mayor. The mayor shall cause this charter, laws, ordinances, and other orders of the city government to be enforced and shall cause a record of all official acts of the executive branch of the city government to be kept. The mayor shall supervise, direct, and be responsible for the efficient administration of all city activities and functions placed under the control of the mayor by law or by this charter.
- (b) Supervision of City Agencies The mayor shall exercise general supervision and direction over all city agencies, unless otherwise provided by law or by this charter. Each city agency shall furnish to the mayor, upon request, any information or materials the mayor may request and as the needs of the office of mayor and the interest of the city may require. The mayor shall be responsible for the efficient and effective coordination of the activities of all city agencies and may call together for consultation, conference, and discussion, at reasonable times, all persons serving the city.
- (c) Multiple-Member Bodies The mayor shall be, by virtue of the office, an *ex officio* member of every appointed multiple-member body of the city. The mayor may, as an *ex officio* member, attend any

meeting of an appointed multiple-member body of the city, including executive sessions, to participate in the discussions of that body, but shall not have the right to vote.

SECTION 3-5: APPOINTMENTS BY THE MAYOR

- (a) Chief Administrative and Financial Officer (CAFO): The mayor shall appoint a chief administrative and financial officer to coordinate and direct the operations and functions of the city government. The mayor shall notify the city council in writing of the appointment of the CAFO. The mayor's appointment shall be considered final unless, with 30 days of the notice of appointment, the city council rejects the appointee by a two-thirds vote. The appointee shall be appointed on the basis of strong administrative and executive qualifications and a combination of education, training and/or municipal experience to perform the duties of the office. The CAFO shall devote full time to the duties of this position and shall not engage in any other business or occupation during their term.
- (b) Department Heads The mayor shall appoint, subject to confirmation by the city council pursuant to Section 2.6, all department heads for whom no other method of appointment or selection is provided by this charter. Department heads serve at the discretion of the mayor subject to the limitations and requirements imposed by federal and state laws, rules, and/or regulations.
- (c) City Solicitor: The mayor shall appoint the city solicitor to be the chief legal adviser of, and attorney for, the city and all divisions and offices thereof in matters relating to their official powers and duties. It shall be the city solicitor's duty, either personally or by such assistants as may be designated, to perform all services incident to the legal department, to give advice in writing when so requested to the mayor, to prosecute or defend, as the case may be, all suits or cases to which the municipality may be a party, and to provide other legal support as requested by the mayor or required by ordinance. The city solicitor shall be appointed on the basis of having strong legal qualifications and shall be especially fitted by education, training, and experience to perform the duties of the office.
- (d) Multiple-Member Bodies The mayor shall appoint, subject to the provisions of Section 2.6, all members of multiple-member bodies for whom no other method of appointment or selection is provided by ordinance, this charter, or General Laws. All members shall serve terms as defined by ordinance, this charter, or General Laws.
- (e) The mayor may also appoint such ad hoc committees or working groups as the mayor deems appropriate to advise the mayor on matters affecting the city.

SECTION 3-6: TEMPORARY APPOINTMENTS TO CITY OFFICES

Whenever a temporary or permanent vacancy occurs in a city office that is appointed under Section 3-5, the mayor may designate a person to perform the duties of the office on a temporary basis for up to 150 days until the position can be filled as provided by law or by this charter. Persons serving as temporary officers under this section shall have only those powers indispensable and essential to the performance of the duties of the office during the period of temporary appointment and no others.

- (a) Filing of a Temporary Appointment When the mayor designates a person under this section, the mayor shall file a certificate with the city clerk in substantially the following form:
 - "I designate (name of person) to perform the duties of the office of (office in which vacancy exists) on a temporary basis until the office can be filled by (the regular procedure for filling the vacancy or when the incumbent shall return). I certify that this person is qualified to perform the duties which will be required and that I make this designation solely in the interests of the City of Cambridge."
- (b) Extension of Temporary Appointments If an extension of a temporary appointment is necessary, the mayor may seek additional extensions in 60-day increments, which shall be authorized by a majority vote of the city council. If an extension is not approved, the position shall be deemed vacant.

SECTION 3-7: TEMPORARY APPOINTMENTS TO MULTIPLE-MEMBER BODIES

Whenever a temporary or permanent vacancy occurs on a multiple-member body that is appointed under Section 3.5, the mayor may designate a person to perform the duties of the office on a temporary basis for up to 150 days until the position can be filled as provided by law or by this charter. If an extension of a temporary appointment is necessary, the mayor may seek additional extensions in 60-day increments, which shall be authorized by a majority vote of the city council. If an extension is not approved, the position shall be deemed vacant, except on multiple-member bodies where such vacancy would prevent a quorum. In such instances, a temporary appointment shall be permitted to remain until a successor is qualified, however, the authority of the temporary appointment shall be limited to matters where failure to act by the multiple-member body may have adverse consequences to the city.

SECTION 3-8: APPROVAL OF MAYOR, VETO

Every order, ordinance, resolution, or vote adopted or passed by the city council, except any matters relating to the internal affairs of the city council, shall be presented to the mayor for approval within 3 days of such adoption or passage. If the mayor approves the measure, the mayor shall sign it; if the mayor disapproves the measure, the mayor shall return the measure with the specific reason for such disapproval attached to the measure in writing to the city council. The city council shall enter the objections of the mayor on its records and reconsider the same measure after 14 days but before 30 days from the date of its return to the city council. If the city council, regardless of the disapproval by the mayor, shall again pass the identical measure by a 2/3 vote of the full council, it shall then be deemed in force. If the mayor has neither signed a measure nor returned it to the city council within 10 days following the date it was presented to the mayor, the measure shall be deemed approved and in force.

The mayor shall be responsible for the establishment and maintenance of a public tracking tool to provide city residents with information about 1) proposed policy orders, 2) voting status of proposed policy orders, and 3) the status of actions taken by the executive branch to implement policy orders that have been approved by city council.

SECTION 3-9: COMMUNICATIONS; SPECIAL MEETINGS

- (a) Communications to the City Council The mayor shall, by written communication:
 - (i) recommend to the city council for its consideration measures as the needs of the city require; and
 - (ii) keep the city council fully informed of the financial and administrative condition of the city and shall specifically indicate any fiscal, financial, or administrative issues facing the city.
- (b) Special Meetings of the City Council The mayor may call a special meeting of the city council for any purpose. Unless the mayor designates an emergency, notice of the meeting shall be delivered at least 2 business days in advance of the time set and shall specify the date, time and location of the meeting and the purpose for which the meeting is to be held. A copy of the notice shall be posted immediately.

SECTION 3-10: TEMPORARY ABSENCE OF THE MAYOR

- (a) Acting Mayor Whenever the mayor is unable to perform the duties of the office, the city council president shall be the acting mayor. In the event that the city council president is unable to serve as acting mayor under this section, the city council shall elect a councillor to serve as acting mayor from among its membership. The city council, by the affirmative vote of six members, shall determine whether the mayor is unable to perform the duties of the office. Notwithstanding any general or special law to the contrary, the vote shall be taken in public session by a roll call vote.
- (b) Powers of Acting Mayor The acting mayor shall have only those powers of the mayor as are indispensable and essential to conduct the business of the city and on which action may not be

delayed. The acting mayor shall have no authority to make a permanent appointment or removal from city service unless the absence of the mayor shall extend beyond 60 days, nor shall the acting mayor approve or disapprove of any measure adopted by the city council unless the time within which the mayor must act would expire before the return of the mayor. The city council president or another councillor serving as acting mayor shall not vote as a member of the city council.

SECTION 3-11: DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY BY MAYOR

The mayor may authorize and subsequently remove authorization from a subordinate officer or employee of the city to exercise or perform a power, function, or duty of the office of the mayor, provided, however, that all acts performed under any such delegation of authority during the period of authorization shall be and remain the acts of the mayor. Nothing in this section shall be construed to authorize the mayor to delegate the powers and duties of a school committee member, the power of appointment to city office or employment, or to sign or return measures approved by the city council unless the provisions of Section 3-11 (b) apply.

SECTION 3-12: FILLING OF VACANCY

Whenever a vacancy occurs in the office of mayor by death, removal, resignation, or any other reason, the process for filling of the vacancy shall be determined by the month of the mayoral term in which the vacancy occurs. Following an election to fill a mayoral vacancy, the winning candidate shall begin immediately and serve the remaining unexpired term.

- (a) Whenever a vacancy occurs during:
 - (i) Months 1 through 39: The city council shall call a special election to be held within 90 days following the date of the vacancy.
 - (ii) Months 39 through 48: A special election need not be held, and the position shall be filled by vote at the upcoming regular city election.
- (b) The city council president shall serve as the acting mayor in all cases until the vacancy is filled. In the event that the city council president is unable to serve as the acting mayor under this section, the city council shall elect a councillor to serve as the acting mayor from among its membership. If the councillor serving as the acting mayor under this section chooses to run for mayor, they shall not be entitled to have the words "candidate for reelection" printed with that person's name on the subsequent election ballot. Any person serving as the mayor under this section shall receive the compensation then in effect for the position of mayor and shall not vote as a member of the city council.

ARTICLE 4: SCHOOL COMMITTEE

SECTION 4-1: COMPOSITION; TERM OF OFFICE; ELIGIBILITY

- (a) Composition There shall be a school committee which shall consist of six (76 membersWho shall be nominated and elected by the municipal voters of the city at large.
- (b) Term of Office The term of office for the elected school committee members shall be 2 years, beginning on the first Monday in January after the election, except when that first Monday falls on a legal holiday, then the term shall begin on the following day, and until the successors have been qualified.
- (c) Eligibility Any registered municipal voter over the age of 18 shall be eligible to hold the office of school committee member. If a school committee member moves from the city during the member's term, that office shall immediately be deemed vacant and filled in the manner provided in section 4-6. The school committee shall determine whether a member has moved from the city.

SECTION 4-2: SCHOOL COMMITTEE CHAIR. VICE CHAIR.

- (a) Chair and Vice Chair- As soon as practical after the school committee members-elect have been qualified following the regular city election, the school committee shall organize by electing one of the persons elected as a member of the school committee to serve as school committee chair and one member to serve as vice-chair.
- (b) Duties The school committee chair shall preside at all meetings of the school committee, regulate its proceedings, and shall decide all questions of order. The school committee chair shall appoint all members of all subcommittees of the school committee, whether special or standing. The school committee chair shall have the same powers to vote upon all measures coming before the school committee as any other member of the school committee. The school committee chair shall perform the duties consistent with the office and as provided by this charter or by vote of the school committee. The school committee vice-chair shall preside in the absence of the school committee chair.

SECTION 4-3: PROHIBITIONS

No member of the school committee shall hold any other compensated city position. No former member of the school committee shall hold any compensated appointed city office or city employment until 1 year following the date on which that member's service on the school committee terminated. This section shall not prevent a city officer or other city employee who has vacated a position in order to serve as a member of the school committee from returning to the same office or other position of city employment held at the time the position was vacated; provided, however, no such person shall be eligible for any other municipal position until at least 1 year following the termination of service as a member of the school committee.

SECTION 4-4: COMPENSATION; EXPENSES

- (a) Compensation The city council may, by ordinance, establish an annual salary for the elected members of the school committee. No ordinance increasing or reducing the salary of elected members of the school committee shall be effective unless it has been adopted by a two-thirds vote of the full city council. No ordinance increasing the salary of the elected members of the school committee shall be effective unless it has been adopted during the first 18 months of the term for which elected school committee members are elected and unless it provides that the salary increase is to take effect upon the organization of the city government following the next regular city election.
- (b) Expenses Subject to appropriation, the school committee members shall be entitled to reimbursement of their actual and necessary expenses in the performance of their duties. The actual and necessary expenses shall be defined in the rules and regulations of the school committee

SECTION 4-5: SCHOOL COMMITTEE POWERS AND DUTIES

The school committee shall have all powers which are conferred on school committees by the General Laws and the additional powers and duties provided by charter, ordinance, or otherwise and not inconsistent with the General Laws. The powers and duties of the school committee shall include:

- (a) selecting and removing a superintendent of the schools who shall be charged with the administration of the school system, subject only to policy guidelines and directives adopted by the school committee and, upon the recommendation of the superintendent, to establish and appoint assistant or associate superintendents as authorized by the General Laws;
- (b) making all reasonable policies, rules and regulations for the management of the public school system and for conducting the business of the school committee as deemed necessary or desirable; and
- (c) adopting and overseeing the administration of an annual operating budget for the school department, subject to appropriation by the city council; provided, however, that the school committee shall have general charge and superintendence of all school buildings and grounds and shall furnish all school buildings with proper fixtures, furniture and equipment; provided further, that the school committee shall provide ordinary maintenance of all school buildings and grounds,

unless a central municipal maintenance department, which may include maintenance of school buildings and grounds, is established; provided further, that whenever the school committee shall determine that additional classrooms are necessary to meet the educational needs of the community, at least 1 member of the school committee, or a designee of the school committee, shall serve on the agency, board or committee for the planning or construction of the new, remodeled or renovated school building.

SECTION 4-6: FILLING OF VACANCIES

In all occurrences of a vacancy, the city clerk shall notify the school committee and the chairperson of the election commission of the vacancy within 7 days. Within 7 days after notification, the chairperson of the election commission or a designee shall certify, in writing, to the city clerk the name of the defeated candidate for the office of school committee with the next highest number of votes at the municipal election at which school committee were elected for the term in which the vacancy occurs. If the person is eligible and willing to serve, the city clerk shall administer the oath of office to the person within 15 days after certification and the person shall serve. If the person who is eligible declines the office, is not eligible and willing to serve, or fails to take the oath of office within the time period set forth in this section, then the person with the next highest number of votes at the election who is eligible and willing to serve shall serve.

Where no defeated candidate is eligible and/or willing to serve, the process for filling the vacancy shall be determined by the number of days remaining until the next municipal election.

If a vacancy occurs:

- (i) more than 180 days until the next municipal election, there shall be a special election.
- (ii) 180 days or less prior to any regular municipal election, then the seat remains vacant until the next regular municipal election.

ARTICLE 5: ADMINISTRATIVE ORGANIZATION

SECTION 5-1: ORGANIZATION OF CITY AGENCIES

The organization of the city into operating agencies to provide services and administer the government may be accomplished only through an administrative order submitted to the city council by the mayor. No administrative order may originate with the city council.

The mayor may, subject only to express prohibitions in a general law or this charter, submit proposals to reorganize, consolidate or abolish a city agency, in whole or in part, or to establish a new city agency as is deemed necessary, but no function assigned by this charter to a particular city agency may be discontinued or assigned to any other city agency unless specified by this charter. The mayor may prepare and submit to the city council, administrative orders that establish operating divisions for the orderly, efficient or convenient conduct of the business of the city. These administrative orders shall be accompanied by a message from the mayor which explains the expected benefits and advises the city council if an administrative order shall require amendments, insertions, revisions, repeal or otherwise of existing ordinances.

Whenever the mayor proposes an administrative order, the city council shall hold 1 or more public hearings on the proposal giving notice by publication in a local newspaper, which notice shall describe the scope of the proposal and the time and place at which the public hearing will be held, not less than 7 nor more than 14 days following the publication. An organization or reorganization plan shall become effective at the expiration of 60 days following the date the proposal is submitted to the city council unless the city council shall, by a majority vote, within that 60-day period vote to disapprove the plan. The city council may vote only to approve or to disapprove the plan and may not vote to amend or to alter it.

SECTION 5-2: MERIT PRINCIPLES

All appointments and promotions of city officers and employees shall be made on the basis of merit and fitness demonstrated by examination, past performance, or by other evidence of competence and suitability. Each person appointed to fill an office or position shall be a person especially fitted by education, training, and/or previous work experience to perform the duties of the office or position.

ARTICLE 6: FINANCIAL PROCEDURES

SECTION 6-1: FISCAL YEAR

The fiscal year of the city shall begin on July 1 and shall end on June 30, unless another period is required by the General Laws.

SECTION 6-2: ANNUAL BUDGET MEETING

At least 60 days before the end of the calendar year, the mayor shall call a joint meeting of the city council and school committee, including the superintendent of schools, to review the financial condition of the city, revenue, and expenditure forecasts for at least 3 years and other relevant information prepared by the mayor in order to develop a coordinated budget.

SECTION: BUDGETARY PRIORITIES

Prior to the end of the calendar year, the city council shall develop and submit to the Mayor budgetary priorities that take into consideration the council goals created pursuant to Section 2-11 with input from the city manager and the community. There shall be broad public engagement in diverse formats with opportunities for the public to provide input, including at least one public hearing. The budget developed by the Mayor shall outline how the proposed budget reflects the council's budgetary priorities.

SECTION 6-3: SUBMISSION OF OPERATING BUDGET; BUDGET MESSAGE

At least 60 days before the beginning of the fiscal year, the mayor shall submit to the city council a proposed operating budget for all city agencies, which shall include the school department, for the ensuing fiscal year with an accompanying budget message and supporting documents. The budget message submitted by the mayor shall explain the operating budget in fiscal terms and in terms of work programs for all city agencies. It shall outline the proposed fiscal policies of the city for the ensuing fiscal year, describe important features of the proposed operating budget and include any major variations from the current operating budget, fiscal policies, revenues and expenditures together with reasons for these changes. The proposed operating budget shall provide a complete fiscal plan of all city funds and activities and shall be in the form the mayor deems desirable; provided, however, that the budget for elected officials shall identify the cost of compensation and the cost of benefits for those officials. The school budget, as adopted by the school committee shall be submitted to the mayor at least 30 days before the submission of the proposed operating budget to the city council. The mayor shall notify the school committee of the date by which the proposed budget of the school committee shall be submitted to the mayor. The mayor and the superintendent of schools shall coordinate the dates and times of the school committee's budget process under the General Laws.

SECTION 6-4: ACTION ON THE OPERATING BUDGET

- (a) Public Hearing The city council shall publish a notice of the proposed operating budget as submitted by the mayor. The notice shall state: (i) the times and places where copies of the entire proposed operating budget are available for inspection by the public; and (ii) the date, time and place when a public hearing on the proposed operating budget will be held by the city council, not less than 14 days after publication of the notice.
- (b) Adoption of the Budget No later than the end of the fiscal year the city council shall take definite action on the annual budget, by adopting, amending or rejecting it, provided that the amended version shall not he for a higher total budget than originally proposed, unless otherwise authorized by the General Laws. If the city council fails to act on an item in the proposed operating budget prior to the beginning of the fiscal year, that amount shall, without any action by the city council, become a part of the appropriations for the year and be available for the purposes specified. The mayor shall have ___ days from the time of a budgetary vote of the council to approve or return said budget to the council, the budget shall be in effect as approved by the council. The mayor may modify a budget approved by the council by returning it to said council with amendments to any line item provides that that a vote of

- two-thirds of the council shall be sufficient to override any budgetary amendments, in whole or in part, or an overall budgetary veto by the mayor.
- (c) Availability of the Operating Budget In addition to any other posting requirements under law, immediately after the submission of the proposed budget to the city council, the mayor shall post the entire budget document on the city's website. Said proposed budget document shall remain posted during the city council review process contained in this article. After the enactment of the budget, the final adopted budget shall be posted on the city's website and shall remain there throughout the fiscal year for which it is in effect. The final budget document shall reflect any amendments made by the city council and approved by the mayor and shall indicate that it is the final budget of the city.

SECTION 6-5: CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM

- (a) Submission The mayor shall submit a capital improvement program to the city council at least 60 days before the start of each fiscal year. The capital improvement program shall include:
 - (i) a general summary of its contents;
 - (ii) a list of all capital improvements proposed to be undertaken during the next 5 years, with supporting information as to the need for each capital improvement;
 - (iii) cost estimates, methods of financing and recommended time schedules for each improvement; and
 - (iv) the estimated annual cost of operating and maintaining each facility and piece of major equipment involved.

This information shall be annually revised by the mayor with regard to the capital improvements still pending or in the process of being acquired, improved or constructed.

- (b) Public Hearing The city council shall publish a notice stating: (i) the times and places where entire copies of the capital improvements program are available for inspection by the public; and, (ii) the date, time and place of a public hearing on the plan to be held by the city council not less than 14 days after publication of the notice.
- (c) Adoption At any time after the public hearing but before the end of the current fiscal year, the city council shall by resolution adopt the capital improvements program, which may be amended, provided that each amendment shall be voted on separately and that an increase in the capital improvements program as submitted shall clearly identify the method of financing to accomplish the proposed increase.

SECTION 6-6: INDEPENDENT AUDIT

The city council shall annually provide for an outside audit of the books and accounts of the city to be conducted by a certified public accountant or a firm of certified public accountants, which has no personal interest, direct or indirect, in the fiscal affairs of the city or any of its officers. The mayor shall annually provide to the city council a sum of money sufficient to satisfy the estimated cost of conducting the audit as presented to the mayor, in writing, by the city council. The award of a contract to audit shall be made by the city council on or before September 15 of each year. The report of the audit shall be filed in final form with the city council not later than March 1 in the year following its award. At least every 5 years, the city council shall conduct a competitive procurement process to retain these auditing services.

ARTICLE 7: ELECTIONS

SECTION 7-1: CITY ELECTION

The regular municipal election shall take place on the next Tuesday following the first Monday of November in every even-numbered year.

SECTION 7-2: ELIGIBILITY OF VOTERS

Every citizen and noncitizen who (i) is at least 16 years old, (ii) is not temporarily or permanently disqualified by law because of corrupt practices in respect to elections, (iii) is a resident of Cambridge at the time at the time they register, and (iv) has otherwise complied with the requirements of Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 51 may have their name entered on the list of voters in Cambridge and may vote therein in any municipal election.

SECTION 7-3: PROPORTIONAL REPRESENTATION AND RANKED CHOICE VOTING

- (a) The mayor shall be elected at large by ranked choice voting
- (b) All members of the city council and the school committee shall be elected at large by proportional representation (also known as single transferable vote).

SECTION 7-4 METHODS OF COUNTING FIRST CHOICES (Revision of language in the repealed MGL Chapter 54A, which is followed by the City of Cambridge with respect to voting procedures.)

With respect to the election of city council and school committee members, any method of counting the voters' first choices and treating any such choices in excess of the quota may be substituted for the method of counting such choices set forth in this article, if the election commission determines that such substitution is advisable; provided, that they issue regulations embodying the method so substituted and provided, further, that such regulations shall not be effective with respect to any election unless at least thirty days prior thereto copies of such regulations are available for delivery to such of the voters as may request them.

SECTIONS 7-5 AND FOLLOWING

[The remaining procedural sections of the charter that have been adopted by Cambridge require updating by the Elections Commission and the Law Department in line with current best practices, modern language, the use of modern voting equipment, and current legal requirements.]

ARTICLE 8: PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT, PARTICIPATION, AND COMMUNICATION

SECTION 8-1 PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT AS AN ESSENTIAL PART OF CIVIC INFRASTRUCTURE

The city shall treat public engagement as an integral part of effective and trusted governance, not just as an occasional process or activity. The city shall treat engagement as a "multi-channel" endeavor that includes face-to-face meetings, virtual interactions, and other online communications. The departments of city government shall encourage collaboration in public engagement efforts with other government jurisdictions and authorities, anchor institutions, community-based organizations, civic groups, and individual residents.

SECTION 8-2 INSTITUTIONAL STRUCTURES TO SUPPORT AND COORDINATE ENGAGEMENT

The city shall establish new institutional structures or adapt existing structures to oversee, support, coordinate, track, and measure engagement on an ongoing basis. These structures may include, but are not limited to:

- (a) Council committees that include residents and other stakeholders
- (b) Departments or administrative positions
- (c) Public engagement commissions
- (d) Community advisory boards, including boards designated to address the concerns of specific populations
- (e) Youth commissions
- (f) Participatory budgeting processes and commissions

SECTION 8-3 PRINCIPLES OF PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT

To ensure public engagement centers on the needs and goals of community members, the city shall uphold the following principles, using them as the basis of public engagement protocols and in the establishment of public engagement structures:

(a) Equity in engagement. Principles of justice, equity, diversity, and inclusion should guide the design and execution of public engagement activities. When engaging community members, city officials should identify and proactively reach out to the community in its full diversity. To ensure that public engagement activities are not attended only by people already active in local government and politics, city officials should regularly recruit residents through face-to-face or personal written invitations, social media requests, and randomized selection methods. Materials should be written in plain, comprehensible English, and should also be translated into the other predominant languages that residents speak and read.

Traditionally excluded and marginalized individuals and communities should be included in ways they themselves identify as authentic and meaningful. City officials should co-design engagement processes with community members to meet the needs of the communities served. Processes should respect a range of values, interests, perspectives, experiences, cultures, and knowledge of those involved.

The city should expect local the organizations and networks it works with to engage their members in equitable and deliberative ways, so that the input received is representative of their constituents. The city should use an equity lens to evaluate data on impacts of engagement, including costs, benefits, and responsibilities.

(b) Accountability in engagement. There should be meaningful opportunities for community members to bring issues, concerns, and priorities to city officials to influence city policy, ordinances, and actions. Public engagement activities should be designed to appropriately fit the legal authority, scope, character, and potential impact of a policy, program, or project. There should be clarity about process sponsorship, purpose, design, and how the results will be used. The purpose

- and potential influence of each public engagement process should be known by all participants in advance but should be flexible enough to adapt to changing conditions during implementation.
- (c) Transparency in engagement. Communications about public issues and public engagement opportunities should ensure community members can engage effectively. Communications should be made in the predominant languages that residents understand. Participants should have the opportunity to bring and share their own experiences as well as information they have gathered about the issues at hand. Full and complete results should be shared in a manner accessible to the public, and explanations of how the results will be used or how they will influence decisions should be provided to process participants and the broader public.
- (d) Accessibility in engagement. Public engagement activities should be broadly accessible in terms of schedule, location, facilities, and information and communication technologies. Schedules should accommodate a variety of participants. Locations should be nearby and reachable via affordable transit, and some engagement activities should be conducted in places where community members already gather regularly. Facilities should be welcoming public spaces and not present physical or cultural barriers to participation. Online engagement opportunities should use technologies that are freely available to residents and attend to barriers people may face, such as: no access to broadband, limited proficiency with technology, and challenges related to deaf-blind accessibility.
- (e) Collaboration in engagement. Public engagement efforts should build on and help develop long-term, collaborative working relationships and mutual learning opportunities with residents of all ages, civic groups, organizational partners, and other governments. This may include project-specific or ongoing community engagement initiatives.
- (f) Evaluation of engagement activities. Each public engagement activity and the state of engagement overall should be evaluated through participant feedback, analysis, and learning that is shared publicly and broadly. The ideas, preferences, and/or recommendations contributed by participants should be fully documented and be made available to participants and the broader public. Lessons learned should be applied to future public engagement activities and contribute to the city's overall engagement plan.

SECTION 8-4: RESIDENT ASSEMBLY

- (a) Purpose: In order to expand access to city government generally and include voices not typically heard in decision making, the city council has the authority to establish and maintain one or more Resident Assemblies.
- (b) Powers: Notwithstanding any other section of this charter, the city council may, by ordinance, delegate to the Resident Assembly:
 - i. The power to issue recommendations on questions posed by the city council and to specify deadlines by which the city council or mayor must publicly respond to the recommendations by hearing or other means.
 - ii. The power to determine whether a resident initiative petition commenced under Section 8 should be submitted to the city council or voters as provided in Section 8 notwithstanding the petition's failure to meet that Section's procedural requirements.
 - iii. The power to issue endorsements or counter-endorsements referencing majority and/or minority opinions of the assembly, for initiatives submitted to the city council or voters, including initiatives that satisfy Section 8's procedural requirements.
 - iv. The power, on its own initiative, to make recommendations or propose draft legislation for review by the city council or voters.

(c) Mandatory Specifications:

- i. The city council shall convene at least one Resident Assembly each council term.
- ii. Any Resident Assembly created pursuant to this section must have the following characteristics:

- a) The assembly shall be created via a sortition process to be provided by ordinance and shall be open to all citizen and non-citizen residents over the age of 16.
- b) The procedures for selecting membership must include a random lottery such that the Resident Assembly is representative of the city's population.
- c) Membership on the Resident Assembly must be voluntary, and members must be permitted to resign for any reason.
- d) No fewer than 30 people may serve on the Resident Assembly at any given time.
- e) The Resident Assembly must receive sufficient resources to exercise its powers effectively, including financial resources, staff support, translation services and space for deliberation.
- f) The city shall take steps to remove barriers to participation. To ensure that participation is not a financial burden, assembly members must be offered a stipend that is sufficient to compensate members for their time and for reasonable costs incurred by participation, including transportation to the meeting, dependent care, or similar expenses. The city shall provide interpretation and translation support and accessibility technology.
- g) Subject to appropriation, the city shall provide resources for staff support to the resident assembly.
- (d) Discretionary Specifications: Subject to the other provisions of this section, the city council has discretion to define, by ordinance, other powers and specifications of a Resident Assembly, including:
 - i. The time and place of the Resident Assembly's deliberation.
 - ii. Issues or questions upon which the Resident Assembly must deliberate.
 - iii. The procedures by which the Resident Assembly deliberates.
 - iv. The length of term for members of the Resident Assembly.
 - v. The method by which members of the Resident Assembly may be replaced.

SECTION 8-5 FREE PETITION TO COUNCIL

The city council shall hold a public hearing and act with respect to every citizen petition which is addressed to it, which petition shall not be required to take any particular form, and is signed by at least ___ voters, and which seeks the passage of a measure concerning matters other than action under section 8-7. The hearing shall be held by the city council, and the action by the city council shall be taken not later than three months after the petition is filed with the clerk of the council or the secretary of the school committee, as may be appropriate. Hearings on two or more petitions filed under this section may be held at the same time and place. The clerk of the council shall provide notice of the hearing by mail and, if practicable, by phone or email, to the ten persons whose names appear first on the petition at least forty-eight (48) hours before the hearing. Notice, by publication, of all such hearings shall be at public expense.

SECTION 8-6 RESIDENT INITIATIVE MEASURES

(a) Commencement: Initiative procedures shall be started by the filing with the clerk of the council of a proposed initiative petition on a form prepared by the city. The petition shall be addressed to the city council, shall contain a request for the passage of a particular measure which shall be set forth in full in the petition, and shall be physically signed by at least __ voters as certified by the election commission. The petition shall be accompanied by an affidavit signed by __ voters and containing their residential addresses stating they will constitute the petitioners committee and be responsible for circulating the petition and filing it in proper form. Signatures to an initiative petition need not all be on 1 paper but all papers pertaining to any 1 measure shall be fastened together and shall be filed as a single instrument, containing on the petition the number and street of the residence of each signer accompanied by the endorsement of the name and residence address of the person designated as filing the petition. The election commission shall attach to the petition a certificate showing the results of the election commission's examination and shall return the petition to the

- clerk of the council. A copy of the election commission's certificate shall also be mailed to the petitioners committee.
- (b) Referral to solicitor: Immediately following certification of __ signatures, the clerk of the council shall deliver a copy of the petition to the city solicitor. Within 21 days after receipt of a copy of the petition, the city solicitor shall advise the council in writing whether the measure as proposed may lawfully utilize the initiative process and whether, in its present form, it may be lawfully adopted by the council. If the opinion of the city solicitor is that the measure is not in proper form, the reply shall state the reasons for this opinion in full, and a copy of the opinion of the city solicitor shall be mailed to the petitioners committee.
- (c) Action on Petitions: If the opinion of the city solicitor is that the petition is in a proper form, within 60 days, the city solicitor shall act with respect to each initiative petition by passing it without change, by passing a measure which is stated to be in lieu of the initiative measure, or by rejecting it. The passage of a measure which is in lieu of an initiative measure shall be considered to be a rejection of the initiative measure. If the council fails to act with respect to any initiative measure that is presented to it within 60 days after the date it has been notified by the city solicitor that it is in proper form, the initiative measure shall be considered to have been approved on the 61st day. If an initiative measure is rejected, the clerk of the council shall promptly give notice to the petitioners committee, by certified mail.
- (e) Publication: The full text of any initiative measure which is submitted to the voters shall be published not less than 7 nor more than 21 days preceding the date of the election at which the question is to be voted upon. Additional copies of the full text shall be available for distribution to the public in the office of the city clerk and shall be published on the city bulletin board.
- (f) Form of Question: The ballots used when voting on a measure proposed by the voters under this Section shall contain a question in substantially the following form: Shall the following measure, which was proposed by an initiative petition as described in the city charter, take effect? (Here, insert a fair, concise summary prepared by the City Solicitor.) YES_______NO______
- (g) Required Voter Participation: For any measure to be effective under initiative petition, at least ___ percent of the registered voters as of the date of the most recent city election shall vote at the election upon which an initiative is submitted to the voters.
- (h) Time of Taking Effect: If a majority of the votes cast on the question, or other affirmative percent as required by general laws or this Charter, is in the affirmative and if the __ percent voter participation requirement is met, the measure shall be deemed to be effective immediately, unless a later date is specified in the measure.

SECTION 8-7 INELIGIBLE MEASURES

None of the following shall be subject to the free petition or initiative procedures outlined in Section 8.6 and Section 8.7:

(a) Proceedings relating to the internal organization or operation of any elected body

- (b) An emergency measure adopted in conformity with the Charter
- (c) The City budget as a whole
- (d) Votes for the temporary borrowing of money in anticipation of revenue
- (e) An appropriation of any sum of money, for any purpose, amounting to less than 1 percent of the total annual budget of the City
- (f) Any appropriation for the payment of the City's debt or debt service
- (g) An appropriation of funds to implement a contract or collective bargaining agreement
- (h) Proceedings relating to election, appointment, removal, discharge, employment, promotion, transfer, or demotion of employees or appointed or elected officials or members of multiplemember bodies or any other personnel action
- (i) Any proceedings providing for the submission or referral of a matter to the voters at an election (k)Memorial resolutions
- (l) Any zoning petition that is subject to the city's zoning petition process

SECTION 8-8 SUBMISSION OF OTHER MATTERS TO VOTERS

The council may of its own motion, submit to the voters for adoption or rejection at any regular municipal election any measure with the same force and effect as is hereby provided for submission by petitions of voters. Such measures must originate within the council and pertain to affairs under said bodies' jurisdiction. Pursuant to the provisions of Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 53, Section 18A, non-binding public opinion advisory questions may be placed on the ballot at a regular municipal election.

SECTION 8-9: CONFLICTING PROVISIONS

If 2 or more measures passed at the same election contain conflicting provisions, only the 1 receiving the greatest number of affirmative votes shall take effect.

SECTION 8-10 MAYOR RECALL PROVISIONS

- (a) Application. The mayor may be recalled from by the voters of the city in the manner provided in this section. No recall petition shall be filed against the mayor within 6 months after taking office or within the last six months of the mayor's term.
- (b) Recall Petition A recall petition may be initiated by the filing of an affidavit containing the name of the mayor sought to be recalled and a statement of the grounds for recall; provided, however, that the affidavit shall be signed by not less than __ registered voters. Each such affidavit shall be accompanied by a letter identifying the 10 lead petitioners who will be the petitioner's committee responsible for circulating and filing the petition. The city clerk shall forthwith, and not later than 5 business days following submittal, provide for the certification by the election commission of the signatures of such persons who are registered voters of the city and provide notice to the city council of the number of signatures so certified. The city clerk shall, not later than 5 business days following certification by the election commission, issue to those voters constituting the petitioner's committee, copies of petition blanks demanding such recall, copies of which printed forms the city clerk shall keep available. The blanks shall be issued by the city clerk, with signature and official seal attached thereto. The blanks shall be dated, shall be addressed to the city council and shall contain the names of the petitioner's committee, the number of blanks so issued, the name of the person whose recall is sought, the office from which removal is sought and the grounds of recall as stated in the affidavit. A copy of the petition shall be entered in a record book to be kept in the office of the city clerk. Said recall petition shall be returned and filed with the city 24 clerk not later than 28 days after the filing of the affidavit and shall be signed by not less than ___ percent of the registered voters of the city on the date of the last mayoral election. The city clerk shall submit the petition to the election commission and the commission shall, within 5 days, certify thereon the number of signatures which are names of voters.
- (c) Recall Election If the petition shall be found and certified by the election commission to be sufficient, the city clerk shall submit such certificate to the city council within 5 days and the city council shall give written notice of the receipt of the certificate to the officer sought to be recalled. If that officer

does not resign within 5 days thereafter, the city council shall order an election to be held on a date fixed by it not less than 35 days from the date the council votes to place the question on the ballot and provides written notice thereof to the city clerk, nor more than 90 days after the date of the city clerk's certificate that a sufficient petition has been filed; provided, however, that if any other city election is to occur not later than 120 days after the date of the certificate, the city council shall postpone the holding of the recall election to the date of such other election. If a vacancy occurs in said office after a recall election has been ordered, the election shall not proceed as provided in this section, however, that if any other city election is to occur within 120 days after the date of the certificate, the City Council shall postpone the holding of the recall election to the date of such other election. If a vacancy occurs in said office after a recall election has been ordered, the election shall not proceed as provided in this section.

- (d) Office Holder The incumbent shall continue to perform the duties of the office until the recall election. If said incumbent is not recalled, the incumbent shall continue in office for the remainder of the unexpired term subject to recall as before. If recalled, the officer shall be deemed removed and the office vacant. The vacancy created thereby shall be filled under Section 3-13 of this charter. A person chosen to fill the vacancy caused by a recall shall hold office until the next regular city election. Should the person chosen to fill the vacancy be a candidate in the subsequent election, that person will not be allowed to have "candidate for re-election" appear on the ballot at such election.
- (e) Form of Question The form of the question to be voted upon shall be substantially as follows: "Shall [here insert the name and title of the mayor whose recall is sought] be recalled?"
 - __Yes ___No If a majority of the votes cast upon the question of recall is in the affirmative, such elected officer shall be recalled.
- (f) Time of Taking Effect If a majority of the votes cast upon the question of recall is in the affirmative, such elected official shall be immediately recalled. No recall election shall be effective unless not less than __ percent of the total number of voters of the city at the last regular city election shall have voted in such election.
- (g) Repeat of Recall In the case of an elected official subjected to a recall election and not recalled thereby, no recall petition shall be filed against such official until at least 270 days after the election at which the official's recall was submitted to the voters of the city.
- (h) Mayor Recalled No mayor who has been recalled from office or who has resigned from office while recall proceedings were pending against such person, shall be appointed to any elective city office within 2 years after such recall or such resignation.

ARTICLE 9: GENERAL PROVISIONS

SECTION 9-1. CHARTER CHANGES

This charter may be replaced, revised or amended in accordance with any procedure made available under the state constitution or by statutes enacted in accordance with the state constitution.

SECTION 9-2. SEVERABILITY

This charter is severable. If any provision of this charter is held invalid, the other provisions shall not be affected by this holding. If the application of this charter to any person or circumstance is held invalid, the application of the charter to other persons and circumstances shall not be affected.

SECTION 9-3. SPECIFIC PROVISION TO PREVAIL

To the extent that a specific provision of this charter conflicts with any provision expressed in general terms, the specific provision of the charter shall prevail.

SECTION 9-4. RULES AND REGULATIONS

A copy of all rules and regulations adopted by a city agency shall be placed on file in the office of the city clerk not later than the effective date of the rule or regulation and shall be available for review by any person who requests such information at any reasonable time. Unless an emergency exists as determined by the mayor, no rule or regulation adopted by a city agency shall become effective until at least 5 days following the date it is filed.

SECTION 9-5. PERIODIC REVIEW OF CHARTER

Not later than July 1, in each year ending in a 2, the City Council shall provide for a review to be made of the city charter by a special committee to be established by ordinance. All members of the special committee shall be voters of the city not holding elective office. The special committee shall file a report with the City Council within 1 year of its appointment recommending any changes to the city charter which it deems necessary or desirable, unless an extension is authorized by vote of the City Council. Action on any proposed charter changes shall be as authorized by the Massachusetts constitution or general laws.

SECTION 9-6. PERIODIC REVIEW OF ORDINANCES

Not later than July 1, in each year ending in a 5 or in a zero, the mayor and city council shall provide for a review to be made of some or all of the ordinances of the city to prepare a proposed revision or recodification of them. This review shall be made by a special committee to be established by ordinance. All members of the committee shall be voters of the city. The special committee shall file its report with the city clerk at a date specified by ordinance. The review of city ordinances shall be under the supervision of the city solicitor. Copies of any recommendations shall be made available to the public at a cost not to exceed the actual cost of the reproduction.

SECTION 9-7. UNIFORM PROCEDURES GOVERNING MULTIPLE-MEMBER BODIES

- (a) Meetings All appointed multiple-member bodies of the city shall meet regularly at the times and places that the multiple-member body, by the body's own rules, prescribe. Special meetings of any multiple-member body shall be held on the call of the chairman or by a majority of the members of the body. Notice of the meeting shall be posted as required by law. Except as may otherwise be authorized by law, all meetings of all multiple-member bodies shall at all times be open to the public.
- (b) Meeting Documents and Submissions Each appointed multiple-member body shall determine its own rules and order of business within the bounds of any applicable ordinance that created it. Each multiple-member body shall provide for the keeping of agendas, minutes and related submissions of its

proceedings. All such documents shall be a public record and certified copies shall be placed on file in the office of the city clerk within 15 days of approval.

- (c) Voting If requested by a member, a vote of an appointed multiple-member body shall be taken by a roll call vote and the vote of each member shall be recorded in the minutes, but if the vote is unanimous, only that fact need be recorded.
- (d) Quorum A majority of the members of an appointed multiple-member body shall constitute a quorum. Unless some other provision is made by the multiple-member body's own rules while a quorum is present, except on procedural matters, a majority of the full membership of the body shall be required to vote on a matter representing an exercise of the powers of the multiple-member body. General Laws related to a vote to meet in "executive session" shall always require a majority of members of the body. (e) Residency Unless otherwise allowed by law, regulation, ordinance or by this charter, all members of multiple-member bodies shall be residents of the city at all times during that members term of office. If a member of a multiple-member body removes from the city during the term for which appointed, such seat shall immediately be deemed vacant and filled under section 3-3.

SECTION 9-8. NUMBER

Words importing the singular number may extend and be applied to several persons or things; words importing the plural number may include the singular.

SECTION 9-9. REFERENCES TO GENERAL LAWS

All references to General Laws contained in the charter refer to the General Laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts and are intended to refer to and to include any amendments or revisions to such chapters or sections or to the corresponding chapters and sections of any rearrangement, revision or recodification of such statutes enacted or adopted subsequent to the adoption of this charter.

SECTION 9-10. COMPUTATION OF TIME

In computing time under this charter the day of the act or event after which the designated period of time begins to run shall not be included. The last day of the period shall be included, unless it is Saturday, Sunday or legal holiday, in which event the period shall be extended to the next day which is not a Saturday, Sunday or legal holiday. When the period of time designated is fewer than 7 days, intermediate Saturdays, Sundays and legal holidays shall not be included, when the period is 7 days or more, Saturdays, Sundays and legal holidays shall be included.

SECTION 9-11. OATHS OR AFFIRMATIONS FOR THE OFFICE OF MAYOR, CITY COUNCIL, SCHOOL COMMITTEE

A mayor-elect, the city council members-elect, and the school committee members-elect shall, on the first Monday in the January of each even-numbered year, meet and take an oath or affirmation to the faithful discharge of the duties of their office by the city clerk. If the first Monday in January of any even-numbered year falls on a legal holiday, the oaths or affirmations shall be taken on the following day.

Upon receiving the oath or affirmation, each official shall document the same by signing an oath or affirmation that shall be kept in a bound book maintained by the city clerk. In the case of the absence of the mayor-elect or any member-elect of the city council or school committee on the day the oath is administered, the oath or affirmation may at any time thereafter be administered to that person by the city clerk, the assistant city clerk, a judge of a court of record, or a justice of the peace.

SECTION 9-12. CERTIFICATE OF ELECTION OR APPOINTMENT

Every person who is elected or appointed to an office or as a member of a multiple-member body shall receive a certificate of that election or appointment from the city clerk. Except as otherwise provided by law, every person who is elected or appointed to an office or as a member of a multiple-member body,

before performing any act under this election or appointment, shall take and subscribe to an oath or affirmation to qualify to enter upon the duties. A record of this oath shall be kept by the city clerk.

SECTION 9-13. LIMITATION ON OFFICE HOLDING

Unless otherwise allowed by law or this charter, no person shall simultaneously hold more than 1 city office or position of employment. This section may be waived by the mayor upon the appointment of a person to an additional office or position of employment by filing a notice of the waiver with an explanation and justification with the city clerk. Any hours worked in any part-time position shall not be the same or otherwise conflict with the hours worked in a full-time position.

SECTION 9-14. ENFORCEMENT OF CHARTER PROVISIONS

It shall be the duty of the mayor to see that the charter is faithfully followed and complied with by all city agencies and city employees. Whenever it appears to the mayor that a city agency or city employee is failing to follow this charter, the mayor shall, in writing, cause notice to be given to that agency or employee directing compliance with the charter. If it shall appear to the city council that the mayor personally is not following the charter, it shall, by resolution, direct the attention of the mayor to those areas in which it believes there is a failure to comply with the charter. The procedures made available in chapter 231A of the General Laws may be used to determine the rights, duties, status or other legal relations arising under this charter, including any question of construction or validity which may be involved in such determination.



ARTICLE 10: TRANSITION PROVISIONS

SECTION 10-1 CONTINUATION OF EXISTING LAWS

All ordinances, resolutions, rules, regulations, and votes of the city council, which are in force at the time this charter is adopted and are not inconsistent with the provisions of this charter, shall continue in full force until amended or repealed. Where provisions of this charter, as amended, conflict with city ordinances, rules, regulations, orders, special acts and acceptances of laws of the commonwealth, the provisions of this charter shall govern. All provisions of city ordinances, rules, regulations, orders and administrative actions not superseded by this charter shall remain in force.

SECTION 10-2 EXISTING OFFICIALS AND EMPLOYEES

Any person holding a city office or employment under the city shall retain such office or employment and shall continue to perform the duties of the office until provision shall have been made in accordance with this charter for the performance of the said duties by another person or agency. No person in the permanent full-time service or employment of the city shall forfeit pay grade or time in service. Each such person shall be retained in a capacity as similar to the person's former capacity as is practical.

SECTION 10-3 CONTINUATION OF GOVERNMENT

All city officers, boards, commissions or agencies shall continue to perform their duties until reappointed or until successors to their respective positions are fully appointed or elected or until their duties have been transferred and assumed by another city office, board, commission or agency.

SECTION 10-4 CONTINUATION OF OBLIGATIONS

All official bonds, obligations, contracts, and other instruments entered into or executed by or to the city before the adoption of this charter and all taxes, special assessments, fines, penalties, and forfeitures incurred or imposed, due or owing to the city, shall be enforced and collected, and all writs, prosecutions, actions and causes of action, except as herein otherwise provided, shall continue and remain unaffected by this charter. No legal act done by or in favor of the city shall be rendered invalid by the adoption of this charter.

SECTION 10-5 TRANSFER OF RECORDS AND PROPERTY

All records, property and equipment whatsoever of any office, board, commission, committee or agency or part thereof, the powers and duties of which are assigned in whole or in part to another city office, board, commission or agency, shall be transferred forthwith to such office, board, commission or agency.

SECTION 10-6 POLICY ORDER TRACKING

Within 18 months of the effective date of this charter, the Mayor will complete a study of the use of technology to categorize and track policy orders for the purpose of providing information to the public about the status of policy order votes and implementation of these policy orders by the executive branch pursuant to Section 3-9. The information shall be made available on the town website as soon as practicable.

SECTION 10-7 CAMPAIGN FINANCE

Within 6 months of the adoption of this charter, the city council shall create a Campaign Finance Committee to study public financing mechanisms and prepare recommendations with the goal of making running for office in Cambridge more accessible. The study committee shall consider a full range of options, including but not limited to voucher programs, campaign spending, and contribution limits. The committee shall provide an analysis of the potential benefits and barriers of each option. No action is necessary if the city council has already taken action consistent with this provision.

The committee shall issue recommendations to the city council and the next charter review committee within 12 months of creation. The city council shall take action on the recommendations and/or refer recommendations to next charter review committee within 90 days of receipt.

SECTION 10-8 RESIDENT ASSEMBLY

The establishment of a resident assembly is intended to create an inclusive and representative group of voices that are not traditionally heard in city government. The resident assembly shall be selected by sortition from the general population, with effort made to reach residents of all backgrounds and experiences. Within 12 months of the effective date of this charter, the city council, in consultation with the city manager, city clerk, and relevant experts in the field, will complete a study on the best method for implementing the resident assembly as provided in Section 8. Within 18 months of the effective date of this charter, the city council shall enact ordinances establishing the resident assembly and commence the process of selecting members.

SECTION 10-9 PUBLIC TRACKING TOOL STUDY

Within 18 months of the effective date of this charter, the city manager in consultation with the city council and city clerk, will complete a study of the use of technology to categorize and track council measures, including policy orders, for the purpose of providing information to the public about the status of votes and implementation of council orders by the executive branch pursuant to Section 3-2 (c). The City Manager shall establish guidelines for the timing of updating tracking information. The information shall be made available on the city website as soon as practicable.

SECTION 10-10 AND BEYOND: RESERVED FOR TECHNICAL TRANSITION SECTIONS

[reserved for technical sections]

WORKING DRAFT COUNCIL-MANAGER FORM CHARTER CITY OF CAMBRIDGE

Last Revised: 1.17.2023

The purpose of this working draft council-manager form charter is to put in one place the recommendations of the Cambridge Charter Review Committee. In order to create the full picture of what a full charter might look like with these recommendations, the Collins Center has incorporated standard/best practices text in places where the Committee has not voted. These parts of text should *not* be considered Committee recommendations.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PREAMBLE	5
ARTICLE 1: INCORPORATION; SHORT TITLE; ETC.	6
SECTION 1-1: INCORPORATION	6
SECTION 1-2: SHORT TITLE	6
SECTION 1-3: DIVISION OF POWERS	6
SECTION 1-4: POWERS OF THE CITY	6
SECTION 1-5: CONSTRUCTION	6
SECTION 1-6: INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS	6
SECTION 1-7: DEFINITIONS	6
ARTICLE 2: LEGISLATIVE BRANCH	7
SECTION 2-1: COMPOSITION; TERM OF OFFICE; ELIGIBILITY	7
SECTION 2-2: GENERAL POWERS	7
SECTION 2-3: PRESIDENT/CHAIR/MAYOR AND VICE PRESIDENT/VICE CHAIR/MAYOR, ELECTION; TERM; POWERS	7
SECTION 2-4: PROHIBITIONS	
SECTION 2-5: COUNCIL SALARY; EXPENSES	8
SECTION 2-6: EXERCISE OF POWERS; QUORUM; RULES	
SECTION 2-7: APPOINTMENTS OF THE CITY COUNCIL	
SECTION 2-8: CITY COUNCIL ROLE IN CERTAIN APPOINTMENTS	9
SECTION 2-9: ACCESS TO INFORMATION	9
SECTION 2-10: ORDINANCES AND OTHER MEASURES	10
SECTION 2-11: GOAL SETTING	10
SECTION 2-13: CITY MANAGER EVALUATION	11
ARTICLE 3: EXECUTIVE BRANCH	12
SECTION 3-1: CITY MANAGER APPOINTMENT; QUALIFICATIONS AND ELIGIBILITY; TERM OF OFFICE; COMPENSATION; EVALUATION; GOAL-S	
SECTION 3-2: POWERS AND DUTIES.	
SECTION 3-3: APPOINTMENTS AND REMOVALS	14
SECTION 3-4. ACTING CITY MANAGER.	14
SECTION 3-5: REMOVAL	15
ARTICLE 4: SCHOOL COMMITTEE	16
SECTION 4-1: COMPOSITION; TERM OF OFFICE; ELIGIBILITY	16
SECTION 4-2: SCHOOL COMMITTEE CHAIR. VICE CHAIR.	16

SECTION 4-3: PROHIBITIONS	16
SECTION 4-4: COMPENSATION; EXPENSES	16
SECTION 4-5: SCHOOL COMMITTEE POWERS AND DUTIES	17
SECTION 4-6: FILLING OF VACANCIES	17
ARTICLE 5: ADMINISTRATIVE ORGANIZATION	18
SECTION 5-1: ORGANIZATION OF CITY AGENCIES	18
SECTION 5-2: MERIT PRINCIPLES	
ARTICLE 6 FINANCIAL PROCEDURES	19
SECTION 6-1: FISCAL YEAR	19
SECTION 6-2: ANNUAL BUDGET MEETING	
SECTION 6-3: BUDGETARY PRIORITIES	19
SECTION 6-4: SUBMISSION OF OPERATING BUDGET; BUDGET MESSAGE	19
SECTION 6-5: ACTION ON THE OPERATING BUDGET	19
SECTION 6-6: CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM	20
SECTION 6-7: INDEPENDENT AUDIT	20
ARTICLE 7: ELECTIONS	
SECTION 7-1: CITY ELECTION	
SECTION 7-2: ELIGIBILITY OF VOTERS	
SECTION 7-3: PROPORTIONAL REPRESENTATION.	21
SECTION 7-4: METHODS OF COUNTING FIRST CHOICES	
SECTIONS 7-5 and following	21
ARTICLE 8: PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT, PARTICIPATION, AND COMMUNICATION	22
SECTION 8.1 PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT AS AN ESSENTIAL PART OF CIVIC	
INFRASTRUCTURE	
SECTION 8.2 INSTITUTIONAL STRUCTURES TO SUPPORT AND COORDINATE ENGAGEMENT	
SECTION 8.3 PRINCIPLES OF PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT	
SECTION 8.4: RESIDENT ASSEMBLY	
SECTION 8.5 FREE PETITION TO COUNCIL	
SECTION 8.6 RESIDENT INITIATIVE MEASURES	
SECTION 8.7 INELIGIBLE MEASURES	
SECTION 8.8 SUBMISSION OF OTHER MATTERS TO VOTERS	
SECTION 8.9: CONFLICTING PROVISIONS	
ARTICLE 9: GENERAL PROVISIONS	
SECTION 9-1, CHARTER CHANGES	
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·

SECTION 9-2. SEVERABILITY	27
SECTION 9-3. SPECIFIC PROVISION TO PREVAIL	27
SECTION 9-4. RULES AND REGULATIONS	27
SECTION 9-5. PERIODIC REVIEW OF CHARTER	27
SECTION 9-6. PERIODIC REVIEW OF ORDINANCES	27
SECTION 9-7. UNIFORM PROCEDURES GOVERNING MULTIPLE-MEMBER BO	DIES
SECTION 9-8. NUMBER	28
SECTION 9-9. REFERENCES TO GENERAL LAWS	28
SECTION 9-10. COMPUTATION OF TIME	28
SECTION 9-12. CERTIFICATE OF ELECTION OR APPOINTMENT	28
SECTION 9-13. LIMITATION ON OFFICE HOLDING	29
SECTION 9-14. ENFORCEMENT OF CHARTER PROVISIONS	29
TICLE 10: TRANSITION PROVISIONS	30
SECTION 10-1 CONTINUATION OF EXISTING LAWS	30
SECTION 10-2 EXISTING OFFICIALS AND EMPLOYEES	30
SECTION 10-3 CONTINUATION OF GOVERNMENT	30
SECTION 10-4 CONTINUATION OF OBLIGATIONS	30
SECTION 10-5 TRANSFER OF RECORDS AND PROPERTY	30
SECTION 10-6 POLICY ORDER TRACKING	30
SECTION 10-7 CAMPAIGN FINANCE	30
SECTION 10-8 RESIDENT ASSEMBLY	31
SECTION 10-9 PUBLIC TRACKING TOOL STUDY	31
SECTION 10-10 AND BEYOND: RESERVED FOR TECHNICAL TRANSITION SECTIONS	31
	SECTION 9-3. SPECIFIC PROVISION TO PREVAIL SECTION 9-4. RULES AND REGULATIONS SECTION 9-5. PERIODIC REVIEW OF CHARTER SECTION 9-6. PERIODIC REVIEW OF ORDINANCES SECTION 9-7. UNIFORM PROCEDURES GOVERNING MULTIPLE-MEMBER BO SECTION 9-8. NUMBER SECTION 9-9. REFERENCES TO GENERAL LAWS SECTION 9-10. COMPUTATION OF TIME SECTION 9-11. OATHS OR AFFIRMATIONS FOR THE OFFICE OF CITY COUNC AND SCHOOL COMMITTEE SECTION 9-12. CERTIFICATE OF ELECTION OR APPOINTMENT SECTION 9-13. LIMITATION ON OFFICE HOLDING SECTION 9-14. ENFORCEMENT OF CHARTER PROVISIONS TICLE 10: TRANSITION PROVISIONS SECTION 10-1 CONTINUATION OF EXISTING LAWS SECTION 10-2 EXISTING OFFICIALS AND EMPLOYEES SECTION 10-3 CONTINUATION OF GOVERNMENT SECTION 10-4 CONTINUATION OF OBLIGATIONS SECTION 10-5 TRANSFER OF RECORDS AND PROPERTY SECTION 10-6 POLICY ORDER TRACKING SECTION 10-7 CAMPAIGN FINANCE SECTION 10-8 RESIDENT ASSEMBLY SECTION 10-9 PUBLIC TRACKING TOOL STUDY

PREAMBLE

[to be added]



ARTICLE 1: INCORPORATION; SHORT TITLE; ETC.

SECTION 1-1: INCORPORATION

The inhabitants of Cambridge, within the territorial limits established by law, shall continue to be a municipal corporation, a body corporate and politic, under the name "City of Cambridge".

SECTION 1-2: SHORT TITLE

This document shall be known and may be cited as the "Cambridge Charter."

SECTION 1-3: DIVISION OF POWERS

All legislative powers of the city shall be vested in a city council. The administration of all city fiscal, prudential, and municipal affairs shall be vested in an executive branch headed by a city manager appointed by the city council.

SECTION 1-4: POWERS OF THE CITY

Subject only to express limitations on the exercise of any power or function by a municipal government in the Massachusetts constitution or General Laws, it is the intention and the purpose of the voters of Cambridge, through the adoption of this charter, to secure for themselves and their government all of the powers it is possible to secure as fully and as completely as though each power were specifically and individually enumerated in this charter.

SECTION 1-5: CONSTRUCTION

The powers of Cambridge under this charter are to be construed liberally in favor of the city, and the specific mention of any particular power is not intended to limit the general powers of the city as stated in the Cambridge Charter. To the extent that any provision of this charter shall conflict with any special act or general law adopted by the city, the provision of this charter shall prevail.

SECTION 1-6: INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS

Subject only to express limitations in the constitution or general laws of the Commonwealth, Cambridge may exercise any of its powers or perform any of its functions, and may participate in their financing, jointly or in cooperation, by contract or otherwise, with the Commonwealth or any agency or political subdivision of the Commonwealth, or with the United States government or any of its agencies. The City Council shall in the performance of their duties consider intergovernmental and regional relations.

SECTION 1-7: DEFINITIONS

[to be filled in]

ARTICLE 2: LEGISLATIVE BRANCH

SECTION 2-1: COMPOSITION; TERM OF OFFICE; ELIGIBILITY

- (a) Composition There shall be a city council of nine members nominated and elected by the municipal voters at large by proportional representation as provided in section [placeholder]. The city council shall exercise the legislative powers of the city.
- (b) Term of Office City councillors shall be elected for terms of two years each beginning on the first Monday of January in the year following their election, except when that first Monday falls on a legal holiday, then the term shall begin on the following day, and until successors have been qualified.
- (c) Eligibility Any registered municipal voter over the age of 18 shall be eligible to hold the office of councillor. If a councillor moves from the city during the councillor's term, that office shall immediately be deemed vacant and filled in the manner provided in section [placeholder]. The city council shall determine whether a councillor has moved from the city.

SECTION 2-2: GENERAL POWERS

Except as otherwise provided by law or by this charter, all powers of the city shall be vested in the city council that shall provide for their exercise and for the performance of all duties and obligations imposed on the city by law.

SECTION 2-3: PRESIDENT/CHAIR/MAYOR AND VICE PRESIDENT/VICE CHAIR/MAYOR, ELECTION; TERM; POWERS

- (a) Election and Term As soon as practical after the councillors-elect have been qualified following each regular city election, as provided in section [placeholder], the members of the city council shall elect from among its members a president/chair/mayor and vice president/vice chair/vice mayor, who shall serve for a 2-year term. The method of election of the president/chair and vice-president/vice-chair shall be determined by City Council rules. The member of the city council senior in length of consecutive service shall perform the duties of president/chair until members elect a president/chair/mayor.
- (b) Powers and Duties The following shall be the powers and duties of the council president/chair/mayor:
 - i. Head of the city The council president/chair/mayor shall be recognized as the official head of the city for all ceremonial purposes and shall be recognized by the courts for the purposes of serving civil process.
 - ii. Presiding officer of the council The council president/chair/mayor shall be the presiding officer of the city council. The council president/chair/mayor shall have no power of veto but shall have the same powers as any other member of the city council to vote upon all measures before it.
 - iii. Appointment of committees The council president/chair/mayor shall appoint members of, and oversee, all committees of the council, whether standing or ad hoc.
 - iv. Goal-Setting The council president/chair/mayor shall coordinate, with the council, the development and prioritization of both short- and long-term council goals to support a strategic vision for the city, as provided for in section 2-11 at the beginning of each council term.
 - v. State of the city The council president/chair/mayor shall annually, together with the city manager, address the city council, school committee, officers of the city, and the public on the state of affairs of the city.
 - vi. Other duties The council president/chair/mayor shall perform such other duties consistent with the office as may be provided by charter, by ordinance, or by vote of the city council.
 - vii. Member of the school committee The council president/chair/mayor shall serve as a member of the school committee and shall update the council regularly on school committee matters.

- (c) Temporary absence During a temporary absence of the president/chair/mayor, the duties of president/chair/mayor shall be performed by the vice president/vice chair. If there shall be neither a president/chair/mayor nor a vice president/vice chair, the member of the city council senior in length of consecutive service shall perform the duties of president/chair/mayor until there is no longer an absence.
- (d) Permanent Vacancy If there is a permanent vacancy in the office of president/chair/mayor or vice president/vice chair, the city council shall elect by majority vote one of its members to fill such office for the unexpired term. The member of the city council senior in length of consecutive service shall perform the duties of president/chair/mayor until members elect a president/chair/mayor.

SECTION 2-4: PROHIBITIONS

Except as otherwise provided by the charter and permitted by the Massachusetts General Laws, no member of the city council shall hold any other compensated city position. No former member of the city council shall hold any compensated appointed city position until 1 year following the date on which the former member's service on the city council has terminated unless such appointment is affirmed by six (6) members of the city council. This section shall not prevent a city employee who vacated a position to serve as a member of the city council from returning to the same position upon the expiration of the term for which that person was elected.

SECTION 2-5: COUNCIL SALARY; EXPENSES

- (a) Salary The president/chair/mayor and the members of the city council shall receive for their services such salary as the city council shall determine by ordinance, and they shall receive no other compensation from the city. No increase or reduction in the salaries of city councillors shall take effect during the year in which such increase or reduction is voted, and no change in such salaries shall be made between the election of a new council and the qualification of the new council.
- (b) Expenses Subject to appropriation, the council members shall be entitled to reimbursement of their actual and necessary expenses incurred in the performance of their duties.

SECTION 2-6: EXERCISE OF POWERS; QUORUM; RULES

- (a) Exercise of Powers Except as otherwise provided by General Laws or by this charter, the legislative powers of the city council may be exercised in a manner determined by the city council.
- (b) Quorum A majority of all the members elected to the city council shall constitute a quorum. Except as otherwise provided by General Laws or by this charter, the affirmative vote, taken by a roll call vote, of a majority of members of the city council shall be required to adopt any ordinance, order, resolution, or vote, except that the affirmative vote of a majority of the members present shall be sufficient to adjourn any meeting of the city council.
- (c) Rules Rules for operation of City Council shall be established by City Council at the beginning of each term.

SECTION 2-7: APPOINTMENTS OF THE CITY COUNCIL

- (a) City Manager The city council shall appoint a city manager as provided for in Section 3-1.
- (b) City Auditor The city council, by the affirmative vote of a majority of members, shall appoint a city auditor for an indefinite term of office. The city auditor shall be appointed solely based on professional qualifications and experience. The city auditor shall keep and have charge of the accounts of the city and shall from time to time audit the books and accounts of all city agencies. The city auditor shall have such other powers and duties as provided for auditors and accountants by general laws and such additional powers and duties as may be provided by the charter, by ordinance, or by any other vote of the city council.
- (c) City Clerk The city council, by the affirmative vote of a majority of members, shall appoint a city clerk

 The city clerk shall be appointed solely based on qualifications and experience. The city clerk

- shall have such powers and duties as provided for clerks by general laws and such additional powers and duties as may be provided by the charter, by ordinance, or by any other vote of the city council.
- (d) Clerk of the Council The city council, by the affirmative vote of a majority of members, shall appoint a clerk of the council, who may be the city clerk. The clerk of the council shall give notice of its meetings to its members and to the public, keep the journal of its proceedings, and perform such other duties as may be provided by ordinance or by other vote of the city council.
- (e) Salaries The officers appointed under Section 2-7 shall receive such salaries as set by ordinance.
- (f) Supervision, discipline, and removal of city council employees The council president/chair/mayor shall be responsible for supervision of any employee appointed by city council, including the city auditor and clerk of the council. The council president/chair/mayor shall be able to impose discipline up to and including an unpaid suspension of not more than five days. However, removing an employee appointed by city council shall require an affirmative vote of at least six council members.

SECTION 2-8: CITY COUNCIL ROLE IN CERTAIN APPOINTMENTS

- (a) Department heads Prior to posting and beginning the search for a department head position, the city manager shall meet with the city council to discuss priorities for the department and desirable qualifications and qualities of candidates for the position.
- (b) Multiple-member bodies The city manager shall refer to the city council and simultaneously file with the clerk the name of each person the city manager desires to appoint or reappoint as a member of a multiple-member body. Appointment of a member of a multiple-member body made by the city manager will be effective upon a majority vote of the city council, which vote shall occur within 45 days after the date on which notice of the proposed appointment was filed with the city clerk. The appointment may be approved or rejected by a majority of the full city council before 45 days. An appointment or reappointment shall take effect if the city council fails to act within those 45 days.

SECTION 2-9: ACCESS TO INFORMATION

- (a) In general The city council may make inquiry into the affairs of the city and into the conduct and performance of any city agency.
- (b) Information requests:
 - i. City manager The city council may, at any time, request from the city manager specific information on any municipal matter within its jurisdiction and may request the manager to be present to answer written questions relating thereto at a meeting to be held not earlier than seven (7) days from the date of receipt by the city manager of said questions. The city manager shall personally, or through the head of a department or a member of a board, attend such meeting and publicly answer all such questions. The person so attending shall not be obliged to answer questions relating to any other matter. The city manager may attend and address the city council in person or through the head of a department or a member of a board, on any subject and at any time.
 - ii. Department Heads, Chair of Multiple-Member Bodies The city council may require the chair of a multiple-member body or a city department head, through the city manager, to appear before the city council to give any information that the city council may require in relation to the municipal services, functions and powers, or duties which are within the scope of responsibility of that person and not within the jurisdiction of the school committee. The city council shall give a minimum of seven (7) days' notice to a person it may require to appear before it under this section. Notice shall be in writing. The notice shall include specific questions on which the city council seeks information, and no person called to appear before the city council under this section shall be required to respond to any question not relevant or related to those questions presented in advance and in writing. The city manager shall receive a copy of any notice issued under this section at the same time as the person who is requested to appear before the council.

SECTION 2-10: ORDINANCES AND OTHER MEASURES

- (a) Emergency Ordinances No ordinance shall be passed finally on the date it is introduced, except in cases of special emergency involving the health or safety of the people or their property. No ordinance shall be regarded as an emergency ordinance unless the emergency is defined and declared in a preamble to such ordinance, separately voted upon, and receiving the affirmative vote of a majority of members present. No ordinance making a grant, renewal, or extension, whatever its kind or nature, of any franchise or special privilege of any kind or nature, shall be passed as an emergency measure, and except as provided in General Laws Chapter 166, Sections 70 and 71, no such grant, renewal or extension shall be made otherwise than by ordinance. An emergency measure shall become effective upon adoption or at such later time as it may specify.
- (b) General Measures Every adopted measure shall become effective upon adoption or at such later time as it may specify. An ordinance shall not be amended or repealed except by the same process by which it was adopted.
- (c) Charter Objection On the first occasion that the question on adoption of a measure is put to the city council, a single member present may object to the taking of the vote, and postpone the vote until the next regular or special meeting of the city council. If two or more present members object, the vote shall be postponed until the next regular meeting. This procedure shall not be used more than once for any specific matter regardless of whether it has been amended. A charter objection shall have privilege over all motions but shall be raised prior to or at the call for a vote by the presiding officer and all debate shall cease. The charter objection process shall not apply to emergency measures as defined in this section.
- (d) Publication Every proposed ordinance, or loan order, except emergency ordinances and revenue loan orders, shall be published once in full in at least one local newspaper, on the city website, and in any additional manner as may be provided by ordinance, at least ten days before its final passage. After final passage, the ordinance as amended and completed, shall again be published once in the manner provided above, except as follows. If any ordinance or proposed ordinance, or codification thereof, shall exceed in length eight pages of ordinary book print, then there shall be no requirement to advertise as provided above if the same is published by the city council in a municipal bulletin or printed pamphlet or on the city website, but otherwise in conformity with said provisions, except for zoning ordinances or amendments thereto, a summary of which shall be published at least two times in a local newspaper and on the city website. The publication of such zoning summaries shall include a statement indicating where copies of the ordinance may be examined and obtained and a statement that claims of invalidity by reason of any defect in the procedure of adoption may only be made within ninety days after the posting or the second publication. Emergency ordinances shall be published at the earliest practicable moment.

SECTION 2-11: GOAL SETTING

- (a) At the beginning of each council term, within the first six months, the council shall develop council goals for the upcoming term, in consideration of previous council goals and the strategic needs and vision of the city.
- (b) The council shall seek input from the city manager, department heads, multi-member bodies, and the public in the development of council goals.
- (c) The council shall consider intercity and regional issues in the development and prioritization of council goals and strategic vision.
- (d) The council may develop both short- and long-term goals. To the extent practicable, goals shall be measurable, include timelines for implementation, and relevant budget requirements.
- (e) The council shall establish a broad public engagement process to incorporate public input into development of council goals. This shall include at least two public hearings at which public comment is accepted and such additional outreach efforts as the councils deems appropriate. The goal-setting and

- public engagement process under this section shall be publicized via multiple media avenues available to the city, including on its website, social media pages, and through direct electronic communications. The council shall also review the results of any city-wide surveys or other public engagement tools undertaken in the prior term.
- (f) The council shall publish its goals for the term in multiple media avenues available to the city, including on its website, social media pages, council newsletters and through direct electronic communications.
- (g) The council shall establish a public method of tracking progress in meeting the established goals.

SECTION 2-13: CITY MANAGER EVALUATION

The city council shall conduct an annual review of the city manager as provided in section 3-1(e).



ARTICLE 3: EXECUTIVE BRANCH

SECTION 3-1: CITY MANAGER APPOINTMENT; QUALIFICATIONS AND ELIGIBILITY; TERM OF OFFICE; COMPENSATION; EVALUATION; GOAL-SETTING

- (a) Appointment The city council shall appoint a city manager who shall be sworn to the faithful performance of the duties and who shall be the chief executive officer of the city and shall be responsible for the administration of all departments, multiple member bodies, commissions, boards, and officers of the city, except those employees appointed by city council, the school committee, and any official appointed by the governor or elected official.
- (b) Qualifications and Eligibility The city manager shall be appointed on the basis of administrative and executive qualifications only and need not be a resident of the city or commonwealth when appointed. No member of the city council shall, during their term of office, be chosen as city manager, and no person who has within two years been elected to or served in any elective office in the city shall be chosen as city manager.
- (c) Term of Office The city manager shall hold office at the pleasure of the city council. The city council shall enter into an employment agreement with the city manager for a term not to exceed five (5) years; the city manager may, however, serve consecutive successive terms upon a vote by city council to renew or extend the employment agreement. The terms of the employment agreement shall be consistent with the provisions of this charter.
- (d) Compensation The city manager shall receive such compensation as the city council shall fix by contract. The city manager shall not receive any other compensation from the city other than that fixed by city council.
- (e) Evaluation Annually the city council shall prepare and deliver to the city manager a written review of the city manager's performance in a manner provided by ordinance. This review shall include specific metrics related to council goals outlined in Section [2-12]. The council shall provide opportunities for public participation throughout the review process.
- (f) Goal-setting The city council and city manager shall collaboratively develop and prioritize goals for the city manager that shall be used to measure the city manager's performance during the evaluation process and to provide guidance to the city manager. These city manager goals shall take into account the council's goal set pursuant to Section 2-12.

SECTION 3-2: POWERS AND DUTIES.

The city manager shall be the chief executive officer of the city and shall be responsible to the city council for the proper administration of all city affairs placed under the city manager's charge by or under the charter. The city manager shall be responsible for implementation of policies established by the city council, as reflected in the city council's votes and resolutions and in ordinances, appropriation orders, and loan authorizations.

The powers and duties of the city manager shall include, but are not intended to be limited to, the following:

General:

- a) Supervise, direct, and be responsible for the efficient administration of all city activities placed under the manager's control by the charter, by ordinance, or otherwise, including all officers appointed by the manager and their respective agencies.
- b) Be responsible for the coordination of the activities of all agencies under their control with the activities of all other city agencies, including those elected by the voters of Cambridge and those appointed by other elected officials.
- c) Ensure that all the provisions of the General Laws, the city charter, city ordinances, and other votes of the city council that require enforcement by the manager or by officers or employees subject to the manager's supervision are faithfully carried out and enforced.

- d) Be responsible for the establishment and maintenance of a public tracking tool to provide city residents with information about: 1) proposed policy orders, 2) voting status of proposed policy orders, and 3) the status of actions taken by the executive branch to implement policy orders that have been approved by city council.
- e) Make such recommendations, from time to time, to the city council that, in the manager's judgment, are deemed necessary or desirable.
- f) Determine the existence of a public emergency or danger and shall assume responsibility for the maintenance of public safety, public order, and enforcement of laws. The manager shall notify the council president as soon as practical, but within 24 hours, of such a public emergency or danger and of the actions taken. Should the public emergency continue more than 24 hours, the city council may meet to review, ratify, or terminate said public emergency.
- g) Authorize any subordinate officer or employee to exercise any power or perform any function that the city manager is authorized to exercise or perform, provided, however, all acts performed under any such delegation shall be deemed to be the acts of the city manager.
- h) Pursuant to section 3-3, appoint all members of multi-member bodies for whom no other method of appointment is provided by General Law, the charter, ordinance, or city council resolution. Appointments made by the city manager to multi-member bodies shall be subject to confirmation by the city council, as provided by ordinance.

Appointment, personnel, hiring, and bargaining

- i) Pursuant to section 3-3, appoint, and may remove, subject to the civil service law and any collective bargaining agreements as may be applicable, all department heads, city officers, and employees of city agencies under the direction and supervision of the city manager. Prior to posting and beginning the search for a department head position, the city manager shall meet with the city council to discuss priorities for the department and desirable qualifications and qualities of candidates for the position.
- j) Administer personnel related matters, including bargaining with municipal employees, and fix the compensation of all municipal employees appointed by the manager within the limits established by appropriation and any ordinance or collective bargaining agreement.
- k) Inquire at any time into the conduct of office of any officer, employee, or department under the City Manager's supervision.

Financial:

- I) Prepare and submit an annual operating budget under the policy guidance of, and taking into account the goals set by, the council.
- m) Assure that a full and complete record of the financial and administrative activities of the city is kept and shall render a complete written report to the city council at the end of each fiscal year and at such times as the city council may reasonably require.
- n) Execute contracts, subject to such prior city council approval as may be prescribed by ordinance.

Property, facilities, and procurement:

- o) Have full jurisdiction over the rental and use of all city facilities, except school buildings and grounds. The City Manager shall be responsible for the maintenance and repair of all city-owned property, including, if authorized by an ordinance establishing a central city maintenance department, school buildings and grounds.
- p) Ensure that a full and complete inventory of all property owned by the city, both real and personal, is kept.
- q) Execute all deeds conveying city real property, but that any such conveyance shall have been previously authorized by the vote of the city council pursuant to the applicable provisions of the General Laws.

Communication:

- r) Publish an annual report comprising the complete statistical record of the operations of every city department, commission, and committee for the preceding year. Said report shall be published annually and made available for distribution to the public not later than four months after the end of the period on which the report is based.
- s) Be responsible for city government communications, including, but not limited to, developing a timely and comprehensive communication strategy, coordinating the announcements and messages from department heads, communicating regularly, via all available media avenues, with residents, ensuring that all aspects of the city's website are kept up to date, and soliciting recommendations for greater communication from residents.
- t) Be responsible for the establishment and ongoing maintenance of a centralized public tracking tool to provide city residents with information about: 1) proposed and enacted council ordinances and council approved policy orders; 2) status of proposed council measures, including policy orders; and 3) the status of actions taken by the executive branch to implement measures that have been approved by city council.

Additional duties:

u) Perform such other functions as necessary or as may be assigned to the office of city manager by the General Laws, by this charter, by ordinance or other vote of the city council, or otherwise.

SECTION 3-3: APPOINTMENTS AND REMOVALS

The city manager shall make all appointments and removals in the departments, multi-member bodies and offices of the city for whose administration the city manager is responsible, except as otherwise provided in this charter.

- (a) Department Heads the city manager shall appoint, and may remove, subject to the civil service law and any collective bargaining agreements as may be applicable, all department heads, city officers, and employees of city agencies under the direction and supervision of the city manager. Prior to posting and beginning the search for a department head position, the city manager shall meet with the city council to discuss priorities for the department and the desirable qualifications and qualities of candidates for the position.
- (b) Multiple Member Bodies the city manager shall appoint all members of multi-member bodies for whom no other method of appointment is provided by general law, the charter, ordinance, or city council resolution. Appointments made by the city manager to multi-member bodies shall be subject to confirmation by the city council, as provided by ordinance.
- (c) Notification to city council The city manager shall report every appointment and vacancy of department heads made to the city council at the next meeting thereof following such appointment or vacancy. The city manager may authorize the head of a city agency, for whose administration the city manager is responsible, to appoint and remove subordinates in such city agency, subject to the provisions of this charter.
- (d) Interference by City Council Prohibited Except as provided in Section 2-7 and by this charter, neither the city council nor any of its committees or members shall direct or request the appointment of any person to, or their removal from, office by the city manager or any of their subordinates, or in any manner take part in the appointment or removal of officers and employees in that portion of the service of said city for whose administration the city manager is responsible. Except as otherwise provided by this charter, the city council and its members shall not give orders to any subordinate of the city manager either publicly or privately and shall direct all requests for service through the city manager.

SECTION 3-4. ACTING CITY MANAGER.

(a) Temporary absence - The city manager shall, by letter filed with the city council and a copy filed with the city clerk, designate a qualified city officer, department head or administrative employee to exercise the powers and perform the duties of the office during temporary absence. During the first ten working days of a temporary absence of the city manager, the city council may revoke such designation by a

- two-thirds vote and, after the expiration of ten working days, by a majority vote, whereupon it may appoint another qualified city officer, department head or employee to serve as acting city manager until the city manager shall return and resume the manager's duties.
- (b) Vacancy Any vacancy in the office of city manager shall be filled as soon as possible by the city council, but pending such appointment the city council shall designate a qualified city officer, department head, administrative employee, or former city manager to exercise the powers and perform the duties of the city manager on an acting basis. The appointment of an acting city manager shall be for a term not to exceed four (4) months; provided, however, one renewal, not to exceed a second four (4) months, may be permitted.
- (c) Powers and Duties -The powers of a temporary or acting city manager shall be limited to matters not admitting of delay; provided, however, no temporary city manager under (a) above shall have authority to make permanent appointments or removals to department head positions.

SECTION 3-5: REMOVAL

Before the city manager may be removed prior to the end of the contract term, the city manager shall have the right to be heard publicly at a meeting of the city council prior to the final vote on the question of removal, but before and during such hearing the city council may suspend the city manager from office. The action of the city council in suspending or removing the city manager shall be final, it being the intention of this provision to vest all authority and fix all responsibility for such suspension or removal in the city council.

ARTICLE 4: SCHOOL COMMITTEE

SECTION 4-1: COMPOSITION; TERM OF OFFICE; ELIGIBILITY

- (a) Composition There shall be a school committee which shall consist of seven (7) members. Six (6) of these members shall be nominated and elected by the municipal voters of the city at large. The council president/chair/mayor shall serve, by virtue of the office, as a member of the school committee, with all of the same powers and duties as the members elected by the voters as school committee members.
- (b) Term of Office The term of office for the elected school committee members shall be 2 years, beginning on the first Monday in January after the election, except when that first Monday falls on a legal holiday, then the term shall begin on the following day and until the successors have been qualified.
- (c) Eligibility Any registered municipal voter over the age of 18 shall be eligible to hold the office of school committee member. If a school committee member moves from the city during the member's term, that office shall immediately be deemed vacant and filled in the manner provided in section 4-6. The school committee shall determine whether a member has moved from the city.

SECTION 4-2: SCHOOL COMMITTEE CHAIR. VICE CHAIR.

- (b) Chair and Vice Chair- As soon as practical after the school committee members-elect have been qualified following the regular city election, the school committee shall organize by electing one of the persons elected as a member of the school committee to serve as school committee chair and one member to serve as vice-chair.
- (a) Duties The school committee chair shall preside at all meetings of the school committee, regulate its proceedings, and shall decide all questions of order. The school committee chair shall appoint all members of all subcommittees of the school committee, whether special or standing. The school committee chair shall have the same powers to vote upon all measures coming before the school committee as any other member of the school committee. The school committee chair shall perform the duties consistent with the office and as provided by this charter or by vote of the school committee. The school committee vice-chair shall preside in the absence of the school committee chair.

SECTION 4-3: PROHIBITIONS

No member of the school committee shall hold any other compensated city position. No former member of the school committee shall hold any compensated appointed city office or city employment until 1 year following the date on which that member's service on the school committee terminated. This section shall not prevent a city officer or other city employee who has vacated a position in order to serve as a member of the school committee from returning to the same office or other position of city employment held at the time the position was vacated; provided, however, no such person shall be eligible for any other municipal position until at least 1 year following the termination of service as a member of the school committee.

SECTION 4-4: COMPENSATION; EXPENSES

- (a) Compensation The city council may, by ordinance, establish an annual salary for the elected members of the school committee. No ordinance increasing or reducing the salary of elected members of the school committee shall be effective unless it has been adopted by a two-thirds vote of the full city council. No ordinance increasing the salary of the elected members of the school committee shall be effective unless it has been adopted during the first 18 months of the term for which elected school committee members are elected and unless it provides that the salary increase is to take effect upon the organization of the city government following the next regular city election.
- (b) Expenses Subject to appropriation, the school committee members shall be entitled to reimbursement of their actual and necessary expenses in the performance of their duties. The actual and necessary expenses shall be defined in the rules and regulations of the school committee

SECTION 4-5: SCHOOL COMMITTEE POWERS AND DUTIES

The school committee shall have all powers which are conferred on school committees by the General Laws and the additional powers and duties provided by charter, ordinance, or otherwise and not inconsistent with the General Laws. The powers and duties of the school committee shall include:

- (a) selecting and removing a superintendent of the schools who shall be charged with the administration of the school system, subject only to policy guidelines and directives adopted by the school committee and, upon the recommendation of the superintendent, to establish and appoint assistant or associate superintendents as authorized by the General Laws;
- (b) making all reasonable policies, rules, and regulations for the management of the public school system and for conducting the business of the school committee as deemed necessary or desirable; and
- (c) adopting and overseeing the administration of an annual operating budget for the school department, subject to appropriation by the city council; provided, however, that the school committee shall have general charge and superintendence of all school buildings and grounds and shall furnish all school buildings with proper fixtures, furniture and equipment; provided further, that the school committee shall provide ordinary maintenance of all school buildings and grounds, unless a central municipal maintenance department, which may include maintenance of school buildings and grounds, is established; provided further, that whenever the school committee shall determine that additional classrooms are necessary to meet the educational needs of the community, at least 1 member of the school committee, or a designee of the school committee, shall serve on the agency, board or committee for the planning or construction of the new, remodeled or renovated school building.

SECTION 4-6: FILLING OF VACANCIES

In all occurrences of a vacancy, the city clerk shall notify the school committee and the chairperson of the election commission of the vacancy within 7 days. Within 7 days after notification, the chairperson of the election commission or a designee shall certify, in writing, to the city clerk the name of the defeated candidate for the office of school committee with the next highest number of votes at the municipal election at which school committee were elected for the term in which the vacancy occurs. If the person is eligible and willing to serve, the city clerk shall administer the oath of office to the person within 15 days after certification and the person shall serve. If the person who is eligible declines the office, is not eligible and willing to serve, or fails to take the oath of office within the time period set forth in this section, then the person with the next highest number of votes at the election who is eligible and willing to serve shall serve. Where no defeated candidate is eligible and/or willing to serve, the process for filling the vacancy shall be determined by the number of days remaining until the next municipal election.

If a vacancy occurs:

- (i) more than 180 days until the next municipal election, there shall be a special election.
- (ii) 180 days or less prior to any regular municipal election, then the seat remains vacant until the next regular municipal election.

ARTICLE 5: ADMINISTRATIVE ORGANIZATION

SECTION 5-1: ORGANIZATION OF CITY AGENCIES

The organization of the city into operating agencies to provide services and administer the government may be accomplished only through an administrative order submitted to the city council by the city manager. No administrative order may originate with the city council.

The city manager may, subject only to express prohibitions in a general law or this charter, submit proposals to reorganize, consolidate or abolish a city agency, in whole or in part, or to establish a new city agency as is deemed necessary, but no function assigned by this charter to a particular city agency may be discontinued or assigned to any other city agency unless specified by this charter. The city manager may prepare and submit to the city council, administrative orders that establish operating divisions for the orderly, efficient, or convenient conduct of the business of the city. These administrative orders shall be accompanied by a message from the city manager which explains the expected benefits and advises the city council if an administrative order shall require amendments, insertions, revisions, repeal or otherwise of existing ordinances.

Whenever the city manager proposes an administrative order, the city council shall hold 1 or more public hearings on the proposal giving notice by publication in a local newspaper, which notice shall describe the scope of the proposal and the time and place at which the public hearing will be held, not less than 7 nor more than 14 days following the publication. An organization or reorganization plan shall become effective at the expiration of 60 days following the date the proposal is submitted to the city council unless the city council shall, by a majority vote, within that 60-day period vote to disapprove the plan. The city council may vote only to approve or to disapprove the plan and may not vote to amend or to alter it.

SECTION 5-2: MERIT PRINCIPLES

All appointments and promotions of city officers and employees shall be made on the basis of merit and fitness demonstrated by examination, past performance, or by other evidence of competence and suitability. Each person appointed to fill an office or position shall be a person especially fitted by education, training, and previous work experience to perform the duties of the office or position.

ARTICLE 6 FINANCIAL PROCEDURES

SECTION 6-1: FISCAL YEAR

The fiscal year of the city shall begin on July 1 and shall end on June 30, unless another period is required by the General Laws.

SECTION 6-2: ANNUAL BUDGET MEETING

At least 60 days before the end of the or calendar year, the president/chair/mayor of the council shall call a meeting of the council prior to the commencement of the budget process, to review the financial condition of the city, revenue and expenditure forecasts, and other information relevant to the budget process. The president/chair/mayor also shall invite the city's state legislative delegation, representatives of the school committee and other relevant stakeholders to attend this meeting.

SECTION 6-3: BUDGETARY PRIORITIES

Prior to the end of the calendar year, the city council shall develop and publish budgetary priorities that take into consideration the council goals created pursuant to Section 2-11, with input from the city manager and the community. There shall be broad public engagement in diverse formats with opportunities for the public to provide input, including at least one public hearing. The budget developed by the city manager will outline how the proposed budget is consistent with the council's budgetary priorities

SECTION 6-4: SUBMISSION OF OPERATING BUDGET; BUDGET MESSAGE

At least 60 days before the beginning of the fiscal year, the city manager shall submit to the city council a proposed operating budget for all city agencies, which shall include the school department, for the ensuing fiscal year with an accompanying budget message and supporting documents. The budget message submitted by the city manager shall explain the operating budget in fiscal terms and in terms of work programs for all city agencies. It shall outline the proposed fiscal policies of the city for the ensuing fiscal year, describe important features of the proposed operating budget and include any major variations from the current operating budget, fiscal policies, revenues and expenditures together with reasons for these changes. The proposed operating budget shall provide a complete fiscal plan of all city funds and activities and shall be in the form the city manager deems desirable; provided, however, that the budget for elected officials shall identify the cost of compensation and the cost of benefits for those officials. The school budget, as adopted by the school committee shall be submitted to the city manager at least 30 days before the submission of the proposed operating budget to the city council. The city manager shall notify the school committee of the date by which the proposed budget of the school committee shall be submitted to the city manager. The city manager and the superintendent of schools shall coordinate the dates and times of the school committee's budget process under the General Laws.

SECTION 6-5: ACTION ON THE OPERATING BUDGET

- (a) Public Hearing The city council shall publish a notice of the proposed operating budget as submitted by the mayor. The notice shall state: (i) the times and places where copies of the entire proposed operating budget are available for inspection by the public; and (ii) the date, time and place when a public hearing on the proposed operating budget will be held by the city council, not less than 14 days after publication of the notice.
- (b) Adoption of the Budget No later than the end of the fiscal year the city council shall take definite action on the annual budget, by adopting, amending or rejecting it, provided that the amended version shall not he for a higher total budget than originally proposed, unless otherwise authorized by the General Laws. If the city council fails to act on an item in the proposed operating budget prior to the beginning of the fiscal year, that amount shall, without any action by the city council, become a part of the appropriations for the year and be available for the purposes specified.

(c) Availability of the Operating Budget – In addition to any other posting requirements under law, immediately after the submission of the proposed budget to the city council, the city manager shall post the entire budget document on the city's website. Said proposed budget document shall remain posted during the city council review process contained in this article. After the enactment of the budget, the final adopted budget shall be posted on the city's website and shall remain there throughout the fiscal year for which it is in effect. The final budget document shall reflect any amendments made by the city council and approved by the city manager and shall indicate that it is the final budget of the city.

SECTION 6-6: CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM

- (a) Submission The city manager shall submit a capital improvement program to the city council at least 60 days before the start of each fiscal year. The capital improvement program shall include:
 - (1) a general summary of its contents;
 - (2) a list of all capital improvements proposed to be undertaken during the next 5 years, with supporting information as to the need for each capital improvement;
 - (3) cost estimates, methods of financing and recommended time schedules for each improvement; and
 - (4) the estimated annual cost of operating and maintaining each facility and piece of major equipment involved.

This information shall be annually revised by the city manager with regard to the capital improvements still pending or in the process of being acquired, improved or constructed.

- (b) Public Hearing The city council shall publish a notice stating: (i) the times and places where entire copies of the capital improvements program are available for inspection by the public; and, (ii) the date, time and place of a public hearing on the plan to be held by the city council not less than 14 days after publication of the notice.
- (c) Adoption At any time after the public hearing but before the end of the current fiscal year, the city council shall by resolution adopt the capital improvements program, which may be amended, provided that each amendment shall be voted on separately and that an increase in the capital improvements program as submitted shall clearly identify the method of financing to accomplish the proposed increase.

SECTION 6-7: INDEPENDENT AUDIT

The city council shall annually provide for an outside audit of the books and accounts of the city to be conducted by a certified public accountant or a firm of certified public accountants, which has no personal interest, direct or indirect, in the fiscal affairs of the city or any of its officers. The city manager shall annually provide to the city council a sum of money sufficient to satisfy the estimated cost of conducting the audit as presented to the city manager, in writing, by the city council. The award of a contract to audit shall be made by the city council on or before September 15 of each year. The report of the audit shall be filed in final form with the city council not later than March 1 in the year following its award. At least every 5 years, the city council shall conduct a competitive procurement process to retain these auditing services.

ARTICLE 7: ELECTIONS

SECTION 7-1: CITY ELECTION

The regular municipal election shall take place on the Tuesday next following the first Monday of November in every even-numbered year.

SECTION 7-2: ELIGIBILITY OF VOTERS

Every citizen and noncitizen who (i) is at least 16 years old, (ii) is not temporarily or permanently disqualified by law because of corrupt practices in respect to elections, (iii) is a resident of Cambridge at the time at the time they register and (iv) has otherwise complied with the requirements of Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 51 may have their name entered on the list of voters in Cambridge and may vote therein in any municipal election.

SECTION 7-3: PROPORTIONAL REPRESENTATION.

All members of the city council and the school committee shall be elected at large by proportional representation.

SECTION 7-4: METHODS OF COUNTING FIRST CHOICES (Revision of language in the repealed MGL Chapter 54A, which is followed by the City of Cambridge with respect to proportional representation voting procedures.)

Any method of counting the voters' first choices and treating any such choices in excess of the quota may be substituted for the method of counting such choices set forth in this article if the election commission determines that such substitution is advisable, provided that they issue regulations embodying the method so substituted and provided, further, that such regulations shall not be effective with respect to any election unless at least thirty days prior thereto copies of such regulations are available for delivery to such of the voters as may request them.

SECTIONS 7-5 and following

[The remaining procedural sections of the charter that have been adopted by Cambridge require updating by the Elections Commission and the Law Department in line with current best practices, modern language, the use of modern voting equipment, and current legal requirements.]

ARTICLE 8: PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT, PARTICIPATION, AND COMMUNICATION

SECTION 8-1 PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT AS AN ESSENTIAL PART OF CIVIC INFRASTRUCTURE

The city shall treat public engagement as an integral part of effective and trusted governance, not just as an occasional process or activity. The city shall treat engagement as a "multi-channel" endeavor that includes face-to-face meetings, virtual interactions, and other online communications. The departments of city government shall encourage collaboration in public engagement efforts with other government jurisdictions and authorities, anchor institutions, community-based organizations, civic groups, and individual residents.

SECTION 8-2 INSTITUTIONAL STRUCTURES TO SUPPORT AND COORDINATE ENGAGEMENT

The city shall establish new institutional structures or adapt existing structures to oversee, support, coordinate, track, and measure engagement on an ongoing basis. These structures may include, but are not limited to:

- (a) Council committees that include residents and other stakeholders
- (b) Departments or administrative positions
- (c) Public engagement commissions
- (d) Community advisory boards, including boards designated to address the concerns of specific populations
- (e) Youth commissions
- (f) Participatory budgeting processes and commissions

SECTION 8-3 PRINCIPLES OF PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT

To ensure public engagement centers on the needs and goals of community members, the city shall uphold the following principles, using them as the basis of public engagement protocols and in the establishment of public engagement structures:

(a) Equity in engagement. Principles of justice, equity, diversity, and inclusion should guide the design and execution of public engagement activities. When engaging community members, city officials should identify and proactively reach out to the community in its full diversity. To ensure that public engagement activities are not attended only by people already active in local government and politics, city officials should regularly recruit residents through face-to-face or personal written invitations, social media requests, and randomized selection methods. Materials should be written in plain, comprehensible English, and should also be translated into the other predominant languages that residents speak and read.

Traditionally excluded and marginalized individuals and communities should be included in ways they themselves identify as authentic and meaningful. City officials should co-design engagement processes with community members to meet the needs of the communities served. Processes should respect a range of values, interests, perspectives, experiences, cultures, and knowledge of those involved.

The city should expect local the organizations and networks it works with to engage their members in equitable and deliberative ways, so that the input received is representative of their constituents. The city should use an equity lens to evaluate data on impacts of engagement, including costs, benefits, and responsibilities.

(b) Accountability in engagement. There should be meaningful opportunities for community members to bring issues, concerns, and priorities to city officials to influence city policy, ordinances, and actions. Public engagement activities should be designed to appropriately fit the legal authority, scope, character, and potential impact of a policy, program, or project. There should

be clarity about process sponsorship, purpose, design, and how the results will be used. The purpose and potential influence of each public engagement process should be known by all participants in advance but should be flexible enough to adapt to changing conditions during implementation.

- (c) Transparency in engagement. Communications about public issues and public engagement opportunities should ensure community members can engage effectively. Communications should be made in the predominant languages that residents understand. Participants should have the opportunity to bring and share their own experiences as well as information they have gathered about the issues at hand. Full and complete results should be shared in a manner accessible to the public, and explanations of how the results will be used or how they will influence decisions should be provided to process participants and the broader public.
- (d) Accessibility in engagement. Public engagement activities should be broadly accessible in terms of schedule, location, facilities, and information and communication technologies. Schedules should accommodate a variety of participants. Locations should be nearby and reachable via affordable transit, and some engagement activities should be conducted in places where community members already gather regularly. Facilities should be welcoming public spaces and not present physical or cultural barriers to participation. Online engagement opportunities should use technologies that are freely available to residents and attend to barriers people may face, such as: no access to broadband, limited proficiency with technology, and challenges related to deaf-blind accessibility.
- (e) Collaboration in engagement. Public engagement efforts should build on and help develop long-term, collaborative working relationships and mutual learning opportunities with residents of all ages, civic groups, organizational partners, and other governments. This may include project-specific or ongoing community engagement initiatives.
- (f) Evaluation of engagement activities. Each public engagement activity and the state of engagement overall should be evaluated through participant feedback, analysis, and learning that is shared publicly and broadly. The ideas, preferences, and/or recommendations contributed by participants should be fully documented and be made available to participants and the broader public. Lessons learned should be applied to future public engagement activities and contribute to the city's overall engagement plan.

SECTION 8.4: RESIDENT ASSEMBLY

- (a) Purpose: In order to expand access to city government generally and include voices not typically heard in decision making, the city council has the authority to establish and maintain one or more Resident Assemblies.
- (b) Powers: Notwithstanding any other section of this charter, the city council may, by ordinance, delegate to the Resident Assembly:
 - (i) The power to issue recommendations on questions posed by the city council and to specify deadlines by which the city council or city manager must publicly respond to the recommendations by hearing or other means.
 - (ii) The power to determine whether a resident initiative petition commenced under Section 8 should be submitted to the city council or voters as provided in Section 8 notwithstanding the petition's failure to meet that Section's procedural requirements.
 - (iii) The power to issue endorsements or counter-endorsements referencing majority and/or minority opinions of the assembly, for initiatives submitted to the city council or voters, including initiatives that satisfy Section 8's procedural requirements.
 - (iv) The power, on its own initiative, to make recommendations or propose draft legislation for review by the city council or voters.

(c) Mandatory Specifications:

- (i) The city council shall convene at least one Resident Assembly each council term.
- (ii) Any Resident Assembly created pursuant to this section must have the following characteristics:

- a) The assembly shall be created via a sortition process to be provided by ordinance and shall be open to all citizen and non-citizen residents over the age of 16.
- b) The procedures for selecting membership must include a random lottery such that the Resident Assembly is representative of the city's population.
- c) Membership on the Resident Assembly must be voluntary, and members must be permitted to resign for any reason.
- d) No fewer than 30 people may serve on the Resident Assembly at any given time.
- e) The Resident Assembly must receive sufficient resources to exercise its powers effectively, including financial resources, staff support, translation services and space for deliberation.
- f) The city shall take steps to remove barriers to participation. To ensure that participation is not a financial burden, assembly members must be offered a stipend that is sufficient to compensate members for their time and for reasonable costs incurred by participation, including transportation to the meeting, dependent care, or similar expenses. The city shall provide interpretation and translation support and accessibility technology.
- g) The city shall provide resources for staff support to the resident assembly.
- (d) Discretionary Specifications: Subject to the other provisions of this section, the city council has discretion to define, by ordinance, other powers and specifications of a Resident Assembly, including:
 - (i) The time and place of the Resident Assembly's deliberation.
 - (ii) Issues or questions upon which the Resident Assembly must deliberate.
 - (iii) The procedures by which the Resident Assembly deliberates.
 - (iv) The length of term for members of the Resident Assembly.
 - (v) The method by which members of the Resident Assembly may be replaced.

SECTION 8-5 FREE PETITION TO COUNCIL

The city council shall hold a public hearing and act with respect to every citizen petition which is addressed to it, which petition shall not be required to take any particular form, and is signed by ___ voters, or more, and which seeks the passage of a measure concerning matters other than action under section 8-7. The hearing shall be held by the city council, and the action by the city council shall be taken not later than three months after the petition is filed with the clerk of the council or the secretary of the school committee, as may be appropriate. Hearings on two or more petitions filed under this section may be held at the same time and place. The clerk of the council shall provide notice of the hearing by mail and, if practicable, by phone or email, to the ten persons whose names appear first on the petition at least forty-eight (48) hours before the hearing. Notice, by publication, of all such hearings shall be at public expense.

SECTION 8-6 RESIDENT INITIATIVE MEASURES

(a) Commencement: Initiative procedures shall be started by the filing with the clerk of the council of a proposed initiative petition on a form prepared by the city. The petition shall be addressed to the city council, shall contain a request for the passage of a particular measure which shall be set forth in full in the petition, and shall be physically signed by at least ___ voters as certified by the election commission. The petition shall be accompanied by an affidavit signed by 10 voters and containing their residential addresses stating they will constitute the petitioners committee and be responsible for circulating the petition and filing it in proper form. Signatures to an initiative petition need not all be on 1 paper but all papers pertaining to any 1 measure shall be fastened together and shall be filed as a single instrument, containing on the petition the number and street of the residence of each signer accompanied by the endorsement of the name and residence address of the person designated as filing the petition. The board of registrars shall attach to the petition a certificate showing the results of the board of registrars' examination and shall return the petition to the clerk of the council. A copy of the board of registrars' certificate shall also be mailed to the petitioners committee.

- (b) Referral to solicitor: Immediately following certification of __ signatures, the clerk of the council shall deliver a copy of the petition to the city solicitor. Within 21 days after receipt of a copy of the petition, the city solicitor shall advise the council in writing whether the measure as proposed may lawfully utilize the initiative process and whether, in its present form, it may be lawfully adopted by the council. If the opinion of the city solicitor is that the measure is not in proper form, the reply shall state the reasons for this opinion in full, and a copy of the opinion of the city solicitor shall be mailed to the petitioners committee.
- (c) Action on Petitions: If the opinion of the city solicitor is that the petition is in a proper form, within 60 days, the city solicitor shall act with respect to each initiative petition by passing it without change, by passing a measure which is stated to be in lieu of the initiative measure, or by rejecting it. The passage of a measure which is in lieu of an initiative measure shall be considered to be a rejection of the initiative measure. If the council fails to act with respect to any initiative measure that is presented to it within 60 days after the date it has been notified by the city solicitor that it is in proper form, the initiative measure shall be considered to have been approved on the 61st day. If an initiative measure is rejected, the clerk of the council shall promptly give notice to the petitioners committee, by certified mail.
- (d) Supplementary Petitions: Thirty days (30) after the date an initiative petition has been rejected by the council, a supplemental initiative petition may be filed with the clerk of the council, but only by persons constituting the original petitioners committee. The supplemental initiative petition shall be physically signed by a number of additional voters which is equal to __% percent of the total number of registered voters as of the date of the most recent city election. If the number of signatures to the supplemental petition is found to be sufficient by the board of registrars, the council shall call a special election to be held on a date fixed by it, not less than 35 nor more than 90 days after the date the council votes to call for the special election, and shall submit the proposed measure, without alteration, to the voters for determination. But if any other city election is to be held within 120 days after the date of the certification, the council may omit the calling of the special election and cause the question to appear on the election ballot at the next city election for determination by the voters.
- (e) Publication: The full text of any initiative measure which is submitted to the voters shall be published not less than 7 nor more than 21 days preceding the date of the election at which the question is to be voted upon. Additional copies of the full text shall be available for distribution to the public in the office of the city clerk and shall be published on the city bulletin board.
- (f) Form of Question: The ballots used when voting on a measure proposed by the voters under this Section shall contain a question in substantially the following form: Shall the following measure, which was proposed by an initiative petition as described in the city charter, take effect? (Here, insert a fair, concise summary prepared by the City Solicitor.) YES
- (g) Required Voter Participation: For any measure to be effective under initiative petition, at least __ percent of the registered voters as of the date of the most recent city election shall vote at the election upon which an initiative is submitted to the voters.
- (h) Time of Taking Effect: If a majority of the votes cast on the question, or other affirmative percent as required by general laws or this Charter, is in the affirmative and if the __ percent voter participation requirement is met, the measure shall be deemed to be effective immediately, unless a later date is specified in the measure.

SECTION 8-7 INELIGIBLE MEASURES

None of the following shall be subject to the free petition or initiative procedures outlined in Section 8-5 and Section 8-6:

- (a) Proceedings relating to the internal organization or operation of any elected body
- (b) An emergency measure adopted in conformity with the Charter
- (c) The City budget as a whole

- (d) Votes for the temporary borrowing of money in anticipation of revenue
- (e) An appropriation of any sum of money, for any purpose, amounting to less than 1 percent of the total annual budget of the City
- (f) Any appropriation for the payment of the City's debt or debt service
- (g) An appropriation of funds to implement a contract or collective bargaining agreement
- (h) Proceedings relating to election, appointment, removal, discharge, employment, promotion, transfer, or demotion of employees or appointed or elected officials or members of multiplemember bodies or any other personnel action
- (i) Any proceedings providing for the submission or referral of a matter to the voters at an election (k)Memorial resolutions
- (1) Any zoning petition that is subject to the city's zoning petition process

SECTION 8.8 SUBMISSION OF OTHER MATTERS TO VOTERS

The council may of its own motion, submit to the voters for adoption or rejection at any regular municipal election any measure with the same force and effect as is hereby provided for submission by petitions of voters. Such measures must originate within the council and pertain to affairs under said bodies' jurisdiction. Pursuant to the provisions of Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 53, Section 18A, non-binding public opinion advisory questions may be placed on the ballot at a regular municipal election.

SECTION 8.9: CONFLICTING PROVISIONS

If 2 or more measures passed at the same election contain conflicting provisions, only the 1 receiving the greatest number of affirmative votes shall take effect.

ARTICLE 9: GENERAL PROVISIONS

SECTION 9-1. CHARTER CHANGES

This charter may be replaced, revised or amended in accordance with any procedure made available under the state constitution or by statutes enacted in accordance with the state constitution.

SECTION 9-2. SEVERABILITY

This charter is severable. If any provision of this charter is held invalid, the other provisions shall not be affected by this holding. If the application of this charter t

o any person or circumstance is held invalid, the application of the charter to other persons and circumstances shall not be affected.

SECTION 9-3. SPECIFIC PROVISION TO PREVAIL

To the extent that a specific provision of this charter conflicts with any provision expressed in general terms, the specific provision of the charter shall prevail.

SECTION 9-4. RULES AND REGULATIONS

A copy of all rules and regulations adopted by a city agency shall be placed on file in the office of the city clerk not later than the effective date of the rule or regulation and shall be available for review by any person who requests such information at any reasonable time. Unless an emergency exists as determined by the city manager, no rule or regulation adopted by a city agency shall become effective until at least 5 days following the date it is filed.

SECTION 9-5. PERIODIC REVIEW OF CHARTER

Not later than July 1, in each year ending in a 2, the City Council shall provide for a review to be made of the city charter by a special committee to be established by ordinance. All members of the special committee shall be voters of the city not holding elective office. The special committee shall file a report with the City Council within 1 year of its appointment recommending any changes to the city charter which it deems necessary or desirable, unless an extension is authorized by vote of the City Council. Action on any proposed charter changes shall be as authorized by the Massachusetts constitution or general laws.

SECTION 9-6. PERIODIC REVIEW OF ORDINANCES

Not later than July 1, in each year ending in a 5 or in a zero, the city council shall provide for a review to be made of some or all of the ordinances of the city to prepare a proposed revision or recodification of them. This review shall be made by a special committee to be established by ordinance. All members of the committee shall be voters of the city. The special committee shall file its report with the city clerk at a date specified by ordinance. The review of city ordinances shall be under the supervision of the city solicitor. Copies of any recommendations shall be made available to the public at a cost not to exceed the actual cost of the reproduction.

SECTION 9-7. UNIFORM PROCEDURES GOVERNING MULTIPLE-MEMBER BODIES

- (a) Meetings All appointed multiple-member bodies of the city shall meet regularly at the times and places that the multiple-member body, by the body's own rules, prescribe. Special meetings of any multiple-member body shall be held on the call of the chairman or by a majority of the members of the body. Notice of the meeting shall be posted as required by law. Except as may otherwise be authorized by law, all meetings of all multiple-member bodies shall at all times be open to the public.
- (b) Meeting Documents and Submissions Each appointed multiple-member body shall determine its own rules and order of business within the bounds of any applicable ordinance that created it. Each multiple-member body shall provide for the keeping of agendas, minutes and related submissions of its proceedings.

All such documents shall be a public record and certified copies shall be placed on file in the office of the city clerk within 15 days of approval.

- (c) Voting If requested by a member, a vote of an appointed multiple-member body shall be taken by a roll call vote and the vote of each member shall be recorded in the minutes, but if the vote is unanimous, only that fact need be recorded.
- (d) Quorum A majority of the members of an appointed multiple-member body shall constitute a quorum. Unless some other provision is made by the multiple-member body's own rules while a quorum is present, except on procedural matters, a majority of the full membership of the body shall be required to vote on a matter representing an exercise of the powers of the multiple-member body. General Laws related to a vote to meet in "executive session" shall always require a majority of members of the body.
- (e) Residency Unless otherwise allowed by law, regulation, ordinance or by this charter, all members of multiple-member bodies shall be residents of the city at all times during that members term of office. If a member of a multiple-member body removes from the city during the term for which appointed, such seat shall immediately be deemed vacant and filled under section 3-3.

SECTION 9-8. NUMBER

Words importing the singular number may extend and be applied to several persons or things; words importing the plural number may include the singular.

SECTION 9-9. REFERENCES TO GENERAL LAWS

All references to General Laws contained in the charter refer to the General Laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts and are intended to refer to and to include any amendments or revisions to such chapters or sections or to the corresponding chapters and sections of any rearrangement, revision or recodification of such statutes enacted or adopted subsequent to the adoption of this charter.

SECTION 9-10. COMPUTATION OF TIME

In computing time under this charter the day of the act or event after which the designated period of time begins to run shall not be included. The last day of the period shall be included, unless it is Saturday, Sunday or legal holiday, in which event the period shall be extended to the next day which is not a Saturday, Sunday or legal holiday. When the period of time designated is fewer than 7 days, intermediate Saturdays, Sundays and legal holidays shall not be included, when the period is 7 days or more, Saturdays, Sundays and legal holidays shall be included.

SECTION 9-11. OATHS OR AFFIRMATIONS FOR THE OFFICE OF CITY COUNCIL AND SCHOOL COMMITTEE

A the city council members-elect and the school committee members-elect shall, on the first Monday in the January of each even-numbered year, meet and take an oath or affirmation to the faithful discharge of the duties of their office by the city clerk. If the first Monday in January of any even-numbered year falls on a legal holiday, the oaths or affirmations shall be taken on the following day.

Upon receiving the oath or affirmation, each official shall document the same by signing an oath or affirmation that shall be kept in a bound book maintained by the city clerk. In the case of the absence of any member-elect of the city council or school committee on the day the oath is administered, the oath or affirmation may at any time thereafter be administered to that person by the city clerk, the assistant city clerk, a judge of a court of record, or a justice of the peace.

SECTION 9-12. CERTIFICATE OF ELECTION OR APPOINTMENT

Every person who is elected or appointed to an office or as a member of a multiple-member body shall receive a certificate of that election or appointment from the city clerk. Except as otherwise provided by law, every person who is elected or appointed to an office or as a member of a multiple-member body,

before performing any act under this election or appointment, shall take and subscribe to an oath or affirmation to qualify to enter upon the duties. A record of this oath shall be kept by the city clerk.

SECTION 9-13. LIMITATION ON OFFICE HOLDING

Unless otherwise allowed by law or this charter, no person shall simultaneously hold more than 1 city office or position of employment. This section may be waived by the city manager upon the appointment of a person to an additional office or position of employment by filing a notice of the waiver with an explanation and justification with the city clerk and city council. Any hours worked in any part-time position shall not be the same or otherwise conflict with the hours worked in a full-time position

SECTION 9-14. ENFORCEMENT OF CHARTER PROVISIONS

It shall be the duty of the city manager to see that the charter is faithfully followed and complied with by all city agencies and city employees. Whenever it appears to the city manager that a city agency or city employee is failing to follow this charter, the city manager shall, in writing, cause notice to be given to that agency or employee directing compliance with the charter. If it shall appear to the city council that the city manager personally is not following the charter, it shall, by resolution, direct the attention of the city manager to those areas in which it believes there is a failure to comply with the charter. The procedures made available in chapter 231A of the General Laws may be used to determine the rights, duties, status or other legal relations arising under this charter, including any question of construction or validity which may be involved in such determination.



ARTICLE 10: TRANSITION PROVISIONS

SECTION 10-1 CONTINUATION OF EXISTING LAWS

All ordinances, resolutions, rules, regulations and votes of the city council, which are in force at the time this charter is adopted and are not inconsistent with the provisions of this charter, shall continue in full force until amended or repealed. Where provisions of this charter, as amended, conflict with city ordinances, rules, regulations, orders, special acts and acceptances of laws of the commonwealth, the provisions of this charter shall govern. All provisions of city ordinances, rules, regulations, orders and administrative actions not superseded by this charter shall remain in force.

SECTION 10-2 EXISTING OFFICIALS AND EMPLOYEES

Any person holding a city office or employment under the city shall retain such office or employment and shall continue to perform the duties of the office until provision shall have been made in accordance with this charter for the performance of the said duties by another person or agency. No person in the permanent full-time service or employment of the city shall forfeit pay grade or time in service. Each such person shall be retained in a capacity as similar to the person's former capacity as is practical.

SECTION 10-3 CONTINUATION OF GOVERNMENT

All city officers, boards, commissions or agencies shall continue to perform their duties until reappointed or until successors to their respective positions are fully appointed or elected or until their duties have been transferred and assumed by another city office, board, commission or agency.

SECTION 10-4 CONTINUATION OF OBLIGATIONS

All official bonds, obligations, contracts, and other instruments entered into or executed by or to the city before the adoption of this charter and all taxes, special assessments, fines, penalties, and forfeitures incurred or imposed, due or owing to the city, shall be enforced and collected, and all writs, prosecutions, actions and causes of action, except as herein otherwise provided, shall continue and remain unaffected by this charter. No legal act done by or in favor of the city shall be rendered invalid by the adoption of this charter.

SECTION 10-5 TRANSFER OF RECORDS AND PROPERTY

All records, property and equipment whatsoever of any office, board, commission, committee or agency or part thereof, the powers and duties of which are assigned in whole or in part to another city office, board, commission or agency, shall be transferred forthwith to such office, board, commission or agency.

SECTION 10-6 POLICY ORDER TRACKING

Within 18 months of the effective date of this charter, the City Manager will complete a study of the use of technology to categorize and track policy orders for the purpose of providing information to the public about the status of policy order votes and implementation of these policy orders by the executive branch pursuant to Section 3-9. The information shall be made available on the town website as soon as practicable.

SECTION 10-7 CAMPAIGN FINANCE

Within 6 months of the adoption of this charter, the city council shall create a Campaign Finance Committee to study public financing mechanisms and prepare recommendations with the goal of making running for office in Cambridge more accessible. The study committee shall consider a full range of options, including but not limited to voucher programs, campaign spending, and contribution limits. The committee shall provide an analysis of the potential benefits and barriers of each option. No action is necessary if the city council has already taken action consistent with this provision.

The committee shall issue recommendations to the city council and the next charter review committee within 12 months of creation. The city council shall take action on the recommendations and/or refer recommendations to next charter review committee within 90 days of receipt.

SECTION 10-8 RESIDENT ASSEMBLY

The establishment of a resident assembly is intended to create an inclusive and representative group of voices that are not traditionally heard in city government. The resident assembly shall be selected by sortition from the general population, with effort made to reach residents of all backgrounds and experiences. Within 12 months of the effective date of this charter, the city council, in consultation with the city manager, city clerk, and relevant experts in the field, will complete a study on the best method for implementing the resident assembly as provided in Section 8. Within 18 months of the effective date of this charter, the city council shall enact ordinances establishing the resident assembly and commence the process of selecting members.

SECTION 10-9 PUBLIC TRACKING TOOL STUDY

Within 18 months of the effective date of this charter, the city manager in consultation with the city council and city clerk, will complete a study of the use of technology to categorize and track council measures, including policy orders, for the purpose of providing information to the public about the status of votes and implementation of council orders by the executive branch pursuant to Section 3-2 (c). The City Manager shall establish guidelines for the timing of updating tracking information. The information shall be made available on the city website as soon as practicable.

SECTION 10-10 AND BEYOND: RESERVED FOR TECHNICAL TRANSITION SECTIONS

[reserved for technical sections]

Items for Future Charter Review Committee Consideration

This Charter Review was the first review since the adoption of the Charter 80 years ago. The Committee was tasked to make recommendations for changes to the Charter. The breadth of potential items for consideration was daunting, acknowledging the constraints of time and capacity, the Committee focused on addressing key aspects of the Charter. As we conclude this review, it becomes evident that numerous considerations remain for future charter review Committees. These considerations include but are not limited to:

- 1. Modifications to Resident Assembly Structure, including additional powers and/or decision making power
- 2. Campaign Finance Reform
- 3. Election Voting Method and Tabulation Updates
- 4. Elected Police Review Advisory Board
- 5. Appointment and Confirmation process for City Department Heads

Community Engagement Summary

The Committee sought to engage with the people of Cambridge to understand their expectations of city government relating to equity, participation, accountability, transparency, justice, and democracy.

The Committee heard from - residents, community organizations, youth, neighborhood associations, tenant organizations, political organizations, municipal stakeholders, service providers, educational institutions, and business owners. The Committee used diverse outreach strategies to engage people where they are, in the spaces they are comfortable in, and through the most accessible methods.

The Committee sought to inform the public about the charter review process, the Committee's goals, and how the charter is relevant to each person's everyday life. Not only was education central to the outreach efforts of the Committee, but the Committee prioritized gathering feedback, opinions, and new ideas, ensuring the incorporation of community input into all Committee discussions and deliberations. The Committee leveraged their existing networks and community leaders to involve all residents and community groups.

Inform and General Education

> Fact sheets / Flyers.

In Fall 2022, informational flyers were distributed across the city in high-traffic areas to raise awareness of the Charter Review Committee's formation and point residents to additional information. In addition to physical flyers, the Committee leveraged their networks and connections across Cambridge to distribute materials electronically - encouraging community and organization leaders to circulate.

➤ Information Sessions and Initial Public Meetings.

The Committee held two initial public meetings in early 2023, one in person at the Cambridge Main Library on January 24th and one the following weekend on Zoom, February 4th. These meetings aimed to inform residents about the review process of what a city charter controls and hear initial feedback and suggestions for the Committee.

> City Wide Mailer.

In June 2023, the Committee sent an informational postcard to all 69,100 Cambridge residential addresses to provide information on the Charter Review Committee, high-level details on what a charter is, and how residents can get involved.

> Newsletter.

A bi-weekly newsletter was sent to over 200 residents throughout the Committee's work to update them on Committee topics, share meeting dates, and encourage public comment at Committee meetings.

> Committee Members' Networks.

Throughout the 17 month review process, Committee members distributed materials and engaged with their personal and professional Cambridge connections to inform and spread awareness of

the charter review, as well as set up times for the Committee present on charter topics and hear from the public in organizational meetings in an effort to engage the public in familiar spaces.

Involve and Consult

➤ Public Comment.

At each bi-weekly charter review meeting, the Committee designated time for verbal public comment. The Committee heard 91 verbal public comments from a wide range of Cambridge residents during the review process. In addition, the Committee received 162 written comments to cambridgema.gov, which were distributed to the entire Committee before each meeting as part of the meeting materials.

> Public Community Meetings.

The Committee held two additional public gatherings on May 16th at The Foundry and July 25th at Tasty Burger Central. These informal community gatherings allowed community members to dialogue with each other and Committee members on charter-related topics, share their top priorities for Cambridge City Government and answer community questions. Over 40 community members attended, as well as candidates for public office.

Community Groups and Cambridge Events.

The Committee attended community organization meetings. Many of these were at the request of the organizations. Others resulted from outreach. The goal was to engage the community in their familiar groups, present on the Committee process, inform on charter topics, document public feedback and answer community questions. The Committee also tabled at Cambridge community events, like Mayfair, to increase general awareness and engage community members where they work and play. The committee acknowledges that its community outreach efforts were only a beginning, only a sampling, of what must be a broader and more comprehensive outreach process before any Charter Reform proposals are put before the voters of Cambridge.

- > January 11th, 2023 DSA
- > February 3rd, 2023 Harvard Square Business Association
- > February 16th, 2023 Porter Square Neighborhood Association
- > February 21st, 2023 Cambridge Housing Authority (CHA) Resident Leaders
- > February 22st, 2023 East Cambridge Planning Team
- February 28th, 2023 Cambridgeport Neighborhood Group
- ➤ March 2nd 2023 A Better Cambridge
- ➤ March 9th, 2023 Cambridge Democratic City Committee
- ➤ March 14th, 2023 School Committee Round Table
- ➤ March 22nd, 2023 City Council Round Table
- ➤ March 23rd, 2023 Ward 1 and 2
- > April 5th, 2023 Breakfast Zoom Lori Lander gathering
- ➤ April 12, 2023 My Brothers Keeper
- > April 16th, 2023 Cambridge Citizens Coalition
- > April 23rd, 2023 Harvard Square Neighborhood Association
- > April 23rd, 2023 Avon Hill

- > May 7th, 2023 Mayfair
- ➤ May 11th, 2023 MIT Government Relations and Community Engagement Teams
- > June 12th, 2023 Rivermark Apartments
- ➤ July 26th, 2023 North Cambridge Food Pantry
- Interviews with Previous Cambridge Elected Officials and City Employees. The Committee conducted 11 interviews with former city councilors, city managers, an assistant city solicitor, and a school superintendent during March and April 2023. These discussions, led by various Committee members, sought insights from the individuals working within the government and city charter. They shared the strengths and challenges of their roles and ideas for enhancing the city's foundational structures.
- ➤ <u>coUrbanize</u>. In Spring 2023, the Committee launched an online community engagement platform to provide an additional avenue for Cambridge residents to learn about the charter review, find resources, respond to Committee questions and dialogue with other members of the Cambridge community. Active through the end of Summer 2023, the site received 1392 unique visitors, 108 comments and 208 poll responses.

Appendix

Appendix A: Operations of the Committee and Acknowledgements

Appendix B: Background and Project History

Appendix C: Meeting Minutes and Recordings

Appendix D: Other Votes

Appendix E: Public Comments

Appendix F: CoUrbanize Comments

Appendix G: Former Elected Official and City Employee Interviews

Appendix H: Cambridge Current Plan E Charter

Appendix A: Operations of the Committee and Acknowledgements

Our Committee of fifteen, fully engaged Cambridge residents convened remotely, typically twice a month from September 2022 to January 2024, for review, discussion, debate, and evaluation of city charter options. There were thirty-six public meetings of the full Committee, plus an even greater number of small working group sessions devoted to particular sections of the Charter, to planning the meeting agendas and to drafting the arguments for each form of government.

Our work was ably guided by the consultancy of the Collins Center of UMass Boston including Michael Ward, Patricia Lloyd, and Elizabeth Corbo. The Collins Center has provided similar services to more than thirty municipalities in the Commonwealth of Massachusetts. Their deep experience with Charter Review efforts and their perspective on local government, both practical and idealist, has been invaluable.

Shortly after the Charter Review Committee was convened, it became apparent that the group needed dedicated and impartial staff to manage communications (including a dedicated city website), to initiate and manage public outreach and input, to facilitate civil discussion in our meetings and, in particular, to organize the often complex choices within the decision-making process. Anna Corning, who had critical experience with the City of Somerville's charter review effort, was engaged to manage these tasks and she did so brilliantly. Thanks are due to the City Manager and the Personnel Department for recognizing the Committee's needs and in designating this part-time position

The City of Cambridge Law Department, in particular Elliott Veloso, faithfully attended each of our meetings to provide answers to legal questions as they arose and to be sure that we were abiding by every aspect of the Massachusetts Open Meeting Law and the ordinances of the City of Cambridge.

City Clerk Diane LeBlanc took office at about at the time our Committee was constituted. She was helpful in determining the scheduling and posting protocols for the Committee meetings. Just as our effort commenced, the City of Cambridge gained a new Clerk of Committees, Nicole Erwin. After a much appreciated initial contribution from Naomi Stephens of the City Council Office, it was our good fortune to have Ms. Erwin cover our regular meetings and compile the minutes. These minutes (attached) have been individually reviewed and approved by our Committee as an accurate record of our proceedings.

Finally, throughout the project, Patrick Hayes aide to City Councillor Nolan, facilitated connection to the City of Cambridge web presence, Zoom account and other liason services. Michael Scarlett, Chief of Staff to Mayor Suddiqui, was an important liason to the Mayor for trouble-shooting and operational issues as they arose.

Appendix B: Background and Project History

In 2020 the City Council began a focused discussion about the possibility of a revised or new Cambridge City Charter.

The topic of the charter, in particular the form of government (Council/Manager vs Strong Mayor) as well as modernization of PR (Proportional Representation), had come up periodically in earlier Council terms, but the complexity of the process for change or replacement of the charter, coupled with a generally perceived satisfaction with the current system and/or voter disinterest in the subject, had likely contributed to an apathy in the past.

With a nationwide focus on elections, as well as a local search process for a new city manager outside the traditional line of succession, the Council may have sensed that it was an opportune time to take another look at the 80-year-old structure of the Cambridge city government. In addition, there were aspects of the Proportional Election mechanics, especially vote tabulation (distribution of the surplus votes and the method of replacement of Council or School Committee members) which were out of step with new technology and could not be changed without a deeper dive into charter reform.

The Collins Center of UMass Boston was engaged in January 2021 to provide the Council with public presentations and written reports that gave some background and context on city charters in general and the various processes for their amendments or total replacements.

Collins Center presentation notes can be found at this link:

https://cambridgema.iqm2.com/Citizens/FileOpen.aspx?Type=1&ID=2286&Inline=True

1. Charter Review Ballot Question

Following the Collins Center recommendation for Charter Review, the City Council voted to place on the November 2021 ballot an amendment to the existing Cambridge Charter setting out the terms of a regular and repeating Charter Review. This qualified as a minor amendment and thus did not require a home rule legislative process such as would be required for a major revision to the Charter. 15,251 voters (of a total 21,958 votes cast) approved this Charter Amendment text as follows:

Section 116(b). Not later than July 1, in each year ending in a 2, the City Council shall provide for a review to be made of the city charter by a special Committee to be established by ordinance. All members of the special Committee shall be voters of the city not holding elective office. The special Committee shall file a report with the City Council within 1 year of its appointment recommending any changes to the city charter which it deems necessary or desirable, unless an extension is authorized by vote of the City Council. Action on any proposed charter changes shall be as authorized by the Massachusetts constitution or general laws

2. City Council Ordinance

Subsequently, the City Council codified by Ordinance this Charter Amendment in Section 2.02.100 of the municipal code.

Section 2.02.100 Special Committee to Review the City Charter Every Ten Years

A. As provided in G.L. c. 43, §116(b), no later than July 1 in each year ending in 2, beginning in 2022 and every 10 years thereafter, the City Council shall establish a special Committee tasked with reviewing the City Charter and recommending any proposed changes the special Committee deems necessary or desirable.

- B. The special Committee shall:
 - (i) be made up of 12-18 registered voters of the City, not currently holding any elective office:
 - (ii) be made up of members selected by an ad hoc Committee of four councillors appointed by the Mayor;
 - (iii) hold all of its meetings in accordance with the requirements of the Open Meeting Law and keep written minutes of all meetings which shall be submitted to and approved by the special Committee at its next meeting;
 - (iv) hold duly posted and advertised public meetings to seek input from members of the community on whether any changes to the City Charter should be made and the reasons why any proposed changes would be desirable, the beneficial effects that any such changes would have upon the electorate and the community in general, and the beneficial effects that any such changes would have upon the reasonable operation and effectiveness of City government;
 - (v) submit a written report to the City Council within one (1) year of its appointment, unless the special Committee seeks an extension of the one-year period for enumerated reasons stated by the special Committee and the City Council approves the requested extension of the one-year period by majority vote. The written report shall include any charter changes the special Committee recommends as necessary or desirable by a two-thirds vote of the special Committee, and shall include the reasons for the recommended changes to be made and the anticipated effects of the changes as set forth in subsection iv above; and
 - (vi) dissolve once it files its written report with the City Council.
- C. Action on any proposed Charter changes shall be as authorized by law.

In City Council February 27, 2023. Ordained by a yea and nay vote:-Yeas 9; Nays 0; Absent 0. Attest:- Diane P. LeBlanc, City Clerk

3. Appointment of the Charter Review Committee

The City Council, in Spring 2022, authorized an Ad Hoc Committee of four Councillors to design and organize the selection process for the Charter Committee members. At each step of this process there was unanimous support of the full City Council. The Cambridge Charter Review Committee is composed of fifteen individuals who were selected by the City Council to generally represent the various demographic characteristics of the city including, but not limited to, age, race, gender, and neighborhood. They received no compensation for their time.

The Committee is not, nor was it apparently intended to be, a Committee of "experts." It was intended to be a Committee of residents.

Appendix C: Meeting Minutes and Recordings

Following are the meeting minutes for all committee meetings and the accompanying recordings.

- > August 16, 2022
- ➤ September 13, 2022
- ➤ September 29, 2022
- > October 25, 2022
- ➤ November 8, 2022
- ➤ November 22, 2022
- ➤ December 6, 2022
- ➤ December 20, 2022
- ➤ January 3, 2023
- ➤ January 17, 2023 Cambridge Finance Department Presentation
- ➤ January 31, 2023 Cambridge Election Commission Presentation
- ➤ February 7, 2023
- ➤ February 28, 2023 Chief Executives Panel
- March 14, 2023 Interview with Yi-An Huang, Current City Manager
- ➤ March 28, 2023
- ➤ April 11, 2023
- > April 25, 2023
- ➤ May 9, 2023
- ➤ May 23, 2023
- > June 6, 2023
- > June 20, 2023
- > June 27, 2023
- > July 18, 2023
- ➤ August 1, 2023
- > August 15, 2023
- ➤ September 5, 2023
- ➤ September 12, 2023
- > September 26, 2023
- > October 10, 2023
- > October 24, 2023
- ➤ November 7, 2023
- ➤ November 14, 2023
- ➤ November 21, 2023
- ➤ December 5, 2023
- ➤ December 19, 2023
- ➤ January 23, 2023

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 19, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, December 19, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious – Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard – Present

Kathleen Born – Present

Present – 11, Absent – 4. Quorum established.

The Chair, Kathleen Born made a motion to amend the minutes from the December 5, 2023 meeting.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -0, Absent -4. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born made a motion for the amendment of the minutes to read Mayor/CAFO/Council and Council/Manager form of government in place of Strong Mayor and Strong Manager on page 5 of the December 5, 2023 minutes.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born made a motion to adopt the December 5, 2023 minutes as amended.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes – 12, No – 0, Absent – 3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to accept communications received from the public and Committee members.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes Nikolas Bowie – Absent Kevin Chen – Absent Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Jameson Quinn thanked the Committee for all their hard work and offered comments on elections and voting methods.

Dan Totten offered comments regarding the School Committee and the budget.

Anna Corning, Project Manager reviewed the decision points and deliberation information document that the Committee will be discussing throughout the meeting. The document was provided in advance of the meeting and included in the Agenda Packet. Anna Corning noted that the goal was to take votes on all the matters that were presented in the decision point document to be able to include those decisions in the final report to the City Council. Anna Corning and the team from the Collins Center, Michael Ward and Patrcia Lloyd, were available to respond to any

questions or concerns that were brought forward by Committee members during discussion. Throughout the meeting, Committee members were recognized to offer their comments on each discussion point.

CITY COUNCIL COMPOSITIONS

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Susan Shell who made a motion that the Committee recommend maintaining two-year terms for the City Council.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – No

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -12, No -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion for the Committee to recommend Cambridge maintain an at-large City Council of nine members. Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - No

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -1, Present -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

MAYOR AND COUNCIL PRESIDENT'S ROLE ON SCHOOL COMMITTEE

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion for the Committee to recommend the Mayor serve on the School Committee. Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll under the Mayor/CAFO/Council form of government.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard - No

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -8, No -1, Present -4, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion that the Committee recommend the Mayor is automatically the Chair of the School Committee under the Mayor/CAFO/Council form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - No

Mosammat Faria Afreen – No

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Bi

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter – No

Susan Shell – No

Jim Stockard – No

Kathleen Born - No

Yes -0, No -9, Present -4, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Susan Shell who made a motion that the Committee recommend the City Council President serve on the School Committee under the Mayor/CAFO/Council form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie - Present

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -4, No -1, Present -8, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Lisa Peterson who made a motion that the Committee recommend the Mayor serve on the School Committee under the Council/Manager form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -9, No -1, Present -3, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion that the Committee recommend the Mayor is automatically the Chair of the School Committee under the Manager/Council form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - No

Mosammat Faria Afreen – No

Nikolos Bowie – No

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – No

Patrick Magee – No

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter - No

Susan Shell – No

Jim Stockard - No

Kathleen Born – No

Yes -0, No -11, Present -2, Absent -2. Motion failed.

FINANCE ARTICLE

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion for the Committee to approve recommending the draft finance article text and reflected timeline for Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Present -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mina Makarious who made a motion for the Committee to approve recommending the draft finance article text and reflected timeline for Council-Manager form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Present -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion that the Committee recommend that the City Council be allowed to amend the City budget (adding funds or line items, but not increasing the overall budget) prior to approval and be allowed to override the Mayor's budgetary amendments or veto under the Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -11, No -0, Present -2, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion that the Committee recommend that the City Council be allowed to amend the City budget (adding funds or line items, but not increasing the overall budget) prior to approval and be allowed to override the Mayor's budgetary amendments or veto under the Manger-Council form of government.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – No

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -10, No -1, Present -2, Absent -2. Motion passed.

FELONY CONVICTION

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion that the Committee recommend adding the provision, "An elected official who has been convicted of a state or federal felony while holding office shall be deemed to have vacated the office."

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – No

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - No

Jim Stockard - No

Kathleen Born – No

Yes -7, No -5, Present -1, Absent -2. Motion failed.

RESIDENT ASSEMBLY

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made that the Committee take on a new item of business that the Committee recommend that if a resident assembly reaches a 2/3 supermajority the question be put to the voters.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – No

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert - No

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious – Present

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard – Present

Kathleen Born – Present

Yes -2, No -3, Present -8, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion to take a revote on a previous motion to adopt Section 2.11.2.a.iii of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly to read: Powers that would otherwise be exercised under state or municipal law by a City Board or Commission, including the Planning Board. Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – No

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – No

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – No

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter – No

Susan Shell – No

Jim Stockard – No

Kathleen Born – No

Yes -2, No -9, Present -2, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion that the Committee wish to make a recommendation for who under the Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government who convene a Resident Assembly.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – No

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – No

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes – 11, No – 1, Present – 1, Absent – 2.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion that the Committee recommend that under a Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government that the City Council shall convene the Resident Assembly. Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Present -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

MAYORAL RECALL

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion that the Committee recommends a recall provision for the Mayor under Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government, the thresholds shall be difficult but not impossible to recall a Mayor. The City Council shall collaborate with the Election Commission to determine the thresholds.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent Max Clermont – Absent Jennifer Gilbert – Yes Kai Long – Yes Patrick Magee – Yes Mina Makarious – Yes Lisa Peterson – Yes Ellen Shachter – Yes Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Present -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

PUBLIC ENGAGEMENT AND PARTICIPATION PROVISION

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion that the Committee recommend adding the following provision to the Public Engagement Article, "The City shall provide for a system, in addition to minutes and recordings, that maintains and records public comment, of City Council meetings, that is publicly available." Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – No

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert - No

Kai Long – No

Patrick Magee - No

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter - No

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard - No

Kathleen Born – No

Yes -3, No -9, Present -0, Absent -3. Motion failed.

GROUP PETITION

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Patrick Magee who made a motion that the Committee recommends adding a group petition provision to the Charter, the thresholds shall be relatively low. The City Council shall collaborate with the Election Commission to determine the thresholds.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -0, Present -0, Absent -4. Motion passed.

CITIZEN INITIATIVE PROVISION

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion that the Committee recommends a Citizen Initiative Provision under both forms of government. The City Council shall collaborate with the Election Commission to determine the thresholds.

Deputy City Clerk Crane called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -11, No -0, Present -0, Absent -4. Motion passed.

Anna Corning thanked the Committee for their time and reviewed what the next steps are moving forward.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 8:45p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

 $\underline{https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/641?view_id=1\&redirect=true\&h=29f86a4fe11b3}\\\underline{b2f310dee34ae9673a8}$

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, DEEMBER 5, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, December 5, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie – Absent*

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont – Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long - Present

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious - Absent*

Lisa Peterson – Absent*

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Absent*

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born – Present

Present – 11, Absent – 4. Quorum established.

- *Member Nikolas Bowie was marked present at 5:35p.m.
- *Member Mina Makarious was marked present at 5:38p.m.
- *Member Lisa Peterson was marked present at 5:40p.m.

*Member Susan Shell was marked present at 6:30p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from November 14, 2023 and November 21, 2023.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Absent

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Mosammat Faria Afreen who made a motion to adopt communications received from Committee members, City Councillors, and the public. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -14, No -0, Absent -1. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Councillor Simmons thanked the Committee for all their work and offered comments relative to her experience as a City Councillor. Councillor Simmons shared that she was in favor of a City Manager form of government and noted that the form of government that the City currently has continues to effectively serve the community.

Adriane Musgrave offered comments that were in favor of the current system of form of government.

Matt LeMay offered comments that were strongly opposed to a strong Mayor form of government.

Eugenia Schra offered comments that were in support of the current form of government system.

Susan Fleischmann spoke in opposition to changing the Charter to a strong Mayor.

Rachel Liao spoke in opposition to changing the current form of government.

Lynn Lee shared they were in favor of the current system versus a strong Mayor system.

Liz Speakman, City of Cambridge employee, strongly supports a City Manager form of government.

Joyce Majewski spoke in favor of keeping a City Manager form of government.

Caroline Zheng spoke in strong support of the current form of government.

Jesse Baer offered comments on form of government, democracy, and elections.

Chris Cassa shared that having a City Manager has provided stable leadership.

Jane Donohue spoke in favor of a City Manager form of government.

Dan Totten spoke in favor of a strong Mayor form of government and shared concerns with the current form of government.

Payal shared their support for a strong Mayor form of government.

Phil Rinehart spoke in favor of the current form of government system.

Jacqui Fahey Sandell spoke in strong opposition to a strong Mayor form of government.

Robert Winters shared that they are strongly opposed to a strong Mayor form of government.

Kit Kanes shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government.

Stephen C. offered comments and suggestions on forms of government.

Hayden B. noted the importance of accountability, inclusion, equity, and proportional representation.

Anna Corning, Charter Review Project Manager thanked everyone who participated in Public Comment. Anna Corning recognized Committee members for comments.

Member Kai Long shared that it is hard to make change, but to create change you have to take the first steps, which is not always easy.

Member Jennifer Gilbert shared that she would be in favor of putting the choice of form of government to the voters.

Member Susan Shell reminded Committee members and the public that their recommendation on form of government does become a public vote, and there are many more steps that need to be taken before it gets to the voters of Cambridge.

Member Mina Makarious shared that the Committee has worked very hard discussing both sides of form of government and noted that cities with strong Mayors are not necessarily doing better with similar issues that Cambridge is facing, such as affordable housing.

Member Ellen Shachter shared that there have been strong arguments from both sides, although she does support a strong Mayor, she recognizes that there could be challenges that come with the change.

Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo shared that they have reviewed all the information that has been provided but is in favor of a strong Mayor. Member Acevedo noted the importance of creating progressive and innovative motions going forward and that the City currently lacks diversity and accessibility.

Member Mosammat Faria Afreen responded to comments made by Councillor Simmons and shared that what the Committee is discussing is having a Mayor who is directly accountable to the Councillors and the voters. Member Afreen also shared that she would be in favor of having a democratically elected Police Review Advisory Board (PRAB) and would like the Committee to take a vote on it.

Member Nikolas Bowie offered comments relative to the budget and having a CAFO with a strong Mayor, noting how it will reflect the priorities of those who vote. Member Bowie offered comments that were in support of a strong Mayor.

Anna Corning noted that due to the time, and some members needing to leave the meeting early, the Committee should vote on the Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion that the Committee recommend a Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government for the Plan E Charter.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes Nikolas Bowie – Yes Kevin Chen – No Max Clermont – No
Jennifer Gilbert – Yes
Kai Long – Yes
Patrick Magee – No
Mina Makarious – No
Lisa Peterson – No
Ellen Shachter – Yes
Susan Shell – Yes
Jim Stockard – No
Kathleen Born – No
Yes – 8, No – 7. Motion failed.

Anna Corning shared that members Long and Afreen would be creating a statement relative to a strong Mayor form of government to include in the proposed language for the Charter and asked if any other Committee members would be available to help. Anna Corning noted that the statement is to provide a reflection of the discussions around strong Mayor.

Member Jennifer Gilbert asked for more information relative to PRAB and why the Committee would potentially be voting on it. Anna Corning shared that although this is not a topic that has been discussed among the Committee, members of the public have submitted communications on that topic.

Member Jessica DeJesus had clarifying questions for the final report and future discussions. Anna Corning was available to respond and review the outline of the final report. Chair Born reviewed what the next steps are for the final meeting on December 19, 2023 and that the final report will be the record that reflects the votes and actions that were taken by the Committee. Chair Born noted that there needs to be a 2/3 majority vote to support the final report to forward to the City Council and shared what would happen if there was not a 2/3 majority vote.

Member Ellen Shachter shared that they feel the ending of the Committee and the final report feels very rushed, and shared concerns about the report. Anna Cornnig shared that she is open to having members assist with the writing of the final report and include information they believe is important for the City Council to review.

Member Mosammat Faria Afreen shared again that they would like the Committee to vote on a democratically elected PRAB.

Member Mina Makarious agreed with comments by member Shachter regarding feeling rushed and asked what it would look like for the Committee to potentially ask the City Council for an additional extension. Chair Born and Anna Corning provided comments relative to extending.

Elliott Veloso, First Assistant City Solicitor, advised that due to PRAB not being on the Committee's Agenda, he would express caution with the Committee voting on it because it would violate the Open Meeting Law. Additionally, Elliott Veloso provided a response to the Committee potentially asking for an extension and the process on how to extend.

Committee members were recognized for comments and concerns on the possibility of extending the Committee as well as voting on PRAB. Member Afreen asked if the PRAB topic could be added on to the Agenda for the next meeting.

Anna Corning asked Committee members to take a straw poll to see if they would like to add PRAB to next week's decision point list. Four members were in favor of adding it, five members were not in favor, five members voted as present, and one member was absent.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion to request to the City Council an extension to the end of January 2024 with no additional topics to consider but to finalize and edit the committees final report.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Present -2, Absent -1. Motion passed.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 8:00p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/633?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=8a7c6de54e41f 85f71746c8c5609b290

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 21, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, November 21, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie - Absent*

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont – Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long - Present

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard - Absent*

Kathleen Born – Present

Present – 12, Absent – 3. Quorum established.

^{*}Member Nikolas Bowie and Jim Stockard were present at 5:35p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized Member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to adopt communications from Committee members and the public.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Lisa Peterson – Absent

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes – 14, Absent – 1. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Dan Totten shared that they were excited to learn that the Charter Review Committee had switched to a strong Mayor form of government and offered comments relative to their experience as a Council Aid.

Kevin Hsu offered comments on municipal government and concerns with City Manager/Council form of government.

Heather Hoffman offered comments on the form of government and City Council meetings.

The Chair, Kathleen Born turned the meeting over to Anna Corning, Project Manager. Anna Corning shared on her screen and reviewed the Cambridge Charter Review Committee proposed final report outline (Attachment A). Anna Corning opened discussion to Committee members to offer comments and suggestions. Member Shachter shared the importance of the Charter Review Committee and the City Council being able to have the opportunity discuss the proposed language together. Chair Born and Anna Corning reviewed what the process would look like after submitting the proposed language to the City Clerk's Office by the end of the year and what could potentially follow once it is submitted.

Anna Corning shared that the focus of the meeting was going to be around discussing recall, veto power of the Mayor, the Finance article, and the Mayor's role on the School Committee.

Anna Corning recognized Committee members to offer comments on veto power with the Mayor, noting in many cases the Mayor has the ability to veto things passed by the City Council and the City Council can override the veto with a 2/3 vote. Patricia Lloyd from the Collins Center was available to provide some insight on veto power with Mayor and how it is used in

other municipalities. Committee members offered suggestions on veto power of the Mayor as well as the possibility of having the City Council override votes other than using a 2/3 majority. In addition, Committee members shared concerns with having the City Council use a 2/3 majority vote to override a veto by the Mayor.

Anna Corning requested that the Committee take a straw poll to see who is interested in having override of veto to be a 2/3 vote or a majority vote. There were ten members who voted in support of a 2/3 vote, four members who voted in support of a majority vote, and one member was absent.

Anna Corning reviewed section 3.9 of the draft language with members and recognized them to offer their comments and suggestions relative to approval of Mayor, veto.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized Member Patrick Magee who made a motion to approve Section 3.9, Approval of Mayor, veto.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Absent

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -14, No -0, Absent -1. Motion passed.

Anna Corning moved the conversation to discuss recall provisions in the proposed language. Anna Corning asked Committee members to consider what thresholds they would like to consider relative to recall language, if a recall should apply to the Mayor only, and if there should be a voter turnout minimum for recall, noting that a 20% turnout would be a reasonable threshold based on election turnout. Committee members were recognized for comments. After much discussion, Committees members requested additional data related to recall and asked to continue the discussion and take votes on recall at the next meeting. Some Members of the Committee offered comments of concern with having a recall provision in the Charter language, while many others offered comments of support and offered suggestions relative to what the recall language could look like in the Charter. Additionally, Patricia Lloyd offered a review of the process of a recall.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized Member Jim Stockard who made a motion to add a recall provision in the Charter.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - No

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – No

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – Absent

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - No

Yes -9, No -4, Absent -2. Motion passed.

Anna Corning offered a review of the Financial Procedure proposed language and shared that she would like for the Committee to help revise the language to lean more towards a Strong Mayor form of government, noting that much of the language was previously approved with a Strong Manager form of government. While reviewing the language, Anna Corning noted where changes should be made. Committee members offered suggestions related to the Submission and the Action of the Operating Budget and the Capital Improvement Program. Member Jim Stockard had a clarifying question regarding if the Mayor is able to veto the budget. Patricia Lloyd offered comments and shared she would like to investigate it further. Anna Corning noted that the budget and finance discussion can be continued at the next meeting.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 8:00p.m.

Attachments:

Attachment A – Proposed final report outline.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/622?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=c22ea4c53cd228f0caa3135f96978e52

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 14, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, November 14, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent*

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious – Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 9, Absent – 6. Quorum established.

^{*}Member Jennifer Gilbert was marked present at 6:09p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kevin Chen who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from November 7, 2023.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -9, No -0, Absent -6. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt the communication from City Councillor Quinton Zondervan.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -9, No -0, Absent -6. Motion passed.

Anna Corning shared that the meeting goal was to try and focus on foundational decision points around form of government. Committee members were recognized to share their thoughts and comments about the decision to move forward with a Strong Mayor form of government.

Anna Corning recognized Michael Ward from the Collins Center to review the Forms of Government with Example Options for Modifications Chart (Attached). Michael Ward noted that

the Chart was shared at previous meetings, but the focus would now be to discuss the examples provided of a Strong Mayor form of government. Anna Corning recognized Committee members for comments and questions relative to the chart and Michael Ward was available to provide feedback. Member Lisa Peterson noted the importance of using the next four meetings to work as effectively as possible by working together to create language for a Strong Mayor form of government that will best fit Cambridge.

Anna Corning shared with the Committee that she would like to move the discussion to focus on term lengths for Mayor. Anna Corning recognized Committee members who offered their suggestions on term limits and what language they would be in favor of using in the proposed draft language. Committee members who were recognized offered comments that were in support of term limits for Mayor.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion for the Mayor to have a four-year term length.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -10, No -0, Absent -5. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion for the Mayor to serve a maximum of three, four- year term limits, which do not have to be consecutive.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – No

Mina Makarious – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Yes
Ellen Shachter – Absent
Susan Shell – Absent
Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born – Yes
Yes – 9, No – 1, Absent – 5. Motion passed.

Committee members offered additional comments on the Strong Mayor form of government relative to Department Heads and the School Committee. Committee members discussed and offered suggestions on the position of CAFO (Chief Administrative and Financial Officer) under a Strong Mayor. Anna Corning, Michael Ward, and Patricia Lloyd were available to provide answers to clarifying questions that were brought forward as well as feedback to suggestions made by members.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Lisa Peterson who made a motion to require a CAFO, who is appointed by the Mayor, in the Charter. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleh Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -10, No -0, Absent -5. Motion passed.

Anna Corning recognized members of the Committee to offer additional remarks relative to having a CAFO. Committee members shared possible challenges that may arise with City Council involvement with regards to the CAFO and provided suggestions on the City Council being able to veto the CAFO.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kevin Chen who made a motion that the City Council can veto the CAFO appointment by the Mayor with a super majority vote. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Absent
Kevin Chen – Yes
Max Clermont – Absent
Jennifer Gilbert – Yes
Kai Long – Yes
Patrick Magee – Yes
Mina Makarious – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Yes
Ellen Shachter – Absent
Susan Shell – Absent
Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born – Yes
Yes – 10, No – 0, Absent – 5. Motion passed.

Anna Corning shared that she would like to focus the discussion on recall and noted that there are certain requirements and a process to issue a recall provision. Michael Ward and Patricia Lloyd shared they would be able to provide example language at future meetings regarding thresholds to get recall on a ballot if it is something the Committee is interested in. Committee members were recognized for comments and questions on recall, Anna Corning, Michael Ward, and Patricia Lloyd were all available to respond.

Anna Corning asked Committee members to share what topics they would like to prioritize for the next meeting to work towards getting foundational votes done. Anna Corning noted that goal setting, budget priorities, and the Mayor's role on the School Committee are already topics that planned to be discussed. Suggestions from members included resident assembly with a Strong Mayor, language in the Charter about future work of Charter Review Committees, elections concerning the Mayor, and if candidates would have the ability of running for both Council and Mayor.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 8:00p.m.

Attachments:

Forms of Government with Example Options for Modifications Chart

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/615?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=1d98f5510b824daa65e2a58cc144271b

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 7, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, November 7, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie – Absent*

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Absent

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born – Present

Present – 11, Absent – 4. Quorum established.

^{*}Member Nikolas Bowie was marked present at 5:36p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from October 24, 2023.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Absent

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -10, No -0, Present -1, Absent -4. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born noted that there were two communications received from Committee members. The Chair recognized member Susan Shell who offered additional comments relative to the communication they submitted.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to adopt communications received from Committee members and the public.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Absent

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Stephen C shared their excitement for resident assemblies and even year elections and spoke in support of a Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government.

Anna Corning shared with Committee members that the beginning of the meeting was to reopen the discussion on Mayor-CAFO-Council versus City Manager-Mayor-Council form of government. Anna Corning recognized Committee members who offered comments and concerns. Anna Corning shared that Committee members Kai Long and Jennifer Gilbert, who were both absent, had submitted emails sharing they would be in favor of a strong Mayor form of government.

Anna Corning requested a straw poll be done on Mayor-CAFO-Council versus City Manager-Mayor-Council form of government. Seven members voted in favor of a Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government, five members voted in favor of City Manager-Mayor-Council form of government, and three members were recorded as absent.

Anna Corning recognized Committee members to share additional comments on form of government and the straw poll. Committee members shared concerns on what it would look like for the Committee during the remainder of the year based on the results of the straw poll. Michael Ward from the Collins Center and Anna Corning offered suggestions on how the Collins Center and the Committee could use their remaining time on the Committee to put together additional and new language with a Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government to submit to the Council. Michael Ward and Patricia Lloyd from the Collins Center made themselves available to respond to questions brought forward by members of the Committee.

Anna Corning shared on her screen the proposed draft language for the Charter that the Committee has been working on over the past months. Anna Corning reviewed what changes in the language would have to be made due to the Committee being more in favor of a Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government. Committee members were recognized for questions and comments. The team from the Collins Center were available to provide feedback and suggestions.

Anna Corning noted shared that there will most likely be votes that will have to be retaken based on the straw poll decision that was made tonight. Anna Corning shared that she would review which votes would have to be retaken and introduce them at upcoming meetings and noted that there was one vote that could be retaken at tonight's meeting.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion to adopt drafting new Charter text.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes Nikolas Bowie – Absent Kevin Chen – Yes Max Clermont – Absent Jennifer Gilbert – Absent
Kai Long – Absent
Patrick Magee – Yes
Mina Makarious – Absent
Lisa Peterson – Yes
Ellen Shachter – Yes
Susan Shell – Yes
Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born – Yes
Yes – 10, No – 0, Absent – 5. Motion passed.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:47p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/610?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=126c4ae8044c9 3e0cc8e3c079b199289

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE TUESDAY, OCTOBER 24, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, October 24, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committee Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie - Absent*

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont – Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Absent*

Jim Stockard – Present

Kathleen Born – Present

Present – 11, Absent – 4. Quorum established.

- *Member Nikolas Bowie was present at 5:43p.m.
- *Member Susan Shell was present at 6:02p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from October 10, 2023.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Absent

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -10, No -0, Present -1, Absent -4. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Stephen C. spoke in support of measures that would give Cambridge the powers to determine who can vote and with that power expand the franchise to include 16-year-olds and non-citizens and for elections falling on even years. They also spoke about democratic elections for the Police Review Advisory Board.

Anna Corning, Project Manager shared with the Committee that she would like to continue the discussion on the draft language on Resident Assembly. Anna Corning recognized Committee members for comments and concerns relative to the proposed language.

Anna Corning requested Committee members conduct a straw poll on what language they would like to include regarding the selection process for Resident Assembly, Representative or Simple Random. Ten members voted in favor of Representative, three members voted in favor of Simple Random, and two members were recorded as absent.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion on whether the Committee wishes to specify a minimum number of participants for a Resident Assembly.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present Nikolas Bowie – Yes Kevin Chen – Yes Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Present -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

Anna Corning recognized Committee members to offer suggestions on what they believe is a good minimum to be required for a resident assembly.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Lisa Peterson who made a motion for 30 to be the minimum number of participants to be required in a Resident Assembly. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion for the Committee to approve the Discretionary Specifications section of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes
Patrick Magee – Absent
Mina Makarious – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Yes
Ellen Shachter – Yes
Susan Shell – Yes
Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

Anna Corning shared that she would like to change the focus of the conversation to review and discuss the proposed draft language relative to Elections. Committee members were recognized for comments, suggestions, and concerns. Michael Ward and Patricia Lloyd from the Collins Center were available to provide feedback.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion for the Committee to maintain a Proportional Representation system in Cambridge elections. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Clerk of Committees Erwin ca Kaleb Abebe – Yes Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes Nikolas Bowie – Yes Kevin Chen – Yes Max Clermont – Yes Jennifer Gilbert – Absent Kai Long – Yes Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to enshrine 16- and 17-year-olds eligibility to vote in municipal elections.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes Nikolas Bowie – Yes Kevin Chen – Yes Max Clermont – Yes Jennifer Gilbert – Absent Kai Long – Yes Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - No

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to enshrine non-citizen eligibility to vote in municipal elections.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to allow 16- and 17-year-olds to run for municipal elections.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – No

Jessican DeJesus Acevedo - No

Mosammart Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – No

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – No

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -9, No -4, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to allow non-citizens to run for municipal elections.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – No

Patrick Magee - Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – No

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -11, No -2, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion to move municipal elections to even numbered years.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Susan Shell who made a motion to enshrine that the City Council or an appropriate body of the City have the ability to allow Campaign Finance reforms.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion for the Committee to establish a Campaign Finance Study Committee in the Transition Provisions. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

Member Max Clermont shared concerns about a previous vote. The Chair, Kathleen Born made a motion for reconsideration on enshrining the City Council or appropriate body of the City the ability to all Campaign Finance Reforms.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont – No

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – No

Yes -10, No -3, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion to adopt the draft text of the Transition Provisions language as amended in Committee.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion to recommend election procedure language be changed to authorize the City to use any tabulation methods.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Yes
Ellen Shachter – Yes
Susan Shell – Yes
Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born – Yes
Yes – 13, No – 0, Absent – 2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion that the

Committee recommend that the election procedure language be changed to authorize the City to use any voting method of Proportional Representation.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

That the Committee recommend the remaining election procedures and relevant laws be compiled, updated, and drafted by the City, Election Commission, and Law Department consistent with all Charter Review Committee recommendations.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born – Yes
Yes – 13, No – 0, Absent – 2. Motion passed.

Anna Corning thanked everyone in attendance for their participation and reviewed what the plan is for future meeting discussions.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 8:00p.m.

Attachments:

Attachment A – Clean version of Resident Assembly draft language.

Attachment B – Clean version of Election draft language.

Attachment C - Draft text of the Transition Provisions language as amended in Committee.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed:

 $\underline{https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/604?view_id=1\&redirect=true\&h=b91160d71cfb0}\\394c602b5c235469faa$

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 10, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, October 10, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie - Absent*

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert - Absent*

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious - Absent*

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 10, Absent – 5. Quorum established.

- *Member Nikolas Bowie was marked present at 5:36p.m.
- *Member Jennifer Gilbert was marked present at 5:39p.m.
- *Member Mina Makarious was marked present at 6:36p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Susan Shell who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from September 12, 2023 and September 26, 2023.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -0, Absent -4. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to adopt communications from Committee members.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Jameson Quinn shared that they strongly urge the Committee to consider the possibility of equal voting.

Anna Corning, Project Manager, opened the discussion to Committee members on the Resident Assembly Draft Decision Points. The Resident Assembly Draft Decision Points document, as well as the Resident Assembly draft language, were provided in advance of the meeting and included in the Agenda Packet.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Patrick Magee who made a motion for the Committee to establish a Resident Assembly in the Charter.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to approve the Purpose section (section 1) language of the Resident Assembly draft to read: In order to expand access to City government generally and include voices not typically heard in decision making, the City Council has the authority to establish and maintain one or more Resident Assemblies.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - No

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – No

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -10, No -2, Absent -3. Motion passed.

Anna Corning shared that she would like to take a straw poll on whether the Committee would like to establish whether the resident assembly would proceed as an advisory body or have decision making power. There were nine members who voted in favor of the decision making power, three members in favor of an advisory body, one member who was marked as present, and two members that were absent.

Anna Corning recognized Committee members for comments regarding if they want to add requirements for City Council action with certain thresholds of resident assembly approval. Committee members shared their thoughts and concerns relative to including that language in the Charter. Michael Ward from the Collins Center was available to provide feedback on comments that were made by Committee members and noted that there is value to including specific language in the Charter. After discussion it was decided to not vote on this current topic and to continue to move forward to the next topic.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion for the City Council to establish one Resident Assembly per City Council term and to be added to the Mandatory Specifications Section (section 3) of the draft language. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – No

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -1, Absent -2. Motion passed.

Anna Corning opened discussion to Committee members to continue the conversation related to the Powers section of the draft language of Resident Assembly. Committee members were invited to share their comments and suggestions on how they would like to move forward with the proposed language. Anna Corning and the team from the Collins Center were available to provide responses to any questions or concerns. Member Nikolas Bowie was also available to review and provide more detail on the proposed language that they submitted to be included in the draft language ahead of the meeting.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Susan Shell who made a motion to adopt the Power Section (section 2), section a.i. of the draft Resident Assembly, Section 2.a.i, to read: The power to issue recommendations on questions posed by the city council and to specify

deadlines by which the city council or city manager must publicly respond to the recommendations by hearing or other means.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – No

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – No

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -2, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Nikolas Bowie who made a motion to allow the City Council to delegate its statutory powers to a resident assembly.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – No

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - No

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – No

Kai Long – No

Patrick Magee - No

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter – No

Susan Shell – No

Jim Stockard – No

Kathleen Born - No

Yes -2, No -11, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Lisa Peterson who made a motion to allow the City Council to give power to a Resident Assembly that they can consider whether an initiative petition that met a certain threshold set by the City Council should go to the City Council for approval or go to the voters for approval.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - No

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – No

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – No

Mina Makarious - No

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – No

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -8, No -5, Absent 2. Motion passed.

Anna Corning recognized Elliott Veloso, First Assistant City Solicitor from the Law Department who shared concerns relative sections 2.a.iii and 2.a.iv, noting that there could be a conflict of laws with the proposed language due to State Law and reminded members that State Law supersedes Municipal Law. Elliot Veloso was available to respond to clarifying questions from Committee members.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt Section 2.i.2.a.ii of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly to read: The power to issue endorsements or counter-endorsements for initiatives submitted to the City Council or voters, including initiatives that satisfy Section _'s procedural requirements. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie - Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious - No

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – No

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -2, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Susan Shell who made a motion to adopt Section 2.ii.2.a.iii of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly to read: Powers that

would otherwise be exercised under state or municipal law by a city board or commission, including the Planning Board.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – No

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie - Yes

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – No

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee - No

Mina Makarious – No

Lisa Peterson – No

Ellen Shachter – No

Susan Shell - No

Jim Stockard - No

Kathleen Born - No

Yes -3, No -9, Present -1, Absent -2. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion to adopt Section 2.iii.2.a.iv of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly to read: The power to dispense with requirements under state or municipal law for public hearings and public comment, provided that the Resident Assembly's procedures comply with federal and state constitutional requirements of due process.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - No

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – No

Kai Long – Absent

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious - No

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - No

Susan Shell - No

Jim Stockard – No

Kathleen Born – No

Yes -5, No -9, Absent 3. Motion failed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stocked who made a motion to adopt Section 2.iv.2.a.v of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly to read: The power,

on its own initiative, to make recommendations or propose draft legislation for review by the City Council or voters.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Absent

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Absent

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - No

Jim Stockard - yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -1, Absent -3. Motion passed.

Anna Corning thanked Committee members for their time and reviewed what would be discussed at the next meeting.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:40p.m.

Attachments:

Attachment A – clean version of Resident Assembly draft language.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/589?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=0219e4be40d17cd83ad2f4c9f905c572

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 26, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, September 26, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee - Absent*

Mina Makarious - Absent*

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born – Present

Present – 11, Absent – 4. Quorum established.

- *Member Patrick Magee was marked present at 5:35p.m.
- * Member Mina Makarious was marked present at 6:15p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Susan Shell who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from September 5, 2023.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mossamat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to adopt communications from Committee members and the public.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mossamat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Jameson Quinn shared their excitement for the upcoming discussion on voting mechanisms.

John Hawkinson offered comments on fractional transfer and voting mechanisms.

Anna Corning, Project Manager shared that the focus of the discussion for the meeting was going to be on the proposed language for resident assemblies. Anna Corning recognized Committee members to offer comments and suggestions related to resident assemblies.

Anna Corning shared on the screen language from member Nikolas Bowie regarding resident assemblies. Member Bowie noted that this language, which was provided as a communication in advance of the meeting and included in the Agenda Packet, was created to help guide members to create draft language that everyone agrees on relative to resident assemblies. Committee members offered their concerns and comments on the proposed language and provided suggestions on how they believe the proposed language would best serve the City. Member Bowie was available to respond to questions and concerns brought forward by fellow Committee members. Michael Ward from the Collins Center shared that the language that has been provided is good and he believes the Committee is on track to make progress and positive change. Anna Corning added the suggested changes to the working document on the screen as Committee members made them during the discussion (Attachment A).

Anna Corning shared that she would like to change the focus of the meeting discussion to elections. She made note of the suggested changes towards elections that have been brought up in previous meetings, which included granting 16 and 17 years old as well as non-citizens the ability to vote in municipal elections and changing the municipal election year to line up with State and Presidential elections. Anna Corning recognized Committee members to provide additional topics they would like to discuss relative to elections at the next meeting.

Michael Ward reminded Committee members that the Secretary of States Office is usually opposed to municipalities moving to an even numbered year for elections and provided the reasoning as to why they are opposed, but encouraged the Committee to continue to try and move forward with the changes they best see fit. Member Stockard shared that it is important for Committee members to continue with the idea of even numbers to encourage residents to come out and vote and double the number of people who are showing up for municipal elections.

Member Mina Makarious shared that they believe it is important for the Committee to discuss how they would like the City Council to present the new Charter language to the Legislature. They noted that they believe the Legislature should not have the ability to take language out of the proposed Charter.

Member Nikolas Bowie shared that at a future meeting they would like to discuss campaign finance and noted how Cambridge currently has zero authority over elections under the State Constitution and would like to push for the City to have some authority of campaign finance laws. Member Bowie also shared that they would like to discuss the methods of proportional representation.

Member Patrick Magee shared concerns about making too many changes to elections which could potentially complicate the language moving forward in the State Legislature's Office. Member Magee did share he was in favor of 16 and 17 year olds and non-citizens having the ability to vote.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Attachment A – Working document on proposed draft language for resident assembly.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed

at:https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/581?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=d86657c5ed 3d9c6c397a499c3f345cf4

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 12, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, September 12, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Absent*

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent*

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont – Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard – Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 9, Absent – 6. Quorum established.

- *Jessica DeJesus Acevedo was marked present at 5:40p.m.
- *Mosammat Faria Afreen was marked present at 6:05p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from August 15, 2023.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Absent

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -9, No -0, Absent 6. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Kevin Chen who made a motion to adopt communications that were received from Committee members, City Councillors, and the public.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Absent

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -9, No -0, Absent 6. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Heather Hoffman gave public comment.

Anna Corning, Project Manager, shared that she would like to take votes on the proposed draft language for City Council Goal Setting, City Council Budget Priorities, and the City Manager Annual Review.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Susan Shell who made a motion to adopt the proposed language for City Council Goal Setting. (See attached) Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -10, No -0, Absent 5. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt the proposed language for City Council Budget Priorities. (See attached) Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie - Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -10, No -0, Absent 5. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Susan Shell who made a motion to adopt the proposed language for the City Manager Annual Review. (See attached) Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent
Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes
Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent
Nikolas Bowie – Yes
Kevin Chen – Yes
Max Clermont – Yes
Jennifer Gilbert – Yes
Kai Long – Yes
Patrick Magee – Absent
Mina Makarious – Absent
Lisa Peterson – Yes
Ellen Shachter – Absent
Susan Shell – Yes
Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -10, No -0, Absent 5. Motion passed.

Anna Corning recognized Member Max Clermont who gave an overview of a presentation (Attachment A) on Lottery-Selected Panels. The presentation reviewed the principles and benefits, types of lottery-selected panels, and the process design options. Member Clermont and Anna Corning were available to respond to comments and concerns from Committee members. Many Committee members offered comments that were in support of a resident assembly or citizen panel, and shared their excitement and suggestions on how the Charter and the City can move forward with one. In addition to Anna Corning and Member Clermont, representatives from the Collins Center, Michael Ward and Patricia Lloyd, were available to provide information on the topic. Committee members shared that they would like to continue the discussion on resident assemblies and citizen panels to have the opportunity to create language that would be appropriate to bring to the City Council.

Anna Corning shared that when the Charter Review working group on resident/citizen assemblies met, the intention was to have a short-term resident/citizen group to be tasked with a specific topic or policy that may be related to a goal from the City Council. Anna Corning asked Committee members to consider whether that is the type of group they would be interested in creating language for, or would they be more interested in having a resident/citizen group that is created to meet on a long-term basis and tasked with more than one topic or policy throughout their term. Anna Corning shared on the screen a preliminary draft document from the Collins Center on Public Communication and Engagement, which was provided in advance of the meeting and included in the Agenda Packet. The document included two proposed options for potential language in the Charter. Member Nikolos Bowie offered a detailed explanation of the proposed option number two. Anna Corning opened the discussion to Committee members, with members offering their opinions and suggestions on the proposed language.

It was noted by Anna Corning that the Zoom recording only began halfway through the meeting, so only a portion of the meeting would be able to be viewed by the public.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Attachment A – Presentation on Lottery Selected Panels

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

 $\frac{https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/573?view_id=1\&redirect=true\&h=73db1671a068}{47e72d376b376c4ff023}$

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 5, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, September 5, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie - Present

Kevin Chen - Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert - Absent

Kai Long - Present

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious - Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 14, Absent – 1. Quorum established.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Lisa Peterson who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from August 1, 2023.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammart Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Absent

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -14, No -0, Absent -1. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt communications from Committee members and communications from the public.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammart Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Absent

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -14, No -0, Absent -1. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born introduced Anna Corning, Project Manager, who opened Public Comment.

Robert Winters offered comments on an article included in the Council Agenda titled "Beyond the Spoiler Effect".

Julia Shephard offered comments on rank choice voting and the different methods within rank choice voting.

Anna Corning opened the discussion to Committee members on reviewing resident participation mechanisms. The four mechanisms include free petition, initiative, referendum, and recall. Anna Corning noted that the team from the Collins Center, Michael Ward and Patricia Lloyd, shared a memo with the Committee titled "Discussion of Citizen Relief Mechanisms" which was provided in advance of the meeting and included in the Agenda Packet.

Anna Corning recognized member Jim Stockard who asked the Collins Center representatives for clarification on language that was in Section I. Mass General Laws, referring to the City no longer being a Plan E city, which was in the memo provided by the Collins Center to the Charter Review. The Memo, Discussion of Citizen Relief Mechanisms, was provided in advance of the meeting and included in the Agenda Packet. Michael Ward responded and was able to provide more information.

Anna Corning recognized Marilyn Contrevas from the Collins Center, Patricia Lloyd and Michael Ward, who gave an overview of their memo on Citizen Relief Mechanisms. Committee Members were recognized for comments and suggestions and the team from the Collins Center were available to respond and clarify any questions that came forward.

Anna Corning shared that she would like to take a straw poll on the resident participation mechanisms to see which topics Committee members would be interested in discussing further and including them in the City Charter.

Free Petitions were voted in favor unanimously by the fifteen Committee members that were present. Citizen Initiatives had twelve members voting in favor. Referendum had six members voting in favor, and Recall had four members voting in favor. Anna Corning noted that these were not official votes and that this was just a tool to help the Committee continue to move forward with discussions.

Anna Corning gave an overview of a memo that was submitted from the Collins Center regarding Tracking of Council Measures. The memo was provided in advance of the meeting and included in the Agenda Packet. Anna Corning opened the discussion to Committee members. Many Committee members shared they were in favor of the language that was provided in the memo. Additionally, Committee members offered suggestions on how they believe the language could improve.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt Public Tracking Mechanism of Council Policy Orders and other measures, as amended in Committee (Attachment A).

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.
Kaleb Abebe – Yes
Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes
Mosammart Faria Afreen – Yes
Nikolas Bowie – Yes
Kevin Chen – Yes
Max Clermont – Yes
Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes
Patrick Magee – Yes
Mina Makarious – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Yes
Ellen Shachter – Yes
Susan Shell – Yes
Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born – Yes
Yes – 14, No – 0, Absent – 1. Motion passed.

Anna Corning reviewed the proposed drafted language for City Council Goal Setting, Budget priorities provisions, and the City Manager annual review provision. The team from the Collins Center, as well as Anna Corning, were available to respond to Committee members. Anna Corning shared that past suggestions that have been brought forward by Committee members have been added into the proposed draft language. Committee members offered additional suggestions on the proposed language and raised questions where they saw concerns in the draft language.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Attachment A - Public Tracking Mechanism of Council Policy Orders and other measures, as amended in Committee.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/565?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=37862a31da1059964dd49e7d37d543b7

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, AUGUST 15, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, August 15, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Absent

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie - Present

Kevin Chen - Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert - Present

Kai Long - Absent

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious - Present

Lisa Peterson - Present

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell - Absent

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 11, Absent – 4. Quorum established.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Lisa Peterson who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from July 18, 2023.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Absent

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long – Absent

Patrick Magee - Yes

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter - Absent

Susan Shell - Absent

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes – 11, Absent – 4. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt the communications received from the public.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Absent

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie - Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long – Absent

Patrick Magee - Yes

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter – Absent

Susan Shell - Absent

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, Absent -4. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened public comment.

Suzanne Blier shared concerns about recent items that have passed within the Council and offered comments on ideological and politically driven decisions made by the Council and urged the Charter Review Committee to discuss these matters more.

Marilyn Frankenstein asked why there is no ward or district system where there could be At Large Councillors as well as Councillors for specific areas of the City and shared concerns about why Charter Review Committee members are not discussing this further.

Heather Hoffman offered comments and concerns related to people being selected for Boards and Commissions based on demographics and not expertise.

Anna Corning, Project Manager, reviewed the drafted language for City Council Goal Setting and Budget Priorities provisions, which was provided in advance of the meeting and included in the Agenda Packet. Anna Corning opened the discussion related to City Council Goal Setting and recognized Committee Members to share their comments and suggestions about the proposed language. Michael Ward and Patricia Lloyd from the Collins Center were available to respond. Chair Born noted the importance of making goal setting practical and introducing measurable aspects to it.

Charter Review Committee members along with Anna Corning continued to review the drafted language and focus on the Budget Priorities provision section. Committee members offered suggestions and raised concerns during discussion. Staff from the Collins Center were available to respond and provide feedback.

Anna Corning introduced additional draft language related to the City Manager Review and recognized Committee members for comments, questions, and concerns. Anna Corning noted that language regarding the City Manager Review was just recently added to the Charter and could be found under Section 116(a). Anna Corning shared potential elements that could be added to the Charter and provided examples of language from other municipalities. Michael Ward and Patricia Lloyd were available to respond to comments from Committee members.

Anna Corning shared that she would like to review Article 1 of the Charter with the possibility of approving the proposed language. Michael Ward offered an explanation of why Article 1 is included in modern Charters, noting that the language is there to help lay the foundation for the City and its powers.

Anna Corning recognized member Kevin Chen who offered the suggestion that in Section 1-5 to change 'municipality' to 'city'. Michael Ward shared he does not see any issues with that change and will confirm with other members of the Collins Center.

Anna Corning recognized member Mina Makarious who shared they would like to add at the end of Section 1-3 'appointed by the City Council'. Member Makarious proposed additional language be added to Section 1-6 related to the City Manager and the City Council's intergovernmental relationship.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt Article 1: Incorporation, Powers, Etc., as amended in Committee (Attachment A), as proposed new Charter language.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Absent Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes Nikolas Bowie – Absent Kevin Chen – Yes Max Clermont – Absent Jennifer Gilbert – Yes Kai Long – Absent Patrick Magee – Yes Mina Makarious – Yes Lisa Peterson – Yes Ellen Shachter – Absent Susan Shell – Absent Jim Stockard – Yes Kathleen Born – Yes Yes – 9, Absent – 6. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born reminded Committee members that due to the number of members that were absent, the previous vote on Article 1 was not a two-thirds vote, which is a requirement of the Charter Review Committee. The Chair noted that the Committee can continue with individual votes and plan to have a two-thirds acceptance vote with the final report.

Anna Corning opened discussion to Committee members on resident relief mechanisms and noted that there is the possibility of making several provisions within the relief mechanisms. Anna Corning shared that the possible provisions could be around free petitions, initiative, referendum, and recall.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Attachment A - Article 1: Incorporation, Powers, Etc., as amended in Committee.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/559?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=98b8698751887a17df347dbd24c4b9e2

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, AUGUST 1, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, August 1, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie - Present

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long - Present

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious - Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter - Present

Susan Shell - Absent

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 13, Absent – 2. Quorum established.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized Member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to place the written communications from the public on file.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes
Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes
Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes
Nikolas Bowie – Yes
Kevin Chen – Yes
Max Clermont – Yes
Jennifer Gilbert – Absent
Kai Long – Yes
Patrick Magee – Yes
Mina Makarious – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Yes
Ellen Shachter – Yes
Susan Shell – Absent
Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Heather Hoffman commented on communication within the City and on public records requests.

Anna Corning, Project Manager, Member Kai Long, and Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo offered comments on the Charter Review Committee meet and greet at Tasty Burger that was held on July 25, 2023. Members shared and reviewed topics that were discussed during the community gathering. Anna Corning also shared her experience at the North Cambridge location of the CEOC and the outreach that was done there.

Anna Corning shared on the screen the upcoming meeting dates and planned topics of discussion (Attachment A). Committee members offered suggestions on moving forward and including additional topics of interest related to the Charter to discuss. Anna Corning reminded Committee members that in all the Committee discussions, the goal is to come to an agreement on what new provisions or changes to provisions members want to make to the Charter as well as to provide additional context and supporting elements.

Anna Corning opened discussion to Committee members on an accountability memo (Attachment B) that was sent from the Collins Center to Charter Review Committee members. Michael Ward from the Collins Center offered a detailed review of the memo. Staff from the Collins Center and Anna Corning were available to respond and help clarify questions and concerns from Committee members.

Anna Corning shared that they wanted to change the focus of discussion to City Council setting strategic goals, City Council budget priorities, and the City Manager review process. Anna Corning shared and reviewed a draft chart on the screen reflecting a three-year general time

frame around budget priorities and the City Manager Evaluation Process (Attachment C). Anna Corning and Committee Members offered suggestions and comments on how the Charter Review Committee could potentially revise the time frame for the two topics in ways they believe would be the most successful for the City. Anna Corning shared on the screen proposed language for City Council Strategic Goals and City Council Budget Priorities (Attachment D) and asked Committee members to share what they think is important to include in the Charter.

Member Jim Stockard shared that he agreed with all the proposed elements in the City Council Strategic Goal section and noted that even though the City Council and the City Manager are two separate parts of the government, it would be important to look at them as a team working together to set goals and collaborate.

Member Kaleb Abebe shared concerns about the possibility of the City Council and City Manager not agreeing when it comes to goal settings. Anna Corning noted that the main goal right now is focusing on City Council goals with the possibility of bringing the City Manager into the process and seeing what is achievable.

Member Kai Long asked how these goals are relayed to the public. Anna Corning shared that at a future date, the Committee will be discussing City Manager responsiveness to Policy Orders and public awareness. Member Long suggested that in relation to budget priorities, the City Council within their budget is given funding to use towards specific goals of the Council.

Member Lisa Peterson noted that it is important that goals and priorities work together to be successful. Member Peterson suggested adding public tracking of the goals, meeting benchmarks, and the importance of having those available to the public.

Chair Born shared that these goals are here to help make the City Council, as a body, the policy making and governing body of the City.

Member Patrick Magee shared that having the goal setting start at the beginning of new City Council terms will help normalize the political culture of the City. He noted that City Council candidates can promote their elections with their proposed goals and policies, which can then be potentially adopted in the new term. Member Magee shared that by default it would make candidates and those elected more accountable.

Anna Corning shared that moving forward, she will take all the thoughts and comments on the draft City Council Strategic Goals and use them as provisions to add to the current Charter.

Member Jim Stockard offered concerns with some of the language in the potential elements within the City Council Budget Priorities and provided suggestions on how it could be revised. Member Ellen Shachter shared concerns about the Executive Branch and City Council having different budget priorities and how the two can work together to support Council budget priorities.

Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo suggested having a written report and a public meeting or forum related to Council budget priorities, and noted the importance of having more consistent engagement.

Member Lisa Peterson shared that Council goals should be tied to the budget priorities and vice versa.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Attachment A – Upcoming meeting dates and topics.

Attachment B – Memo from the Collins Center to the Charter Review Committee.

Attachment C – Draft three-year budget priorities and City Manager review.

Attachment D – Proposed language for City Council strategic goals, budget priorities, and City Manager review.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/555?

view id=1&redirect=true&h=82ca6380891b1b4ca27fe59349925321

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, JULY 18, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, July 18, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie - Absent*

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert - Absent*

Kai Long - Present

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious - Absent*

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Absent*

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 10, Absent – 5. Quorum established.

- *Members Nikolas Bowie and Jennifer Gilbert were marked present at 5:36p.m.
- *Member Mina Makarious was marked present at 5:48p.m.
- *Member Susan Shell was marked present at 6:31p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized Member Patrick Magee who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from June 6, 2023, June 20, 2023, and June 27, 2023.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Absent

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized Member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to adopt the three communications received from the public, which were included in the Agenda Packet.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Jameson Quinn shared that they read the current draft and noted that it was silent on the election methods. They shared that they look forward to the discussion around having an elected Mayor.

Committee members shared concerns and suggestions on how to organize and address comments and communications that come through the Charter Review website, highlighting the importance of responding to the residents that due submit comments.

Anna Corning, Project Manager, shared that the goal of the meeting today was to review and discuss the drafted language for Articles 1, 2, and 3. The draft language was provided in advance of the meeting and included in the Agenda Packet.

Member Kai Long shared concerns and frustrations about making sure that going forward there is more diversity as well as more democracy within government.

Elizabeth Corbo from the Collins Center reminded Committee members that there is plenty of opportunity going forward with the Charter to recognize and adjust the language involving citizen engagement and the change Committee members wish to see.

Member Lisa Peterson shared that she agreed with comments made by Kai Long and stressed that the Committee can make change, but to make sure they also identify what the purpose of that change is.

Member Ellen Shachter shared that it would be a good idea for the Committee to have more creative thinking moving forward and was open to suggestions on how the Committee can accomplish the goals they are setting.

Member Lisa Peterson asked The Collins Center if there was a campaign finance reform that could be put in place in the Charter. Elizabeth Corbo shared that this topic is something that is very difficult to address and would have to consult with the City Solicitor and the State regarding it. Lisa Peterson suggested that it is something that the Committee and Collins Center should investigate more to try and include in the Charter.

Member Mina Makarious offered comments and suggestions on Council turnover and shared they agreed with some of the comments made by previous members, but wants to be mindful in the language that is used as to not flood the candidate pool with an already confusing voting process and low voter turnout.

Member Jim Stockard asked for clarification on how much money can be donated by a person to a campaign and if there is a limitation on how much one person is able to donate. Patricia Llyod from the Collins Center shared that campaign financing is very heavily regulated by the State, making it difficult for municipalities to make policies that do not conflict with State law.

Member Jennifer Gilbert shared that they agree with comments made by Member Long and offered comments on government participation and leadership positions, noting that those in charge of decision making is an important discussion.

Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo shared that a section in the draft Articles that they have been focusing on is communication, and offered suggestions on how the Committee can reach out to

specific communities and age groups to achieve the goals that are being set by Committee members to have a progressive conversation on what needs to be changed.

Member Nikolas Bowie referenced and offered comments from the Massachusetts Constitution that describes the powers that local governments have.

Anna Corning asked Committee members to share topics they wish to have more information on for future meeting discussions.

The Chair, Kathleen Born offered comments on the challenges of being on the City Council and running a campaign while also working full-time and suggested that City go back to having City Councillors be part-time positions.

Member Kevin Chen shared that they would like to have conversations around how to make elections more understandable to the public and would like to see more expansion on the communication and engagement side of elections. Member Chen suggested using municipal local media as a tool for outreach.

Member Ellen Shachter noted the importance of having data to help with the decision-making process.

Member Kai Long shared that running for City Council is limited to a selected group based on resources and privileges. Member Long suggested using language in the Charter that would reflect having different demographics be a part of City politics and having a town hall that could be broadcast to residents.

Member Mosammat Faria Afreen shared that she chose to be a part of the Charter Review Committee to represent the groups that they are a part of. Member Afreen shared concerns about the decision making and conversations within the Charter, noting that they feel some of the decisions that have been made are only making it easier for those already involved in government and not to help those who may want to pursue being involved. Member Afreen suggested that having a citizen's assembly could be beneficial for residents and noted that they would like to have Committee meetings that are not just through Zoom, but in person, to promote more engagement with the public.

Anna Corning reminded members that discussions have mostly been around the legislative and executive branches of the Charter and plans to have conversations about engagement and other Articles in the Charter have not been covered yet.

Member Patrick Magee offered suggestions and examples of ways to change the demographics of the government and promote more diversity.

Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo noted they would like to see more conversation and information on property, facilities, and procurement (Article 3, Section 3-2) and shared their frustration with the cost of living in the City of Cambridge.

Elizabeth Corbo shared that community engagement is a topic that the Collins Center has been working on to provide information to the Committee to help with draft language. Elizabeth

Corbo also noted a tool that can be used for residents is a class or seminar on how a specific local government is run.

Member Nikolas Bowie summarized the frustrations that they are hearing from fellow Committee members, which were representative government and the representation of marginalized communities, and offered suggestions on how the Committee can work towards changing them and achieving other goals.

Member Kai Long offered the suggestion of having City Councillors mentor and educate those who are interested in running for City Council.

Member Mina Makarious offered suggestions on ways the Charter can reflect public participation.

Member Ellen Shacter shared comments on creating legislation and noted some of the challenges that can be faced when creating and proposing language.

The Chair, Kathleen Born suggested that there be more conversation on citizen assemblies and agrees that it could be beneficial for the City.

Member Jim Stockard offered comments on creating legislation and questioned what the political piece would be on why the Committee would receive a no from the State when bringing language forward. Member Ellen Shachter responded by sharing their own experience.

Anna Corning shared that moving forward it the Committee will start to prioritize conversations around topics they wish to change and implement to be mindful with time while creating smart goals.

Member Mosammat Faria Afreen asked for clarification on what the process would look like when discussing form of government again and making the final proposal to submit to the City Council. Anna Corning responded by sharing that there will be time before the Committee starts drafting the final proposal report, but noted that if anyone in the Committee is interested in revisiting the topic sooner rather than later, time can be made during a meeting for it. Anna Corning shared that they would create an updated timeline for future meeting discussions.

Member Max Clermont shared that they were in favor of having more conversations around citizen assemblies and what could be included in the Charter. Member Clermont suggested looking at town forms of government as a guide to help form town hall meetings and citizen assemblies.

Member Nikolas Bowie shared advantages of having a resident assembly.

Member Mina Makarious suggested Cambridge model the good things that come out of a citizen assembly and use language to stay away from things that would not benefit having an assembly.

Member Jennifer Gilbert shared that they agree with comments made by Committee members and noted she would be in favor of having more conversations around citizen assemblies and discussing representation.

Anna Corning thanked everyone for their participation and urged members to bring forward any information they would like to see in future discussions. Anna Corning also asked Committee members to provide any written feedback they may have regarding Articles 1, 2, and 3 of the drafted Charter language.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/547?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=19fedbcff01a6c472a317f6b537c4fa1

TUESDAY, JUNE 27, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, June 27, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie - Present

Kevin Chen - Absent*

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Absent

Mina Makarious - Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard – Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 11, Absent – 4. Quorum established.

*Member Kevin Chen was marked present at 6:04p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized Member Patrick Magee who made a motion to place the three communications from the public on file.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent
Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes
Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes
Nikolas Bowie – Yes
Kevin Chen – Absent
Jennifer Gilbert – Absent
Kai Long – Absent
Mina Makarious – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Yes
Ellen Shachter – Yes
Susan Shell – Yes
Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born – Yes
Yes – 11, Absent – 4. Motion passed.

Public Comment

Valerie Bonds offered comments on anti-bullying policy for Councillors in Boston, two-year terms for Councillors, and the process of electing a Mayor.

Anna Corning, Charter Review Committee Project Manager, explained to the Committee that the Council adopted a City Manager Agenda item at the June 26, 2023 City Council meeting making Charter Review Committee members Special Municipal Employees.

Anna Corning shared that she would like to continue the discussion from the previous meeting on term limits for City Councillors. Member Ellen Shachter offered comments on their experience with participating in a Board with term limits and how to balance democracy and participation, noting that new people will bring in new ideas.

Anna Corning recognized Member Susan Shell, Chair Kathleen Born, Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo, Member Mina Makarious, Member Patrick Magee, Member Nikolas Bowie, Member Jim Stockard, Member Lisa Peterson, Member Mosammat Faria Afreen, Member Max Clermont, and Member Kevin Chen who offered comments on term limits. Discussion included Committee members sharing concerns and suggestions on term limits, with some members expressing that they would be in favor of staggered terms, while others were leaning towards not having term limits. Member Kevin Chen highlighted that the Committee should focus on what type of term limit would serve the public's interest the most. Committee members recognized the importance of encouraging younger residents to be more involved with government and noted how term limits could discourage them from pursuing their participation. It was also suggested that voting in a Cambridge election can be overwhelming, which can push residents away from going out to vote.

Anna Corning reminded members that the Committee took a straw poll at the previous meeting not to xtend term limits for City Councillors and noted that it is always something the Committee can come back to in the future to see where everyone is standing.

Anna Corning brought forward that she would like to conduct a straw poll with Committee members sharing if they would like to continue the conversation on term limits or are content with ending the conversation. There were nine members who shared that they would no longer like to continue the discussion, three members that would like to continue discussion, and three members that were absent during the poll.

Anna Corning opened discussion to Committee members on the election and powers of the Mayor/Chair of the City Council. Committee members discussed whether the title of Mayor should be changed to Chair of the City Council, Head of the City Council, Speaker of the Council, or President of the City Council. Chair Born suggested that the Mayor should not be the Chair of the School Committee and that School Committee members should be able to elect their own Chair. Chair Born noted that she was in favor of having a member of the City Council participate as a member of the School Committee for the purposes of budgeting. Members of the Committee agreed that there should be a change of title as well as agreeing with comments about the School Committee. Member Lisa Peterson commented that the Charter should reflect having a goal setting process for every term regarding Councillors because it can have a positive effect towards the City.

Anna Corning recognized Michael Ward from the Collins Center who noted that President and Chair are titles that have been used in municipal bodies, but he was not familiar with Speaker being used in Massachusetts.

Committee members continued discussion on changing the title of the Mayor and what role the Mayor should play in the City.

Anna Corning shared with the Committee that she would like to take a straw poll on changing the title of Mayor to Chair of the City Council, Head of the City Council, or President of the City Council. There were eleven members that were in favor of changing the title, one member who shared they have no opinion, and three members that were absent during the poll.

Anna Corning opened discussion to Committee members on the appointment process for department heads and multi member bodies. Anna Corning noted that currently the City Council appoints the City Manager, the City Auditor, and the City Clerk and noted that the City has many multi member bodies, Boards and Commissions, and Committees. She noted that the City Manager is currently responsible for making those appointments and that some of the Boards and Commission require Council approval.

Anna Corning recognized member Jim Stockard who shared that he believes the City Manager should be able to pick their own team when it comes to the executive branch and department heads within the City. He noted that if the Council wants the City Manager to be effective, it is not unreasonable for them to pick the team which they trust will help make the City successful. Member Stockard also shared that the City Council approval of appointments to Boards and Commissions is reasonable because they are policy making bodies. Many members of the Committee shared that they agreed with the comments that were made by Member Stockard.

Anna Corning recognized Member Nikolas Bowie who suggested that the City Council should have the power to remove or discipline department heads and offered comments on appointments to Boards and Commissions and the importance of their role within the City. Member Ellen Schachter shared that she was not in favor of the City Council having the power to remove department heads. Member Max Clermont agreed. Member Kevin Chen offered suggestions on City Council removal of department heads.

Elliot Veloso, First Assistant City Solicitor, offered clarifying remarks on Boards and Commissions and the role some department heads play in those Boards. Elliot Veloso was available to respond to questions and concerns from the Committee. Michael Ward shared examples of how the City Council is involved with the hiring process from other municipalities.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/543? view_id=1&redirect=true&h=9d3379b83c55083602c2d44e69524cfd

TUESDAY, JUNE 20, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, June 20, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Absent

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie - Present

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long - Present

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious - Absent

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 12, Absent – 3. Quorum established.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from the May 23, 2023 Charter Review meeting.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Absent

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born, recognized Elliot Veloso, First Assistant City Solicitor, who reviewed the memo that was included in the Agenda Packet from the Law Department to the Charter Review Committee regarding the response to Council Order No. O-4 of April 10, 2023, and made himself available to respond to questions and concerns from Committee members.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Lisa Peterson who made a motion to adopt the memo from the Law Department to the Charter Review Committee.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Absent

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

Anna Corning, Project Manager, opened public comment.

Valerie Bonds thanked Anna Corning for hosting an event in the community room at 808 Memorial Drive and making herself available to questions from residents and offered comments and suggestions on term limits for Councillors.

Anna Corning shared that she would like to conduct a straw poll to help focus meeting discussions on topics the Committee members are most interested in and use the poll as a tool moving forward.

The first straw poll was to determine if Committee members were interested in keeping an atlarge City Council, or continuing the discussion about adding district Councillors. Nine Committee members were in favor of maintaining at-large Councillors, three Committee members were in favor of continuing the discussion, and three members were recorded as absent.

The second straw poll was to determine if Committee members are interested in continuing the conversation on term lengths for City Councillors or if they are interested in keeping the current term length. The Committee members who were present chose unanimously to keep the current term length for City Councillors.

The final straw poll was to determine if the Committee was interested in discussing the addition of term limits for the City Councillors. Four Committee members were in favor of continuing the discussion of adding term limits and eight were not in favor of continuing the discussion.

Anna Corning shared that Chair Born, Member Max Clermont, and Member Lisa Peterson have been discussing ideas on adding additional elements for public engagement into the Charter. Anna Corning gave an overview of the discussions between the Committee members around engagement. Anna Corning shared that one thing that she would like the Committee to focus on is citizen participation mechanisms, which include free petitions and group petitions, and offered examples of both. Member Max Clermont noted that a free petition gives residents the opportunity to bring issues forward on the City Council Agenda by submitting the petition as a communication. Anna Corning shared with the Committee that a group petition needs a threshold of anywhere between 150-300 resident signatures or a percentage of the voters from the last municipal election, which could be around 2%-5%, once the petition has collected signatures it would then and require the City Council to hold a public hearing on the matter being brought forward through the petition. Committee members were recognized for questions and concerns and team members from the Collins Center Michael Ward and Elizabeth Corbo were available to respond and provide further information on petitions and public engagement. It was noted that if more public engagement were to be proposed in the Charter, the Committee should focus on language that would include goal setting for City Councillors and how information should be more accessible to the public.

Anna Corning shared that Chair Born, Member Clermont, and Member Peterson discussed two other potential provisions. The first was a resident assembly, which would include a large group of random, diverse individuals who are given questions and topics that they are to address. Anna Corning offered suggestions and examples of how a resident assembly could be used in

Cambridge. Member Nikolas Bowie and Member Jim Stockard shared that they strongly support resident assemblies. Member Jennifer Gilbert and Member Susan Shell offered comments and shared concerns about resident assemblies only having a short time together to focus on important topics and how participants in resident assemblies are selected. Anna Corning shared additional information on resident assemblies and made suggestions on how the Charter Review Committee can move forward with the addition on resident assemblies in the Charter.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/545? view id=1&redirect=true&h=7de1dc90369dc33b646718a7c80375fa

TUESDAY, JUNE 6, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, June 6, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Absent*

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie - Present

Kevin Chen - Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long - Present

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious - Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard - Absent

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 13, Absent – 2. Quorum established.

^{*}Jessica DeJesus was marked present at 5:36p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized Member Lisa Peterson who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from May 9, 2023 and place them on file.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Absent

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Absent

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized Member Patrick Magee who made a motion to adopt communications received from Committee Members and the Public and place them on file. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Absent

Nikolas Bowie - Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Absent

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened public comment.

John Hawkinson thanked the Committee and Law Department staff for responding to his communication and referenced some of the response from the Law Department's memo.

Valerie Bonds thanked Committee Members for the important decision that they will have to make and shared that some of their concerns with government are about accountability.

James Williamson shared that they were in support of a city-wide survey for residents on topics discussed in Charter Review.

Heather Hoffman offered comments on the form of government and noted that whatever form of government the Committee decides, it needs to promote transparency.

The Chair, Kathleen Born reviewed the letter received from the Law Department (Attachment A) regarding a legal opinion on voting for Charter Review Committee deliberations. Anna Corning, Project Manager, and Kathleen Born were available to clarify questions from Committee Members.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized Member Max Clermont who made a motion to move forward with the City Manager-Mayor-City Council form of government as part of the committee deliberation process.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – No

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - No

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - No

Susan Shell - No

Jim Stockard - Absent

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -10, No -4, Absent -1. Motion passed.

Anna Corning introduced Elizabeth Corbo from the Collins Center who opened discussion on the Legislative Branch of government to Committee Members. Anna Corning noted that there should be three main points that Committee Members should focus on during conversation, which were:

- 1. Does the Committee want to recommend a change to how City Councillors represent the City? Adding some or all district representation to the current all-at-large structure.
- 2. Does the Committee want to change the length of terms for City Councillors (or include staggered terms)? Does the Committee want to establish term limits for City Councillors?
- 3. Role of Mayor/Chair of City Council. How is the Mayor/Chair elected? What should the power and duties of the Mayor/Chair of City Council be?

Member Ellen Shachter offered comments on ward representation and at large Councillors and shared that they believed a key problem with the system is making sure minorities get the proper representation.

Member Susan Shell shared that she agreed with comments made by Member Ellen Shachter and noted it is important that areas of the City are not left out in decision making, which could happen by having neighborhood representation.

Member Lisa Peterson offered comments on the possibility of district Councillors and shared it could be beneficial to some residents in the City, but found the City being broken up into three districts would be problematic for effective representation.

Member Mina Makarious noted that they have similar thoughts to Member Lisa Peterson, and shared concerns about what does not work for the current system with low turnout rates and low representation.

Member Jessica Acevedo shared that district representation is important to have individuals represent the diverse population and noted that they were in favor of staggered terms for Councillors.

Member Patrick Magee shared frustrations with the current City government on both the administration and government side. Member Magee offered comments on district representation and goal setting.

Member Kevin Chen shared that they were leaning towards the at large representation and noted they would be interested in exploring where to direct attention on the legislative side of government.

Member Nikolas Bowie shared that they felt very strongly about having the Mayor be called the Chair of the City Council to reflect what they actually are and also felt strongly against district based representation.

Member Jennifer Gilbert shared the importance of accountability and having a city-wide perspective when it comes to major changes in the City. Member Gilbert noted that they were not in favor of switching to district representation at this time.

Member Kai Long offered the suggestion of each Councillor having different responsibilities in representation to help direct community members who have concerns and noted that there should be term limits for Councillors and possibly the City Manager.

The Chair, Kathleen Born shared that she believes that proportional representation already allows for neighborhood representation. She is not in favor of districts. The Chair offered comments on term limits, noting that she is not in favor of term limits, in particular eight or ten year term limits or shorter.

Members of the Charter Review Committee continued their discussion on government by offering concerns and suggestions on ways the Committee can continue to move forward with topics they wish to address while forming a new Charter to propose to the Council. Anna

Corning, Elizabeth Corbo, and Michael Ward from the Collins Center were available to respond to Committee members. Anna Corning shared that if Committee members were interested in learning more information on the roles and power of duties of the Chair of City Council/Mayor, she and the Collins Center would be available to provide material for future discussions.

Member Lisa Peterson shared concerns from residents on whether the Mayor should be the Chair of the School Committee or if it should be someone that is specifically elected to be on the School Committee. Member Peterson noted that she was in favor of having the Mayor being the Chair, but also offered suggestions on how the Chair could be elected. Chair Born responded to comments made by Member Peterson, sharing that if a Mayor were to be elected there should be a discussion on what the roles and duties of the Mayor should be.

Member Patrick Magee asked if the Chair could go through the process of how the Mayor is currently elected and share her experience while being on the Cambridge City Council. Chair Born was available to respond and was happy to give an overview of the process.

Anna Corning reviewed the major themes that were discussed throughout the meeting and recognized Committee Members for comments. Elizabeth Corbo offered comments on theories on why officials are challenged less in district representation versus at large. Anna Corning shared suggestions from the public on how the districts could potentially be divided.

Anna Corning suggested that if Members do not feel strongly about changing something, going forward there should be votes taken in order to move on from certain discussions and topics.

Members of the Charter Review, the Collins Center, and Anna Corning discussed the City having a "311" informational telephone number similar to Somerville to assist residents with reporting various concerns and incidents and receiving a response in a timely manner.

Member Ellen Shachter shared concerns about term limits. Anna Corning, Michael Ward, and Elizabeth Corbo were available to respond and provide examples of term limits in other municipalities in Massachusetts and other States. Michael Ward noted that term limits are very rare in Massachusetts. Anna Corning shared that she would get more information on Massachusetts municipalities to provide to the Committee. Member Jennifer Gilbert asked the Collins Center why Massachusetts is different from other States regarding term limits. Michael Ward shared that he would look into it further.

Member Kai Long offered comments on term limits and noted that they would be in favor of term limits for various reasons, including having more diversity.

Anna Corning reminded Committee members and the public of future meet and greets with residents and noted that there will be no meeting on July 4, 2023.

The meeting was adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Attachment A – Legal opinion from the Law Department.

Clerk's Note: This is a permanent record.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/522?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=12abd6eeef3d6 16d2cfd6f99744013e2

TUESDAY, MAY 23, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, May 23, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Absent*

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie - Absent*

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long - Present

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious - Absent

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 10, Absent – 5. Quorum established.

- *Member Nikolas Bowie was marked present at 5:41p.m.
- *Member Kaleb Abebe was marked present at 6:00p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized Member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to adopt and place on file written communications received from the public. The motion was seconded by Member Jim Stockard.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes Mosammat Faria Afraan – Abe

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -10, No -0, Absent -5. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born noted that the meeting was for Committee Members to continue the discussion on forms of government and shared that Michael Ward and Elizabeth Corbo from the Collins Centers were present at the meeting.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

James Williamson shared that he was supportive of Committee Members moving towards a more democratic government and offered comments and suggestions on different forms of government.

Member Kai Long offered comments on using the word "democracy" when discussing form of government and shared they would like to have a better understanding of how other Committee Members feel they are using the word "democracy" when they are offering comments during conversations. Member Nikolas Bowie responded by sharing their thoughts on democracy and offered comments on Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government, as well as the budget. Members Jim Stockard, Ellen Shachter, Susan Shell, Lisa Petrson, Kai Long, Max Clermont, and Patrick Magee responded to remarks made by Nikolas Bowie and offered comments on form of government, democracy in the community, and the budget. Member Nikolas Bowie stressed the importance of building up a democratic body. The Chair, Kathleen Born shared that based on discussions in the Committee, it feels that there is a universal support for budget process reform regardless of what form of government Committee Members are leaning towards. Michael Ward offered comments on voter turnout and Mayor and Manager forms of government.

Anna Corning recognized Elizabeth Corbo who shared a chart titled "Decision Chart for Article 3: Executive Branch" (Attachment A), with the focus being on Mayor-CAFO-Council form of

government. The chart reviewed the potential decision areas which included qualifications, term of Office, compensation, prohibitions, evaluation, goal setting, powers/duties, appointments by Office, temporary appointments, temporary vacancy in Office, removal (City Manager), and Veto (Mayor). While reviewing the chart, comments and concerns that were brought forward by Committee members were added to the document (Attachment B). Members from the Collins Center and Anna Corning were available to respond to questions and concerns from Committee members.

Member Ellen Shachter shared concerns about the procedure for the Committee moving forward with decision making. Anna Corning noted that the plan was to try and finish up the form of government discussion at the current meeting with the goal of a vote being taken at the next meeting. Anna Corning shared that the majority vote on form of government would then be the focus moving forward and members who vote in the minority would have the opportunity to produce a minority section on that form of government to be submitted with the final report. Member Ellen Shacter suggested that if Members were not available to vote at the next meeting, they could possibly submit a vote by proxy. The Chair, Kathleen Born noted that the Law Department should be consulted on this issue.

Members Kai Long and Susan Shell offered comments on democracy and voter turnout. Member Nikolas Bowie shared that they agree with Kai Long and Susan Shell on voter turnout and noted that the low turnout in the City is not a good way to run the City. Nikolas Bowie noted that the Committee can make changes within their control to change voter turnout. Anna Corning and Michael Ward offered comments and suggestions about voter turnout and shared that the Committee can look at other ways to increase voter participation. The Chair, Kathleen Born asked for clarification on ways to increase participation in elections. Anna Corning and Member Nikolas Bowie, noted that under the State's Home Rule Amendment, municipalities are not allowed to change voting laws without State Legislative approval.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Attachment A – Decision Chart for Article 3: Executive Branch

Attachment B – Decision Chart for Article 3: Executive Branch with comments and questions

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/515?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=a9eb99a2717b74e1865b80f83ba5a5d9

TUESDAY, MAY 9, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, May 9, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen - Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long - Present

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious - Absent*

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 13, Absent – 2. Quorum established.

*Member Mina Makarious was marked present at 5:47p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Patrick Magee who made a motion to adopt and place on file the Charter Review Committee meeting minutes from April 11, 2023 and April 25, 2023. The motion was seconded by member Lisa Peterson.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt and place on file communications received from the public. The motion was seconded by Kevin Chen.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Jameson Quinn shared that they have been watching the process and appreciate the work the Committee has been doing and suggested that when it comes to voting systems, start with a statement of values to fulfill those values.

Anna Corning, Project Manager, reviewed the goals for this meeting and the next meeting, with the intent to take a vote on form of government at the May 23, 2023 meeting with a majority vote. Anna Corning noted that the final report will require a 2/3 majority vote and can also include a minority report. Members of the Charter Review Committee offered questions and concerns on the plan moving forward.

Members Kai Long, Susan Shell, Ellen Shachter, Mosammat Faria Afreen, and Mina Makarious, shared concerns and offered comments about the form of government decision making process. Anna Corning and Michael Ward from the Collins Center were available to respond to questions and concerns that were raised. Anna Corning shared that she would like to do a straw poll to see which form of government members were leaning towards to begin discussion.

Anna Corning opened the discussion to Committee members on the City Manager-Council-Mayor and Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government. Anna Corning recognized Elizabeth Corbo from the Collins Center who shared a chart titled "Decision Chart for Article 3: Executive Branch" (Attachment A). The chart reviewed the potential decision areas which included qualifications, term of Office, compensation, prohibitions, evaluation, goal setting, powers/duties, appointments by Office, temporary appointments, temporary vacancy in Office, removal (City Manager), and Veto (Mayor). While reviewing the Chart, notes and questions that were brought forward by Committee members were added to the document (Attachment B). Members from the Collins Center and Anna Corning were available to respond to questions and concerns from Committee members.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Attachment A – Decision Chart for Article 3: Executive Branch

Attachment B – Decision Chart for Article 3: Executive Branch with comments and questions

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/499?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=04bab9598a2b86d0b810dd6a3260cf5a

TUESDAY, APRIL 15, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a Roundtable meeting on Tuesday, April 25, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Absent*

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Absent

Nikolas Bowie - Present

Kevin Chen - Absent

Max Clermont - Absent

Jennifer Gilbert - Absent*

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious - Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 9, Absent – 6. Quorum established.

- *Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo was marked present at 5:40p.m.
- *Member Jennifer Gilbert was marked present at 5:37p.m.

Members of the Charter Review Committee held a roundtable meeting on Tuesday, April 25, 2023, to continue their discussion on the form of government in Cambridge.

The Chair, Kathleen Born, reminded members of the Committee and the public that it was a roundtable meeting, noting that no public comment and no votes would be taken during the meeting. Present at the meeting were Michael Ward and Elizabeth Corbo from the Collins Center who made themselves available to respond to any questions or comments brought forward by Committee members.

Anna Corning, Project Manager, gave an overview of the agenda for the meeting and noted that the discussions would be on City Manager-Council-Mayor form of government and related changes and on Mayor-Chief Administrative and Finance Officer (CAFO)-Council form of government and related changes. Anna Corning shared that Committee members should be concentrating on the strengths and challenges of each during the discussion.

Anna Corning recognized member Jim Stockard who led a focused discussion on City Manager-Council-Mayor form of government. Jim Stockard gave an overview of the pros of having a City Manager, sharing that City Managers are not subject to political pressure and are able to choose a successful team to run the various City Departments. Jim Stockard shared that they feel with the many communications, public comment, and forums the Charter Review Committee has conducted, the public seem to be leaning towards keeping a City Manager. Jim Stockard shared a question that was brought forward by a member of the public which was, "What is the problem you are trying to fix?". Jim Stockard shared that that question has stuck with him and believes that the City, for the most part, runs fairly well with the current form of government. Jim Stockard reviewed some of the cons that have been brought up during discussion regarding City Manager form of government, sharing the most noticeable concern with members is the City Manager not being an elected official and having too much power overseeing the budget. After Jim Stockard reviewed the pros and cons of the City Manager-Council-Mayor form of government, Committee members were able to offer comments and concerns, with many members sharing their opinion on this type of form of government.

Anna Corning recognized member Nikolas Bowie who led a focused discussion on Mayor-CAFO-Council form of government. Nikolas Bowie shared that no form of existing democracy is a guarantee that an elected leader will care about everybody in the community, but what democracy does well is create a strong incentive for elected officials to care what people think. Nickolas Bowie noted that as members of the Committee, they have many resources to ensure that City government is accountable. They noted that it is important, whether it is with electing a strong Mayor, or any type of form of government, that elections are as inclusive and as representative as possible. By stressing the importance of having representation in elections, voters will have the ability to make the government more accountable than it currently already is. Nikolas Bowie stressed that democratic accountability has been the biggest factor in those in favor of a strong Mayor. Nikolas Bowie shared that they were in favor of a suggestion made by the Collins Center, which would include a Resident Advisory Committee for strong Mayor form of government and suggested that having a citizen jury and/or having random people chosen to participate in decisions would be beneficial. Nikolas Bowie ended by noting that they believe

that the City will work better if everyone can equally participate in deciding how everything in the community can flourish. After Nikolas Bowier reviewed the pros and cons of the Mayor-CAFO- Council form of government, discussion was open to Committee members to offer their comments and concerns.

Anna Corning suggested that moving forward it could be a good idea for the Committee to start focusing on other aspects of the Charter and return to a form of government discussion after Committee members have thought about it more.

The Chair, Kathleen Born offered closing remarks about form of government and shared they agreed with Anna Corning on the idea of taking a break on form of government discussion and coming back to it later. The Chair shared that it is important to discuss other topics of the Charter so the Committee can continue moving forward.

The Chater Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/491?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=c12c827141cb 251ff084cfe8d4262b66

TUESDAY, APRIL 11, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, April 11, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023 adopted by Massachusetts General Court and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via Zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessican DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie - Present

Kevin Chen - Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long - Present

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious - Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 15, Absent – 0. Quorum established.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Lisa Peterson who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from March 29, 2023. The motion was seconded by member Kevin Chen.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Present

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -14, No -0, Present -1. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made motion to accept and place on file fifteen communications received from the public. The motion was seconded by member Mosammat Faria Afreen.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -15, No -0. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened public comment.

Valerie Bonds shared that they do not believe the City Council is ready for a four-year term and noted that the City Manager is a public servant who is responsible and accountable to the people only, where the City Council is accountable to the voters.

Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation.

Gleb Bahmutov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors.

James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council.

Dazhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas.

James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager form of government.

Stephen C. shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable.

Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in favor of keeping two-year terms for the City Council and would like to see the Plan E Charter retained.

Pio Szamel suggested that the Charter Review Committee review how votes are cast for at large seats.

Heather Hoffman offered comments on government and shared that it is hard to find people to run to be an elected official and the residents and voters need to remain involved, otherwise there would be no accountability.

Jameson Quinn offered comments around staggered Council terms and suggestions on rank choice ballet voting.

Kai Long shared that it would be important to create and collect the data that is being submitted from communications to help the Committee have a better understanding of what the residents are saying. Anna Corning, Project Manager, shared that she would be happy to start tallying and creating an overall summary of the opinions and information that is being received from the public.

Anna Corning, Project Manager, noted that they are in the process of creating an online survey with members Lisa Peterson and Jennifer Gilbert as well as Chair Born. Anna Corning shared that the survey could have polls or open-ended questions for residents to respond to. Chair Born noted that the idea of the survey came from the City Council at the Special City Council meeting on March 22nd.

Members of the Charter Review Committee discussed and shared concerns around conducting a survey within the community regarding the form of government and matters related to it. Anna Corning noted that it is important for Committee members to share their suggestions and ideas for surveying, so the Committee can execute the survey to get the best outcome possible. Anna shared that there can be more than one way a survey is done.

Elizabeth Corbo from the Collins Center noted that conducting this survey will not be the last opportunity to receive feedback from the public and reviewed what the process will look like in the future for the Committee moving forward and shared that there will be several more instances where input will be gathered from the public.

Anna Corning shared that they would like to transition the topic of discussion to form of government and have Committee members share their thoughts.

Member Ellen Shachter shared that they would like to see a system that has a combination of a Mayor and a Chief Administrative and Finance Officer (CAFO). They noted that in their experience, they have seen more accountability with a Mayor.

Kai Long shared that they worry about having a strong Mayor and the accountability between the Mayor and City Council that would be involved and how they would be able to work together.

Mina Makarious shared that they are leaning closer to a City Manager form of government and noted that a strong Mayor with a CAFO could work if the Mayor's position would not have complete power and the possibility of making decisions with the Council.

Nikolas Bowie shared they support a strong Mayor system and likes the idea of having a CAFO. They stressed the importance that whoever sets the budget for the City should be accountable to the voters.

Jim Stockard shared that they are in favor of City Manager form of government and he likes the idea that the City Manager can stay away from campaigning and elections. Jim Stockard noted that they would like the City Council to have a leader within the Council that is elected to advocate for good policies to benefit the City.

Lisa Peterson noted that they are in favor of the City Manager form of government, and shared that a good City Manager tries to balance the interests of people across the City. They shared that if the Committee went with a strong Mayor it would be important to have an elected CAFO and for the Council to have more authority around the budget.

Susan Shell shared that they were in favor of a strong Mayor with a CAFO and that the budget should be overseen by elected officials.

Mosammat Faria Afreen shared that they were leaning toward having a strong Mayor form of government due to the potential of increasing voter turnout and noted it was important to have a strong public figure in Cambridge in terms of infrastructure and having a larger say with the budget.

Kaleb Abebe offered comments around form of government and shared they were in favor of keeping the current form of government.

Kathleen Born noted that a strong elected official is the best way for the City to have a future. The Chair noted that the City is stuck right now and it would benefit the City to have someone come in with a vision for the future and provide answers on how to get there.

Kevin Chen offered comments around the budget and noted that with a strong Mayor system, decisions around the budget could be different. They shared that they agree with the Chair about lack of leadership in the City and would support a strong Mayor system with a CAFO role in place.

Jennifer Gilbert shared that they support a strong Mayor form of government because it is a way for the City to create leadership and prioritize the City. They shared that a Mayor is someone that would be more accountable to lead the City in the future.

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo shared that they believe the City is going towards the direction of change, but is concerned with having a strong Mayor form of government. They shared they would like to look more into how the City Council can be improved and noted it would be important to help increase the number of minorities who are represented in the City, and shared that with a strong Mayor it would not be a full representation of citizens.

Patrick Magee shared that they support a City Manager - Council form of government and offered comments on the budget, noting that the past City Managers have not been able to accomplish what they have with regards to the budget without the push from the City Council.

Max Clermont shared that they are leaning towards City Manager form of government and agrees with comments made by Jim Stockard.

The meeting was extended thirty minutes by the Chair, Kathleen Born. No vote was taken.

The Charter Review Committee continued their discussion on the form of government and members offered concerns and suggestions around strong Mayor versus City Manager. Anna Corning suggested that members go around and share what side they were leaning towards.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:57p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/481?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=8db2b148ca76 9c0a979e9f579e4e1cab

TUESDAY, MARCH 28, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, March 28, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Absent*

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie - Absent*

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long - Absent*

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious - Absent*

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 11, Absent – 4. Quorum established.

- *Members Jessica DeJesus Acevedo and Kai Long were marked present at 5:37p.m.
- *Member Nikolas Bowie was marked present at 5:35p.m.
- *Member Mina Makarious was marked present at 6:30p.m.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Ellen Schachter who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from February 28, 2023, and March 14, 2023. The motion was seconded by member Lisa Peterson.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the role.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Absent

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie - Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long - Absent

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt communications from Committee Members and the public. The motion was seconded by member Mosammat Faria Afreen.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the role.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Absent

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -14, No -0, Absent -1. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened public comment.

Liz Speakman spoke in support of keeping the same form of government that the City has had with a strong City Manager and believes that a strong Mayor would be risky.

Marilee Meyer shared they do not want to see more power from the Council and asked that the current system stays in place.

Valerie Bonds supported the same comments made by previous speakers and shared the City Council is not ready for a four year term.

Stephen Cellucci thanked the Committee for taking time to discuss the future of the City and spoke in support of a strong Mayor.

Jesse Baer spoke in favor of a strong Mayor and shared that politics is democracy and politics is under a threat and this is not the time to be moving away from politics.

Suzanne Blier spoke in favor of keeping the City Manager for now to see how the new City Manager is in his new role. She offered suggestions around the possibility of residents voting for the Mayor during Council elections.

Robert Winters offered many suggestions on updating and reformatting the current Charter and shared that giving the Election Commission more flexibility in some of the ways things are done would be beneficial.

Heather Hoffman offered comments around proportional representation and shared that done correctly, politics is the art of getting somewhere by bringing people together.

James Williamson shared a quote from Niccolo Machiavelli and would like to see a shift of power where citizens have input in decisions that are made and participate in the decisions that effect their lives.

Ilan Levy shared it is important for residents to have a clear understanding of the actual consequences of the form of government that the City will be using and voices of the people need to be heard in the final decisions that are made.

Anna Corning, Project Manager, introduced Elizabeth Corbo and Michael Ward from the Collins Center who gave an overview of their chart titled "Menu of Forms of Government with Example Options for Modifications" (Attachment A). After their presentation they made themselves available to Committee Members to respond to any questions or concerns.

Member Kai Long offered comments around strong Mayor and Manager and shared that the possibility of modifying and working on what government the City already has could be beneficial.

Member Mina Makarious noted that they agree with comments that were made by Kai Long and if the Committee decides to keep the City Manager he would like to see the Council and the public be more involved with the approach of hiring a new City Manager.

Member Nikolas Bowie shared he was in favor of switching to a strong Mayor system and realizing how much Massachusetts State Law puts into the budgetary process is a key factor that helped him lean towards a strong Mayor.

Member Lisa Peterson shared that she believes that the current system works very well but could use some improvement. Lisa Peterson noted that a directly elected Mayor is putting a lot of power to one person versus having a City Council that would require a vote of five people to make decisions within the City. Member Peterson shared that mutually agreeable goals are needed between the Council and Manager to make progress.

Member Jim Stockard offered comments and shared that the Charter Review Committee should not want to change the Charter just for the sake of change, but there are improvements in the current Charter the Committee can make moving forward. He shared that he likes the idea of keeping the current government system, noting that the City Manager is held accountable by the City Council. Jim Stockard also agreed with statements made by member Nikolas Bowie around the budget process and shared that the City Council should have more input and accountability with the budget.

Member Susan Shell shared that they agreed with comments made by member Jim Stockard. She shared that she is reluctant to change things radically without more time to deliberate and noted that maybe this is not the best time to go with a strong Mayor but feels most of the changes that will happen will be at the level of the City Council.

Member Jennifer Gilbert encouraged all members to speak on the topic of form of government if they feel comfortable. They shared that they are leaning towards a strong Mayor government and offered comments on why they are leaning that way, noting that it is hard to have a nonelected official be the voice of the City in regards to the budget and representing the City regionally.

Member Kevin Chen shared that they appreciate hearing comments from fellow Committee members and from listening to the conversation at the meeting, they are leaning towards strong Mayor only if there is a Chief Administrative and Finance Officer (CAFO) role partnered with a Mayor. Kevin Chen noted that having a Mayor will help bring accountability and transparency to the City, which is what many residents and Committee members have voiced in their concerns, and a CAFO will allow a manager type role that can help the City go in the right direction.

Member Mosammat Faria Afreen shared that if the Committee decides to keep the current form of government one thing they would like to see changed would be towards the budget, and noted giving the responsibility of the budget to the elected officials is important.

Member Patrick Magee agrees with comments made around the budget process and shared it would be helpful to look at past budgets and compare them to municipalities that have a strong Mayor to see where Cambridge's budget stands in comparison to those to see if members are happy with that, or what the difference would be under different circumstances. He shared that there could be the possibility of strong Mayor form of government not being progressive enough and noted there is a balance of having a collective group deciding who the City Manager is could be a good safety net.

Member Kaleb Abebe shared he had similar thoughts to Patrick Magee to compare budgetary spending with other municipalities and how it relates to Cambridge. Kaleb Abebe offered comments around the budget and noted that more input from elected officials and the City

Council, is more of a high priority for him while also maintaining the Council-Manager relationship.

Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo shared that she is apprehensive towards elected voting due to the lack of representation of minorities. She offered comments around the budget and the struggles of being a small business owner and resident in Cambridge, but noted she was in favor of a City Manager structure because she believes that role is more accountable. She shared suggestions around terms and noted that a four-year term would be more beneficial for the Council and the City to accomplish goals.

Member Max Clermont noted that he was in favor of a strong Manager and Council form of government and shared that there is more of a role that the Mayor could play as a member of the Council and with the City Manager.

The Chair, Kathleen Born shared that it has been very difficult to decide on the form of government and shared she is not ready to move away from a City Manager form of government. She agrees there could be changes made in the Charter and a more efficient way to elect a Mayor to Chair the City Council.

Member Kai Long shared that having nine elected leaders and helping them figure out how to work together would be extremely beneficial and a good goal for the Committee to work together towards.

Member Mosammat Faria Afreen noted that the rise of costs in the City has played a role in how many people who identify as a minority vote in Cambridge and shared that the idea of having people who may not live in Cambridge, but work in Cambridge, vote as well, which could be a benefit regarding the increase of voter turnout.

Member Lisa Peterson had a clarifying question about how much input the Boston City Council recently got towards the budget and how they were able to make that change. Anna Corning noted that it was a ballot question that the State gave Boston to allow new power to the Council to allow them to amend, reject, or propose line items, as long as the overall budget number did not increase.

Member Nikolas Bowie stressed the importance that when the Committee goes to the State Legislature, they should approach the process from the perspective that the Charter is the vehicle to push through the legislature the changes the people of Cambridge want.

Member Susan Shell shared it is useful to think about the residents of Cambridge who will be here in twenty years, and noted that decisions made today may influence what the demographic of the city is in the future.

Anna Corning noted that at the next Charter Review Committee meeting she would like to finish the conversation and take a working consensus vote on the form of government.

The Chair, Kathleen Born extended the meeting by fifteen minutes, no vote was taken.

Member Jennifer Gilbert shared she looks forward to more conversation to help flush out and get a better consensus on form of government.

Member Mina Makarious offered comments regarding how the Committee will vote next week on the form of government.

Member Kai Long had a clarifying question on how the Charter can make the City Council and City Council- Manager relationship more accountable and if a Mayor-Council would be an easier relationship to build towards accountability. Anna Corning noted that with a Mayor system, they are less accountable to the City Council because they do not have to report to the City Council, whereas the City Manager does have to report to the City Council.

The Chair, Kathleen Born shared that she would like more information from the Collins Center regarding what a tight goal setting process would look like to tie goals to the budget. She also shared that understanding more about the State Legislative process and other Charters submitting Home Rule petitions would be helpful moving forward. Anna Corning and Elizabeth Corbo were available to respond and shared that there are many methods to use towards goal setting.

Member Kevin Chen had a clarifying question regarding the possibility of voters being able to appoint and remove a City Manager. Elizabeth Corbo provided answers, sharing that there is the possibility of having a form of a citizen free petition.

Member Jim Stockard shared it is important to communicate with State Representatives and Legislators sooner so they are on the same page and have an understanding of what the Committee is trying to address.

Member Mosammat Faria Afreen thanked the Collins Center for their chart and shared a table that represents the roles of the Manager and CAFO with a column on how they could be kept accountable by the Council and the voters would be helpful. Anna Corning shared that a CAFO role is person who is working for the Mayor and acts as a department head.

Anna Corning thanked everyone for participating and believes it was a very productive meeting.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 8:00p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/475?

view id=1&redirect=true&h=0d98a607a0eedeef793a14b82fc98420

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, MARCH 14, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, March 14, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via zoom.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long - Present

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious - Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard - Absent

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 12, Absent – 3. Quorum established.

The Chair, Katleen Born recognized member Kevin Chen who made a motion to adopt the meeting minutes from February 7, 2023 and Subcommittee meeting minutes from January 27, 2023. The motion was seconded by member Kai Long.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie - Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Absent

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent 3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Lisa Peterson who made a motion to adopt and place on file one written communication received from the public (Attachment A). The motion was seconded by member Patrick Magee.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard – Absent

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

Anna Corning, Project Manager, shared that she would like to hear opinions on the proposed timeline (Attachment B) and adopt it at the meeting. She noted that she tried to incorporate the two main items she heard as feedback from members, which included dedicated time to review drafted charter text, and dedicated time slots for topic-specific public forums. Anna noted that the plan would be to propose this timeline to the Council at the meeting being held on March 22 with the understanding that the Charter Review Committee would ask for an extension through the end of the year. Anna opened discussion to members about edits and concerns around the proposed timeline.

Member Ellen Shachter had a clarifying question around summer meetings and the possibility of some members being away on vacation. She noted the importance of making sure there is a quorum for summer meetings so the Committee is able to meet. Anna Corning noted that there will be a summer break where meetings will not be held and shared she would be reaching out to members to confirm their availability.

Member Susan Shell had a clarifying question on how the timeline would be affected by an extension and what it looks like moving forward. Anna Corning noted that the timeline is the framework behind asking for the extension with the goal being to discuss the extension at the City Council Special meeting on March 22, and shared that the timeline currently goes to mid-November, and members should think about if they are able to continue to make a commitment to participate.

The Chair, Kathleen Born shared that it would be good to end in November because it is an election year and it would be good to have the current City Council members present when the new Charter Review language is complete and ready to be submitted. The Chair encouraged members to look at the proposed timeline so they have a good idea of what will be happening in the upcoming months and future meetings.

Member Kai Long offered comments and positive feedback around the proposed timeline and is in favor of moving forward with it, and believes November is a good end date.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to adopt the proposed timeline. Member Patrick Magee seconded the motion.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent
Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes
Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes
Nikolas Bowie – Absent
Kevin Chen – Yes
Max Clermont – Yes
Jennifer Gilbert – Yes
Kai Long – Yes
Patrick Magee – Yes
Mina Makarious – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Yes
Ellen Shachter – Yes
Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Absent Kathleen Born – Yes Yes – 12, No – 0, Absent – 3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born reminded Committee members of the Special City Council meeting being held on March 22nd and encouraged some members to join in the meeting, but also stressed the importance that Charter Review Committee members that do attend have to be less than seven to stay away from a quorum.

Anna Corning introduced City Manager Yi-An Huang who thanked the Committee for inviting him to join the meeting. The City Manager offered opening remarks about his transition from his previous employment to his current role as City Manager, and shared his background on what led him to become a City Manager. He shared that he recognized the opportunity to come into the City to build off of things that are already strong, and work towards strengthening areas in the City where it was needed. The City Manager noted that he believes the conversation with the Charter Review Committee is very important, and he is excited and happy to share what he has learned, seen, and experienced since taking the role of City Manager.

Member Kevin Chen began by asking the City Manager if there were a Mayor position that had been opened with the City, is that something he would have applied for. The City Manager shared that he would not have applied for a political role like that, he does enjoy reading about politics, but does not see himself as a politician. The City Manager noted that what excites him about the role of City Manager is being able to build a strong organization and a culture where he is able get things done.

Member Ellen Shachter offered comments and asked the City Manager what he believes is the appropriate interface with the people in the community and the position of City Manager. The City Manager responded by sharing he believes that it is very important to have all levels of engagement within the community and noted that there is always room for improvement on how the City continues to be accessible, engaging, and receiving feedback.

Member Susan Shell had a question for the City Manager regarding his relationship with the City Council around legislation and also questioned how the City Manager, within his own office, sets up the various divisions and demands and prioritizes what needs get met with first. The City Manager began by noting that it is a unique governing structure. He shared that he believes the Councillors got into their roles because they wanted to make an impact and shape their community. He noted he believes his role when he is working with the Councillors is to try and come to a consensus and shape policy together through dialogue, even when everyone is coming from different perspectives, and achieve those positive impacts for the City together. Organizationally within his Office he aspires to have short term plans where his team can see what they are working on currently and how it will impact decisions going forward to make long term investments. He noted that the Councillors exercise a great deal of power and influence on the City Manager, which is applied over time, and noted how affordable housing is a great example of that.

Member Kai Long questioned the City Manager on how much in his job description is engaging with the public or how much within the perimeter of the job would be with the public. The City Manager responded by sharing that it was the responsibility of the Council to hire someone who they believed would be beneficial towards the City in all aspects, including community engagement. He shared that when he came into the position, he had the desire of setting up structures that have not been in place, with an example being the City Manager annual review. He commented that he worked with the City Council to create the review, which had just been finalized, and it offers the opportunity to achieve goal setting and feedback from the community and other City Departments. Kai Long had a clarifying question regarding the review and was interested in knowing if the review were something that would continue to apply once City Manager Huang is no longer in the role of City Manager. The City Manager responded by sharing that it could be something that becomes permanent but should be flexible as time changes and the City evolves.

Member Lisa Peterson asked the City Manager if he was able to provide specific recommendations that members in the Committee could think about to try and change Charter language to accomplish more public participation. The City Manager noted that there are some larger challenges the City is trying to solve and recognized that more public representation, participation, and engagement is important.

Member Jennifer Gilbert offered questions around issues that are more regional and national, and asked how, with our current form of government, where does the City stand with other cities and towns, and how does Cambridge contribute to some of these major issues like climate change, housing, and transportation. The City Manager offered comments, noting that it is understood that regionally that these are issues that need to be collaborative on.

Member Patrick Magee had questions around the amount of Awaiting Reports that are on the weekly Council Agenda and suggested that when City Councillors are elected, they try to set their policy setting earlier in their term. Patrick Magee shared that by doing this it would help to set the stage and allow staff to know and focus on what the two year term would look like. He offered additional comments and asked for the City Manager's view on a suggestion like this. The City Manager shared that there should be a goal setting exercise between the City Council and the City, which has been missing. He shared that this year the City and the City Councillors will plan out what that goal setting looks like moving forward. The City Manager agreed with Patrick Magee and believes that there is a need to be clearer about overall direction, and where the staff time and efforts need to be focused.

Member Mina Makarious asked the City Manager from his perspective, or anything he has heard from the City Council, on what the Charter Review Committee should be working towards to help the Council function better as an advisory board. The City Manager noted that ultimately the Councillors are held accountable by the voters. He shared that having a more citizen base that are working with Councillors and paying attention to legislation could be beneficial moving forward. The City Manager offered additional comments and noted that he enjoys working with each Councillor and getting different perspectives from them when making decisions.

Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo submitted questions to the City Manager and was unable to speak during the meeting. Member Acevedo wanted to know what the City Manager's leadership style was, what is the most difficult part of your role, how are you ensuring policy and legislation based on social media, and how are we supporting the BPOC and small businesses in our city to remain in the city from your position and lens post-COVID and ARPA rollout. The City Manager shared that he focuses on trying to assemble a good team that will focus on tackling an issue, and he is trying to look at and build into the City a diverse group of people. The City Manager noted that when involving groups of people, he wants to make sure they feel free to speak and have input, and that they are listened to when they do speak.

Member Ellen Schachter had clarifying questions around decisions that come down to risk and the ability to take risks, noting that it is critical to take risks in order to go forward, and asked where does risk fit into the role of City Manager. The City Manager noted that there are many risks that come with his role, sharing that there are a lot of different risks and at the end of the day there should be an assessment of what type of risk you are taking and looking at the different scenarios with that risk, the impact, and the reward.

The Chair, Kathleen Born thanked the City Manager for taking time to be with the Charter Review Committee around a clearer mission for the Mayor, which is something the Charter Review might accomplish by deciding if they go with directly electing a Mayor through rank choice voting. The Chair, Kathleen Born asked for the City Manager's thoughts around the possibility of the Mayor having a different role with establishing priorities. The City Manager noted that there is some value in having a different role for the Mayor, sharing that it could be more attractive to voters.

Anna Corning thanked City Manager Huang for participating the Charter Review meeting and making himself available to answer questions and be open to discussion. The City Manager thanked all the Charter Review Committee members and thanked them for the important work they are doing.

Anna Corning reminded members that the goal is to meet a working consensus on the form of government topic by the end of the next meeting and asked members to submit any questions or concerns they had around the topic to help them reach the goal of getting to a consensus.

Member Jennifer Gilbert shared their concerns around the discussion about the form of government and noted it should be thorough and thought out on how members engage in discussion on the topic of form of government. Anna Corning suggested she can brainstorm with The Chair and the Collins Center to help break down the questions and frame them into building block questions that will help get to a decision in a thoughtful way.

The Chair, Kathleen Born offered her concerns around the decision of form of government and noted she had relistened to some of the interviews and meetings that were conducted throughout the last few months to help with her thought process.

Member Mina Makarious agreed with the Chair about her concerns. They shared that learning about the different leadership styles has been beneficial and wants to make sure that the

Committee is conscious of the option to not make any changes to the overall form of government in the decision making process.

Anna Corning introduced Elizabeth Corbo and Michael Ward from the Collins Center who gave a review of their memo (Attachment C) which was a menu of forms of government with example options for modifications. Members from the Committee shared their questions and concerns around the memo and the team from the Collins Center made themselves available to respond.

The Chair, Kathleen Born extended the meeting by fifteen minutes. Members of the Committee agreed to the extension. No roll call was taken.

Members of the Charter Review Committee, the team from the Collins Center, and Anna Corning continued their discussion around the memo. Many members of the Charter Review offered clarifying questions around the memo and the team from the Collins Center and Anna Corning were available to provide more detail and examples around the questions.

Anna Corning thanked members from the Charter Review for their thoughtful questions and discussions during the meeting.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:50p.m.

Attachment A – Written Communication from a member of the public.

Attachment B – Adopted Project Timeline

Attachment C – Memorandum from the Collins Center to the Charter Review Committee

Clerk's Note: The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/462?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=92987b32666239a03ed7d617bcfad620

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 28, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, February 28, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via zoom.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long - Present

Patrick Magee - Present

Mina Makarious - Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 14, Absent – 1. Quorum established.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened the meeting with the Adoption of the Minutes from the January 31, 2023 Charter Review Committee meeting. Member Jim Stockard made a motion to adopt the minutes, and the motion was seconded by member Ellen Shachter. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowier - Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes – 14, No- 0, Absent – 1. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born noted that there were four written communications that were received from the public (Attachments A-D) and recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to adopt the written communications and place them on file. The motion was seconded by member Kaleb Abebe.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowier - Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -14, No- 0, Absent -1. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Lee Farris shared that it would be nice as a user or resident that when the newsletter goes out there would be a link that would go straight to the documents that are being described in the newsletter, it would make it easier for the reader.

Patrick Hayes shared that he and Committee members went to a Harvard Square Business Association meeting recently to spread the word about the Charter Review Committee.

Member Jim Stockard shared discussions he has had with community members, some of whom voiced their concerns and noted that they were not in favor of having the option to allow older youth to vote.

Anna Corning asked for feedback on the draft proposed timeline (Attachment E) that was sent to Committee Members and shared that she would like to have it completed before the Special Meeting with the City Council on March 22, 2023. She noted that the proposed timeline is a way to set goals and have topics for future meetings.

Member Ellen Shachter had a clarifying question on the timeline around the drafting of language for the Charter. Anna Corning was able to provide more detail and feedback on what the proposed drafting language should look like as the Charter Review Committee continues to move forward.

Member Kevin Chen had a clarifying question regarding the proposed timeline would work around community engagement. Anna Corning shared that the way the Charter Review has been engaging is a good way to continue, but members should think about offering public forums or workshops that are more structured around specific topics.

Member Mina Makarious suggested that as the Charter Review moves forward with drafting new charter language, it may be beneficial for the City Solicitor's Office to review all of the proposed language.

Member Jim Stockard asked for clarity on when the Charter Review Committee should be requesting an extension from the City Council. Anna Corning noted that it's mostly up to the Committee if they want to continue to volunteer meeting and noted that it would be up to the members of the Charter Review Committee to determine a proposed timeline to bring to the City Council when asking for an extension. Anna Corning suggested that members should think about if they are comfortable extending the timeline and could ask for the extension at the Special City Council meeting in March.

Member Ellen Shachter suggested that the Charter Review Committee members use specific questions to bring to the community groups to target what the Charter Review is asking for feedback on.

Michael Ward from the Collins Center introduced the panelists that were invited to join the Charter Review Committee meeting. They included Alex Morse, current Manager of Provincetown and former Mayor of Holyoke, Joe Curtatone, former Mayor and Alderman of Somerville, and Eileen Donoghue, former Manager and Mayor of Lowell and former State

Senator. Panelists made themselves available to answer questions and concerns of Charter Review Committee members.

For the remainder of the meeting, Charter Review Committee members and the panelists went into discussion about strong mayor versus strong manager, with panelists offering their personal experiences in those roles. Charter Review members engaged with the panelists and spoke on topics that included risks and responsibilities that come with mayor and manager, the role of city councils in the two different forms of government, accountability, the leadership part of the position and the type of visibility that comes with it, community engagement and goals, limitations with community engagement specific to the type of role, the disconnect with diverse citizens and accessibility to information, lining the community needs with the budget, the budget process including more engagement from the Council or the community, and racial and social representation within government,

The Chair, Kathleen Born thanked the three panelists for attending the meeting and shared she was excited about the conversations that took place.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:30p.m.

The Charter Review Committee received four written communications from the public, Attachments A-D.

Attachment E – Draft proposal timeline

Clerk's Note: The video for this meeting can be viewed at: https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/456?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=ff06191c99819 04379b832d74b03383a

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

Tuesday, February 7, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, February 7, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Absent

Nikolas Bowie - Present

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee - Absent*

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Absent

Ellen Scachter – Absent

Susan Shell - Absent*

Jim Stockard – Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 10, Absent – 5. Quorum established.

*Patrick Magee was marked present at 6:44p.m.

^{*}Susan Shell was marked present at 5:43p.m.

Chair Born noted that there were seven written communications that were received from the public (Attachments A-G). Chair Born recognized member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo who made a motion to adopt the written communications and place them on file, the motion was seconded by member Kevin Chen.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen - Absent Nikolas Bowie – Yes **Kevin Chen – Yes** Max Clermont - Yes Jennifer Gilbert - Yes Kai Long – Yes Patrick Magee - Absent Mina Makarious - Absent Lisa Peterson - Absent Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard-Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -11, No -0, Absent -4. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened public comment.

Suzanne Blier thanked Committee members for holding the public forums and noted she looks forward to Committee members speaking on the differences on what is happening with relative proportionality in other municipalities.

Anna Corning began the meeting by introducing Michael Ward, Patricia Lloyd and Elizabeth Corbo from the Collins Center who did an overview of their memo (Attachment H). After the presentation members from the Collins Center made themselves available to Committee members who had any questions or concerns.

Members from the Charter Review Committee went into discussion about elections and their takeaway from the presentation made by the Election Commission from the previous meeting. Members offered comments and suggestions, with some of the topics focused on rank choice voting, reviewing Chapter 54A, its repeal and how it affected Cambridge, voting turnout numbers, the possibility of having four-year and/or alternating terms for Council members, and even and odd year elections.

Michael Ward from the Collins Center shared that there are significant challenges with even number year elections on the same day as State and Federal elections. He noted that there are both State law and Federal law challenges that would have to be thought through. He shared that the Collins Center would look more into it to try and get a better understanding and provide information as it comes.

Member Nikolas Bowie stressed the importance of the role Charter Review Committee members have.

Anna Corning noted that she will pull some data from other cities and towns that have elections that fall on even years to see what the voting turnout numbers are compared to odd years.

Members Jennifer Gilbert, Jessica DeJesus Acevedo, Kevin Chen, Kai Long, and Susan Shell shared their concerns and challenges they took away from the Election Commissions presentation. A suggestion that was made was to have more outreach with public housing to engage and educate to get more voters out. One concern that was brought up was around ward based elections and ward representations, and the challenges that could come with it.

The Chair, Kathleen Born shared that New York currently moved to non-citizen voting for their School Committee, which has been successful. She also noted that some communities have been looking into Universal Suffrage, for a larger expanded group to vote, including younger people. She shared that it is based off the premise that federal aid and representation is built out on a census basis, which includes non-citizens and children, who are people that should be included in the voting process.

Member Kai Long had a clarifying question regarding the possibility of having a digital option for elections. Elizabeth Corbo responded noting that she's not aware of any. Michael Ward shared it is something that the Collins Center can look in to.

Member Jim Stockard offered comments around how to make residents feel more comfortable coming out to vote and was open to suggestions on how the Charter Review Committee could make that possible. He also offered ideas on ballot questions that could potentially help to get more residents out to vote.

Member Patrick Magee shared thoughts on how the community can engage with university type cities and towns, where the turnover population is always changing, and focusing on those specific demographics.

Anna Corning asked members to share their thoughts on the Saturday, January 24, 2023, public forum that was held on Zoom. Member Jennifer Gilbert stressed the importance that if the Charter Review members were going to meet with one ward, it would be important to meet with all wards. The Chair, Kathleen Born agreed and shared that it is good to broaden the Charter Review outreach to as many groups and community members as possible.

Member Kai Long shared that she and member Patrick Magee had interviewed former Mayor and City Council member David Maher and offered comments on what was discussed during the interview. Kai Long noted that she had also interviewed former City Manager Robert Healy and urged other members of the Committee to watch the interview to get his perspective.

Anna Corning shared that she is working on a draft project timeline to help categorize and add goals to future meetings and did a brief overview of what Committee members can look forward to at the upcoming meetings. She asked for the members to start thinking about making a tentative decision on form of government so the Committee can start moving forward.

Members of the Committee offered comments on Mayor versus City Manager form of government and how moving forward the Committee could possibly look at other options besides Mayor versus City Manager. One suggestion was looking at structures within the executive branch and having a document that would be able to summarize the different concepts and would be able to provide pros and cons of different forms of government.

Member Nikolas Bowie noted that having a chart or document on how Councils in Massachusetts oversee their executives would be helpful.

Anna Corning shared that the next meeting will be held on February 28, 2023 and will include a group of Mayors and Managers from different municipalities to speak to the Charter Review Committee members.

Member Kai Long asked if the Committee could possibly get more information from Department Heads or other staff on how they feel about a City Manager form of government, to get a more honest point of view.

Meeting was adjourned at 7:35p.m.

The Charter Review Committee received seven written communications, Attachments A-G Attachment H – Memorandum from the Collins Center to the Charter Review Committee

Clerk's Note: The video for this meeting can be viewed at: https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/441?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=0e93353afbb7a 0e6697b7df30b769404

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, JANUARY 31, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, January 31, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee - Absent*

Mina Makarious – Present

Lisa Peterson - Absent

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard – Present

Kathleen Born - Present

Present – 12, Absent – 3. Quorum established.

^{*}Member Patrick Magee was marked present at 5:38p.m.

Chair Born opened the meeting with the Adoption of the Minutes from the January 17, 2023 and November 22, 2022 Charter Review Committee meetings. Member Jim Stockard made a motion to adopt both minutes, and the motion was seconded by member Kevin Chen.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson – Absent

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

Chair Born noted that there were nine written communications that were received from the public (Attachments A-I). Chair Born recognized member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to adopt the written communications and place them on file, the motion was seconded by member Jim Stockard.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Absent

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Absent

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson – Absent

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

Young Kim, 17 Norris Street, Cambridge, MA, offered comments on ways the Charter Review Committee could help change the City government.

Robert Winters, shared that he would like to see in the Charter Review process a redress of grievances and offered to volunteer to the Charter whenever he is needed.

Lee Farris, shared they attended the public forum and asked if there would be a summary or discussion given to the Committee. She commented that she asked the forum to be more informative in the future.

Anna Corning introduced Elizabeth Corbo and Michael Ward from The Collins Center who did an overview of a memo (Attachment J) they submitted to the Charter Review Committee. After their presentation they made themselves available to Committee members for any questions or concerns.

Member Nikolas Bowie questioned if other cities have changed rules to allow City Council to increase certain aspects of the budget. Elizabeth Corbo responded by sharing that in many municipalities the executive branch is responsible for assembling the budget.

Member Ellen Shachter shared concerns about transparency and free cash and asked for clarity regarding budget discussions with Department Heads and City Manager. Michael Ward was able to provide a response, sharing that there could be ways the City break downs the budget when it comes to free cash.

Member Jim Stockard shared the importance of the City Council having goals when it comes to the budget and referenced the interviews he had done with two former City Managers regarding the budget and offered thoughts on how the process could improve.

Member Mina Makarious echoed comments made by member Jim Stockard about having goals. They shared concerns about the budget process regarding the City Council and public participation and how the Committee should be bold about what the Committee wants from the legislature.

Member Susan Shell noted that she agreed with all the comments made from Committee members who spoke before her.

The Chair, Kathy Born spoke on the importance of goal setting and structure, and how specific the charter could be structured.

Anna Corning introduced Charles Maquardt, Chair of the Election Commission, who was joined by his team member Assistant Director Lesley Waxman, and Commissioners Larry Ward, Ethridge King, and Victoria Harris. Lesley Waxman did a presentation titled "Presentation to the Charter Review Committee" (Attachment K). Members from the Election Commission made themselves available to Committee members for any questions or concerns.

After the Election Commissions presentation, members from the Charter Review Committee offered questions and concerns around the City of Cambridge elections. Topics that were brought up were statutory requirements regarding areas and wards, proportional representation, voter information that is provided through the City on candidates, odd and even number election years and the possibility of having an election during an even numbered year, how voters are informed about how the voting system works, and voter turnout.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to extend the meeting by fifteen minutes. The motion was seconded by member Susan Shell. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Absent Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes Nikolas Bowie – Yes **Kevin Chen – Yes** Max Clermont - Yes Jennifer Gilbert - Yes Kai Long - Yes Patrick Magee - Yes Mina Makarious - Yes Lisa Peterson – Absent Ellen Shachter - Yes Susan Shell – Yes Jim Stockard - Yes Kathleen Born - Yes Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

The discussion continued with members offering questions and concerns regarding elections. Topics that were brought up were ways the City could get more voters out on election days, rank choice voting, accessibilities that Cambridge is providing for voters who need it at the polls, mail in voting, and having institutes be accountable for their students and registration.

Members from the Election Commission shared the importance of having youth being involved with the voting process, and had students helping at the polls at the last election. They plan on continuing to have youth be involved and stressed the importance of having voters start voting when they are eligible to do so. The team noted that they do student outreach with college students and stressed how it important it is to engage and support registration efforts across the City.

The Meeting was adjourned at approximately 7:47p.m.

The Charter Review Committee received nine written communications, Attachments A-I Attachment J – Memorandum from The Collins Center Charter Project Team Attachment K – Presentation titled, "Presentation to the Charter Review Committee"

Clerk's Note: The video for this meeting can be viewed at: https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/431?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=689502f35cf7f b77ff48a2e9d91d60aa

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW SUBCOMMITTEE

Friday, January 27, 2023

Subcommittee Members

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo Jennifer Gilbert Kai Long Lisa Peterson Susan Shell Jim Stockard Kathleen Born, Chair

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Friday, January 27, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 11:00a.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Present Jennifer Gilbert – Present Kai Long – Present Lisa Peterson – Absent Susan Shell – Present Jim Stockard – Present Kathleen Born – Present

Present – 6, Absent – 1. Quorum established.

Anna Corning began by noting that the meeting would be focusing on the Committee Work Plan and other major topics. She also reviewed the public forum at the Main Library that was held on January 24, 2023, and the turnout of residents.

Member Jennifer Gilbert had a clarifying question about the public forum and if the guests in attendance were people that were familiar with the Charter Review Committee or if people who were in attendance came to get information on the Charter Review. Anna Corning noted that about fifty percent of people were there to learn more about what the Charter Review Committee represented.

Member Jim Stockard shared that there should be more outreach for lower income residents, so they are aware of the Committee and to get more community awareness.

The Chair, Kathleen Born offered suggestions on locations on where the Committee could do more outreach, noting that the youth centers could be appealing to some residents.

Member Susan Shell suggested more transparency on the City website could be beneficial.

Member Kai Long shared that the meeting was very informative, and suggested meetings going forward be more targeted on specific matters.

Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo shared members from the community asked for more clarity on what the Charter is, and echoed comments made by Kai Long. They stressed the importance of reaching out to minorities and using City spaces that are comfortable for all demographics in the City.

Anna Corning agreed that the Committee does need to reach out to more to the community y and offered the idea of informational mail using postcards that could have links, translated informational versions online, and direct residents to more information that is posted on the website.

Member Kai Long shared that the Committee should use more than words when reaching out to different demographics, using tools that are more accessible to those who need it. Break down the communication so it is accessible to a variety of people with different education levels.

Anna Corning stressed the importance of feedback from Committee members when it comes to doing community outreach.

Member Jennifer Gilbert agreed with having more education for the community and with comments made by Kai Long with using different tools to reach out to the different demographics of people.

Member Jim Stockard noted it would be important to have examples and scenario-based questions when speaking to the community about the Charter when it comes to Strong Mayor/Strong Manager and other forms of government. He also suggested reaching out to older students at CRLS who could relay Charter information to family members at home.

Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo offered ways the Committee could reach out to the school community.

Anna Corning noted that there is a meeting with the City Council in March where Committee members can come and talk with Council members and potentially request an extension.

Member Jennifer Gilbert offered ideas on outreach, suggesting using social media videos and possibly having a contest to help promote information, a way to create content that is about the Charter.

Anna Corning shared she could try and make a connection with staff at CRLS to brainstorm ways to get information out through students.

Member Kai Long stressed the importance of moving forward and asking big questions, answering them, and getting to decisions.

Member Jim Stockard suggested leaning more towards going out to other groups and committees in the City to get information out there to community members who may be hesitant to join forums and meetings that the Charter Review Committee hold.

Anna Corning noted that things are moving forward, and she has seen some feedback and communication from members from the CEOC and Ward 9.

Member Susan Shell shared that the more informed people are, the more informed opinion and point of view they will share.

Member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo offered the idea of having a tentative schedule about when things should be done by to help keep Committee members focused and on track.

Anna Corning stressed the importance of having a work plan going forward to have targeted conversations and shared that a workplan is something she can draft up to bring forward to the full committee.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo who made a motion to create a draft of a work plan to guide Committee members going forward and to propose the workplan to the full Charter Review Committee. The motion was seconded by member Jim Stockard.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jessica DeJesus Acevedo who made a motion that was seconded by member Jim Stockard to create a draft of a workplan to guide Committee members going forward and propose the workplan to the full Charter Review Committee.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.
Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes
Jennifer Gilbert – Yes
Kai Long – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Absent
Susan Shell – Yes
Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born – Yes
Yes – 6, No – 0, Absent – 1. Motion passed.

Meeting was adjourned at 12:05p.m.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/429?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=87892f06d2f55 9fd22f927d34862856b

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, JANUARY 17, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Kaleb Abebe

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, January 17, 2023. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk of Committees called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont – Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee - Absent *

Mina Makarious - Absent *

Lisa Peterson – Absent

Ellen Schachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard – Present

Kathleen Born – Present

Present – 11, Absent – 4. Quorum established.

*Patrick Magee was marked present at 5:35p.m

*Mina Makarious was marked present at 5:34p.m.

Chair Born opened with the Adoption of the Minutes from the January 3, 2023 Charter Review Committee meeting as amended to add Kaleb Abebe's name on the first page under Committee Members. Member Ellen Shachter made a motion to adopt the amended minutes, the motion was seconded by member Jim Stockard.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen – Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Absent

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born - Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

Chair Born noted that there was one written communication received from the public (Attachment A). Chair Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt the communication and place it on file, the motion was seconded by member Kevin Chen.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont – Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Absent

Ellen Shachter – Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born – Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passed.

Anna Corning began the meeting by sharing with members that there have been four interviews completed so far with past City Employees, which included former Deputy City Solicitor Arthur

Goldberg, and the two most recent City Managers, Richard Rossi and Louis DePasquale, and former Mayor and City Council Member Henrietta Davis.

Member Jim Stockard summarized the interviews he had with Arthur Goldberg, Richard Rossi, and Louie DePasquale, who all shared they believed the City functions well with the current government system. Some concerns that came up was having the budget process start sooner and possibly having the City Council set a goal setting type meeting to help prepare for the budget. Some commented that the City Manager should be appointing Department heads, while the City Council appoints members to Boards and Commissions. One thing they were all in favor of was having as much public engagement as possible.

Anna Corning reminded members of the upcoming public engagement forums on and that she was trying to plan meetings with the School Committee and City Council in the future. After updates, Anna Corning introduced David Kale, Assistant City Manager for Finance, who was joined by his team, Michelle Kincaid, Assistant Finance Director, Taha Jennings, Budget Director, and Angela Pierre, Deputy Budget Director.

David Kale began the Finance team's presentation titled, "City of Cambridge Budget Presentation" (Attachment B), pointing out that the City of Cambridge's budget is a direct reflection of its priorities and values as a community and is shaped by many sources of input. Other members from the Finance team also spoke, sharing that the majority of Cambridge's revenue comes from real estate taxes, Massachusetts law dictate the annual budget's high-level timeline as well as the City Manager and the city Council's role in the process, and the budget process is a year-long, structured and collaborative effort by the City Council, department heads, and the budget team.

After the Finance presentation, many members from the Charter Review Committee offered questions and concerns about the City's budget. Some topics that were brought up were Harvard and MIT's contribution to the City as nonprofit, how decisions get made about where and how much funding goes towards a certain area, funding for schools, increasing funding towards other City departments, statutory laws on budget, the Councils power when it comes to denying an item on the budget, and the City's free cash. David Kale and his team were available to respond, noting that the budget is a tool to implement city programs and policies, it's not always the first step on the process of addressing an issue, other planning and steps must happen first and then the budget makes sure the resources are available to make it happen.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Patrick Magee who made a motion to extend the meeting fifteen minutes, the motion was seconded by member Kai Long. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen – Absent Nikolas Bowie – Yes Kevin Chen – Yes Max Clermont – Yes Jennifer Gilbert – Yes Kai Long – Yes
Patrick Magee – Yes
Mina Makarious – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Absent
Ellen Shachter – Absent
Susan Shell – Yes
Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born – Yes
Yes – 13, No – 0, Absent – 3. Motion passed.

The Chair, Kathleen Born opened Public Comment.

John Hawkinson highlighted comments that were made during the January 3, 2023, meeting regarding free cash and read a paragraph from the tax rate letter regarding the FY23 budget.

Anna Corning read a Q&A that was submitted through the Zoom during the meeting from a member of the public:

I'm still a little confused about how exactly the public is participating in the free cash conversation. Maybe I missed it, but exactly at what meeting is public comment available to weigh on this in particular? Is it just on the one Council meeting where the Council approves how free cash is used in the budget to balance the budget, but not the specifics on how it's used? If I'm understanding correctly, there are no public meetings specifically about free cash usage, it's more like one small part in the budget that the council is voting on.

Members from the Finance team responded, noting that whenever the Finance team goes up to Council for approval to use free cash that would be an opportunity for the public to weigh in. Whenever free cash is looked to being used it must go before the Council and would be on the Council Agenda.

Elliot Veloso, First Assistant City Solicitor for the Law Department, commented on a question member Ellen Shachter raised regarding the power of the City Council denying an item in the budget and whether they can raise one. Due to it being a legal question that the Finance team was unable to answer, Elliot noted that the Law Department can research this issue and bring it back to the Committee after their review analysis.

The Chair, Kathleen born thanked Committee members and the Finance team for participating in the meeting.

The Charter Review Committee adjourned at approximately 7:45p.m.

Attachment A – Written Communication from John Hanratty Attachment B – "City of Cambridge Budget Presentation"

Clerk's Note: The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/400?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=8220c78dba0a14ff69347230a003e9d5

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

TUESDAY, JANUARY 3, 2023

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair Jessica DeJesus Acevedo Mosammat Faria Afreen Nikolas Bowie Kevin Chen Max Clermont Jennifer Gilbert Kai Long

Patrick Magee Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, December 20, 2022. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

Kaled Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie - Absent*

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious - Absent*

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born, Chair – Present

Present – 12 Absent – 3. Quorum established

*Nikolas Bowie and Mina Makarious were both marked present at 5:42p.m.

Chair Born opened the meeting with the Adoption of the Minutes from the December 20, 2022, Charter Review meeting and the December 13, 2022 Charter Review Subcommittee meeting.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born, Chair - Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passes.

The Chair noted that there was two Communications submitted from the Public (Attachment A and Attachment B).

Chair Born recognized a motion from member Jim Stockard and seconded by member Kaleb Abebe to place the two Communications on file.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born, Chair – Yes

Yes -12, No -0, Absent -3. Motion passes.

Anna Corning began the meeting by reviewing the next steps of the Charter Review, which included an overview of the panel, upcoming city presentations from the Finance Department and Election Commission, interviews, and a community engagement update.

Member Ellen Shachter had clarifying questions about relaying the basic fundamentals of the charter to the public, Anna Corning responded by noting she has documents that members can use to help the public have a better understanding.

Elliot Veloso, First Assistant City Solicitor for the Law Department, commented that because the Charter Review Committee may be starting to take official actions with scheduling community engagement and reaching out to the public, he advises that members should be taking formal votes because they are official acts being taken by the Committee, and by doing this there is an official record. He advised the members that any official action that the committee is taking, there should be a roll call vote so the Clerk can record it.

The Chair, Kathleen Born had a clarifying question about votes being taken at Planning Subcommittee meetings. Elliot Veloso responded by noting that if there were a decision by the Planning Subcommittee, the Subcommittee can take a vote, but that would be a vote to refer it to the Committee as a whole.

Anna Corning opened up conversation to members of the Committee for comments and concerns about the discussion notes from the December 20, 2022 meeting, titled "Summary of 12/20 Round Table Discussion" (Attachment C).

Member Ellen Shachter asked if Anna Corning would be able to add Ward versus At Large to the discussion notes, to which Anna Corning agreed to add.

Member Susan Shell had a clarifying question about rank choice voting. Anna Corning responded by noting rank choice voting was not a topic that was brought up in the previous discussion but would add it as a piece members would like to talk about.

Elizabeth Corbo, Human Resource Auditor an Employment Operations Analyst for the Edward J. Collins, Jr. Center for Public Management, offered comments and suggestions to the members of the Committee about the discussion notes, stressing the importance of engagement with community by using a form of government to do that, increasing the transparency and accountability with voters, creating a balance of authority with the legislative and executive branches of authority, and making a change in government more accessible to voters.

Elliot Veloso advised the Chair, Kathleen Born, to entertain a motion to place the December 20, 2022 meeting notes on file.

Chair Born recognized a motion from member Jim Stockard and seconded by member Susan Shell to add the "Summary of 12/20 Round Tanle Discussion (Attachment C) to the record of the meeting minutes and place them on file.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes Nikolas Bowie – Yes Kevin Chen – Absent Max Clermont – Yes
Jennifer Gilbert – Yes
Kai Long – Yes
Patrick Magee – Yes
Mina Makarious – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Yes
Ellen Shachter – Yes
Susan Shell – Yes
Jim Stockard – Yes
Kathleen Born, Chair – Yes
Yes – 14, No – 0, Absent – 1. Motion passes.

The Chair, Kathleen Born offered comments about the December 20, 2022 discussion notes and suggested that members think about the Council making policy, how the Manager implements the policy, and how residents might be able to influence and communicate with the City Manager.

Members Susan Shell, Kai Long, Jim Stockard, Mina Makarious, Jennifer Gilbert, Ellen Shachter, Lisa Peterson, Nikolas Bowie, Kathleen Born voiced their concerns and shared opinions on legislative and executive branches forms of government, policy and administration, and the current government system in Cambridge. They also offered suggestions on ways members should be engaging with the public and how they want to see the government represented. Many members stressed the importance of citizen participation and involvement.

Chair Born recognized a motion from member Mina Markarious and seconded by member Kaleb Abebe, that the Committee will designate the Charter Review Committee staff to plan public engagement events on January 21, 2023 and February 2, 2023. The staff will use the prepared flier (Attachment D) and public information available on https://www.cambridgema.gov/charterreview in order to publicize engagement efforts. Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes
Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes
Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes
Nikolas Bowie – Yes
Kevin Chen – Absent
Max Clermont – Yes
Jennifer Gilbert – Yes
Kai Long – Yes
Patrick Magee – Yes
Mina Makarious – Yes
Lisa Peterson – Yes
Ellen Shachter – Yes
Susan Shell – Yes
Kathleen Born, Chair – Yes

Yes -14, No -0, Absent -1. Motion passes.

Elizabeth Corbo noted that she was accompanied by her colleagues Michael Ward and Patricia Lloyd, and they did an overview of their presentation titled "Example Baseline Cambridge Charter in Modern Format" (Attachment E).

Members of the Committee had clarifying questions and comments throughout the presentation to which Elizabeth Corbo and Michael Ward were able to respond respectively.

Member Ellen Shachter suggested that the Committee form smaller working groups to focus on specific parts of drafting new articles going forward.

Anna Corning opened public comment.

Public Comment

John Hawkinson spoke on comments made by members of the Committee, statutory deadlines, and the City's budget.

Jameson Quinn spoke on participation as it relates to a voting system, moving elections to even years, filling vacancies, and campaign financing and democracy vouchers.

The Chair, Kathleen Born recognized member Jim Stockard who made a motion that was seconded by member Patrick Magee to amend the previous motion to read "That the Committee will designate the Charter Review Committee staff to plan public engagement events on January 21, 2023 and February 2, 2023 February 4, 2023. The staff will use the prepared flier (Attachment D) and public information available on https://www.cambridgema.gov/charterreview in order to publicize engagement efforts." Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Absent

Kevin Chen – Absent

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born, Chair – Yes

Yes -13, No -0, Absent -2. Motion passes.

The Charter Review Committee was adjourned at approximately 7:30p.m.

Two written Communications were received from the public, Attachments A & B.

Attachment C - Summary of 12/20 Round Table Discussion

Attachment D – Your Guide to the Cambridge Charter Review Flier

Attachment E – Example Baseline Cambridge Charter in Modern Format

Clerk's Note: The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/387?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=22e978a469c4ee8a2261ec1d6b4f3c6e

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

DECEMBER 20, 2022

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Kathleen Born, Chair

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo

Mosammat Faria Afreen

Nikolas Bowie

Kevin Chen

Max Clermont

Jennifer Gilbert

Kai Long

Patrick Magee

Mina Makarious

Lisa Peterson

Ellen Shachter

Susan Shell

Jim Stockard

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, December 20, 2022. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

Kaled Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont – Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Present

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Kathleen Born, Chair - Present

Present – 15 Absent – 0. Quorum established.

Chair Born opened the meeting with the Adoption of the Minutes of the December 6, 2022, meeting and recognized a motion from member Jim Stockard and seconded by member Ellen Shachter.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaled Abebe - Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born, Chair - Yes

Yes - 15 No - 0. Motion passes.

The Chair noted that there was one Communication submitted from Dr. Jameseon Quinn (ATTACHMENT A).

The Chair recognized a motion from member Jim Stockard and seconded by member Mosammat Faria Afreen to place the Communication on file.

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Kaled Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Yes

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard – Yes

Kathleen Born, Chair - Yes

Yes -15 No -0. Motion passes.

Anna Corning began the meeting by reviewing the next steps for interviews and opened discussion to members for their input.

Member Ellen Shachter shared their thoughts and concerns about interview questions, and suggested the focus be more on engagement with the City Council and less focus on the charter.

Jim Stockard noted that he didn't want to raise expectations for residents and that the committee should try and be as straight forward as possible to achieve goals for the City.

Member Jennifer Gilbert had a clarifying question on the surveys and suggested if they should be anonymous because people may be more truthful with their answers. She noted that she hoped to interview external people who have no ties to Cambridge.

Anna Corning noted that it was a good idea to make the survey anonymous to help people feel as comfortable as possible.

Member Susan Shell made suggestions on people the Committee could interview.

Member Max Clermont agreed with comments and questions from other members and noted that starting public engagement and seeing how the process will go sooner is a good idea, Committee needs to start seeing data.

Member Lisa Peterson noted that if we are expecting to have thirty minute or longer interviews, members should limit the questions to only four or five. She also suggested that the Committee look at current and past School Committee members. Most people will have basic opinions, but others will have very detailed feedback. She suggested focusing on elections and voting.

Chair Born noted that she liked all the suggestions being made by members and is eager to get started with the process. She noted that it's ok if discussion is ongoing during the work being done.

Member Kai Long stressed her concerns about the length of the list and questioned if the members can organize the list so it's helpful to the Committee.

Member Mosammat Faria Afreen shared concerns about talking to people who are already in the City government, and noted that the Committees time should be focused on those who are not currently within the government.

Member Mina Makarious noted the interviews could be productive if the Committee asks to have members from City Council and other boards and committees allow the Charter Review Committee interviews to be on their agenda in order to get the feedback the Committee is looking for and it would be an opportunity for residents to be able to listen in on multiple occasions.

Member Lisa Peterson suggested doing smaller focus groups and noted the importance of interviewing neighborhood groups. Noting that the Committee should look in to interviewing executive directors to get their insight on what is working and what is not working for them as employees.

Chair Born commented that she has spoken with the City Manager, and he is more than willing to be interviewed.

Member Jennifer Gilbert shared concerns about acting on the community engagement and interview plans. Jennifer also suggested having the option for Panel or individual survey to help people being interviewed feel comfortable and whichever setting.

Member Max Clermont had clarifying questions for community outreach.

Anna Corning noted that in January there will be two public forums. The first on Tuesday, January 24th at a Library for residents to provide comments and then the following Saturday residents would have the opportunity to participate virtually.

Patrick Hayes Emphasize it is up to the committee to engage with the community and do the hard work.

Anna Corning opened discussion to all members on what is working about the City Council/City Manager form of government, what are the challenges about the City Council/City Manager form of government and should the city form of government stay the same or change. What have you heard is working well, what needs improvement from members of the community.

Members went into discussion about the challenges and concerns they feel as residents. Noting that there is a disconnect between the political side of the government and professional side. Many members commented that they were intrigued by a strong Mayor form government. Members noted that a goal for the Charter should be to strengthen the government we already have, and that we should have a government that focuses on helping residents and getting things done, and that it's slow to make change in Cambridge. There were comments made that there is divide between the rich and the poor, and Cambridge does not have a strong middle class. Some members suggested looking at the School Committee as an option to help with planning and reorganizing. A big concern was voting for politicians and not seeing the outcome that was promised.

Chair Born noted that the discussions tonight were very meaningful, and every member had brought great suggestions and thoughts forward. She thanked members for their input.

Public Comment

John Hawkinson offered informational comments, noting that much of the assessment of the system seem right now to depend on the new City Manager and the Council supervision of him.

Anna Corning offered members to discuss if there were any lingering questions or comments based on the discussions of the meeting.

Chair Born suggested the Committee discuss how they would like to proceed with the next meeting, with hopes that members can take the framework that has been provided and use it to focus on future discussions

Member Mosammat Faria Afreen stressed the importance of being able to explain form of government and how the city government operates to people.

Member Jennifer Gilbert noted the importance of bringing actual data to the discussion, so members have something to look at and go off of.

Member Jim Stockard suggested the Committee look at the National City Manager Association to see what they could offer in terms of evaluation formats and histories of relationships between Council members and Managers.

Chair Born and Anna Corning thanked everyone for their participation.

Meeting was adjourned at approximately 7:28p.m.

The Charter Review Committee received one written communication, Attachment A

Clerk's Note: The video for this meeting can be viewed at: https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/384?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=b0c14ed88558 https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/384?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=b0c14ed88558 https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/384?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=b0c14ed88558

MINUTES OF THE CAMBRIDGE CHARTER REVIEW SUBCOMMITTEE

Tuesday, December 13, 2022

Subcommittee Members

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo Jennifer Gilbert Kai Long Lisa Peterson Susan Shell Jim Stockard Kathleen Born, Chair

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, December 13, 2022. The meeting was called to order at approximately 11:00a.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll.

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Absent *
Jennifer Gilbert – Present
Kai Long – Present
Lisa Peterson – Present
Susan Shell – Present
Jim Stockard – Present
Kathleen Born – Present

Present – 6, Absent – 1. Quorum established.

*Jessica DeJesus Acevedo was marked present at 11:30a.m.

Also present at the meeting were Elliot Veloso, Assistant City Solicitor for the Law Department, and Elizabeth Corbo, Human Resource Auditor an Employment Operations Analyst for the Edward J. Collins, Jr. Center for Public Management.

Anna Corning gave opening remarks about what the purpose of the Subcommittee should be. That members in the subcommittee should be working towards creating an overall road map for the committee and a list of what topics the Committee might cover.

Member Lisa Peterson commented that it's important to think about the timeline and trying to create both the committee and subcommittee, so topics are discussed in a time appropriate manner.

Member Susan Shell shared concerns about the process of creating a new Plan E, and if the public would agree on topics discussed in meetings. They noted that the possibility of doing a survey to get feedback could help with these challenges.

Anna Corning noted that we could rely on Community groups to help document the broader themes to help the public figure out what is or is not working.

Elizabeth Corbo noted that the subcommittee will impact all the decisions that the Charter Review will ultimately make. They stressed that the Charter Review Committee is the representative government committee, the voice. Members should feel comfortable in what they are doing.

Kai Long noted that with government you want the thought process to be more thoughtful. Shared concerns about how the Committee can start this process with out the input of residents. They spoke against surveys and suggested the Committee find a better way to reach out to residents.

Member Jim Stockard commented on the power and assignment given to the Charter Review Committee and reiterated the importance of reaching out to residents in a form that is not a survey.

Elizabeth Corbo stressed concerns that the Charter Review Committee members may not understand the importance of their role as members.

Members went into discussion about questions and concerns they have about what is working and what is not working in Cambridge and noting they need time to be able to discuss the pros and cons, getting familiar with strong Mayor/strong Manager, talk about concerns, and encouraging conversation. Members noted the importance of focusing on Cambridge government more and to not be so abstract by looking at other cities and towns. Other concerns that were brought forward was a timeline and if the Charter Review would have enough time to accomplish their goals.

Elliot Veloso reviewed the timeline that was given to Chair Born from the Law Department and reiterated some of the language that is written in the Council Order and Charter language, and that there is a possibility for extension.

Anna Corning suggested putting together an interview structure to interview past and current employees to get feedback and noted she had sent out a list to members already.

Member Susan Shell suggested getting material ahead of time to make the time they have for these meetings more useful.

Member Jennifer Gilbert had questions and comments about the list of interviewees and encouraged that the Committee add as many voices as possible.

Member Jim Stockard noted that all residents should be represented fairly.

The Chair, Kathleen Born noted the importance of getting started so the Committee can get to the conversation that needs to happen to reach goals and questioned how often it would be useful for the subcommittee to continue meeting.

Members Susan Shell, Jessica DeJesus Acevedo, and Kai Long had suggestions, questions, and recommendations on how the Committee can go forward with interviewing people. Jessica DeJesus Acevedo stressed the importance of engaging with the community.

Anna Corning thanked members for giving their time for the meeting.

Meeting was adjourned at approximately 11:04a.m.

Clerk's Note: The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

Dec 13, 2022 5:30 PM - Charter Review Committee - Committee Meeting (granicus.com)

MINUTES OF THE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

Tuesday, December 6, 2022

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, December 6, 2022. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

Kaled Abebe – Present

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Present

Nikolas Bowie – Present

Kevin Chen – Present

Max Clermont – Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Present

Ellen Shachter – Present

Susan Shell – Present

Jim Stockard – Present

Kathleen Born, Chair - Present

Present – 14 Absent – 1. Quorum established.

Chair Born opened the meeting with the Adoption of the Minutes of the November 8, 2022, meeting and recognized a motion from member Jim Stockard and seconded by member Patrick Magee.

Kaled Abebe – Yes

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes

Nikolas Bowie – Yes

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell – Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Kathleen Born, Chair - Yes

Yes -14 No -0 Absent -1. Motion passes.

The Chair noted that there was one Communication from member Jessica Acevedo. The Chair recognized a motion from member Kevin Chen and seconded by member Kai Long to place the Communication on file.

Kaled Abebe – Yes Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Yes Mosammat Faria Afreen – Yes Nikolas Bowie – Yes Kevin Chen – Yes Max Clermont – Yes Jennifer Gilbert – Yes Kai Long – Yes Patrick Magee – Yes Mina Makarious – Absent Lisa Peterson – Yes Ellen Shachter – Yes Susan Shell – Yes Jim Stockard – Yes Kathleen Born, Chair - Yes Yes -14 No -0 Absent -1. Motion passes.

Anna Corning introduced the Committee Values Statement Proposal that the writing team has been working on.

Members Lisa Peterson and Mosammat Faria Afreen thanked the writing team and had clarifying questions with some parts of the statement and suggestions for improvement. Discussion between members took place on small changes to be made to the Values Statement.

Anna Corning asked members to vote fist to five on voting to take action and accept the Committee Value Statement.

Committee Value Statement.

Kaled Abebe – Five

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo – Five

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Five

Nikolas Bowie – Five

Kevin Chen – Five

Max Clermont – Five

Jennifer Gilbert – Five

Kai Long – Five

Patrick Magee – Five

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Five

Ellen Shachter – Five

Susan Shell – Five

Jim Stockard – Five

Kathleen Born, Chair - Five

Fourteen members recorded voting five and one member recorded as absent.

Michael Ward from the Collins Center did an overview of the Plan E Charter. They also did a detailed review of an Exemplar Charter, which included preamble, incorporation; short title; definitions, legislative branch, executive branch, school committee, administrative organization, financial procedures, elections, citizen participation mechanisms, general provisions, and transition provisions. They noted that the legislative branch is where the Charter begins to define division of powers between the executive and legislative branch, which all depends on what the Committee decides on form of government.

Member Susan Shell questioned what the procedure is when a change in the Charter is put into effect and clarification on how the Charter Review Committee was set up. Michael Ward responded and provided information on what the process would be for the Charter Review Committee.

Member Kaleb Abebe had a clarifying question on amending current charter versus drafting new language. Michael Ward responded with pros and cons of doing each. Anna Corning also noted that the Committee would not be starting from scratch if new language was drafted and would be able to use existing text from other sources.

Member Jennifer Gilbert noted that Charter Committee's focus is to have the government be more accessible. They noted it could be a good idea to start from scratch to reach common goals, create a more readable Charter, and the opportunity for all people to have power within the government.

There was discussion between members Mosammat Faria Afreen, Ellen Shachter, and Lisa Peterson on the positive effects of drafting new language and that change could be good, noting that this would be a good opportunity for the Charter.

Anna Corning asked members to vote fist to five on drafting new text for the Plan E Charter.

Kaled Abebe – Five

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo - Five

Mosammat Faria Afreen – Five

Nikolas Bowie – Five

Kevin Chen – Five

Max Clermont – Five

Jennifer Gilbert – Five

Kai Long – Five

Patrick Magee - Five

Mina Makarious – Absent

Lisa Peterson – Five

Ellen Shachter – Five

Susan Shell – Five

Jim Stockard - Five

Kathleen Born, Chair - Five

Fourteen members recorded voting five and one member recorded as absent.

The next topic that Anna Corning introduced was to review the forms of government.

Michael Ward did a quick overview of the basic forms of government in Massachusetts, which included examples from both City and Town governments. Noting that Cambridge uses City form of government that has the option to use a Mayoral form (elected Mayor leads executive branch) or Council- Manager form (appointed Manager leads executive branch). They opened it up to the Committee, looking for what questions members had and what information members need to know so the Committee can start moving forward.

Member Susan Shell asked if there was any general information, pros and cons, or any thought out research that members could look at to help with decision making. Michael Ward responded that it is something the Collins Center could provide. Anna Corning noted that they have also put resources on the Charter Review website about charter and charter review.

Member Ellen Shachter questioned if the City Council or department heads from the city in the Executive branches would be able to give feedback on their thoughts. They also questioned if a survey is possible, to which Michael Ward responded noting that surveys have be done in the past. Michael suggested that it could be possible to get a panel of Mayors, Managers, and Councillors from other cities to hear their perspectives. Anna Corning mentioned the possibility of getting a list of interviewees that could include previous mayors, managers, and department heads from the City of Cambridge, to gather their thoughts and feedback.

Member Mosammat Faria Afreen noted that they would be interested in seeing how cities in other countries are run. They noted that they are interested in seeing the Charter create a form of government which welcomes community participation.

Member Jennifer Gilbert had comments on community participation and elections and how the Charter can focus on the good of both Mayor and Manager government.

Member Nikolas Bowie noted they would like to see what other forms of government look like besides the two presented and the importance of expanding government to look beyond the City of Cambridge and Massachusetts.

Member Kai Long noted they liked the idea of having both a Mayor and City Council and noted they agreed with the idea of looking at other forms of government in other countries to help make our politics not dependent on personality versus what they are going to do if elected.

Member Max Clermont made comments on a Town Manager and town meetings, and how the City could incorporate something similar to a town meeting in city government because of the positive benefits.

Member Lisa Peterson questioned what the accountability should look like for Mayors and City Managers, what form of resident involvement is best to hold them to their accountability and if there are any additional ways accountability can be built into the system.

Michael Ward offered final comments and answered some questions that were brought to their attention during discussion with members.

Member Jim Stockard asked for guidance from Michael Ward on good public bodies.

Chair Kathleen Born questioned how to further define the interactions between the City Council and City Manager and if the budgeting process would be able to tie policies together.

Kevin Chen noted members have made a lot of good points and have raised interesting questions. They brought up the possibility of using citizen juries.

Jessica DeJesus Acevedo asked for clarifying comments on what the writing process would look like for drafting a new Plan E. They asked for more data on cost of elections and campaigns, and how this reflects the representation and leadership in Cambridge.

Anna Corning opened Public Comment.

Public Comment

John Hawkinson spoke on the City Manager's 90 Day Report. Jameson Quinn spoke on discussions from today's meeting.

Adjournment at approximately 7:53p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at: https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/372? view_id=1&redirect=true&h=200b9b78d477ea82d98b423e84188f77

MINUTES OF THE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE Tuesday, November 22, 2022

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, November 22, 2022. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30 p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this public meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe	~			
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	~			
Mosammat Faria Afreen	✓			
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	~			
Nikolas Bowie	~			
Kevin Chen	~			
Max Clermont	~			
Jennifer Gilbert				~
Kai Long	~			
Patrick Magee	~			
Mina Makarious	~			
Lisa Peterson (joined at 5:40pm)	~			
Ellen Shachter(joined at 5:40 pm)	~			
Susan Shell				~
Jim Stockard	~			
VOTE TOTALS	13	0	0	2
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

13 members recorded as present. 2 members recorded as absent.

The Chair brought forward the following Communications to the Committee to be placed on file:

- Communications from Committee Members
 - Communication from Member Susan Shell
- Communications from Council Members
 - N/A
- Communications from the Public
 - Communication from Alan Sadun
 - Communication from Josiah Someone
 - Communication from Robin Chen

Chair Born recognized a motion from Member Jim Stockard to place the Communications on file. The motion was seconded by Member Kai Long.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe	~			
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	~			
Mosammat Faria Afreen	~			
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	~			
Nikolas Bowie	~			
Kevin Chen	~			
Max Clermont	~			
Jennifer Gilbert				V
Kai Long	~			
Patrick Magee	~			
Mina Makarious	~			
Lisa Peterson	~			
Ellen Shachter	~			
Susan Shell				~
Jim Stockard	~			
VOTE TOTALS	13	0	0	2
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

The motion to place the Communications received by the Committee on file passed with 13 members voting in the affirmative and 2 members recorded as absent.

Chair Born invited Anna Corning, Patrick Hayes, Elizabeth Corbo, and Michael Ward to begin the discussion. Anna Corning started with an overview of the materials sent to members regarding selection of a decision-making process. She said that most members were interested in using the 'Fist-to-Five' method of voting and explained some details about the method. At Ms. Corning's suggestion, the committee practiced a 'Fist-to-Five' vote and took a vote to approve the use of this decision-making process with the following results:

<u>Fist-to-Five Vote to approve use of this decision-making process:</u>

0/fist-none

1-none

2-none

3-none

4-Four

5-Nine

The practice vote to approve the 'Fist-to-Five' voting method for decision-making passed with 4 'Four' votes and 5 'Five' votes.

There was some clarifying conversation on when the 'Fist-to-Five' vote would be used. Elliot Veloso (Cambridge Law Dept.) explained that 'Fist-to-Five' would be used to gauge consensus during discussions, then when there is a final decision a roll call vote would be taken in accordance with Robert's Rules. Ms. Corning further clarified that this method will be used for tentative matters/gauging consensus on matters. Ms. Corbo stated that anything requiring formal action or adoption could be decided by a formal vote. The discussion concluded with Ms. Corning stated the wish of the committee to use 'Fist-to-Five' as a discussion tool and retain the use of formal voting for procedural and formal decisions.

On a motion from Member Jim Stockard to adopt the 'Fist-to-Five' voting method (as amended) as a decision-making tool. The motion was seconded by Max Clermont.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe	>			
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	>			
Mosammat Faria Afreen	>			
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	\			
Nikolas Bowie	>			
Kevin Chen	\			
Max Clermont	\			
Jennifer Gilbert				~
Kai Long	>			
Patrick Magee	>			
Mina Makarious	>			
Lisa Peterson (joined at 5:40pm)	>			
Ellen Shachter(joined at 5:40 pm)	>			
Susan Shell				~
Jim Stockard	>			
VOTE TOTALS	13	0	0	2
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

The motion to adopt the 'Fist-to-Five' voting method (as amended) as a decision-making tool passed with 13 members voting in the affirmative and 2 members recorded as absent.

Ms. Corning stated that the amended proposal would be forwarded to members and posted online to the Charter Review webpage.

Member Kaleb Abebe suggested the Fist-to-Five vote for the adoption of the Committee Ground Rules. Ms. Corning called the vote as follows.

Fist to Five Vote to adopt the Committee Ground Rules:

0/fist-none

1-none

2-none

3-none

4-One5-Twelve(2 members absent)

Ms. Corning next led a review of the submission of values from members. Member Mina Markarious explained that the writing group attempted to capture sentiments that were broad and pertinent to the group goals specifically in its initial draft.

Members discussed the draft values document. Member Acevedo explained that the writing group used the headings from the collective key words received from members to create a concise vision statement. She asked members if there were sentences or words that were preferred, stating that the writing group would welcome that feedback on the draft. Ms. Corning explained that the writing team will use the conversation to prepare a second draft of the values to be voted on in the next meeting. Member Stockard asked if the group needed to acknowledge the statement sent by Member Susan Shell (and shared with the committee by Ms. Corning, as Ms. Shell was absent from the meeting). Member Max Clermont stated that Member Shell's statements should be considered in the same manner as other submitted thoughts. Chair Born stated her belief that there is a way to make statements about past wrongs while avoiding raising tensions without glossing over what has happened through word crafting. Member Peterson stated that without Member Shell in attendance, her statement should be referred to the next meeting when Member Shell is present and can articulate her concerns.

Ms. Corning moved the discussion on to the Community Engagement Working Document. The Committee discussed ideas for public engagement including a revised website, newsletter, virtual/in-person forums, and mailers to support public engagement. Chair Born stated that there is a 7-member planning committee and suggested that their first public meeting be to discuss a thought-out plan for community engagement.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Jameson Quinn commented that they are working on a piece regarding voting systems in Cambridge and other comparable cities and asked for help accessing raw ballot data from recent elections.

The meeting was adjourned at appx 7:35pm.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/363?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=714ce8846f3959181b83fd22dd3f99ca

MINUTES OF THE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE Tuesday, November 8, 2022

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, November 8, 2022. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30 p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this public meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe				V
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	✓			
Mosammat Faria Afreen	✓			
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	✓			
Nikolas Bowie	✓			
Kevin Chen	~			
Max Clermont				V
Jennifer Gilbert	~			
Kai Long	~			
Patrick Magee	~			
Mina Makarious	~			
Lisa Peterson (joined at 5:40pm)	~			
Ellen Shachter(joined at 5:40 pm)	~			
Susan Shell	~			
Jim Stockard	~			
VOTE TOTALS	13	0	0	2
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

13 members recorded as present. 2 members recorded as absent.

The Chair opened the meeting with the Adoption of the Minutes of the October 25, 2022, meeting.

Chair Born recognized Member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adopt the minutes from the October 25, 2022, meeting. The motion was seconded by Member Susan Shell.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe	>			
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	>			
Mosammat Faria Afreen				>
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	>			
Nikolas Bowie	▼			
Kevin Chen	V			
Max Clermont	\			
Jennifer Gilbert	V			
Kai Long	V			
Patrick Magee	>			
Mina Makarious				~
Lisa Peterson				~
Ellen Shachter				~
Susan Shell	\			
Jim Stockard	V			
VOTE TOTALS	11	0	0	4
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

The motion to amend the minutes from the October 25, 2022, meeting passed with 11 in the affirmative and 4 members recorded as absent.

The Chair brought forward the following Communications to the Committee to be placed on file:

- Communications from Committee Members
 - Communication from Chair Kathy Born
- Communications from Council Members
 - Communication from Councillor Patricia Nolan
- Communications from the Public
 - Communication from Jameson Quinn
 - Communication from robin Chen

Member Max Clermont stated that they had received a communication from a member of the public via Twitter DM, Chair Born allowed Member Clermont to read the Communication into the record and asked that it also be sent via email to the Charter Committee email address.

Chair Born recognized a motion from Member Max Clermont to place the Communications on file. The motion was seconded by Member Jim Stockard.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe	✓			
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	✓			
Mosammat Faria Afreen				~
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	~			
Nikolas Bowie	~			
Kevin Chen	~			
Max Clermont	~			
Jennifer Gilbert	~			
Kai Long	~			
Patrick Magee	~			
Mina Makarious				~
Lisa Peterson	~			
Ellen Shachter	~			
Susan Shell	~			
Jim Stockard	~			
VOTE TOTALS	13	0	0	2
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

The motion to place the Communications received by the Committee passed with 13 members voting in the affirmative and 2 members recorded as absent.

Chair Born introduced Elizabeth Corbo who presented the team from the Collin Center and their follow-up memo, the purpose of which is to align the themes and values discussed at the last meeting with the current Charter. Ms. Corbo identified emerging themes including enfranchising and equity, and how these tie in with the themes of participation and accessibility. Ms. Corbo stated that while some themes can't be addressed by the Charter, they were kept on the list. Ms. Corbo concluded the summary of the themes compiled in the memo with a question to the Committee of whether they would like to set a value statement where some of the emerging themes might be included. She then asked committee members for additional themes or questions.

Member Jessica Acevedo asked about stipends, specifically where does budget funding for these come from and who do stipends go to.

Member Ellen Schachter asked about incorporating technology and asked for clarification on how including this would not become obsolete quickly.

Member Susan Shell asked about deliberation beyond everyone getting a voice (good decision making) and whether the Charter has a role in changing the City's demographics (inclusive of working and middle class) and making it more people balanced.

Member Nikolas Bowie asked about how the committee will proceed, whether they will go through the charter section by section or start with key concepts and answer broader questions before narrowing down. He asked how concepts would be ordered (value statement) and what are the values that would be agreed upon. He asked what the method of decision making will be adopted by the committee. He also

asked for clarification on whether the value statement would be for the city (as in a preamble to the Charter), or values to guide decisions and operations of the committee

Chair Born asked about clarifying the process going forward and agreed that the committee might start by crafting a value statement.

Anna Corning presented a voting method called 'Fist to Five' as a method of gauging consensus among members to facilitate making decisions throughout the process, before making final votes.

Member Lisa Petersen asked if translation services should be required for the general operation of the city as a part of the theme of Enfranchising and Equity.

Member Jim Stockard stated that the committee should begin the discussion about the value statement saying that it's both important and limited and that he would look to the Collins Center to guide the committee through examples such as public financing of campaigning to increase diversity.

Elizabeth Corbo and **Michael Ward** engaged in conversation with the members, answering some of their questions and clarifying points in the memo. Ms. Corbo concluded the discussion of the memo by saying that once the committee decides how they want to proceed, the Collins Center will provide discussion memos, trend data, and research to inform discussions.

Member Susan Shell asked for clarification on what the value statement was particularly for (Committee or the preamble for the city overall). She stated that she would be uncomfortable making a value statement for the city overall.

Ms. Corbo stated that the only value statement being discussed was pertaining to the Charter Review Committee alone.

Chair Born recognized a motion form Member Nikolas Bowie to discuss a value statement for the ensuing 30 minutes, with a limit of 2 minutes per member. At the request of the Chair, the Clerk took a voice vote, all members voted in the affirmative to proceed as stated in the motion

The committee spent the next 30 minutes discussing ideas for creation of its value statement. The committee reviewed examples of value statements from other communities including Framingham and Somerville, with members suggesting ideas that they would like to have incorporated. Ms. Corbo guided the group by suggesting a 2-part solution of having a value statement and separate operating principles. Chair Born suggested that each member email values to Anna Corning and Patrick Hayes to compile and come up with an outline of values and principles for the writing committee to begin working off. Member Lisa Petersen stressed the importance of clarifying through the values the lens which the committee will define as critical in looking at the Charter. Member Nikolas Bowie made a motion to invite the Collins Center to craft a document that mirrors the City Council's division including the discussion of this and previous meetings. Anna Corning suggested that the committee members take this up, so that it is coming from the committee, with members Mina Markarious and Jessica Acevedo volunteering to work with the Collins Center to prepare such a document. Elliot Veloso (Cambridge Law Dept.) reminded the committee that there are minutes and notes to facilitate production of a committee-driven document. Member Patrick Magee suggested a friendly amendment to Member Bowie's motion that the volunteer members join with the Collins Center in a call to inform the work of the Collins Center on this document.

Chair Born recognized the motion from Nikolas Bowie that the Collins Center work with members of the Committee to draft a value statement. The motion was seconded by member Patrick Magee.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe	>			
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	>			
Mosammat Faria Afreen				~
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	>			
Nikolas Bowie	>			
Kevin Chen	\			
Max Clermont				~
Jennifer Gilbert	>			
Kai Long	>			
Patrick Magee	\			
Mina Makarious	>			
Lisa Peterson	\			
Ellen Shachter	>			
Susan Shell	>			
Jim Stockard	V			
VOTE TOTALS	13	0	0	2
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

The motion that the Collins Center work with members of the Committee to draft a value statement passed with 13 members voting in the affirmative and 2 members recorded as absent.

The Chair opened the floor to hear from member of the public (Public Comment)

A comment was read by Patrick Hayes that was received from Jameson Quinn

Member Nikolas Bowie made a motion to adopt the Collins Center recommendation to proceed by discussion of general topics, starting with the structure of government, rather than going line-by-line through the Charter.

Chair Born recognized Member Nikolas Bowie's motion. The motion was seconded by Member Ellen Schachter

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe				▽
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	✓			
Mosammat Faria Afreen	~			
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	~			
Nikolas Bowie	~			
Kevin Chen	~			
Max Clermont				~
Jennifer Gilbert	~			
Kai Long	~			
Patrick Magee	~			
Mina Makarious	~			
Lisa Peterson	~			
Ellen Shachter	~			
Susan Shell	~			
Jim Stockard	~			
VOTE TOTALS	13	0	0	2
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

The motion to adopt the Collins Center recommendation to proceed by discussion of general topics, starting with the structure of government, rather than going line-by-line through the Charter passed with 13 members voting in the affirmative and 2 members voting absent.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:35 pm.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/353?

view_id=1&redirect=true&h=1093e8cf697dd91ed929d28042440cda

MINUTES OF THE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE Tuesday, October 25, 2022

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, October 25, 2022. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:30 p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this public meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe				✓
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	✓			
Mosammat Faria Afreen	✓			
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	✓			
Nikolas Bowie	✓			
Kevin Chen	V			
Max Clermont				✓
Jennifer Gilbert	✓			
Kai Long	V			
Patrick Magee	✓			
Mina Makarious	V			
Lisa Peterson	V			
Ellen Shachter	V			
Susan Shell	V			
Jim Stockard	V			
VOTE TOTALS	13	0	0	2
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

13 members recorded as present. 2 members recorded as absent.

The Chair gave a brief introduction of the meeting and apologized for the cancellation of the previous meeting. The Chair reaffirmed her commitment to continuing the work of the Committee and working within the Open Meeting law. The Chair then introduced Committee staff member, Anna Corning, and explained that Anna would be assisting the Committee with its work along with current staff member, Patrick Hayes. The Chair invited Anna Corning to introduce herself. Anna Corning spoke about her previous work on the Somerville charter review process, working with the Collins Center, and talked about her deep ties to Cambridge.

Chair Born recognized Member Lisa Peterson who made a motion to amend the minutes from the meeting held on September 29, 2022, to remove a sentence on the second page. The motion was seconded by Member Susan Shell.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe				✓
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	✓			
Mosammat Faria Afreen	✓			
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	✓			
Nikolas Bowie				✓
Kevin Chen	✓			
Max Clermont				✓
Jennifer Gilbert	V			
Kai Long	V			
Patrick Magee	✓			
Mina Makarious	✓			
Lisa Peterson	✓			
Ellen Shachter	✓			
Susan Shell	✓			
Jim Stockard	✓			
VOTE TOTALS	12	0	0	3
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

The motion to amend the minutes from the meeting held on September 29, 2022, passed.

Chair Born made a motion to accept the minutes from the meeting held on September 29, 2022, as amended. The motion was seconded by Member Jim Stockard.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe				✓
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	✓			
Mosammat Faria Afreen	V			
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	✓			
Nikolas Bowie	V			
Kevin Chen	✓			
Max Clermont				✓
Jennifer Gilbert	✓			
Kai Long	✓			
Patrick Magee	✓			
Mina Makarious	✓			
Lisa Peterson	V			
Ellen Shachter	✓			
Susan Shell	✓			
Jim Stockard	V			
VOTE TOTALS	13	0	0	2
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

The motion to accept the minutes from the meeting held on September 29, 2022, as amended, passed.

The Chair took the following Communications received from the Committee to be placed on file as follows:

- Communications from Committee Members
 - Communication from Kathy Born to the City Law Department
 - Communication from Susan Shell to Committee
- Communications from Council Members
 - Communication from Councillor Burhan Azeem to Committee

Chair Born recognized Member Jim Stockard who made a motion to place the communications received by the Committee on file. The motion was seconded by Member Lisa Peterson.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe				V
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	V			
Mosammat Faria Afreen	V			
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	✓			
Nikolas Bowie				✓
Kevin Chen	✓			
Max Clermont				7
Jennifer Gilbert	V			
Kai Long	✓			
Patrick Magee	✓			
Mina Makarious	✓			
Lisa Peterson	✓			
Ellen Shachter	✓			
Susan Shell	V			
Jim Stockard	✓			
VOTE TOTALS	12	0	0	3
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

The motion to place communications received by the Committee on file passed.

The Chair introduced Elizabeth Corbo from the Collins Center to discuss the memo of the September 9 Charter Review Committee meeting, which detailed discussion questions for this meeting. Ms. Corbo encouraged members to share things that are working well in Cambridge and things that are not working as well, acknowledging that not all issues can be addressed through the Charter, as it is a document dealing primarily with governmental operations. Ms. Corbo explained that these ideas will be incorporated into the Charter later in the process. Ms. Corbo then opened the floor for members to share their thoughts and ideas.

Member Faria Afreen asked questions about the City Manager in relation to the City Council, asking how planning of the annual City budget can be more democratic, funding, and a question about adding ranked choice to the Charter.

Member Kai Long talked about power, and the desire for more diversity as relates to finances required to become a City Councillor. She mentioned the perceived inequity in who has the resources to become a Councillor, the divide in the city between poor and rich (with the rich making decisions that effect the poor), and how to make city government more about the community and less about money.

Member Mina Makarious expressed support for the previous members thoughts and spoke about the need to balance the desire for more participation and democratic action without losing the benefits of having a single unitary government. He expressed concern for what happens in smaller communities when every single decision becomes a political process, particularly the longstanding housing issues becoming even more politicized and hopes to increase accountability and be nimbler.

Member Ellen Shachter stated the need for understood, value-driven guiding principles, regardless of the form of government going forward. She wants the committee to explore the value of a ward system, how to get feedback to the Council regarding departmental needs as relates to the budget, and public participation and stipends for more representative committees.

Member Kevin Chen spoke about examining some of the structural issues in the City Manager role, structure of the Council (and potential changes to consider) and injecting values into the Charter (preamble, equity lens provision).

Member Susan Shell shared concerns regarding clarity on what the committee is tasked with, stating that changes made now must work for future demographics in the city. She stated that there appears to be a lack of deliberation with a process where opinions can be expressed and there can be productive conversation and a genuine, deliberative public process.

Member Jennifer Gilbert spoke about how to encourage participation, what can lead to increased voting, and how the current form of government works in the context of increased need for regional thinking on issues including housing and climate. She spoke about the need for a system that clarifies accountability and decision-making and makes participation more approachable. She also asked if there is data comparing costs to run in other cities using some of the proposed methods.

Member Lisa Peterson shared appreciation for the idea of looking at the Charter with an equity lens, how the City Manager and Council can work together more effectively, and what some barriers to that might be. She called out the 2-year election cycle as one of the barriers to this efficiency, with a preference for a 4-year term, to give greater opportunity for the Council to be a team, and act as a body. She also spoke about the need for the Council to set or reaffirm goals at the start of each term for greater clarity.

Member Patrick Magee agreed with the members before him, adding his hope that the Collins Center will return with information regarding all that has been suggested regarding pros and cons. He said that for him, the challenges in Cambridge come down to transparency in the decisions from the City Manager, how they align with what the Council is asking for, and the impact of strong financial management. He

cited the example of the Somerville public meeting process as joint meetings of Council and City staff to increase transparency.

Member Jim Stockard wants to understand the technological advances/increase in technological capacity going forward, and the ability to share information as relates to facilitating productive dialogue. He shared ideas around adjusting terms and election cycles, and asked if there are ways the budget could be used to embrace ideas such as reparations, or other powers that could be enabled to better serve the community (asking what is capable through the charter).

Member Nikolas Bowie spoke on the importance of enacting legislation that is important to the people of Cambridge (demand more local autonomy), increased fiscal autonomy, and more democratic decision-making within the city. He talked about the structures lending primarily to those with time, money, and resources and how to enfranchise the disenfranchised (including those who work here, can't afford to live here, etc.).

Member Jessica Acevedo talked about a strength-based approach, and her hopes for some type of action. She said she sees the working-class being pushed out of Cambridge, the direct correlation to the affordable housing crisis here and comparing national poverty line, and the threshold affordable housing eligibility here in Cambridge. She also spoke about the other supports needed by citizens (education, family supports), equitable compensation/support for people's time to participate in these conversations and comparing Cambridge to communities farther from home (higher numbers of black and brown citizens).

Member Ellen Schachter added that there needs to be support in taking some risks, and ways to challenge the systems within the city that tend toward the status quo and not think out of the box.

Member Kai Long stated the perception of Cambridge and progressiveness, but how the city works does not reflect that. She said that in thinking about the Charter, the progressiveness needs to be reflected.

Member Susan Shell compared the Charter to being like a Constitution and wondered if it's the place for asserting progressiveness (as related to the purpose of the Charter). She asked that the Committee think more broadly about the common ground and not get too carried away with progressive as a label.

Member Mina Makarios asked whether the Collins Center and the City Solicitor could research items stuck in legislature such as non-citizen voting, rent control, and holding remote public meetings.

Member Faria Afreen added the need to have more information on what is possible considering legislature constraints and interest in term limits.

Member Jim Stockard followed Member Shell's statements regarding progressiveness as part of a preamble stating things the city strives for, including aspirational values.

Chair Born expressed her appreciation for the preceding discussion and spoke about elections and how the cycles can hamper collaboration. She expressed concerns about proportional representation, and the perceived impasses between the Council and the Manager (and clarity on how it works) and her preference for stability over the ups and downs of different personalities. She reminded everyone of recent successes in Cambridge, such as the city support for small businesses during COVID, including minority and women-run

businesses and the key role of the City Manager in those decisions. She concluded with thoughts about who can run for Council and how money factors into who can do so.

Ms. Corbo thanked the Committee for their thoughts and expertise, appreciating many of the common themes. She stated that at the next meeting she will walk the group through the questions and deliberations the group can undertake to incorporate the ideas shared.

The Chair announced that the Committee will appoint a 7-member planning subcommittee as well as volunteers who will work on later drafting and writing (not a subcommittee).

Member Patrick Magee asked if there should be a Vice Chair elected to help share the work.

Elliot Veloso (City Solicitors Office) said the Law Department could look into appointing of a Vice Chair, and suggested that the vote be taken to show that it is the will of the Committee to form a subcommittee and state its purpose of assisting with planning agendas.

Chair Born recognized Member Ellen Schachter who made a motion to form a planning subcommittee. The motion was seconded by Member Jessica Acevedo.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe				V
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	~			
Mosammat Faria Afreen			~	
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	~			
Nikolas Bowie	~			
Kevin Chen	~			
Max Clermont				V
Jennifer Gilbert	~			
Kai Long	~			
Patrick Magee	~			
Mina Makarious	~			
Lisa Peterson	~			
Ellen Shachter	~			
Susan Shell	~			
Jim Stockard	~			
VOTE TOTALS	12	0	1	2
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

The motion to form a planning subcommittee passed.

The Chair opened the floor to hear from members of the public (Public Comment)

Lee Farris thanked members for the meeting and asked if there is a way to require the Manager and Council to agree on goals and metrics. She also asked to see goals between the Manager and Council prioritized in relationship to each other. She asked if there could be an email list where people could receive notes, agendas, and materials to build participation.

Jameson Quinn stated their interest and expertise in voting systems and reminded the Committee that Cambridge already has ranked-choice voting and some pros and cons of this. They hope to assist in refining the voting systems/process to set it as a model.

John Hawkinson spoke about progressive values in the Charter being blocked by statutory or other constraints and that the Committee look carefully at how to remove some of these roadblocks. He said he would like to see the Committee take up a published calendar of milestones so members of the public can get a sense of deadlines.

The Chair committed to having a robust notification list and asked that members use their networks to advertise the meetings. She also stated that there will be some updates to the Charter review website to make further improvements.

Member Kai Long added a comment that comparing the Charter to the Constitution is upsetting as the history of misrepresentation is known, and hopes the Committee will think about what is good for all, regardless of the label of "progressive".

Member Faria Afreen asked for clarification on the purpose of the planning subcommittee. Anna Corning explained the process used by the Somerville Charter Committee, using the subcommittees to breakdown the larger decisions of the Committee. Chair Born explained that the subcommittee would discuss sequencing aspects of the charter reform.

Chair Born listed those who had expressed interest in volunteering for the planning subcommittee including Kaleb Abebe, Jennifer Gilbert, Kai Long, Susan Shell, Jessica Acevedo, Jim Stockard and Lisa Peterson. She also stated that Mina Makarious, Faria Afreen, and Ellen Shachter had volunteered to assist with writing and drafting.

Ms. Corbo further summarized next steps for the next meetings including walking through the Charter to see where the ideas shared could be reflected in a modern Charter. Member Patrick Magee restated the ask for more information regarding pros and cons/background reading that could be shared to the Committee. The Chair said that she had been asked about compiling a list of resources for background reading.

Chair Born recognized Member Jim Stockard who made a motion to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Member Faria Afreen.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

NAME	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT
Kaleb Abebe				V
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo	/			
Mosammat Faria Afreen	✓			
Kathleen Born (Chairperson)	✓			
Nikolas Bowie	✓			
Kevin Chen	✓			
Max Clermont				✓
Jennifer Gilbert	✓			
Kai Long	✓			
Patrick Magee	✓			
Mina Makarious	✓			
Lisa Peterson	✓			
Ellen Shachter	✓			
Susan Shell	✓			
Jim Stockard	✓			
VOTE TOTALS	13	0	0	2
	YES	NO	PRESENT	ABSENT

The meeting was adjourned at 7:40 pm with 13 members voting yes, and 2 recorded as absent.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at: https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/350? view_id=1&redirect=true&h=6727bf9c59eb898b9371718dbbc555f2

MINUTES OF THE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

Thursday, September 29, 2022

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Thursday, September 29, 2022. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:38 p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this public meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica Dejesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Absent

Nikolas Bowie - Absent

Kevin Chen - Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert – Present (joined shortly after roll call at approximately 6:00pm)

Kai Long – Present

Patrick Magee – Present

Mina Makarious - Present

Lisa Peterson - Present

Ellen Shachter - Present

Susan Shell - Absent

Jim Stockard - Absent

Chair, Kathleen Born - Present

11 members recorded as present. Four members recorded as absent.

The Chair recognized Member Ellen Shachter who made a motion to accept the minutes from the meeting held on September 13, 2022. The motion was seconded by Member Patrick Magee.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica Dejesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Absent

Nikolas Bowie - Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Absent

Kai Long – Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Absent

Jim Stockard - Absent Chair, Kathleen Born – Yes

The vote was 10 - Yes, and 5-Absent. The motion to accept the minutes from the meeting held on September 13, 2022, passed.

The Chair gave an overview of her idea for the forming of subcommittees. The two subcommittees described were for "Agenda Setting" and "Drafting/Writing". The Chair clarified her goals for the subcommittees and took a question from Member Ellen Shachter regarding the details of subcommittees. Libby Corbo of the Collins Center answered some questions from the Chair on their role in drafting language. Member Mina Makarious directed several questions to the City Solicitor's office regarding how subcommittee work relates to open meeting law. Elliot Veloso of the City Solicitor's office indicated that their office had concerns about the role subcommittees could play. The Chair asked Libby Corbo how other cities across Massachusetts worked within subcommittees and broadly the role that other city law departments played within a review process. Libby Corbo indicated that they typically do not have much interaction with city law departments at all during their work, but said that she had spoken on the phone with City Solicitor Nancy Glowa who said that the City Solicitor's Office should be involved throughout the process. Elliot Veloso further stated his concern about the adherence to open meeting law and questioned whether the subcommittees, as currently understood, would be feasible under the law. The Chair and Elliot Veloso began an extended conversation about open meeting law and subcommittee work. Lisa Peterson asked Elliot Veloso about forming less formal, non-decision making, subcommittee groups to assist in scheduling and agenda-setting. Elliot Veloso indicated his skepticism in the ability of the Committee to work in subcommittees without breaking the open meeting law. Elliot Veloso then began reciting the open meeting law briefing materials from the Massachusetts Attorney General's website.

The Chair recognized a comment from a member of the public commenting on the subcommittee work. Member Jennifer Gilbert asked about other ways to overcome the logistical challenges of planning for meetings. Member Max Clermont asked about simply expanding the current planning process to make the subcommittee less formal. Elliot Veloso again recited from the Attorney General's guidance on open meeting law. Member Kai Long indicated her concern about City support for the Committee if it would be able to live up to the City Solicitor's expectations under the law. Other members indicated agreement with the pressures of adhering to open meeting law without communicating outside of meeting times. Elliot Veloso indicated the law department would need to look into the issue further. Committee staff, Patrick Hayes, indicated that the Committee should move onto other business because of time restraints. The Chair indicated that she preferred to come to a conclusion on the issue of subcommittee work. Libby Corbo suggested that the discussion continue between the Chair, the law department, and the Collins Center after the meeting, as the Committee is limited by time restraints. The Chair asked the law department whether she could call a vote to form a subcommittee to begin agenda-setting. Elliot Veloso indicated there were still concerns about open meeting law. The discussion continued until approximately 6:45pm.

The Chair recognized Member Patrick Magee who made a motion to enter into the public record the email communications from the Chair to the entire Committee from September 22, 2022 and September 29, 2022. The motion was seconded by Member Kevin Chen.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo - Yes
Mosammat Faria Afreen - Absent
Nikolas Bowie - Absent
Kevin Chen - Yes
Max Clermont - Yes
Jennifer Gilbert - Yes
Kai Long - Yes
Patrick Magee - Yes
Mina Makarious - Yes
Lisa Peterson - Yes
Ellen Shachter - Yes
Susan Shell - Absent

Jim Stockard - Absent Chair, Kathleen Born – Yes

The vote was 11 – Yes, and 4-Absent. The motion to accept two email communications from the Chair to the Committee, passed. The two email communications are attached to these minutes.

The Chair recognized several comments from the public on the open meeting law and subcommittee discussion. The Chair introduced a memo from the Collins Center with discussion questions. A copy of the memo is attached to these minutes. The Chair recognized Member Max Clermont who brought up a discussion of how to engage with public discussion going forward. The Chair described in detail her ideas for public input and recognized several Members for their ideas as well. Members Chen, Long, Clermont, Gilbert, Acevedo, Abebe, Magee, and Peterson indicated their thoughts on public engagement.

Members Peterson and Long, and the Chair indicated their further frustrations with the law department's opinion on the Committee's agenda-setting ability. Elliot Veloso again warned members about discussing any matters of substance outside of formal meetings. The Chair noted that she had a discussion with the City Manager about providing further staff options to assist the Committee with its work. Elliot Veloso again recited directly from the Attorney General's website to assist the Committee in understanding open meeting law and their limitations.

The Chair recognized Libby Corbo to discuss the Collins Center's role in agenda setting and the broad timeline of their work. Members Abebe, Shachter, and Makarious added their thoughts on the timeline of the work.

Chair Born called for public comment at 7:15pm. Two members of the public announced themselves to speak, John Hawkinson and Jameson Quinn. John Hawkinson made a comment about public comment generally and a comment on the drafting subcommittee. Jameson Quinn asked about commenting in the Q&A zoom function and thanked the Committee for their discussions.

The Chair indicated at 7:20pm that they should begin discussing the Collins Center memo with discussion topics. Noting the time, Libby Corbo indicated that given the time it might be pertinent to hear from Committee members. Kai Long talked about the ability of the City to be responsive to the needs of the community. Mina Makarious talked about which City services can be addressed by the Charter and which services are outside of the Charter recommendations. Ellen Shachter spoke about how short terms for City Councillors can hamper the responsiveness of elected officials. Lisa Peterson spoke about language barriers for folks in the City and reiterated Ellen Shachter's thoughts on term length for elected officials. Jessica Acevedo spoke about working to commit as a City to business owners who are people of color and providing more opportunities for people of color to become business stakeholders in Cambridge. Patrick Magee brought up the pros and cons on geographical representation and at-large, elected officials. Libby Corbo talked about how all these different issues have solutions that can be found in the Charter review process.

The Chair recognized Member Lisa Peterson who made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:30pm. The motion was seconded by Member Ellen Shachter.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica Dejesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Absent

Nikolas Bowie - Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Absent

Jim Stockard - Absent

Chair, Kathleen Born - Yes

The vote was 11 – Yes, and 4-Absent. The motion to adjourn passed.

Chair Born announced that the next meeting would be on Tuesday, October 11, 2022, at 5:30 p.m. and it would be via zoom.

There being no further business before the Committee, the Chair adjourned the meeting at 7:32 p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at: https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/348? view id=1&redirect=true&h=15b8ec179cd3fc9786e841b3d43bef80

Attachments: Communications to the Committee (not discussed)

Communications to the Committee from the Chair

Collins Center Memo – September 29, 2022

MINUTES OF THE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE

Tuesday, September 13, 2022

The Cambridge Charter Review Committee held a meeting on Tuesday, September 13, 2022. The meeting was called to order at approximately 5:33 p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this public meeting was remote via zoom.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present

Jessica Dejesus Acevedo - Present

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present

Nikolas Bowie - Absent

Kevin Chen - Present

Max Clermont - Present

Jennifer Gilbert - Present

Patrick Magee – Present (joined shortly after roll call)

Kai Long - Present

Mina Makarious - Present

Lisa Peterson - Present

Ellen Shachter - Present

Susan Shell - Present

Jim Stockard - Present

Chair, Kathleen Born - Present

14 members recorded as present. One member recorded as absent.

Chair Born gave an overview of what would be covered in this meeting including the adoption of rules, acceptance of the minutes from the last meeting, a presentation by the Collins Center, and public comment.

The Chair offered that the Committee would be following Robert's Rules and referenced a "Robert Rules Cheat Sheet" that was provided to members and is attached to these minutes.

The Chair recognized Member Jim Stockard who made a motion to accept Roberts Rules as the rules of the Charter Review Committee. The motion was seconded by Mina Makarious.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica Dejesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie - Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Patrick Magee - Yes

Kai Long - Yes Mina Makarious - Yes Lisa Peterson - Yes Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Chair, Kathleen Born - Yes

The vote was 14 - Yes, and 1-Absent. The motion to accept Roberts Rules as the Rules of the Committee passed.

The Chair recognized Member Kaleb Abebe who made a motion to accept the minutes from the meeting held on August 16, 2022. The motion was seconded by Member Jim Stockard.

At the request of the Chair, the Clerk called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Yes

Jessica Dejesus Acevedo - Yes

Mosammat Faria Afreen - Yes

Nikolas Bowie - Absent

Kevin Chen - Yes

Max Clermont - Yes

Jennifer Gilbert - Yes

Patrick Magee – Yes

Kai Long - Yes

Mina Makarious - Yes

Lisa Peterson - Yes

Ellen Shachter - Yes

Susan Shell - Yes

Jim Stockard - Yes

Chair, Kathleen Born - Yes

The vote was 14 - Yes, and 1-Absent. The motion to accept the minutes from the meeting held on August 16, 2022, passed.

The Chair recognized Michael Ward from the Collins Center to make a presentation. Michael Ward noted that the presentation would cover Collins Center Background, Municipal Government, Charter Basics and Process, and Cambridge Government and Charter. Michael Ward also noted that there would be time for questions and that Elizabeth Corbo, Patricia Lloyd and Marilynn Contreas were present and would be participating in the presentation. The representatives from the Collins Center made their presentation which took approximately 50 minutes. The complete presentation is attached to these minutes.

The Chair recognized Patrick Hayes to call upon members who had questions. Patrick Hayes recognizes members Shachter, Stockard, Afreen, Abebe, Chen, Shell, Long, Makarious, and Peterson who offered comments and asked questions that were addressed by representatives of the Collins Center. Among the several questions asked was "Can the Charter be aspirational?" "Can we contact the Collins Center directly" and "What will the process look like". It was noted

that members should not contact the Collins Center directly, but rather should send their inquiry to the Chair.

Chair Born announced that the next meeting would be on Thursday, September 29, 2022, at 5:30 p.m. and it would be via zoom.

Chair Born called for public comment. Only one member of the public announced themselves to speak. John Hawkinson asked if a list could be maintained of individuals who want to be notified of meetings and receive all materials related to the work of the Committee. John Hawkinson also noted that there needed to be process for singing up for public participation as is done with other public bodies. John Hawkinson asked about a comment made earlier asking Committee members to email and copy all noting that this could appear to be an open meeting law violation.

The Chair addressed Mr. Hawkinson's comments noting that she appreciated the comments and that she and the Committee are sensitive to the requirements of the open meeting law. The Chair reiterated her commitment to providing opportunities for public comment.

There being no further business before the Committee, the Chair adjourned the meeting at 7:34 p.m.

Clerk's Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City Council Committee meeting. This is a permanent record.

The video for this meeting can be viewed at: https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/323? view_id=1&redirect=true&h=6c3678bf1bfcc921f52aba8ce9f4d800

Attachments: Roberts Rules Cheat Sheet

Collins Center Presentation – September 13, 2022

MINUTES OF THE CHARTER REVIEW COMMITTEE Tuesday, August 16, 2022

The first meeting of the Cambridge Charter Review Committee was held on Tuesday, August 16, 2022. The meeting was called to order at 5:06 p.m. by the Chair of the Committee, Kathleen Born. Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this public meeting was remote via zoom.

Chair Born opened the meeting and stated the purpose of the meeting noting that it was introductory and informational. The Chair further noted there would be a presentation from the Collins Center but that there would not be a presentation from the City's Law Department.

At the request of the Chair, Clerk LeBlanc called the roll.

Kaleb Abebe - Present
Jessica Dejesus Acevedo - Present
Mosammat Faria Afreen - Present
Nikolas Bowie - Present
Kevin Chen - Present
Max Clermont - Present
Jennifer Gilbert - Present
Patrick Magee - Present
Kai Long - Present
Mina Makarious - Present
Lisa Peterson - Present
Ellen Shachter - Present
Susan Shell - Present
Jim Stockard - Present
Chair, Kathleen Born

Chair Born acknowledged Michael Ward from the Collins Center. He gave a brief introduction to the Collins Center noting its mission and specifically their Charter related work and that they are currently working with Beverly, Somerville and Plymouth. Michael Ward then turned it over to Elizabeth Carbo of the Collins Center who will be the Project Team Leader. Elizabeth Carbo introduced herself noting she has four years with the Collins Center and is an elected official. Patricia Lloyd from the Collins Center spoke next, noting her experience including 30 years as an attorney.

The Chair then acknowledged the City Solicitor, Nancy Glowa who was present along with Deputy City Solicitor, Megan Bayer and Assistant City Solicitor Elliott Veloso. Solicitor Glowa indicated that one of them would be at each meeting of the Charter Review Committee to answer any legal questions the Committee might have. Solicitor Glowa further stated that at this meeting, Deputy Solicitor Megan Bayer would be providing an overview of the three statues that applied to the Committee; the Open Meeting Law, the Public Records Law, and the Conflict of Interest Law. It was also noted that the Clerk's Office would provide members with the required Open Meeting Law materials and the Conflict of Interest materials.

Deputy Solicitor Megan Bayer provided the overview of the three statues. The Chair asked the Committee if they had questions. There being no questions, the Chair stated that the next order of business was Committee Member introductions.

The Chair noted how thrilled she was to be working with the individuals on the Committee who were selected from 122 applicants. The Chair also noted that she is committed to public input. The Chair asked each Committee member to say their name, where they live in the City, and a little about why they applied to serve on the Committee. The Chair acknowledged Patrick Hayes who was serving as the zoom facilitator to call upon members. Patrick Hayes called upon the following Committee members who introduced themselves; Kaleb Abebe, Jessica Dejesus Acevedo, Mosammat Faria Afreen, Nikolas Bowie, Kevin Chen, Max Clermont, Jennifer Gilbert, Patrick Magee, Kai Long, Mina Makarious, Lisa Peterson, Ellen Shachter, Susan Shell, Jim Stockard, and Chair, Kathleen Born. Patrick Hayes thanked everyone for their introductions and noted that going forward, he would be providing administrative support to the Committee. The Chair also thanked the Committee members for their inspiring introductions.

Chair Born raised the topic of scheduling meetings and noted the challenges of competing with other City entities. The Chair did an informal survey of the membership regarding what days of the week were best. The Chair noted that the Committee needed to do its work in time to make recommendations to the City Council to put on the ballot at the next November election. The Chair noted that working out the schedule would take more time and that she would be in touch with members.

The Chair then acknowledged that there were 35 participants for the meeting which included several members of the public. The Chair thanked everyone for being at the meeting.

The Chair adjourned the meeting at 6:08 p.m.

Clerk's Note: The video for this meeting can be viewed at:

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/307?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=d16a3abf50e6f79f112a6ccd585a3dc7

The closed-captioned transcript is available online at: https://app.box.com/s/9qormcahynjt4pzpt1n5opixogl3q7k5

Appendix D: Other Votes

Adopt Article 1: Incorporation, Powers, Etc., as amended Yes - 9, No - 0, Present - 0, Absent - 6

A motion to allow the City Council to delegate its statutory powers to a resident assembly.

Yes -2, No -11, Present -0, Absent -2

A motion to allow the City Council to give power to a Resident Assembly that they can consider whether an initiative petition that met a certain threshold set by the City Council should go to the City Council for approval or go to the voters for approval.

Yes -8, No -5, Present -0, Absent -2

A motion to adopt Section 2.ii.2.a.iii of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly to read: Powers that 7 would otherwise be exercised under state or municipal law by a city board or commission, including the Planning Board.

Yes -3, No -9, Present -1, Absent -2

A motion to adopt Section 2.iii.2.a.iv of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly to read: The power to dispense with requirements under state or municipal law for public hearings and public comment, provided that the Resident Assembly's procedures comply with federal and state constitutional requirements of due process.

Yes -5, No -9, Present -0, Absent -3

A motion to allow 16- and 17-year-olds to run for municipal elections.

Yes - 9, No - 4, Present - 0, Absent - 2

A motion that the Committee recommend adding the provision, "An elected official who has been convicted of a state or federal felony while holding office shall be deemed to have vacated the office." Yes - 7, No - 5, Present - 1, Absent - 2

A motion that the Committee take on a new item of business that the Committee recommend that if a resident assembly reaches a 2/3 supermajority the question be put to the voters.

Yes - 2, No - 3, Present - 8, Absent - 2

A motion to take a revote on a previous motion to adopt Section 2.11.2.a.iii of the proposed draft language of Resident Assembly to read: Powers that would otherwise be exercised under state or municipal law by a City Board or Commission, including the Planning Board.

Yes - 2, No - 9, Present - 2, Absent - 2

A motion that the Committee recommend adding the following provision to the Public Engagement Article, "The City shall provide for a system, in addition to minutes and recordings, that maintains and records public comment, of City Council meetings, that is publicly available."

Yes - 3, No - 9, Present - 0, Absent - 3

Appendix E: Public Comments

11.0 00	Name	Method	Comment If May Thomby for coming an Combridge Charter Design Committee 7d West to not under 10s commenced by our Charter to wate in local Elections Debigs
11/1/2022	2 Robin Chen	Twitter	Hi, Max. Thanks for serving on Cambridge Charter Review Committee. I'd like to see under-18s empowered by our Charter to vote in local Elections. Robin. Statement of John Pitkin of Charter Review Committee held on January 24, 2023
			Our City Charter determines the structure of our local democracy but does not by itself determine how well or poorly it functions, whether it is weak or strong. These outcomes are determined also by the
			behavior of public officials, both elected and appointed, and by the actions of citizens within that structure — in short on the norms, culture and the institutions that support democracy. If strong democracy is the ideal, and I believe that most Cantabridgians would agree that it is, then a logical component of a thorough Charter Review would be an evaluation of how well our local democracy.
			is working, what its weaknesses are, and how these might be improved by a modified charter and structure.
			You might start by asking, by what standard should we evaluate the state of our local democracy? In the past, town government, by direct vote of the people, was considered the ideal form of government. This was the view of the Cambridge Chronicle looking back in 1921 on the 75th anniversary of
			Cambridge's original 1846 City Charter: "Government by representatives is far less desirable, but necessary when a municipality outgrows the other method." But "the town had become so large that it was
			not convenient to have the voiers together in one hall to decide what the town should do." The aspirational ideal of direct democracy is not a practical standard for a modern city. The 5 Elements of a Strong Democracy published by the Center for High Impact Philanthropy at the University
			Pennsylvania is more useful for this purpose.
			Among these elements are: 1 The right of critisens to be informed and for policymakers and fellow citizens to engage with them proactically in the democratic process.
			1. The right of citizens to be informed and for policymakers and fellow citizens to engage with them proactively in the democratic process. Or by, and for the people? On the might ask if the "community meetings" held by city officials proactively engage citizens in the democratic process. Are they "Of by, and for the people? On Are Proportional Representation electrons and the requirement to evaluate multiple candidates a barrier to informed participation in manicipal electrons.
			o Are Proportional Representation elections and the requirement to evaluate multiple candidates a barrier to informed participation in municipal elections 2. Accountability of policy-making institutions through checks and balances.
			o We might ask if accountability is possible without a local press serving as watchdog.
			o Do appointed boards, commissions and advisory committees provide checks and balances? O Are manifold employees accountable to citizens or only to the managers who hire them?
			3. Policies that weigh all citizens' interests equally, provide for the common good, and support institutions including local neighborhood organizations that empower individuals to exercise their rights.
			 We might ask if Giv Councilors who depend on a relatively small faction of voters for their re-election serve the common good. How are neighborhood interests for parks, trees, ecosystems, streets and other local infrastructure supported both ward representation?
			 Information and communication that are representative, accurate and trusted – to ensure fair and optimal processes.
			o The City met this standard with information about public health during the recent pandemic. o We might ask why relevant information about the tree canopy, bicycle safety, parking, and housing needs falls short of this standard if it is provided at all. Do the growing number of public information
			officials on City staff provide information and communication that are representative, accurate and trusted? If not, what purpose do they serve?
			5. A shared sense of purpose and identity implicit in the phrase "We the people," recognition of all citizens' right to a voice in the political process, and a willingness to collaborate for common ends. o We might ask if our shared sense of purpose and identity is undermined when nonresidents regularly participate in public meetings on an equal basis with residents.
			o How can government bring citizens out of special-interest, social-media silos to collaborate for common ends?
			o Is a low tax rate our only common end or do we also have common goals for housing, public safety, climate, and the environment that affect us all? 6. A sixth element of democracy, in addition to those identified in the UPenn Center, is the rule of law, which is widely recognized, e.g., by the United Nations (https://www.un.org/en/chronicle/article/rule-
			law-and-democracy-addressing-gap-between-policies-and-practices)
			o We might ask how have are enforced on our City government when the administration or City Council violate or ignore them. o Did the 28-year absence of a Board of Traffic and Parking, required by Chapter 455 of the Massachusetts Acts of 1961, effectively deprive residents of a check on the authority of the Director of Traffic.
			the possibility of appeal of his/her exclusive power to regulate traffic and parking?
1/04/0003	3 John Pitkin	Email	The charter review is rare occasion to improve democracy and government in Cambridge. If urge your committee to evaluate our local government as it has functioned under Plan E and, where there are structural flaws that can be addressed by the charter, to propose appropriate reforms
		Limit	
10/25/2022	2 Lee Farris	Meeting	asked if there is a way to require the Manager and Council to agree on goals and metrics. She also asked to see goals between the Manager and Council prioritized in relationship to each other. She asked it there could be an esmall list where people could receive notes, agendas, and materials to build participation.
			John Hawkinson spoke about progressive values in the Charter being blocked by statutory or other constraints and that the Committee look carefully at how to remove some of these roadblocks. He said he
12.000	January or	528543	would like to see the Committee take up a published calendar of milestones so members of the public can.
10/25/2022	2 John Hawkinson	Meeting	get a sense of deadlines.
			Jameson Quinn stated their interest DQG expertise in voting systems and reminded the Committee that Cambridge already has ranked-choice voting and some pros and cons of this. They hope to assist in refining
10/25/2022	2 Jameson Quinn	Meeting	the voting systems/process to set it as a model.
12/6/2022	2 John Hawkinson	Meeting	John Hawkinson spoke on the City Manager's 90 Day Report
	2 Jameson Quinn	Meeting	Jameson Quinn spoke on discussions from today's meeting.
12/20/2022	2 John Hawkinson	Meeting	John Hawkinson offered informational comments, noting that much of the assessment of the system seem right now to depend on the new City Manager and the Council supervision of him.
1/21/2022	7 Tamasan Onina	Massina	I support keeping at-large PR. But if we do have wards, I strongly suggest multi-seat wards (eg. 3 3-seat wards) and/or a hybrid (mixed-member) system that keeps some at-large seats. The presentation
	3 Jameson Quinn	Meeting	seemed to consider only single-sent wards as a possibility. It is worth noting that if a given constituency is spead over many wards, our PR elections enable those voters to essentially create their own "ward" that's not just based on geography.
	3 Robert Winters	Meeting	in a worth noting that it a givent community is great oven many wants, our reversements cause that or oversement of the community of the commu
	3 Young Kim	Meeting	John Hawkinson spoke on comments made of wearhers of the Committee, statutory deadlines, and the City's space and statutory deadlines.
	3 John Hawkinson 3 Jameson Quinn	Meeting Meeting	James on Quant sold on participation as it relates to a voting system, moving elections to even years, filling uscancies, and campaign financing and democracy wouchers.
17372023	3 Jameson Quinn	Meeting	June Farris banked members for the meeting and asked if there is a way to require the Manager and Council or agree on goals and metrics. She also asked to see goals between the Manager and Council
10/25/2022	2 Lee Farris	Meeting	prioritized in relationship to each other. She asked if there could be an email list where people could receive notes, agendas, and materials to build participation.
2002-1200	as saw	9/37/45	Jameson Quinn stated their interest DQG expertise in voting systems and reminded the Committee that Cambridge already has ranked-choice voting and some pros and cons of this. They hope to assist in
10/25/2022	2 Jameson Quinn	Meeting	refining the voting systems/process to set it as a model.
10/25/2022	2 John Hawkinson	Meeting	John Hawkinson spoke about progressive values in the Charter being blocked by statutory or other constraints and that the Committee look carefully at how to remove some of these roadblocks. He said he would like to see the Committee take up a published calendar of milestones so members of the public can get a sense of deadlines.
			Lee Farris shared that it would be nice as a user or resident that when the newsletter goes out there would be a link that would go straight to the documents that are being described in the newsletter, it would
2/28/2023	3 Lee Farris	Meeting	make it easier for the reader.
	2 John Hawkinson	Meeting	John Hawkinson spoke on the City Manager's 90 Day Report.
	2 Jameson Quinn	Meeting	Jameson Quinn spoke on discussions from today's meeting
	2 Jameson Quinn 2 John Hawkinson	Meeting	A comment was read by Putrick Hayes that was received from Jameson Quinn
12/20/2022	2 John Hawkinson	Meeting	John Hawkinson offered informational comments, noting that much of the assessment of the system seem right now to depend on the new City Manager and the Council supervision of him. John Hawkinson highlighted comments that were made churing the January 3, 2023, meeting
1/17/2023	3 John Hawkinson	Meeting	Joun Frankington Ingringment of paragraph from the tax rate letter regarding the FV33 budget.
1/31/23	3 Young Kim	Meeting	Young Kim. offered comments on ways the Charter Review Committee could help change the City government.
1/31/23	3 Robert Winters	Meeting	Robert Winters, shared that he would like to see in the Charter Review process a redress of grievances and offered to volunteer to the Charter whenever he is needed.
1/31/23	3 Lee Farris	Meeting	Lee Farris, shared they attended the public forum and asked if there would be a summary or discussion given to the Committee. She commented that she asked the forum to be more informative in the future.
			Suzanne Blier thanked Committee members for holding the public forums and noted she looks
2/7/23	3 Suzanne Preston Blier	Meeting	forward to Committee members speaking on the differences on what is happening with relative proportionality in other manicipalities.
	3 Liz Speakman	Meeting	Liz Speakman spoke in support of keeping the same form of government that the City has had with a strong City Manager and believes that a strong Mayor would be risky.
	3 Marilee Meyer	Meeting	Marilee Meyer shared they do not want to see more power from the Council and asked that the current system stays in place.
	3 Valerie A. Bonds	Meeting	Valerie Bonds supported the same comments made by previous speakers and shared the City Council is not ready for a four year term.
	3 Stephen Cellucci	Meeting	Stephen Cellucci thanked the Committee for taking time to discuss the future of the City and spoke in support of a strong Mayor.
	3 Jesse Baer	Meeting	Jesse Baer spoke in favor of a strong Mayor and shared that politics is democracy and politics is under a durent and this is not the time to be moving away from politics.
22207		22772007	Suzanne Blier spoke in favor of keeping the City Manager for now to see how the new City Manager is in his new role. She offered suggestions around the possibility of residents voting for
3/28/23	3 Suzanne Preston Blier	Meeting	the Mayor during Council elections
3/28/23	3 Robert Winters	Meeting	Robert Winters offered many suggestions on updating and reformatting the current Charter and shared that giving the Election Commission more flexibility in some of the ways things are done would be beneficial.
	3 Heather Hoffman	Meeting	Heather Hoffman offered comments around proportional representation and shared that done correctly, politics is the art of getting somewhere by bringing people together.
		essential and	James Williamson shared a quote from Niccolo Machiavelli and would like to see a shift of power where citizens have input in decisions that are made and participate in the decisions that
3/28/23	3 James Williamson	Meeting	effect their lives.
	3 Ilan Levy	Meeting	Han Levy shared it is important for residents to have a clear understanding of the actual consequences of the form of government that the City will be using and voices of the people need to be heard in the final decisions that are made.
2/20/22	o readil Lichy	meeting	need to be heard in the mail decisions that are made. Whierie Bonds shared that they do not believe the City Council is ready for a four-year term and noted that the City Manager is a public servant who is responsible and accountable to the people
3/28/23			and the second s
	3 Valerie A. Bonds	Meeting	only, where the City Council is accountable to the voters.
4/11/23 4/11/23	3 Valerie A. Bonds 3 Charles Henebry	Meeting Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation.
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23	3 Valerie A. Bonds 3 Charles Henebry 3 Gleb Bahmutov	Meeting Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gieb Bahmutov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors.
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23	3 Valerie A. Bonds 3 Charles Henebry 3 Gleb Bahmutov 3 James Zall	Meeting Meeting Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gieb Bahmutov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council.
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23	3 Valerie A. Bonds 3 Charles Henebry 3 Gleb Bahmutov	Meeting Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gele Bahmutov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council. Dazhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council Bocause they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas.
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23	3 Valerie A. Bonds 3 Charles Henebry 3 Gleb Bahmutov 3 James Zall 3 Dazhong Xia	Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gleb Bahmutov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council Dazhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23	3 Valerie A. Bonds 3 Charles Henebry 3 Gleb Bahmutov 3 James Zall 3 Dazhong Xia 3 James Williamson	Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gele Bahmanov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council Dazhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager from of government.
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23	3 Valerie A. Bonds 3 Charles Henebry 3 Gleb Bahmutov 3 James Zall 3 Dazbong Xia 3 James Williamson 3 Stephen Cellucci	Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gels Bahmunov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large Gity Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council Dazhong Xis shared that they support at large City Council Because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager form of government. Stephen C. shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable.
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23	3 Valerie A. Bonds 3 Charles Henebry 3 Gleb Bahmutov 3 James Zall 3 Dazhong Xia 3 James Williamson	Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Geb Bahmutov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large city Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council Dazhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council Because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support at near the City Manager form of government. Stephen C. Sarved they were in support of a storing Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in favor of keeping two-year terms for the City Council and would like to see the Plan E Charter retained.
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23	3 Valerie A. Bonds 3 Charles Henebry 3 Gleb Bahmutov 3 James Zall 3 Dazhong Xia 3 James Williamson 3 Stephen Cellucci 3 Marie Elena Saccoccio 3 Pio Szamel	Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gels Bahmutov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large Gity Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council Dezhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council Because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager form of government. Sephen C. shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in favor of keeping two-year terms for the City Council and would like to see the Plan E Charter retained. Po Szamel suggested that the Charter Review Committee review how votes are cast for at large seats. Heather Hoffmon offered comments and shared that it is hard to find reposite to run to be an elected official and the residents and voters need to remain involved, otherwise there
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23	3 Valerie A. Bonds 3 Charles Henebry 3 Gleb Bahmutov 3 James Zall 3 Dazhong Xia 3 James Williamson 3 Stephen Cellucci 3 Marie Elena Saccoccio	Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gieb Bahmanov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council Dazhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager form of government. Stephen C. shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in favor of keeping two-year terms for the City Council and would like to see the Plan E Charter retained. Po Sammel suggested that the Charter Review Committee review how votes are cast for at large seats.
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23	3 Valerie A. Bonds 3 Charles Henebry 3 Gleb Bahmutov 3 James Zall 3 Dazhong Xia 3 James Williamson 3 Stephen Cellucci 3 Marie Elena Saccoccio 3 Pio Szamel	Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gale Bahmanov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council. Dazhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager from of government. Stephen C. shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in favor of keeping two-year terms for the City Council and would like to see the Plan E Charter retained. Po Szamel suggested that the Charter Review Committee review how votes are cast for at large seats. Heather Hoffmun offered comments on government and shared that it is hard to find people to run to be an elected official and the residents and voters need to remain involved, otherwise there would be no accountability. Jameson Quim offered comments around staggered Council terms and suggestions on rank choice ballet voting.
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23	3 Valerie A. Bonds 3 Charles Henebry 3 Gleb Bahmutov 3 James Zall 3 Dazhong Xia 3 James Williamson 3 Stephen Cellucci 3 Marie Elena Saccoccio 3 Pio Szamel 3 Heather Hoffman 3 Jameson Quinn	Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gele Bahmurov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large Gity Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Councillors. Dazhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager form of government. Sephene C. shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in favor of keeping two-year terms for the City Council and would like to see the Plan E Charter retained. Po Stamel suggested that the Charter Review Committee review how votes are cast for at large seats. Heather Hoffmon offered comments on government and shared that it is hard to find people to run to be an elected official and the residents and voters need to remain involved, otherwise there would be no accountability. Jameson Quinn offered comments around staggered Council terms and suggestions on rank choice ballet voting. Jameson Quinn shared that they have been watching the process and appreciate the work the Committee has been doing and suggested that when it comes to voting systems, start with a statement of value
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23	3 Valerie A. Bonds 3 Charles Henebry 3 Gleb Bahmutov 3 James Zall 3 Dazhong Xia 3 James Williamson 3 Stephen Cellucci 3 Marie Elena Saccoccio 3 Pio Szamel 3 Heather Hoffman	Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gieb Bahmanov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council Darhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager form of government. Stephen C. shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in fivor of keeping two-year terms for the City Council and would like to see the Plan E Charter retained. Po Stamel suggested that the Charter Review Committee review how votes are cast for at large seats. Heather Hoffman offered comments on government and shared that it is hard to find people to run to be an elected official and the residents and voters need to remain involved, otherwise there would be no accountability. Jameson Quinn offered comments around staggered Council terms and suggestions on rank choice ballet voting. Jameson Quinn shared that they have been watching the process and appreciate the work the Committee has been doing and suggested that when it comes to voting systems, start with a statement of value shaffill those values.
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23	3 Valerie A. Bonds 3 Charles Henebry 3 Gleb Bahmutov 3 James Zall 3 Dazhong Xia 3 James Williamson 3 Stephen Cellucci 3 Marie Elena Saccoccio 3 Pio Szamel 3 Heather Hoffman 3 Jameson Quinn	Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gele Bahmanov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large Gity Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council Dazhong Xis shared that they support at large City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager form of government. Stephen C. shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in favor of keeping two-year terms for the City Council and would like to see the Plan E Charter retained. Pio Szamel suggested that the Charter Review Committee review how votes are cast for at large seats. Heather Hoffman offered comments on government and shared that it is hard to find people to run to be an elected official and the residents and voters need to remain involved, otherwise there would be no accountability. Jameson Quinn offered comments around staggered Council terms and suggestions on rank choice ballet voting. Jameson Quinn shared that they have been watching the process and appreciate the work the Committee has been doing and suggested that when it comes to voting systems, start with a statement of value failfill those values. James SMI (Simson shared that he was supportive of Committee Newmbers moving towards a more
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23	3 Valerie A. Bonds 3 Charles Henebry 3 Gleb Bahmutov 3 James Zall 3 Dazhong Xia 3 James Williamson 3 Stephen Cellucci 3 Marie Elena Saccoccio 3 Pio Szamel 3 Heather Hoffman 3 Jameson Quinn	Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gieb Bahmanov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council Darhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager form of government. Stephen C. shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in fivor of keeping two-year terms for the City Council and would like to see the Plan E Charter retained. Po Stamel suggested that the Charter Review Committee review how votes are cast for at large seats. Heather Hoffman offered comments on government and shared that it is hard to find people to run to be an elected official and the residents and voters need to remain involved, otherwise there would be no accountability. Jameson Quinn offered comments around staggered Council terms and suggestions on rank choice ballet voting. Jameson Quinn shared that they have been watching the process and appreciate the work the Committee has been doing and suggested that when it comes to voting systems, start with a statement of value shaffill those values.
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 5/9/23	3 Valerie A. Bonds 3 Charles Henebry 3 Gleb Bahmutov 3 James Zall 3 Dazhong Xia 3 James Williamson 3 Stephen Cellucci 3 Pio Szamel 3 Heather Hoffman 3 Jameson Quinn 3 Jameson Quinn	Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gieb Bahmanov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council Dazhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager form of government. Stephen C. shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccocio shared that they were in favor of keeping two-year terms for the City Council and would like to see the Plan E Charter retained. Pio Szamel suggested that the Charter Review Committee review how votes are cast for at large seats. Heather Hoffman offered comments on government and shared that it is hard to find people to run to be an elected official and the residents and voters need to remain involved, otherwise there would be no accountability. Jameson Quinn offired comments around staggested Council terms and suggestions on rank choice ballet voting. Jameson Quinn shared that they have been watching the process and appreciate the work the Committee has been doing and suggested that when it comes to voting systems, start with a statement of value failfill those values. Jameson Williamson shared that he was supportive of Committee Members moving towards a more democratic government. John Hawkinson thanked the Committee and Law Department staff for responding to his communication and referenced some of the response from the Law Department's memo.
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 5/9/23 5/23/23 6/6/23	3 Valerie A. Bonds 3 Charles Henebry 3 Gleb Bahmutov 3 James Zall 3 Darbong Xia 3 James Williamson 3 Stephen Cellucci 3 Marie Elena Saccoccio 3 Pio Szamel 3 Jameson Quinn 3 Jameson Quinn 3 Jameson Quinn	Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gele Bahmatov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council Dazhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager from of government. Stephen C. shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in favor of keeping two-year terms for the City Council and would like to see the Plan E Charter retained. Po Szamel suggested that the Charter Review Committee review how votes are cast for at large seats. Heather Hoffman offered comments on government and shared that it is hard to find people to run to be an elected official and the residents and voters need to remain involved, otherwise there would be no accountability. Jameson Quinn shared that they have been watching the process and appreciate the work the Committee has been doing and suggested that when it comes to voting systems, start with a statement of values falfill those values. James Williamson shared that they have been watching the process and appreciate the work the Committee has been doing and suggested that when it comes to voting systems, start with a statement of values democratic government and offered comments and suggestions on different forms of governmen
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 5/9/23 5/23/23 6/6/23	3 Valerie A. Bonds 3 Charles Henebry 3 Gleb Bahmutov 3 James Zall 3 Dazhong Xia 3 James Williamson 3 Stephen Cellucci 3 Marie Elena Saccoccio 3 Pio Szamel 3 Heather Hoffman 3 Jameson Quinn 3 Jameson John Hawkinson	Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gele Bahmanov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council Dazhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager from of government. Stephen C. shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Heather Hoffman offered comments on government and shared that it is hard to find people to run to be an elected official and the residents and voters need to remain involved, otherwise there would be no accountability. Jameson Quinn shared that they have been watching the process and appreciate the work the Committee has been doing and suggested that when it comes to voting systems, start with a statement of values in the fluid those values. James Williamson shared that they have been watching the process and appreciate the work the Committee has been doing and suggested that when it comes to voting systems, start with a statement of values in the fluid fluid to values. James Williamson shared that the was supportive of Committee Members moving towards a more democratic government and offered c
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 5/9/23 5/9/23 6/6/23 6/6/23	3 Valerie A. Bonds 3 Charles Henebry 3 Gleb Bahmutov 3 James Zall 3 Dazhong Xia 3 James Williamson 3 Stephen Cellucci 3 Marie Elena Saccoccio 3 Pio Szamel 3 Heather Hoffman 3 Jameson Quinn 3 Jameson Quinn 3 James Williamson 3 John Hawkinson 3 Valerie A. Bonds	Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gieb Bahmanov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council Dazhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager form of government. Stephen C. shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccocio shared that they were in favor of keeping two-year terms for the City Council and would like to see the Plan E Charter retained. Pio Szamel suggested that the Charter Review Committee review how votes are cast for at large seats. Heather Hoffman offered comments on government and shared that it is hard to find people to run to be an elected official and the residents and voters need to remain involved, otherwise there would be no accountability. Jameson Quinn offered comments around staggered Council terms and suggestions on rank choice ballet voting. Jameson Quinn offered comments around staggered Council terms and suggestions on rank choice ballet voting. Jameson Quinn shared that they have been watching the process and appreciate the work the Committee has been doing and suggested that when it comes to voting systems, start with a statement of values falfill those values. Jameson Williamson shared that he was supportive of Committee Members moving towards a more democratic government. John Hawkinson thanked the Committee and Law Department staff for responding to his communication and referenced some of the respons
4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 4/11/23 5/9/23 5/23/23 6/6/23 6/6/23	3 Valerie A. Bonds 3 Charles Henebry 3 Gleb Bahmutov 3 James Zall 3 Darbong Xia 3 James Williamson 3 Stephen Cellucci 3 Marie Elena Saccoccio 3 Pio Szamel 3 Heather Hoffman 3 Jameson Quinn 3 Jameson Quinn 3 James Williamson 3 John Hawkinson 3 John Hawkinson 3 Valerie A. Bonds 3 James Williamson	Meeting	Charles Henebry shared that they are in favor of at large districts and believes it is good for proportional representation. Gele Bahmanov spoke in support of keeping rank choice voting and at large City Councillors. James Zall encouraged the Committee to keep the at large status of the Cambridge City Council Dazhong Xia shared that they support at large City Council because they make decisions that reflect the entire City rather than geographic areas. James Williamson suggested ways the City could be better at allowing the public to participate in Charter Review Committee meetings on the website. They shared that they support an elected Mayor and shared their experience with a City Manager from of government. Stephen C. shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Marie Saccoccio shared that they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government and believes that a Manager and a Mayor would be equally accountable or unaccountable. Heather Hoffman offered comments on government and shared that it is hard to find people to run to be an elected official and the residents and voters need to remain involved, otherwise there would be no accountability. Jameson Quinn shared that they have been watching the process and appreciate the work the Committee has been doing and suggested that when it comes to voting systems, start with a statement of values in the fluid those values. James Williamson shared that they have been watching the process and appreciate the work the Committee has been doing and suggested that when it comes to voting systems, start with a statement of values in the fluid fluid to values. James Williamson shared that the was supportive of Committee Members moving towards a more democratic government and offered c

6/27/23 Valerie A. Bonds	Meeting	Valerie Bonds offered comments on anti-bullying policy for Councillors in Boston, two-year terms for Councillors, and the process of electing a Mayor.
PRINCIPLE CHANG	5.00	Jameson Quinn shared that they read the current draff and noted that it was silent on the election methods. They shared that they look forward to the discussion around having an elected Mayor.
7/18/23 Jameson Quinn 8/1/23 Heather Hoffman	Meeting Meeting	methods. They shared that they look forward to the discussion around having an elected Mayor. Heather Hoffman commented on communication within the City and on public records requests.
	ancetang.	Suzzume Bilier shared concerns about recent items that have passed within the Council and offered comments on ideological and politically driven decisions made by the Council and urged
8/15/23 Suzanne Preston Blier	Meeting	the Charter Review Committee to discuss these matters more.
8/15/23 Marilyn Frankenstein	Meeting	Matilyn Frankenstein asked why there is no ward or district system where there could be At Large Councillors as well as Councillors for specific areas of the City and shared concerns about why Charter Review Committee members are not discussing this further.
8/15/23 Heather Hoffman	Meeting	Heather Hoffman offered comments and concerns related to people being selected for Boards and Commissions based on demographics and not expertise.
9/5/23 Robert Winters	Meeting	Robert Winters offered comments on an article included in the Council Agenda titled "Beyond the Spoiler Effect".
9/5/23 Julia Shephard	Meeting	Julia Shephard offered comments on rank choice voting and the different methods within rank choice voting
9/26/23 Jameson Quinn	Meeting	Jameson Quinn shared their excitement for the upcoming discussion on voting mechanisms.
9/26/23 John Hawkinson	Meeting	John Hawkinson offered comments on fractional transfer and voting mechanisms.
10/10/23 Jameson Quinn	Meeting	Jameson Quinn shared that they strongly urge the Committee to consider the possibility of equal voting.
		Stephen C. spoke in support of measures that would give Cambridge the powers to determine
		who can vote and with that power expand the franchise to include 16-year-olds and non-citizens and for elections falling on even years. They also spoke about democratic elections for the Police
10/24/23 Stephen Cellucci	Meeting	Review Advisory Board.
		Stephen C shared their excitement for resident assemblies and even year elections and spoke in
11/7/23 Stephen Cellucci 11/21/23 Dan Totten	Meeting Meeting	support of a Mayor-CAPO-Council form of government. Dun Totten shared that they were excited to learn that the Charter Review Committee had switched to a strong Mayor form of government and offered comments relative to their experience as a Council
11/21/23 Kevin Hsu	Meeting	Kevin Hsu offered comments on manicipal government and concerns with City Manager Council form of government.
11/21/23 Heather Hoffman	Meeting	Heather Hoffman offered comments on the form of government and City Council meetings.
30010000 3000 Jane 100000	30 CO (10 PM)	Councillor Simmons thanked the Committee for all their work and offered comments relative to her experience as a City Councillor. Councillor Simmons shared that she was in favor of a City Manager.
12/5/23 Councillor Simmons	Meeting	of government and noted that the form of government that the City currently has continues to effectively serve the community.
12/5/23 Adriane Musgrave	Meeting	Adriane Musgrave offered comments that were in favor of the current system of form of government.
12/5/23 Matt LeMay	Meeting	Matt LeMay offered comments that were strongly opposed to a strong Mayor form of government.
12/5/23 Eugenia Schra	Meeting	Eugenia Schra offered comments that were in support of the current form of government system. Susan Fleischmann spoke in opposition to changing the Charter to a strong Mayor.
12/5/23 Susan Fleischmann 12/5/23 Rachel Liao	Meeting Meeting	Susan riescrimann spoke in opposition to changing the current form of government.
12/5/23 Lynn Lee	Meeting	Annual Laws openie in oppositions or Canaging the Cutteria norm or government. Lynn Les shared they were in favor of the current system versus a strong Mayor system.
12/5/23 Liz Speakman	Meeting	Lis Speakman, City of Cambridge employee, strongly supported a City Manager form of government.
12/5/23 Joyce Majewski	Meeting	Joyce Mnjewski spoke in favor of keeping a City Manager form of government.
12/5/23 Caroline Zheng	Meeting	Caroline Zheng spoke in strong support of the current form of government.
12/5/23 Jesse Baer	Meeting	Jesse Baer offered comments on form of government, democracy, and elections.
12/5/23 Chris Cassa	Meeting	Chris Cassa shared that having a City Manager has provided stable leadership.
12/5/23 Jane Donohue	Meeting	Jane Donohue spoke in favor of a City Manager form of government.
12/5/23 Dan Totten	Meeting	Dan Totten spoke in favor of a strong Mayor form of government and shared concerns with the current form of government.
12/5/23 Payal	Meeting	Payal shared their support for a strong Mayor form of government.
12/5/23 Phil Rinehart	Meeting	Phil Rineburt spoke in favor of the current form of government system.
12/5/23 Jacqui Fahey Sandell 12/5/23 Robert Winters	Meeting Meeting	Jacqui Fahey Sandell spoke in strong opposition to a strong Mayor form of government.
12/5/23 Kit Kanes	Meeting	Robert Winters shared that they are strongly opposed to a strong Mayor form of government. Kit Kanes shared they were in support of a strong Mayor form of government.
12/5/23 Stephen C.	Meeting	An American and they were an support on a strong way to not more consistent of the constraints and supersistents on forms of noverment. Stephen C. offered comments and supersistents on forms of noverment.
12/5/23 Hayden B.	Meeting	Hayden B. noted the importance of accountability, inclusion, equity, and proportional representation.
12/19/23 Jameson Quinn	Meeting	Jameson Quinn thanked the Committee for all their hard work and offered comments on elections and voting methods.
12/19/23 Dan Totten	Meeting	Dan Totten offered comments regarding the School Committee and the budget.
		chance to share what I know with Jessica first, and then perhaps with the wider Committee. To pique your interest, https://www.washingtongoot.com/posteever/injurghy/00/16/10/7alee-children-vote-even-13-year-olds/ This author is now working as Director of Speechwriting for the US Ambassador to the UN1 see Could our local voting age be lowered to 6th grader or 12 years old, in line with our participatory budgeting voting eligibility? I think that if the Committee recommended it, and if there were a coalition campaigned about it over the next year, then the voters might approve this. Robin
11/1/2022 Robin Chen		(el
11/1/2022 Room Chen	Email	Dear members of the Cambridge Charter Review Committee:
II/I/2022 Room Chen	Email .	Deer members of the Cambridge Charter Review Committee. I was disappointed to read in the Cambridge Day that you are considering ward-based Councillors as a potential charter change. I believe this is a dead end and that there are many other changes much in deserving of your consideration. The strength of our al-large proportional representation system is that it allows any community of interest to be represented if they are sufficiently motivated to vote together, no matter what that commun geographic distributions is. A district-based system could disenfranchise racial / linguistic minorities, sexual minorities, sexual minorities, sexiors, affordable housing tenants, or any other voters who at most passionate about voting according to any non-geographic christic. A district-based system would also require periodic redistricting lights, which are nearly always game-able and finaulpit. Look no further than the recent sectarian lights in Bostori's redistricting process to just how from yie jets when politications are in the business of pricinite process to one menuity or another - for instance, in New York City, their redistricting process is set to massively overagreesent States Island. Malif-member districts are a political science best practice—they were excellently in Heada, and there's a reason Portland, Oregon is votting on moving to a multi-member STV PR system in just a few of Cambridge's own American Academy of Arts and Sciences and the Fair Regresentation Act currently in Congress suggest that US House elections move to a multi-member district are a political science best and law for his representation and single-member districts do not. I'm not saying our election system is perfect. The biggest thing I think may be worth exploring is whether elections could be moved to even years, in order to increase tumout and participation. Low-tum municipal—only elections proches a though they seem to increase twore discommon surplus transfer rules, and even though they don't statistically matter, I've found
		I was disappointed to read in the Cambridge Day that you are considering ward-based Councillors as a potential charter change. I believe this is a dead ent and that there are many other changes much a deserving of your considerating representation system is that it allows any community of interest to be represented if they are sufficiently motivated to vote together, no matter what that community of interest to be represented if they are sufficiently motivated to vote together, no matter what that communities groups and interest matter or control to the property of th
11/6/2022 Allan Sadun	Email	I was disappointed to read in the Cambridge Day that you are considering ward-based Councilions as a potential charter change. I believe this is a dead end and that there are many other changes much a deserving of your consideration. The strength of our at-large proportional prepresentation system is that it allows any community of interest to be greatered if they are sufficiently motivated to vote together, no matter what that commit goographic distribution is A district-based system could dissenfanchies nexial / linguistic mimorities, religious mimorities, seniors, affordable housing tenants, or any other voters who a most passionate about voting according to any non-geographic criterion. A district-based system would also require periodic redistricting flights, which are nearly always game-able and fraught. Look no further than the recent sectarian fights in Boston's redistricting process is to massively overgreened. Shared or any other from instance, in New York (City, their redistricting process) is so to massively overgreened. Their and the recent sectarian fights in Boston's redistricting process is so to massively overgreened. Their and their control of the control of their control of
11/6/2022 Allan Sadun	Email	I was disappointed to read in the Cambridge Day that you are considering ward-based Councillors as a potential charter change. I believe this is a dead end and that there are many other changes much to deserving of your consideration. The strength of our at-large proportional representation system is that it allows any community of interest to be represented if they are middle provided to vote together, no matrie what that comming peopaphic distribution is A district-based system could distendincise nacial (imaguistic mimorities, religious mimorities, seniors, affordable housing tenants, or any other voters who a noort passionate about voting according to any non-geographic criterion. A district-based system would also require periodic redistricting fights, which are nearly always game-able and fraught. Look no further than the recent sectarian fights in Bostors's redistricting process is just how thorny it gets when politicians are in the business of picking their voters and deciding for us which communities of interest matter or don't matter. Any possible redistricting process is just how thorny it gets when politicians are in the business of picking their voters and deciding for us which communities of interest matter or don't matter. Any possible redistricting process is just how thorny it gets when politicians are in the business of picking their voters and deciding for us which communities of interest matter or don't matter. Any possible redistricting process is just how thorny it gets on the process of the picking their process of picking their process and their process of the picking their process of picking
11/6/2022 Allan Sadun 11/7/2022 Josiah Bonsey	Email Email	I was disappointed to read in the Cambridge Day that you are considering ward-based Councillors as a potential charter change. I believe this is a dead end and that there are many other changes much to deserving of your consideration. The strength of our at-large proportional representation system is that it allows any community of interest to be represented if they are sufficiently motivated to vote together, no matter what norming peopraphic distribution is A district-based system could distend more load district makes recitably interests and a recognitive more proportional and a require periodic redistricting fights, which are nearly always game-able and fraught. Look no further than the recent sectarian fights in Boston's redistricting process is just how thorny it gets when politicians are in the business of picking their voters and deciding for us which communities of interest matter of on't matter. Any possible redistricting process is just how thorny it gets when politicians are in the business of picking their voters and deciding for us which communities of interest matter or don't matter. Any possible redistricting process is just how thorny it gets when politicians are in the business of picking their voters and deciding for us which communities of interest matter or don't matter. Any possible redistricting process is just how thorny it gets when politicians are in the business of picking their voters and deciding for us which communities of interest matter or don't matter. Any possible redistricting process it just how the deciding their process. The process of picking their voters and deciding for us which communities of interest matter or don't matter. Any possible redistricting process it just how the deciding their process and their process. The process of picking their under the process of picking their process of picking their under their process of picking their process of picking t
11/6/2022 Allan Sadun	Email	I was disappointed to read in the Cambridge Day that you are considering word-based Councillors as a potential charter change. I believe this is a dead ent and that there are many other changes much indeserving of your consideration. The strength of our al-large proportional representation system is that it allows any community of interest to be represented if they are sufficiently motivated to vote together, no matter what that comming prographic distribution is A district-based system could distendincine nould distinct incide in country in passionate about voting according to any non-geographic criterion. A district-based system would also require periodic redistricting fights, which are nearly always game-able and fatught. Look no further than the recent sectarian fights in Bostor's redistricting process is just how thorny it gets when politicians are in the business of picking their voters and deciding for us which communities of interest matter or don't matter. Any possible redistricting scheme is likely to one inequity or another- for instance, in New York (City, their redistricting process) as to massively overagreement States Island. Multi-member districts are a political science best practice - they work excellently in Ireland, and there's a reason Portland, Cregon is such as many the matter of the state multi-winner elections allow for fair representation and single-member districts do not. The not styring our election system is perfect. The biggest thing if think may be worth exploring is whether elections could be moved to even years, in order to increase tumout and participation. Low-turn municipal-only elections produce strong inequities. And this can it, but I have found it difficult to explain things instead. And I recognize the difficulty in running for election cirywide in a dug city, and I recognize the confusion in not knowing who to contact about issues. It urge you to find other ways to ameliorate those is For instance, in Somewille, there is a City Hall Community Meetings program wh
11/6/2022 Allan Sadun 11/7/2022 Josiah Bonsey	Email Email	I was disappointed to read in the Cambridge Day that you are considering ward-based Councilians as a potential charter change. I believe this is a dead end and that there are many other changes much is deserving of your consideration. The strength of our al-large proportional representation system is that it allows any community of interest to be represented if they are sufficiently motivated to vote together, no matter what that comms goographic clistribution is A district-based system could dissenfance in cold dissenfances recial imposite minorities, religious minorities, seniors, affordable housing tenants, or any other voters who nost passionate about voting according to any non-geographic criterion. A district-based system would also require periodic redistricting lights, which are nearly always game-able and fraught. Look no further than the recent sectarian fights in Boston's redistricting process is unexpected over any of the control of the c

			Please share with the group and/or include in the records or distribute appropriately. I viewed your December 6 meeting video and am encouraged and excited about your mission to write a new city charter. I hope to attend future meetings live. This effort is essential. Our city government's lack of focus and a cohesive plan has escalated residents' dissatisfaction. We're continually surprised and confounded by City Council initiatives. Here are a few observations.
			I agree with the sentiments about the need for a more inclusionary government. Currently, the City Council exists to represent the people but has no responsibility to do so. We elect Councilors "at large" so they do not represent a specific (it we applications) or group. Instead, they self-select causes or issues to champion, leaving many in Cambridge without representation. One solution is to have precincts were for their own representatives so that it's clear where loyalities lie.
			Some version of a town hall meeting might help, but my experience as a citizen is that participation is a full-time project, requiring more time than busy people have. Today, this endeavor requires monitoring all the new and often unexpected topics for City Council meeting server week. Many issues are mundance or low impact, to others have far-reaching consequences that require research and organization. One-topic special interests are well prepared, but citizens must organize on the spot. In my experience, public comment, letters, and pertitions have little impact on swaying decisions already made. Regular people with jobs and families don't have the into this process. I don't have the answer but my experience but it is tought to principate in the Cambridge government. Lest thought, what is the job description for city government? The first step before deciding on Mayor vs. City Manager vs. Town Hall is formulating the responsibilities and goals for the city government. Maybe, you did this in previous meeting, if so plaines refer ne to you work. Diversity, equir, and justice are a given, but the following items are currently unclear. Who does the government represent? Pastidents, properly owners, businesses, especial-interest groups, self-selected ideals, What are the priorities? Quality of this, neighborhood community, social-economic opportunity, cultural diversity, world citizeship, How we settle conflicts? What is the scope of city government? How should the government recognize and tackle locally, regional vs., global problems?
			How does me government responsibly manage and spend out-payer money? Are mer checks and oxances? Why should we incur need to manage root green our mage tax case? We're missing a transparent project budgeding process and reporting. How to implement accommishin? Do projects have clear goals that are measured? How do we identify and fix failed initiatives? How do we gather input and data to avoid unintended consequences?
12/18/2022	John Hanratty	Email	The above is not a complete list, but it might spur some thought. I look forward to a new inclusive city government. John Hamanty Potter Square
1/23/2023	Julia Renner	Email	Hello. I am a Cambridge resident at 197 Green St #4, and I am writing to express my opposition to switching to ward-based elections. My concerns include: 1. Whart-based elections are likely to lead to a focus on ward-level interests, rather than citywide interests, rather than citywide interests. 2. Whart-based elections are less competitive, mentanging less accommitatility and political engagement. Unlike ward-based and mamy state and national elections applicable to Cambridge City councilers must engage with and appeal to voters every election cycle, trather than running imopposed. 3. Arguing over ward boundaries, as has happead ein Boston, distract from democratic debate ower policy and concerns relevant to our citizens. Thank you for taking the time to read this, and for your continued engagement with Cambridge residents. Jules Remans
and the second	Julia Relines	Estati	Dear Charter Review committee members, I understand the Charter Review committee is reviewing Cambridge's charter, the basic laws that structure how the city is governed, how elections happen, and so on. The Charter Review committee will make suggestions on what to change potentially including Cambridge's election system.
			A council that represents residents city-wide has enabled measures where every neighborhood contributes and benefits. My concern is that the Charter Review committee might propose that Cambridge switt to neighborhood-based elections, also known as "wards". Instead of having Council members represent the entire ("O"), the property of the property of the council or wards and an arrange of the council or, that still means most of the council or, will be elected, but we would risk creating a system that suffers from
			Less focus on city-wide benefits Ward-based councilors are more likely to focus on the narrow interests of a particular subset of their ward, which could come at the expense of city-wide programs. Short-term, local complaints could win or over broader support for long-term benefits that span many neighborhoods. Less completive, leading to less democratic accountability and less political engagement. In Somerville, 4 out of 7 of the ward councilors ran unexposed. In state and national elections in our area, most candidates ran unopposed. In Cambridge's current system, in contrast, councilors are up for a real fight every election cycle, which forces them to keep in touch with voters. Ward boundaries are arbitrary, leading to fights over boundaries rather than policies. Genymandering is an issue across the US, as geographic boundaries are manipulated to get certain candidates elected. In neighboring Boston, the fight over ward boundaries became embarasingly heated.
			Councilors should not be elected based on arbitrary ward boundaries: they should be elected based on how well they represent a particular segment of the city's residents, geographical or otherwise. In a war system, many more perspectives would go unrepresented, since geographic dispersion means they would not be able to win in any individual ward. Thank you for considering my views. Best wishes.
1/23/2023	Gloria Korsman	Email	Gloria Dear Committee Members: Tha iongrime Cambridge resident (I lived most of my childhood on Alpine Street, went to college in Cambridge, now own a house on Cedar Street, and sent both of my children to CRLS), and I am writing to urge you to keep our city council elections city-wride rather than moving to a ward-based system. City-wride elections are more fair and more democratic, and they tend to discourage local comprision and manipulation of ward boundaries. I am very happy to be able to vote for councilors who represent me well even if they live in a different neighborhood. We all use the whole city, there is no good reason I city the council of the
			Thanks, Eric Colbum
1/23/2023	Eric Colbum	Email	Canningg, MA Hello,
1020002	Kathleen Francis	Email	Thank you for the important work your committee is doing to review and update Cambridge's charter. As part of that work, I encourage the committee to maintain Cambridge's existing system of at-large councillors tarber than winching to a ward-based system. At-large councillors must be responsive to needs across the city of Cambridge, rather than fighting for the preferences of a narrow area. The problems that Cambridge faces right now — housing shortages, improving non-car transportation options; etc.—require an approach that spans the whole city, so it's important to have city councillors who are responsible to stakeholders in all areas. In addition, our competitive, rankeet-choice voting elections ensure that we elect the best people for the job. Thank you for your work and for taking this into consideration, Kathleen Francis
127203	Annaeta Panes		Dear Charter Review Committee Members, I applicat the Charter Review that is currently underway. Specifically, I appreciate the work to review what works and what doesn't work with our city's organizational structure. I'd like the comment on the idea of ward-based councilor seats vs our current and more effective at-large council arrangement. Nationally and even at the state level, our representative form of democratic government is dangerously on the precipics of falling spart. Genymandering and hyper-partisanship is making it next to impossible to work together to solve the big problems. At the local level, the ability to block necessary and effective detail lime annoting would get done. That's what would happen with a ward-base city, especially in a city without a mayor form of government. In effect, our city would fall to be unified and instead be a series of tiny fieldoms, with the real possibility of being divided into haves and have-nots. If Cambridge had a strong mayor form of government, with the mayor elected citywide, perhaps ward-based councilors would be worth discussing. Even then, a combination of at-large and ward-based would be the only option. But barring changing to a strong mayor form of government, ward-based councilors would be stall. Our city is small enough as it is, there is no need to further divide us and destroy our ability to tackle our shared problems, such as lack of housing and safe and efficient transportation. Thank you.
1/23/2023	Luis Mejias	Email	Luis Mejias
			Dear Committee members, I understand that you will review our city charter, which is good to do periodically, and I appreciate your donation of time to this effort. One issue to be considered is our election system and the alternative to make this ward-based. I would like to strongly support staying with our current system for many reasons. One important reason is the this helps to ensure that all groups have a voice at the thiele, and that the interests to four city as a whole take priority. This emportant building a sense of community that helps make Cambridge a specia place to live. Our City election is the only one that I consistently enjoy because our system encourages many committed people to run for office, and I can vote for those who I think are the best candidates rather the trying to hedge my bets on who would be most electable. Please don't push to change the special way we elect our representatives. Water Williet MD, DEFH
1/23/2023	Walter Willett	Email	Camprings MA To whom it may concern.
			I was told by a member of the Cambridge Bikes group that there is some consideration to changing Cambridge's city government from an all at-large to a ward based system. Please keep the system as is. I greatly appreciate having to counselors who I can each out to with problems and different people tend to have different people at the issue in the reason from the first many contributes with rubase it easier for me to find multiple people to help on an issue. Furthermore as I experienced when I lived in Somerville, ward based positions are frequently uncontested while Av-Large positions had competition every year. Thank you for histening
1/24/2023	Mike Copacino	Email	Mike Copacino Dear Charter Review Committee.
			Hello, Tim emailing because I understand the Committee is considering proposing a new voting system for council members representing individual neighborhoods versus the city at large. I can't quite fathor why this is being considered. I think there's a lost of opportunity for the system to just against each other and slow down the government's ability to get things done. This open has yielded incredible results in terms of progress on infinistructure and responsiveness to resident concerns. I'd hate to see that progress slow down, and I can't quite understand what would suggest that changing a working strategy is a good idea. This seems like a massive restructuring and a step backward. Let's keep a good system in place and not experiment with dividing our community. Thanks for all your work. Thanks I would be a support the progress of the city of the progress of th
1/24/2023	Benjamin Batorsky	Email	Ben Door Charter Davisor Committee
			Dear Chanter a server Communication and the control of the control
1/24/2023	Joshua Hartshorne	Email	Josh Hartshorne
			Dear Charter Review Committee, I am writing as a Cambridge resident and voter. I ask that the committee does not suggest revisions to the charter that remove our current system of ranked choice, at-large council members. Before I moved to Cambridge, I had not experienced ranked choice voting. Now I believe it works well and provides several significant benefits. Ranked Choice Voting gives you more say in who gets elected. Even if your top choice candidate does not win, you can still help choose who does.
			More civility and less negative campaigning. Candidates who are not your top choice still need your support. This encourages candidates to appeal to a city-wide audience. Candidates know this and both work and campaign together. It is great to see and great for candidates of fresh air. More diverse and representative candidates win elections. Cambridge has elected more women and more women of color. Our elected officials are more representative of our community. More focus on city-wide solutions and not hyper local issues. I watch Somerville and how wants fight for resources instead of work hopeful register for the city and do not want that for Cambridge. At large council seats are more competive than ward-based once. In Somerville, 4 out of 7 of the ward councilors ran unopposed. I fear that my ward, North Cambridge, would become the fieldom of one elected official and no longer have the attention of the other city council members. Please do not suggest removing part of what makes Cambridge elections so vital, invigarating, and important. The Balkanization of our politics should not be the direction that Cambridge moves. It would be

1/27/2023	Christopher Cassa	Email	Dear Cambridge Charter Review Commission. I am writing to espress my appreciation for your review of the city charter and to offer my thoughts on a switch to a ward-based system. A ward-based system would lead to less focus on city-wide solutions. For example, housing, school, and transportation policies are all examples of issues that impact the entire city and should be considered at the city level. For example, housing policies such as afforable housing and rent control affect residents across the city, not just in specific wards. Similarly, school policies such as finding for school recovations and new programmap (e.g. pre-K) have a city-wide impact and should be considered at the city level. Transportation considerations naturally affect many people throughouth the city and optimal solutions rely on participation from every ward. Councilors should have a broad understanding of the benefits and impacts of these programs which affect the entire city, rather than being focused on the more narrow interests of a particular ward. Additionally, a ward-based system would likely lead to less democratic accountability and less political engagement. In our neighboring city, Somerville, 4 out of 7 of the ward councilors ran unopposed. This lack of competition would not force councilors to stay in touch with voters and be hald accountable. This lack of competition is now also makes it harder for citizens to hold their elected officials accountable and decreases political engagement. Another important point is that a ward-based system could lead to fewer renters being represented in the city council. As many renters move more frequently than owners, it would make it much harder for councilors who needed to move, particularly if they moved to a different ward, to continue to be elected. This would likely lead to a council that is less representative of the city's population as a whole. Protected to the city of the city o
1/21/2023	ошлириет одзуд	Deligit	Christopher Cassa Dear Charter Review Committee,
			Since the idea of wards has come up, I would like to strongly urgs you to not pursue that path, and stick to our current ranked choice election system. Here's why: Wards discriminate against renefers: Remeiss who are city council members may lose their seat simply because they have to find a new apartment. We recently saw one council member, councilor Azeem, have a really difficult time finding a new place to live; if he had been forced into a different ward, he'd be out of a job with a ward system. Ward councilors shascally carry to remeiss and keep the job for long given Cambridge's tough rental market. Since rentest are the majority of the city, setting up an election system that is heavily biased against candidates from those 60% of residents is extremely undemocratic. Ward councilors are incentivated to pay less attention to renters. When the was a renter, I lived in 6 different apartments over they, living in three different melphochoods in Cambridge. Ifour the course of the city of the city of the councilors are incentively to the pay the same neighborhood for longer. If is ture the same effect applies to renters right now due to people moving across town boundaries, but it's a much weaker effect. I stayed in Cambridge the whole time, even as I kept moving. And insofar as it's a problem now, it'd be vastly worse with wards. As someone who is now a homsowner. If's very clear the city cares a lot about property owners (consider our tax policy's focus on low taxes). And that's fine for me, but it's less good for the majority who are renters. A ward system would likely make policies even more imbalanced. And, yes, you can have a few at-large councilors, but remember renters are the majority. A ward system that has a majority of council spots biased against the 60% of the population who are renters is bad, even if it's mitigated by at-large spots. Why have mitigation when we already have a better system? Wards are wone at goographic, and adapted to the city cares a lot about property day and a special cou
1/27/2023	Itamar Turner-Trauring	Email	Separate city voter registration from state/federal voter registration, so more people register for municipal elections even if they want to preserve their state/federal votes for places elsewhere that are less log-sided.
	Ryan Houlette	Email	Dear members of the committee. In writing in support of the current Cambridge system for electing city councillors using ranked-choice voting for at-large councillors. It promotes healthy competition for seats, as opposed to ward-based systems where candidates are more likely to have little or no competition in their ward. It also forces councillors to consider the needs of the city as a whole rather than the narrow needs of their ward. This statement was a statement of their ward in the seath of the city as a whole rather than the narrow needs of their ward. This councillors was a statement of their ward in the seath of the city as a whole rather than the narrow needs of their ward. This year for the councillors are not seather than the narrow needs of their ward. This year for your consideration. Since why, Ryan Houleste
1/31/2023	Young Kim	Email	Ido not have to sell you, the members of the Finance Committee, that at the very basic level, City's badgeting process is no different than your household budgeting. You set up your goals and priorities and your set up a budget for duly living expenses and for long term goals is and a college finant for your children. For the City's capital budget process finded and liven been for a capital budget telem must be shall be to be traced to its suthorizing source, each budget intent be fully transparent and each budget item must be fully accountable. The FY32 capital project budget process finded and liven been consusts and I make no asky our not to repart the same mistakes in the FY24 process. Take a look in FY32 capital project budget item, Public Werks: Streets - Mass Avenue - Harvard Sq To Alesric Brook Parkway (Patrial Baild). There are so many inconsistencies and confusing terms among the budget book, the Cycling Safety Ordinance (CSO), the project was completed." Project webpage is based on calendar years whereas the budget book on fiscal year. Then there is "separated bike lane year" (May 1 - April 30 of the following year) when construction began or the project was completed." The Amended Cycling Safety Ordinance Test ambitions requirements for the installation of approximately 25 miles of separated bike lanes within the next five to seven years. "Yet, the full funding profile has not been included in FY22 and FY23 approved budget. The April 2002, the City Council approved the recommendation (of the City Manager) that Mass Avet Segments A and B undergo partial construction." at an estimated budget of \$140M. But more than that CAA 2002 474 adopted on 475-2002, also proproved estimated budget of \$140M and for Segments of the Segment of S
1/31/2023	Young Kim	Email	Young Kim Dear Chainwoman Born and Members of the Charter Review Committee.
1/31/2022	Young Kim	Email	Lapologize for not voicing up; comments on the Charter reforms until now even though I have been calling for reforms in the way the City is governed. And I also apologize if this subject has already been discussed. Time after time, I brought up cases of City's non-compliance: not following State statue's (Chapter 408 Guideline, Has City submitted Action Plan to in accordance to MBTA Communities law?) not following City's Ordinance (Chapting stope and timeline of Cycling Safety Ordinance (CSO) without proper procedure), procedures (ISD doesn't have procedure for accepting Comprehensible Permit application). not following up on its own initiatives (no final report for Cambridge's ambitious 2020 goal of reducing the ratio of cars owned by Cambridgians) lack of accountability of cost of projects (no way to generate a report of all contracts related to CSO implementation, City Managers estimate of the cost of MassAwe4 Project approved on 4/25/22 is inconsistent with proposed duraget he submitted after the following up were key; City Council meeting, the scope of MassAwe4 and in the CSO that he reported had added scope of two segments of Mass Awe previously implemented) lack of transportercy (many requests for explanations/clarifications on the CSO implementation have gone unanswered) lack of transportercy (many requests for explanations/clarifications on the CSO implementation have gone unanswered) lack of transportercy (many requests for explanations/clarifications on the CSO implementation have gone unanswered) lack of transportercy (many requests for explanations/clarifications on the cSO implementation have gone unanswered) lack of transportercy (many requests for explanations/clarifications on the cSO implementation have gone unanswered) lack of transportercy (many requests for explanations/clarifications on the cSO implementation have gone unanswered) lack of transportercy (many requests for explanations/clarifications on the cSO implementation have gone unanswered) lack of transportercy (many requ
	1	-allilli	City Councilors should work together for the whole city. There's nothing good to come of pitting the various wards and neighborhoods against each other. Please keep the current system.
2/1/2023	Becky Sarah	Email	Becky Sarah
			Hi. Please do not take a step back in Cambridge's democracy: Stick to our current system of elections using ranked choice, at-large council members. No ward-based nonsense. One person, one vote. Guillaume Bouchard
2/12/2023	Guillaume Bouchard	Email	

2/24/2023 Jan	mes Mahoney	Email	Dear Committee, As you know (and probably the rest of the universe does, too), Cambridge has a very vocal, highly visible, very progressive cobort, which is well-regresented on the City Council. But despite their thinking so that cohort does not represent the entire spectrum of city residents, and may not actually even represent the majority of the citizenty beyond the core that votes in city elections that cohort does not represent the entire spectrum of city residents, and may not actually even represent the majority of the citizenty beyond the core that votes in city elections that when the progressive policies and ideas are luadable, but the visporous pursuit of them is very often not collectly though-through. The result is that unimended consequences seem to frequently crop up as these policies are implemented. It is also not unusual for proponents to distinct of collections of city of the collections of the resident that the collection of the resident that the residence of the resident that the residence of the resident that the residence of the
			Good evening Members of the Charter Review Committee: I hope you are doing well. I hope the Charter Committee is aware of the history of Cambridge City Council and the reason for separating politicians from city management. Given the monetary transactions that exclude city employees from accepting certain 'Ciths'. That exclusion does not apply to politicians and or those seeking electron or ne-election from individuals, developers and corporations, all within the law, however, when I donates \$100.1 am contributing to creating fivers and other costs. Tam not seeking accommodations that are favoring a specific agenda. Is the Charter Review Committee representative, (as much as possible) of the diversity in age, education, handlord, reater and income of members of our community? Below is an email I sent to some of our Neighbothood Associations, our City Council and our City Manager. I was asked to share my comments with you. Respectfully, Mis Bonds 'Ablenie Valeite A. Bonds Retired Educator Lamontage, MA (2013) Good afternoon Devryone, I hope you are doing well. The failure to appopt at community's desire to keep Statilight is another reason we need to as a community carefully review changes suggested in Charter E, who and what qualifies someone(s) to be recommended and later appointed to a board determine exactly how campaign contributions influence decisions. Also, removing the mural from the Middle East is also opposite the desire of a large segment of the Cambridgeport community and Residents throughout Cambridge. Respecting the inevibility of change does not mean removing comecinos to our cummanity. There must be more imput into decisions that pop against the grain and who really decicles what is best for our community.
			It is my belief that Elected officials and those seeking election or reelection do their due diligence to the wards known for voter turnout. Ms. Bonds
3/13/2023 Va	lerie A. Bonds	Email	Retired Educator Dear Chairwoman Born and Members of the Charter Review Committee. Revent Policy Orders (Po.9) of City Council points to a brokes process in City Governance. I hope you can address this issue in your review of the Charter. There needs to be a clear delineation of responsibilities of City Council (CC) and City Manager (CM). CC should be the policy makers: CM the executor. For example, CC should not introduce POs such as the AIBO Amendment or the recently passed Accessory Platining amendment. CC should ask the CM to report back the effectiveness of the Affordable Housing Overlay zoning ordinance (AIHO) and ways to improve it. The CM should confer with the Zoning staff and if amendments to AIHO and needed, the Zoning staff should that the necessary language to be included in CM's report. There should be rules for a CC member to recuse himself-herself on voting on a CM report. There should be rules for a CC member to recuse himself-herself on voting on a CM report. There should be rules for a CC member to recuse himself-herself on voting on a CM report. There should be rules for a CC member to recuse himself-herself on voting on a CM report. There should be rules for a CC member to recuse himself-herself on voting on a CM report. There should be rules for a CC member to recuse himself-herself on voting on a CM report. There should be rules for a CC member to recuse himself-herself on voting on a CM report. There should be rules for a CC member to recuse himself-herself on the study mamer. Policy Order FOR 1023 #11 is still awaiting report from the City Manager as of the last regular City Council meeting on 3/6/2003 and the near regular City Council meeting is on 3/20. Yet the family of Mr. Allentine amonatored reaching an agreement to ell the property to clored at 37 Brookine Street, former home of Peter Valentine, with the intent of utilizing this as a community arts space. Councillos Street (CA) 13-3-18 report on determining the feasibility of purchasing the property located at 37 Br
3/14/2023 Yo	oung Kim	Email	Respectfully yours, Young Kim
2042003	arie Elena Saccoccio	Email	Dear Committee Members: I must admit, given the number of meetings for various issues in the city, I have not been able to attend many of these meetings. In fact, I intended to at least view the one at the main library but then discovered the meeting was not available to at soon. I really did not see much discussion about the meetings so nothing drew my attention to the issues. I state this since I attended an ECPT presentation and two of these meetings and its ensures to be a fair accomplication of Plan E was born out of a need to rememby a manual corruption in the city. I have attached quite a facinating article with an extraordinarily different idea about the birth of Plan E. Rather than viewing it as a remedy to manual companion in can also be viewed as a way of controlling the vote since some of the neighborhoods were overwheelmingly and densely populated with immergant workers and minority groups who could essily have controlled much of the city via their shear vote numbers. There was corruption before and after Plan E Plan E does not protect from that. Planese consider the attached article. To be sure, the landed gentry and academicians feared control by a bunch of factory workers, mostly immigrant and minority. I would love to hear Prof, Bowie's read on this. Manual Elena Saccoccio, Esquire
3/14/2025 M2	arie Liena Saccoccio	Email	th Generation East Cambridge Dear Chatter Review Committee members, Boston's redistricting process continues to show how broken word-based councilors are, and how much better Cambridge's current system is. As a Cambridge resident, I do not really know what ward I'm in. If it changes, that's fine, the election commission will led me—and it still wordt make any difference to who I can vote for. And it won't make any difference to the results of the election. Meanwhile, in Boston, we have a city councidor, Frank Baker, who worries he is going to lose the next election because some ward lines were redrawn on the map. So now he's bankrolling a lawsuit: https://www.bostongjobe.com/2033/03/bimetroboston-city-councilor-frustrated-with-redistricting-is-bankrolling-linigation-against-ii/. This quote gives the gist of the issue, and explains very well why word-based councilor elections are such a bad idea: Supporters said the map would strengthen political opportunities for people of color in a city long run by white nevers and white elected officials. But critics objected to the domino effects those efforts had in other parts of the city. The new map, for example, splits between two council districts the Anne Lynch Homes at Old Colony, a Southie housing development named after US Representative Stephen Lynch's mother—a move critic; argue could muffle the political voice of its residents. And the map cared up Baker's current constituents, severing a cluster of majority-white, high-tumout precincts in the southern tip of Dorchester that he argued was the "core" of his district. That is the most glaring thing. Baker said recently: "Everyone is talking about the core of their district. Adams Corner is my core and they split it right up the middle. That is the most glaring thing." Baker said recently: "Everyone is talking about the core of their district. Adams Corner is my core and they split it right up the middle. That is the most glaring thing." Saker said recently: "Everyone is talking about the core of their di
3/24/2023 Ita	mar Turner-Trauring	Email	Tourist Turner-Traving
			Dear Members of the Charter Review Committee. First, thank you so much for all of your hard work on the City's Charter. You have spent many hours and much brain power, and it is most appreciated! I am writing in opposition to introducing strong mayor governance in Cambridge. My concerts lie in two areas: management and politics. Management is a professional skill that is often staten for granted. Experience in project management, human resources, budgeting and fiscal oversight are not skills inherent to anything other than managing. The skills required to be a successful elected official have very little overlap with the ability to be a successful manager, in my opinion. A strong mayor might be challenged when weighing the needs of the City at-large with the particular interests of their most vocal constituents. Attention to those who reliably vote may take precedence over those who may not. Whether consciously or not, actions will be taken with the next election in mind. The current system enables the City to seek a skilled, experienced manager, who is by design disengaged from electoral politics. It provides continuity that does not fluctuate based on the electoral calendar Thank you for the opportunity to contribute to your deliberations. Sincerely. Suam Fleischmann
3/24/2023 Su	san Fleischmann	Email	Dex Committee Members, I would like to add my voice strongly to support the position of the Cambridge Citizens Coalition on the current rethinking of the government structure in Cambridge. I want to say that decisions often have many unantricipated consequences, and should be made with the highest gravity. With this among other reasons in mind, we support the following measures: 1. Keeping the current J year terms for City Council. We want to keep the Council responsive and accountable to the Citizens of Cambridge. given the current votes on radical changes to permanently change Cambridge, there needs to be a year-to-year level of accountability for votes taken within the City Council. 2. Keep the City Manager System. This system should only be changed if there are serious deficiencies exposed. 3. Create a more diverse Combrination District with a City-Wide-Based council: two councilors from each of the 3 precinct-defined areas, and three Councilors chosen city-wide.
THE PERSON NAMED IN	902	<u>4170940</u>	4. Maintain a council-elected mayor for the present, to be changed only if there are any deficiencies exposed. Please feel free to get in touch with me (by entail or at the phone number below) if you would like to go over any of these issues with me. Thank you very mach -
3/27/2023 Ma		Email	Mark Kon Please keep current 2 yr. City Council terms, NOT 4 yr. terms which would be far too long. We citizens need to maintain accountability from our elected council. Please keep the current City Manager system, to allow our new C.M. time to prove himself. Please create a new combination of district-based and city-wide-based council – 6 district councilors (2 from each of 3 Precinct-defined areas) and 3 citywide Councilors. The current system results in some areas (such as noy own) being wordfilly under-represented, and seems unfair. We all need adequate representation! Please retain the current Grovemance structure, with the council electing its own mayor.
3/27/2023 Sh	elagh Hadley	Email	Shelaph Hadley, longtime Cambridge resident owner and taxpayer Dear Committee Members, I favor the following charter revisions. KEEP CUTR HOLL TERMS (No to 4-year terms). KEEP CUTR MANAGER SYSTEM (Give our new City Manager enough time to prove himself). CREATE A COMBINATION DISTRICT-BASED and CITY-WIDE-BASED COUNCIL - 6 district Councillors (2 from each of 3 Precinct-defined areas) plus 3 citywide Councillors. GOVERNANCE STRUCTURE: Keep the current of mayor
3/27/2023 Jol	hn Trever	Email	Kind regards, John Trever

		I am writing to express my support for the followingcontinuing 2 year city count thems; this is enough time for residents to evaluate their effectiveness -continuing the city manager system to ensure a system of checks and balances -continuing the council elected mayor system With a relatively new city manager, the city should allow him time to do the job for which he was hired, rather than the urgency to "change the rules." I look forward to following this committee's process moving forward. Thank you.
3/28/2023 Phyllis Simpkins	Email	Phyllis Simpkins
		Hello, My name is Hope Turner, and I'm a Cambridge resident. I will not be able to attend the Carter Review Committee Meeting on 3/28/23, but I would like my comments below to be included in the meeting
		please.
varrore e	V.575-955	I strongly believe that the city manager should be elected by the people of Cambridge. Direct accountability to works is vital for a healthy democracy. I don't believe we can call ourselves a progressive curall we democratically elect the person who ultimately makes the decisions. Although our current City Managers has more responsive to the City Council, this may not be true for the next City Man. Residents deserve protection against abuses of power that inevitably happen in a government that does not directly elect its chief executive. Thank you,
3/28/2023 Hope Turner	Email	Hope To: Cambridge City Council, City Manager, City Clerk
		Re: Cambridge Council and Governance Changes I urge the City Council to retain the current 2-year City Council term and to reject the proposed 4-year term for the Council. It is my opinion that too many members of this Council are already far too unesponsive to current citizens and residents and a change from a 2-year term to a 4-year term will make this unacceptable situation even worse. I also urge the City Council to retain the current City Manager system because we finally have an outsider City Manager not beholded to the same decades-old system and outdated considerations that ha stangled City Government for far too many years. It is not supprising that some current members of the Council want to change their approach to keep matters out of balance. Also, now that we have a new City Manager. I support keeping the current Council-Elected mayor, to keep the current system as is. Believe me, no one is more suprised that I am that I now think the current structure of government in Cambridge might actually begin to work for residents and citizens.
3/28/2023 Robert Camacho	Email	Robert Camacho, Cambridge, MA 02138 Dear Ms. Born and Members of the Charter Review Committee,
		Does are sold and regiments of the Chainer Review Committee, Thank you for the great work that you are undertaking and the thought with which you are addressing these important issues. I have attended when I can. Today's meeting seeks to have a working consensus on the question: Should the head of the executive branch be an elected official (strong mayor) or remain an appointed position by the city council (cit manager)? I work with a group of civic-minded volunteers across the city. We have spent some time studying this and other issues. I support the views of our group for:
		Keeping the current city Manages system for the present (Giving our new City Manager enough time to prove himself). RATIONALES: We are making already a number of changes with the city manager system that should be allowed to play our for a few years at last. We should give our new manager a chance to show what he can do in meeting the new Council goals and demands.
		If at some point we do move to a strong Mayor system (an elected Mayor), we would need to prepare the way and likely set up a system like Boston where the mayor could not also run for Council. We feel that the City Manager system offers more checks and balances. 1. This allows key oversight on financing and achieving Council policy changes. 1. This helps inter political intervention in the finincioning of the city.
		Most of us support keeping the current Council-Elected mayor. OTHER VIEWS: A minority of us (myself included) favor an elected mayor within the city-manager structure.
		Those of us who would like to have the voters elect our mayor within the current city manager system would like the elected mayor to set the term's agenda both with Council and with the city manager, concern naised with this approach is that it might promote conflict between the mayor and the city manager. But if both agree on the goals for the term at the outset for that term, my view is that this is un to be a problem. Another minority supports a Strong Mayor system (without an appointed City Manager) to make the mayor more accommable to the voters.
		Important Note: Any mayor toe should be a separate vote from the Councillor vote (out on the same ballot), there's allowing voters to select their #1 (and other choice) candidates independently, but a oble to vote separately for manyor, through the current proportional voting system, keeping the same number of 9 Councillors (including the manyor). The reason is that voters here often base their choice vote on the person they most feel needs their votes to get elected. The choice of mayor is different, and each councillor who seeks to also run as mayor, should be encouraged to set out their proposed age and goals for the term, allowing voters to compare them.
		Cordially, Suzatme Preston Blier
3/28/2023 Suzanne Preston Blier	Email	While ideally I would like to vote for a mayor, given the atmosphere of the current council, I feel we need checks and balances which could be ignored with a direct vote. A mayor being chosen from the
		councilors lessens the chance of council manipulation at large. We can already anticipate the campaigning for Mayor and the potential agenda supported by special interest groups. If those lobbyists als a 4-year term in their preference candidate, we will be facing a stacked court and Cambridge as a whole municipality loses. It will be hard to bounce back from ideology dominating practical, feasible and sustainable decisions for EVERYONE. Where a hard time with that now. Please maintain the current system. thank you for your hard work on this. I hope you get your extension for something this fundamental. Marike below.
3/28/2023 Marilee Meyer	Email	02136
		Thank you, Cauncil Members, I would like to express my belief that Cambridge needs a democratically elected chief executive and/or a mayor with more power. Although we elect our Council, it is the unelected City Manager who ha total fixral control. We need someone who will be accountable to the voters: How can we call ourselves a progressive city and not have the person who has ultimate say on all decisions be democratically elected? Direct accountability to the voters is fundamental for a healthy democracy. Having a "CEO," type who supposed in the intrinsic policy orders advanced by the council, even ones that had advanced 9-0 with our community consensus. That approach led to strain elected executive two community consensus. That approach led to strained relations between the council and manager, and it also unnecessaries the maintained relations between the council and manager, and it also unnecessaries the relationship to the "pocket veto" option is too easy choice for someone who does not have to respond to the voters. Additionally, the temperature of an individual shoulds it have only make the factor of the process and the process of the process and the process of the process and the process of the democratical process and the process of the democratical process and the process of the democratical process and the process of the process for determining commission commission or this issue has been ranked and done without much public in part. Given that the commission is seeking an extension of their work until Dece 2013, it makes sense to keep this question open and seek more public input instead of making a final decision on \$7.28.23. Thank you of row or time and consideration.
		Yours, Maritza Soto
3/28/2023 Maritza Soto	Email	
		Hello Charter review committee, I am a Cambridge resident yours was that are set forth, that is not always the case. With the city to move towards a mayor-council system. While the current city manager is amenable to the council's demands and takes the point yours that are set forth, that is not always the case. With the city manager model, and the lack of a strong review system and mechanism to replace an insubordinat manager, the will of the people, as exacted through the demoncatically elected councilors, can be ignored. The lack of movement or enactment of municipal broadband is a prime example of the pitfalls of city manager system. Though the city council had passed this policy order, it was ignored for years. The city council did not invoke their city manager review right and allowed the city manager to ignore and the people's demands. Moving to a mayoral system, where the executive can be changed when they do not regard the resident's demands, will make Cambridge residents feel that their voices are heard.
3/28/2023 Ellen Mei	Email	Thank you, Ellen Mei
		Chaipperson Born, committee members and staff— The writing to share thoughts on the decisions you will be making regarding the head of the executive branch. In all your deliberations, I user you to keep front and center the GOAL you are working toward. At one meeting I attended, someone summed up the aim as "to have more transparent, inclusive governm Is that still your mission
		communication, etc. BUT mostly I rook away There is a natural-born leader in an important POSITION." That position is lacking here. We would benefit from having one publicly-elected person who embodies our appirations and appeals to our challenges, who is visible in a crisis to stem fear and encourage hope. The city council is too amorphous. The mayor voted in by the council is honorific. chairing meetings. I don't know anyone (among citizens, not employees) who considers Sumbul Siddiqui our leader. The city would benefit from a form of government that - like Boston and Somerviller. I has a distinct and highly visible leader voted in by and accountable to the public. Currently the city manager reports to the council. He or she is there as the administrator. Yi-An Huang appears to be competent. Some hesitate to move away from the status goo because they believe Mi Huang should have time to prove himself. If uge you NOT to think in those terms, i.e., the real and potential qualities of an individual (after all a city manager may leave for a better position or not have contract renewed). It is the POSITION that is under consideration. Please don't conflate the person with the role. I urge you to consider how manch could be gained in the cause of transparent inchaives, accountable government by supporting a strong mayor as head of the executive branch. I for one believe it is the V alternative to the 'mushy' and amorphous sort of leadership under our current system. Thank you of roy our consideration.
4/7/2023 Mary Jane Kornacki	Email	Mary Jine Kornacki Charter Review Committee,
		Chain an access of Communities. I am a resident of North Cambridge and strongly oppose any ward based form of representation. A ward based system will fragment the city, for what benefit? Thanks, Dan Sprague
4/9/2023 Dan Sprague	Email	Sent from my Phone
		Hello. I would like to voice my opinion on how councilors are selected for the City of Cambridge. It has been brought to my attention that there is talk of switching to a ward based system. I would like to opportus which is switch as having councilors that represent all of Cambridge give us a more democrafic system with less genymandering. Citizens of cambridge do not just exist inside of their ward, but enjoy the entity. Therefore, it makes more sense for any public benefits, to benefit all. Best.
4/9/2023 Rachel Leicher	Email	Rachel Leicher
		Dear Committee: Our current system of city-wide ranked-choice voting for city council is working well and seems to me to be way, way more democratic than a ward-based system, which would be less competitive and representative. Please don't switch! Yours.
		Fric Colbum

		Helio Chatter Review Committee Members: As a now 21 year resident of cambridge and a previous resident of other numicipalities with a strong mayor and strong city manager government. I've experienced both, and believe there are multiple benefits of an appointed strong city manager municipal government as opposed to an elected strong mayor system: 1. Professional Expertise A city manager is tryincally a professional with experience in management best practices, while a strong mayor may not have the same level of expertise. They are appointed based on their qualifications and experience, and are typically better equipped to manage complex issues than an elected official. This means that a city manager is better equipped to handle the day-to-day opentions of a city, as well as to provide appropriate guidance and recommendations to the city council. 2. Apolitical consistents: a to provide appropriate guidance and recommendations to the city council. 3. Accountability that a manager is more destrip focused on the long-term interests of the city rather than short-term political consistents. 4. Subdity and continuity. City managers often serve for longer periods than elected mayor who may be less responsive to the needs and concerns of the citizens. 5. Efficient decision-making. With a city manager, decision-making is often faster and more efficient because there is a clear chain of command, and the manager can make decisions without having to manages to a strong city manager system typically provides greater stability, efficiency, and professionalism, while a strong mayor system may be more succeptible to political pressures and less able to provide consister and effective leadership over the long term. Regarding the legislative branch issues, I would strongly favor keeping the city councilor term as it currently stands at 2 years; this is the branch of local government that should be most directly and frequently subject to the council electing the mayor, since they will hopefully elect someone who is likely to
4/9/2023 John Patrick	Email	JOHN POLICE
		To the Charter Committee. I was told by a member of the Cambridge Bikes group that there is some consideration to changing Cambridge's city government from an all at-large to a ward based system. Please keep the system as is. I greatly appreciate having 9 counselors who I can reach out to with problems and different people tend to have different specialises which make it easier for me to find malitiple people to help on an issue. Furthermore as I experienced when I lived in Somerville, ward based positions are frequently uncontested while At-Large positions had competition every year. Thank you for listening. Mule Copacition
4/10/2023 Mike Copacino	Email	Description of the Control of the Co
		Desr Chair Born and Charter Review Committee Members. As a former councillor and vice mayor, I upe you to maintain the existing electoral system of at-large representation and not to add ward councillors. One of the challenges all councillors face is strying focused on the big picture goals for the city and region when some constituents (often their neighbors) demand they prioritize narrow neighborhood interests. There is a longstanding tendency among some Cantabrigians to define themselves by their neighborhood destriby politics already impedes policymaking on issues that transcend neighborhood boundaries like climate, transportation, and housing. Centing seats for ward councillors is likely to create ever more drivision in the city and among councillors that stands to gridlock decision making on major citywide issues, while potentially introducing a spate of policy orders for changes that mostly benefit small groups constituents. If the total number of council members increases to accommodate ward councillors, council meetings will be even longer if each member feels the needs to speak on every just sus before the body. Believe me, longer and more contentions meetings will not make running for council a more appealing proposition for more people. The Cambridge electron process's is laready continuing enough, if's hard enough to explain the mechanics and benefits of ranked choice voting to residents, without adding the element of explaining ward boundaries and who is running at-large or by ward. Voters who already feel overwhelmed with all the campaign flyers littering their stoops and requests for donations and yard signs would get even more appeals incre each resident would have two votes to campaign for every two years. The guiding principle of the charter review committee should be "first do no harm." Adding ward councillors would do serious harm to civic unity, government operations, and forward-thinking policymaking. Respectfully, Im Deveroux
4/10/2023 Jan Devereux	Email	Jan Develeux
		Dear Charter Review Committee, The last thing Cambridge needs in the face of a massive housing crisis is ward-based election of city council members. The city is a small enough political unit right now (perhaps too small) and letting NDMPS on Brattle St, gain outsize power to prevent the city from building more housing is a terrible idea that will result in the continuing decline of our regions population and power (in favor of places like Texas, Arizona and Florida). Why on earth are we doing this? Matt Goldstein St Clarendon Ave
4/10/2023 Matt Goldstein	Email	32 Carriago Ave
		Dear Charter Committee. I urge you not to switch our election system to a ward-based one. The current at-large system allows citizens to vote for a slate of councilors who will work together for the benefit of our city. Furthermore, it enhances the competitiveness of the elections, making them more democratic. The current system is working for Cambridge, and there is no reason to change it. Amanda Sindel-Keswick (she'her) JD. Candidate 2024
4/10/2023 Amanda Sindel-Keswick	Email	Boston University School of Law
	(L) (1) (m) (4)	Dear Committee Members, I am writing to strongly support retaining Cambridge's current system of at-large, ranked-choice Council elections. In any city, but especially a geographically compact one like Cambridge, it is critical for council members to be responsible to the entire city and to prioritize the public good of the city as a whole. Ward-based elections would diminish that responsibility and also reduce healthy political competition, since the wards would need to be quite small given cambridge's sint. It is easy to imagine only one or two darkets estiming up to nan and incumbent facing no competition. Over time, I am worried this would create a system beholden to purochial groups, special interests, or even dark money. Please keep Cambridge politics clean, responsible, and responsive. At-large, ranked-choice is the way to go! Thank you, Michael Whelam
4/10/2023 Michael Whelan	Email	
		Good evening. That a resident of Cambridge living near Imman square. Id like to register my objection to a ward based representation system. Wards are less representative of the population as a whole and will bias a system that is already biased against renters to favor home owners even more. Thanks,
4/10/2023 Wyatt Berlinic	Email	Wyatt
4/10003 Umak Sari	- Email	Dear Charter Review Committee. We live in a time when our nation is divided on knife edge due to genzymandered voting districts. We are one country, and we are one Cambridge. We deserve City Councilors who want to serve the city as a whole, not a select group of constituents in one part of the city. Setting up ward based elections would mean drawing somewhat arbitrary boundaries and slicing up our community into a multitude of pieces. Should the line go down one street or the next? Neither. It should go around our city. Cambridge in that big that we need to slice it up into little bits to govern it. We all need a functional and efficient public transit system. We all need roads that make sense. We do not need more division. We do not need little fieldoors establishing themselves across our town. Please vote against ward based elections for the City Council. We are one city and we should vote as such. Thanks.
4/10/2023 Vivek Sikri	Email	Dear Charter Review Committee Members. Thank you for your passion and dediction to evaluating our unique form of city government and for your thoughtful consideration of issues such as at large vs. ward-based councillors. While I appreciate the concept of increased local representation. Uney you to maintain the existing at large representation and not to switch to a partial or fully ward-based system. A ward-based system would reduce our focus on city-wide policies and solutions. For example, housing policies such as affordable housing and rent country of affect residents as the city level. For example, housing policies such as affordable housing and rent country of affect residents in specific wards. Similarly, school policies such as fulfing for school renovations and new programming (e.g. pre-Fs) have a city-wide impact and should be considered at the city level. Transportation considerations naturally affect many people throughout the city and optimal solutions rely on particular ward. Councilors should have a broad understanding of the benefits and impacts of these programs which affect the entire city, rather than being focused on the more narrow interests of a particular ward. Additionally, a ward-based system would likely lead to less democratic accountability and less political engagement. In our neighboring city, Somerville, 4 out of 7 of the ward councilors ran unopposed. This lack of competition would not force councilors to stay in touch with voters and be held accountable. This lack is competition would not force councilors to stay in touch with voters and be held accountable. This lack is competition as a ward-based system could lead to fewer renters being represented in the city council. As many renters move more frequently than owners, it would make it much harder for councilors already face immension pressure to prioritize concerns of a narrow few, often friends or neighbors, over the broader interests and goals of the city. If we were to switch to a ward-based system, some councilors woul
4/10/2023 Christopher Cassa	Email	Christopher Cassa

			Dear Members of the Cambridge (AbC) recognizes that the charter review is an important opportunity for Cambridge to reassess its system of government. We would first like to express our thanks to the Charter Review Committee (Committee) for its work to identify any shortcomings in how our fellow citizens are represented and how effective our government is in creating real, positive change for our City. Given that housing costs have long been identified as the most important issue to Cambridge residents, we at ABC hope the Committee prioritizes effective representation, because the same people who bear the brust of the housing crists send to have the hardest time genting their voice heart. For new Cambridge residents, look so were too buty with school, work, multiple jobs, caring for family, etc., it can be challenging to engage deeply in our political process. We appreciate the Committee is focus on making politics more accessible for more people. To match our city's values, we uge the Committee to sensure that any changes to the charter seve to promote democracy, not constitute; ill. Was net herefore concranted the Committee is considering shifting the city council from at-large proportional representation to either a 'word' based system or a hybrid system with some ward and some at-large councillors. We also want to highlight the importance of leadership in resolving the housing production. First, a ward-based or hybrid system will disproportionality amplify the voices of homeowners and disemprower renters who already have an understand impact on how the city government is run, despite making up a majority of the city's population. Renters move more, and would much more frequently transfer between wards, severing the link between them and their existing ward consulting resolution. This would present a larger boarier to renters banding strong relationships with their trapes and would be less for cased on addressing strong relationship to the city's population. Renters move more, and would renter representation
4/10/2023	ABC	Email	A Better Cambridge Dear Charter Review Committee, I am writing to express my strong opposition to Ward councilors in Cambridge. More counselors limit politicians ability to represent us along only the lines of where we live. I want my representatives to be able to get elected based by representing interests I share with other cantabridgians that go beyond geography. At large Councilors in Proportional representation have the freedom to represent city wide interests and the competition to incentives them to do so. While geography may not be explicitly represented through our city counselors, neighborhoods have wast number of opportunits to make their voices heard on city issues occurring near them through community meetings and boards and commissions. Citywide Interests go deeply under representatives in those meetings. It is critical to have our electric representatives speak for all of Cambridge.
4/10/2023	Camilla Elvis	Email	Thank you for working on this important process, Camilla Evis
			Dear committee members. Thank you for your service in this important effort. As you may know from my interview with several committee members, I support a strong mayor – elected by RCV for a four-year term. If we want to change the status quo – for example around housing pointy – I think it is essertial to provide strong executive leadership with clear political and electrond support. My own experience in both city and state government convinces me of this. Especially given the constraints of the Open Meeting Law, the present structure makes it very difficult to organize significant policy change. (I am open to a professional chief operating officer appointed by and reporting to the maryor, but perhaps confirmed by the Council.) I also strongly oppose moving away from PR: citywide Council elections to any kind of ward- or district-based elections. That would increase parochialism, enable opposition to new housing, but resant candidates who need to more offen first 51 code city as a Councillod, and distranchies some voters who care about citywide issues than about their neighborhood. I agree with ABC's statement on this issue. Jawa Suppy to discuss further with anyone. Thank you for your consideration!
4/10/2023	David Sullivan	Email	Former City Councillor Dear Committee
4/10/2022	Steven E. Miller	Email	I am writing in support of moving to a directly elected Mayor with executive power AND the continuation of the current city-wide election of Councillors using the current PR system. An My reasoning is that (1) we need to make the exercise of executive power more publicly accountable than the current City Manages system allows; (2) the current method of city-wide Council elections both ensure that most demographic and issue-related subgroups in the city have the ability to mobilize around a candidate who will give them voice at the same time that if forces candidates to take a city-wide perspective in order to aggragate enough votes on banks the cut; (3) the PR system. For all its confusing details, means that nearly wewy voter ends up pulying a role in the election of at least one and usually several people, thereby increasing voters' sense of connection and ability to speak to the Council; (4) and if there is a separately elected Mayor, the confusing numners of the PR system become much less significant; (5) changing to a ward-based system would further balkanize Cambridge's already fractious politics with councillors stuck in narrow self-interest based on what usually turns out to be a very small group of very vocal neighbors. Thanks for all the effort you are parting into this! Seven E. Miller
			To members of the Charter Review Committee, I am writing to express my strong support of a strong mayor system. I now think it is what is needed for our times. Over the past decades, our world, our nation and our city are increasingly in the midst of vast changes and critical challenges unlike those we have faced for a long time - whether it is climate change, housing and worker shortness or spridy changing technology, among others. These changes are magnified by the presence of Bravard, MIT, and our boronium justications in Redalla Square and the Alaewish are as which bring opportunity, to also challenges and threats to the very essence of who we are as a community. Delieve that this reality requires a governmental system that provides strong leadership and vision to hamess those opportunities and to address the challenges, both for today and also, perhaps even more importantly, for the years ahead and finiture generations. I feel that our system, where there is no real helm of leadership, is not adequate to the tesk. Having worked with the business community and the neighborhood of Union Square in Somewrild change an intensive process of planning and citizen involvement led by Mayor Clinaton. Have seen firsten good strong strategic, leadership can be I am also watching what Mayor Wh is accomplishing with great admiration and respect. Both Mayor Curatione and Mayor Wh have demonstrated strong leadership, strategic vision, and effective implementation, deeply grounded in the ideals of social justice and equiry. I also feel that, in the interest of true democracy and equirable regresentation, switching to a ward system would be a grave error. Not only would it disenfinancines renters, who often have to switch neighborhoods in search of housing they can afford (if they are lacky enough to be able to stay in the city), I fluid this system would be destinental to our efforts to build a city not just for today and today's residents, but also to provide for future residents. We already see the effects of provincia
	Esther Hanig	Email	Dear Review Committee Members. I am writing to express my support for Cambridge moving away from the anti-democratic City Manager Model towards a Strong Mayor model. I do think it's unfortunate that we are faced with this binary choice, as though those are the only two options, but certainly an executive that is elected by the people is more democratic than an executive who is not. I would like to provide some constraint allowing for Pan E that it's possible you may not be aware of Although the common most result with the last given me permission to share and which I have attached to this email. This thoroughly researched book provides a detailed account of the he hast given me permission to share and which I have attached to this email. This thoroughly researched book provides a detailed account of the he history of Plan email. This thoroughly researched book provides a detailed account of the history of Plan email. This thoroughly researched book provides a detailed account of the history of Plan email. This thoroughly researched book provides a feetalled account of the history of Plan email. This thoroughly researched book provides a detailed account of the history of Plan email. This thoroughly researched book provides as a reaction against militant pro-fabor genements that were getting elected, and that were governing in the interests of the working class lists in militage and the proper state of the common of the common of the power areas of the militage of the common of the power areas of the militage of the common of the common of the common of the power areas of the militage of the common
	Ben Simon Susan Fleischmann	Email Email	Dear Members of the Charter Review Committee. Let's use our experience to fix what we have, and keep a professional City Manager who is not beholden to the loudest voices in the room. Let's use our experience to fix what we have, and keep a professional City Manager who is not beholden to the loudest voices in the room. For decades, I worked in Cambridge as a nongroofit executive director, and had the opportunity to interact estensively with both elected officials and with the City administration. For the most part, I felt that those relationships were respectful and constructive. However, I also worked on both the CI committee and the Brondband Torce, and experience, the work with the City to re-imagine the structure of public, educational, and government. But a brain profundly disappointed that, despointed educations are consolidated by the control of the con

		Dear Charter Review Committee 1. Submitt the following recommendations for your consideration 1. Eliminate the proportional voting system for electing councilors. Few people understand this system as it is very complex. And a very small percent of eligible voters participate. While few understand it is it used by those who do understand it to elect special interest conditates beholding to the small percent of voters who elected them. While originally conceived to benefit racial and ethnic minorities so that all would have some representation, it has become pervented and manipulated over the years to insure that narrow, ideological interests control the city council. The result is the current control of council members not by ethnic or racial minorities but you arrow interests such as cyclists, certain development interests, and no compromise climate zealors. This will only continue in the future unless the system is changed to elect councilors by simple majorities of tweets. 2. Councilies should be selected on a district basis not city wide. 3. Councilies chould be selected on a district basis not city wide. 4. Understand the complexities of proportional voting, which I still do not understand after voting here for almost 40 years, councilors cannot be held accountable to local residents who are harmed by their policies. The same people are elected over and over and over again until they get tired and move out of their own votinon. It seldon happens that someone is defeated and then it is because they have offende the interior interests which elected them and they are targeted for elimination. 3. Cambridge holds have a strong sample resident such Boston and Somerulle. The current system gives enomous power over policy and implementation. There is far, far too little accountability to voters. 5. Cambridge holds have a strong sample provide failures and a city manager and staff not elected at all with enormous power over policy and implementation. There is far, far too little examples are accountable to pr
4/15/2023 Barbara Anthony	Email	Barbara Amhony
		Dear Chairwounn Born and Members of the Charter Review Committee. Very unfortunately, the to family commitment, I will not be able to join Cambridge Citizens Coalition's Q&A and discussion of the City's Charter Review with you. As you know, I have been emailing you with my observations of ongoing city governmence problems so that you can see the extent of the problem and develop charter reforms to make Cambridge more responsive, transparent and accountable. To this end, I am attaching examples of the broken Policy Order City Manager Report process for your review. What we desperately need is an independent governance oversight office- something like Inspector General, onbustament on office of compiliance. The City Charter must make it clear that the role of the City Council is to issue Policy Order for the City Manager and his staff to investigate an issue in the PO and report back recommended solutions to the issue, and not for CM to rescued City Council's recommended solution. Thank you for your consideration. Yours Kim
4/16/2023 Young Kim	Email	
		Dear City Officials, I am submitting my Letter to the Editor of Cambridge Day, I am submitting my Letter to the Editor of Cambridge Day, City Manager Yi-An Huang to be an impartial, transparent chief executive accountable to Cantabrigians for your consideration. This was just one specific issue needing accountability but, In fact, accountability, transparency and frace arbitity of city's action to its authorization/responsible staff) are needed on all issues in Cambridge. Thank you for your attention and consideration to this matter, Respectfully yours, Young Kim Nort's Street
4/18/2023 Young Kim	Email	Twe been following the Charter Reform Review discussions and was glad to hear the committee finally engage in some substantial topics during recent meetings.
		But it was a bit finistrating to bear accusations that our current form of government and democratic enough not is it accountable or addressing the needs of its people without specific examples and evidence. That made the discussions for a strong mayor vs a city manager too theoretical to effectively address such allegations. There are over 50 boards and committees made up of residents involved with working with the city on various issues such as zoning, climate, justice and safety issues. Just recently the City's Health and Environment Committees made up of residents involved with working with the city's DPA, Union Foresty, and the Department of Public Planning, unit incinen lead groups Green Cambridge, and Cambridge 4 Trees to discuss our twon forest. Similar city/resident groups created the recommendations for Envision Cambridge, Central Square CIXE and Alevitfe Planning Recently the City Council was granted more infinence in who actually gets assigned to these boards and commissions. According to the city's weeking their are currently 14 neighborhood groups in various forms of activity. One is the Cambridgeport Neighborhood Association, a great example of a citizen lead organization
		that has worked effictively with the city and DCR to maintain and improve local parks and Magazine Beach, as well as host an amazing array of educational and information programs. The City Council's Ordinance Committee reviews and addresses at least 8 to 10 citizen lead aroning proposals severy year issues such as affordable bousing, maintainfamily housing, climate resiliency, transportation solutions and even Central Square Starlight entertainment permits. Anyone who can get 10 resident signatures can propose aroning changes to the city's codes. How the city establishes the budget is another confissing issue for the Committee. 15 the City Council's responsibility to the diagreed upon goods and priorities for the city so that the cit manager can address them though the budget. Sadily, there have been too many years when Councilors don't even bother to update and define their priorities, even as they complain about its complexity or blame the city in manager for not giving enough findings for one of their per projects. Given the size of our budget, the must project we support and the incredible detail the budget office provides, the budget book is rather large, but is clearly presented if anyone bothers to read it. Cambridge has been actively soliciting residents' input for the budget since 1996 under Healy, and good Councilors to how budgets work and how to get more funding to their programs. There are many local city groups that work with City Councilors to successfully influence budget appropriations and new programing and services. In 2019 the City Council voted down the city's budget for Technology until the city manager agreed to review investment in broadband, leading to an outside consultant and current proposals under consideration. The Bible Safety Committee the Previous of the City Council voted down the city's budget for Technology until the city manager after we were there has been a focused effort from Councilcas and citizens groups to a few proposals and programs and active the city to budget to
	200	Sincerely Kelly Dolan
5/10/2023 Kelly Dolan	Email	Good afternoon Members of the Charter E Committee: I hope you are doing well. I continue to believe, at this time, members of the City Council should remain with a two year term. Other than the recently elected Councillors, terms of service of some sitting Councillors are from 3 terms to five terms. Because Councillors have a two year term, they make an attempts to engage in outreach, direct contact with Residents during the second year of their term. They are more likely to attend community meetings, participate in hybrid events and yea, even knock on our doors to make in-person, individual connection. City Councillors have the shifty to receive funds through domator, response to constituents with mealth, organizational power, and influence often at the expense of the underserved, underrepresented and marginalized members of our community. There are many who are not voting constituents who live in Cambridge and require the service of our City Councillors. Our Children, visiting Students, undocumented individuals, homeless individuals and those who have neither the wealth or the organizating power to get the attention of the City Councillors. In a very recent Council meeting, in my opinion, our Mayor was more of a referent than a facilitator between members of the City Council. Given the influx of large sums of money to polinical candidates and incumbents, the learning toward policies that favor accumulation of votes to remain and sustain political presence, and the ever growing concerns leafled to ethics, council compasts, accountability and very accountability and very control compasts, accountability and very accountability and very control compasts, accountability and very control of the control of the City Council. the City Manager and the very control compasts accountability and very control of the office of City Manager and very control of the policy of the office of City Manager and the very control of the policy and control of the office of the office of City Manager and very control of the policy
5/11/2023 Valerie A. Bonds	Email	
		Dear CRC, Thank you for your important work on these hard questions! 1. From your election data it is clear that odd-year elections significantly degrees turnout. I hope you will recommend that Cambridge move its local elections to even years. 2. I am much less confident about this second point, but I faints the city manager is too powerful. If we could move to a system where the elected officials set the policy priorities and the appointed officials implement them, that would be more democratic. Our city manager seems great but questions like whether Cambridge makes afterschool universal should really be decided by city council or an elected mayor, and not the city manager.
5/12/2023 Aram Harrow	Email	Thanks for taking the time to read this, Aram Harrow (Cambridge resident) Dear Charter Review Committee:
		I wanted to write briefly with an example from the news yesterday from our neighbor to the north of the negative effect wards have on the competitiveness of council notes. An article in Cambridge Day severably relates that a ward councilion in Somerville. Beatric Someon Menhadol, decided not to run for re-decicion. Be was running unopposed. Then her former aide, Jack Perenick, made a "snap-of-the-moment decision" to run. Unless someone else files today, Mr Perenick will also run unopposed and will be newly elected as a Somerville ward councillor with no competition and having newer been chosen in any meaningful sense by the voters. I happen to like the positions Mr Perenick espouses in the article, at least on my favorite topic, multimodal transportation. But not everyone likes those positions, and I'm sure there are difference of opinion of these topics within the ward. It's a bad thing for democracy for there to be only one person running for an election. Ward sents reduce competition and thus reduce accountability of elected officials to the people. Sincerely, Nate The president of the Massachusetts Young Democrats and a former campaign adviser for Gomez Mouakad, Jack Perenick, filed papers to enter the Ward 5 on Friday after her emailed announcement. Two not intending to set into the Ward 5 race or any race until Bentize decided to withdraw." Perenick said. "It was a nan-of-the-moment decision. Two been involved in city politics for a while. I've
6/6/2023 Nathan Fillmore	Email	worked with councilors, the mayor and on Beatriz's campaign. I've seen the good work she has done, specifically on bikes and wage theft. I didn't want all of that work to end." Barring another candidate filling before the Wednesday deadline, Perenick is running unopposed in Ward 5 and is all but certain to take Gomez Mouakod's seat.
	a-milli	

6/15/2023	Valerie A. Bonds	Email	I want to thank Anna for attending the Charter E Committee Outreach at our housing complex. Despite the fact that there was no early notification and the 6 or 7 Teaunts who attended, asked many questions, offered many suggestions and added a few asides along the way. Anna answered our questions, explained the purpose of the Charter E Committee and treated our small group as if we were a group of many. We are hoping Anna can return at a later date when adequate notification will be in place to provide a much more respectable turnout from the 300 households that reside in the Rivermark, 508-812 Memorial Drive Housing Complex. Again, thank you for the Charter E Committee Outreach. Regards, M Books Valiene Tenant
6/27/2023	Annette LaMond	Email	Dear Members of the Charter Review Committee. Thank you for the time that you have committed to studying the City's charter. I have been following your discussions and appreciate your outreach efforts. I want to share my thoughts. Consider where the current city councillors (20138 - 1 councillors (20140 - 2 councillors (20140 - 2 councillors (20140 - 2 councillors (20140 - 2 councillors (20141 - 1 councillors (2014) - 2 councillor
			Thank all of you for volunteering your time. I think the city manager model as it is now is a good one because it helps keep the day to day administration of the city somewhat above the political fray. While an annual review of their performance isn't a bad idea, I think they deserve the necessary independence to perform the job without having to be looking over their shoulder all the time. Thanks you. Jim Dum.
6/28/2023	Jim D	Email	
6/29/2023	Paul Rinehart	Email	On Jun 28, 2023, at 20-10. Phil Rinehard [Instructive dour postcard (thank you — Bate 1983)], and many field you meetings have been proceeding for so long and are open for public comment. I will attend the in-person event in Central Square on July 25, but ahead of that, some thoughts: 1. Deliver the existing charter requires the newly-elected council to be sworm in on the first Monday in the January following the election. But this day may fall on January 1 (as it will in 2024, after that, the next occurrence is 2046). Please fix this by including a clause delaying the swaring-in by one day or one week in years when the first Monday is a holiday. 2. There was discussion in your March meeting (when you interviewed CM Hang) about making the city in manager some countable to the citizenry. There is a simple fix for this without requiring a comprehensive change in the mayor/council/manager structure. It is to require the CM to be voted into office each 2 years between the council may remove the CM for successive 2 year terms (no limit - one term at a time) but a failure to games 5 votes for a CM by March 31 will trigger the following in sequence: (At any date up to March 31 of the even year) if no affirmative (5) vote margin is achieved for an ACM, the following officials in sequence will be offered the acting CM position for 2 years (till March 31) NON-RENEWBAILE: The current deputy CM Heads of votations city departments in an order to be agreed upon by your committee (somewhat analogous to the Federal Government's presidential succession sequence) The council may at any time when an Acting CM is in office vote to appoint a permanent CM who may serve until March 31 two years beyond the next even nambered year (ie, if an acting CM is appointed by 5-votes on March 2 2006, and a permanent CM of shower have a process of a swaring server of the swaring server of the swaring server of the council may at any time when an Acting CM is appointed and the council discounce of the swaring server of the swaring server o
			Ood morning. I would like to bring one issue to your attention and that is the inability to vote or run at local elections for Cambridge residents who are non-US citizens. Til put myself as an example but I know there are more like me in the City with the same problem. I arrived in Cambridge 6 years apo with my family from South America. At the beginning it was a one-year project but some opportunities came up and we were able to stay and we decided to do so because we think Cambridge is a great place to raise our children. To put in bridge? Than non-US citizen but Than allowed to work. During this time I was able to buy a car and a house in Cambridge, and I pay taxes to the City for both assets like any other resident. Stemetheless, I'm not allowed to vote at local elections or run for local public office positions. I firmly believe this is completely unfain on so many levels and should be addressed by the City. On this particular date I would like to remember that this same problem spathed the American Revolution ("No taxation without regressentation"). I know there are other ways to help democracy even if I can't work. Dur I truly think Cambridge could do better in this sense, especially considering what I'm bringing up to your attention is already a practice in many countries and in other US Cities like New York. Successly.
7/2/2023	Raul Mauricio Ripoll	Email	Roul Ripoll Vera To the members of the Charter Review Committee: Two thirms placed of tonight's meeting to strongly oppose the establishment of ward representation in Cambridge. I am sure that those who propose this are doing so with nothing but the best of intentions, by it seems clear to me that such a system would further entremch the current inequities that we face. The beauty of our current proportional representation system is that it allows for ward representation but it also demands that those controllers who are elected on the back of a single neighborhood must representent the entire city when they take office. Imagine a councillor from West Cambridge or Baldwin with no official obligation to care about the plight of anyone living in the eastern half of the city. That's what you would be moving to with ward sents. The current system challenges all nine councillors to represent everybody. You all of them do that, but why should we absolve them of the paper responsibility so do so least several years including the Affordable Housing Overlay, the problem is not the council—it's the city manager. The fact that this commission has failed to see that fact probably means that whatever ballot question you end up advancing will be a bitter fight. I will certainly upen yrificated, to vote NO on any proposal which does not confront the findamental injustice of the city's unelected executive and the unreasonable concentration of power that they currently enjoy. We may need an entirely new process and a commission that is democratically elected by the people in order to get at this iron of cause of injustice. Who set what the leader of the legislative branch is called whom our city manager is
			unaccountable to the people? If we aren't thinking radically about how to improve the lives of the most vulnerable residents of our city, what are we even doing? All the best, Dan Totten
7/18/2023	Dan Totten	Email	All the best,

		Hallo. I have long felt that there should be consecutive term limits for both City Council members and School Committee members, I think a limit of two consecutive terms before the candidate has to sit out a term would encourage others to run (and make it possible for them to win.) Governing bodies will benefit from firsh perspectives, and no candidate should be enabled to sit on a governing body for decades just because they have an entrenched voter base (and particularly when that base has very little current stake in the matters at hand.) Perhaps Cambridge could institute a program similar to Running Start except that instead of focusing only on young women, it could be for any community member (especially from traditionally underrepresented and under-resourced populations) who would like to explore the idea of getting involved with city government. Additionally, compensation condouble reviewed to make sure it is in the with the compensation received by peers in city government in comparable communities. There should be no positions that are essentially sinecures, because that also contributes to candidates who have come to rely on that income and hold tightly to their offices. Which leads me to ask: What transparency or accommbility is there in terms of work product or numbers of hours worked are an entire and and city events, as well as participation on working committees, is expected, but beyond that, it seems a little marky. Some office-holders send our progress reports to their supporters voluntarily, but is there any rule that compels them to account for what they actually do to earn their starty? To be clear. I have no doubt that must release the transparency or actually on to earn their starty? To be clear. I have no doubt that must release the consequence of the progress of t
		Heather Kelly Resident O'north Cambridge for 20+ years CFSD parent Board member, Friends of the Center for Families
7/21/2023 Heather Kelly	Email	Purent Linison, Friends of Cambridge Athletics (FOCA) PS. The postcard you sent out a while back has an incorrect email address on it.
		Thank you for the opportunity to join the discussion about the charter review. It was lovely to meet so many of you! We wanted to reiterate our main concerns as residents, voters, collaborators: - We believe the Myor school be directly elected. - We believe the meeds to be stronger mechanisms to keep the City Manager accountable to the Council, the elected representatives of the people. Specifically, we are curious how the policy order and response mechanism, as well as the budgetary process, might be changed or supplemented to allow greater accountability. We look forward to following the process.
7/26/2023 Matthew Boyes-Watson	Email	Cheers, Mart and Nina
		To the Charter Review Committee members: I have lived in Cambridge for almost 40 years; I grew up and went to public schools in Brooklyn, NY, including Brooklyn College, which at that time was also totally public (i.e., tax-payer supported). I am retired Professor from the University of Massachinsetty Boston, a 'public' university with unaffordably high tution. I developed and taught curricula in Quantitative Reasoning in Arguments, and Media Literacy. I own a home in Cumbridge and two living here. I care about my adopted in helping make it all adapted in the control of the control o
7/31/2023 Marilyn Frankenstein	Email	Sincerely. Marrityn Frankenstein
	observe s	I am tired of hearing people say that there's only one renter on the City Council and not get corrected. There are three currently Denies Simmons, Dennis Carlone and Burhan Azsem. I would also point out that, given the mania for building big apartment buildings over the past several years and the apparent desire to build even bigger apartment buildings over the next several years. It is to know how we wouldn't have renter containe to be more nameurous than owner-occupants. We will not have more owners if we do nothing to plan for that. I understand that's not within this Committee's purview, but it gets brought up often enough that I fall the need to say something.
8/1/2023 Heather Hoffman	Email	Heather Hoffman I want to be a little bit more explicit about my offer, in my previous email, to "talk with" the elections subcommittee.
		* It like to be notified about any meetings they have, and to get any correspondence they have that's covered by open records rules. * As a Cambridge voter with relevant expertise. It love to be able to speak in order to answer any questions they have about voting systems. This applies whether or not they are interested in my own suggestions. * When it they do resolve the basic outlines of the voting system they want. It be happy to help draft language that covers edge cases. Any of the above apply separately or together. Dr. Jameson Quinn
		On Wed, 2 Aug 2023 at 16-43. James on Quinn James on quinn@mull come wrote; In my previous written comments I suggested extrain changes to Cambridge's voting system. I realize now, however, that those comments got too deep in the technical weeds too quickly. So now I've writts another document on the same idea, starting from WHY it's needed. Here's the new link. I'd also love to talk with the elections subcommittee that was discussed in the last meeting. Let me know anything I can do to belp.
	277.25	Sincerely, Dr. Jameson Quinn
8/4/2023 Jameson Quinn	Email	Countridge votes: Daw City Council, School Committee, and I cr. City Manager Hungr as well. My first point is that the City Mayor should be elected rather than selected by the reigning councilors and the vice chair of the School Committee should be done by who has the most votes. I don't want people telling me who to select as Mayor or as Chair or Wire Chair of the School Committee. There have been a number of fitness when have not like the way who has selected as mayor by other councilors or vice chair by other school committee numbers. I think Sumbil Stidding is a fine mayor and could be re-elected mayor multiple times as the was this session, but there have been mayors in the past who should not have been mayor in my opinion, and vice chairs of School Committee who should NOI'm my opinion have been vice chair. In 2015 and 2017, on School Committee, Panry Nolan got the most votes, but the School Committee gover the job to Fred Fanniar, Manhilks Bownam, and Kathleen Kelly, Don't let the City Cournil - Coft Colon Committee. Panry Nolan got the most votes, but the School Committee members - make the decision! My second point: There should be election by district of Cambridge with some at-large members, whether there are 5 or 6 by district (East, West, North, The Port, Central and maybe Kendall) or by library (Main, Boudreau, Central Square, Collins, O'Nell, O'Comnor, Valente) with 4, 3, or 2 elected at-large - or some other configuration of members determined by the City Council in advance of a vote. The concess of one neighborhood are not necessarily the concerns of another neighborhood. My third point: The should be a member of School Committee but NOI necessarily the Chair of School Committee what they want - don't decide FOR people!
8/7/2023 Lauren Gibbs	Email	Lauren Gibbs Thanks for a very interesting session 3 weeks ago Tuesday, I learnt a lot about the power (im)balance between the Council and City Manager. Followup charter proposals: The council should be explicitly granted full control over the city budget (in consultation with city staff), including the ability to grant supplementary rescissions and appropriations during the fiscal year aft an initial budget has passed. The council shall explicitly be granted power to set (or revoke) a two-year budget cycle. To address the problem of a revokus City Manager not responding to a Policy Code (on a Manician) Broadhoud Study\ Let us create a "Manager Directive" which will legally require actions from the city
		government. Specifically. The council may pass a Manager Directive which will specify actions required of the City Government by specific dates. A Manager Directive's deliverables shall be legally binding. The terms of a Manager Directive shall be consistent with all Federal, State and City laws, regulations and ordinances, and discovery of any inconsistency will invalidate the Directive A Manager Directive will not come into legal effect until the City Manager (or designee) accepts the directive verbally following a council vote as recorded in the council meeting minutes, and additionally writing or electronically within? days of its adoption (the initial and followup acceptances are to allow the manager to council vote as recorded in the council, preventing them imposing an unreasonable workload on city government] Any employment contract for a City Manager must permit the council to terminate the manager (for a failure to respond to a Manager Directive) at any date and without any additional compensation otherw specified in the contract [note the key word 'permit', not 'require'] Such a dismissal may be apposedated in the State's count system. The terms of a Manager Directive may be modified over the course of its effect, with Council and Manager acquises once [same reasoning as in the third sub-bullet above] Your suggestion to rearme the Mayor o' Chair 'o' 'Perislater' is a bad idea. It's confising, gerves no useful purpose, and may become a high-visibility distraction when residents vote on the chanter (people of Mayors' conference some years hence. You to the Chair 'How come they dish't send the Mayor? President' - are you serious? How superior does Cambridge think it is 'p' ("council president' is a little more benevolent - Boston has one consistent with its strong-mayor structure - but still] PS. UK and Australiant cities have a "Lord Mayor" - to thank vow "Council and the bad of the superior does Cambridge think it is 'p' ("Council president' is a little more benevolent - Boston has on
8/12/2023 Phil Rinehart	Email	The above proposals are in addition to my earlier 5 items repeated below (guardrails around council votes for Mayor, a required two-year vote for manager, removal of a councillor, tie-breaking council vote and forbidding council-swearing-in on public holidays).
		Hello. My family and I attended the public meeting in July and learned a lot. At the meeting an idea was raised about expanding voting rights to all adult residents (and maybe some teens). This idea came up recently on the CPS parents insteave. Sharing the article shared sour it. think it is really worth considering in this review. https://dstanded.com/2023/08/09/boncinzes-voting-school-board-san-function/ Thank you for your consideration.
8/14/2023 Sarah Figge Hussain	Email	Sanh
		With everyone running at-large, it is impossible to know and understand 15 or 16 individual candidates. Some kind of districting would make it far more possible to distinguish the individuals on the enormous list.
8/14/2023 Carl Wunsch	Email	Carl Wunsch
		I had to leave early for another meeting. Anna So I am not sure if the main question I asked was discussed, but I would really like to know the answer, or rather, I hope the committee will at least consider the question and provide some answer: WHY IS THE COMMITTEE SUPPORTING THE SYSTEM OF ELECTING AN ENTIRE CITY COUNCIL WITH AT-LARGE COUNCILLORS? WHY IS THE COMMITTEE REJECTING THE IDEA OF ELECTORAL WARDS OR DISTRICTS?
8/15/2023 Marilyn Frankenstein	Email	Thanks, Marilyn

Date, Spir, Spir, for facing are the Condright Chart Partner Control of the Chart Spir of the Chart Sp	8/18/2023 Jameson Quinn	Fmail	I'm becoming increasingly concerned that leaving consideration of voting systems to the last minute is unhealthy. I have (twice) submitted suggestions for updates to the voting system (the first time, last year). Of course, I think that my ideas are good. But while some of them are merely technical fixes that should be uncontroversal, the key suggestion of including optional delegation is something that should have time for public discussion "beyond" just the charter committee before adoption. The current schedule barely leaves time for the committee itself to properly consider this issue, and seems to leave no time for aiming it to the public and getting feedback. I don't know how to deal with this timing issue, but I think you should be open to considering all possibilities, including creating a subcommittee or new committee with the capacity to devote more focused time to voting systems, and/or adding public meetings (after the committee has clearly laid out options). Again, thanks for your dedicated words, Jameson Curim
Table of The principle of highlighting to the two years of past of the companies of the com	8/18/2025 Jameson Quinn	Email	Thanks, Patty, for directing me to the Cambridge Charter Review Committee, which I had not been thinking about before you recommended it to me. To the Cambridge Charter Review Committee, piesses take my 3 remarks to City Council. School Committee, and City Manager under Patty Nolant's email as well as a 4th point in the next paragraph into consideration in your review of the Cambridge City Charter by December 31st. I think the City Manager should be elected as well as the Mayor, Council use, and School Committee Chair and Vice class? So I am sending this message to you too, City Manager Huang, and cci'ing City Council just on this point of election rather than selection of the Cambridge City Manager in the fiture. If we are having a City Manager who actually runs Cambridge, that person should be elected, not selected, from my perspective. The first 3 remarks are in this email as well as in the previous email to City Council, School Committee, and City Manager copied below Party Nolan's email to me – but with the fact that it might be 11 wards
the third to the property of the common to t	8/28/2023 Lauren Gibbs	Email	email. I have placed highlighting on the new parts of point #2.
Day Chart Rower Committee Members. They sprice design each proper des			other two (simpler and less-controversial) suggestions: Incinoual transfers and allowing their rankings. There's really not flat much to say here. Pretry much any relevant expert would agree that, given today's technology, fractional transfers are a better system than Cambridge's current practice of randomly choosing an offset for each precinct. Yes, it would require software updates to the tallying software, but not to the voting hardware, and since open-source software would almost certainly be usable with only minor adjustments. the cost would be trivial. Allowing Itsel (and skipped) Pankings The suggestion here is to allow voters to give the same ranking to more than one candidate. For instance, I might give candidates A, B, and C all a "1", candidate D a "2", and candidates E and F a "4" (skipping." 5", perhaps by misstable). When tallying nuch a ballot, it would be split equally among all the candidates at the best (lowest-numbered) rank which has any non-eliminated candidates. So my ballot in the example above would start our giving [15 of a vote each to A, B and C. If A were eliminated, their portion would transfer to B and C, heaving each with 1/2 of my vote. If B, C, and D were eliminated, my vote would go past the skipped rank "7", so would come 1/2 each for E and E. Note that this rule would "not change how any currently-fully-valid ballot would be counted, so a voter who was unaware of or confused about the new rule could still vote in the old way and get exactly the advantage. This would simplify the task of voting, because voters wouldn't always have to choose between candidates they view as similar. It's far easier to group candidates into "good, better, best" than to sort them strickly into order. As a result, it's possible that this would increase tumout/engagement. This would require woter education, to make voters understand that they can give edic rankings. This would require software updates both for vote-tallying and for electronic voting machines. This level of update has been do
fam agabean, years call, so the has fill but you find activate to the standard of the term for years and might personal passes and analysis of the standard of	8/30/2023 Jameson Quinn	Email	but single-winner IRV as might be used in a statewide system.)
Duer Chartee Review Committee. I vas statisticated by your discussion regarding a potential Resident Assembly as suggested by Niko Bowie I've loan fish this to be an important and missing component of our manicipal democracy. In a set when we obustdoed the Town Meeting mentions in Brookline with perform of government for a representative City Council, we lot a lot of public participation. Wild 9 Counciliance spressering —10,000 residents, compared to a gross elected from Meeting mentions in Brookline with a population of —50,000 and in a 57 times present used of representative towly compared to a gross of the council control of the council of the			be able to make public comments at your meeting on September 5th and winted to follow up on the comments that Ir made. I mainly agued that now is a good time to modify the proportional representation algorithm that we currently use so looking into how to vote in the municipal elections this November. At the moment, Cambridge identifies a "quota" or mumber of twees that an elected candidate can maintain, based on the number of candidates for school boardicity council and the number of ballots cast. If a candidate reaches that quoto in any round of voting, they are automatically elected. It would be unfair to subsequently discard all ballots cast for that candidate, especially if they wan a much larger fraction of the vote than needed to win. Because of this, Cambridge counts the number of 'supplies' ballot cast for that candidate, the mamber of votes cast minus the quota. Lake almost all maked-choice voting systems, we then "this explus to subsequently discard all ballots cast for that candidate, the mamber of votes candidate work of the constituents whose candidate work of the constituents whose candidate work of the constituents whose candidate work of the constituents of the constituents of the constituents whose candidate work of the constituents whose candidate work of the constituents whose candidate work and overweight a select fire preference encommonally. A topy (our realistic, given quotas in Cambridge) example it a candidate is elected in the first round with 2000 votes but needs only 1,000 to receive lection, 2000 of their supporters' fast it candidates are counts as much as another candidate is supporter's fast reap Pulmbers indicates that this sanction should represent the mean opinion of voters who voted for this candidate, though we should memember that the number of ballots transferred is low. But even if the outcome will be similar with high probability each time, this seems to effectively discount votes for no good reason. Luckily, a much more essoils elementher that the number of ballots tra
[In offer these thoughts for your consideration and thank you for your work and wish you well in your deliberations. Good evening Members of the Charter E Committee. I hope you are doing well I apologing for my recent absences. I have a few thoughts. To share with you. I question the AL Large concept of City Council members. We have had three incumbents visit our complex who live in Cambridgeport. I have yet to see or recall any incumbent candidates or new candidate involved in direct and personal outreach outside the community in which they reside. An exception to that would be the different neighborhood associations candidate forum yay Manu incumbents and new candidate attend throughout the city. At the same time, I believe that the At -Large concept encourages all the City Councillors to be committed and accountable to our city, our neighborhoods, our residents, as well as those who work, study and visit. Our system that requires, in this election, twenty-four individuals competing for the number one vote for time sents often resulting with contentious gatherings to select a mayor and a need to deflate from to polarization occurring churing campaign shorter for vir individuals competing for the number one vote for mine sents often resulting with contentious gatherings to select a mayor and a need to deflate from to plantation occurring churing campaign shorter of unificately leveled at opponents during their comparigns. I believe the Mayor should be directly elected by the residents of Cambridge. This would eliminate an unconscious need to placate those who supported the mayor's selection and would establish the mayor allegiance to our community. The City Manager is someone who must have specific qualifications, expertise and a resume that prepares for financial administration of a city. All members of the city. The relationship between City Manager making the best decisions based on a belief of what its best for the city. The relationship between City Manager and the city council and the city council m	чин чирими	Essen	Dex Charter Review Committee. I was intringated by your discussion regarding a potential Residents Assembly as suggested by Niko Bowie. Two long felt this to be an important and missing component of our municipal democracy. In a sense when we abundoned the Town Meeting members in Brookline with a population of 6-9,000, that is a 75 times greater level of representation in Brookline's legislative body compared to e.g. 255 elected Town Meeting members in Brookline with a population of 6-9,000, that is a 75 times greater level of representation in Brookline's legislative body compared to e.g. 255 elected Town Meeting members in Brookline with a population of 6-9,000, that is a 75 times greater level of representation in Brookline's legislative body members in Cambridge. While it may be considered impractical to now revert to a legislative body of say 500 members in Cambridge, meeting only once or twice a year. In fact, I've twice been part of exactly such an effort, namely the 2009-2010 and the 2016 Cambridge Climate Emergency Congresses. Of note to the Committee is that such assemblies can be created without changes so the Charter or action by the City Council. Of course formalizing them in the Charter or by Ordinance may be of value. But as long as they are merely making recommendations to the City Council, as opposed to acting as the Legislative Body of the city, it doesn't seem to me that a change to the charter is required to establish such an assembly. Of course in interesting question is how membership would be established. For both Climate Congresses we went through a laborious but rewarding process through the Mayor's Office (Councillor Simmons happened to be Mayor both times) to recruit and appoint members to the Congress, establishing as much diversity of perspective as possible. For a more standing body, as opposed to an ad-hoc body like the Climate Congress, it would make sense to have members elected in a similar way that we elect e.g. Ward Committee members currently (which is not, to my knowled
9/14/2023 Valerie A. Bonds Email	9/6/2023 Quinton Zondervan	Email	I offer these thoughts for your consideration and thank you for your work and wish you well in your deliberations. Good evening Members of the Charter E Committee. I hope you are doing well. I spologize for my recent absences. I have a few thoughts. To share with you. I question the At Large concept of City Council members. We have had three incumbents visit our complex who live in Cambridgeport. I have yet to see or recall any incumbent candidates or new candidates involved in direct and personal outness houside the community in which they reside. An exception to that would be the different neighborhood associations candidate forum yay Manu incumbers and new candidates attend throughout the city. At the same time, I believe that the Ar Large concept encourages all the City Councillors to be committed and accountable to our city, our neighborhoods, our residents, as well as those who work, study and visit. Our system that requires, in this election, twenty-four individuals competing for the number one vote for nine seats often resulting with contentious gatherings to select a mayor and a need to deflate from the polarization occurring during campaign intentic directly or indirectly isveled at opponents during their campaigns. I believe the Mayor should be directly elected by the residents of Cambridge. This would eliminate an unconscious need to placate those who supported the mayor's selection and would establish the mayor's allegance to our community. The City Manager is spoths servant who does not make decisions based on the number of constituents; the City Manager make decisions based on a belief of what is best for the city. The relationship between the City Manager make decisions based on a belief of what is best for the city. The relationship between the City Manager make decisions to be decisions for all. Regards,
	9/14/2023 Valerie A. Bonds	Email	

10/9/2023	. Marilee Meyer	Email	CHARTER REVIEW QUESTION ON COUNCIL INTERFERENCE WITH SUBORDINATE COMMITTEES Dear Chairman Born. While I admit I haven't been following the CHARTER REVIEW PROCRESS to date, I do have some concerns I would like to be addressed. That is, the repeated interference of City Councilors in the function and elaberation of subordinate committees. Most of the cases would GO before the City Council for ratification anyway, so why pressure and intimidate subordinate committees to support their agendas? There have been three cases which were called our over the last 3 years to no avail. 1) PLANNING BOARD: (2020) During hearings for the original AHO, a councilor identifying himself as such as well as a previous Mayor, presented why the AHO was important BUT proceeded to declare that City Council "already have the votes" in immantain; "so don't bother wasting time on deliberation." Sitting in attendance, I read that as pure INTIMIDATION and MISIUSE OF POWER. 2) HISTORICAL COMMISSION: The Historical Commission, bound by a public petition by 10 voters enacted a Neighborhood conservation District STUDY for East Cambridge. A "study" is not the final vote. If then goes to the CHC to decide if it is worthy.—then the Council for final vote. There was extreme conflict instigated by a particular faction, who totacilarly campaigned on TWITTER, and was "liked" by two sitting councilors and who contributed to the thread. One Councilor who is now leaving, actually asked the Executive Director to ignore his purview, drop the study altogether, violating Plan interference of a subordinate Commission by Council. The East Cambridge Neighborhood conservation District Study marphed into "amendments for the NCDs" which removed certain jurisdiction—where the NCDs shall NOT dictate height, sebtack, designs of new projects in NCDs—that Similar Commissions by Council. The East Cambridge Neighborhood conservation District Study marphed into "amendments for the NCDs" which removed certain jurisdiction—where the NCDs do not interfere with new build
10/9/2023	Andy Zucker	Email	Votes for the City Council and the School Committee use Panked Choice Voting. I understand how that system works. To elect someone to an office with a single vacancy (e.g., to become Governor). I like ranked choice voting. By grant However, to elect a group of people I do not like it, for various reasons. For one thing, it pits every candidate against everyone else, and in the end my vote counts for at most one person. In contrast, votes for a Board of Trustees or many other slates allows voters to choose more than one candidate. That is desirable in a city where cooperation is essential. Two questions about this RCV system are: - Is this ranked choice system part of the charter? - If so, is any consideration being given to changing the system? Andy Zucker

My name is Dr. Jameson Quinn, a Cambridge resident and voter. You on the charter review committee know me, as I've been attending most of your meetings, and have taken the opportunity to give public comment many times. But I'd like to briefly reiterate my expertise and interest in this matter.

opportunity to give public comment many times. But I'd like to briefly reiterate my expertise and interest in this matter.

I've long been interested in voting reform; for instance, I've spearheaded the reform to the momination voting system for the Hugo Awards, co-organized the British Columbia Symposium on Proportional Representation which was influential in the design of the 2018 electoral reform referendum there. In fact, my interest in this field was a big part of what spurred me to get a PhD in statistics.

When I talk to my fellow Cambridge voters about our voting system, I often hear two things (assuming they even vote in municipal election years). On the one hand, they are proud of a system that gives them a deeper and clearer voice than most ballots. On the other hand, they find having so many candidates to rank to be too complex, a burden. Often, they feel both of these things at once.

I believe that allowing voters to use cqual rankings is a simple, feasible change that would preserve and even strengthen that source of priefq, while helping to ease that burden of complexity. In this article, I will make that argument. But I also want you, the committee, to understand this sinse fully, so I'll also do my best to lay out all the serious counterarguments that might be made, and to share both the strengths and the weaknesses of the evidence behind these arguments. behind these arguments

behind these arguments.

The Single Transferable Voting (STV) system that Cambridge uses was invented in the 19th century. At the time, it was designed to be counted by putting ballots into piles. Thus, at each step in the process, all candidates' vote tallies had to be integers.

This necessity led to two compromises. First, when transferring overvotes, random votes had to be chosen. For instance, if the quota was one thousand votes, and a candidate got 1,100, one hundred of those votes had to be chosen by some random process. Today, experts agree that fractional transfer methods, such as the Weighted Inclusive Gregory Method (WIGMA), are fairer.

The other way that STV's original design was compromised is that equal rankings were forbidden. If my ballot ranks candidate As first place, candidates B and C tied for second place, and candidate D in third place, it will be thrown away as soon as A is eliminated. Even if B and C are eliminated to, so that my vote unequivocally belongs with D, it will never count for D. This is a limitation on voter freedom, and a risk of accidental loss of voting power, that is completely unnecessary with modern counting methods.

As part of the Charter Foreix Communities, with the continual control of the country of the control of the control of the country of

ballot, and as such, is something that you should consider as a committee, not just leave up to election officials.

In the following, I'll lay out arguments in favor of and against this change; followed by a bibliography, and then an appendix with proposed statutory language.

Arguments in favor

The simplest, and most general, argument in favor is that if allowing equal rankings were the status suo, essentially nobody would want to forbid them.

Voters would not want to reduce their freedom to vote as they wished, or to risk having their vote thrown away if they mis-marked it.

I believe most politicians, both incumbents and challengers, would value the less-divisive campaign environment fostered by equal rankings, and would not want to togamble on the unpredictable individual effects of a change.

Election administrators would not want to increase the risk of voting paradoxes (see below).

below).
But here are some more-specific arguments in favor.
1. Allowing equal rankings makes voting easier, possibly increasing turnout / participation

The typical Cambridge city council election includes over two dozen candidates. Giving preferences over all of these — or even several — is already a difficult voting task. This difficulty is a hurdle for any attempt to increase turnout, and minimizing this hurdle is an

important goal. It's clearly easier for a voter to class these candidates into broad groups ("I like these two a lot; these four seem fine; these three seem acceptable; and the rest I dislike") than to put each of them into a stirct ranked order ("I know these four will get ranks 3 through 6, but which is which? How can I find some arbitrary distinction so that I can put them in order". each of them into a strict ranked order ("I know these four will get ranks 3 through 6, but which is which? How can I find some arbitrary distinction so that I cam put them in order?"). Consider the following graph, taken from Maloy and Ward 2021, in a study of a hypothetical cross-party Ranked Choice ballot for the 2020 Presidential primary in super-Tuesday states. This shows the probability of "mismarked" ballots for various scenarios. The y axis runs from a probability of 105 (5%) to 25 (25%), Note that it might be still possible to tally some "mismarked" ballots in some cases, but that any "mismarking" they were looking at carries some risk that the voter will be uninentionally disentifranchised. Unlike the hypothetical single-winner election Maloy and Ward studied, Cambridge's STV system is multi-winner. But currently, the basic ballot format and rules for the voter are similar to the "Rank Ballot" option. In their experiment, such a change would substantially reduce the risk of a mismarked ballot — which could leave the voter effectively discentifications. In the control of the country of the

collect overvoted, voided ballots. And this often occurs where more Latino, elderly, foreign-born, and less wealthy folks live. The additional years of data show no meaningful increase or decline in these tendencies but rather bolster the earlier study's findings." (Neely and McDaniel, 2015, p. 21)

As with the experimental study above, this observational study shows that a ranked system which disallows equal rankings, comes with risks of mismarked ballots that could disenfranchise overs. In this case, the voters thus disenfranchised would come disproportionately from certain groups, in many cases ones that are already disadvantaged in our political system.

disenfranchise voters. In this case, the voters thus disenfranchised would come disproportionately from certain groups, in many cases ones that are already disadvantaged in our political system. (I believe these findings are relevant and convincing, but I am nevertheless obligated to share certain caveats. First off, they are based on ecological regression, and thus rely on unvertifiable assumptions to impute from precinct-level variation to individual-level variation. Second, "African-Americans" are not a monolithic group, and a finding in San Francisco may not apply to Cambridge. Third, this same paper found similar issues with a "vote for up to four" race that did not require strict makings; though an equal-rankings-allowed ballot is harder to spoul than "vote for up to four", this suggests that simply moving away from strict rankings is not necessarily enough to fix the problem. And fourth, the overall magnitude of the effect, while enough to swing a close election, is not huge. For instance, extrapolating their results to a premet with 100% over-65 voters would give up to around 9% excess spoiled ballots. Allowing equal rankings, the current system forces all voters to pick favorites at every By disallowing equal rankings, the current system forces all voters to pick favorites at every by disallowing equal rankings, the current system forces all voters to pick favorites at every states and cooperative campaigns such as A Better Cambridge do exist, but candidates are pushed to set themselves apart more than they are to stand together.

Allowing equal rankings would moderate these incentives. I believe it would lead to less negativity and more cooperative campaigns sould also be more issue-based, giving voters more are alchoices of direction for the city; and less-expensive, allowing for more diversity of candidates.

And situ into-congress. The desires of meetings and less-expensive, allowing for more diversity or candidates.

And such an improvement would not have end after campaign season. Candidates who campaign together more cooperatively might also govern so once they are elective to the campaign together more cooperatively might also govern so once they are elective to the descriptive and isological representation of Embridge's diversity and isological representation. If there is more than one candidate from the group and/or with the platform you want to see represented, you can vote for all of them as #1, or choose your flovorite and then vote the rest as #2. And an equal-making-sallowed SVI vallying process would do better at respecting those joint votes. Without equal rankings, there is an increased possibility that the candidate who could best represent you is eliminated before your vote transfers to them, meaning your support for them has no impact on the process. If that happens to enough voters, it could be that the eliminated candidate actually could have won. This kind of prenature elimination can lead to voting paradoxes, such as the "participation paradox", where a voter could get an outcome they like more by not voting at all than by voting their true preferences. Allowing equal rankings reduces this chance, because as long as there is more than one curviving candidate at your current ton rank, your vote is divided equally between them.

10/23/2023 Jameson Quinn

Email

Good morning Charter E Review Committee Members: I hope you are doing well. Have you attended the Candidate Forums that have been presented throughout the months? I hear what candidates plan to bring to the council but very few mentions what skills, expertise and knowledge they have that will prepare them for an important position of power and author I have been following the comments of Councillor Flynn in Boston and his concerns regarding the Boston City Council. I am concerned for our council and the description some council members and candidates spoke of a council that at times is dysfunctional and contentious. We have to do better. Our city deserves better; especially given the very concerning climate of politics, politicians and government at the local, state, and federal levels.	
Have you attended the Candidate Forums that have been presented throughout the months? I hear what candidates plan to bring to the council but very few mentions what skills, expertise and knowledge they have that will prepare them for an important position of power and author I have been following the comments of Councillor Flynn in Boston and his concerns regarding the Boston City Council. I am concerned for our council and the description some council members and candidates spoke of a council that at times is dysfunctional and contentious.	
I hear what candidates plan to bring to the council but very few mentions what skills, expertise and knowledge they have that will prepare them for an important position of power and author I have been following the comments of Councillor Flynn in Boston and his concerns regarding the Boston City Council. I am concerned for our council and the description some council members and candidates spoke of a council that at times is dysfunctional and contentious.	
I have been following the comments of Councillor Flyan in Boston and his concerns regarding the Boston City Council. I am concerned for our council and the description some council members and candidates spoke of a council that at times is dysfunctional and contentious.	
I am concerned for our council and the description some council members and candidates spoke of a council that at times is dysfunctional and contentious.	rity in our city.
The state of the s	
We have to do better. Our city deserves better; especially given the very concerning climate of politics, politicians and government at the local, state, and federal levels.	
The state of the s	
Electing a mayor will connect the mayor directly with our community.	
Keeping the council with two terms; at this time the council is not ready for four years.	
The City Manager must have some background in fiscal management and be distant from receiving monies and gratuities that in one way or another may lead to questionable decisions or or	ntcomes.
I am grateful that members of our community believed the need to keep corruption, nepotism and patronage out of our city government years ago and hopefully that belief will continue now	r and into the
future of our city government, agencies and boards.	
Thank you,	
Valerie A. Bonds	
Rivernark	
10/26/2023 Valerie A. Bonds Email Dear Charter Review Committee Members,	
I'm really excited by the Resident Assemblies proposal and seeing it move forward. Some questions and suggestions for you consideration:	-80000000000000000000000000000000000000
 The sortition process can be open ended in the charter but will have to be nailed down in implementation. It might be helpful to give a guidance document separate from the charter langua Council/Manager in future implementation. Questions that would need guidance include: 	ge to assist the
a. How are eligible residents added to the pool (presumably the city census data?). b. What algorithms would be used to ensure diversity among those who are selected by the sortition process?	
c. Which department would be in charge of the sortition process? Election Commission? Someone else?	
d. How are selectese notified (U.S. mail?)? How long would they have to respond before their seat is passed on to the next eligible selectes? e. I thinks a lower bound of 30 is good; is there a suggested upper bound? 100?. 1% of the city's population (-1,20)? 200? 1% (-1,20) Something else?	
 Should there be alternate members (I think yes because some tunnove is likely during the course of a 2-year session). Meeting process guidance would be good its there a chart? A facilitator (Foders Toules Toules Toules Toules) from the best option but I understand not everybody is there 	e vet). Is there
Public Comment/other ways for non-members of the public to participate?	
3. What are reasonable expectations for time commitment? Is if 2 hours a month (not enough imbo)? 2 hours a week (might be the upper bound)? The city should provide on location childca remote participation be allowed?	re options. Will
Again, [†] m really excited about this. Thank you for your work on it and I hope it ends up moving forward. Best,	
11/3/2023 Quinton Zondervan Email Q	
Dear Charter Review Committee: I understand the appeal of having a strong mayor elected directly, but I would worry that that process would produce city leaders without the experience running large organizations that the	ity managers
usually have, and therefore I worry that Cambridge would suffer because of this. For this reason, I favor the current city manager model, or at least a model in which much of the organization management is handled by some expected expert other than the elected must not be a considered to the constant of the constant	mal and financial
Best	
11/19/2023 Bjorn Poonen Email Bjorn Poonen (homeowner at 303 3rd St., Cambridge) Dear Charter Review Committee	
I am writing to provide feedback on multiple elements of the Cambridge charter and our government structure, with a particular lens of civil rights law. Given Cambridge's demographics an unconscionable that we have a system that does not have at its core a commitment to ensuring that voters have a voice in how the city is nut. This is a historical legacy of segregation and into	d history, it is
disempowerment of communities of color. You have a historic opportunity to make recommendations that will help change that, and I urge you to do so.	HILOUAL.
My comments are below. Please he ne know if I can be of any additional help in your work. Thank you for you service and consideration.	
Kevin Hsu	
Comments: 1) Strong Mayor vs. City Manager: It is essential that the Committee consider the history of city managers. Prior to the 20th century (specifically prior to the end of Reconstruction and the to	an Great
Migrations of African Americans to Midwestern and Northern cities, first after the advent of Jun Crow and second after WWID, U.S. cities primarily utilized a strong mayor system. The more	ve to the
"imnovation" of the city manager system was a direct response by segregationist and anti-immigrant white politicians who feared that Black and other minority voters would be able to elect and responsive to their interests. That a move from an elected mayor to an appointed city manager often has the intent and frequently has the effect of diminishing the voting power of Black	and other
"minorities" is well-documented [1] in fact, in 1923 in Portland, Maine, it was the Ku Klux Klun who supported and won a change from a strong mayor system to a city manager system [2] in KKK bragged that the change was to see that "Enterally in the Country. For each is similar movement happened across the country. For each	Specifically, the
and 1931, Oakland, CA experienced a similar KKK-supported charter amendment [4]	
2) Ward-Based vs. Al-Large City Council Members: The discriminatory effect of al-large city council elections is even more well-documented and istakied than that of the city manager syste back as the late 1970's showed that al-large city councils against carried council represented Elack city residents; [5] A 1990 study confirment the entire research [6] City-viside a l-large electronic related to the city of the council related to the city of	ncrease campaign
costs for candidates seeking to represent communities whose voting strength tends to be concentrated in specific neighborhoods.[7] often but not always due to the efficie of both segregation gentrifications. As a practical matter, 20th entury research shows that cities with ward-based city councils are more than traic as Illustry to fairly represent its Black residents as compared to	n and
councils [5] This has been so clearly demonstrated that the U.S. Supreme Court has had several cases related how at-large city councils may violate the Voting Rights Act. [5]	50 (6)
3) Our Cambridge city government currently is NOT "accountable". One of the most frequent complaints about our city's government structure is that it is not accountable or responsive to cit was observed just yesterday at the 11/20/23 City Council meeting in a perhaps record-breaking public comment period, hundreds of primarily Black and Brown Cambridge residents turned	up to ask that the
City Council pass a non-binding resolution on an issue of great personal significance to those residents. For some residents, this resolution related to life or death. The resolution failed, howe "yes" votes and 7" present" votes, of the first incumbent members who recently won resolution, only one voted "yes."	ver, with only 2
This sharmeful episode should be a clarion call to the Charter Review Committee that our current system is not responsive to Cambridge residents. If we instead had a ward-based city council	l, as our
neighboring Somerville does; there would be much greater pressure on each city council member to be accountable to their voters on the back end, and on the front end there would be a muc likelihood that elect officials would trentments.	MAINTEN NO.
I urge the Charter Review Committee to consider the civil rights and equity implications of our city charter, and to strongly recommend that Cambridge move to a strong mayor and ward-bas model	sed city council
Citations: [1] https://www.l.ohchr.org/english/bodies/htr/docs/ngos/hcr2.pdf	
[1] https://www.do.ichr.org/englists/boodes/nrc/docs/aps/scct.por [2] https://www.mines.com/[20]2/indics/sclan-wines/sclan-win	
j imps.//owkensix to make-points/wints-winess-power-u-pea to the amprising-history-explaining-how-we-vote-in-oakland/	
[4] https://oakhandside.org/2000/09/30/district-elections-the-nururising-history-explaining-how-we-vote-in-oakland/ [5] https://in.law/Sui.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi/refere=@thttpsredir=1&article=19/8&ccontext=ir [6] https://www.jstox.org/stable=213/082]	
11/21/2023 Kevin Hsu Email [7] https://docs.foruse.gov/meetings/TU/JU10/20210727/113962/HHRG-117-JU10-Wstate-FragaL-20210727-SD001.pdf Hello.	
My name is Katie Ng-Mak, and I am a Cambridge resident and the parent of two children in Cambridge Public Schools.	703022000
I am writing because I saw the recent Cambridge Day article that said that the Review Committee is learning toward moving away from the current City Manager form of government to a Str system.	ong Mayor
I was surprised by this news – it's the first I've heard about it – and am very concerned about the process that is being used to arrive at this decision. I would want to testify at tonight's meeting, but the fact that the meeting is scheduled on the Tuesday before Thanksgiving is preventing me from being able to speak in person. This timing is	s not conducine to
hearing from members of the nublic on this immortant tonic	
As the Cambridge Day article shared, it appears that the Review Committee is trying to draft an entirely new form of government – a Strong Mayor system – in a matter of weeks and during season.	
I am concerned that this is mitter transparent nor accessible to Cambridge Residents and that the nushed process will not give sufficient time for thoughtful consideration of such a significant I am also concerned about the recommendation itself.	it change.
I am worried that moving to a Strong Mayor form of government would concentrate power in one person and would actually reduce democracy. In the current system, the City Manager mee	ts every week
with nine city councilors and the Council is empowered to direct the executive branch. In the proposed Strong Mayor system, the City Manager would report to a Mayor and deliberate in pri Council input. This will result in less voices being heard in city government!	vate without any
Ultimately, I ask that the Charter Review Committee ask the City Council for more time and that you reconsider the direction of moving to a Strong Mayor system. Thank you.	
11/21/2023 Katie Ng-Mak Email Katie	
My name is Rachel Dariceck. I have lived in Cambridge for 13 years and am the mother of two children in Cambridge Public Schools. I'm actively involved in our school, and our family is in the commanity.	actively involved
I am writing to express my deep concern that this Committee wants to go away from our current system of government to a strong mayor system.	
Cambridge has been a leader in Massachusetts and across the country on a number of topics, whether it was our COVID response or in becoming the first city to pilot a universal basic incomfamilies, through the Rise Up program. For these reasons and many more, Fortune Magazine recently named Cambridge the #1 city in the United States for families to live.	
My family and many others experience these benefits every day and are deeply grateful for how Cambridge's city government functions well. That's why I am confused why the Committee make such a major change to our system of government.	would want to
I understand that a strong mayor system would concentrate power in the hands of one individual and, under the current proposal, that individual would only be accountable to voters once ew You could imagine an individual winning a mayoral election with 50 or 60% of the vote.	ary four years.
In the current city manager system, the city manager is accountable to 9 city councilors who meet weekly. Collectively, these 9 city councilors receive 90%+ of the overall vote – a much high	her share than any
mayor would receive. This makes the current system more democratic—and ensures that the city manager is responsive to the broaders cross section of voters possible. I am also concerned that the strong mayor system would refuse opportunities for public implant and for public deliberation of policy demanges by naking policy decisions that are currently made	in public
meetings and instead having them be made in private deliberations with the mayor.	
Finally, I am concerned about process and timing. I am currently traveling to visit family for Thanksgiving and am concerned that you are having discussions of such an important topic on or travel days of the year. This makes it harder for many, including myself, to participate in tonight's meeting.	
Lask this Committee to request more time from the City Council If we have a rushed process it will lead to low nublic confidence in your final report. Lalso ask this Committee to move any	ay from the
proposed direction of a strong mayor system. What we have it working and it a modal for other communities. We shouldn't be trong to noticable changes it	
proposed direction of a strong mayor system. What we have is working and is a model for other communities. We shouldn't be trying to radically change it. Thank you for you work on the Commideration.	
proposed direction of a strong mayor system. What we have is working and is a model for other communities. We shouldn't be trying to radically change it. Thank you for your work on the Committee and for your consideration. Best, 11/21/2023 Rachel Daricek Email Rachel	

			Hi, Marc, I hope you're well. Thanks so much for the amazing work you are doing. I field VEXV strongly that we should be maintaining the weak mayor system in Plan E. Below are the three letters I've written to the Charter Review Committee. If you have any way to use them, please do, or if you want me to put them in some other form, I will. I do feel like we are suddenly at the 11th hour and the fact that tonight, during the week of Thanksgiving, is a critical moment, is seriously upsetting. Form: Suam Fleschmann Date: The Nov 21, 2023 #3 -38 -293 Subject: letter #8 to the Charter Review Committee To: Cambridge Charter Review Committee To: Cambridge Charter Review Committee Date Members of the Charter Review Committee, I am writing again to implore you to not recommend radical change to the current Plan E government, but to address its weaknesses in a more targeted way. The job of a feet de officials is to govern. The job of an administrator is to manage. The City Council, under the current system, has the power to hire AND fire the City Manager. The Council should be directing the work of the City Manager and rigorously and frequently evaluating them to ensure that the directives of the Council, and, indirectly, the voters, are being successfully addressed. In the absence of a constructive relationship with the Council, past City Managers have acted in what they have considered the best interests of the city at Irage. Whether those actions have been most representative of what the voters want is debatable But it is the elected Council that must be more engaged in determining the City's direction, and then ensuring that the City Manager acts accordingly. The Charter Review Committee of Manager and holding them accordantly right to strengthen our form of government and ensure now accountability and transparency throughout? Why not codify a rigorous methodology of evaluating the City Managers and holding them accommishers is the problem, coverings into addressing where the system is represented and comm
			broken Sincerely, Susan Fleischmann
11/21/2023	Susan Fleischmann	Email	Susan Fleischmann
	Rachel Liao		Dear Charter Raview Committee, My name is Rachel Liao. I have lived and worked in Cambridge for the past 14+ years, and am the mom of two children who attend the MLK Ir elementary school in the Cambridge Public School system, and who were also born in Cambridge and Mathum Hospital. I have loved living working, and fairs may family in Cambridge, and hope to continue doing so for years to come. I am deeply dedicated to my community's well-being, and for this reason, I am writing: (i) to express my surprise and concern to see the recent news that the Charter Raview Commission is recommending a move to a strong mayor system for Cambridge, and (iii) to request you consider deferring this decision until a more thorough and community-inchasive process can be pursued to see senipant on and benefit for our community. Briefly, I see this change as hindering our wibrant and participatory local government processes, which have benefited many important community discussions, including related to the quality of the schools, busic city services, the diversity of the city and the use of parks and ones pasce. Under the current model, our city manager meets with the entire City Council in open, public meetings, where public policies are discussed and debuted, with regular input from residents who would be directly imported by policies under discussed. Unlimetely, imported by policies and desicus-making process will lose behind closed doors and could therefore be increasingly opticitized. Decision-making process under some problems of the process and interest of the diverse and meeds of members of our community. Given the nuclear nature and make decision-making process, and its placement during Thanksgiving week, I am especially concerned upolicies are discissed managers of the process, and the placement during Thanksgiving week,
11/21/2023		Email	
11/21/2023	Ginny B.	Email	To the Charter Review Committee - I am writing as I understand you plan to vote tonight on the portion of our city charter regarding a strong mayor versus a City Manager hired by the City Council. I urge you to keep our form of governance as is with a City Manager that we can choose based on their managerial shills managerial contrast, an elected official will manufally need to respond to the loudest and most persistent voters, in order to ensure re-election. As a 45 year resident of the City of Cambridge and former CPSD employee, I feel very strongly that this is in the best interest of the City that I have seen grow and flourish as a result of the consistent and measured responsiveness of a team led by an independent, skilled manager. Thank you, Gamy Berkowsiz.
	Caleb Hurst-Hiller		I was very surprised to see the latest Cambridge Day article asying that this group is looking to move toward a strong mayor form of government. As a Cambridge resident for many years, I believe the current form of government is working quite well. It has enabled Cambridge to be a leader on affordable housing, climate change, municipal finances, and more. It has made Cambridge a diverse and inclusive place, in short, a place where I am bappy to live, work, and raise my family. If it is not broken, I don't understand why the Countries is proposing such a dramatic change. The process for making this change feels suched and not inclusive – trying to create and refine a proposal on a massive change in government over a short period of time. Having these meetings over the holiday season makes it much harder for people to participate. I'm also concerned that the proposed plan would actually make Cambridge government less democratic. In the current system, the city manager meets weekly with mine city councions and the Countries is empowered to enact policies that direct the executive branch. In the proposed strong mayor plan, the city manager would report to a mayor. They would meet and discuss policies in private, without required public or Council input. This will result in less voice being heard in city government! Ultimately, I ask that the Charter Review Committee ask the City Council for more time and that you reconsider the direction of moving to a strong mayor system. The current form of government has worked well, and we should be reluctant to make such a major change absent a very compelling reason to do so. Caleb
11/21/2023	Dave Toniatti	Email	Dear Charter Review Committee, My name is Dave Tonistit. My wife and I live in Cambridge, and our two children go to Cambridge Public Schools. We are grateful to live in such a vibrant community. I am writing to share my surprise and concern about the direction that the Charter Review Committee is taking—moving to a strong mayor governance system and away from our current city manager system. I support Cambridge's imposed also is noted as a leader on affordable housing, multiple models of transportation, climate change, and creating a liveble, diverse, and inclusive city. I am sourcist date the Committee is proposal takes for grated how high functioning Cambridge's city government currently is and assumes that it will commiss to deliver services at such high quality — even with a radical move to a strong mayor system. To believe the current success the City has had is not accidental or incidental to the current form of government but is a chally a hallmark of the city manager system. Having a high quality, professional city manager who is trained in leadership and management enables the City to deliver high quality services to its residents through effective administration and management management enables the City to deliver high quality services to its residents through effective administration and management enables the City to deliver high quality services to its residents through effective administration and management enables the City to deliver high quality services to its residents through effective administration and management. I am also concerned about the process. I consider myself circulally engaged and informed and feel like the Charter Review Commission's communication with the general public about this new potential direction until very recently. In addition, having a meeting of such significance two days before Thanksgiving makes it hard for Cambridge resistants to participate. Please lengthen your process so residents can weigh in on key decisions at times that are not major holidays and
	Danny Park	Email	Good sevening. My name is Danny Park, and I live, work, and go to church in Cambridge I am the father of two kids in CPS. Our family loves and is grateful to live here, including the quality services the city government provides. In full disclosure, I am a friend of the current city manager, Yi-An Huang. That said, I offer these comments thinking through the generalized case of anyone working in that role (former and future) and hope to be as impartial as I can. As an infectious disease scientist who advises governments in the U.S. and around the world on response to vital epidemics, I was deeply impressed by Cambridge's response to the COVID-19 pandemic, which allowed Cambridge students to return to in person schooling before many other communities across the Commonwealth. The City government's leadership, thoughtfulness, openness to partnership and collaboration, and responsiveness were critical factors that enabled this to be possible. I am concerned that moving away from the city manager form of government and to a strong maryor system would make major decision-making more politically motivated and less deliberate. It would remove the weekly opportunities for public input through public comment at city council meetings and open public deliberation on policy decisions at those same meetings that are a hallmark of the current form of government. I am even more concerned by the examples we see from cities with strong mayor systems (Boston being the most notable and proximal, but DC and NY as well) which demonstrate the extreme advantage to incumbent mayors who rarely face electoral accountability for their performance over decades-long tenures. By contrast, the city manager form of government—with the recent updates. Cambridge has exacted usuch as the annual public review that the council conducts of the manager – can create a higher degree of professionalism and accountability. In its most recent form, the Cambridge city council can simply replace poorly performing managers. Many of the historical issue
			Dear Members of the Charter Review Committee: I respectfully ask you to pause you process to actively solicit public input before issuing draft recommendations. In particular, we need to know what weaknesses exist in our current system and how alternative forms will address and improve governance. Respectfully, George Metzger
11/21/2023	George Metzger	Email	

		The Charter Review Committee has been meeting since August last year to discuss potential changes to municipal government in Cambridge. Recently, the committee has shifted toward eliminating the City
		Manager in favor of an elected Mayor as the chief executive. A final vote is likely on Tuesday, December 5 at the second to last meeting of the committee prior to sending a final report to the City Council by December 31.
		I started in the role of City Manager at the same time the Charter Review Committee began meeting. I am the first City Manager in forty years to be hired from outside the city and the first person of color to serve in this role. This in institutions is at an all-time low across the country, and one of the reasons I was excited about this job was the opportunity to strengthen our democracy, create a more inclusive local control of the reasons I was excited about this job was the opportunity to strengthen our democracy, create a more inclusive local control of the reasons I was excited about this job was the opportunity to strengthen our democracy, create a more inclusive local control of the reasons I was excited about this job was the opportunity to strengthen our democracy, create a more inclusive local control of the reasons I was excited about this job was the opportunity to strengthen our democracy, create a more inclusive local control of the reasons I was excited about this job was the opportunity to strengthen our democracy, create a more inclusive local control of the reasons I was excited about this job was the opportunity to strengthen our democracy, create a more inclusive local control of the reasons I was excited about this job was the opportunity to strengthen our democracy, create a more inclusive local control of the reasons I was excited about this job was the opportunity to strengthen our democracy.
		government, and find a path toward more transparency and accountability. While I recognize that as the City Manager, I'm not an impartial third-party, I wanted to share my perspective from the last year as the committee is preparing to make major decisions. First, a lot is going well in the current form of government! Cambridge has done more than any neighboring community on affortable housing including tripling funding for the Affordable Housing Trust over
		the last decade, raising the inclusionary requirement to 20%, eliminating packing minimums, and passing two affordable housing overlays. We have established the most aggressive climate goals for building emissions in the state. We host more adult emergency shelter beds for the unhoused relative to population than any community. And we have the strongest municipal financials in the Commonwalth. Further, our community is really engaged. Others recently elected one of the most diverse and representative City Councils in our history in a competitive election with 24 candidates knocking on tens of
		thousands of doors. In our 2023 representative resident survey, 90% of residents rated Cambridge as an Excellent Good place to live, 89% would recommend living in Cambridge to someone who asks, and 45% of residents had watched a City Council meeting. Additionally, 40% of people said they had contacted a City Councilor in the last year, which put us #2 out of 300 cities and towns across the country!
		There are challenges that we need to solve, but voices are being heard in public discussions, people are involved in local politics, and things are getting done. While are decired mayor as the chief executive is the most well-known practice of local democacy, I have come to appreciate how our current form gut a ninne-person City Council at the center of our city government. This is less direct — there isn't just one person who makes executive decisions — but it is more inclusive. I'm excited about shared goal setting in January with the new Council, a process that makes less sense with a directly elected Mayor, Instead, on each major decision, nine Council care avoice and a vote, and so do all their constituents. In 2023, I prepared for and attended almost 40 City Council meetings with public comment on every issue confronting. Cambridge, Meanwhile, strong mayors rarely attend Council meetings. While I recognize the emotional resonance and simplicity of winne
		take-all, concentrating political power into receivantly more inclusive, representative, or transparent. Finally, one of my goals has been to build greater accountability into this form of government. I have worked hard to develop a strong and collaborative relationship with the Council and to follow their direction. We have established a rigorous and transparent City Munager performance review process and I recently submitted a 2003 review of goals and performance to the Council. If the executive branch is where rower concentrates, there is a reasonable case for professional apportunitional and close oversight. With no poison pills in my contract, an emprowered City Council can act under if there is a reasonable case for professional apportunitional and close oversight.
		mismanagement or misconduct. Regular elections are selfoun as responsive — while a City Manager would have been placed on leave immediately then first, elected officials like George Startos and Robert Memendez have continued to serve for months or years in positions of power and privilege. It will be up to the Charter Review Committee, the incoming City Council, and ultimately the voters of Cambridge to make these important elections. But perhaps my view is that this is not a debate between more or less demonacts, but nather what kind of demonacts we want as a commantity. Proportional Rankeel Choice Veiling more complex and harder to understand but offers unique benefits over more
		traditional Choose One voting. Similarly, there are benefits to the Council-Manager form of government and I believe it can live up to our best democratic ideals: representation, inclusivity, transparency, and accountability. I will always love this amazing community and I will be committed to making our path forward the best that it can be, whichever journey we ultimately choose. Yi-An Hanner
		Yi-An Hang City Manager City of Cambridge 795 Musachusets Avenue
11/28/2023 Yi-An Huang City Manager	Email	Cambridge, MA 02139
		To the Charter Review Committee members, We have owned our home at 8 Clinton Street for the past 17 years, and am writing to voice my strong opposition to the proposal to strengthen the role of the mayor and weaken the role of the City Manager. The City Manager has an essential role in securing continuity in the running of the city rather than being prone to political changes every two years. A strong City Manager is essential to be insure that the city runs well. The charter committee describes that the strengths of the city should be maintained. I agree with the committee that we should feel very proud of our city and how well this city is run. It is clean, green and safe. The new City Manager is newsletter provides a lot of information to residents and
		updates on the city priorities; this is welcome transparency and availability of information. I feel strongly that the political winds should not growen the running of a city of the size of Cambridge. Being a lawyer myself, I do not agree with the assertion during November 21 public comment that the Cambridge system purportedly produce at large city disenfranchisement as alleged by a lawyer during public comment. As for the goal of promotion of community involvement and engagement, I agree with the committee that there could be improvements in the drafting of the council and committee agendas. I find them very tough to follow, but feel that is a task for the city council's office to tackle. Perhaps an ande to a councilor could deducte some of their time to assist with this goal. Anyone interested in attendance practication in Cambridge city politics has ample opportunity to do so via zoon
		or attendance at City Hall. That a proposed change to the role of the City Manager/Mayor would come through the charter review committee attentions of the committee attention of the
		Furthermore, I do not support the 4 year term within the strong mayor model if that were to pass. I do agree with the charter committee that the 2 year term for the council keeps the council close to the vote and I do not see a reason to change the term from 2 years. I also strongly believe that in the strong mayor model that the mayor should have a veto power. Again, this proposal is a fundamental shift that is not well publicized and the discussion is occurring in a surprising forum. Again, think it should go to the voters to decide. In specifilly ask that you do not support a recommendation in favor of moving to a strong mayor vs. city manager. I thank you for the time you have dedicated to this committee. Sincerely.
11/28/2023 Jacquelyn Fahey Sandell	Email	Jacquelyn Fahey Sandell, Esq. Mason Smdell
		A follow-up thought. Im spithalling here, but perhaps a compromise mechanism could be a "vote of no confidence" to remove the mayor with a two-thirds Council majority. By not calling in "impeachment", you would make it clear that they can be removed for political reasons and not just for malfeasance. But by making it a two-thirds majority and by the fact that the Council can't pick the replacement, you stil give the mayor strength. On Tue, Nov 28, 2023 at 2:17 PM Allan Sadum wrote:
		Dear Charter Review Committee, I want to see Cambridge's electoral system result in leadership on the priorities of Cambridge residents. I have come to decide that I do not support a strong mayor system, because I believe that a multi- member City Council elected by PR is more representative of the priorities of Cambridge residents than a single person, and a manager accountable at all times to the Council is therefore more accountable to resident priorities than answare elected only once every four years. (Also because in the short term, I like our current city manager). But if you're going to have a strong mayor system, you should not have the mayor be recaliable. Recall elections are inherently low-tumout and have a different electorate than the election for mayor in the first place. Recall elections are not a way to hold the mayor accountable to the people, they are a way to hold mayoral leadership hostage to a highly engaged minority.
		If the goal is to remove the mayor in the event of severe malfeasance, an impeachment vote by the independently-elected City Council would be a more effective way and less disruptive way to accomplish that. If the goal is to make sure the mayoral priorities reflect the priorities of the people, then maybe you should allow the Council to hire and fire the mayor, and therefore perhaps we shouldn't have a strong
		mayor system after all. But in no event should we have a recall system, in my opinion. Best, Allan Sashun
		23. Tail concerned that given your reversal on the strong-mayor system vote, that whatever conclusion you come to will seem hasty and ill-considered. If we're going to have a strong mayor system, I hope
11/28/2023 Allan Sadun	Email	will be strongly motivated, rather than justified with "a majority of us briefly thought it might be better". Dear Charter Review Committee.
		I'm writing to urge you to recommend a mayor-council form of government in your final report. As someone who worked for the City's Office of Equity and Inclusion, I know first hand the obstacle the City Manager plays in the administration of democracy, and many of these points illustrate what I
		mean. The clief executive of our city should be elected by the people. Cambridge is one of only two remaining MA cities with a Plan E Charter (the other is Lowell). Cambridge has had this charter since it was adopted in 1940. It's been long overshe to dispense with Plan E. Here are some examples of cities that already have. Medford operated under Plan E urril 1958, Ghoucester operated under Plan E urril adoption of a home rule charter in 1974, and Rever adopted Plan B in 1965 differ operating under Plan E.
		Plesse consider the anti-civil rights history behind the City Manager form of government presented by Kevin Hsu in his public comment. I was surprised to learn that multiple cities' transitions from mayor to city manager forms of government were supported by the KKK. But it makes seeme that tracist groups would want a system that takes voting power away from Black and other marginalized citizens. I've noticed many commenters who force a manager-council system saying that the committee whould take more time to study the issue and that we shouldn't make such a big change without having a more inclusive process. But they must be simply manager that this committee was created exactly for that purpose through a long and paintaking process. You well spent counties woultners bours already and
		created mimerous opportunities for public feedback - if people are finistrated they're only hearing about it now, I don't think that's a reason to scrap all your work and start from scratch! I'm finistrated that the city manager hasn't acted on finding HEART despite a clear order from the council, which is supposed to be the people's representative body. The date day, he shipped a hearing on the issue I'm sure he had a good reason, but it's been two wears now and he hasn't acted. The same thing happened with mimicinal broad/band under our last manager. And there's nothing I can do to hold his accountable. I don't think an elected mayor would be able to hide from people's disapproval in the same way. None of the pro-mayor supporters have criticated this particular city manager. They have all had thoughtful systematic critiques of the city manager position itself. If the people of Cambridge like this city
		manager then I'm happy to bell you the Chief Administrator and Financial officer (CAFO) positions will be hiring in 2016. And our current city manager could apply. Legally, the City Council is not allowed to tell any city employees what to do. All requests have to go through the City Manager. Because the City Manager controls the staff and resources, the City Council and the City Manager controls the staff and resources, the City Council and the City Manager controls the staff and resources, the City Council and the City Manager controls the staff and resources, the City Council and the City Manager to beg to get the problem fixed. Violations of s. 107 of MGL, c. 43: The Council may not interfere with manager's duthes and responsibilities in matters of appointments and removals and may not give orders to any subordinate of the city manager. punishable
		by fine, imprisonment, or both. Also subject to removal from office and loss of eligibility to "ever again" seek any elective city office. Legally, the city manager can say no to the policy orders. They can just ignore them (alsh the 'pocket veto'). The 'pocket veto'). The manager failed to adequately respond to policy orders around bike lanes, the city council eventually passed an ordinance. Blowever, City Councilors are often squaamish about actually passing an ordinance so they II pass a policy order instead. Passing an ordinance is a multi-month process taking multiple city council meetings. If for every ask the city has to make it an ordinance, does it really sound like the city manager works for the city council?
		What's stopping the City Manager (supposedly an apolitical position) after leaving office to work to lobby for the special interests that they were tasked to reign in as the executive with control of nearly a BILLION dollar badger? The city manager seems like the radical option to me! The compromise position is the creation of the Chief Administrator & Financial officer positions under the mayor so that the city benefit from professional skills of these two positions while the mayor direct the vision for the city benefit from professional skills of these two positions while the mayor direct the twiston for the pro-Manager side seems to hold on to this notion that collaborative goal setting is not possible without a city manager. Why not add into the charter that the mayor and/or their staff is required overy city council meeting? If the mayor understands what the council's decision making process is, tensions are less likely to flare up. The council should provide the mayor an quarterly performance review.
		and the end-of-year performance review of the mayor should be made public to the voters. I am looking forward to a mayor who takes this city into the next phase of growth by 2026. All my very best,
12/3/2023 Haden Smiley	Email	Haden Dear Charter Review Committee,
		I am a resident of Cambridge, living at 9 Florence Street, and I am writing you in support of a mayor-council form of government. I want to live in a democratically run city, where the actually elected officials have the final say on city decisions. There is a space for managerial expertise in our city, but administrative decisions in our city should be subordinate to democratic processes, and not the other way around. I hope that in your final report, you will recommend a mayor-council form of government, as part of our shared, continuing effort to build a democratic Cambridge. Thank you for your time and consideration.
12/3/2023 Benjamin Gammage	Email	Trialis you tay you turne and consume and u.

		Dear Charter Review Committee,
		I support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and is best-placed to continue that momentum. I wormy about a lack of continuity in programs that work well in the city if we lose the professional management and are primarily run by politicians. I also feel that the city manager can be more accountable.
		because city council hires them and oversees their work, whereas it can be hard to get rid of a bad mayor due to incumbency bias and skills that make someone very electable do not necessarily translate to good at managing a city. Thank you,
12/4/2023 Nicole Davis	Email	Nicole Davis Treetings Chatter Review Committee. In writing in support of a storag mayor form of city council. Something that the committee has talked about often with the city manager system is that the manager can be recalled by the city council and that the city council can provide oversight level at the manager if needed. I believe that any mechanism created to oversee the manager however well crafted, will not be used. The manager system is consuming—the search for current transager Hause tooks several months of the mayors time, taking time away from legislating and working together with the other councilors and city staff's time working on other administrative activities. The time, and the money, needed to conclust the search process is time and money that could be spear to officer city-resident services instead. The mayoral system, is chosen, would have electrons take place at the same time as regular city council excincts would respect and protect resident and city staff time. The latest search for the city manager also only received input from 750 city residents. This is much lower than the 2,000+ vote threshold needed for each city councilor to be elected and for the mayor to be chosen from amongst them in a city that leads the way in the area for Participatory Dadgeing, we should be further encouraging resident engagement in city matters. I also do not agree that a Mayor is undemocratic or leads to city being poorly run/draining resources. The City maintains a City Auditor office, which would not be abolished upon switching to a manager system. Please move well for the council-mayor form of government to respect the time of city staff and residents and to show residents that Cambridge does prioritize citizen voice. Thank you.
12/4/2023 Ellen Mei	Email	Filen Mei
12/4/2033 Jose Jimenez	Email	Date Chatter Exciser Committee. I support leeging the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main essecutive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our form of the control of the con
12 1/2023 Jose Jamenez	- Lunio	Dear Charter Review Committee, My name is Pany Martinez, I live on 56 Linnaean Street, and I'm a member of Boston DSA. I've lived in Austin, Texas, where we have a mayor and city council, along with a very powerful city manager. I'm
		writing to uge you all to consider a mayor-council form of government in your final report. From, my expension in Cambridge and Austin, there are nail issues with the City Manager position. It's clear to me that the manager is de facto a political appointment. As we saw characterially in 2021, the City Manager can refuse to implement politicies, say politicis are impossible to do, or ignore them. Only in Cambridge have I ever seen a law like \$1.07\$. C 49: that threatens jail time for 'interfeiging! with manager's distints and responsibilities.' It's increased by disempowering as a citizen to know that an appointed manager can (and has in the past) subdy threaten jail time to the people I elect—I remember hearing this the last time the City Manager question came up. You all have wonder leadly hard on this — the time for vaining seems to me to be closing at some point soon. I really view that this from the principle that I elect the people to represent me. Onviously, some amount of administrative positions are necessary to handle the day to day operation of the city, but why can't we have a General Administrator or Financial Officer that is accountable to the mayor or council. There are real criticisms. I have of 'strong manyor' systems, but I do think that the current sination with a super strong (City As a page van to the constrained by making saw that they have attend meetings, that a Council majority can overrule them, and so on. But as of now, there's basically no way to 'overturn' the bad administrative decisions of a City Manager – even if we like this one! That seems to me like an essentive position with no checks or balances. So, with that being said, I'd really urge you all to recommend a mayor-council system. Thanks for reading my email. Best.
12/4/2023 Ruy Martinez	Email	Ruy Martinez Hello committee
12/4/2023 Robert Eckstut	Email	I'm writing to you all today with the hopes I'll convince or push some of you towards adopting a strong mayor governance. I'm someone who has been a Cambridge Resident for nearly 17 years; during that time, I've followed and been involved in local politics to a much larger degree than the average resident. I firmily believe the issues that 1 and others in my community - care about, such as police reform, municipal broadband, and safets resets are not advancing forward due to the city manager. I've been told-as well as combot nesidents - that progress is coming, but I've cared about the same issues for a decade and we're not anywhere close to achieving the stated goals. All roads lead back to the city manager blocking reform, so to that I say - let's reform that position. Let people vote on the mayor, and git the mayor the power to make Cambridge progressive once more. Appreciate the time, Robert Eckstur
		H: Charter Review Committee Members, Please vote to KEEP the current structure of government which involves a city manager. We have a unique form of government in which the City Council — members who are not technocrats, but community activists and politicians — do not manage directly but can hire/fire a competent person with technical shills to run the city. The City Manager is insulated from political pressures and from running for reslection every two years, and can focus on the important business of running our city departments with minimizal political pressure. We here da competent, technocratic leader who is focused on being a good manager and steward of trapayer funds. This is not possible when the city manager becomes a politician. I hope you will strongly consider keeping our form of government. Amanda Beatry
12/4/2023 Amanda Beatty	Email	One provision of the recall, perhaps, or some other action, should involve making the Policy Orders passed by City Council actionable—it seems too many just go in the circular file (the waste paper basket that planse is too dated to use now!) again, a very anti-democratic process.
12/4/2023 Marilyn Frankenstein	Email	To the Charter Review Committee: I have been very concerned by the undemocratic governance structures in Cambridge. In this commentary, I will speak to the measures the committee is considering tomorrow: (1) I have never understood why there is not a democratically elected mayor. Hopefully that position could be defined in a way that would take some power away from the completely undemocratically appointed City Manager, and give the elected representatives—the mayor and the City Commillors—more say in crucial decisions. Further, there should be mechanisms for recall of elected officials when they are not regressing their constituents. And I have already commented on what I view as a very unfair system of voting, which could be fractionally improved by at least using a fractional transfer of ballots from those candidates who have more votes than needed. (2) I think the Resident Assembly is another promising step toward more democracy. I particularly like that people on this Assembly will be compensated, as that can eliminate having only people wealthy enough to give time to civic engagement. But it would be important to howe mechanisms in place to have 23 majority decisions of the Assembly go directly to voters, AND to have those city-wide vote gives some kind of large majority approval, binding. These should be badgetary and legal support from city semployees pushed probably the control of the proposed senting and the new Families code involved 13,000 public nearlings and the senting and the proposed of the symbolic proposed control of the proposed selegislation selegislation senting proposed to the control of the proposed selegislation selegislation and the proposed of the proposed selegislation selegislation (13,000 public nearlings about 50% of the proposed selegislation selegislation selegislation selegislation and the proposed selegislation selegislation selegislation and the proposed
		Dear Committee members. Two been following your work for the past year, and I am grateful for the volunteer hours you've all put in to make Cambridge better, including the myriad ways you've engaged the public to solicit our feedback. In that light I am slightly offended on your behalf when I read comments from folks who are alarmed you may be recommending a new form of government soon, saying things like "This committee has been working in the background with no input from the public' and suggesting we need a complete 60-over of your work. As you wrap up, I am writing to show any support for three things geared toward making Cambridge more democratic: 1) a change to a mayor-council system in Cambridge 2) an elected PRAB (Police Review & Advisory Board)
		3) a Resident Assembly with the power to create a ballot referendum directly with a supermajority vote. (I am very excited yor/ve taken up the idea of the Resident Assembly and I hope you give them actual power.) I am going to let my support for #2 and 3 stand on its own because I want to elaborate at length about #1. Around the last vote on Mayor vs Manager, I recall committee member Jim Stockards saying something to the effect of "the current system works pretty well. We have wonderfully low property taxes and a good bond rating" (apologies for the rough paraphrase). With all due respect to Mr. Stockard, and acknowledging that his perspective reflects the thinking of many, I strongly disagree that this is a good way to evaluate our current system. Low property taxes are not a value for the two-thirds of Cantabridgians who rent. They're certainly not for the friends of mine who can barely afford to live here. In fact, I'd argue they are a not negative for all restores. By prioritizia such low residential property taxes over the years, and because Proposition 21/2 prevents us from mising commercial text was independently of residential, we've created a vicious cycle where to make up the revenue gap, we allow more and more commercial development, which directly competes for housing construction and drives up all market real estate prices and thus, rents. I bring all this up because I think it's completely logical that Mr. Stockard mentioned low property taxes in a pro-Manager garagement. For one, a City Manager much more closely resembles a business executive than a politician, so it is natural that they would prioritize maximizing revenue growth and attracting commercial development through low taxes, (It's no coincidence that supporters tout these things as a strength of the position.) But also, a City Manager touch and the commercial development through low taxes, (It's no coincidence that supporters tout these things as a strength of the position.) But also, a City Manager touch and the commercial develo
12/4/2023 Stephen Cellucci	Email	Sincerely, Stephen Cellacci
		Dear Charter Review Committee. Dear Charter Review Committee. The bear Committee of the committee of the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their manageritatent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Wir. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents. Since he became the City Manager, we have sent memendous transparency. Mr. Huang has been incredibly helpful for both after school and Cambridge preschool. In my interactions with Mr. Huang I have
		found him to be incredibly thoughtful. Moreover, he tackies tough issues and works relentless to address the many challenges in our community. Vi-An Huang is an exceptional City Manager. I believe the current system of government is what best serves our community.

Third you very much for your consideration. Sincretiv, Sincerior, Sincretiv,	d is best-placed to t by a majority of our d is best-placed to t by a majority of our d is best-placed to
Der Charter Review Committee Der Charter Review Committee	d is best-placed to t by a majority of our d is best-placed to t by a majority of our d is best-placed to
I support keeping the current City Manager from of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent democratically—elected Connect. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding after school), and continue that momentum. Thank you, In blung Email Dest Charter Review Committee. I support keeping the current City Manager from of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent democratically—elected Connect. The benefit of the current City Manager from of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent democratically—elected Connect. Thank you. Serve McAdoo Email Dest Charter Review Committee. I support keeping the current City Manager from of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent democratically—elected Connect. Thank you. Zhiqiang Fang Email Dest Charter Review Committee. I support keeping the current City Manager from of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent democratically—elected Connect. Thank you. Zhiqiang Fang Email Dest Charter Review Committee. I support keeping the current City Manager from of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent democratically—elected Connect. Thank you. Zhiqiang Fang Email Dest Charter Review Committee. I support keeping the current City Manager from of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent democratically—elected Connect. Thank you. Lupport keeping the current City Manager from of	d is best-placed to t by a majority of our d is best-placed to t by a majority of our d is best-placed to
12/4/2023 Jin Wang Email Dear Charter Review Committee. L support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and continue that momentum. Thank you. 12/4/2023 Steve McAdoo Email Steve McAdoo Dear Charter Review Committee. Support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and managerial talent democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and continue that momentum. Thank you. 12/4/2023 Sabrina Cannistraro Email Dear Charter Review Committee. Support keeping the current City Manager form of government A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and continue that momentum. Thank you. 12/4/2023 Sabrina Cannistraro Email Support keeping the current City Manager form of government because of its transparency and proficiency. It runs our city very well. Our current City Manager has made so match in matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and continue that momentum. Thank yo	d is best-placed to t by a majority of our d is best-placed to
I support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and continue that momentum. Thank you, Steve McAdoo Email Dear Charter Review Committee. I support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and continue that momentum. Thank you, Zhiqiang Fang Email Dear Charter Review Committee. I support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and continue that momentum. Thank you, Sabrina Cannistraro Email Service Committee, I support keeping the current City Manager form of government because of its transparency and proficiency. It runs our city very well. Our current City Manager has made so much progress on insues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and continue that momentum. Thank you, Sabrina Cannistraro Email Email Email Cannistraro Email Service Committee, I support keeping the current City Manager form of government because of its transparency and proficiency. It runs our city very well. Our current City Manager has made so much progress on the current City Manager form of governme	d is best-placed to t by a majority of our d is best-placed to
Seve McAdoo Email Seve McAdoo Dear Charter Review Committee, Lupport keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent denocratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and continue that momentum. Thank you. Zhiqiang Fang Email Dear Charter Review Committee, Lupport keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and continue that momentum. Thank you. Sobrina Camistraro Email Dear Charter Review Committee, Lupport keeping the current City Manager form of government because of its transparency and proficiency. It runs our city very well. Our current City Manager has made so match pattern to residents. Bese continue that momentum. Thank you. Email Kimberly Ma Email Kim Cambridgeport Resident, Home owner] Hello Members of the Charter Review Commission. In writing to share my support for maintraining our weak mayor + city manager structure. During the course of my campaign for governor, I had the chance to observe many manici	d is best-placed to
I support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent democracinally-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and continue that momentum. Thank you, Zhiqiang Fang Dear Charter Review Committee. 1 support keeping the current City Manager form of government A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent democracinally-elected Council. The benefit of the current City Manager form of government City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and continue that momentum. Thank you, Sabrina Cannistraro Email Sabrina Cannistraro Email Sterior Committee, 1 support keeping the current City Manager form of government because of its transparency and proficiency. It runs our city very well. Our current City Manager has made so mach pratter to residents. Best continue that momentum. Thank you, Kimberly Ma Email Kimberly Ma	d is best-placed to
Dear Charter Review Committee. Support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and Thank you. Sabrina Cannistraro Dear Charter Review Committee. I support keeping the current City Manager form of government because of its transparency and proficiency. It runs our city very well. Our current City Manager has made so much practice to residents. Heave continue that momentum. Thank you. Thank	
I support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would meam the City's main essecutive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current System is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Hump has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and Thank you. Solving Counsistrato Email Solving Commistrato, Dear Charter Review Commistee, 1 support keeping the current City Manager form of government because of its transparency and proficiency. It runs our city very well. Our current City Manager has made so much p matter to residents, Please continue that momentum. Thank you, 12/4/2023 Kimberly Ma Email Email Kim [Cambridgeport Resident, Home owner] Hello Members of the Charter Review Commission, 1 an writing to share my support for maintaining ou weak mayor + city manager structure. During the course of my campaign for governor, I had the chance to observe many munici	
Dear Charter Review Committee. I support keeping the current City Manager form of government because of its transparency and proficiency. It runs our city very well. Our current City Manager has made so much p matter to residents, Please continue that momentum. Thank you. Kim [Cambridgeport Resident, Home owner] Hello Members of the Charter Review Commission. I am writing to share my support for maintaining our weak mayor + city manager structure. During the course of my campaign for governor, I had the chance to observe many munici-	I is best-placed to
12/4/2023 Kimberly Ma Email Kim [Cambridgeport Resident, Home owner] Hello Members of the Charter Review Commission, I am writing to share my support for maintaining ou weak mayor + city manager structure. During the course of my campaign for governor, I had the chance to observe many munici	progress on issues that
I am writing to share my support for maintaining our weak mayor + city manager structure. During the course of my campaign for governor, I had the chance to observe many munici	
around the Commonwealth, I left the race with clarity that Cambridge has one of the best arrangements in the state. I strongly urge that we maintain our current structure. With thanks for your consideration and all best wishes, Danielle Allen Email Danielle Allen	ipal governing structures
I wrote a short letter tonight, having recently learned that you are voting tomorrow night. I am unable to attend the meeting and couldn't find another way to communicate this. I do be down. Thank you for listening. Stephanic Beakerna I am a long-time resident of Cambridge, having gone to school and lived and worked here for 40 years. I have walked, biked, driven, and continue to be a fan of public transportation neighborhoods as well as owned property. The lifting of Rent Control and the ensuing gentrification and all of the money that has flowed in more recently through technology and sci altered the landscape even more than the academic institutions that were so long the hallmank of Cambridge. This is a city with housing and traffic flow problems, several hospitals at provides us with drinking water, theaters extractants, fine public schools, and small and large parts stroughout. Slowly, new small businesses are filling in some of the holes of changing. I carnot see how the fundamental form of city governance that puts Cambridge in the lead of neighboring communities for affordable housing and strong financial management and p Library and its Branches and its parks and public gardens is responsible for the financial dispatries and equity issues that exist. I am shocked to discover that several current member the Charter Review Committee are fiscused on changing the governance itself. I may gateful for the move host has increased the accountability of the office and impatible of the committee and the committee	n. I have rented in many tience wentures have and a reservoir that it by Covid. We keep prioritizes the Public as of the City Cosmicil and ed some of the systems items involved in running can be difficult to contain the points out in his sxt sounds like a "strong"
Dear Charter Review Committee. I am writing to express my support for keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chost talent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents, and is best-placed to continue that momes Thank you.	T. DESCRIPTION OF THE PROPERTY.
Yi Jian	
12/4/2023 Yi Jian Email To the members of the Charter Committee	
You have a major decision in front of you, one that could potentially shape the balance of power in Cambridge for generations to come. I'm sure you're getting a bunch of correspond moment has become more widely known! I believe this form of government is fundamentally undemoncratic and flawed. The council's "power" to fire the manager is too all-or-nothing to serve as a meaningful check on power strong mayor proposal offers a much more intricate set of checks and balances, and most importantly it enfianchises the people. I hope that you will vote to send a strong recommend mayor to the council. It is a dunting proposition to fire the manager given the time, expenses, and disruption involved. It takes a year to conduct an executive search, with no guarantee that better options we mucker option and an empty thrate vene when there are no poison pills in the contract. I have to say, I respectfully disagree with the utopican characterization of "Plan E" offered by City Manager Huang in his recent editorial. Plan E doesn't center councillors, it sidelines any given night there can be hours of public testimony on a motion and amendments that bring the council to clear consensus, only for there to be total silence for months or years as on the city manager's does without any repeat. This sa't just about one or two pet but not one or two pet but not unit happens all the time. The idea that multiple people are making ease. Cambridge City Hall is a fallacy. His all that is a fallacy. His contract is a fallacy with a size of the city's strong financial position to argue in fravor of Plan E in this section of the outpet of the council and position is a many ways a demolished the city's working class and driven up the cord of housing for every-body beyond belief Because of state law, we can't raise commercial property tuxes any higher unless to property taxes. To get around this, the city's policy is to build an endless amount of commercial devolument. By substantially horcassing the taxoble commercial square footage and	er. On the other hand, the lation in favor of strong would emerge. This is a es them. It means that on the motion collects dust ecutive decisions at a house of cards that has we also raise residential year, the city can raise
Problem is, commercial development drives up the cost of land, leading to displacement and impeding housing production of all kinds. This has severely impacted low income people people, and more. The abolition of rest contess forced upon us, but we made the choice to massively overbuild biotech and underbuild housing in the decades that followed: representation of the choice to massively overbuild biotech and underbuild housing in the decades that followed: a class was tragically hollowed out. So please, have the courage of your convictions and make a strong recommendation to the council in favor of strong mayor. Posing this question to the voters won't solve everything, for us to take. I also support: Residential assemblies selected by sortition that pay residents for their time and have actual power Youth voting, non-citizen voting, even year elections More democratically elected bodies including the Police Review and Advisory Board High threshold to initiate a recall process Making city council a full time position so that those in student loan forgiveness programs aren't required to take a second job in order to serve while staying in good standing. All the best,	so the city's working
12/4/2023 Dan Totten Email Dan Totten	
Dear Charter Review Committee. As a Combridge resident for over 15 years, went to the Graduate School of Design at Harvard and a career based in this vibrant city, I feel I am deeply connected with Cambridge. Me nising a first-grader attending a Cambridge public school. All these made us proudly call Cambridge home. I am writing to express my unwavering support for maintaining the current City Manager form of government. Under the leadership of our present City Manager, Mr. Huang, significant strikes have been made toward enhancing the livability of our city. Notably, there has been a marked increas alongside the expansion of parks and sidewalks. All these have made Cambridge so livable without a car. As a mother of a young boy, I am particularly grateful for the city's efforts in and parks. These improvements have provided engaging and enjoyable spaces for children to spend time after school. Thank you for considering my perspective. Warm researds.	se in bike lanes annually.
Wain regains, 12/5/2023 Ling Zeng Email	

Topicine in the work the does were consistent in admittant to applications. The works to separate promote. In the control of the process of			Dear Charter Review Committee
15-2023 Nauk Spine Paul S			I appreciate the work the charter review committee is undertaking to update Cambridge's institutions. I am writing to urge the committee keep a City Manager form of government. While I've he and my doubt show representative past City Managers have been of the city's interests, I think the solution is to improve the hiring and oversight processes, rather than injecting more politics into the city's top managerial position. The current City Manager securifies how such a process can bring in a professional, thoughtful and responsive leader who listens and incorporates feedback from all of Cambridge and not just the narrow
See Charles Despers Constants Sec Charles Despers Constants			Mayor likely wouldn't - these reports and reviews should be formalized and the current system largely kept intact. Thank you,
Topport larger for years (CP) Manager fact of growments. A variety one would came to CP) value mentions would an larger be donne for fact a season; and the property of the common of of th	12/5/2023 Noah Spies	Email	roam spes
1979/2023 Jackyan Chang Bard Service State State Service State			I support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and is best-placed to continue that momentum. Thank you,
Description Part Descrip	12/5/2023 Edward Sung	Email	Edward Sung
Dys. augusty of or desirabethyles (County)	113 2023 Duning Stag		Dear Charter Review Committee,
Report R			by a majority of our democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and is best-placed to continue that momentum. Thank you,
Heli, an damba two far your work on the topopour time. About of wingful months; The winting, the central power commerce and powercement. A month of the commerce of the control power in the control p	12/5/2023 Jaclyn Chai, Bob Hsiung	Email	Bob Hsiung
Dec Clarter Porter Committee Mealers. As Candedge mediate, more collapse pathwas, and healthcare works, 71 like in dame or opposite for the accuracy shift in a Meyer Council group am, making quantity of ministee decard difficult, 70 cours are the control of the committee of the control of the committee of the control of the committee of the co			Hello, and thank you for your work on this important issue. Ahead of fonight's meeting. In writing to voice my support for keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has done a tenrific job responding to the needs of residents and to creating a more responsive city government, and is best placed to continue that momentum. With thanks and best wishes.
Facility Companies products are not college prichate, and buildness weaks. This is to she may appear for the account plants and pairly of produces deviced district. The Companies of the section of of the sec	12/5/2023 Phoebe Kosman	Email	
19-5003 Jashelle Woolknoort Email Control to lock on pointful issue while optimizing for a Cly Control. Deer Chanter Potentian and City Control. The Andrew Natestahon Email Deer Committee Municipation of the second programs and lawying Camerbage naming emothy. Andrew Natestahon Email Andrew Natestahon Email Andrew Natestahon Email Deer Committee Municipation Email Deer Committee Municipation Andrew Natestahon Email Deer Committee Municipation Andrew Natestahon Email Deer Committee Municipation Andrew Natestahon Email Deer Committee Municipation Email Deer Committee Municipation Andrew Natestahon Email Deer Committee Municipation Email Deer Committee Municipation			As a Cambridge resident, recent college graduate, and healthcare worke, I dilie to share my support for the necessary shift to a Mayou-Council system, made up entirely of mesident-elected officials. The City Manager potentian has proven to be designed in a way that buffers be Cuty from resident concerns and can operate without accountability to residents. Boston, with nearly 7x as many residents, can function on an elected Mayou-Council system, so why can't Cambridge? Anyone with as much municipal power as the City Manager, the major of a Police Review Advisory Board made up of community members. Not only is there a lack of accountability to essential to a safe City. This was especially apparent in the months following the number of Artif Syred Faisal by Cambridge Police, where the outcies and constant organizing of community members were ingented by the City Manager. We must allow citizens to decide what is just in our community, and to support initiatives such as genuine funding for HEART and decreased police interaction with residents, especially young people and marginalized community members. This directly relates to the need for a Resident Assembly as well, to increase community engagement in manicipal processes and to return more power to the people. This assembly should be made up of 50-60 residents, where if a 32 consensus is reached by the Resident Assembly a decision should go directly to a vote by the community. Thank you for your consideration and I hope we can see a future with increased demonation and community regoment of the community.
I swande to write is support of the crused Cay Meanage from of powerment. Cantadage is in a printingle position intow with optification resources and a well run influentarian. The current system allows the City County of Section of Section (County of Section County of Section Count	12/5/2023 Isabelle Woollacott	Email	
Des Committee Manibers. I support a store graver years. so I was sized to hear that the balance of options among you has shifted in that direction. Others weren't so glad 3's resultly apparent that supporters of the Plan E chanter have mounted a last minne all-out campagin to defined it. I margine this provision of the committee of the committ			I wanted to write in support of the current City Manager form of government. Cambridge is in a privileged position with significant resources and a well run infrastructure. The current system allows the City Council to focus on political issues while optimizing for a City Manager focused on operational excellence. Yi-An has essemplified this, making important progress on afterschool programs and keeping Camribridge numning smoothly. Thank you.
I support a strong movey system. So I was clared to buse that the balance of options movey you has shefted in that direction. Other weren't to glid. It's ready apparent that supporters of the Plan E clarest here to be a formation of the company in ordinal of It magainst the purpose of the Plan E clarest would be doing weren if we dish' have a city manager, inclined from electral politics. Not, I also It standard agree that they are going well. But it is a manager to the clarest politics. Not, I also It standard agree that they are going well. But it is a manager to the clarest politics. Not, I also It standard agree that they are going well. But it is a manager to the clarest politics. Not, I also It standard agree that they are going well and the clarest politics doesn't always feel good, look good, or wen lead to the best octored. The traves of it is the control of the traves of its green and the control of the traves of its green and the control of the traves of its green and the control of the traves of the green and the control of the traves of the green and the control of the traves of the green and the control of the traves of the green and the control of the traves of the green and the control of the traves of the green and the gr	12/5/2023 Andrew Natenshon	Email	
My name is Denk Ethin and I live on 109 Cary Street with my spouse and our two CPSD students. I am writing in support of a Mayow-Council form of government with a democratically elacted exacutive (mayor). The current Pan E charter is one of the oldest manicipal charters in the Commonwealth and is not equipped to respond democratically to the increasing challenges we face over housing, education, infrastructure, and police accountability. Unless I'm mistaken the city council hastn't rejected a city manager contract since Bob Healy got the job in 1981. The unlected City Manager position is strengthened by elected city council hastn't a position of supporting him/her or 'getting on their bod side', and having their imitatives ignored. The system gives preference to the status quo and to citizens with the time and connections to build a relationship with the unlected executive ignoring the rest of us who are under the impression that our voice is heard changing the election. Civic engagement at the manicipal level in Cambridge is lower than it must be to build the city we need for everyone. I urge the committee to follow through on creating a Resident Assembly that is supported by City Hall with sipsends and resources, and the power to put decisions to the voters. Cambridge needs to have a police review advisory board who can independently investigate claims of police misconduct and order disciplinary action including and up to termination of employment of police department employees. This PRAB itself should be accountable and democratically-elected and not appointed by the city manager. Please recommend that the new charter includes the PRAB elected by voters. Denk Chaire Review Committee. I support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would nolonger be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our Cambridge city is very well run. Change to strong mayor system may do more damage than benefit the city as a whole. Thank you, S	12/5/2023 Jesse Baer	Email	As it happens, those now advocating to preserve the status; upon are inadvertently making a strong case for change. Their arguments tend to focus on outcomes. Cambridge is on a good track, they any, and would be doing worse if we dish in have a city manager, insulated from electral politics. Now, if don't actually agree that things are going well. But let's assume you do. The rest of the argument probably sounds straightforward and common sensical enough. But that is precisely why it is so corrosive. In a democracy, elections are not a muisance or a distraction. They are fundamental to the very substance of governance. Democratic politics doesn't always feel good, look good, or even lead to the best outcome. It's messy, it's ugit, it's divisive and inefficier. Given all this, it can be easy to wooder, why do we do this to ourselve? Isn't all this fighting and politicking exhausting? Wouldn't it be easier to just hand it over to someone who could disregard the ever shifting political winks, cut fratouph all the mess, and just make things work? That's the promise of the strongman. It's a message that may well gel Donald Thump re-elected next year. And it's also the arguments being made by defenders of Plan E, as much as they'd hate the comparison. Especially given he racts bistory of arguments for this from of government, the comparison is, and frankly should be, inescapable. My formative pollutical experience was as a CRL's Student, trying to get the City Council to lower the municipal voids be, inescapable. My formative pollutical experience was as a CRL's Student, trying to get the City Council to lower the municipal voids be, inescapable. My formative pollutical experience was as a CRL's Student, trying to get the City Council to lower from nejecting our proposal 6-3, to approxing a modified version by \$1.1 west off to callege and it took me about two decades to get involved in local politics again. And now, having done so, I've quickly been reminded of how comprehensively the system is rigged against c
Dear Charter Review Committee. Lupport keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would nolonger be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Hianng has made progress on issues that matter to residents, and is best-placed to continue that momentum. Currently, Cambridge city is very well run. Change to strong mayor system may do more damage than benefit the city as a whole. Thank you, Sincerely,			My name is Denk Edici and I live on 109 Clay Street with my spouse and our two CRSD students. I am writing in support of a Mayor-Council form of government with a democratically elected executive (myoy). The current Plan E charter is one of the oldest manicipal charters in the Commonwealth and is not equipped to respond democratically to the increasing challenges we face over housing, education, infrastructure, and police accountability. Unless I'm mistaken the city council hasn't rejected a city manager contract since Bob Healy got the job in 1981. The unelected City Manager position is strengthened by elected city councilors who are put in a position of supporting him her or 'getting on their bod side', and having their initiatives ignored. The system gives preference to the status quo and to citizens with the time and connections to build a relationship with the unelected executive ignoring the rest of us who are under the impression that our voice is beard during the election. Civic engeneens at the management and the civic is the civic in the
Dear Charter Review Committee. I support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main essentive would nolonger be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents, and is best-placed to continue that momentum. Currently, Cambridge city is very well run. Change to strong mayor system may do more damage than benefit the city as a whole. Thank you, Sincerely,	12/5/2023 Owen Elrifi	Email	Derek Pkim
The state of the s			I support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would nolonger be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our democratically-elected Countil. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents, and is best-placed to continue that momentum. Currently, Cambridge (vis very well run. Change to strong mayor system may do more damage than benefit the city as a whole. Thank you, Sincerely,
12/5/2023 Ye Tan Email	12/5/2023 Ye Tan	Email	

Dear Charter Review Committee.
I'm writing to urge you to recommend a mayor-council form of government in your final report.
The chief occurries of our city should be elected by the people. Cambridge is one of only two remaining MA cities with a Plan E Charter (the other is Lowell). Cambridge has had this charter since it was adopted in 1540. It's been long overthee to dispense with Plan E. Hiere are some examples of cities that already have. Meditord operated under Plan E until 1958, Giouce-size operated under plan E unti 12/5/2023 Maritza Soto Email Counter Accused Committee.

I very strongly support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council.

The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our counter City Manager form. Moreover, the counter system is evidenced by our counter City Manager form. 12/5/2023 Molly Howard I am writing to express my support for the current city manager system. As a homeowner in Cambridge for more than 12 years the current system is both professional and democratic and has worked very well for our city. Cambridge has continued to thrive and improve in many ways under past and current city managers and it makes me proud to call this city my home.

Chumnin Chem 12/5/2023 Chunmin Chen Email nk you for your service on behalf of the people of Cambridge. You've grappled with important questions pertaining to our form of government with seriousness and focus.

a writing to suggest you consider the following: I am writing to suggest you consider the following:
Ministain the storage city manager from of government, with a mayor selected by the Council from among its members. This form of government provides effective democratic representation to the council has oversight of the city manager, reflecting the will of the voters more fully because of our proportional representation elections. The city manager can then use their expertise to effectively implement the will of the Council. In my experience the mayor as Californi of the School Committee has also been able to effectively sever as a bridge between the City Council and the School Committee, in part because they are a member of both bodies. This has helped the City better support children by working in a coordinated, collaborative fashou.

Consider extending the length of terms in office. Writing as a School Committee nearly elected to a third term. I now first hand how much time and focus is taken up by the campaign session. It is important for votes to meet candidates through forums, other events, and one-on-one campaigning, and that is very time consuming. Two year terms leave a too-short window of time for newly elected members to get up to speed, and for new committees typically composed of both new and returning members to establish relationships, form subcommittees and engage in the work, before needing to pi Inhances as gas as a consideration. Please reach out to me if I can be helpful Best wishes. David Weinstein Committee Member Cambridge School Committee Member 12/5/2023 David Weinstein Email Dear Charter Review Committee,
I support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council.

The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and is best-placed to continue that momentum Thank you, Crandall Peeler 12/5/2023 Crandall Peeler After I did some research about strong manager model vs. major model, I believe the strong city manager may be better trained and more efficient. I support the current city manager.

Sancrely, 12/5/2023 Jin December 5, 2003
Dear members of the Charter Review Committee.
As a resident of Mid Cambridge and a local businessperson who has worked with the city in many capacities of the past 5 decades, I have serious concerns regarding what I understand to be this Committee's proposal to recommend a change to a strong mayor form of government.

I have not been following the committee's work (needley, which I also understand has been difficult to do for members of the public. I endorse any effort to review the effectiveness of our local government from time to time. That is what we do when the Council selects a new City Manager. In my opinion, our local government is very democratic, principally because of PPs voting and at-large representation on the council.

From my experience working with many manicipalities in Missa chausets, our current more of government works relatively well. There is obtained and of the review of the consideration and debute and often reconsideration from time to time on a wife meeting. There is easy access to Councilors to discuss one's concerns and opinions on pending times. And while there is consideration and debute and often reconsideration from time to time on a wife meeting. There is easy access to Councilors to discuss one's concerns and opinions on pending times. And while there is consideration and debute and often reconsideration from time to time on a wife meeting. There is a chiral production of the council of An elected strong mayor form of government would accomplish no improvement over the current situation. And yes, there are improvements to be made as always. But to my mind the two areas of critical importance in good government are.

A Council that resholutes a responsible vision for the city, sets expectations for the city management to accomplish that vision, and evaluates the city manager's performance and success with appropriate frequency. We need to provide our elected councilors with more training and support so that they can perform their duties at the highest level.

A City Manager who works well with the Council, selects and supports in highly competent departmental operations, sets enemy standards of service to the citizens and tropayers, and holds departmental managers accountable for responsible and effective operations at all levels.

By changing our form to a strong mayor, elected al-large every two or four years, diminishes the role of the elected councilors and subjects government operation to a biennial or quadrennial political process that will interfere with long term management operations. Most concerning to me, an elected strong mayor will inevitably use the resources and administration of the mayor 's office to favorably influence re-election. Lastly, the probability that we would be governed by a mayor, popularly elected by the simmest of margins and perhaps without demonstrated excellence in organizational leadership, is in fact not very democratic and threatens what we have come to accept as a highly successful municipal operation, as complicated as many of the large corporations and institutions at home in our city.

Respectfully, transitions. An elected strong mayor form of government would accomplish no improvement over the current situation. And yes, there are improvements to be made as always. But to my mind the two areas of critical 12/5/2023 Geroge Metzger Dear Charter Review Committee and City Council.

As a recently-minted US citizen, I feel privileged that my new status as a Cambridge voter gives me a voice, however small, in the running of our city: I'm writing this letter to apply my voice to the defense of our current model of administration: a partnership between the City Manager and the City Council. I don't see that we would be better-served with a Storage Mayor model.

The came a US Citizen in large part because I love living in Cambridge. We get so much here amazing services, dedicated civil servants, low tax rates, good schools, and of course, unparalleled investment in our public buildings, parks, and infrastructure. It seems to me that the 'City Manager I'city Council' form of government is at the heart of what we value in Cambridge for the following reasons:

The City Manager takes the long use wor what's best for Cambridge. In the alternate Storage Mayor model, our leadership words edistanced from their core job of leading the city every election cycle.

The City Manager is a non-political position. The City Manager is answerable to their small constituency of waters. voters.
The City Manager position attracts candidates who are seasoned administrators (like Yi-An Hang). Cambridge is a world-renowned center with a diverse population and billion-dollar budget, and the job of running the city is complex. We need an administrator with deep experience and skill. These important qualifications are not at all guaranteed by an electoral process, but they can be sought by the Council naming the city is compiles. We need an administrator with deep experience and skill. These important qualifications are not at all guaranteed by an electoral process, but they can be sought by the Council during the himp grocess, and evaluated over time. The shared leadership of the City Manager / City Council is efficient. In this model, the City Councilors establish a strategic vision for the city, while the City Manager and professional staff work out the administrative and operational destails. Deveyone is foringing their respective skills to the table. The shared leadership of the City Manager / City Council is a system of checks and balances, particularly with respect to the budget. The City Manager ideally acts as a mediator between the political imperative to keep our finances healthy and credit rating secure over the long term.

A Stong Mayor would necessarily be the result of a minority rote. Of the 100,000 people in Cambridge, only about 60,000 are eligible voters, and of those, only 20,000 historically vote. meaning that a Stong Mayor would necessarily be the result of a minority rote. Of the 100,000 people in Cambridge, only about 60,000 are eligible voters, and of those, only 20,000 historically vote. meaning that a Stong Mayor would necessarily be the result of a minority rote. Of the 100,000 people in Cambridge, only about 60,000 are eligible voters, and of those, only 20,000 historically vote. meaning that a best only a narrow 30% of our commannity. And because incumbency is a powerful determinant in local elections, a Strong Mayor's small group of supporters could be making decisions on our behalf over the course of several election cycles - or decades.

I commend the Council for prussing a Charter Review of minist kind of self-examination. But when the review is complete, I urge the Council and the Charter Review Committee to recommit to the shared leadership of the Manager / Council model, since it has served us so well. Dear Charter Review Committee.

I support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their managerial talent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council.

The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Huang has made progress on issues that matter to recidence. 12/5/2023 Sarah Roszler Email 12/5/2023 Sara Kimmel Email

12/5/2023	Mike Goodman	Email	Daw Chatter Committee Review members: In writing in favor of mayor-council form of government, in place of the council-manager system we currently have. I've been a resident in Cambridge for 12 years and in that time I have found local government to be opage, conficing and exclusionary. I've heard many others who these same sentiments. I'm care this status quo is working out for some people who happen to be connected or privy to middle critics, it is also an affortion to the ideals and leaves most critication of the city politically dissugged, and great mits harts the city as a whole much most plan in haby the few who benefit. By having a mayor who is accountable to the electronic, Cambridge will finally have a true public representative with executive decision making power, as opposed to an appointed CEO who can hide behind layers of transvarcay. This in an well activate our residential bear to become more involved, and make Cambridge a more without and inclusive city, while keeping us on the cutting edge of relevancy. Most cities in the commonwealth of Massachusetts have long ago realized the benefit of this system as opposed to plan E, including Medford, Gloucester and Revere, who all moved away from the system has century in favor of counti-langur. On a similar note, I must to also express my support for Resident Assemblies, and an elected Police Advisory Review Board. My reasons are very much in line with my reasons for supporting a council-mayor system—I are not to live in a democratic and active Cambridge, where residents feel they have a stake in how the city operates. I do not want to live in a bureaucracy that functions more like a corporation than a civic entiry. Thank you for your time and consideration.
12/5/2023	Patricia Wagner	Email	Dear Charter Review Committee. I wanted to write regarding a topic that will be heard today - I support keeping the current City Manager form of government. A strong mayor system would mean the City's main executive would no longer be chosen for their transparent is likent by a majority of our democratically-elected Council. The benefit of the current system is evidenced by our current City Manager. Mr. Hunqu has made progress on issues that matter to residents (for example: expanding afterschool), and is best-placed to continue that momentum. I do not believe a strong mayor system would result in meaningful, day-to-day results for our residents. Patricia Wagner Dear Charter Review Committee.
12/5/2023	Charles Mitchell	Email	Down Volume Volumer Container. I write bright in favor of a change to an elected mayor form of government, away from an unelected city manager. I ask this as a supporter of democracy. Best, Charles Mitchell
1/31/2023	Robert Winters		Hope when the process is complete, there might be a provision for redress of grevelenes. 1846 charter had a provision like this. Knows a history of the charter/city and proportional representation - maybe some modifications might be necessary

Appendix F: Courbanize Comments

Question	Date	Who	Comment
How can the city better of	engage with and	involve its reside	nts in decision-making processes?
	Sept 12, 2023	Ashley S	Be more transparent! Don't publish documents on your website that talk about strenuous guidelines for ARPA program selections, but then make it difficult to find the actual program accountability structure. Don't share federal ARPA documentation on your webpage, if City approved programs and/or employees have no intention of upholding Federal guidance. Similarly, don't train City professionals to talk about City resources and then allow/tell them to not connect residents to those services. There is so much talk about tenants rights here. Be specific about how the City intends to uphold tenant rights, in this case, specifically as it pertains to Federally funded-City controlled programs designed to support Cambridge residents.
	May 13, 2023	Ausra Kubilius	OMBUDSMAN!
	August 17, 2023	Candy Liang	More public discussion forums
	May 09, 2023	Charlene A	Community organizing including regular free, outdoor events. Listening to all voices, not just those with the most power, influence or money.
	May 12, 2023	Ciaran Hedderma	Trust elected officials to actually represent citizens. Participatory budgeting and online input are great for small-scale things like park improvements, but in a city of 118,000, there is no substitute for effective representation. Not everything requires community input (why do we have to hold community meetings for minor zoning petitions?), but engaging public events where people have the chance to talk face-to-face with their representatives are a great way to make sure that officials get to hear from a cross-section of the city, not just the people with the time to make calls and set up appointments.
	May 14, 2023	Dave Halperin	We have a lot of community input processes that disproportionately favor an unrepresentative slice of the city that is privileged enough to have time to attend meetings. We should rely less on that and more on processes that have controls to ensure they're representative like scientifically valid surveys or sortition. Additionally, elected officials ran on a platform and got votes and that should count as representative community input in a stronger way than who showed up to a meeting on a weeknight and they should have more leeway execute on that platform without needing to constantly go back to the community.
	Jul 06, 2023	Eric Walk	I think there's an opportunity to open up committee and commission roles more often and more broadly. I feel like every time I go look, there's never an opening on one I'm interested in or qualified to join.
	Jun 28, 2023	Evan M	Walk the walk when it comes to transparency and accountability instead of postering and passing the buck. The most egregious example of this is the Cambridge Police still refusing to release the names of the officers involved in shooting and killing Faisal. I can not respect my local government when they actively conspire to obstruct justice and information from me. This jeopardizes my safety and is ever so cruel.
	Jul 25, 2023	James Mahoney	This is a tough question. Since most of us are busy living, we have little time to keep tabs on the early stages of city proposals and developments. Consequently, I think most of us are in "react" mode when it comes to City proposals and programs. The City does a good job with its daily email newsletter. Perhaps the Council could issue something like that in the week following its meeting, to include an *objective* synopsis of what was discussed and what the outcomes were. That might help us to know earlier what's being considered or proposed. Generally, improving and modernizing the City website would help, including a more intuitive user experience. For example, in my experience, trying to search on most things returns old or mostly irrelevant results, and doesn't seem to source all of the information that the site holds (e.g., searching on a Council proposal number never seems to work). Although not a City responsibility, the loss of a true Cambridge Chronicle is a blow to knowing at least some of what's going on it the city.
	Jun 15, 2023	Jared Batchelder	Wards for a hyper local touchpoint and voice
	May 12, 2023	Jen Schwartz	I have found in my community, that people often accept that nobody cares about their opinion, that organizations (companies, usually) don't change because of feedback. Unless genuinely and directly prompted to give feedback, they don't offer it. Surveys like this are a great way to get it, people just need to find out about it without having to be in the circle of politically active lobbyists. Mailings may be wasteful, but they work, and when it's this important, it's worth it. Posters, ads online? I think people care a lot about Cambridge, they just don't know if anyone would listen to them and thus don't reach out.
	May 08 2023	JOHN REARDO	Do away with PR voting. Divide the city into 5 districts, each district would elect its own councilor, 5 is enough for me but if 9 are required then elect 4 at large. This way each district would have a go-to councilor to take your issues
			Contact residents when proposals would impact their neighborhood and respect feedback.
	Jun 13, 2023	-	The biggest barrier to participation is accessing up-to-date and current information. City websites are outdated and clunky. Emails to City Admins and Councilors go unanswered. City Council meetings are 4 to 5 hours long, meeting minutes are poorly compiled, Councilor updates are very slanted.
	Jun 08, 2023	Kelly Dugas	Reaching out to the people who would be affected by such decisions is a great start. Reaching out to the people instead of Harvard University.
	Jun 27, 2023	1 c	Stop these incredibly divisive and expensive "plans" before they are implemented and actually listen to residents, not just pander.
	Jun 07, 2023	Mark Goodman	Contact residents directly when projects are being considered in their neighborhood. Be responsive to residents and taxpayers.
	Jun 27, 2023		Neighborhood flyers/ posters/ mailings notifying residents of city meetings and issues being discussed.
		Paola Bronson	Expand the city newsletter to be a centralized source of info for residents:- Include mail-in surveys to find out what residents think- Include a table where each department provides bullet points to communicate challenge(s), and potential solutions, and who the resident should contact if they have concerns (including neighborhood-specific contacts)- List upcoming discussion opportunities- Offer quarterly "office hours" for leading city officials, and biweekly office hours for city councillors - include the time/place on the newsletter. Alternate between in-person and online office hours so that people that cannot attend in person are included.
	May 13, 2023	Patrick Barrett	The city already does a great job when they wish to. BEUDO was a great example of an incredibly poor outreach. The council seems to be somewhat arbitrary about when process is necessary and CDD is too lacking in opinion and direction to be taken seriously or lead. There aught to be a better flow chart of how process in the city should work and make it the responsibility of citizens to engage or not.

	May 05, 2023		Meet people where they are: not everyone can participate in community meetings or City Council meetings becuase of childcare issues, not being able to miss work, speaking a language other than English, etc. Also, not everyone feels like their voice is valued, since they don't see change come from sharing their opinion. Furthermore, some people feel alienated at community meetings/hearings (for example, at meetings about the AHO amendments, there was a lot of negative sentiments being spread about people who live in public housing). The city can work on engaging with people where they live, where they work, and where they spend their leisure time (in parks, housing developments, community centers, social service organizations, food pantries etc.). People need more civics education, education about why their voice matters and how they can engage with their government. We only hear from a tiny minority at public meetings, a group who is generally like minded and similar in demographics - this must change.
	Jun 29, 2023		I think the city already does quite a bit of outreach and communication to give residents voice in government. Most complaints I hear tend to be outcome oriented, not outreach oriented. "They already knew what they were going to do when they had the community meeting/they're just letting us vent, not listening" I think the city strikes a fair balance between community engagement (meetings, committees, budgeting, etc) and administrative action. Too much community engagement disproportionately raises up the loudest, angriest voices and stifles action.
	May 17, 2023		Neighborhood representation on city council matters. People are going to be motivated by their neighborhood needs then the City's needs. Lumping us all in and hoping that an online survey will capture everything will often just target a small motivated group.
	Jun 22, 2023	Steven Darwin	Clearer understanding of how the city policy makers receive comment/feedback - as to what matters. Clearer understanding of what it takes to make your voice heard.
Is there a particular prol	blem with the Ca		overnment that you think a new City Charter could solve?
	Sept 12, 2023		How can the city take a multifaceted approach to supporting housing needs? Make public and easily available the means of accountability, and procedures for unforeseen situations. If a landlord refuses to take the steps necessary to receive ARAP EPP and/or COVID-19 Housing Stabilization award funds, what else will the city do to help the Cambridge resident in need? Is the City content with residents experiencing harm and homelessness as a result of seeking the programs already in place? Be transparent in applications, on websites, and with City professionals about what the lengths the City is willing to take to support residents through unexpected difficult times.
			Please create an ombudperson position.
	May 09, 2023		Funding and support for organizations such as Cambridge Heart
	May 12, 2023		City Council is basically an advisory board, and elected through a confusing process. Most of the literature calls this 'proportional representation', but that would suggest that voters would be allowed to choose a platform with a slate of candidates, rather than ranking candidates with (often very similar) platforms from a nonpartisan list. I would rather see a true proportional representation where candidates affiliate with a platform. Plenty of municipalities use this system successfully, because it allows voters to choose candidates based on local priorities, rather than trying to learn about all 22 (in last year's election) candidates, and somehow rank them. I don't believe that the council-manager form of government is right for Cambridge. I'd like to see an executive that is accountable to citizens, and an election process that makes it easy for citizens to choose candidates who share their priorities.
	Jun 14, 2023	Daniel Arredondo	We need to abolish our current way the city is being run. We need to elect a strong mayor and reduce the power of the city councilors.
	May 14, 2023		More democratic budgeting process, whether via a strong mayor or other change. I appreciate the need for technocratic expertise as well but the process should be less insulated from voters. The idea that the council can impose democratic will on the city manager via threat of termination does not seem to work out in practice.
	Jul 06, 2023	Eric Walk	The city has run very well and efficiently I'm the 12 years I've lived here.
	Jun 28, 2023		Really not a fan of the weak mayoral system. The City Manager position seems too powerful to be this far removed from voters and without enough checks and balances. I'm a Cambridge native and am in strong favor of restructuring the management of our city to eliminate this position and be under the control of a Mayor directly elected by, and directly accountable to, us, the residents.
	Aug 07, 2023	George Mabry	Create districts with councillors assigned to represent that district.
	Jul 25, 2023		The current Council/Manager structure works well, particularly since we have had effective Managers who have paid attention to the long-term financial health of the city. The two-year term for Councillors means that the Council make-up changes frequently. So though there is relative consistency over multiple terms, single-issue groups are able to disproportionately influence and staff the Council. For these reasons, and because the Manager typically serves over many election cycles, we benefit from a pragmatic, middle-of-the-road Manager who can keep her/his eye on the overall picture and trends, and can temper some of the more aggressive initiatives while advancing City and Council objectives. To put it another way, we need the Manager to be a voice of reason, balancing desires and goals with practical realities and the overall health of the city. I believe that the City has been fortunate in this regard over at least the past four City Managers, and with the current Manager.
	Jun 15, 2023	Jared Batchelder	"At large" councillors do not meet the hyper local needs of neighborhoods. There should be wards. I could win North Cambridge running on the issue of Rindge Ave traffic alone.
	May 08, 2023	JOHN REARDO	The city government is too big. In a city our size, we do not need full-time city councilors and staffers for each. Councilors should be part-time and compensated by stipend, not salaries and benefits.
	<u> </u>		I agree with creating districts.
	Jun 13, 2023	-	More communication to residents and business owners, easier ways to keep up with city and council business.
	Jun 08, 2023	Kelly Dugas	A Mayor elected BY the People of Cambridge and a City Councilor elected for each section of Cambridge instead of all being At Large.
	Jun 27, 2023		Perhaps we could actually ask ALL residents about major changes that the CDD and city council "say" we have all asked for? The council members are not representing us all, as less than 1/3 of residents even bother voting, and many of them "change" their minds after elections are over. The fact that the current council is now trying to gain further control is quite worrisome.
			Residents should have more say in the projects that the city undertakes in their neighborhood. Posting signs on utility polls is not a serious attempt at outreach. There needs to be more transparency and accountability with decision making.
	Jun 27, 2023		Focus on creating a city that promotes a healthy middle class by providing affordable housing and health care. We who work at local institutions can't afford or find either at present. Cost of living is higher than middle income salaries. Academic and professional salaries.

	15 2022		<0.002% of residents answered this survey. With each city newsletter, provide a mail in survey (no stamp required) asking residents about their view. Be inclusive and provide the questions/answers in different languages, and allow write-in answers. No deadline, provide a questionnaire with each newsletter. The City Council can best represent
			Residents if they understand their problems and perspectives. Prior to the Healy administration council positions were part time. We should return to this. Further the position of council aide never existed and doesn't need to exist. They are not regulated by the charter and thus act as proxies for activities that would otherwise be illegal for councilors to participate in. The charter review itself is promulgated by an aggressive few councilors who see their positions more akin to state legislators than a board of directors.
	May 12, 2023		Yes. Elected officials do not have enough power and responsibility in the present form. Over the years, they have allowed the City Manager to operate almost entirely without oversight, creating the situation where he (and it has always been he) can often ignore requests from the council.
	Jun 29, 2023	Sam Bosbach	More oversight over the unelected City Manager.
	May 17, 2023		Ideally a strong mayor system and not a city manager. This makes it difficult for residents to feel involved in government process in Cambridge because it's run like a business and not a democratic process. Additionally City Council elections at large also contribute to this, the City council should be elected via neighborhood representation A mandate that new developers or prospective new developers work to accommodate local business. The last thing
	Jun 22, 2023	Steven Darwin	Cambridge wants is to become a replicate of any airport USA.
Share any other ideas, co	omments or feed	back here. Or ela	borate on one of your previous answers
	Sept 12, 2023		Cambridge residents are experiencing harm and homelessness resulting from limited action from City professional when landlords decide to actively discriminate against tenants who have been awarded ARPA Eviction Prevention and/or COVID-19 Housing Stabilization Funds by refusing to provide the information necessary to receive funds in favor of evicting these Cambridge residents. I was told by City professionals that there were many people having similar experiences. Yet I was told by the person in the City Hall finance department, that they had never heard that landlords were refusing to take the steps to receive funds. I asked them where is the document that explains what should happen if a landlord refuses to take the funds. They said that such a document does not exist. MAKE THAT DOCUMENT EXSIST!!! Or be honest with your residents about not actually being concerned with their well-being and having somewhere to live in hard times.
	May 13, 2023	Ausra Kubilius	Traffic flow and safety has become a mess, especially in North Cambridge. Please have an impartial study of such before building. I'm less concerned with height than I am with location, a safe one that doesn't impede traffic flow.
	•		I strongly feel that the electoral system in Cambridge is outdated, and an equal mix of proportionally elected at-large seats (elected from issues-based slates) and local members would yield better results. That way, you know who to contact when something in your neighborhood needs to be fixed, but there are also people on the council with a mandate from the whole city, to ensure that the big picture doesn't get ignored.
	Jun 14, 2023	Daniel Arredondo	The city needs to do a better job in getting voters engaged in elections.
	May 14, 2023		I strongly support keeping our existing proportional representation system and hope we don't move to wards. PR ensures every election is competitive & almost every voter has an elected councilor they voted for as one of their top preferences. The current system allows councilors to get most of their votes from one geographical area and we can see that usually doesn't happen so it doesn't make sense to impose wards when voters don't seem to see geography of the city as a primary issue. Ward based councilors would likely focus more on protecting the area they represent at the expense of focusing on citywide needs.
	Jun 28, 2023		I also think there needs to be more advanced notice and mechanisms for feedback (and then responding too and hopefully actually incorporating) from residents before implementing polices and budgets.
			Cambridge has a very vocal, highly visible, very progressive cohort, which is well-represented on the City Council. But despite their thinking so, that cohort does not represent the entire spectrum of city residents, and may not actually even represent the majority of the citizenry beyond the core that votes in city elections. Many of the progressive policies and ideas are laudable, but the vigorous pursuit of them is very often not clearly thought-through. The result is that unintended consequences seem to frequently crop up as these policies are implemented. It is also not unusual for proponents to dismiss or disregard known downsides of some substantial initiatives because of their view that the ends justify any means. It would be really great if we can figure out a way to get more people to vote. I think two main reasons that people don't vote are that they don't think they know enough about the candidates and issues to vote intelligently, and that they don't think their vote will matter.
	May 08, 2023	JOHN REARDO	Keep a strong city manager form of governance. It provides better fiscal accountability. Do away with PR voting. Move to district-elected councilors and at large councilors. We don't need fully staffed full-time councilors in a city our size, a very costly and unnecessary expense should be a stipend only.
	Jun 13, 2023		Given the vast diversity in our community and our poor voter turnout having a city manager provides a good check and balance to the power of the Council. I also have come to appreciate the PR system of voting, but would like to see much more education to constituents for how it works.
	Jun 27, 2023		Cambridge is already one the most densely populated cities in the country, trying to add tens of thousands of more residents before we are even able to keep up the current infrastructure is a mistake. Our environment is greatly suffering and the livability of the city is diminishing. Perhaps we cannot solve the national housing crisis on our own? Over-development and expanding universities/colleges are causing the crunch, turns out not everyone who wants to live here can, and those with the most \$ seem to win out, forcing out many long-term residents.
			The city is profligate in its spending of taxpayer money and beholden to ideological interests rather than the people who live in its neighborhoods. It's truly amazing to see how the city spends money to needlessly change neighborhood driving/parking patterns.
	Jun 27, 2023		Incentivize developers to build high quality middle income housing (not market rate, that is too expensive for many professional/ academic middle class workers).
			- Provide a tutorial session explaining the main concepts and nuances of the existing charter, the main concepts of how the city government in Cambridge currently functions, and the changes that are being considered. This can be provided both in person, with Q&A at the end, and as an online video (with a person to contact if you have questions) Continue to provide ways for residents to express their views, not only online, but also in-person and via mail The charter review is an opportunity to educate our students. Provide a video that teachers can show at the upper elementary/middle school/high school levels, along with some suggested discussion questions. Give the students a mechanism for suggesting changes (e.g. a student-specific questionnaire with some open-ended questions), so they feel involved at an early age

	May 13, 2023		We should keep the manager/council system. Further we should return the position of councilor to part time, eliminate the position of aide, and break up CDD into departments of zoning/development, community, and economic development respectively.
			Keep the current election system and educate residents to encourage turnout. More online modes for feedback that are better advertised. Explain decisions in city-scale terms, rather than national or global-scale terms. Partner with state and federal officials on major issues, while continuing to do what we can locally to improve (don't let "we can't solve big problems locally" arguments stifle action). Collect more data and increase transparency around resident opinions on local politics, modes of transportation, ownership/renting, etc.
			Some really big money is starting to influence the city that I have been in and brought my family up in over the last 40 years. If we strive to be a unique diverse culture then some new boundaries need to be set. I for one am simply considering leaving. It's gotten to be too much.
Think of your number of			it? What do you think is stopping Cambridge from addressing this
	Sept 12, 2023		Landlords discriminating (Chapter 151B section 4 subsection 10) against tenants who have been awarded Cambridge ARPA Eviction Prevention Program and/or Cambridge COVID-19 Housing Stabilization Program, by refusing to complete documents necessary to receive the award funds for the resident. Lack of accountability and oversight on ARPA funded programs approved by the City Council/City Manager, has left City professionals without alternative means of supporting residents who have already been approved for housing support. As a result, Cambridge residents are being unjustly sent to housing court for eviction AFTER being notified about steps to receive award funding, without legal representation, without information from City professionals, while being asked to sign documents contingent upon timelines controlled by the city – not the tenant.
	May 13, 2023	Ausra Kubilius	We need an ombudspersondirely. As a member of the Cambridge community, I'd like to have an impartial person, with some authority, who responds to complaints/problems with some decisions by City officials. If Cambridge in Canada can do it, so can we: https://www.cambridge.ca/en/learn-about/ombudsman.aspx
	Jun 27, 2023		I think housing is my #1 concern. The rent is too high, the cost of condos is too high. High rent means that many of Cambridge's residents have to move out or live with more roommates than they wish. High prices for me means that when I save enough to buy a place, I likely won't be able to afford Cambridge.
	August 17, 2023		Provide more affordable housing and support the homeless population
	May 09, 2023	Charlene A	Housing inequities: residents being displaced and y housed
	May 12, 2023	Ciaran Hedderma	Housing affordability. Not enough housing in the right places, and insufficient housing planning at the regional level. I don't think Cambridge can really address this on its own. We need to allow for higher dense housing to be built in the city. Mix used buildings that include residential and are
			not only research/office towers. Makes no sense to only build commercial/office when we have a high demand for more affordable housing. We need to build taller structures in the city to accommodate the housing demand the city is facing. It's ludicrous that the average rent in Cambridge is at \$3000 a month. The primary obstacle to addressing it is
	Jun 14, 2023	Daniel Arredondo	the lack of clear policy that the city is putting forward.
	May 14, 2023		The number one issue, as consistently expressed by voters is housing. The primary obstacle to addressing it is lack of a clear policy leader for the city. Everyone agrees it's a priority but it's no one's job per se to introduce and get to yes on policies to address it and as a result it's much easier for things to not get done than get done.
	Jul 02, 2023		Our city is spending vast amounts of money that could benefit everyone, on the small amount of perfectly-bled young knowledge workers who have no bulky tools to take to work, nor dependents. This feels inequitable, and like just another tax on people because they are poor, or caregivers, or not perfectly-abled.
	Jul 06, 2023	Eric Walk	Eliminating poverty is the main challenge we face. We need a mix of solutions, from universal basic income to free public transit and more to do it. What we lack is the money to do it all at once while maintaining city infrastructure (i.e. schools, parks, etc.)
	Jun 28, 2023		Affordability! Housing and otherwise. The displacement of people by the wealthy (students, academics, biotech, ect) is really driving out so much of the deep seeded charm and wellbeing of this community for those who are here for only a few months-years.
	Aug 07, 2023		We need to have districts with a city councillor elected by and responsible for that district. Otherwise, who do you call with a concern? Cambridge is very diverse, and different parts of Cambridge have different concerns. Contacting a random councillor dilutes district concerns and doesn't require any councillor to represent that district's specific concerns. Having 9 councillors represent me effectively means no councillor represents me.
	Jul 25, 2023		Very expensive, issue-driven programs and mandates to implement evidently pre-ordained solutions driven by narrowly focused true-believers, with no independent cost/benefit analysis to determine ahead of time whether the practical and overall community value is worth the investment. Some questions that appear not to be regularly and openly asked before plans are near-finalized include: What are we actually trying to accomplish? How much will it cost and how long will it take? Is this the best way to address the issue or are there other ways that would be more effective and/or less costly (in terms of both dollars and quality of life)? What is the opportunity cost (i.e., what won't the city be able to do because of the time and cost of the proposed action)? What sometimes stops the city from sober cost/benefit analysis is unquestioning acceptance that implementing some form of an aggressive straw proposal is inevitable. Other times, it's blind allegiance to the idea that Cambridge must lead all others in chasing every progressive aspiration, regardless of cost to the city or those who will have to pay the cost.
	· · · · · ·		"At large" councillors do not meet the hyper local needs of neighborhoods. There should be wards. I could win North Cambridge running on the issue of Rindge Ave traffic alone.
	May 12, 2023		Sustainability. The climate crisis working group report has the answers. But also, Cambridge must address the rich businesses that fight progress (see: Harvard claiming reducing emissions for BEUDO is impossible, as if they can't generate or store any energy). Eversource and the MBTA are dangerously sub-par and they make sustainability difficult. We the people don't have the power to fight them, so we need your help. Equality, cost of living, housing, addiction, mental illness, lack of community and resources, are all factors that impact sustainability, which makes people question how to prioritize. The answer comes in the only clear villain—excessive profit. When we fight big business, we can protect our rights and quality of life. When we reflect on how Cambridge can improve, I'd naturally question how we can align action better with belief. Everyone in our city council, if not the whole city government, knows the threat of climate change and wants us to be more sustainable, but belief isn't enough to make change. Actions from our fearless leaders led to the BEUDO amendments, an incredible victory that will make Cambridge a leader in sustainability. Actions like ereating a fund to retrofit homes and apartments funded by businesses trying to offset emissions. Actions like ensuring diversity of electricity sources to avoid the Eversource local monopoly. Actions like banning Target's greenwashed thick plastic bags or protecting bike lanes. I can't wait for more sustainability wins post-BEUDO amendments. Thanks.

May 08, 2023	JOHN REARDO	Keeping our taxes low, especially for seniors on a fixed income. We have been blessed with fiscally responsible city managers who have kept property taxes reasonable. In a strong mayor form of governance, I envision the council will run amuck with spending meaning our property taxes will skyrocket.
Aug 15, 2023	Kari Jorgenson	The normalization of public drug use and intoxication (smoking - meth/crack, shooting up) on heavily trafficked pedestrian areas like Mass Ave. I don't think enough people realize how a city can spiral to become completely unlivable - like San Francisco and Portland Oregon - when this becomes the norm.
Jun 29, 2023	Kaveh Daneshva	1) Drivers running the red lights in crowded junctions where there are lots of pedestrians, minors, and strollers crossing the street. I wish there were automatic systems detecting those drivers or more law enforcement officers at those junctions who could stop those drivers. 2) Xfinity internet monopoly is frustrating and embarrassing. We live in one of the most innovative cities in the world and yet we are with one internet service provider.
Jun 13, 2023	Kelly Dolan	Housing affordability is certainly a big issue, but I don't think that our City Council can do much to effectively address that. It concerns me that a few Councilors promise they can fix it, because that just undermines the effectiveness of our institutions to a very vulnerable demographic. The two biggest issues facing our city are the lack of leadership from CDD and the school department. One is failing to plan the growth of our city, the other is failing to educate all of our children. Both are ignoring their stated mandates and seem to have no accountability.
Jun 07, 2023	Mark Goodman	The city is busy changing streets in ways that inconvenience residents and hurt small businesses. The city is spending tax payer money on projects that taxpayers don't want in order to satisfy a small, vocal group of cyclists and ideologues. The decision making process is cloaked in pseudo transparency—meetings that purport to solicit resident feedback but are actually just cover for forgone conclusions. My real estate taxes are one of my biggest expenses. It is infuriating to see how the city needlessly wastes taxpayer money while ignoring the desires and needs of taxpayers.
Jun 11, 2023	Matt Purdy	Rent is out of control. We need rent control and more low-cost housing.
Jun 27, 2023	N Leone	Lack of affordable housing for non-student workers earning less than \$200,000. Lack of availability of medical doctors, especially primary care but also specialists. I am not aware of initiatives to address either.
Aug 15, 2023	Paola Bronson	Increasing drug activity and violent crime. Cambridge police lack basic equipment like body cams and vehicle video surveillance, and do not have a narcotics unit.
May 13, 2023	Patrick Barrett	Crime in Central Sq, Weak School system, and lack of follow through on planning. The council largely gets in the way of any progress in large part due to fickle interest and lack of fundamental understanding of the subject matter. It's easier to move on or just throw money at a problem than trying to manage it better or act.
May 12, 2023	Pete X	Not enough housing
Jun 29, 2023	Sam Bosbach	Housing costs. Cambridge desperately needs more housing (as does the whole region). Folks need to stop fearing change of character and realize that the character will be gone if no one can afford to live here but the rich.
May 17, 2023	Sergio Coronado	Livability is a huge concern. We are city with ample resources and yet lack affordable housing for all walks of life. I worry that this will become a place of extreme wealth and poverty like Boston has become. This needs to be a place where young and old people, people with families and all walks of life can live.
Jun 22, 2023	Shreya Du	There seems to be no interest towards urban planning or making the city pretty (like many other cities), for example, why cant the T bridge between science museum and lechmere be painted vs the ugly ghetto grafitti? What about potholes on every road reminds me of a 3rd world city.
Jun 22, 2023	Steven Darwin	I see a looming problem with property owners/developers wanting to cash in on the Mass Ave Central Sq corridor jeopardizing the viability of local businesses/storefronts while that transition takes place. I'm happy to talk about my own experiences. I think it's more serious than anyone realizes and it's a lengthy discussion. Steven Darwin Formally of Darwin's Ltd.
Jun 26, 2023	Taylor Larick	Anti-democratic policies like a powerful unelected City Manager and ranked-choice voting for only 4 of 9 council positions. Time and time again, popular progressive policies are stymied by a conservative appointed City Manager.

Appendix G: Former Elected Official and City Employee Interviews

- 1. Anthony Galluccio
- 2. Arthur Goldberg
- 3. Bob Healy
- 4. David Maher
- 5. David Sullivan
- 6. Henrietta Davis
- 7. Jeffery Young
- 8. Jivan Sobrinho-Wheeler
- 9. Louie DePasquale
- 10. Michael Sullivan
- 11. Rich Rossi

Anthony Galluccio

https://cambridgema.zoom.us/rec/share/g0nH9ecuJ8OR316ZBN8PcEXEEyKo-QloMpi01rW2QGD_mim_P96UY3X0sDR5S0P5w.2Z-WZIG9UcqocygV?startTime=1679681086000

Passcode: 2WKWBjb!

1. Are you/were you previously a Cambridge city resident? If yes, for how long? Yes, all his life.

2. What is your current (former) role / relationship to City government:

City Councilor, Vice Mayor and Mayor (15 years total). Then elected to the state senate.

3. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government allow(ed) you/ your office to do its job well?

The dynamic of getting the city manager to pay attention to his priorities. Requires relationship, seniority, and political relationships.

A mayor saw more specifics with plan e. Lawsuits at the school level, race, and class and always below the surface in Cambridge.

Saw the mayor's role as the mediator, when there were major issues and dynamics to navigate it was a good role for the mayor to step into rather than the manager.

4. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government create(d) challenges for your office to do its job?

The biggest frustration is the lack of populism. I made a point to get votes across the city, and didn't want to be viewed as someone that only had a certain constituency.

Leadership as mayor among other councilors who don't necessarily always want you to lead initiatives because they have to run against you. A different dynamic with the school committee who isn't running against you could be more of a leader.

What if no mayor?

- There are multiple different perspectives of the mayor's role. I see it as a mediator role, and I don't think the city would benefit from not having a mayor.
- But I think we could benefit from a bit of a job description for the role because everyone sees it differently. You need a political leader in the city.

Separately elected mayor?

- Do you have to look at it from what is the best long-term process for the city? What I would worry about, is the long term, what if 6 councilors announce they are running for mayor and then maybe lose a huge portion of the councilors
- If you have a separately elected mayor maybe impose a term limit

Other:

• I think part of the goal I'm hearing is increasing engagement and democracy - and I don't think a strong mayor or longer term for council necessarily would increase voter engagement

- I don't agree that the city council inherently doesn't have power, it's built on whether there is an incentive to work together or not.
- People/ residents will often say more democracy, if you pose the question to them about a separate election for mayor many would say yes
- I think this charter review was more of a power grab than a desire for more democracy

Budget - do you think the council has enough weight on the manager's budget?

- The budget is central to the government. There should be a strategy around the budget ongoing constantly. But I do think there is a need for more engaging ways for the public to participate in the budget process outside of public comment.
- I do think the council has significant power in the current budget process if they work together.

Engagement

- We are lacking productive and inclusive engagement.
- We don't inform the public how do we inform people? It's very easy to stack a public meeting, but there are ways to bring individuals from different perspectives together to have a conversation.

We should be thinking about what is going to continue to attract strong candidates for the city manager position if we were worried about that position and the well of candidates that would fill that type of role. If we are worried about that, then I might be more in favor of a strong mayor. However, the recent city manager process proves there is a good talent pool and the selection and process supports the strong Manager form of government so there is no need to look to a strong Mayor

Arthur Goldberg

1. Are you/were you previously a Cambridge city resident? If yes, for how long? No.

2. What is your current (former) role / relationship to the City government?

Now retired, I spent about 30 years in the law department, started as an assistant city solicitor, first assistant solicitor, and then moved to deputy city solicitor for 8 years.

3. Have you held other positions with the city?

Acting Chair of Licensing Commission - 5 months.

- 4. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government allow(ed) you to do your office to do its job well?
- During my time in the solicitor's office the number of attorneys grew from 6 to about 11 full time
 attorneys. The growth was a result of an increase in demands of the city council, keeping up with
 new initiatives, representing the city in litigation, advising boards/councils, and drafting
 ordinances.
- Part of the solicitor's office role is to interpret the city charter, when there are questions about provisions in the charter they come to the law department whether informally or formal opinions.
- I worked under Bob Healy, Rich Rossi and Louis DePasquale. What was interesting was how each manager interpreted their powers. Healy interpreted a bit more conservatively in terms of their responsibility over city department heads. In the charter city councilors are not supposed to deal directly with employees of the city manager outside of public meetings, and Healy protected his employees very conservatively. Didn't want city employees talking directly to city councilors, managed everything through him. I thought this was a good separation of powers because it protects employees and allows them to do their job within a clear administrative hierarchy.
- As Richie and then Louis moved into the city manager role they were more liberal in allowing councilors to interact directly with city employees. Perhaps some public thought was that Healy was too rigid with his interpretation. Under Richie councilors started meeting in private more directly with employees about policy initiatives. Louie might have encouraged even more. I think this dynamic can create a complicated situation for city employees.
- 5. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government create(d) challenges for your office to do its job?

With any structure you are relying on good people who are willing to collaborate in those roles to make it function well. Any form will have abuses and push limits of powers, and some people might not want to cooperate, if that's the kind of person they are.

6. What do you think worked well in the relationship between city council and the city manager? What are/were some of the challenges?

Personalities are always at play but not structural issues.

7. Some of the items that the Charter can impact are issues such as terms for elected officers, department head and committee appointment authority, structure of and allocation of

authority in City government, budget process, elections and voting. Do you have any additional thoughts you would like to share regarding those issues?

Budget process - we've heard that that process could be more transparent and open to the public?

• I think the managers feel they were appointed because of their financial expertise and their department heads know their departments best. Opening it up more to council and public has the potential to politicize the process and perhaps make it hard to make objective decisions based on an informed understanding of all the considerations involved in putting a complex overall city budget together. I understand frustration from CC and the public: the manager spends months putting together the budget, and when it comes to the council, they have limited time to ask questions, and minimal resources to review and analyze. There could be more flexibility along the way, it seems like now the council is giving the manager priorities and the manager is funding their priorities.

8. Anything else you would like us to know?

Informational Charter Elements:

- Charter Right Process written into the council rules but comes from MGLA (Chapter 43, Section 22 of the General Laws.).
- The current charter requires a city council vote on an expenditure of fifty dollars or more, which probably should be changed/reflective of inflation.
- The charter states the council will set the manager's salary by ordinance, which isn't done anymore, it's defined in the contract
- Make charter language gender neutral
- Repealed MGLA Chapter 54A still applies to Cambridge proportional representation ("PR") voting in local elections

Current Provisions

"mayor could take control of the police if there is a vote of the council"

• This hasn't happened. And since the manager appoints/oversees the police, not sure it really makes sense. It should be the manager.

"the right to public comment"

• Says all meetings of city council should provide opportunity for the public to be heard. I don't think this needs to change but under OML there isn't a right to public comment. So if you did away with this public comment right in the charter, the Council wouldn't have to allow public comment in the same manner that it's done now.

Number of Councilors

• No real opinion, doesn't feel the number is super critical

Ward vs At-Large Councilors

• No real opinion - I know the general idea behind ward councilors - to represent specific parts of the city. I think with PR in Cambridge, actually does empower minorities in certain areas - tim toomey (east Cambridge) - if you have a certain minimum votes under PR, in a way for a specific area to have a representative.

Elections on even years?

• The elections commission might have concerns about moving elections to even years. Would it impact the PR?

Current process how councilors choose mayor - seems time consuming, done behind the scenes?

• Probably not the best way to choose a mayor, could move to a popular vote. The other thing is that councilors should be careful to comply with the OML, so that a quorum is not deliberating outside of public meetings to determine who the mayor will be.

Free cash - Why isn't it subject to budget planning in the same way?

Not sure why it couldn't be discussed in advance, although free cash is typically addressing an
urgent need that might arise at any time during the year. But there is so much of it and some is
planned.

Bob Healv

 $\frac{https://cambridgema.zoom.us/rec/share/ctD8FbIaDyqtQqMWtT9fTSIx1T7E1roeT2hSZZzX7YynmshJwip-vvxvi8gYYuUy.CLrx4xMdv214BnKT?startTime=1674491626000}$

Passcode: ^aP6!n03

1. Are you/were you previously a Cambridge city resident? If yes, for how long?

No

2. What is your current (former) role / relationship to City government:

City Manager for 32 years, deputy city manager prior to that - 39 total in Cambridge.

3. Have you held other positions with the city?

Deputy city manager

4. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government allow(ed) you/ your office to do its job well?

Allows for the manager to manage and for the elected city council to do policy/legislation.

The basic foundation of any city is finance, if you don't have fiscal stability you can't do all the programs that you'd want.

Managing the city as a business with residents as the customers.

Thinks the system works well and has been stable over most of the 80 years of the charter.

How do priorities like municipal broadband get funded or not funded? How do those decisions get made and what are the inputs?

- Cost / Benefit analysis initial financial cost and long-term maintenance cost
- If the council / public mandate something the manager has to comply the manager reports to the council and the council can always fire the manager.

All the various elements of the city and the organizations are a sort of extension of the city and help provide the eyes and ears to the community.

How does information/ feedback flow to manager? Is it just through the city council?

• No, the manager also listens and hears directly from the public, the manager shouldn't isolate themselves

District vs At-Large Councilors

- PR works with Plan E, and I think the number of councilors is appropriate
- I don't think a district councilor would be beneficial for the city as a whole, focused too much on individual issues.

Elections

• I think RCV works well, if it's working well why try to break it

Mayor's Role

- Important role on the School Committee
- The mayor is the political role of the city and needs to be out there and doing more than other councilors
- City Council can declare a state of emergency and put Mayor in charge.

David Maher

https://cambridgema.zoom.us/rec/share/oGVO10vgXILSh7-AyGnAPUjaBzZBDCiJTqeRvEMpCBCP9nHUxAyo9ILZk7Ej1Dfo.0UOWUFWpTIq5C7IB?startTime=1675707392000

Passcode: t^Mve9&r

1. What is your current (former) role / relationship to City government:

School Committee - 1991-1998, City Council - 1999-2018 Mayor - 2010–2011 & 2014–2015

2. Have you held other positions with the city?

Currently - CEO and President of the Chamber of Commerce

3. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government allow(ed) you/ your office to do its job well?

I always felt like the plan E form of government was good. But more recently I wonder if we might be outgrowing that form.

The current feeling feels like weekly whiplash, and I believe that is coming from the council. And part of that is coming from not having defined goals and objectives. Which leads to a clouding of what the council is and supposed to be.

Feels disjointed right now, doesn't necessarily mean we need to throw it out.

4. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government create(d) challenges for your office to do its job?

Lack of goals/objectives.

At the state level there is a very defined legislative process, but on the local level ideas and legislation are all over the place.

There needs to be more leadership among themselves to not take on everything, and leave to the staff a number of items they are capable of handling.

Staff should be more willing to share their expertise but they feel hesitant to do so because they often get undermined by the council

5. What do you think worked well in the relationship between city council and the city manager? What are/were some of the challenges?

Worked with three different managers, and saw the change in their management styles. I think the role of elected officials has morphed less of oversight to more interfering in day-to-day operations.

• The council hasn't done a good job of defining objectives and holding themselves to it

6. Anything else you would like us to know?

Four-year terms for councilors?

 No, the council should be as close to the public as possible. Even though it might benefit the councilors.

District Councilors?

• I'd be worried about that change. We somewhat have them already in how the council builds its base of voters. I think we are a small enough city that we can do this without breaking up the city into districts.

City Council over time?

- Early on the council was much more collegial, we worked together. It wasn't about what I wanted or other councilors wanted but about finding common ground.
- The council now is much more in silos and they aren't collaborating together
- Should be thinking about the council as a board/supervisors with the mayor as the chair.
 - When hiring a manager there should be clear goals and priorities that the manager can be deemed successful against. But the council is lacking that right now.
- There is a lack of accountability/transparency. There should be x committee meetings

At the state level there is a defined legislative process:

- Filing deadline (all bills for the term need to be put forward), review period (in committee hashing items out, public meetings), then referred from committee to full leg and vote.
 - A big issue might take a year, but it allows a full airing out of policies/initiatives.

David Sullivan

https://cambridgema.zoom.us/rec/share/CA0edK_UuEQkpEubFqTHOfxt1IPylw1spL8bkHI5DXJHzehT4U9pludBUqi14qIF.PS5pvnIwOqKsN5-O?startTime=1677772972000

Passcode: %H7@Vun8

1. Are you/were you previously a Cambridge city resident? If yes, for how long?

Yes, went to MIT for undergrad and has lived in Cambridge since then for 53 years.

2. What is your current (former) role / relationship to City government:

City Councilor for 10 years in 80s.

Other positions: lawyer in state government, elections division, state ethics commission, counsel for senate ways and means, counsel for administration and finance, chief policy advisor for state senate president.

3. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government allow(ed) you/ your office to do its job well?

Cambridge overall has a pretty successful structure and is a well-run city. Large universities, a magnet for intelligent/successful people, transformation of Kendall square, ability to build a strong tax base, competent civil servants.

4. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government create(d) challenges for your office to do its job?

I like the City Council structure, don't think it needs to change. Representative of different points of view, ideologies, and areas of the city. The various points of view have been well represented across major issue areas like rent control, and affordable housing. I do not favor any form of district representation, I know it does work in some structures and without PR it's helpful in increasing representation. PR does a great job of accomplishing various forms of representation, you could vote for your neighborhood rep or vote based on a larger city-wide issue, but it is left up to the voters.

Executive leadership: I think a strong mayor form of government should be strongly considered. City Manager does a great job with efficiency, fiscal responsibility, and day-day ops, it is not as good at changing policy. Because the city manager isn't supposed to get involved/advocate for specific policies. The city manager contract clause, where if the city council wants to discharge a manager they have to pay a huge amount, which is a big disincentive for the city council. And as a result, they never discharge a manager.

If you are trying to change a policy, it is really hard to get done without executive leadership. A Managers teams can provide information/technical assistance but is not involved in the politics in the way an elected mayor can be

At the state level without the governor, it would be impossible for the legislature to get stuff done. The executive can provide political pressure necessary to get votes.

Priorities with an elected strong mayor:

- Democracy, which is hard with a city manager
- Candidate can run on a policy-related platform and can execute on it

Maybe a hybrid system with a strong mayor, with a COO hired by the mayor maybe confirmed by the council. Could help with maintaining a strong administration.

How might stability be affected by an elected mayor that might change every 2/4 years?

• Definitely a concern, pros, and cons of all systems. Balance is the key. The nature of democracy is that voters get to change things, including their leadership. And although stability is good for the structure of the city, should for example one person be in a specific department head role for 10, 20 years? The balance should lean more in the direction of democratic accountability and change when necessary, rather than towards stability.

You mentioned maybe having city council approve a coo position under a strong mayor?

For balance, it would be good, but the potential downside is if the council doesn't want to
approve someone. The mayor should be able to hire someone they trust and can work with. Risk
for abuse.

Sticking with Manager / Council form - what could be changed?

- Wouldn't favor changes to the current council structure/term/size.
- Remove buy out clause in the manager contract
- Maybe modify the charter to allow manager/staff to get more involved in policy
- Is there any other remedy or recourse with the manager to hold accountable that isn't firing?
 - o No, there really isn't

How do you see the strength of employees under a manager vs an elected mayor?

Yes, exceptional employees with stable jobs is an obvious advantage to a citymanager. But there
are a lot of examples of exceptional employees working for elected officials at the local and state
level.

Would a change to mayor change Cambridge's position in state politics?

• I think it could strengthen Cambridge's role. An elected person would empower the executive for Cambridge in relation to neighbors.

Budget Process - how might be improved?

• It is already starting to happen, the current manager is deliberately encouraging councilors to bring ideas about the budget forward. Maybe creating a more formalized process? Implement hearings earlier in the process to hear input.

Henrietta Davis

Interview Recording:

https://cambridgema.zoom.us/rec/share/SY87H4jJSmDP3cLz7ucZ49mvYO5ITnwg2znhWQ_UGxNUebBv3cXRLF-j7P1ODVzc.1Bk5ElQCm0IvzDeG?startTime=1673467615000

Passcode: KtArNk#1

- 1. Are you/were you previously a Cambridge city resident? If yes, for how long? Yes, since just after college.
- 2. What is your current (former) role / relationship to the City government?

 Left following 2 years as Mayor, before that 14 years as City Councilor, and 8 years on the School Committee
- 3. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government allow(ed) you to do your office to do its job well?

There are a lot of strengths in the current form. I really care about getting policy through and implemented. Having a good relationship with a professional staff, made a significant difference. Lots of opinions about what to do, and helpful to see what the professionals are doing. I relied on them for their expertise. I could do my part as Mayor to get policy through the council. I think about 3 aspects of government the people, politicians and professionals to get things done. Helpful to think about the city in this way and know my role.

4. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government create(d) challenges for your office to do its job?

Not a lot of challenges with the structure. I know there is a perception around how to get popular ideas implemented, for example broadband, I wanted to see that implemented across the city. But it hit a wall in the manager's office, because they explained the actual cost and obstacles to getting it implemented. NLC involvement, so I could see how things were being done in other communities. And understood there were other communities struggling to get issues through, there are genuine obstacles to policy initiatives.

In Cambridge, because of professional management, once we are able to work through a policy initiative or idea, the implementation is very effective and sticks and continues to improve over time.

- Ex climate initiatives started little by little bringing colleagues along and other parts of government. And now a leading city in climate
- When redoing high school Manager didn't want to pay extra dollars to have an effective cafeteria
 which would have an impact on the quality of food, and between the councilors, staff and public
 engagement they did end up implementing it.
 - Manager maybe didn't want to recommend the cafeteria but he said if there are at least 5 votes that's what I have to do, but an individual councilor can't direct this. So requires the council to coalesce around an issue or policy.

City Council Goal Setting

• During her tenure, they were doing the goal setting every other year. And it was a great mechanism to reflect back on, because they were in agreement on what their goals were.

5. What do you think worked well in the relationship between city council and the city manager? What are/were some of the challenges?

Council Relationships

- No one person on the council could do anything, so the only way to get things done was with majority/supermajority. Needed to create coalitions around issues, in order to move forward. I sought support from the staff did they buy in around an idea, was it possible?
- Elections of mayor is a starting point for coalitions. Building an idea of who you could look to for support on ideas.

6. Anything else you would like us to know?

Issue around schools

• Some city councilors feel they should be able to medal in the school committee and their budget. I want as a citizen to make sure your committee knows that is an important separation of powers because the school committee knows best for the school system.

Running for Office / How do we get more inclusive in this system?

- It's very different now, than when she ran because they had a local newspaper and capacity for anyone to find out what was going on in the city for free or not a lot of money. With a lack of a local newspaper it can be difficult to figure out what is happening in the city.
- Concerned about how anyone can vote for anything, when all information needs to be sought out online.
- I think district councilors could help fill that void.
- Always a supporter of at-large PR, good for the city, and coalesced ideas that were important all around. But local representation like a district councilor, a point of connection. I'm not sure if at-large government works as well as it used to.
 - Example in Outer Cape there is the providence town independent, you know everything that is going on in the outer cape. Why is a building like x, what's the housing policy, who is blocking it.
 - Maybe district government is a solution, could serve people better because someone is accountable in your neighborhood. ex tim toomey (east cambridge)
 - A lot of councilors come from west campaign because maybe that's where there is \$\$
- State Representative Race I know very little about him as a candidate and campaign.

Term length / term limits

- I like the idea of running every two years for the state rep/senators, at least I get to see this person every two years, and have a concept of who they are.
- 4 years might be good / better if there were district councilors
- Definitely would need more research to figure out how it really works, who's voting, who's not voting, who feels like they know what's happening
- Look at the public, instead of the person running for the office what makes for the best representation

Jeffery Young

https://cambridgema.zoom.us/rec/share/BnOZ-oo4tFuDf88CKpC2Td94j3JcykD8nqM34_sWqFrMsqi-R2-z3JeCw83Kazgo.E89X77jNXmmFiZdA?startTime=1674061397000

Passcode: Db^huU&8

1. Are you/were you previously a Cambridge city resident? If yes, for how long?

No

2. What is your current (former) role / relationship to City government:

Superintendent of Schools 2009 - 2016

Had over 20 years of superintendent experience prior to being hired in Cambridge. Superintendent in Cambridge from 2009 - 2016. Came from 11 years as superintendent in Newton. And Lexington and Lynnfield prior to that.

3. What else do you want us to know?

School Committee

- Surprised about the way school committee members ran every two years but were all at-large. His prior experience with Newton had a much different composition. Newton has 8 wards; there was 1 school committee member from each ward. All members were elected city wide but only ran against others from their same ward.
 - Charter Text: "Eight of these members, who shall be known as school committee members, shall be nominated and elected by the voters at large, 1 school committee member to be elected from each of the 8 wards of the city"
- His perception of the way Newton's school committee was structured was once the committee
 was seated, the incentive was to collaborate because you'd never be running against the other
 members on the committee.
- Members running against each other in Cambridge created a different culture on the school committee.
- The pay difference was significant between Newton (\$7,750) / Cambridge (\$38,000)
 - Cultural difference believed the idea was to diversify the economic standing of those running and on the Cambridge School Committee. His general sense was that most of the members were middle class.
 - One observation was that if they were making \$30k/\$40k, a possible effect is that you want to keep that income steam. If that meant competing against other members on the board which lend itself to less than pure intentions/dynamics.
 - Some members had other jobs and others didn't for both groups the income was still important, but for those that didn't have another job, the school committee became their job. And that's a really different environment from most school committees in MA. If this is my job I should do a lot and be really involved. In other communities, school committees tended to focus more on high-level policy rather than getting involved in the day-to-day functions.

School Committee Budget Fall/ Early Winter

- He would work with CFO Claire Spinner, COO Jim Maloney, principals, staff, union and curriculum staff, to figure out what was needed in the budget. Around January would present the proposed budget (based on internal discussion, public meetings and meeting with city).
- The superintendent's budget was always balanced
 - because would meet with the manager and finance director they would say we have x money and need is x. And over weeks would figure out how to come to an agreement.
 The City would make an effort to increase if needed and as superintendent, I would make edits internally if needed.

Superintendent proposed budget \rightarrow school committees approved budget \rightarrow city council (meeting) \rightarrow pretty much they just approved what the school was doing. I can't recall a specific time when they refuted a specific item.

• Before we even began the budget process, would meet publicly with SC. you give us guidelines/goals and his job was to build a budget that reflected those guidelines.

Who was it that you were talking to / oversight from when building a budget? Did you have the support you ended to do it well?

- Hearing from school principals, curriculum leaders and teachers, and public hearings. It was always about all of those inputs.
- I felt like the systems that were in place, I was in schools all the time, and feedback from people who were in the schools all the time, public hearings, parents/families/caregivers, and I had enough to put together.

Distinct structural differences between Cambridge / Other places?

- Strong city manager form vs newton's strong mayor it was the personal relationships that superseded any structural impediments.
 - presumably, the managers would have been more in a professional position with training/ other professional development around running a city. Able to talk to those managers in an almost shorthand because of their professional experience.
 - Mayor system/ newton: relied on his legislative background, and I think because we built a relationship the trust was there. Even though that mayor wasn't exactly trained in finance/ professional management
- Trust relationships with School Committee?
 - Some were very positive relationships and some are not so positive.
 - When I was first appointed it was originally a 5-2 vote (against fred, denise) after the 1st vote fred said let's have a show of support, and changed his vote, denise didn't, final vote 6-1.
 - And again a few years later another vote, so that always creates a dynamic for relationships because some people don't vote for you.

Constraints on your ability to hire who you wanted to hire?

1993 reform act

- Took SC out of personal decisions
- SC power hire/fire superintendent who has the power for all other personal

• The school committee never messed with any personnel appointments nor the manager.

Structural things to be done differently to address race issues?

- Desegregation
 - Control choice policy, like most policies in US is about desegregating.
 - A technical/ mechanical of school assignments
- Integration
 - What happens within those schools once those kids are there is "integration" whether it happens or not. Curriculum, family engagement, teachers, etc.
- 6/7/8 Kto5 was ok and high school was pretty good, and 6/7/8 was the dead zone.
 - One of the biggest ones was those teachers in 6/7/8 weren't licensed/ in the subject areas that they were teaching
 - Comparing graduations in 8th grade, 50 at king open or 10 at the FMA school.
 - Those kids in the smaller graduating class struggled because they had teachers that were teaching across grades and subjects that they weren't experts in
- Lack of curriculum was also a significant impact
 - What is the school committee's role in maybe a struggling curriculum or teachers, etc?
 - Maybe wouldn't want to have SC leading those changes because they don't necessarily have an educational background.

Minding the Gap - https://www.bostonmagazine.com/2010/04/21/minding-the-gap/

Jivan Sobrinho-Wheeler

https://us06web.zoom.us/rec/share/cw S5borq7Tyx0 lvKYz L wbtMZ15gYURP3kA-oVohOYJFjxzSFoOl6KFPg4z8J.RlfVix9x9pREPJ0k?startTime=1674064969000

Passcode: ?!Z&=vr4

1. Are you/were you previously a Cambridge city resident? If yes, for how long?

Yes

2. What is your current (former) role / relationship to City government:

City Councilor - 1 term. 2020/2021, On the housing committee and chair of the transportation committee.

3. Have you held other positions with the city?

N/A

4. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government allow(ed) you/ your office to do its job well?

It pays enough to be a full-time job, which I viewed as a positive. Especially during the pandemic which required a lot of extra meetings and attention. Having a dedicated legislative aid to help with constituents, notes, etc was particularly helpful.

Able to develop good relationships with other councilors, committee system was ok / worked well. Virtual meetings were helpful.

Great that the council now has to approve appointments to certain boards and commissions, would be great to add that oversight with department heads.

5. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government create(d) challenges for your office to do its job?

With a strong manager/ weak council system, it was challenging to get things done as a councilor. Boston for example with the Mayor/Council system has more clear paths for accountability that Cambridge lacks. The process of councilors voting on the manager's contract is not clear to the public and lacks accountability.

- The only existing mechanism for accountability is to fire the manager, which requires a lot of money and an extensive process to replace. More challenging than having an election every 2/4 years like a mayor.
- Right now there are few ways to bring the city manager to the table on issues, if the council feels like they aren't heading in the right direction.

Relies on the manager to take action - like whether police have body cameras. Council doesn't have the ability to:

- add to the budget
- Provide oversight on personal decisions
- Infrastructure projects

Culture of funneling items through the manager, if you want to collaborate with staff on an idea or initiative. Things take longer / potential for conflict.

Positive movement /change to pass informal goal checks on managers every # of years on certain goals.

Budget oversight:

- If the council votes down the budget its a nuclear option, but there is no other recourse in the review of the budget
- Abiilty to move around elements of the budget.

City Solicitor

- Maybe change the structure so the solicitor reports to the council like in Malden.
- For example, when the council tried to get rid of teargas, the solicitor wouldn't draft the ordinance.
- A mirror to the current system with the city clerk the council hired the clerk and the council could fire the city clerk.

Department Heads

- Confirmation of key department heads like police chief / cdd.
- Would be good to set up meetings between department heads/staff and council/councilors on items that they are trying to get answers on. It's difficult because of the division between council/department heads.
 - Challenging to make any electoral issue, because of limited resources for councilors.

Staff

- Additional staff for the council would be helpful, maybe a centralized communications person or another shared person for specific tasks.
- Providence has 1 or 2 communication staffers so when the council passes something, they are tasked with getting that news out. Would like to see more press releases/ interviews, spreading the word about what Cambridge is doing.

Form of Government

• Generally supportive of an elected mayor. But even with that system, would want to strengthen the legislative and balance that power between the branches

6. Anything else you would like us to know?

RCV / At Large Elections / Term Lengths

- Change elections to even years Portland, Maine
- Single transferable vote / RCV
 - Pros and cons I wish more cities had it for comparison.
- District / At-Large
 - o I did a lot of door-knocking and got 1500 renters to vote for me. If I was running to represent one district I don't know if I would have gotten elected

- Difficult to have regional representation with the current system. Maybe if you had a mix of at large / district. Maybe multi-member districts maybe like 3 elected RCV.
- How lines are being drawn if there was a district councilor system.
- The difficulty of the current system of single transferable vote, is that its confusing for people. maybe explore other forms of RCV, dual transferable vote?
- Right now, the people who vote get more representation. But the flip side is that certain communities vote more and reason that others not voting.

Term lengths

- 2 years is short, and a lot of the second year is focused on running. Public financing could be helpful to alleviate the time spent campaigning
- 4 years might be a long commitment, especially for young people looking to run. Maybe staggered 3 year terms?
- Term limits don't know about that, generally think more about term limits for executive but not
 for legislative at least at the state level, it takes a lot of time to do the community organizing
 work.
- Maybe term limits for manager or elected mayor.

Campaign fundraising

- The biggest challenge is that people are donating small amounts not 1,000 dollars to campaigns.
- CT/RH have public financing for elections.
- Don't want to give money to people who run every two years but are not actually running, free money. Require people to have x number of donations to get public funding.

Relationship to constituents / supposedly representing the whole city

• Constituent service is more challenging with an at-large system. Because people don't know who their counselor is to go to. If they don't know who to go to, they email the whole council and either get no responses or 4 councilors responding.

Why support charter review?

- Cambridge hadn't done it in 80 years. And seemed like a good process to start
- Split throughout the process on having an appointed vs elected committee. Collins Center had worked with elected commissions and saw that they tend to fail at higher rates.
 - o Supporter of direct democracy, but always more political aspects

Louie DePasquale

https://cambridgema.zoom.us/rec/share/PdvDDPxJyzKdtJV8OY5UMUdwgZhGvARSjnIgKRVoZoSbvGPXqbE9wCr9rTDER6Op.JSj65DbAga8iwuYT?startTime=1673625762000

Passcode: E*0%QE8S

1. Are you/were you previously a Cambridge city resident? If yes, for how long? Have lived in Cambridge my whole life.

2. What is your current (former) role / relationship to City government:

City Manager

3. Have you held other positions with the city?

After college I worked in the Treasury Department, eventually transferred to the budget office. Promoted to budget director (20 years). Assistant City Manager for Finance (15 years), then City Manager (6 years).

4. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government allow(ed) you/ your office to do its job well?

The incredible team working for the city was always a highlight for me and a major appeal to apply for manager positions. Public service is a thread throughout the team.

I have always had a customer service mindset. Government doesn't work for everyone because people don't come to city hall because they aren't comfortable, but over the last 20 years the city has made progress. We made an effort to reach out to different groups, and worked to help residents of Cambridge see themselves in the city government.

I feel the manager system works well. Mayor structures can also be effective systems, but I think the manager structure works for Cambridge.

In Cambridge, the City Manager understands that the city council sets policy priorities and they as the manager are responsible to execute.

In my time as manager I worked with 3 different mayors, and I feel and I think they would as well that we were a team. Councilors are my bosses. Cambridge is an \$800,000 corporation, customer service corporation. Important to have a skilled and experienced professional to manage that, the city wouldn't have the financial strength otherwise. Financial health of the city makes for a strong system. Healy worked hard to get the city a bond rating and that was a significant first step into building what the city has now.

The manager works for the council, but not directly for the residents, and I think that's important. In a mayor structure a few strong voices can really influence the mayor.

There will always be controversy in cities. But the manager doesn't need to try to determine what or who is right or wrong, but to try and get people to come together and compromise on issues. Manager can make more impartial decisions, and deal with the consequences of the council. There will always be some

small number of loud voices. I tried to always do what was best for the whole city, not necessarily 1 or 2 groups of people.

In situations with Mayors, how did you compare yourself as they were elected and you were appointed?

- Mayors face a lot of similar challenges. I worked closely with Curtatone and Walsh, and we
 partnered together a lot. Felt we were on a similar playing field.
- 5. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government create(d) challenges for your office to do its job?
- 6. What do you think worked well in the relationship between city council and the city manager? What are/were some of the challenges?

Biggest challenge is when you have to do something that doesn't agree with the council. For example during covid the council wanted to mandate vaccines for city staff (council voted 9-0), and after speaking with the staff I made the decision to not require that. Then Boston required vaccines for restaurant workers and the council wanted to implement something similar but I couldn't justify that if I wasn't requiring that of my staff. I think this is a healthy dynamic that allows the manager to be the bad guy sometimes when the council is advocating for something. Can help take some heat off the City Council.

Goal was never to disagree with the mayor or council, but sometimes needed to have courage to say no you hired me to do this and we need to do x.

Another example was the initiative for Cambridge to have their own cable tv system - as the city
manager he couldn't justify it with the investment and no similar systems in other municipalities
that saw success.

As the manager I tried to keep the office as open and transparent as possible. Encouraging public engagement as much as possible.

7. Some of the items that the Charter can impact are issues such as terms for elected officers, department head and committee appointment authority, structure of and allocation of authority in City government, budget process, elections and voting. Do you have any additional thoughts you would like to share regarding those issues?

At-Large vs Ward Councilors

• I think the at-large council works. There are folks that represent certain areas like Tim Toomey - East Cambridge or Thomas Danehy - N. Cambridge. I think having city wide councilors is important for them to be thinking about what is best for the whole of the city. But I'm not saying district councilors couldn't work, just the at-large perspective is important.

Budget Process

- Many ideas about how to get more participation in the budget process.
 - When people are satisfied they aren't coming to council budget hearings.
 - In the past we set up neighborhood meetings to discuss the direction of the budget and priorities. No matter the investment we did to get people to show up, at many of those meetings I had more staff than residents.

• Participatory Budgeting first started when he was finance director. Great way to start to get people involved. Started at \$100,000 and now over 1M. Budget office has done a good job, 8,000 residents participated last time.

Do you see any areas that could provide opportunity for resident involvement?

- People in the administration have a lot of experience. Wouldn't want to see the manager in a position where they feel like they are making a wrong decision.
- But there are definitely opportunities to increase participation and dialogue around elements in the city operations.

Appointment of Department Heads

- Manager needs to have the authority for appointing department heads. There should be a role for residents and councilors, they should be able to voice their opinions and preferences (a good example is with the police commissioner)
- The role of City Council to share what they are looking for in particular roles (skills, qualifications, background) and the manager to determine who that individual is.
- Regarding boards and commissions as manager I always felt I was trying to find quality people who could do the job well.
 - Should people be paid for these roles, that is an important discussion

Mayor vs Manager

Boards/commission appointments in Mayor systems some might argue is more opportune for appointments of friends/ political favors. Do you think managers are insulated from that potential dynamic?

• Not insulated from that as a manager, because it's about the individual person.

Public Accountability / democracy

- Every city manager is appointed by the City Council. When you are appointed, you are going to want to do a job that makes the council feel like they made the right choice.
- The accountability is to the City Council and you want the public to know what you are doing and why you are doing it.
- If an individual isn't following the mandate of council / public input yes that person should be removed. But that doesn't mean there won't be instances where the manager does not execute or do something in the way the council wants. If they said no to something they need to explain that.
- There were always situations in Somerville / Boston where residents didn't feel the mayor was listening to them, and that's a normal part of any structure.

8. Anything else you would like us to know?

- The Mayor and Manager need to have a strong working relationship.
- The City / School Relationship is strong and unique in Cambridge
- Cambridge has a strong council that wants to have more say, which isn't a bad thing but you need
 a line so that the manager has the final say. City council is working hard and they know what
 residents want. Any way to increase the relationship, and provide more opportunity for the
 council to have a say.

Michael Sullivan

https://cambridgema.zoom.us/rec/share/KIYZ0okjcX43t0gy3y5TaEIYOREwRajcdMvfL1B8_DcCSkbaAFSEuibvatx6Yksy.nwHMi4y7m7-pCOyk?startTime=1680286110000

Passcode: 6^YTaAWz

1. Are you/were you previously a Cambridge city resident? If yes, for how long? 4th/5th generation in Cambridge.

2. What is your current (former) role / relationship to City government:

Now clerk of Superior courts Middlesex county, 14 years city councilor (chair of the finance committee), Mayor for 2 terms

3. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government allow(ed) you/ your office to do its job well?

Relationships generally, and with the administration were really important for productivity. I understood the different roles, and powers. Everyone had different ways to engage with the administration some councilors would meet with the manager once a week.

4. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government create(d) challenges for your office to do its job?

The challenging part is that some of the other councilors didn't show up to committee meetings because there were other community events and such going on - maybe there should be a quorum requirement for committee meetings

5. Anything else you would like us to know?

Councilor Composition:

- 4-year term I'm not sure what it would do. Might lose the connection to the constituents
- Ward/ District: the at-large system required me to outreach to the whole city, and I think that is a good thing.
- Separately elected mayor? maybe, not sure the mayor should be the most popular person running.
 - When I was in the council the election of the mayor was very challenging for the council.
 - The Mayor's role needs to be collaborative, the best mayors realize it is not about them it is about working together and providing leadership.

Goal Setting

- When we did have the goal-setting sessions, I couldn't figure out what we did with them at the end
- Maybe more necessary if the council is struggling to come together or is having strong disagreements

Mayor vs Manager

• I don't think the city should move to a strong mayor system

• There might be something to say about having one person in the city manager role for 30 years, maybe there should be consideration around limits on the length of time a city manager can be in the position

Budget

- Do you think the council should have more power over the budget?
 - Commitments the city makes are farther ahead than 6 months to 1 year, need to be thinking farther ahead in terms of budgeting.
- Maybe 2-year budgeting (statutory rules around that?)

Richard Rossi

https://cambridgema.zoom.us/rec/share/6LkGPeFq_DIF6xop6B4h8k-UsfQbjeWHXc2v87AnHfA8jfAQysjg-h3sKRx1btSy.qsvoy9bddSwKDNTM?startTime=1673370072000

Passcode: +7@%+j^9

1. Are you/were you previously a Cambridge city resident? If yes, for how long? Yes, I grew up in Cambridge.

2. What is your current (former) role / relationship to City government: City Manager

3. Have you held other positions with the city?

As a kid I worked in DWP and the Water Department. Intern for City Manager, John Corcoran. Assistant to Superintendent in the Water Department. City Purchasing Agent (3-4 years). City Manager Bob Healy appointed me as acting and then permanent deputy city manager (32 years) then city manager for about 40 months.

4. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government allow(ed) you to do your office to do its job well?

Overall I thought and still do that it's a good system, clear lines of responsibility. City manager responsible for the administration of the city. The City Council was responsible for policy. Manager was in charge of implementation of those policies. Then there are different positions that manage checks and balances like the city clerk and auditor.

General position - Cambridge has a structure that produced a system that was/is really successful. Doesn't mean you can't polish it, and add more effective parts.

- Public buildings/ utilities, leader in affordable housing and climate.
- Strengths from bond rating agencies.
 - Successes because of strong fiscal health: rescuing the Cambridge Hospital, investing in housing, capital budget process - rebuilt schools, roadways. Climate studies on vulnerabilities.
- If you had mayors turning over all time, how would that affect employees with regularly changing leadership?
- I think the manager always tried to be in sync and responsive to the council. Needs to be a more public process because of the dynamics between individual councilors.

5. What aspects of the structure and processes of Cambridge government create(d) challenges for your office to do its job?

Budget Process:

- Possible addition: In the end of summer or early fall establish public meetings with manager, key staff and council, to capture council goals/ admin goals/ budget requests. Currently often the council is passing goals in January, while the city staff is already 3/4 of the way through creating the budget.
 - A new process would benefit from this new mandate

• Also include a finance presentation on the current financial standing of the city.

Public Engagement

- Challenge for elected officials, staff and the public to have so many public meetings, can be difficult to know how to participate
- Example: 10 years process for the new library years of gathering public comments. New people come and go in the city administration, new residents, new elected officials.
- Recognizes some people/groups felt the public process wasn't always safe in the traditional methods, so administration would go talk with certain groups. Found surveys and workshops created a more welcoming environment
- 6. What do you think worked well in the relationship between city council and the city manager? What are/were some of the challenges?

It's a process of relationship building, relies on all parties being positive and willing to work together. You learn to understand your role and how processes work.

- Example council wanted investment in affordable housing, started with a small amount of tax revenue to being able to put 10s of million
- For a long time the city was really worried about big tax increases to certain parts of the city. Healy did a lot to hold the budget by not expanding jobs in administration, but now the city has the room to add more roles.
- Often working with local state officials and councilors on issues, like when uber came in and cabbies were being affected, they worked to level the playing field requiring uber/lyft to subscribe to the same rules as local cabbies. Partnering with other communities like Somerville to encourage state action. Or green line expansion.
- Looking to experts in other areas for advice, for example a major rodent problem, looked to NYC experts, and brought their "tsar" to Cambridge to educate the staff.
- 7. Some of the items that the Charter can impact are issues such as terms for elected officers, department head and committee appointment authority, structure of and allocation of authority in City government, budget process, elections and voting. Do you have any additional thoughts you would like to share regarding those issues?

Free Cash

- The city has more free cash than a lot of other major communities put together, but Cambridge self insures all our properties that money is the insurance policy
- Some free cash is allocated in the budget to certain departments

As a City manager did you feel in conversations with other cities or orgs at the same level as a mayor?

• Felt is was an equal playing field. Cambridge was a leader on a lot of initiatives like affordable housing/ environment/ bicycle access. Cambridge was offering the expertise and staff.

What would you think about City council approval over city manager staff?

Prefers a system where the city manager gets to hire experts. Possible to have a structure where
the council gets to interview candidates for certain roles, but shouldn't be for everything. If all
boards/commissions and department heads were subject to council approval it would be a huge

- time commitment on the council. But doesn't support denying the manager the ability to appoint who they want, there is always recourse to terminate the manager if unhappy with administration.
- There are certain positions like housing authority or similar that council has to approve
- Maybe a chair of a committee gets a review from the council.

Elections

• Important to ensure appropriate funding for whatever is needed, are computer systems up to date, do we have the consultant we need?

Ward vs at large city councilors

- I think the city should be represented as a whole, anything that could be done that might make it more fair/equitable should be implemented. But I don't know what the actually solution is or have the information
- Consider how it would impact the current voting system
- Different neighborhoods vary in makeup and needs like north cambridge vs alewife. Should survey the public on this question.

Cambridge and its financial stability

- How would you stretch cambridge budget muscles that would be allowed within existing laws?
 - Eminent domain of a vacant building, owning the water system, reclaiming Danehy park, are all examples of opportunities the city had to invest in the community because of its financial strengths. Continuing to do that work.

8. Anything else you would like us to know?

More open dialogue when there isn't a pressing issue. Important for the city to be investing in building constituencies all the time.

The city has a lot of resources and information like vulnerability study - could benefit from distributing and educating residents

Appendix H: Cambridge Current Plan E Charter

Plan E Charter*

*Please note that the full text of the Cambridge Plan E Charter, as amended by three amendments effective January 1, 2022 (one added a paragraph to Section 105, and the two others added two subsections to Section 116), appears in its entirety below. It exists without the three amendments of January 1, 2022 within separate sections of The Commonwealth of Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 43, beginning with Section 93 and continuing in separate listings. See link immediately below: http://www.malegislature.gov/Laws/GeneralLaws/PartI/TitleVII/Chapter43

PLAN E: Government by a city council including a mayor elected from its number, and a city manager, with all elected bodies elected at large by proportional representation (from Chapter 43 of the Massachusetts General Laws)

Chapter 43: adoption

Section 93. The method of city government provided for in the following twenty-three sections Section 93. Plan shall be known as Plan E. Upon the adoption by a city of Plan E, it shall become operative as E; effective upon provided in sections one to forty-five, inclusive, except as otherwise provided by the following sections.

Chapter 43: Section 94. Definitions

Section 94. The terms "city clerk" and "registrars of voters" when used in sections ninety-three to one hundred and sixteen, inclusive, shall have the respective meanings given them by section one of chapter fifty.

Chapter 43: Section 95. Governing power of city council, etc.

Section 95. The government of the city and the general management and control of all its affairs shall, except as otherwise provided in this chapter, be vested in a city council, which shall exercise its powers in the manner hereinafter set forth, but subject to sections one to forty-five, inclusive, insofar as not inconsistent; except that the city manager shall have the authority hereinafter specified, that the general management and conduct of the public schools of the city and of the property pertaining thereto shall be vested in the school committee, and that the city clerk, the city auditor, any official of the city appointed by the governor and any trustees or other officers whose election by the voters of the city is required by reason of the fact that the city has accepted any gift, devise or bequest shall have the powers and duties which may be conferred and imposed upon them by law.

Chapter 43: Section 96. City council: membership; tenure

Section 96. The city council shall consist of seven or nine members, as provided in this section, all of whom shall, at each regular municipal election, be elected at large for terms of two years each by proportional representation as hereinafter provided and shall serve until their successors are qualified. The city council in any city having seven wards or less at the time of adoption of this plan shall be composed of seven members and the city council in any city having more than seven wards at the time of adoption thereof, nine members. Section eight of chapter thirty-nine shall apply to members of the city council. All trustees or other officers mentioned in section ninetyfive shall at each regular municipal election be elected at large for terms of two years each by proportional representation as hereinafter provided.

Chapter 43: Section 97. City council; powers and duties; organization

Section 97. The city council shall have and exercise all the legislative powers of the city, except as such powers are reserved by this chapter to the school committee and to the qualified voters of the

The city council, elected as aforesaid, shall meet at ten o'clock in the forenoon of the first Monday of January following the regular municipal election, and the members of the city council shall severally make oath, before the city clerk or a justice of the peace, to perform faithfully the duties of their respective offices, except that any member-elect not present shall so make oath at the first regular meeting of the city council thereafter which he attends. For the purposes of organization, the city clerk shall be temporary chairman until the mayor or vice-chairman has qualified. Thereupon the city council shall, by a majority vote of all the members elected, elect a mayor and a vice-chairman from its own members and the persons elected as such shall likewise make oath to perform faithfully the duties of the respective offices to which they are so elected, and they may so make oath at the same meeting at which they are so elected. The organization of the city council shall take place as aforesaid, notwithstanding the absence, death, refusal to serve or non-election of one or more of the members; provided, that a majority of all the members elected to the city council are present and have qualified. If the office of mayor or vice-chairman becomes vacant, the city council shall in like manner elect one of its members to fill such office for the unexpired term; provided, that no such vacancy shall be filled so long as there is any vacancy in the council.

Chapter 43: Section 98. Meetings of city council **Section 98.** The city council shall fix suitable times for its regular meetings. The mayor, or the vice-chairman of the city council, or any four members thereof, or any three members thereof in the case of a city council composed of seven members, may at any time call a special meeting by causing written notices, stating the time of holding such meeting and signed by the person or persons calling the same, to be delivered in hand to each member of the city council, or left at his usual dwelling place, at least twelve hours before the time of such meeting. Meetings of the city council may also be held at any time when all the members of the city council are present and consent thereto. Except in the cases of executive sessions authorized by section twenty-three A of chapter thirty-nine, all meetings of the city council shall be open to the press and to the public, and the rules of the city council shall provide that citizens and employees of the city shall have a reasonable opportunity to be heard at any such meeting in regard to any matter considered thereat.

Chapter 43: Section 99. Quorum; presiding officer; duties of city clerk; voting procedure

Section 99. A majority of all the members elected to the city council shall constitute a quorum. The mayor, if present, shall preside at the meetings and may vote. In the absence of the mayor, the vice-chairman of the city council shall preside and, in the absence of both, a temporary chairman shall be chosen, who shall serve during the absence of both the mayor and the vice-chairman. The city clerk shall be, ex-officio, clerk of the city council, and shall keep records of its proceedings; but, in case of his absence or disability or of a vacancy in the office, the city council shall elect a temporary clerk, who shall be sworn to the faithful discharge of his duties and shall act as clerk of the city council until the city clerk resumes his duties or a new city clerk is qualified. All final votes of the city council on questions involving the expenditure of fifty dollars or more, or upon the request of any member any vote of the city council, shall be by yeas and nays and shall be entered on the records. The affirmative vote of a majority of all the members elected to the city council shall be necessary for the passage of any order, ordinance, resolution or vote, except that the affirmative vote of a majority of the members present shall be sufficient to adjourn any meeting of the city council.

Chapter 43: Section 100. Mayor; official head of city; powers and duties; vicechairman

Section 100. The mayor shall be recognized as the official head of the city for all ceremonial purposes and shall be recognized by the courts for the purpose of serving civil process and by the governor for military purposes. In time of public danger or emergency, as determined by the city council, he may, with its consent, take command of the police, maintain order and enforce the laws; and he shall have all the authority and powers conferred upon mayors by sections eighteen and nineteen of chapter thirty-three. He shall be chairman of the city council and chairman of the school committee. He shall have no power to veto but shall have the same powers as any other member of either such body to vote upon all measures coming before it. He shall perform such other duties consistent with his office and with sections ninety-three to one hundred and sixteen, inclusive, as may be imposed upon him by the city council. During the absence or disability of the mayor, or during the time such office is vacant, his duties shall be performed by the vicechairman. In case, at any time, there shall be neither a mayor nor a vice-chairman, the member of the council senior in length of service, or, if more than one have so served, then the member senior both in age and length of service shall perform the duties of mayor until a new mayor has qualified. The mayor shall have no power of appointment, except of the employees mentioned in section twenty-five and except as provided in section one hundred and two.

Chapter 43: Section 101. Repealed, 1952, 259, Sec. 3

Chapter 43: Section 102. Vacancies in elective bodies Section 102. Except as provided in this section, a vacancy in any elective body shall be filled in the manner provided in section thirteen of chapter fifty-four A. If, under said section, no regularly nominated candidate of the city council or school committee remains, the vacancy shall be filled for the unexpired term by a majority vote of the remaining members, except that if the remaining members fail to fill such vacancy within thirty days after they shall have been notified by the city clerk that such vacancy exists, such vacancy shall be filled by the appointment of any qualified voter of the city by the mayor, or, if there is no mayor, by the vice-chairman, or if there is no mayor or vice-chairman, by the member of the council or of the school committee, as the case may be, senior in length of service, or, if more than one have so served, then the member senior both in age and length of service.

Chapter 43: manager; appointment; qualifications; compensation: removal

Section 103. The city council shall appoint a city manager who shall be sworn to the faithful Section 103. City performance of his duties and who shall be the chief administrative officer of the city and shall be responsible for the administration of all departments, commissions, boards and officers of the city, whether established before its adoption of this plan or thereafter, except that of the city clerk, city auditor, any official appointed by the governor or any body elected by the voters of the city. He shall be appointed on the basis of his administrative and executive qualifications only, and need not be a resident of the city or commonwealth when appointed. He shall hold office during the pleasure of the city council and shall receive such compensation as it shall fix by ordinance. No member of the city council shall during his term of office be chosen as city manager, and no person who has within two years been elected to or served in any elective office in the city or in the county in which the city is located shall be chosen as city manager.

> Before the city manager may be removed, if he so demand, he shall be given a written statement of the reasons alleged for his removal and shall have the right to be heard publicly thereon at a meeting of the city council prior to the final vote on the question of his removal, but pending and during such hearing the city council may suspend him from office. The action of the city council in suspending or removing the city manager shall be final, it being the intention of this provision to vest all authority and fix all responsibility for such suspension or removal in the city council. In case of the absence, disability or suspension of the city manager, the city council shall designate the head of some department to perform the duties of city manager during such absence, disability or suspension, and, in case the office of city manager becomes vacant, the city council shall designate the head of some department to serve as acting city manager until a new city manager is appointed.

Chapter 43: Section 104. Powers, rights manager

Section 104. Except as otherwise specifically provided in this chapter, it shall be the duty of the city manager to act as chief conservator of the peace within the city; to supervise the administration of the affairs of the city; to see that within the city the laws of the commonwealth and duties of city and the ordinances, resolutions and regulations of the city council are faithfully executed; and to make such recommendations to the city council concerning the affairs of the city as may to him seem desirable; to make reports to the city council from time to time upon the affairs of the city; and to keep the city council fully advised of the city's financial condition and its future needs. He shall prepare and submit to the city council budgets as required of the mayor by section thirty-two of chapter forty-four and, in connection therewith, may, to the extent provided by said section thirty-two in the case of a mayor, require the submission to him, by all departments, commissions, boards and offices of the city, of estimates of the amounts necessary for their expenses. He shall make all appointments and removals in the departments, commissions, boards and offices of the city for whose administration he is responsible, except as otherwise provided in this chapter, and shall perform such other duties as may be prescribed by this chapter or be required of him by ordinance or resolution of the city council. The city manager shall have and possess, and shall exercise, all the powers, rights and duties, other than legislative, had, possessed or exercised, immediately prior to the adoption of this plan, by the mayor, board of aldermen, common council and all other boards, commissions and committees of the city and their members, severally or collectively, except such as are by this chapter conferred upon the school committee or are otherwise provided for thereby.

Chapter 43: officers and employees; appointments and removals

Section 105. Such officers and employees as the city council, with the advice of the city manager, Section 105. City shall determine are necessary for the proper administration of the departments, commissions, boards and offices of the city for whose administration the city manager is responsible shall be appointed, and may be removed, by the city manager. The city manager shall report every appointment and removal made by him to the city council at the next meeting thereof following such appointment or removal. The city manager may authorize the head of a department, commission or board, or the holder of an office, for whose administration he is responsible, to appoint and remove subordinates in such department, commission, board or office. All appointments by, or under the authority of, the city manager, if subject to chapter thirty-one and the rules and regulations made under authority thereof, shall be made in accordance therewith, and all other appointments as aforesaid shall be on the basis of executive and administrative ability and training and experience in the work to be performed.

> The City Manager shall refer to the City Council and simultaneously file with the Clerk the name of each person the City Manager desires to appoint or reappoint as a member of a board or commission. Appointment of a member of a board or commission made by the City Manager will be effective upon a majority vote of the city council, which vote shall occur within 60 days after the date on which notice of the proposed appointment was filed with the City Clerk. The appointment may be approved or rejected by a majority of the full City Council before 60 days. An appointment or reappointment shall take effect if the City Council fails to act within those 60 days.

Chapter 43: Section 106. Officers and employees; regulations; penalty for violations

Section 106. Officers and employees of the city appointed by, or under the authority of, the city manager shall perform the duties required of them by the city manager, under general regulations of the city council. Any violation of this section shall constitute sufficient grounds for removal of any such officer or employee.

Chapter 43: Section 107. city manager by council forbidden; penalty

Section 107. Neither the city council nor any of its committees or members shall direct or request the appointment of any person to, or his removal from, office by the city manager or any of his Interference with subordinates, or in any manner take part in the appointment or removal of officers and employees in that portion of the service of said city for whose administration the city manager is responsible. Except for the purpose of inquiry, the city council and its members shall deal with that portion of the service of the city as aforesaid solely through the city manager, and neither the city council nor any member thereof shall give orders to any subordinate of the city manager either publicly or privately. Any member of the city council who violates, or participates in the violation of, any provision of this section shall be punished by a fine of not more than five hundred dollars or by imprisonment for not more than six months, or both, and upon final conviction thereof his office in the city council shall thereby be vacated and he shall never again be eligible for any office or position, elective or otherwise, in the service of the city.

Chapter 43: Section 108. Solicitation of political contributions by employees; penalties

Section 108. No employee of any department, board or commission of the city shall, directly or indirectly, solicit or receive, or in any manner be concerned in soliciting or receiving any assessment, subscription or contribution for any political party, for any candidate for city office or for any political committee organized on behalf of such candidate. This section shall not prevent such persons from being members of political organizations or committees. The soliciting or receiving of any gift, payment, contribution, assessment, subscription or promise of money or other thing of value by a non-elected political committee organized to promote the candidacy for city office of an employee of any department, board or commission of the city shall not be deemed to be a direct or indirect solicitation or receipt of such contribution by such person, provided, however, that no such gift, payment, contribution, assessment, subscription or promise of money or other thing of value may be solicited or received on behalf of such a person from any person or combination of persons if such person so employed knows or has reason to know that the person or combination of persons has an interest in any particular matter in which the person so employed participates or has participated in the course of such employment or which is the subject of his official responsibility. A person who violates any provision of this section shall be punished by a fine of not more than five hundred dollars or by imprisonment for not more than six months, or both such fine and imprisonment, and upon final conviction thereof the office or position in the service of the city held by such person shall be vacated and such person shall not be eligible for an office or position, elective or otherwise, in the service of the city.

Chapter 43: Section 109. Regular municipal election: date Section 109. The regular municipal election under this plan shall take place on the Tuesday next following the first Monday of November in every odd numbered year, and all members of the city council, the school committee and any board of trustees or other officers referred to in section ninety-five, and no others, shall be elected at each such election.

Chapter 43: Section 110. Candidates; statement and petition Section 110. Any registered voter of the city who is eligible for election to any elective municipal body shall be entitled to have his name printed as a candidate therefor on the official ballot to be used at the regular municipal election; provided, that at least twenty-eight days prior to such election there shall be filed with the city clerk a statement in writing of his candidacy, signed by him, and with such statement the petition of not less than fifty nor more than one hundred registered voters of the city, whose signatures shall have been certified as required by law. Except as aforesaid, no person shall be entitled to have his name printed as a candidate on such ballot. Said statement and petition shall be in substantially the following form:

Statement of Candidate

I (), on oath declare that I reside at (number, if any) on (name of street) in the city of ; that I am a voter therein, qualified to vote for a candidate for the hereinafter mentioned office; that I am a candidate for the office of (name of office) to be voted for at the regular municipal election to be held on Tuesday, the day of , nineteen hundred and ; and I request that my name be printed as such candidate on the official ballot for use at said election.

(Signed) Commonwealth of Massachusetts

SS.

Subscribed and sworn to at () on this day of , nineteen hundred and before me,

(Signed)

Justice of the Peace. (or Notary Public).

Petition Accompanying Statement of Candidate

Whereas (name of candidate) is a candidate for the office of (state the office), we, the undersigned, voters of the city of , duly qualified to vote for a candidate for said office, do hereby request that the name of said (name of candidate) as a candidate for said office be printed on the official ballot to be used at the regular municipal election to be held on the Tuesday of , nineteen hundred and . The petition may be on one or more papers and need not be sworn to.

Chapter 43: Section 111. Nomination papers **Section 111**. Any nomination papers filed under section one hundred and ten bearing more than the maximum number of signatures permitted thereby shall be invalid. No voter may sign the nomination papers of more than one candidate for election as a member of any elective municipal body; and if a voter signs nomination papers of more than one such candidate his signature shall be invalid on all such papers except the one first acted upon by the registrars of voters.

Chapter 43: Section 112. Ballots; form and contents **Section 112**. There shall be a separate form of ballot for each body to be elected, and each such separate form of ballot shall be of a different and clearly distinguishable color from that of any other form of ballot prepared and furnished at the public expense for use at the same election. On such ballots for use in electing members of any elective body there shall be printed the following directions to voters, the first sentence under the heading to be printed in prominent bold faced type:

DIRECTIONS TO VOTERS

Do not use X marks.

Mark your choices with numbers only.

Put the figure 1 opposite your first choice; the figure 2 opposite your second choice; the figure 3 opposite your third choice; and so on. Mark as many choices as you please.

Do not put the same figure opposite more than one name.

If you spoil this ballot, tear it across once, return it to the election officer in charge of the ballots and get another from him.

No official ballot used at any regular municipal election shall have printed thereon any party or political designation or mark, and there shall not be appended to the name of any candidate any such party or political designation or mark, or anything showing how he was nominated or indicating his views or opinions.

Chapter 43: Section 113. Preparing ballots, etc.; procedure **Section 113**. The provisions of sections five, six and seven of <u>chapter fifty-four A</u> and so much of section eight thereof as relates to the order of polling places by which ballots are to be counted shall apply with respect to municipal elections in a city adopting this plan.

Chapter 43: Section 114. Counting of ballots; procedure

Section 114. As soon as the polls have closed, the election officials at each polling place shall seal the ballot box without opening it, and in such manner that ballots cannot be removed therefrom or inserted therein without breaking the seal, and shall deliver such ballot box at once, as the city clerk may direct, to the central counting place, together with the voting lists, a record of the ballot box register, a record of the number of ballots given out, the ballots spoiled and returned, and the ballots not given out, all of which shall be enclosed in an envelope, and the election officials shall certify thereon as to the identity of the contents thereof. At the central counting place the ballot boxes shall be opened and the number of ballots found therein recorded and compared with the records sent from the polling places. Any discrepancies discovered shall be recorded and dealt with according to the principles laid down by the general election laws, so far as such principles may be applicable. The ballots for the city council shall be counted first and the ballots for the school committee shall be counted second. Ballots cast for other purposes than the election of members to elective bodies shall be counted at the central counting place in accordance with the laws otherwise applicable to the counting thereof. No information regarding the state of the balloting shall be disclosed before the close of the polls.

Chapter 43: Section 115. Repealed, 1972, 596, Sec. 1

Chapter 43: Section 116. laws:

applicability

Section 116. Except as otherwise provided in this chapter, all regular elections held under this plan shall be subject to all general laws relating to elections and corrupt practices, so far as General election applicable and not inconsistent with this chapter.

> Section 116(a). Annually the City Council shall prepare and deliver to the City Manager a written review of the City Manager's performance in a manner provided by ordinance.

Section 116(b). Not later than July 1, in each year ending in a 2, the City Council shall provide for a review to be made of the city charter by a special committee to be established by ordinance. All members of the special committee shall be voters of the city not holding elective office. The special committee shall file a report with the City Council within 1 year of its appointment recommending any changes to the city charter which it deems necessary or desirable, unless an extension is authorized by vote of the City Council. Action on any proposed charter changes shall be as authorized by the Massachusetts constitution or general laws